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P R O C E E D I N G S  

[9:35 a.m.] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Good morning. Today we 

continue our hearings to receive testimony of Postal Service 

witnesses in support of Docket R2000-1. 

I have a few not so brief procedural matters to 

discuss before we begin to take testimony today. 

Yesterday, 13 participants joined in filing an 

objection to the admission into evidence of certain portions 

of the testimony of witnesses Baron and Raymond. 

Those parties are: Advo, Inc.; the Alliance of 

Nonprofit Mailers; American Business Press; the Association 

for Postal Commerce; the Coalition of Religious Press 

Associations; the Direct Marketing Association, Inc.; Dow 

Jones and Company, Inc.; the Magazine Publishers of America, 

Inc.; Mail Order Association of America; the National 

Newspaper Association; the McGraw Hill Companies, Inc.; the 

Parcel Shippers Association; and Time Warner, Inc. 

These participants asked that any ruling on their 

objection be deferred until the responses to outstanding 

discovery requests are complete. 

The document does not specifically request that 

oral cross examination be deferred, or that today's hearing 

be cancelled. 

Is there a spokesperson for the participants 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 
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Washington, D.C. 20036 
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1 

2 preference on how the Commission should proceed? 

3 MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, Tom McLaughlin, 

4 representing Advo. I'm not sure I am a spokesman on behalf 

5 of that group. Advo is a signatory on that. 

6 I'm not quite sure what you're suggesting. 

joining in this objection who is prepared to speak to their ._ 

7 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Well, you're here today, and I 

8 assume you're prepared for cross examination, so you may 

9 wish to go ahead. I was just wondering, basically, since 

10 the motion was silent on the issue of whether we should 

11 proceed today or not, whether there any strong feelings one 

12 way or the other. 

13 MR. McLAUGHLIN: Well, Mr. Chairman, I think that 

- 14 we should proceed today. I might point out that I think 

15 it's going to be a very problematic situation when we have a 

16 very large number of interrogatories that, despite the extra 

17 week that's been granted to hold this hearing, are still 

18 outstanding and unanswered. 

19 Many of those, by the way, are 30 or 40 days 

20 overdue. They were asked back in March. 

21 So I think that cross examination with respect to 

22 

23  There obviously are a lot of interrogatories that 

24 have been responded to, many of them very, very late, but at 

25 least we have responses. 

outstanding interrogatories may be problematic. 
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1 And we are prepared to cross examine with respect 

2 to those aspects. So I think the answer is perhaps a 

3 partial answer; yes, we're going to try to do what we can 

4 today in cross examination, but I don't believe that we can 

5 possibly go through 50 outstanding interrogatories through 

6 cross examination. 

7 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I appreciate that. Does the 

a Postal Service or any other participant have anything they'd 

9 wish to add at this point? 

10 MR. COOPER: Mr. Chairman, Rick Cooper for the 

11 Postal Service. As you know, we did not oppose the motion 

12 to extend or postpone the hearing one week, and we're doing 

13 everything in our power to both respond to outstanding 

14 interrogatories and to accommodate the needs of the 

15 interested parties, including offering them informal access 

16 in the past to the underlying records and working directly 

17 with counsel on many occasions, arranging for quick delivery 

18 of responses, and giving them heads-up as to what's coming. 

19 We are prepared to continue doing that, and we 

20 think it would be best to proceed today. And the cross 

21 examination today will enable the parties yet another 

22 opportunity to explore this material. 

23 MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, if I might just 

24 comment on that: I would say that I would certainly agree 

25 that Mr. Cooper has tried to accommodate us whenever he 

... 2 ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 
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could. The problem is not getting answers is not getting 

answers. That's a serious problem. 

Mr. Cooper also mentioned - -  I'm not sure whether 

this is the appropriate time to discuss, basically, the 

status of outstanding interrogatories or whether we should 

wait till Mr. Raymond takes the stand. 

It's really up to you. We can discuss that now, 

or we can wait until Mr. Raymond is on the stand. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I would just as soon discuss 

that at this point. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Okay. There are, as we 

mentioned, a large number of outstanding interrogatories. 

Some of these - -  all of them, we believe, are important and 

pertinent to the witness's testimony, to understanding it 

and evaluating it. 

There are some, in particular, that are - -  that 
really request data, information concerning the database 

that have been pending since March 15th, or as almost all of 

them, sometime in March. 

Some of those are now 40 days overdue; that's 54 

or 55 days since we filed the interrogatories. For example, 

Advo Interrogatory 38 to Witness Raymond asked to get a 

refiled database that identified observer codes for each 

route they observed. 

We still do not have that. And, Mr. Chairman, if 
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we receive that today, as you know, it's one thing to 

receive a new database; it's another thing to be able to 

analyze it, do runs on it, check it out different ways in 

order to prepare for rebuttal testimony. 

There is also - -  I'm just picking out here, a 

couple of the interrogatories. I don't mean to suggest that 

others are not important. 

Advo Interrogatory 102 asked for - -  that was filed 

on March R. I believe that was the last day for regular 

discovery. 

That asked for additional information from the ESW 

that was collected at the same time, and, in fact, in the 

same general larger database concerning the routes that are 

in Library Reference 163. 

That interrogatory response is now 33  days late. 

Again, Mr. Chairman, if receive that today, it would - -  I 

can't imagine how we would analyze that in time f o r  rebuttal 

testimony. 

One other important one that I would like to 

mention is actually an institutional interrogatory. 

Advo/USPS-11 requests videotapes that were taken during the 

data collections which are the subject of Mr. Raymond's 
testimony. 

Mr. Cooper mentioned that the Postal Service did 

allow some informal access to Advo and NPA representatives 
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at Merrifield to view additional documentation. 

In fact, we were allowed three days to review - -  I 

should say, perhaps, to scan - -  videotapes. We were then 

told that no more access would be granted to view those 

videotapes. 

Shortly after that, we filed Advo Interrogatory 

11. Obviously, Mr.'Chairman, you cannot review and analyze 

and assess videotapes of a number of different routes in 

three days. We have had no access now for nearly - -  no 

access to those videotapes for nearly two weeks now. 

Once we receive those videotapes, it will take 

some time to be able to go through and analyze those 

videotapes. 

So while the Postal Service has in some narrow 

respects, been cooperative, in a much broader sense, it has 

not come close to being able to allow us to analyze and 

assess and rebut what has been presented in this testimony. 

Now, the Postal Service has suggested at times - -  

well, let me first make a status inquiry from the Postal 

Service as to what is the status of the outstanding 

interrogatories? 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Cooper, any sense of where 

things are at this point? 

MR. COOPER: Generally, we have been faced with 

hundreds of interrogatories, as you know. We have taken 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
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them out of order on some occasions to answer ones that can 

be more quickly answered and yet them out of the way. Many 

of the questions are technical and involve analysis of a 

very large database, so some of those, including the ones 

that were mentioned, are taking longer. And in the general 

press of business and in the midst of trying to informally 

grant access, it has been difficult to keep up with the 

total number of interrogatories. 

I can't at this time give you an 

interrogatory-by-interrogatory status report. Perhaps Mr. 

Raymond could have a better - -  would be able to give you a 

better notion of where he is at on particular ones. 

With respect to the videotapes, I think three days 

was a pretty generous amount of time, myself. The reason we 

had to cut it off was because we had to get the witness back 

to answering interrogatories and preparing for his 

appearance on the stand. We are in the process of procuring 

videotape equipment so that we can make the many copies 

necessary to file, I think 40 tapes have been requested. 

We are going to convert them to VHS format per the 

request of counsel for Advo, and we are going to make 

several sets, of course, because they will be filed as a 

Library Reference. This is going to be a massive 

undertaking. We are procuring the equipment to do that, and 

we will begin production shortly. 
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1 Also, in conjunction with that interrogatory, Advo 

2 has asked for a lot of underlying hard copy documentation. 

3 We think it is going to be in the tens of thousands of 

4 pages. We are going to also be producing Library References 

5 

6 
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25 

of those. These things take time. We are moving with all 

diligence to produce the material. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. McLaughlin. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, it is correct that, 

in conjunction with the videotapes, we asked for some 

specified additional documentation, including, for example, 

some forms that the Postal Service used during the data 

collection. I am stunned to hear that we are talking about 

tens of thousands of documents and pages. 

In the interrogatory, I believe, if not in the 

interrogatory itself, I have since conveyed to counsel that 

if there is some way to narrow that information, we should 

discuss it and try to narrow it. I simply can't believe 

that we have to deal with tens of thousands of documents at 

this point. And I have not received any communication from 

Mr. Cooper since we filed the interrogatory suggesting that 

we were dealing tens of thousands of documents, or that 

there wasn't some way to specifically narrow it. I believe 

there is a way to specifically narrow that, but I have had 

no communication from the Postal Service concerning that. 

I would also like to comment on the suggestion 
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1 that has been made repeatedly, and it has been the excuse 

2 every time the Postal Service has filed a late response, 

3 about the large amount of discovery that has been filed in 

4 

5 

6 

7 

0 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

- 14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

this case on this witness. I think the record should be 

clear that that large amount of discovery cannot be blamed 

on the intervenors. Obviously, we filed them, but I think 

it has to be taken in perspective. 

First of all, this testimony was not ready to be 

filed when it was filed. It was lacking incredible amounts 

of documentation that should have been filed day one, were 

not filed. A number of the interrogatories, especially the 

early ones, were directed at getting that underlying 

documentation that should have been available from day one. 

Secondly, the Postal Service conceded that the 

documentation it had underlying this testimony was in a 

state of disarray, it was scattered, apparently in a 

disorganized manner, out at a building in Merrifield, and 

had not been cataloged and sorted. Mr. Chairman, as you 

19 recall, the Postal Service had to go through a substantial 

20 effort, probably the witness, simply to organize the files 

21 that should have been organized and ready to go the day this 

22 case was filed. 

23 Now, that obviously put Mr. Raymond behind in 

24 terms of answering the responses. The problem we have here 

25 is we have a 10 month deadline for considering proceedings. 
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A party presenting testimony in the case must be prepared at 

the outset to have the documentation it needs in order to 

allow parties effective discovery and effective analysis. 

We did not have that here. 

Third, the witness' have been incredibly late and 

in many cases by four or five weeks. That has further 

hampered discovery. 

And, fourth, as we will get into later on, many of 

the witness' answers have been non-responsive, incorrect, 

or, in fact, have led to believe something that we have 

found out later on was different than what was originally 

said. That also has led to complications in discovery. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. McLaughlin, Mr. Cooper, I 

appreciate your comments, and I certainly understand both 

points of view. This is a complicated process that involves 

a great deal of technical data, and a great deal of other 

people's money that is at stake here. And it is important 

that we get as much good information into the record in a 

timely manner as we possibly can. And I am well aware of 

the 10 month clock that we work against. 

It is my intention, after taking a little bit of 

beating at the front end of the process when I put together 

a schedule that would have gotten us out of here in nine 

months, to at least make the 10 month deadline. It may 

require a little bit of adjusting here in there in our 
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hearing schedules, and perhaps recalling witnesses and 

giving leave to parties to file materials, evidentiary 

materials later than might otherwise be the case. 

But right now I think that we will defer on the 

motion that contained the objection. We will receive the 

evidence today from Witnesses Baron and Raymond, subject to 

the objection that was filed yesterday, and we will proceed 

with cross-examination to the extent we can. 

When the Service believes that it has responded 

fully to outstanding discovery requests, I expect to file a 

notice to that effect with the Commission. Participants 

will then have 14 days to perfect a motion to strike, 

identifying both testimony and associated cross-examination 

that they seek to exclude from the evidentiary record. And 

after that 14 day period, when we hear from the intervenors, 

the Postal Service will have seven days to respond to any 

motion to strike that is filed by intervenors. 

And if parties who filed the objection last night 

believe that their rights have been irreparably harmed by 

the delay in obtaining responsive answers, they may at any 

time, of course, file an appropriate motion requesting 

additional or alternative relief. And as I said earlier on, 

we will, to the best of our ability to do so,  accommodate 

parties with respect to the need to file evidence late, to 

give them ample opportunity to examine materials that are 
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provided in response to interrogatories. 

Yes, sir. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: May I just clarify what you are 

saying. You are saying, in other words, that after the 

Postal Service has finally completed responding to all of 

the interrogatories and discovery requests, that 14 days 

after that, a motion to strike would be - -  

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: In order. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: In order. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Yes. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, I perceive some 

potential problems with that. Number one, we don't know 

when that kickoff point is going to come at this point. It 

could be - -  it is not going to be tomorrow, we know that. 

It is an indefinite time. There has been a time, a 

reschedule time set for filing rebuttal testimony to this 

testimony. That is obviously going to be in a shambles. 

The other problem, Mr. Chairman, is that beginning 

on May 22nd, all other intervenors will be filing testimony 

on all sorts of other issues in this case. Under the normal 

schedule established by you earlier on in this case, the 

schedule that w e  are all adhering to, the attorneys and the 

witnesses who are involved on this issue are also going to 

be involved on a lot of other issues going on at the same 

time. 
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Delaying, further delaying this aspect can have a 

prejudicial effect with respect to our ability to 

participate on other issues in the case that are being 

raised by other intervenors, and that is no small matter. 

This is not the only issue that we have going on. 

We had been assuming that the Postal Service's case would be 

completed by this time, so that we could then turn our 

attention to intervenors' testimony. Going through this 

procedure could end up having our resources locked up on 

this issue during a time when other issues are being 

litigated in the case, and that itself is prejudicial. 

I am not sure I have a solution to that right now. 

I am simply raising it with you as to the problems that are 

being created by the situation we are in now. 
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MR. COOPER: Mr. Chairman? 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Cooper. 

MR. COOPER: Mr. Chairman, unless my eyes deceive 

me, the procedure that you are proposing was suggested by 

the objectors themselves. I quote: "We ask that any ruling 

on this objection be deferred until responses to outstanding 

discovery requests are completed." 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I understand, Mr. Cooper, but I 

also understand what Mr. McLaughlin is saying. Just as you 

indicated earlier on that three days was not an unreasonable 

amount of time and that the Postal Service has had to jockey 
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around with lots of interrogatories that have been thrown at 

them, the need was to get the witness back so that the 

witness could respond to interrogatories and prepare for a 

hearing. 

You know, those same competing pressures exist for 

the Intervenors in the case and ultimately somewhere down 

the line will fall on the shoulders of the Commission staff 

and the Commissioners, so I appreciate your comment. I 

certainly understand what you said before about the 

pressures that you have been under, and I understand quite 

well the pressures that Mr. McLaughlin is speaking to. 

All I can say, Mr. McLaughlin, is - -  and you 

indicated that you didn't have any special relief you were 

asking for at this particular time - -  is to assure you that 

the Presiding Officer and the Commission have taken notice 

of the concerns you expressed. We are going to make every 

effort to accommodate the Intervenors in the case to ensure 

that to the greatest degree possible that their positions 

are not prejudiced in this case and, as I indicated a few 

moments ago, we will entertain requests for relief by 

specific parties above and beyond the issue of how we treat 

the testimony that we are going to receive today and that is 

going to be perhaps the subject of a motion to strike. 

I would like to think that the Postal Service will 

move ahead maybe a little bit more quickly than they might 
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otherwise have been able to. We are coming up on the end of 

these hearings, and that ought to free up some resources for 

the Postal Service to move ahead and get outstanding 

interrogatories responded to, and I would prefer that the 

material come in quickly, but in dribs and drabs is better 

than waiting, you know, until every last one is prepared and 

then unloading them all, and I would like to think that in a 

good faith effort to comply the Postal Service will respond 

to individual interrogatories and requests for documents and 

other materials as promptly as they can and not hold back as 

part of a litigation strategy to prejudice the position of 

an Intervenor. 

I am convinced the Postal Service would not do 

that and I am sure you would agree that they wouldn't play 

litigation strategy games. If there is any indication that 

they are doing so,  ultimately the pressure will be on the 

Postal Service in the final analysis because we do have to 

get the case out, unless of course we assert our authority 

to issue a C-2 order pursuant to the Postal Service not 

complying with some lawful Commission order. I don't know 

how one might interpret what a lawful Commission order is. 

You can interpret it narrowly or broadly but, bottom line, 

we are going to do everything that we can to ensure that 

parties are not prejudiced in the final analysis. 

Now to the next knotty little situation. Two 
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. 1 parties, United Parcel Service and ADVO, filed separate 

2 notices of intention to cross examine our second witness 

3 today who has been the subject matter of most of the 

4 discussion so far, Witness Raymond, on materials that have 

5 been filed subject to protective conditions. 

6 Now let me go over how we will proceed today if it 

7 comes to that. 

8 Questions relating to materials filed under 

9 protective conditions are to be deferred. After we have 

10 completed oral cross examination including any questions 

11 from the bench and redirect to Witness Raymond we will take 

12 a break prior to allowing cross examination on protected 

13 materials. In order to participate during the phase of the 

14 hearing that deals with protected materials, counsel, 

15 advisors, and other interested parties in attendance will 

16 have to have committed to the protective conditions 

17 applicable to the material submitted by Witness Raymond. 

18 That means you have to have signed on the dotted line. A 

19 portion of today's hearings concerning the protected 

20 materials will be reported in a separate volume of the 

21 transcript which will also be subject to protective 

22 conditions. 

23 Now anyone who wants to participate, if and when 

24 we get to that point later on today, in the closed hearing 

25 is going to have to, as I indicated, signed a protective 
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1 conditions agreement and if you have not done so and you 

2 feel you want to be present for the hearing during one of 

3 the breaks today you should go to the docket room and 

4 indicate to the people in the docket room that you are 

5 interested in signing the protective conditions established 

6 in Presiding Officer's Ruling Number 27. 

7 Any questions? 

8 [No response. 1 

9 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: The next matter I want to raise 

- 

10 is a pending dispute concerning information used to develop 

11 the Bulk RPW report. 

12 On Friday evening the Postal Service filed a 

13 pleading objecting to certain discovery requests and 

- 14 responding to two motions to compel previously filed by 

15 United Parcel Service. By my count there are four separate 

16 motions to compel from UPS and another motion that may or 

17 may not have been rendered moot by what was filed last 

18 Friday night that was earlier filed by the National 

19 Newspaper Association. 

20 All of these concern the broad topic of access to 

21 

22 Friday's Postal Service response provided the best 

23 description we have obtained so far in how mailing statement 

24 data is accumulated and combined into the Bulk RPW report. 

25 The Postal Service included within its response several 

data underlying the Bulk RPW report. 
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suggestions of ways to resolve the current conflict. 

I know that counsel have been diligent in working 

to develop a satisfactory way to allow Intervenors to 

exercise their due process rights without violating the 

Postal Service's need to protect specific information. 

Nonetheless, I am going to ask counsel for the 

Postal Service and United Parcel Service and the Newspaper 

Association, if they are present today, to review the 

situation once again in light of the materials that were 

filed by the Postal Service on Friday and be prepared to 

report to me after the lunch break on whether any 

outstanding conflicts can be resolved informally. 

Does any participant have another matter they wish 

to raise this morning? Even an easy one, please? We could 

use a softball at this point. If not, then we will proceed 

with the scheduled witnesses who are Witnesses Baron and 

Raymond. 

Mr. Cooper, if you are prepared to introduce your 

first witness, we will proceed. 

MR. COOPER: Yes, sir. The Postal Service calls 

Donald M. Baron to the stand. 

Whereupon, 

DONALD M. BARON, 

a witness, having been called for examination and, having 

been first duly sworn, was examined and testified as 
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follows: 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. COOPER: 

Q Mr. Baron, I am about to hand you two copies of a 

document entitled "Direct Testimony of Donald M. Baron on 

Behalf of the United States Postal Service," marked as 

USPS-T-12. Are you familiar with this document? 

A Yes. 

Q Was it prepared by you or under your direct 

supervision? 

A It was. 

Q If you were to be giving testimony orally today, 

is this the testimony that you would give? 

A It is. 

MR. COOPER: Mr. Chairman, I will collect those 

copies and hand them to the reporter, asking that they be 

admitted into evidence. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any objection? Other 

than the outstanding objection that was mentioned earlier. 

[No response. 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, I will direct that 

counsel provide the reporter with two copies of the direct 

testimony of Witness Baron, and the testimony is received 

into evidence. As is our practice, it will not be 

transcribed into the record. And it is being received 
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1 subject to the aforementioned objection and motion by 

2 several parties. 

3 [Direct Testimony of Donald M. 

4 

5 

Baron, USPS-T-12, was received into 

evidence. 1 

6 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Cooper, is Witness Baron 

7 sponsoring any Category 2 Library References? 

8 MR. COOPER: Yes, sir. And I will go through that 

9 procedure now. 

10 BY MR. COOPER: 

11 Q Mr. Baron, with respect to Library References 

12 1-157, 158 and 159, are those Library References associated 

13 with your testimony, and are you prepared to sponsor them? 

14 A Yes. 

15 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: That being the case, the 

16 Library References in question will be entered into evidence 

17 and not transcribed into the record. 

18 [Library References 1-157, 1-158 

19 and 1-159 were received into 

20 evidence. I 

21 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Baron, have you had an 

22 opportunity to examine the packet of designated written 

23 

24 THE WITNESS: I have. 

25 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And if those questions were 

cross-examination that was made available earlier today? 
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asked of you today, would your answers be the same as those 

you previously provided in writing? 

THE WITNESS: They would. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: That being the case, counsel, 

if you would please provide two copies of the designated 

written cross-examination of the witness to the reporter. 

MR. COOPER: Mr. Chairman, I think the witness may 

have been a bit hasty there. I believe that late last night 

he made known to me a change he wanted to make to one 

footnote. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Well, in that case, Mr. Baron, 

if you did make the change, and if it is included in the 

packet, if you could please let us know what that is. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. I apologize for that 

oversight. It is page 5 of Advo 23(a). The correction has 

been to delete the last two sentences of footnote number 1. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And has that change been 

incorporated into the package? 

MR. COOPER: Yes, sir. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: That being the case, the 

corrected designated written cross-examination of the 

witness is received into evidence and transcribed into the 

record. 

[Designation of Written 

Cross-Examination of Donald M. 
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Baron, USPS-T-12, was received into 

evidence and transcribed into the 

record. I 
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' 1 '  .. 

ADVO/USPS-T12-1. With respect to the p198 accrued activity time proportions 
developed in LR 1-159 from the Engineered Standards (ES) data collection. please 
provide any information you have on the following: 

(a) Statistical measures of accuracy or reliability available on the estimates of annual 
proportions of accrued activity time for each route sampled. 

RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS BARON TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF ADVO. INC. 

(b) Statistical measures of accuracy or reliability available on the estimates of the 
annual proportions of accrued activity time for each route type for each zip sampled. 

(c) Statistical measures of accuracy or reliability available on the estimates of the 
annual proportions of accrued activity time for each route type for each region 
sampled. 

(d) Statistical measures of accuracy or reliability available on the estimates of the 
annual proportions of accrued activity time for each route type for the USPS city 
carrier system in its entirety. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) through (d). I have not produced any statistical measures of accuracy or reliability. 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS BARON TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF ADVO. INC. 

ADVOIUSPS-T12-2. With respect to the FY98 accrued activity time proportions 
developed in LR-1-159 from the Engineered Standards (ES) data collection, did you, in 
any way, attempt to quantitatively validate these proportions with data from other 
sources? If so, please explain fully, and provide your analyses and results. 

RESPONSE: 

No. 



: 
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ADVOIUSPS-Tl2-3. On page 31 of your testimony, you provide explanations for the 
terms Loading, Driving, Route-Access (FAT), Route-Access (CAT), and Collection 
Activity Categories. Prior to performing your analysis and submitting your testimony, did 
you review the Engineered Standards data set and attempt to: 

(a) Ensure that the Engineered Standards tally assignments to those activities matched 
precisely your definitions? If so, please explain what you did, and identify any 
concerns you may have with respect to the precise matching of any Engineered 
Standards tally (or set of tallies) with your ratemaking definitions. 

(b) Check Mr. Raymond‘s assignments to various activity times in order to determine 
whether they were consistently applied? If so, please explain fully and identify any 
concerns you may have with respect to consistency of application. 

(c) Ensure that the definitions applied to the Engineered Standards data (and the times 
that were ascribed to them) correctly matched the ones used in the FAT, CAT, and 
LTV data collections? If so, please explain them. 

t 
i 

RESPONSE: t 
I 

f 
- -  I 

(a) I did conduct such a review. I communicated to Mr. Raymond the definitions of the 

six street activity categories: load time, driving time, street support, routdaccess FAT, 

routelaccess CAT, and collection box. I observed that these definitions are the ones 

summarized in the “Cost Segment 7” section of what is now Docket R2000-1, USPS 

LR-1-1, Postal Service’s Sumrnarv Descriotion of USPS Develoment of Costs 6y 

Seaments And Cornoonents. PI 1998. 

- 

f 
i 

The major concerns I discussed with Mr. Raymond were the need to define load 

time as time that begins only after the carrier has completed accessing a deiivery stop. 

and to define the activity of walking to or dwng up to a delivery stopping point as 

something other than load time (specifically, as routelaccess FAT walking time, driving 

time, or routelaccess CAT time). In particular, I wanted to ensure that Mr. Raymond 

would define street-time tallies as load-time tallies only in those in&nces in which the 

,”/ I 

fi - 
-,-- j 

canier is physically stopped at a delivery stopping point doing one of the following: 

! 
1 

.. . 1 
I 
I ~. ~~ ~~~ . ~ ~~~ 

~~~ . ~ 
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(1) putting mail into a receptacle, or preparing to do so through the handling of 

mail pieces. bundles, or mail-related equipment (e.g.. by fingering mail to get 

it ready for delivery). 

(2) collecting mail from receptacles. 

(3) obtaining signatures from and communicating with customers in the process 

of delivering accountable services. 

My communications with Mr. Raymond also emphasized that any activity of handling 

mail or mail-related equipment that occurs at a stopping point other than a customer __ 

delivery location should be identified as a street support or route-access FAT activity. 

not as load time. An example is the handling of mail or mail-related equipment at a 

vehicle stopping point in preparation for the activity of walking on the loop section of a 

mute. 

(b) I did perform such a check. I observed several records in the ES database that 

showed questionable allocations of tallies to the load-time activity. I questioned Mr. 

Raymond in particular to verify that the camen being observed in these instanc, 0s wsre 

correctly identifled as being located at a delivery stopping point in the process of either 

putting mail into receptacles or preparing to do so. I received assurances from Mr. 

Raymond that this was indeed the case in all such instances. 

(c) It is my understanding that the definitions I communicated to Mr. Raymond are 

consistent with the definitions that had been used in the CATFAT and load time studies. 

~ 
_ _  ~ 

1 
4 1  
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ADVOILISPS-T124. With regard to the Engineered Standards data set and its use in 
this rate case: 

(a) Please describe all issues that you discussed with Mr. Raymond and when they 
were discussed. 

Please provide all written guidance and describe all oral guidance you gave Mr. 
Raymond on how to ascribe tallies to the Drive, Load, FAT, CAT, Collection, and 
Street Support categories. 

(c) Please describe the types of Engineered Standards tallies that you assisted Mr. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) The issues I discussed with Mr. Raymond were the definitions of the street-time 

activity categories, alternative methods of using data from the ES database to estimate 

percentages for these categories, and the application of these percentages to the 

distribution of accrued street-time cost across actiiaies. These discussions were held 

frorn March through April 1999, and again from November 1999 through January 2GOO. 

(b) It is my understanding that all written guidance provided to Mr. Raymond came from 

USPS staff. The oral guidance I provided Mr. Raymond consisted of review and 

clarification of the street-time activity definitions to help ensure that Mr. Raymond would 

accurately assign work-sampling tallies across the six major street-a&vity categories. 

(c) The types of tallies that I assisted Mr. Raymond in identifying were those that raised 

Raymond to identify in t e n s  of Drive, Load, CAT, FAT, Collection, Street Support. 

__ ~- 

questions regarding the relationship between the location and activity of the carrier and 

the allocation of activity tallies to street-activity categories. My assistance consisted of 

guidance relating to how the combination of the physical location and the activity 

conducted by the carrier at the time a tally was being recorded should be interpreted for 

purposes of allocating the tally to the appropriate activity category. 
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ADVO/USPS-Tl2-5. Did you independently review the Engineered Standards data set. 
prior to Mr. Raymond's activity category assignments, and attempt to assign them 
yourself? If so, please explain how many routedays of data you reviewed and whether 
you had any difficulties in making the assignments. 

RESPONSE: 

I did independently review the Engineered Standards data set prior to Mr. Raymond's 

activity category assignments. I reviewed 861 routedays of data. I did not attempt to 

independently assign tallies to activity categories prior to Mr. Raymond's decisions on 

these assignments. 

/' I 
. . .  

' I  -> !I I 
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ADVOIUSPS-T12-8. In your Appendix A. you quote Dr. Bradley's R90-1 rebuttal 
testimony: "...evaluation of a cost function at the mean volume level provides, 
necessarily, an unbiased estimator of the true volume variability." (USPS-RT-2 at IO) 

(a) Please confirm that Dr. Bradley also stated: 

"What is important, however, is the set of properties determining the cost function 
estimated for a particular activity and the measurement of the associated marginal 
cost at an appropriate level of volume. With the goal of the research well defined, it 
is clear that the researcher must determine the appropriate level of volume for 
measuring marginal cost." (USPS-RT-2 at 9). 

If you cannot confirm, please explain why not 

(b) Please confirm that Dr. Bradley also stated: 

"Evaluation at the mean level of volume thus guarantees calculation of marginal 
cost at the best estimate of the average level of volume. As the Commission has 
stated, this is the volume level relevant for the theory of pricing at marginal cost of 
the average level of output." (USPS-RT-2 at 11) 

If you cannot confirm, please explain why not. 

(c) Please confirm that Dr. Bradley's testimony (quoted by you) presented marginal cost 
~ .  as:-^--... ~ ~ ~~~~~~~~~ ~ ~. ~ ~~ . ~~~~~~ ~ ~~ . ~. ~ . ~ ~ ~~ 

a c i a v  = E  civ 

where aClaV (marginal cost) is evaluated from the cost function that includes C as 
the dependent variable and Vas the mean estimate of the independent volume 
variable (USPS-RT-2 at 9). If you cannot, please explain why not 

unbiased estimate of marginal cost can be derived by applying the variability from a 
cost function correctly estimated at mean volumes to an average cost that (1) was 
not developed from the cost function and (2) substantially diverges from the average 
cost estimated from the cost function (i.e., diverges by far more than can be 

(d) Please identify in Dr. Bradley's testimony the location where he states that an 

explained by the Jensen's Inequality phenomenon). 
RESPONSE: 

(a) Confirmed. 
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(c) Not confirmed. There is nothing in Dr. Bradley's testimony that indicates that 

marginal cost must be calculated at the cost level 'c' that you describe as the 

dependent variable. In fact, the'marginal cost (or volume variable cost) is typically 

calculated at the actual accrued cost for the cost pool. Note that the elasticity is a 

unit free measure that can be applied to the appropriate accrued cost level. 

(d) Although this issue was not explicitly addressed, one way or the other, in Dr. 
I 

Bradley's Docket No R90-1 testimony, it is addressed in his Docket No. R2000-1 

- _  
* 

i' 

incremental cost testimony. In particular, see pages 5-8 of USPS-T-22 where Dr. 

Bradley describes, in mathematical terms, the Commission's method for calculating 

attributable cost. There he makes dear that the established methodologytakes the 

accrued cost for a cost pool from the Postal Service's accounting system and 

multiplies it by variabilities (and distribution keys) derived from special studies. He 

explains that this process is called 'calibration." 
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ADVOIUSPS-Tl2-9. Please refer to Dr. Bradley's quote that '...evaluation of a cost 
function at the mean volume level provides, necessarily, an unbiased estimator of the 
true volume variability". (R90-1. USPSRT2, at 10) 

(a) Please confirm that the per stop load cost function evaluated at average stop volume 
is the g(V/S) function you use in your testimony. If you cannot confirm. please 
explain why. 

(b) Using this notation, please confirm that the variability of per stop load time evaluated 
at the average per stop volume is (dg(v)/dv)'(v/g(v)), where v = V/S. If you cannot 
confirm, please explain. 

(c) Please confirm that using Dr. Bradley's criteria, this variability must be an unbiased 
estimator of true variability. If you cannot confirm, please explain why. 

(d) Please confirm that using Dr. Bradley's criteria, dg(v)ldv must be an unbiased 
estimator of true marginal cost. If you cannot confirm, please explain why. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Confirmed. 

(b) Not confirmed. The variability formula includes the partial derivative with respect to 

volume evaluated at mean volume, not the total derivative with respect to average 

volume per stop as is in your formula. 

(c) Not confirmed due to an erroneous formula. 

(d) Not confirmed due to an erroneous formula. 

. .. 



. . . . _..-Aj 
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ADVOIUSPS-TI2-IO. Please examine equation (5) in page 10 of your testimony, 

(a) Please confirm that dividing by L yields witness Crowder's system wide load time 
variability: [ (a /bV)+(v /L) ]=€ ,  +(l-€e))*€s. If you cannot confirm, please 
explain why. 

(b) Please confirm that €e is elemental load variability, (dg(v)/dv) v/g(v), evaluated at 
average stop volume and, therefore, this component value of witness Crowder's total 
system variability is an unbiased estimator of true variability, using Dr. Bradley's 
criteria. If you cannot confirm, please explain why. 

RESPONSE 

(a) Please note that this "equation" is invalid. As I point out on page 10 of my testimony, 

equation (5) is derived from Ms. Crowder's equation (4): L =g(V /S) 'S .  My testimony 

further showsthat, in fact, L=g(V/S) 'S  does not hold. L does not equal g ( V / S ) * S .  

~ 

because g ( V / S )  is nonlinear. The degree of this nonlinearity is especially large for 

MDR and BAM. Therefore, the symbol that correctly relates the left-hand side and the 

right-hand side of what Ms. Crowder calls "equation" (4) as well as the left-hand and 

right-hand sides of (5) is an inequality. In other words, the left-hand sides of (4) and (5) 

do not equal the respective right-hand sides. 

_ _ ~  ~ 

The correct formula that Ms. Crowder should use in place of (4) Is: 

L(V) = e,(v,.s(v), 

where the bar indicates average load time per stop. Differentiating this accurate 

expression with respect to volume (V) yields: 

aL(v)/av = aL(v)/av* S(v) + a s ( v ) / a v * q ( v )  

Dividing through by L and multiplying through by V yields: 

. +?' I. 
I . . .. . ... 
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- i -  
I (aL(V)/aV)V/L = (aL(V)/av* S(V))V/L + (as(v)/av *C(V))V/L. 

By recognizing that L(V) = c(V)* S(V)we can cancel terms to yield: 

EV = E, 4- E,, where E,, is the overall elasticity of load time with respect to volume. 

This can be contrasted with Ms. Crowder's erroneous expression listed in part (a) of this 

question, which can be written as: EV = E, -k E, - &,E,. 

However, if Ms. Crowder's expression (5) could be regarded as correct, then the 

subsequent algebra does yield 

I 

I 

1 
i [(a/N) ( V I  L)] = + (1 - fs 

(b) Not confirmed. The elemental load variability is given bv: 

CJL I aV v/L(v). That is. the econometric equation, evaluated at mean volume, 
I 
t 

R- i 

provides an unbiased estimator of the load time variability. 
...... .~~~~ ~ ~~ ~~ ~ . .  . 
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ADVONSPS-Tl2-11. With regard to the Engineering Standards data or any other 
Delivery Redesign data, did you conduct any analyses of that data in an attempt to 
develop any alternative analyses of out-of-office street time, such as the following. If SO. 
please provide the analyses, explain what you did, and explain why you have not 
presented it. 

(a) Variability analyses of collection. street support, drive time, FATKAT. or load time? 

(b) Any disaggregation of drive, FATCAT, or load time by delivery type (Level 11.2 
codes). delivery type status (Level 11.3 codes). advlty (Level 11.4 codes), or 
activity detail (Level 1 I A.1 codes)? 

stops by route type or stop type)? 
(c) Any comparison with disaggregated CCS results (volumes. possible stops, or actual 

(d) Any other types of outaf-office costing analyses? 

RESPONSE 

(a) - (d) I am aware of a preliminary load-time variability analysis that is based on the 

time study data in the Delivery Redesign data base. It is expected that a draft of a 

report on this analysis will be completed in approximately two weeks and will be 

provided as USPS-LR-1310. 

i 
! 

1 
, . .  . . . 

. .  

... 
~. , , . . . . , 
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ADVONSPS-TI2-12. Please refer to the table in your response to MPNUSPS-TI021 
(redirected from witness Kingsley) concerning estimated access time per actual stop for 
foot. park 6 loop. and dlsmount stops. 

(a) Provide the full set of data and calculations, including your sources, used to develop 
the estimated access times per actual stop for foot. park 8 bop, and dismount stops. 

(b) Are the figures in the first table (18.45 seconds in 1989 and 13.19 seconds in 1998) 
an average for foot, park 6 loop, and dismount stops combined. or an average for 
only foot/park 8 loop7 Please explain. 

(c) Provide your explanation or opinion ofwhy the average access time for such stops 
in (b) has declined so much in nine years (from 18.45 to 13.19 seconds per stop). 

RESPONSE: 

(a) The requested data set will be provided in USPS-LR-1-305, to be filed shortly. 
I 
I 
I 

. I  
i (b) Each of these figures is an estimate of the ratio of total access time summed Over i 

the foot and park 8 loop segments of all routes (including routes that are classified as : 
curb routes) divided by the estimated number of actual stops of all types on these 

segments. 

(c) The primary reason for this reduction is the large reduction in the mutelaccass FAT 

street-time percentage that resulted from substitution of the new street-time proportions 

derived from the ES database for the proportions derived from the 1986 STS study. 

~ -_ i 
d 
a- _ -  

~ 

The average route/access FAT percentage in the 1989 access cost analysis was 

derived from the 1986'proprtions, and it equaled 47.3% of total accrued street-time 

cost The avemge routelaccess FAT percentage in the 1998 analysis was derived from 

the new street-time proportions, and it equaled 29.5% of total accrued street-time cost 
~~ 

. . . ,  . 
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ADVOIUSPS-T12-13. Please refer to the table in your response to MPNUSPSTIQ2f 
concerning estimated access time per actual stop for curbline stops. 

(a) Provide the full set of data and calculations, including your sources, used to develop 
the estimated access times per actual stop for curbline stops. 

(b) Provide your explanation or opinion of why the average access time for such stops 
in (e) has dedined from 12.06 seconds in 1989 to 4.91 seconds per stop in 1996. 

RESPONSE 

(a) The requested data set will be provided in USPS-LR-1-305, to be filed shortly. 

(b) The primary reason for this reduction is the large reduction in the routelaccess CAT 

street-time percentage that resulted from substitution of the new street-time proportions 

derived from the ES database for the proportions derived from Yle 1986 STS study. 

! 

.. i 
t 

- _- 
I 

The average routelaccess CAT street-time percentage in the Cy 1989 city carrier 

worksheets was derived from the 1986 proportions. and it equaled 8.8% of total acctued 

I 

street-time cost The average routelaccess FAT percentage in the FY 1998 city carrier 

worksheets was derived from the new street-time proportions. and it equaled only 3.9% 
~ 

I 
of total a m e d  street-time cost. t 
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ADVOIUSPS-T12-14. Please refer to your response to MPNUSPS-TIO-22, where ~ O U  
state that the deliveries data required to answer the interrogatory muld not be located. 
Do you have any Opinion or knowledge (as opposed to actual data) as to: 

(a) whether the average run time among curbline deliveries has changed as much as 
the average access time has changed (as indicated in your response to MPAIUSPS 
TIO-Zl)? Please explain fully. 

changed as much as the average access time has changed (as indicated in your 
response to MPAAJSPS-TIO-21)? Please explain fully. 

(c) whether the average run time among central deliveries has changed between FY89 
and -987 Please explain fully. 

RESPONSE 

(a) In my opinion, average running time per delivery point on the curbline segments of , 

(b) whether the average run time among park 6 loop. foot, or dismount deliveries has 

mutes declined from p189 to FY98 for the same reason that average access time per % . 
stop declined. as shown in my response to MPAIUSPS-T10-21. This decline was the 

result of large redudions in the routelaccess CAT percentages of total street time cost. 

Furthermore. the ratio of routelaccess CAT access time to total routelaccess CAT 

running time changed very little between Fy89 and FY98 because curb wnning time 

elasticities were virtually constant over that period. Therefore the percentage reduction 

in route/access CAT wnning time was nearly the same as the percentage redudion in 

routelaccess CAT access time between FY89 and W98, as is shown in the following 

~ ~~. 
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PERC. PERC. 
CHANGE CHANGE 

CURB IN CURB CURB CURB INCURB CURB 
ACCESS ACCESS ACCESS RUNNiNG RUNNING RUNNING 
TIME 
COST HOURS HOURS COST 
$201.595 10.391 409,036 21,084 
$142.257 5.484 -47.23% 291.719 11,246 

TIME TIME TIME TIME TIME 
HOURS HOURS 

-47.66% 

(b) and (c) In my opinion, average running time per delivery point on the park & loop , 
segments of routes also declined from FY89 to p198 for the same reason that average . 
access time per stop declined on these segments. This dedine was the result of large 

reductions in the routelaccess FAT percentages of total street time cost. Furthermore, 

the ratio of routelaccess FAT access time to total routdaccess FAT running time 

changed very little between FY89 and FY98 because park 8 loop and foot running time 

elasticities were virtually constant over that period. Therefore the percentage reduction 

In routelaccess FAT running time was nearly the same as the percentage reduction in 

routdaccess FAT access time between FY89 and -98. as Is shown in the following 

table. 

- . .  

-_ 
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ESTIMATED ACCESS AND RUNNING TIME HOURS ON 
FOOTPARK & LOOP ROUTE SEGMENTS 

(hsts and Houn are In 1,000) 

FOOT/ 
PARK & 

ACCESS 

I 
FOOT/ INFOOT/ FOOT/ FOOT/ 
PARK& PARK8 PARK& PARK& 
LOOP LOOP LOOP LOOP 
ACCESS ACCESS RUNNING RUNNING 
TIME TIME TIME TIME 
HOURS HOURS COST HOURS 
56,656 $2,213,716 114,109 
41.111 -27.44% $2,207,996 85,119 

PERC. 
CHANGE 

PERC. 

IN FOOT/ 

RUNNING 

HOURS 

-25.41% 

. . . 
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ADVONSPS-TIZ-15. Please refer to your response to MPNUSPS-TIO-23. 

(a) Provide the full set of data and calculations. including your sources, used to develop 
the estimated travel times for each route group (foot. park 8 loop, curbline) in 1989 
and 1998. 

(b) Aside from the fad that the RE9 data were collected by the Street Time Survey and 
the FY98 data were collected by the Engineered Standards ActivKy Sampling, do 
you have any explanation or opinion of: 

(1) Why the average travel time per possible stop on foot routes has declined 

(2) Why the average travel time per possible stop on park & loop routes has 

(3) Why the average travel time per possible stop on curbline routes has 

from 9.67 seconds in 1989 to 4.80 seconds per stop in 1998. 

increased from 3.09 seconds in 1989 to 3.94 seconds per stop in 1998. 

increased from I .I4 seconds in 1989 to 1.86 seconds per stop in 1998. 

(c) Explain fully your understanding of whether the FAT (foot and park (L loop Foot 
Access Test) models from which the proportions of fwtlpak & loop/dismount accesi 
and route time are derived show such a major dedine in amount of foot and park & 
loop access time. 

ur understanding of whether the CAT (Curbline Access Test) model 
from which the proportions of curbline access and route time are derived shows 
such a major decline in amount of curbline access time. 

- -  _ _  
(d) Explain fully 

- 

RESPONSE 

(a) The requested data set will be provided in USPS-LR-1305. to be filled shortly. 

(b) (1) There are two possible changes that wuld have contributed to this dedine. Firsf 

It is possible that possible stops per foot route increased substantially from 1989 to 

1998, while trawl time per route remained relatively unchanged. Second. it is possible 

that the average distance between the delivery unit and the beginning of the route 

decreased substantially from 1989 to 1998. The date required to test these conjectures 

are not available. 

.... 
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(b) (2) and (3) In this case, It Is possible that possible stops per mute decreased from 

1989 to 1998. or that the average distance between the delivery unit and beginning of 

the route increased over the same period. Again, the data needed to condud the 

required analysis are unavailable. 

(c) and (d) The FAT and CAT models are not sources of any observed changes In 

street-activity tlmes per stop. These models are used solely to estimate the elasticities 

of mnning time with respect to actual stops. Moreover, these elasticities are functions 

solely of coverage ratios, that is, the percentages of stops that are accessed. Since 

these coverage ratios changed very little from 1989 to 1998. the tunning time elasticities 

also changed very IMe over the same period. Therefore, the models themselves are i 
not responsible for any observed large changes in absolute or relative carrier tlmes. : 

- -  - .-- - ~~ 
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ADVOIUSPS-Tl2-16. Please refer to your response to ADVONSPS-Tl3-23 (a), 
redirected to you from witness Raymond. There you state: 

The universe under study and the sampling frame can be defined as the 
population of all city carrier routes (other than phantom routes) In existence 
during PFY 1997 - Quarter 4: The units of the analysis are, according to this 
view, the individual routes. The universe and sampling frame can also be viewed 
as a set of six subpopulations. One sub-population Is defined for each of the six 
major mute categories: foot, business motorized, residential curb, residential 
park & loop. mixed curb, and mixed park & loop.” .. 

However, witness Raymond states that the Phase 1 onday studies ranged from 
10/14/96 to 2/13/97 and the Phase 2 multipleday studies time frame ranged from 
515197 to 4123198 (page 8. USPS-T-13). 

(a) Please explain fully how the universe and sampling frame for the routes in the 
Phase 1 singleday study could have been all routes in existence in PFY 1997 - Quarter 4. 

(b) Please explain fully how the universe and sampling frame for the routes in the 
Phase 2 multipleday study could have been all routes in existence in PFY 
1997 -Quarter 4. 

(c) On page 34 of your testimony you indicate that four of witness Raymond‘s 
sampled files could not be located on the Carrier Route Master File for PFY 
1997 - Quafier 4. Please confirm that these four routes are: 

Dates 
CY 50 8739 Southeast 7/31/97 
CY 66 0257 Pacific 12/19/97 
CY 66 0281 Pacific 1113188 
CY 04 4999 Allegheny 1/30/98 

If these are not the four routes that could not be located, please provide the 
correct information. 

(d) Please explain why there were four routes in Mr. Raymond‘s sample but were 
- 

not In his universe or sampling frame. 

(e) Do the results presented In parts (a) and (c) of your response include the four 
routes that could not be located on the Carrier Route Master File for PFY 
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, 
~. .... 

(9 Please provide the route types and sample weights that you have used (in 
your response to OCAIUSPS-T-125) for the four routes that could not be 
located In the PFY 1997 - Quarter 4 Carrier Route Master File. 

RESPONSE 

(a) and (b). It would be more accurate to state that the universe under study can be 

defined as the population of all city carrier routes (other than phantom routes) in 

existence between PFY 1997 -Quarter 1 and P P I  1998 - Quarter 3. The quoted 

statement from my response to ADVOIUSPS-T13-23 (a) refers to PFY 1997 - Quarter 4 

because it is the mid-point between these beginning and ending postal quarters. Note, 

however, that the population of mutes changed slowly between P N  1997 -Quarter 1 

and PFY 1998 - Quarter 3. As the table below demonstrates, the total number of city 

routes, excluding phantom routes, decreased, but by only 1,694 or 1.02%, from PFY 

1997 - Quarter 2 through PFY 1998 - Quarter 3. (Comparable PFY 1997 -Quarter 1 

are not available). Therefore, the population in existence during P P I  1997 - Quarter 4 

selves as a good approximation of the average population of routes from PFY 1997 - 
Quarter 1 through PFY 1998 - Quarter 3. 

~ 

Jotal Nurnbe r of Citv &,& Letter RQ@& 

.. ~ 

* 
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(d) I cannot explain the absence of these four routes from the City Route Master File. 

However, the decision to indude or exclude these four mutes from the calculation of 

street-time percentages has virtually no impact on the final estimates of these 

percentages. See my response to OCAIUSPS-T12-6(c). 

(e) No. 

(9 The route types assigned to these routes were the route types reported in the ES 

data set. They are as follows: 

Route 8739 - Residential Loop 

Route 0257 - Residential Loop 

Route 0281 - Mixed Loop 

Route 4999 - Residential Loop 

Since the data ~ on total population residential loop routes and mixed loop routes 

~ that were needed to form tally weights forthese four routes were not available, I 

assigned tally weights of one to all tallies recorded for those mutes. 
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ADVOIUSPS-772-17. Please refer to your response to ADVOIUSPS-T13-23 (a), 
redirected to you from witness Raymond and your statement cited in the above 
interrogatory. 

(a) Please explain fully how Mr. Raymond's sampling from the universe of city routes 

I 
i 

(that you have identified) was performed so as to ensure adequate representation of 
the'universe. 

(b) Mr. Raymond has stated that, once the sites (zip codes) were selected, the routes 
within those sites were selected randomly. Does your comment that the universe 
(and sampling frame) can be viewed as a set of six populations mean that Mr. 
Raymond developed a sampling scheme that segmented the city letter route 
universe into six populations, each of which sampled randomly at some route-type- 
specmc sampling rate? If so, please provide the details of that sampling scheme 
and explain how it ensures adequate representation of each of the individual route- 
type universes. 

I 

RESPONSE: 

(a) I believe Mr. Raymond's responses to OCNUSPS-TI81 and ADVONSPSTl3- r 
b 

--' i 23(b) show how his sample adequately represents the universe. 

@) No. My comment is a suggestion that one could view the ES sample as if it 

subpopulation of routes. f 
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ADVO/USPS-Tl2-19. Please refer to your response to ADVOIUSPS-T13-23 (a) and (c) 
redirected to you from witness Raymond. Please confirm that the statistical tests In 
your response describe the statistical comparison between Mr. Raymond's sampled 
routes and the,universe during the time period over which those routes were sampled. If 
this is not correct, please so state, and explain that the statistical tests do describe. 

RESPONSE 

Confirmed. In my view, these tests also describe the statistical comparison between 

sampled routes and the universe during the time periods when the work-sampling data 

were collected. 

I 

I 

I 

. . .  . j  
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ADVOIUSPS-Tl3-23. Please provide the following information with respect to 
the sample survey that generated the data presented in your testimony and used 
by USPS witness Baron: 

(a) the 'definition of the universe under study, the sampling frame and units, and 
the validity and confidence limits that can be placed on major estimates." as 
required by Rule 31 (k)(2)(ii) of the Commission's Rules of Practice. 

(c) the results of all such sampling and statistical tests. 

RESPONSE 

(a) The universe under study and the sampling frame can be defined as the 

population of all city canier routes (other than phantom routes) in existence 

during PFY 1997 -Quarter 4. The units of the analysis are, according to this 

view, the individual routes. The universe and sampling frame can also be viewed 

as a set of six subpopulations. One sub-population is defined for each of the six 

major route categories: foot, business motorized, residential curb, residential 
- %  - 

_ _  - ~ 

park 8 - loop. mixed curb. and mixed park & loop. 
~ 

The street-time percentages presented in sheet 7.0.4.1 of the segment 7 

workbook. Csfl6&7.xls (Docket No. R2000-1. USPS LR-1-60) for each route type 

should be regarded as samplebased estimates of the corresponding sub- 

population street-time percentages. In order to derive standard errors for these 

estimates, we can also view them as 'ratio' estimates of the sub-population 

ratios of total tallies for the given street activities (load, street support, 

driving time, routdaccess FAT, routdaccess CAT, and street-box collection) to 

gross total tallies over all activities combined. 

~ 

Table 1 shows the application of this approach to the sub-population of all 

residential park & loop routes. In FY 1997 - QTR 4, there Were 82.908 Such 
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routes. The portion of the ES database used to estimate the residential park 8 

loop street-time percentages consists of a sample of 110 of these mutes. Each 

of the six residential park 8 loop street-time percentages reported in Cs0687.xls. 

lines 9-14. can be viewed as the'sample ratio of total weighted tallies over all 110 

mutes for the given street-activity to the total of the weighted tallies over all six 

activities over all such mutes. The standard error for each ratio is derived from 

William Gochran's formula for the standard error of the sample ratio. This 

formula is equation 2.46 in Cochran's book SamDlina Techniaueg (John Wiley 8 

Sons, 1977. at 32). USPS LR-1-292 presents in greater detail the application of 

that formula to the estimation of the standard errors for all the street-time 

percentages. 

Table 1 also shows 95% confidence intervals for the estimated street-time 

percentages. These intervals are derived from the standard normal probability 

distribution under the assumption that the ratio of the deviation of each estimated 

percentage from its mean over its estimated standard error is normally distributed 

with a mean of 0 and varianca of 1. 



7109 

Street-Time 
Activity 

I 

Ratio of TOM Tallies for the Estimated 95% 
Activity Over 110 Sample Routes Standard Confidence 
to Total Tallies for all Street Error of Interval 

t 

Load 
Street Support 
Driving Time 
RouteIAccess 

! 

Activities over all such Routes Ratio 
.3527 .0196 .3143-.3910 
.1779 .0083 .1616-. 1942 
.1123 .0093 .0940-,1306 
.3320 .0219 .2891-.3749 

RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS BARON TO 3 
INTERROGATORY OF ADVO. INC. REDIRECTED FROM WITNESS RAYMOND 

TABLE 1. ESTIMATED STANDARD ERRORS AND 95% CONFIDENCE 
INTERVALS FOR SAMPLE ESTIMATES OF RESIDENTIAL 

PARK 8 LOOP STREET-TIME PERCENTAGES 

FAT 
RouteIAccess 1 a222 1.0050 I .0124-.0321 
CAT 
Collection I .0029 I .0009 1 .0011-.OM7 

Additional results comparable to table 1 could be prepared for all other 

route types: mixed park & loop, business motorized, etc. However, a few 

concerns relating to the correct interpretation of the estimated standard emrs 

and confidence intervals must be considered 'before the appropriate course of 

action can be determined. First, ratio estimates (i.e., sample street-time 

percentages) derived from small samples are usually slightly biased estimates of 

the population ratios (Cochran 31). Also. for small sample sues, the sampling 

distributions of the sample street-time percentages are skew, and the estimated 

~ ~~~~ . ~~~ . .~~~ -. . ~~~ ~ 
~~~~~~~ ~~~~~~. . ~~~~ ~ ~ ~-1 

i 
i 

standard mrs might be too low (Cochran, 3142,153,156). Moreover, the 

skewness of the sampling distribution implies that the ratio of the deviation of 
--;y 

each sample percentage from its expected value over its estimated standard 

error also has a distribution that may be too highly skewed to j usw using the 
. . .  . .  ~ .. <.. 3~ . :.;: . > ;.' ~, . 

.. ?:.j ' ~ 
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standard normal distribution to derive confidence intervals (Cochran 31-32.153. 

156). 

Cochran also observes, however, that this skewness of the sampling 

4 

distribution of the sample ratio and the bias of that ratio and of its standard error 

estimate become inconsequential for large samples (Cochran 31-32,153,156, 

160). The obvious question is: how large is large enough? Cochran states that 

"as a working rule,' the ratio estimate and its estimated standard error can be 

regarded as unbiased, and the sampling distribution of this ratio as being normal, 

for sample sizes in excess of 30. provided the coefficients of variation of the 

numerator and denominator of the ratio are both less than 10% (Cochran, 153). 

Given this rule, the samples for the mixed park 8 loop, mixed curb, and business 

motorized categories are small enough for one to question whether street-time 

~ 

.. 

percentages derived from these samples, and the estimated standard emrs of 

these percentages are unbiased, and whether the sampling distributions of the 

percentages achieve normality. 

-~ 

It should also be emphasized, however, that there exists an important 

alternative costing approach that eliminates this issue of small sample sizes. 

This approach is to aggregate the existing six route type categories into only 

three categories. Specifically, the mixed park & loop, business motorized and 

residential park 8 loop categories are aggregated into a single park 8 loop route 

type. The mixed curb and residential curb categories are aggregated into a 

single curb route type. The foot category is left as is. 
* 3 .  

. 

-. . .  

1 
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5 

R t W S C k  

The key advantage of this new approach is that the three remaining Slqloo 
categories -foot, aggregate park & loop, and aggregate curb - all have large 

samples. The foot category, which is unchanged from the original analysis, has 

36 routes. The new, aggregate park & loop category has 121 sample routes, and 

the new, aggregate curb route category has 179 sample routes. 

Tables 2 4  show standard errors and confidence intervals for the new 

street-time percentages calculated for this new set of route types. (These new 

percentages, standard errors and confidence intervals are derived in USPS 

LR-1-292). The results are clearly valid, given the large sample sizes, and they 

generally show relatively narrow confidence intervals for the new, estimated 

street-time percentages.' The exceptions are the wide confidence intervals 

calculated for the load time, street support, and route-accesdFAT activities within 
~I -_ 

- ~- the foot route-type category.. ~~ ~ ~~ 

TABLE 2. ESTIMATED STANDARD ERRORS AND 95% CONFIDENCE 
INTERVALS FOR SAMPLE ESTIMATES OF FOOT 

STREET-TIME PERCENTAGES 

Street-Time Ratio of Total Tallies for the Estimated 95% 
Activity Activity Over 36 Sample Routes Standard Confidence 

to Total Tallies for all Street Error of Interval 

. .  ' 'Ibis assdon that the confiience Limits arc statis 
samples excced the 30 unit threshold suggested by 
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Ratio of Total Tallies for the Estimated 95% 
Activity Over 121 Sample Standard Confidence 
Routes to Total Tallies for all E m r  of Interval 

. 
I 

TABLE 4. ESTIMATED STANDARD ERRORS AND 95% CONFIDENCE 
INTERVALS FOR SAMPLE ESTIMATES OF STREET-TIME PERCENTAGES .. 

FOR THE AGGREGATE CURB ROUTE TYPE 

to Total Tallies for all Street 

Another critical advantage of the aggregation approach, aside from 

producing large sample sizes for all route categories, is that the consolidation of 

the official six route types into only three route types does not significantly affect 

the final segment 7 cost results. Tables 5 and 6 show that the final Segment 7 

, A  

*a 
4 
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- 

volume-variable costs by component that are estimated through the aggregation 

approach differ by only a few million dollars per mail subclass from the official BY 

1998 volume-variable costs estimated in the CsO6&7.xls workbook presented in 

USPS LR-1-60. 

Tables 5-6 demonstrate this result on a component by component basis. 

Observe, first. that Table 5 is broken into two parts. The first part, shown on 

pages 10-1 1, cornpares the volume-variable costs derived through the 

aggregation approach just for the load time and access activities with 

corresponding official CsO6&7.xls BY 1998 costs. The second part of table 5. 

shown on pages 12-13. compares volume-variable costs derived through the 

aggregation approach with official volume-variable costs for the route-time and 

street-support activities. 

Table 6 sums the volume-variable costs from parts 1 and 2 of table 5. 

Thus, table 6 shows the changes in gross toGI segment 7 volume-variable costs- 

by mail subclass summed over all street activities that result from substituting the 

aggregation approach for the official BY 1998 approach. Overall, table 6 shows 

that gross total volume-variable costs summed across all mail subclasses 

increase by only $10,050,000 or 0.32%. However, for some mail subclasses. 

such as Periodicals. costs decrease by small amounts. The largest relative cost 

increase is the 1.31 % increase in Certified and Insurance costs. The largest 

relative cost decrease is the 1.85% decrease in Standard B Library Mail. 

~ ~~ - 

Moreover, this relative insignificance of the cost changes resulting from - 
~ 

substitution of the routecategory aggregation approach for the official BY 1998 
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! 

analysis is not an unexpected result. A critical aspect of the segment 7 letter- 

route cost analysis is that once accrued costs have been allocated to the 

residential park 8 loop. mixed park 8 loop. and business motorized categories all 

subsequent cost calculations are identical across all three cost pools. 

Specifically. the parameters that split accrued routelaccess FAT and 

routelaccess CAT costs into route and access portions, and that determine the 

volume-variable access costs by mail subclass are the same for mixed loop and 

business motorized route costs as they are residential park 8 loop costs. So, 

also, are the parameters applied to accrued driving time, load-time, collection 

box, and street support costs in order to derive volume-variable costs by 

subclass. 

The same conclusions apply to the mixed curb and residential curb route 

types. Once accrued costs have been allocated to the mixed wrb and residential 

curb categories. all subsequent cost calculations are identical across the 

resulting two cost pools. Again, the parameten that split accrued routelaccess 

FAT and CAT foot route costs into route and access portions. and that determine 

the volume-variable access costs by mail subclass are the same for both cost 

pools. So. also, are the parameten applied to accnred driving time, load-time, 

collection box, and street-support costs in order to derive volume-variable costs 

by subclass. 

Thus, the aggregate approach offers a logical alternative for deriving total 

lume-variable costs by mail subclass. These costs differ vely little 

from corresponding official BY 1998 costs presented in LR-1-180. Moreover, the 

. .. ... 
. . . & I  ... 
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route samples used to derive the new street-time percentages estimated in the 

aggregate approach are now unequivocally large enough in all cases to ensure 

that estimated standard errors and confidence intervals for these percentages 

are statisti'cally valid. 

A final, key implication of this virtual equality between the aggregate 

analysis volume-variable costs and corresponding official BY 1998 costs is that it 

negates concerns raised earlier regarding possible biases in the official street- 

time percentages calculated for all six route-type categories. The fact that the 

aggregation procedure's elimination of the concern of too few routes in some of 

the six official route-category samples, which was the very problem that had 

raised the bias issue in the first place, nevertheless produces the same costs as 

do the official samples establishes that any such biases are insignificant 

: 

~ 
~~~ ~ 

' I 

i 
-- I 

- -i 
, 

1 ....,. s. .. . .  
~~ ., 

~. . ... 
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TABLE 5. PART 1. COMPARISON OF BY 1998 SEGMENT 7 VOLUME- 
VARIABLE LOAD-TIME AND ACCESS COSTS DERIVED FROM THE 

AGGREGATE APPROACH WITH OFFICIAL BY 1998 VOLUME-VARIABLE 
LOAD-TIME AND ACCESS COSTS PRESENTED IN CS0687.XLS, 

USPS LR-1-80 ($1,000) 

... 
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VARIABLE ROUTE-TIME AND STREET-SUPPORT COSTS DERIVED FROM 
THE AGGREGATE APPROACH WITH OFFICIAL BY 1998 VOLUME-VARIABLE 
ROUTE-TIME AND STREET SUPPORT COSTS PRESENTED IN CS06&7.XLS, 

USPS LR-1-80 ($1,000) 

. ~~. 
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i 

ROUTE-TIME AND STREET SUPPOR PRESENTED IN CSOGB7.XLS. 
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TABLE 6. COMPARISON OF BY 1998 GROSS TOTAL SEGMENT 7 
VOLUME-VARIABLE COSTS DERIVED FROM THE AGGREGATE 

APPROACH WITH CORRESPONDING OFFICIAL BY 1998 VOLUME- 
VARIABLE COSTS PRESENTED iN CSOGB7.XLS. USPS LR-1-80 

' ($1.000) 
TOTAL LOADTIME. 

ACCESS. ROUTE. 6 STR€ET 
SUPPORT 

I I  I -  I .  
UECIASS. OR SPECIAL 

. . .., . 

4 

. . I  
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TOT& LOADTIME. 
ACCESS. ROUTE 4 STREET 

SUPPORI 

UECU\SS. OR SPECIAL 

- 
An additional point that is relevant to the results just presented relates to 

the issue of randomness in the sample of routes that produced the street-time 

percentage estimates. Witness Lloyd Raymond has stated that not all of the 

sites from which these 336 city routes were selected were identitied through a 

. .  

strictly random procedure. Some sites were non-randomly picked by postal 

management to ensure that data for all sampled routes located within all sampled 

sites could be located on Delivery Unit Computers. (See USPS-T-13 at 7-8). 

This lack of strict adherence to a rigorous random sampling may cause 

some analysts to question the validity of the standard errors and confidence 
% I ; 

, . intervals estimated for the tally percentages. However, .~ an alternative 
y 

approach based on a 
L . .  ,,- , 

.. . .. . .  . .,,.. 

ology discussed by Cochran.effedively resolves " '' 

. .  
. .  

. 
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this issue.' This approach views each of the six sub-populations of routes for 

which street-time percentages have been estimated as being itself a random 

sample selected from an infinitely sized superpopulation. Moreover, this 

approach views the unknown ratio of tallies for each street activity over total 

tallies for any given route in the superpopulation as being equal to the ratio of 

mean tallies for the activity over mean total tallies plus a random error term. 

Since the source of randomness according to this construction is the 

superpopulation, the finite population of N routes must also be random. 

Moreover, the observed sample of n routes for each route type is a random 

sample as well, regardless of how it is selected (Cochran 158-1 59). 

This 'superpopulation" approach is also useful for resolving a final concern 

relating to the analysis presented so far. Thus far, the sample street-time 

percentage for each street activity has been referred to as the ratio of total 

sample tallies for this activity to total sample tallies for all activities. This is an ~ 

oversimplification. Recall from pages 34-35 of my testimony (USPS-T-12). that 

each ratio actually equals total weighted tallies for the given street activity divided 

by total weighted tallies over all activities. Moreaver. the weight that each tally is 

multiplied by equals the ratio of total routes in the relevant fivedigit zip code 

within a given routetype category to corresponding total sample routes. It can 

be shown that this ratio of weighted tallies for any street activity k to weighted 

_ _ _ _ ~  ~ - ~~~ 

_ -  
- 

* '  r all activities is still an unbiased estimator of the true ratio of total 
. .  .. . . .  

,. , .  

, 

' It should also be emphas'hd that although not all b 
process was usad to select all sampled mutes within 

.,' I , 
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activity k tallies over grand total tallies in the entire subpopulation of routes for 

each route-type category. 

This point can be demonstrated through the following analysis. First, let 

the ratio of weighted tallies for street activity k to grand total weighted tallies over 

all activities for any given route type be expressed as: 

where T* equals sample tallies for street activity k on route i within fivedigit zip 

code j, mi equals total tallies on route i in zip code j summed over all street 

activities, nj equals total sample routes in the given route type within zip code j. 

and wi equals the total population routes in zip code j that are in that same route 

type divided by n,. Thus, I?; equals the sum of weighted sample tallies for 

activity k over all routes and over all zip codes for the given route type divided by 

the corresponding sum of weighted sample tallies for all street-time activities. 

The superpopulation approach views the relationship between T, and 

. ~~ ~ ~ ~~~~~~~~ ~~~ . . ... ..... ~~~~~~~~ ~ ~~~~ ~ 
~ ~~~~~~ ~ ~ ~~~~ ~~ ~ ~~~ ~~~ ~ 

Ti in the entire subpopulation of routes for the given route type as having the 

form: T F = ( T m I V ~ ) ' T T , + e ,  (2). 

where TB /VI = Rk,  is the subpopulation ratio of mean activity k tallies over all 
..,." .:. ' .~.,. * , . . .  , .. 

,~ . .  . ... . 
.. 

. .  
I ..:.. 

* . .. 

and zip codes to the corresponding mean total tallies, and em is a .- . /  , '  
. ~ .  , 
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The expected value of is the expected value of the hypothetical 

sampling distribution of all possible Rk calculated from all possible samples of 

sue n = xnj. This expected value can be expressed as 
J 

I 

since it can be assumed that the wi and the w,77# are fixed in the repeated 

samples (Cochran 159, Ronald J. Wonnacott and Thomas H. Wonnacott. 

Ewnometrim John Wiley 8 Sons, 1979. at 2126). Moreover, from (2), it is 

apparent that: 

E(T,) = (T,)/(Vi)*Ti = Rk 'Vi (41, 

assuming that E(eii)equals 0. Substiiution of (4) into (3) produces 

Thus, the weighting procedure still produces an estimated ratio of tallies for each 

activity kto total tallies over all activities that is ,an unbiased estimate of the true 

ratio Ra. 

To summame. Cochran's superpopulation approach clearly applies to the 

current ~. analysis of street-time tallies. It supports the view that the sampling 

distrit%ons of the sample weighted street-time percentages exist, that ~p their 

expected values equal , the ,, true subpopulation ratios ,.. . o 

street activities to grand total tallies. and that the estimated standard errors of the 

. . ~ .  ~. .  .., 

. 

_. 

. 
i i  
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street-time percentages are unbiased. Moreover, these conclusions are true 

regardless of sample sue (Cochran 158-160). 

. . .  

. .  .. 
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(c) Please see my response to part (a). See also Witness Raymond’s response 

to ADVO/USPS-Tl3-23(b). 
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MPANSPS-Tl2-1. Please refer to Library Reference LR-1-157. Please provide: 

(a) The data set LTV.FLAT.DATA in PCreadable form (Le.. either on Compact Disk or 3 
inch floppies), a listing of its properties, and descriptorlidentifiction for each of its 
fields. 

(b) If not on the data set LTV.FlAT..DATA, the sample weights for each observation in 
LTV.FLAT.DATA and used to perform the analyses described in your testimony. 

RESPONSE 

(a) and @) Docket No. R97-1. USPS LR-H-I37 presents the requested data set, listing 

of properties, and descriptorlidentiications. LTV.FLAT.DATA is stored on a floppy disk 

located on the back cover of this LR. 

. .  ... ~ 

...... ~ ~ 
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STOP TYPE ACTUAL DELIVERIES POSSIBLE DELIVERIES 
SDR 12,802,475,000 13,774,754,000 
MDR 7.41 9.487.000 8,933,328,000 
BAM 1,555,233,000 1,660,615,000 

1 .  
RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS BARON TO INTERROGATORIES OF 

mE MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA i 
u 

MPANSPS-Tl2-2. Please refer to the FY1998 City Carrier Cost System. Please 
provide for each stop type (SDR. MDR, and BAM): 

(a) The estimated total annual number of actual and possible stops in 

(b) The estimated total annual number of actual and possible deliveries in the USPS 

(c) The average possible stops coverage figure. 

(d) The average possible deliveries coverage figure. 

I 
I 

the USPS system. 

system. 

I 

I 

I 

I RESPONSE: 
i 

(a) Estimated total annual actual and possible stops by stop type are as follows: 
i - 

COVERAGE 
92.94% 
83.05% 
93.65% 

,i (b) Estimated total annual actual and possible deliveries by stop type are as follows: 

(c) The average possible stops coverage figure. 

See the last column of the table presented in part (a). 

(d) The average possible deliveries coverage figure. 
z 
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1 

t 

MPAIUSPS-T12-4. Please refer to Library Reference LR M 58. Please provide: 

(a) The data sets CURBSAS, FOOTSAS. and LOOPSAS in PCreadable form (i.e., 
either on Compact Disk or 3 0 inch floppies), a listing of their properties, and a 
descriptor/identification for each of their fields. 

(b) If not on each of the data sets, the sample weights for each observation in those 
data sets and used to perform the analyses described in your testimony. 

I 
I 

RESPONSE 

(a) and (b) These data sets have been copied into the PC-readable files CURB.DATA, 

FOOT.DATA. and LOOP.DATA, and are stored on diskettes. These diskettes have 

been included as part of a new library reference, USPS LR-1-218, to be filed shortly. 

I 

I 

I 
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MPANSPS-T12-6. Question: Please refer to Library Reference LR 1-159. As to the 
National System of C i  Routes, please provide the following for the USPS total system 
of routes, separately for each of the ten regions: 

(a) In PQ4 FY97, numberof 3-D zips and, separately, 5 D  zips with city came; routes. 

@) Per ALDRAN.HQ059TOI .CITY,PQ4FY97, number of city carrier routes where the 
primary mode of delivery is: 

Foot 
Park 8 Loop 
Curbline 
Dismount 
Other 
Cannot be determined. 

Number of city carrier routes in ALDRAN.HQ059TOI.PQ4FY97 classified by 
ES.CNTL as: 

(d) As to each route delivery mode category in the previous subsection, please provide 
also, the average number of: 

.. 

Residential curb deliveries 
Residential NDCBU deliveries 
Residential centralized deliveries 
Residential other deliveries 
Business curb deliveries 
Business NDCBU deliveries 
Business centralized deliveries 
Business other deliveries. 
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AREA . _ .  

1 
I 

I 

I 
i 

i 
f 

I 

NUMBER OF 3-0 ZIP 
AREA NAME CODES WlTH CITY 

ROUTES 

. .i 

- q .  .. . .  

..... 

..... 
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MPANSPS-T124(e). As to each mute type listed in the previous subsection, please 
provide also the number of possible: 

Residential curb deliveries 
Residential NDCBU deliveries 
Residential centralized deliveries 
Residential other deliveries . 
Business curb deliveries 
Business NDCBU deliveries 
Business centralized 
Business other deliveries. 

J IGreat Lakes I 56 
K ICapital Metro 22 
TOTAL I I -2 

I I I I 

.. 
, 

- 

......... 

~. 

.... . . .  

-. , 

. .  
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AREA 

i 
i 

NUMBER OF 5-D ZIP 
AREA NAME CODES WITH CrrY 

\. 

I 
ROUTES 

A NewYorkMetro . 909 
B Northeast 979 
C AJleOheny 1,359 

E WeJtem 969 
F Pacific 1,047 

D Mid-Atlantic 810 

G m w e s i  + 707 
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- 
H 
I 
J 

I . 6 1 ,  ____...I ~ 

southeast 1,395 
Midwest 1,467 
Great Lakes 4 M O  
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(c) ES.CNTL does not define route types as described in this interrogatory. The 

following route types are defined in ES.CNTL. 
". . . .  : 

.~ ~~~ ~. 

Foot . . 

... . , 

' 0  Residential Park 8 Loop and Mixed Park 8 Loop 

Residential Curb and Mixed Curb 

Business Motorized 

I. i 

. ... 
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% 

The following answer is based upon these route types: 
I 

'. , 

~ ' I  

A- 
.. .. . ... . 
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i 
f 

F 
P 

- 

d) 
AVERAGE NUMBER OF POSSIBLE RESIDENTLAL DELIVERIES PER ROUTE I 
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i 
. 7- -- -.. 

. .. 
. .  

.. 1 
~ ~ ~ 

. ., ..! 
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- 

(d) Continued 

* , ”-. ..... ............ 
, , .  . :., ,%.*_..I ~. ~ . . 

........ 13 
....... ~.. 
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h 
I 

- 

! 

(e) As noted in subsection (c). above, ES.CNTL does not define route types as described 

in this interrogatory. The following route types are defined in ES.CNTL. 

Foot 

0 

Business Motorized 

~ -~ 

Residential Park & Loop and Mixed Park 8 Loop 

Residential Curb and Mixed Curb 

The following answer is based upon these route types: 



._.-.. 
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I 
.I I . .  , 1,. i ., 

\ 



_._.._ 
7142 

RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS BARON TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
THE MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA 

I . 
curb 

c Nlesheny Mixed Loop 1.969 3.232 1,704) 56,343 
~~ C Allegheny Mixed Curb 3287 2.283 2.7981 23.607 

C AllacrhanV BUSineSS 839 2.071 7041 25216 - .  . .  
IMotorized 1 I 

D p.4ii-Allantic lFoot I 1 .WOl 1.0771 5381 34,041 
D IMid-Atlantic IResidential I 9.4451 3.9191 5.0931 138.735 

Loop 

Curb 
D Mid-Allantic Residential 26,666 4.073 8,240 79.722 

D Mid-Atlantic Mixed Loop 2.544 2.415 2.739 46,142 
D Mid-Allantic Mixed curb 5.467 4,579 3.708 41.150 
D Mi-Atlantic Business 533 3,061 1,324 21238 

Motorized 

r. ~: - _. . . ) ,  
~ - ~ -. ~ ~~ ~ 

.. . . .  . . .  
. .  

18 
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MPAIIISPS-1128. Fleabe wnflrm that ALDRAN.FOS.STS.SAS.DATA contains 
observatbns taken during FQa 1.2, and 3 of P W  1996 and PQs 1 and 2 of PFY 
1998. If thii Is Inconect. please ldentlfy the perlod over whlch the data sed was 
wlleded. 

RESPONSE 

Not wnflrmed. ALDRAN.FOS.STS.DATA wntalns obsewatkns taken from PFY 1897 

- QTR 1 thmgh PFY 1998 - QTR 3. 
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MPANSPSTl2-9. Please refer to purlestlmony at page 13, linea 24, at which yw 
reject the clowder enalyels 'predsely bemuse g(v/S) b a very poor approximation of 

due to wbstantial non-llneafily in the load-time regressions.' Please identify which 
bad-time regressions am belng &erred to here and who perfomred these regtesslons. 
on which data and when. 

RESPONSE 

The load-time mgresslons belng referred to a k  the regressions estimated by the Postal 

Rate Co-n In Docket No. R90-1, PRC Ub Ref Q, Analyds of VariaMlity for CW 
Delivery Carder Street Load lime (Part 111 of Ill), Workpaper 5. The Commission used 

data from the LTV.FLAT.DATA file refsrred to in question 1 to produce the regressbm. 

These data were obtained from the 1985 load time test 
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MPANSPSTl2-10. Please referto your Testimony at page 13, lines 24. Please 
provide pmdw addentific definitions for the following expmsions. fn terms of statistical 
methods and measurement 

(a) g(v/s) is a wry poor approximation.' 

(b) .substantial non-lineaMy: 

RESPONSE: 

(a) In I$ Docket No. RQ7-1 Decision et page 179. paragraph 3284, the Postel Rate 

i Commission stated: 

I 
I It is true that models that use average value0 for the Independent variable under 

investigation are only approximations of models that attempt to account for the 

specific distribution pattern ofthe Independent variable amss a sample. They 

are clore 8pproxlm8Uoni. however, where the fundion is well behaved. The 

elemental variability fundion is such a fundion. 

I- 

I have added emphasis to the words 'close approximations' in this quotation. My 

intended definition of the term %lose approximatiof & the same'definition that %e 

Commission & using in this quotation. Since the Commission did not explicitly state a 

definition based on 'statlatical methods and meesurement,.' I Infer that It was choosing 

to apply the common dictionary definition ofthe term 'dose appro)dmation.' 

I\ccordingly, I choose to int- Wose appmximation' as meaning 'almost identical" or 

 most equal..' 

~ 

L 

, .  

approximation.' ihua, my statement that gpB) is a very poor approximation of i is a 
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statement that ~(v/s) is not a dose a p p m m n  of Z: , meaning. spa~~ca~ly.  that 

gV/S) h not a~most identical to, or not a~most equal to i . 

(b) WRhln the context of my statement in lines 2 4  at page 13 of my Testimony. the non- 

linearity of each regression equation meansthat in the nelghbomood of ( ~ ; . ~ F . v p . ~ c ) .  
where is everage beers ger stop, CF, is average flats per stop. 6 is average parcels 

per stop. and &is average collectbns per stop, and where g(v/S) can be viewed as 

load time predicted at these average volumes per stop, the mgression is strictly 

concave or strictly wnvex. Unear equations am, by defin'tkn. neither strictly concave 

nor stridly convex. Substantial non-linearity means thatthe degree ofthe strict 

concavity or convexily Is too lage to justify concluding that there Is no strict concavity or 

strict convexity. For detinltiins of sbid concavity and convexity, see Alpha C. Chang, 

2, McGraw-HIlbBook Company, 3" 

Edition. 1984. at 340348. The G w p t  ora neighborhood as used in my referenceto a 

neighborhood of @L,&,vp,vc) is the same concept as that used by Alpha C. Chang at 

page 206 of this citation. 

~~-~ . ~~ 

. . . . . . . . . . .  

. 1,. , ~. 

.: ".&-.." .,.... ~ ........ 
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MPAKtSPS-Tl2-12. Pleam identify what your usual Btatistkal acceptance *mles of 
thumb' are for test statistics in your econometridregressbn work for the USPS, for: 

(a) F-test 

(b) t-test 

(c) edjusted coefficient of debmination, and 

(f) other relevant test statistics (please list). 

RESPONSE: 

(a) An F value that is high enough to fall within the upper - ._ tail c the F distribution is 

sufficiently high to justify rejection of the null hypothesis that the coefficients of the 

relevant set of regressors being tested are jointly zem. 

(b) A t value that is high enough to fall within the upper or lower 5% tails of the t 

disbibution is suftident to justify rejection of the null hypothesis that the coefficient of 

the regressor being tested is ism. 

(c) I donot recognize any "rule of thumb' regarding the adjusted coefficient of - 

determination. Sometimes analysts use regressions with low adjusted coefficients of 

determination. They may regard these regressions as valid because the estimated 

d c i e n t s  for the regressors in the model have very high t statJstics. and because 

the missing variables that would explain the lawe unexplained variation still 

remaining am considered to be uncorrelated with the existing regressors. 

cO~ver6edy. analysts ~metlmeo reject regressions that have high adjusted 

coefiicientlr of detemlnatlon. They may do 80 because they regard the estimated 
- . -  ~. - _ _  
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I I cwnterintullive, operationally Indefensible. or aetiaically unreliable. There may be 

other masons as wdl. 

(d) I cannot answer without further SpeCmcation ofthe other relevant statistics for which 

you want me to prwkle Nles ofthumb. 



i 

_ .  

7151 

RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS BARON TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
M E  MAWINE WEUSHERS OF AMERICA 

MPANSPS-11243. Please refer to your Testimony at page 17, lines 134 5, where 

you descrii 8 2.81% dlscrepancy between zand 4 (Vs) as belng a liberal 

interpretation of the linearity assumption. Please state what you would have considered 

a ‘good fir (e.g.1 .OO%), and why. 

RESPONSE: 

As I also observed at page 17, llnes 13-1 5 of my Testimony. the 2.61 % discrepancy 
! 
I 

equates to a $21.0W.000 dlscrepancy. I would regard a discrepancy of less than 

I $1.000.000 as small enough to justify interpreting the regression as a sufficiently dose 
I 
i 

f approrimation to a linear equation to justify using il as such. 

E This choice of $1 ,OOO,WO as the cutoff point is stricfly my professional judgment 

. .. . .. , 
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MPANSPS-M-14. Please refer to ywr Testimony at page 26 and footnote 35. If 
you wem to slimlnate the RUNUM variable from the quedrstic equation (12). how would 
yw expect the elasticities, t-statistics and other test rewlts to change, if at all? 

RESPONSE 

It is not dear whether the premise ofthis question h that I would (1) first eliminate the 

RUNUM vatiaMe and then reestimate the regression on the mmalning mgmsors, or 

(2) view those RUNUM coeffcients that have high standard e m  as equaling zem, and 

then recelculate elastidtieo using the remaining regression terms. as cvmtly 

estimated. Footnote 35 on page 26 of my Testimony disames only the semnd of 

these two optlons. Under this s d  premise, Uw t-statistics and other tesl results 

would not change; the elaslicitlee would change by very small amounts. 

.:. " . .,. 
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MPANSPS-Tl2-15. Please state whether a test run such as that mtioned In question 
14 has been perlormed by you or othm on either quadratle (12) or interaction madel 
(13). If afflnnatlve. please state what the msub wem and they affeded the elasticity 
&mates. 

RESPONSE 

Having assumed that the second premise of my answer to question 14 Is comct. I 

reestimated the etastidties f i r  setting Wgh-standard-emf RUNUM coefficients equal 

to zem. The new eIasWy estimates am shown in the table below next to my pmpwed 

elaasucity estimates, whkh am the ones presented in Docket No. RQ7-1. USPS-T-17 at 

page 62 and USPS LR-H-141 at pag- 13,58, and 77. Observe that new estimates are 

calculated for only curb and foot routes. Slnce all the RUNUM &cients In the park B 

bop equation are statistically significant none ofthese cooftlidents is set equal to zem. 

_ _ _ - ~  
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MPNUSPSTl2-16. Please refertoyourtWimonyatpge27,llner 47-1Q.Pleclcle 
state whethe# It bi your vlew thstthe we of hvarlable RUNUM17cTypEj Is wholly 
responsible forthe hegalbe, unrealistically low, or unrealistically high’ route specific 
elastlclties you deacrlbe. or whether there exist other M r s  besides equation design 
and variable chdce thd might be relevant hem if other fadwcl besides equation design 
and variable choice are relevant please state which factors and why. 

RESPONSE 

I b e r i  the reason numerous route-crpeck alastldtles are operaUonally Implausible is 

that the interactions model uses only We or fewer data points to estimate a separate set 

of three regressbn coafiidents for each individual route - one aMWent for the 

intercept one for the STOPS variable, and one for the STOPS2variaMe. The 

substantial loss of degrees of freedom resulting from this use of only live or fewer data 

points per set of three coefficients virtually guarantees unstable and Imprecise 

coeffident estimates. This lmpmcision is, In turn, translated into highly unreliable 

estimates for the mutsspedfic derivatives and running thnes. and for the elasticities 

derived fium those derivatives and running times. 

_. L w+ v- i 

~ - ~ ~~ ~ 
- ___~  . _ ~  
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MPANSPS-Tl2-18. Please =fer to your Testimony at page 33, footnote 43. at which 
you state that %e AT. Keamey study recommended that the Postal SeM'ce consider 
using these data to update its segment 7 cost analysis." Please state whether you are 
referring to recommendation 12 on page 56 of the Data Quality Study, Technical Report 
#4, April 16,1999. If affirmative, please specify your interpretation ofthis 
recommendation. 

RESPONSE: 

I am referring to the recommendations made on pages 55-56 of the Data Quality Study, 

Technical Report#4, April 16,1999. These recommendations include, but are not 

limited to the recommendation 12 on page 56. I am interpreting the entire discussion on 

pages 55 and 56 as constituting a proposal that the Postal Service seriously consider 

using the Delivery Redesign data in its Segment 7 cost analyses as soon as those data 

become available. 

I 
I 
I 
I 
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MPANSPS-Tl2-19. Please state whether you have reviewed the process by which the 
Engineered StandarddDeliiery Redesign project chose which city routes from which to 
Collect data. 

RESPONSE: 

I have reviewed this process to the extent that I have read Mr. Raymond's testimony 

(LISPS-T-13) and supporting documentation that were filed as paft of Docket No. 

.......... .:I 
.. ,. . . . . . . .  . . . . .  ~T .: . r 

I. 

WOOO-1. 

' /  

,: - 
. . . . . . . . . . . . . .  -- ............ 

__ .... . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  . ........ ................. .___ 
....  . .  ".- ....... I ..-. 4 . . .  

..* ,. . 
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MPAfUSPS-T12-20. Please refer to your Testimony at page 35, lines 4-6. at which you 
state that your weighting ofthe observations for each ES route "ensures that each ES 
route properly represents the ZIP code from which it was selected.' 

(a) Please provide all information available to demonstrate that the UP codes observed 

@) Please state whether you have attempted to develop sample weights for each of the 

RESPONSE 

(a) The first two rows of the following table show two sets of average possible deliveries 

are representative of the entire system of routes. 

observed ZIP codes. If affirmative, please explain all such attempts. 

per route by delivery type category. The first set consists of average possible 

deliveries per route by delivery type just for the 336 ES routes within the 76 fivedigit 

ZIP codes included in the ES database. The second set consists of average 

possible deliveries per route for all 166,107 routes in the FY 1997 - Qtr 4 Version of 

the Carrier Route Maintenance File (CRMF). The last two rows of the table show 

corresponding percentages. The percentage in each cell equals the ratio of 

average possible delivery for a given delivery type category over the sum of these 

averages over all such categories. 

.~ .~~~ ~~ ~ 
~~ .. ~~~~~ ~ - 

: .~ , . .  . . . .  . 
i 
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Averaae Possible Deliveries Per Route bv Deliwew Tvoe Ca t o  ea ry 
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MPARISPS-T12-21. As to each of the 76 5-D zips that were sampled to develop the 
new Engineered Standards (ES) database, please provide the Zip code number and the 
USPS region within which it is located. 

RESPONSE: 
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MPARISPS-Tl2-24. As to each of the mute delivery modes described in question 22. 
please provide the average number of: 

(a) Residential curb deliierles 

(b) Residential NDCBU deliveries 

(c) Residential centralized deliveries 

(e) Residential other deliveries 

(9 Business curb deliveries 

(9) Business NDCBU deliveries 

(h) Business centralized deliveries 

(i) Business other deliveries. 

c 

RESPONSE 

. . .  . . .  5%. . . . . . .  

...... . ~ .  . 

-< 

-+-T-- ....................... 
*u .Y...sI... y. . .  

. .  

. . . . . . . . . . . .  ~~~ 

. .  
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MPNUSPS-T12-25. As to each m e  type identified by you in response to question 
number 23, please also provide the average number of possible: 

I 
I (a) Residential curb deliveries 

(b) Residential NDCBU deliveries 

(c) Residential centralized deliveries 

(d) Residential other deliveries 

(e) Business curb deliveries 

(9 Business NDCBU deliveries 

(g) Business centralized deliveries i 
(h) Business other deliveries. 

RESPONSE 

.- .. . . . . .. ... .. ~ .. ... 

s 
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MPMJSPS-Tl2-26. As to each of the 340 ES mutes sampled, please provide 

(a) the appropriate "unit.de,' as used on the LR 1-1 63 ES database; 

(b) the USPS region in which it is located; 

(c) per ES.CNTL. the number of possible: 
- ,  

. Residential curb deliveries . Residential NDCBU deliveries . Residential centralized deliveries 

. Residential other deliveries . Business curb deliveries 

. Business NDCBU deliveries 

. Business centralized deliveries . Business other deliveries. 

(d) per ES.CNTL, its primary mode of delivery; 

(e) its type dassification by ES.CNTL (as foot. business motorized, 
residential P8L. etc.); and 

(9 .ts sample weight 

RESPONSE: 

c 

The requested data are reported in the Excel workbook MPA26.xls. which has been 

included in a new library reference, USPS LR-1-219. to be tiled shortly. Note that the 

four ES routes that were excluded from the calculation of street-time percentages in 

USPS LR-1-159 are listed in the last four rows of this new Excel file. 

http://unit.de


i 
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MPANSPS-T12-27. Please provide the ES unit code and route number for the four 
sampled routes which were eliminated from your analysis because they could not be 
located on the C i  Camer Route master File. 

RESPONSE 

These unit codes and route numbers are reported on the Excel workbook MPA26.xls, 

which has been included in a new library reference, USPS LR-1-219, to be filed shortly. 

The codes and route numbers for the four missing routes are reported in the last four 

rows of this workbook 

i 

L 
i 
i 

I 

I 
._L 

1 
44 ! -. 
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- 
MPNUSPS-T12-28. Please refer to Library Reference LR-1-159. and therein to the 
description of the ALDRAN.FOS.STS.SAS.DATA set, where it indicates that there were 
24 variables, one of which is route type. Please also refer to Library Reference 
LR I4 63, and therein, Hihere it states that there are 20 variables and no route type is 
indicated. Please state whether: 

(a) Was there a route-type variable in the original Engineering Standards (ES) data 

(b) If so, why it was deleted in LR-I-1637 

RESPONSE 

(a) Yes 

(b) It was considered less important than the variables that were included in LR-1-163. 

base? 

.; .. : .  . 
\ ~. >'I .- .. . 
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MPA\USPS-T12-29. Please explain, for purposes of designating route type for each 
sampled ES route and processing the ES tallies, whether the ES database designation 
was retained throughout the ES.CNTL SAS run or whether the route type was 
designated by ES.CNTL.SAS, using the route type assigned to the routes in 
ALDRAN.HQ059TOI .CITY.PQM97. 

RESPONSE: 

ES.CNTL does not use the route type reported for each route on the ES database file 

ALDRAN.FOS.STS.SAS.DATA in order to assign routes to the six STS route-type 

categories. Instead, ES.CNTL defines an alternative route type variable based on 

values for delivery mode and numbers of possible deliveries by type. It obtains these 

delivery mode and possible delivery observations from the data set 

ALDRAN.HQ059TOl.CITY.PQ4M97. Lines 104 through 122 of the ES.CNTL program 

code allocates ES routes a&ss the six route-type categories based on combinations of 

delivery mode and relative numbers of possible deliveries. These lines can be found on 

page 9 of USPS LR-1-159.- - 
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MPAIIISPS-T12-30. Please provide the original ES database route-type 
variable for each observed route. 

RESPONSE 

The following table reports the route type for each ES route as recorded on the ES 

database file ALDf?AN.FOS.STS.SAS.DATA. 

.. . 

.. ..; ..._. . 

. 
. . ." 
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MPNUSPS-12-31. Please identify the other variables in 
ALDRAN.FOS.STS.SAS.DATA set that were not included in LR-1-163. 

RESPONSE: 

The variables on ALDRAN.FOS.STS.SAS.DATA that are  not in LR-1-163 are  as follows: 

1. ZIP3 

2. ZIP2 

.3. ZIP5 

4. State 

5. c i  1 
6. Subcode (a code indicating whether the carrier was present) 

7. Subpres (a notation indicating whether the carrier was present) 
t 
f 

c 

8. Rtype (mute type name according to the ES data base) 

9. Rtcode (mute type code assigned to a given value for Rtype: 1 = mix curb. 
2 = mix loop. 3 = residential curb, 4 = foot, 5 = residential loop, 6 = business 
motorized) - ~ . 

.. j 
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MPNUSPS-Tl2-37. Please explain why you did not reestimate the CAT/FAT (Curbline 
AccesslFoot Access Test) sptit factors to reflect the 1998 possible stops coverage 
levels. With respect to the CAT split factors, please confirm the following. If you do not 
confirm, please explain why 

(a) Residential and Curbline SDR, MDR, and B&M stops coverages, estimated from the 
C i  Carrier Cost System (CCS), are used with the estimating models. 

(b) That you assume that all stops on the routes described in (a) are curbline stops. 

(c) Drive Time, as measured from Mr. Raymond‘s Engineered Standards database, Is 
not reftected in the CAT models. 

RESPONSE 

The CAT/FAT split factors were not reestimated because changes in coverage levels 

between BY 1996 and BY 1998 were considered insignificant. 

(a) I confirm that SDR, MDR, and BAM coverage ratios calculated for the combination of 

all residential and mixed curbline routes are substituted into the curb running time model 

to derive CAT split factors. 

(b) Not confirmed. The BY 1996 coverages are calculated in Docket No. R97-1, USPS- . 

H-143. This analysis derives a separate set of coverages by stop type (SDR. MDR, and 

BAM) for each of three route groups -curb, foot, and park 8 loop. For each 

combination of a route group and stop type, coverage is calculated as the total number 

of actual stops divided by the total number of possible stops. Total actual and possible 

stops by stop type are calculated as total actual and possible stops recorded over all 

CCS tests conducted on all CCS routes falling within the given route group. 

~- - 
~ 

. _ _  

The cubroute group consists of all residential curbline and mixed curbline . .  - .  
, , . , , . . . . ..* .I 

. .  I and possible SDR stops in the . curb-route group are 
,.>.. . . , .  . :. . “ .-;, ... . .. . 

-; s,:. ..r.* .. calculated as total stops recorded over all CCS tests conducted on residential curb and 
. .. .-. . . . .~ . 
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mixed curb routes, including tests at stops accessed by foot as well as tests at stops 

accessed by vehide. So the SDR coverage ratio for the curbline group is the coverage 

of all possible SDR stops on curbline routes, not just curb stops. 

Similarly, MDR and BAM coverage ratios for the curb-mute group do not equal 

the percentages of just the curbline stops that are accessed. Again, they equal the 

coverage percentages of all possible stops on curbline routes across all stop types. 

. (c) Confirmed. The CAT (i.e., curbline) regression is used to estimate route-access split i 
factors that are applied solely to the cost of time carriers spend driving along the 

curbline sections of routes. These split factors are not applied to driving time costs. i 

. .  
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- 

\ 
MPANSPS-Tl2-38. With respect to the FAT Foot spll factors, please confirm the 
following. If you do not confirm, please explain why: 

(a) Business, Residential, and Mixed SDR. MDR, and EBM stops coverages, as 
estimated from the City Carrier Cost System (CCS), are used with the estimating 

I 

models. 

(b) That you assume that all stops on the routes described in (a) are FAT foot stops. 

RESPONSE 

(a) 1 confirm that SDR, MDR, and BAM coverage ratios calculated for the combination 

all residential, business. and mixed foot routes are substituted into the foot-route 

running time model to derive foot-route split factors. 

(b) Not confirmed. See my response to 37(b). The SDR. MDR, and BAM coverage 

ratios applied to the foot-route running time equation do not equal the percentages of 

just the total possible foot stops located on foot routes. These ratios equal the coverage 

percentages of all possible stops on these routes:-- 

I 

i 
- 

- , 
. _. 

Z t  

-i 
- 

I 
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1 

MPANSPS-Tl2-39. With respect to the Park & Loop FAT split factors, please confirm 
the following. If you do not confirm, please explain why: 

(a) Business Motorized, Residential Park & Loop, and Mixed Park 8 Loop SDR, MDR, 
and BBM stops coverages, estimated from the CCS, are used with the estimating 
models. 

(b) That you assume that all stops on the routes described In (a) are FAT Park & Loop 
stops. 

(c) Drive Time, as measured from Mr. Raymond's Engineered Standards database, is 
not reflected In the Park & Loop FAT models. 

RESPONSE 

(a) I confirm that SDR, MDR, and BAM coverage ratios calculated for the combination of 

all business motorized, residential park & loop, and mixed park & loop routes are 

substituted into the park 8 loop running time equation to derive park 8 loop split factors. 

(b) Not confirmed. See my responses to 37(b) and 38(b). The SDR, MDR, and BAM 

- coverage ratios applied to the park & loop running time equation do not equal the 

percentages of just the possible park & loop stops located on all business motorized 

and park & loop routes. The coverage ratios Instead equal the coverage percentages of 

all possible stops on these mutes. 

(c) Confirmed. The park & loop running-time regresslon is used to estimate route- 

access split factors that are applied solely to the cost of time carriers spend walking 

along the park 8 loop sections of park 13 loop, curbline, and business motorized mutes. 

I 

i 

I 

k 

*, 

, , 
." I These split factors are not applied to driving time costs. - 

-j' : 
. -- 

. .. -- I 
~ ~ 

j .  
. .  . . , .  

~ .. . . .  
*.A,, . . , ., . '... . .. 
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MPANSPS-T12-40. Wa respect to the Drive Time category, as measured from Mr. 
Raymond's Engineered Standards: 

(a) Please confirm that it represents.both Drive Time associated with Park 8 LOOP 
stops as well as the Drive Time associated with Dismount Stops. If this is incorrect, 
please explain. 

and VIM stops? Please explain. 

any of the CATEAT models. 

from Mr. Raymond's Engiwered Standards database, Is attributed by the USPS on 
the basisofthe R97-1 analyses of DrivelStop, Stop/Adivi, Deviation 
DeliveryPiece. and Routine Loops and DlsmounWVolume Variabilies. 

(b) Does it also represent the Drive Time associated with motorized Central, NDCBU, 

(c) Please confirm that the Drive Time described in (a) and (b) above is not reflected in 

(d) Please confirm that the Drive Time described in (a) and (b) above, and as measured 

1 

. 1 

- f 
F 

RESPONSE 

(a>@) Confirmed in the sense that the driving time activity category accounts for all 

carrier time spent driving along all sections of the route other than wrbline sections. 

(However, driving time excludes time spent driving from delivery units to the beginning 

of routes or from routes back to delivery units). Moreover, the CATIFAT models are not 

applied to driving time costs. They are applied solely to the costs of driving along 

wrbline sections of routes and walking along noncurbline sections of routes. 

(c). Confirmed. The CATFAT models apply only to time that carriers spend walking on 

- f  
i 

i - 
t 

! 
routes or driving along the wrbline sections of routes. 

(d). Confirmed. 
~. ~ . ~ ~ .  ~. . ~... ~ . .. 

. .. . 
. .  
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MPNUSPS-TlO-21. Please provide your opinion, rationale. and all available 
documentation on the following questions: 

(a) Has the average access time to a curbline stop changed from FY88 to FY98? If so. 
in what way? 

(b) Has the average access time to a park & loop stop changed from FY88 to FY98? If 
so, in what way? 

(c) Has the average access time to a dismount stop changed from FY88 to N98? In so, 
in what way? 

(d) Has the average access time to a foot stop changed from FY88 to N98? If so, in 
what way? 

RESPONSE: 

(a)-(d). The FY88 data required to answer this interrogatory are not available. 

Therefore, FY89 data will substiiuted for FY88 data. 

The following tables report average access times per actual stop for all foot, park 

8 loop, and dismount stops combined and for all curbline stops in FYs 89 and 98. 

These access times per stop are calculated as follows. 

1. Total footlpark 8 loop access costs and total curbline access costs are obtained 

from the BY89 and BY98 segment 7 worksheets. The footlpark 8 loop access costs 

are regarded as costs applicable to the sum of all stops accessed by foot, including 

dismount stops as well as stops on the foot and park 8 loop sections of routes. 

2. Total actual stops reported in these worksheets are split into actual stops for all 
'J. . . I. i 

dismount, park & loop, and foot stops on the one hand, and all wrbline'&ps on the- 

other. The dismount, park 8 loop, and foot stops total is estimated as total actual 
*. . .~ . , ,. 8,: ..~. , . .  

, ~ .  . .  
, . . . . ~ .  I,: ., . .: 

tops reported in the worksheets times the ratio of rout is FAT Nnningtime 

cost to total running time cost over all stop the curbline stops total is 

1 

. ... 
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estimated as the total actual stops times the ratio of route/access CAT running time 

cost to total running time cost. 

3. Access time cost per actual foot, park 8 loop, and dismount stop is estimated as 

total FAT access time cost divided by the estimated number of foot, park & loop, and 

dismount actual stops. Access time cost per actual curbline stop is estimated as 

total CAT access time cost divided by the estimated number of curbline actual stops. 

4. These access time costs per stop are converted into access times per stop through 

the application of city carrier consolidated wage rates equal to $19.40 for FY89 and 

$25.94 for FY98. 

ESTIMATED ACCESS TIME PER ACTUAL STOP FOR FOOT, 
PARK & LOOP, AND DISMOUNT STOPS 
(Total Costs and Actual Stops are in 1,000) 

BASE 

1989 
1998 
- 

BASE 

FOOTl 
PARK & 
LOOP 
ACCESS 
COST 
$1,099.1 18 
$1,066,415 

ESTIMATED 
FOOT, PARK 
8 LOOP, 
AND 
DISMOUNT 
ACTUAL 
STOPS 
11.052.002 
11.21 8.303 

ESTIMATED 
FOOT/ 
PARK & LOOP 
ACCESS 
COST PER 
ACTUAL STOP 
$ 0.0994 
$ 0.0951 

ESTIMATED ACCESS TIME PER ACTUAL STOP 
FOR CURBLINE STOPS 

(Total Costs and Actual Stops are in 1,000) 

ESTIMATED - 

FOOTl 
PARK 8 LOOP 
SECONDS PER 
ACTUAL STOP 

ESTIMATED 

COST PER 
ACTUAL 

COST. STOPS STOP 
8201.595 3.102.101 8 0.0650 
$142,257 4,023,861 8 0.0354 

.. . 
. .  . . . .. . . . . ~  

ESTIMATED 
CURBLINE 
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Observe that it is not possible to further disaggregate the cost and actual stops 

estimates derived for the aggregate of foot, park & loop, and dismount stops into 

separate cost and stops estimates for foot only, park 8 loop only, and dismount only. 

The reason is that the segment 7 worksheets report only one aggregate running time 

cost and one aggregate access time cost for all foot and park & loop route sections 

combined. There are no data available that would allow one to estimate the 

percentages of stops on foot and park & loop route sections that are just on the foot 

sections, just on the park & loop sections, or accessed solely as dismount stops. 

. ”* 

The reason access times per actual stop fell between FY89 and FY98 is the 

reduction in the street-time percentages for route/access FAT and routelaccess CAT 

running time costs that occurred over this period. This reduction resulted from 

substitution into the BY96 worksheets of the new street-time percentages presented in 

Docket No. R2000-1, USPS-T-13 for the old street-time percentages (first presented in 

Docket No. R87-1, USPS-T-7) that were applied in the BY89 worksheets. 

~~~~ ~ _ _  . - _ _ _ _ ~  

.- i 
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- t .  

MPANSPS-TlO-22. Has total (system-wide) city carrier run time (Le., route plus access 
time) changed between FY88 and FY98 for each of the following sets of deliverytypes? 
If so, in what way? Please provide your opinion, rationale, and all available 
documentation: 

(a) Curbline deliveries 

(b) Park and loop deliveries 

(c) Dismount deliveries 

(d) Foot deliveries 

(e) Central Deliveries 

RESPONSE 

The deliveries data required to answer thls interrogatory wuld not be located. 

I 

I 

- 
I 

" I 
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MPANSPS-T10-23. For each of the following route types, has average time to travel 
between the delivery unit and the route changed between FY88 and FY981 If so. in 
what way? Please provide your opinion, rationale, and all available documentation. 

(a) Curbline routes 

(b) Park and loop routes 

(c ) Dismount routes 

(d) Central routes 

(e) Foot Routes 

RESPONSE 

(a)-(e). The available data allow for the calculation of average travel times between 

delivery units and routes for all park 8 loop routes, all foot routes, and all curbline 

routes. Again, no data could be located for FY88. Therefore, FY89 data are substituted 

for Fy88 data..-- ~. . ~~ ~ ~~~~~ ~ ~ ~ .. 

The following table presents average travel times per possible stop for FY89 and FY98. 

. ~. 
__~__ ~~~ ~ 

~~~ .. . ~. . ~ ~ .  ~~~~~~~~ ~ ..~.. . ~~~~~~~~ ~~ ~ ~~~~ ~ 

ESTIMATED TRAVEL TIME PER POSSIBLE STOP BY RbLJTE GROUP, 
FY89 TO FY98 

ESTIMATED ESTIMATED ESTIMATED 
TRAVEL TRAVEL TIME TRAVEL TIME 
TIME COST PER SECONDS PER 
HOURS POSSIBLE POSSIBLE 
(1.000) STOP STOP 
3.424 $ 0.0521 9.67 
7.885 $ 0.0166 3.09 

1 

1,880 $ 0.0062 1.14 
1.699 $ 0.0346 4.80 

10,053 $ 0.0284 3.M 
I I 

3.064 I $ 0.0134 I 1.66 
ILOOP I 

1998 I CURB 18 79,477 

5 
. .  . 
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Foot-route travel times decreased from FY89 to FY98 because the new foot- 

mute travel-time percentages used in the BY98 segment 7 worksheets are lower than 

corresponding percentages used in the BY89 segment 7 worksheets. Park 8 loop and 

curb-route travel times increased ftom FY89 to FY98 because of large increases in total 

carrier time spent on these routes, and because the new park 8 loop and curb-route 

travel-time percentages used in the BY98 worksheets are generally equal to or only 

slightly lower than corresponding percentages used in the BY89 worksheets. These 

changes in travel-time percentages resulted from the substitution of the revised street- 

time percentages presented in R2000-1, USPS-T-13 into the BY98 worksheets in place 

of the street-time percentages, first presented in R87-1. USPS-T-7, that were used in 

the BY89 worksheets. 

~ 
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I 

.. , 

NAAIUSPS-TI2-1: Please refer to your testimony at page 33, footnote 43 and 
your response to MPAIUSPS-T12-18. referring to the A.T. Keamey Data Quality 
Study (April 16,1999). 

representative of the national system of city carrier letter routes. 

(c) I have no knowledge of any such similarities or differences. 

(d) In my dew, the statement that the Delivery Redesign project will %ke several 

a. Please explain specifically how the Engineered Resign data you received 
from Witness Raymond serve to update the 'relatively old and highly 
imprecise carrier special studies" cited by the Data Quality Study. 

b. Please describe your understanding of whether collection of the ES data was 
appropriately designed and compiled. and whether the study seryes as an 
acceptable substitution for the street time and street activity analyses 
previously relled upon for ratemaking purposes. 

c. Please identify your knowledge of any similarities between the ES study and 
the route measurement systems or engineering time studies of other postal 
administrations or courier companies used to design and attribute their 
delivery costs, as suggested by the Data Quality Study. 

d. Please provide your assessment of the appropriateness of the use of the ES 
data in the current R2000-1 docket, given the Data Quality Study's 
suggestions that such a project Is a 'potential alternative source of data" and 
"will take several years to fully develop.' including any and all quality and 
validation steps you or others performed to merit its use. 

i 

RESPONSE: ~ ~~ ~~ 

(a) Please see my testimony (Docket No. RZOOO-1, USPS-T-12) at 32-33,3637. 

t 
.t 

(b) It is my understanding that the sample of routes selected for the collection of 

data used to estimate new street-time percentages was designed to be 

. .  , . ,: 
, years to fully develop. m&ns that it will take several years to fully analyze the 

of data collected In that project. However, the tally data set 
. . .  

dy extracted from the ES database is, in my view, su to the 1986 data 

for measuring the street-time percenta 
, .  
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The basis for this view Is explained at pages 32-33,36-37 of my Docket No. 

R2000-1 testimony (USPS-T-12). 

. 
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NAAAJSPS-Tl2-6. Please confirm that for ZIP 9801 1, Route 32, the city carrier 
data set that you provided in response to MPNUSPS-Tl2-26 (LR-1-219) lists 334 
Curb, 195 Centralized, 26 NDCBU. and 73 Other possible deliveries. 

(a) Please refer to your response to MPAICISPS-Tl2-30 and confirm that the 
route type reported on the ES database was Residential Curb, and explain 
the basis for this. 

(b) Please refer to your response to MPAIUSPS-T12-26 and confirm that the 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Confirmed. It is my understanding that the basts for the residential curb 

route-type selection was the large number of residential curbline possible 

delivery points on this route. 

(b) Confirmed. This route type was selected based on application of the 

algorithm that assigns to the residential park 8 loop category all routes on which 

70% or more of the possible deliveries are residential deliveries, and to which a 

route type you utilized was Residential Loop, and explain the basis for this. 

~~ ~~ ~~ ~~~~ ~ 

delivery mode of 'park 8 loop" (P) has been assigned by the Cam&~Route~~~~~ 

Master File (CRMF). See Docket No. R2000-1, USPS LR-1-159 at page 9, SAS 

lines 108-1 14. 
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NAAIUSPS-T12-7. Please confirm that for ZIP 30087, Route 59, the city carrier 
data set that you provided in response to MPNUSPS-Tl2-26 (LR-1-219) lists 357 
NDCBU, 266 Centraliied, 138 Curb, and 4 Other possible deliveries for this 
same route. 

a. Please refer to your response to MPNUSPS-T12-30 and confirm that the 
route type reported on the ES database was Residential Loop, and explain 
the basis for this. 

b. Please refer to your response to MPNUSPS-Tl2-26 and confirm that the 
route type you utilized was Residential Loop, and explain the basis for this. 

1 
i 

i RESPONSE 

(a) Confirmed. It is my understanding that the basis of thls allocation of the route 

to the residential loop category was the large number of residential NDCBU and 

residential centralized possible deliveries located on the park 8 loop sections of 

the route. 

(b) Confirmed. This route type was selected based on application of the 

algorithm that assigns to the residential park 8 loop category all routes on which 

70% or more of the possible deliveries are residential deliveries, and to which a 

delivery mode of 'park & loop' (P) has been assigned by the Carrler Route 

i 
- 

. - -  .. - 
\ 1 

~~ ~~ 

Master File (CRMF). See Docket No. R2000-1, USPS LR-1-159 at page 9. SAS 

lines 106-114. 

.. . . .  . ,>. . .  
, . ' ~  . , .  

. .  . ,  . . ~  ., .. 



. -  . 

7191 

RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WiTNESS BARON TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF THE NEWSPAPER ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA, 

REDIRECTED FROM WITNESS KINGSLEY 

NAARISPS-10-21. PbSe  consider two Sets of twenty-four delivery points, each served 
by park and loop routes. Set (A) is sewed by a single cluster box; the other (Set B) 
consists of twenty-four distinct single. family dwellings. 

a. Do you agree that access time for serving those delivery points is likely to be less on 
Set A than Set 87 

b. Is there any reason why coverage related load time would differ between Set A and 
Set B? 

c. Is there any reason why elemental load time would differ between Set A and Set B. 
assuming the same number and mix of mail is delivered on both routes? 

RESPONSE: 

(a) A single cluster box containing twenty-four delivery points would probably require 

one or, at most, two carrier stops, where a stop is defined as a point where the 

carrier physically stops to delivery mail to one or more receptacles or to an 

individual. Twenty-four distin I 

separate stops. Therefore, access time for serving Set B should be at least 12 

times higher than access time for serving set A. 

gle family dwellings would constitute twenty-four 

(b) Coverage-related load time - also known as fixed-time at a stop - is load time 

associated strictly with the activity of going to a stop; it is independent of the quantify 

and mix of mail loaded at that stop. For this reason, coverage-related load time 

always increases as actual stops increase. Therefore, coverage-related load time 

would be higher for set B than for set A. 
- 

(c) Because elemental load time elasticities are less than 100% across all stop types 

(SDR, MDR. and BAM), load time per piece per stop declines as total pieces loaded 

per stop increase. Therefore, total elemental load time should be less In set A than 

in set 6, because, given equal numbers and mixes of pieces across the two sets. 
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pieces per stop are much higher in set A than in set B. Moreover, since load times 

per piece are lower in set A than in set B. whereas total pieces are the same, total 

load time is also lower in set A. 

'. . 
. . ,  

. .  

2 
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22(d). Would time devoted by a city carrier to handling a mis-sequenced piece at the 
delively point be categorized as elemental load time, coverage-related load time, or 
some other category? 

RESPONSE This time would be categorized as elemental load time. 

e 

, 

\ 
,. .- 

- .,’ 

.. .. 

__ .c 
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OCANSPS-T12-I. Please refer to page 7, lines 7 thrwgh 12 of your testimony, wherein 
you define the measurement of the stop effect, which you indicate is the minimum of the 
load times recorded during the 1985 load-time fieid test at stops receiving only one letter 
piece. 

(a) Please explain what possible actions or inaction in which a carrier might be 
engaged during the time periOa befween accessing the mailbox and loading the 
mailbox. 

How would a trained data coilecbor be able to verify that the letter carrier was 
engaged In whatever action or inadion mrs during the stops effect as delineated 
in (a)? 

Please confirm that the amount of time called the "stops effeCr and fixed with 
respect to volumes is measured in terms of the amount of time spent to load a 
single piece of letter mail. If you do not confirm, please explain. 

(b) 

(c) 

(d) 

RESPONSE: 

(a) 

In determining the duration of the stops effect, did you find that the value of the 
stops effect was different between BAM, SOR. and MOR routes? Please explain. 

As I stated in response to Docket No. R97-1 NAAIUSPS-T174(b). this work is the 

activity of preparing to handle mail pieces, mail bundles, or mail-related equipment. 

This work occurs immediately afler the carrier reaches the stop, and just prior to the 

initiation of the piece, bundle, or equipment handling. 

One way to do this would be to condud a test to record the activity a carrier 

undertakes immediately after having accessed a stop. The trained data collector 

would measure the time taken by the carrier to prepare for the handling of mail 

pieces. mail bundles, or mail-related equipment and the placement of mail into or 

collection of mail from receptacles. The data collector would estimate this time as 

the intenrat o w n i n g  immediately after the stop access has been completed 

through the point in time just prior to when handling of mail pieces, bundles, or mail- 

I 

~ ~~ ~ ~~ 
~~ - _ _ _ ~  ~ 

(b) 

c 

- 
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related equipment has started. This measure would constitute a d h c t  estimate of 

fixed-time at a stop. 

Partially confirmed. I measure fixed-time at a stop for a given stop type as the 

average of the lowest 20’” percentile of 1985 carrier times recorded at one-letter 

stops. I use this h e s t  20* percentile solely to infer a value for Tied-time at a stop, 

given the absence of any direct measurements of this fixed time. See also my 

responses to Docket No. R97-1, UPSNSPS-Tl7-11 (a) and (b). 

Confirmed. The averages of the lowest 20n percentile of carrier times differ across 

the three stop types. 
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OCAIIISPS-Tl2-2. Please refer to USPSIR-1-159, page 20. Please provide (or indicate 
where provlded) a definition for each column heading. 

RESPONSE: 

lL7T = The sum over all sampled routes of the given route type of each route's average 

daily load time tally count multiplied by the route's Inflation factor. Each route's 

inflation factor equals the ratio of the gross total number of routes for the given 

mute type in the route's ZIP Code divided by the corresponding total sampled 

routes in the ZIP Code. 

ISST = The sum over all sampled routes of the given rwte type of each mute's average 

daily street support tally count multiplied by the route's inflation factor. 

IDlT = The sum over all sampled routes of the given route type of each route's average 

daily driving time tally count multiplied by the mute's inflation factor. 

IRAIT =The sum over all sampled routes of the given route type, of each route's average 

daily route/access foot-park 8 loop tally count multiplied by the route's inflation 
~ ~ ~~~~~~~~~~~~ ~ ~~~ ~~~~ ~ ~~ ~ ~~~ ~ . ~ ~ .  . . 

factor. 

IRACT = The sum over all sampled routes of the given route type of each route's average 

daily routelaccess curbline tally count multipliied by the route's inflation factor. 

ICBT = The sum over all sampled mutes of the given route type of each route's average 

daily aollection box tally count multiplied by the route's inflation factor. 

1TT = The sum over all sampled routes of the given route type of each route's average 

daily total street activity tally count multiplied by the route's inflation factor. 

ITRVT 5: The sum over all sampled routes of the ghren route type of each route% average 
- .  

daily travel time tally count multiplied by the route's inflation factor. 
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LTPERC = I L l T l l T  = The percentage of inflated street activity tallies for the given rwte 

type that am load time tallies. 

SSPERC = SSThlT = The percentage of Inflated street activity tallies for the given route 

type that are street support tallies. 

DTPERC = IDlTAlT = The percentage of inflated street activity tallies for the given mute 

type that are driving time tallies. 

RAFPERC = IRAFT/IlT = The percentage of infiated street activity tallies for the given 

mute type that are mutslaccess foot - park & loop tallies. 

RACPERC =IRACT/IlT = The percentage of inflated street activity tallies for the given 

route type that are routelaccess curbline tallies. 

CBPERC =ICBT/llT = The percentage of inflated street activity tallies for the given route 

type that are collection box tallies. 

TRVPERC = ITRVTnlT = The percentage of inflated street activity tallies for the given 
- 
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OCNUSPS-T12-3. Both the access time and load time can be clearly delineated as 
carrier adhries. For example, a carrier would be able to identify the activity in which he or 
she was engaged durlng access or load. 

(a) Haw would a carrier delineate the activity in which she or he was engaged during 
the stops effect? 

(b) Why would the stops effect not more loglcatly be a part of the load time? 

RESPONSE I 

A carrier would delineate the activity of preparing to handle mail pieces, bundles, or 

rnaiLelated equipment. The carrier would do so by describing what he or she does 

immediately after reaching a stop, but prior to handling mail pieces, bundles, or 

equipment. 

Load time at a stop is time that varies in response to changes in mail volume and 

volume mix at that stop. The stops effect is time that is independent of the amount 

and mix of mail delivered or cdfected at the stop. It depends solely on coverage. 

___ 
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OCANSPST124. Please refer io lines 15 through 17 on page 32 of your testimony, 
wherein you discuss witness Raymond‘s data collection efforts. You indicate that witness 
Raymond collected data for loading. driving. route-access (FAT), route-access (CAT), 
collection, and street support functions. 

(a) Did witness Raymond collect data for the stops effect? Why or why not: please 
explain. 

(b) Was the stops effed observable to the data cdlectors? Were barcodes or activity 
codes or descriptions given to the data colledors for the stops effect? Please 
explain. 

RESPONSE: 

.. . . . .  

$b, -, , .. 
. . >  . .  . .  

. . . .  
. . .  

.~ 

. .  

I- - I .( 

.... 
. .  

I am unaware of any stops effect data collected by Mr. Raymond. I was not involved 

in decisions made by the Engineered Standards / Delivery Redesign project team 

relating to the data to be cdleded in its surveys. 

Please see my response to part (a). 

. .  

... ....................... ......... 
. .  -.... . 



7200 

RESPONSE OF WITNESS BARON TO OCA lHTERROGATORlEs 

OCANSPS-Tl2-5. Please refer to line 19. page 32, through line 4, page 33, wherein you 
indicate that the Engineering Standards data set accounts for recent operational practices 
much more accurately than does the 1986 data set. 

(a) Please define the measure of accuracy, and whether it is a statistical measure. 

- 

L 
i 
i 

! 
I 

(b) 

(c) 

(d) 

Please explain the major changes between the two data sets in their reflection of 
current operational practices. 

Please identify all changes in operational practices to which you refer. 

Was the 1986 data set created for the purpose of a rate case or rate analysis? 
Please list all purposes for creation of the 1986 data set 

I 
1 I 

+ 

i RESPONSE: 

f (ab) I have not produced quantitative measures of accuracy. The reasons I believe the 

I f Engineered Standards data set accounts for recent operational practices more 

- accurately than does the 1986 data set are presented in my direct testimony on 

a ;  ', b page 33 at lines 1 through 18. and page 37 at lines 9 through 23. 

testimony. Please see Docket No. R87-1, USPS-T-7 and Exhibit B to USPS-T-7 for 

a presentation of these objectives. 
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OCNSPST124. Please refer to lines 2 through 10 on page 34 of your testimony. 

(a) 

(b) 

(c) 

RESPONSE: 

What was the date of coverage for the Carrier Route Master File that you used? 

You indicate that four of the ES mutes could not be located on the CRMF; please 
explain this discrepancy. 

Does this discrepancy call into doubt the accuracy of the files? 

The date of coverage is Postal Fiscal Year 1997 - Quarter 4. 

The SAS program ES.CNTL (dmmented in USPS LR-1-159) assigns Wigit zip 

codes to the routes located on the Engineered Standards data base through a 

merger of the ALDRAN.THREEZIP.CSV and ALDRAN.FOS.STS.SAS.DATA files 

by city. The 5digit zip d e  assigned to each mute equals the 3-digit zip code from 

ALLDRAN.THREE2IP.CSV plus the first two digits of the route number obtained 

from ALLDRAN.FOS.STS.SAS.DATA, However, the 5digit zip codes assigned in 

this-fiTner to the four routes in question do not contain t h E K n u m b e r s  for-such 

routes according to the CRMF. Therefore, no information was available from the 

CRMF to determine which route-type categories the four routes should be assigned 

to. 

TO determine whether the absence of these four routes from the analysis materially 

affects the estimates of street-time percentages, I conducted a simple test. Rather 

than attempt to locate these four mutes on the CRMF, and to then determine their 

route type catqones based on CRMF information, I assumed that their correct 
. ,  .1. ,. , 

-. . .., , , .  ~ 

des are the ones reported on ES data base. ,This 
. . . .  I ~ 

.3... 

determination of route type categohes enabled me to indude all tally data obtained 

for the four routes in a new calculation of street-time percentages. 

. , ;, . 
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These new percentages, which are now based on tallies from 340 routes (the 

Initial 336 plus the four new routes), are shown in the table below. The table also 

shows the official street-time percentages calculated based on tallies from the lnltial 

338 routes. Note, also, that three of the four new routes are mtagorized as  

residential park 8 loop, and one is categorized as mixed park 8 loop. 

category, and by moderate 

! 

.. 

amounts within the 

~ 

mixed 
. .. . . .  ~. ~ & -  , ~ .  ~ . .  ,.... ~ ~. ~ ~ ~ .~ .. ~~. 

loop mute category. For residential loop. 
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changes are a 0.09 percentage point Increase In the load-time percantage and 0.11 

percentage point decrease in the routelaccess FAT percentage. For mixed loop, 

the load-time percentage increases by 1.38 percentage points, and the 

routdaccess FAT percentage decreases by 2.70 percentage polnts. 

The changes just summarized in part (c) do not, in my view, seriously impair the 

accuracy of the cost analysis. As the table below shows, the main effect of applying 

the street-time percentages based on tallies from the 34o-rOute data set is to 

increase volume-variable load-time costs by a few million dollars above the costs 

produced by the official percentages, which are based on tallies from the initial 336 

routes. 

(d) 

~i 1998 VOLUME-VARIABLE LOAD-TIME COSTS ( t1,oooj 1 
CLASS SUBCLASS OR 



i 

\ _. 

0lfici.l Co8t8 8.r.d 
on Tdllrr tmm tho 

SPECIAL SERVICE ‘Inlthl336 ES Rout08 
CLASS. SUBClASS. OR 

i 
1 i 

I 

Co8t8 B a u d  on 
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340 ES Rout08 

f 

RESPONSE O f  WlTNESS BARON TO OCA IMERROOATORlES 

.. - . . . .  -., 

r. 

. .  ., ... . .  



RESPONSE OF WITNESS BARON TO OCA INTERROGATOWS - 
\ 

OCANSPS-Tl2-7. Please refer to lines 2 through 8 on page 36 of your testimony. You 
indicate that the new street-time proportions are substantially diffemnt from those 
previously presented. Have you examined these differences to whether they are 
statistically signficant? If so. what were the results’) If not, why not? 

RESPONSE: 

I have not examined the differences to determine statistical significance. However, the 

importent point to consider here is that the Postal Senrice has chosen to substitute the new 

street-time proportions for the 1086 proportions in its allocakn of actual accrued street- 

time costs across activities. The accrued cost allocations based on the new proportions 

are substantially different than those based on the lQ86 proportions. Thus, the implication 

of any finding that the dHferences between the proportions are not statistically significant is 

unclear. Whether they are or not, the competing cost allocations they produce would be 

the same as they are currently. as would the large differences between these two 

! 
i 
I 
I 

, 

i- 
i 
f 

8 l l ~ t i O l I S .  
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OCAkJSPS-Tl2-8. Please refer to pages 3941 of your testimony in Docket No. R97-1 
(USPS-T-17). Please provide versions of Tables 14-16 that contain figures for base 
year 1998. 
RESPONSE 

The following three tables are versions of tables 14-16 from my R97-1 testimony 

updated with base year 1998 data. 

Table 1. Comparison of BY 1998 Volume-Variable Costs, SDR Stops 
Previous vs. New Methodology 
($000) 
Cost Element Previous New Difference 

Total Accrued Costs $1,571,780 $1,571,780 
Fixed-Time Costs $220,025 

(to Access) I I I I 
Volume-Variable $1 8.2 124' I I 
Fixed-Time Costs 

$1,571,780 $1,351.756 Load-Time Costs 
Volume Effect Costs $959,047' $839,305' 

Coverage-Related Costs $612,733 

Volume-Variable 5127.370' 
Coverage-Related Costs - 

~ 

Total Volume-Variable Costs $1,086,417 $857,629 $22a.788 - J 
' included in total 

I 
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included in total 
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[Table 3. Comparison of BY 1998 Volume-Variable Costs, BAM Stops 
~ Previous vs. New Methodology 

... 
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OCAIUSPS-Tl2-9. Please refer to your response to interrogatory NAAIUSPS-Tl7-IO in 
R97-1 (Tr. 1015186). You were asked to provide lower bounds for the "stops effect" for 
the three stop types. You stated, 

mhe upper bound estimates equal only about 1 second. So any discrepancy 
between these estimates and the unobserved true values must be less than 1 
second. Thus, the discrepancy fails within the'range of ordinary measurement 
and rounding error. 

I 

i - complete description of the upper bound estimates. 
i 

(a) Is it correct that your upper bound estimates are average values for the lowest 
quintile of one-piece stops for each stop type? If not, please provide a more 

(b) Please confirm that faced load time estimates of 0 would fall wlthin the range of 
ordinary measurement and rounding error. If you do not confirm, please explain. 
Given that the ability 16 calculate an average Implies the ability to calculate a 
variance, please provide the variance and standard deviation for the fixed load time 
estimates. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Confimed. Specifically, these estimates are average values for the lowest quintile 
... .. . . . ... . ~~~ ~ ~ ~ ~~~~~~~~ ~~ 

of single letter-piece stops for each stop. 

(b) Confirmed. Given that the 1985 measurements indicate that even loading one letter t 
takes as little as one second, it is conceivable that fixed time at a stop -the time 

spent prior to any handling of mail or mail-related equipment - is less than one 

second, and therefore so low as to be virtually unmeasurable. In this case, a data 

collector could validly conclude that fixed time at a stop is virtually zaro, or, , , 
. . j  , 

. - ~~~ ~ . 
alternatively, that zero is the best possible point estimate of thls .~ fixed time. 

, .  

. .  . 
, .., . .  

~ . ,  .. . . .  
, -. . , 

. . .  

. .  
~~ 
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OCANSPS-Tl2-10. 
D15:F15. 

(a) Please confirm that the entries in these cells are the fixed times at stops for SDR, 
MDR, and SAM stop types, respectively. If you do not confirm, please explain what 
the values in these cells represent and identify where the values for fixed times at 
stops may be found. 

Please refer to LR-1-80. file CSO6&7.xls, tab 7.0.4.2, cells 

(b) Please confirm that setting these cells to zero eliminates the b e d  time at stops 
effect. If you do not confirm, please explain how to remove the fixed time at stops 
effect from the base year cost matrix. 

variable load time costs in segment 7 by $163 million. If you do not confirm, please 
provide the correct amount and show Its derivation. 

. (c) Please confirm that eliminating the fixed time at stops effect increases volume 

~ 

RESPONSE 

(a) Confirmed. 

. (b) Confirmed, 

(c) Confirmed. 
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\ 

I 
OCANSPS-Tl2-11. Please refer to witness Daniel's responses to interrogatories 
AAPS/USPS-l2&3-5. Whess Daniel refers to development of a distribution key that 
distributes elemental load time on the basis of weight 

(a) Please mnfim that the distribution key used to distribute elemental load time costs 

1 

in the base year Is pieces, not weight. If you do not confirm, please provide a 
citation to CSOGB7.xls by tab, by cell, showing the distribution of elemental load time 
costs by weight. 

(b) Please explain how, If at all, weight is used to distribute elemental load time costs in 
the roll-fotward. 

(c) Wtness Daniel seems to be testifying that weight affects elemental load time costs. 
Please explain why weight is not used, at least in part, to distribute elemental load 
time costs in the base year. 

I .  

f 

1 
1 RESPONSE 

(a) Confirmed. 

is not used to distribute test year volume-variable 

load-time costs across mail subclasses. 
~. ~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ ~~~~~~ ~~~~~ ~ ~~~~~~~ 

has not been used to distribute elemental load 

time costs because of the view that shape alone is the prlmary mail characteristic that 

determines why one piece takes longer to load than another piece. For example, a 

d than a flat or a letter primarib because its 

typical shape dimension makes it more dficull to handle during the loading process. 

., . 

. .  
I., 

. ,  

. ~~ 

, .  

~~ . ~. . 
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I2 
OCA/USPS-T12-$f Please refer to your testimony at page 32, lines 14-17, where you 
note that witness Raymond (USPS-T-13) assigned a variable defining the "street time 
activity category of each tally.' Regarding the assignment of these variables: 

(a) Did you review the ES tallies to identify whether or not they could be accurately 
assigned to relevant street-time categories? If yes, please discuss in detail the 
extent and resuits of your review. 

@) Of the various levels and codes used in the Outsidelstreet work-sampling 
hierarchy, did you identify any that could not be assigned readily to a particular 
street-time activity category? If yes, please identify them and discuss the 
resolution, if any, concerning appropriate assignment. 

! 
(c) Did you discuss or establish with witness Raymond any protocols for assigning ES 

tallies to street-time activity categories? If yes, please describe fully these 
discussions or protocols. 

(d) In your opinion, is the nature of the ES tallies and their relation or assignment to 
street-time activity categories open to interpretation? If yes, please explain your 
answer in detail. If no, why not? 

i 

i . i 
RESPONSE: 

~ (a) Yes. I determined that the data collected for Levels 10, I 1  .l , 1 I .2, I 1.3,11.4, and 

11.4.1 of the woksampling data set provided the information that is required to assign 

tallies to the appropriate street-time activity categories. See Docket No. R2000-1, 

USPS-T-13 at 10-12 and Appendix D. 

(b) I did in the sense that I observed several records in the ES database that showed 

what I initially considered to be questionable allocations of tallies to the load-time 

activity: However; I questioned Mr. Raymond to verify that the carriers being observed 

in these Instances were correctly identified as located at a deriery stopping point in the 

' process of either putting mail into receptacles, br preparing 

. . .  

< -  .,* , , 

. , . ~ .. .: . .  .. , . . i - 
assurances from Mr. Ravmond that this was indeed the case in all such i . 
(c) Yes. See my response to ADVOAJSP 

. .  

.s c. 
-4. 
- ?  
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(d) 1 see little reason for controversy concerning the allocation of street-time tallies to 

street-time activity categories. The definitions of the street-time activities are 

straightforward. Load time is time at a delivery stop devoted to loading or preparing to 

load mail, and it occurs afler the carrier has physically stopped at a delivery point or set 

of delivery points. Route/access time is time spent driving along the curbline sections 

of a route or walking along a route. Driving time is spent driving along all sections of I 

the route other than the curbline sections. Street support is driving time spent traveling 

to the route from the delivery unit or from the route back to the delivery unit. Street 

support time is also devoted to basic support fundons. These functions include i 
clocking in or out, obtaining, loading, and unloading the vehicle, checking or preparing i 

the vehicle. preparing mail at the vehicle and at relay boxes, waiting for relay mail, 

unloading.mail from relay boxes, obtaining mail or keys, attending safety meetings, and 

all training other than training specific to in-office activities (USPS LR-1-1, Summary 

Description of USPS Development of Costs By Segments and Components, Fiscal 

Year 1998, at 6 4  through 7-9). 

. ' 
~~ ~~~~ ~~~~~~~ ~- 

In my view, these definitions leave little morn for conflicting determinations of the 

activity categories one should assign tallies to. The information provided in levels 10, 

11 .l , 1 1 ?2,11.3,11.4; and 11 A 1  (defined in USPS-1-13 at pages 10-12 and Appendix 

D) identifies wbem the carriers were and what they were doing at the time tallies were 
. . .  , 

~~ .~ -~ ~ .. ... ~~ ~ . 

ufficient detail to determine which activity categories should be chosen. 
. ,. 

.. , 
- .  ~. . . . .  . .  

. .  . , , .  
. .  

... . 

t 

".I_ '2.I .... :... ~ . . . . . . . . . 
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\% 
OCAIUSPS-Ti2-dBased upon your knowledge and understanding of the 1986 Street 
Time Sampling (STS) study and the Engineered StandardslDelivery Redesign (ES) 
study: 

(a) Were the STS and ES studies designed for similar purposes? Please explain any 

(b) Were the route sampling procedures similar for both studies? Please explain any 

similarities or dissimilarities you identify. 

similarities or dissimilarities you identify. 

i 

1 
(c) Did the sampling procedures employed in the STS and ES studies yield a similar 

distribution of route types by ZIP code? Please explain any similarities or 
dissimilarities you identify. 

(d) Were the processes for observing and collecting data on carrier activities similar in 
both the STS and ES studies? Please explain any similarities or dissimilarities you . 
identify. 

! 

(e) In your opinion, assuming the Postal Service had implemented a "new STS" study I 
between October 1996 and April 1998 using the same approach as in the 1986 STS 
study, would this new STS study have yielded results consistent with those of the 
ES study? Please explain your answer fully. 

RESPONSE: 

(a)-(e) The design, route sampling procedures, and data collection methods applied in 

the 1986 STS study are beyond the scope of my testimony; 
t 

. .  . : . . .  . '..XI .:, ..:. 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS BARON TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
THE OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE - E  ; 

N 
OCANSPS-TI2-fl. Based upon your knowledge and understanding of the 1985 Load 
Time Variability (LTV) study and the Engineered StandardslDelivety Redesign (ES) 
study: 

(a) Were the processes for observing and collecting data on carrier activities similar in 
both the LTV and ES studies? Please explain any similarities or dissimilarities you 
identify. 

delivery point or set of delivery points'only while physically stopped at the place where 

the deliveries are bcated. Both studies exclude from load time aU time expended while 

the carrier is,movlng belween stops. (See Docket No. R97-I, Appendices to Opinion . ' -  

- ...~ ~.~~~~ ~ 
. -  .~ ~ .. . 

i 
~ ~~ ~. . . .. ~~ 

(b)Is the definition of load time under the ES study, as derived through the 
interpretation and assignment of ES tallies, consistent with the definition of load time 
applied in the LTV study? Please explain any similarities or dissimilarities you 
identify. 

ended Decision, Volume 2, Appendix K at 3 of 5; see also Docket No. 
. .  ,. . 

. .  
ST-f3'at?1-12.35). . . 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS BARON TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
THE OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

IS 
OCNUSPS-T12-$4. Please provide estimates of Base Year 1998 accrued load time 
costs using street-time percentages developed from the 1986 STS study. 

RESPONSE: 

Base Year 1998 accrued load-time costs (in $1,000) at 1986 street-time percentages 

are as follows: 

Foot 1 zed 1 Foot 1 Curb I Loop I Foot 1 curb I Loop I Totel 
37.851 I 14.509 1 291,917 I 352.455 I 952,323 1 20.919 I 49,660 I 153.403 1 1,883,038 

I 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS BARON TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
. THE OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

16 
OCNUSPS-Tl24E Please provide estimates of Base Year 1998 accrued load time 
costs predicted by the LTV model. 

RESPONSE: 

Base Year 1998 accrued load-time costs (in $1,000) predicted by the LTV model are as 

fo I1 0 w s : 

SDR STOPS I MDR STOPS I BAM STOPS I TOTAL 
775,629 1608,944 177,577 11,462,151 1 
I derived these costs by multiplying the averages of the model-predicted load times per 

stop presented in Table 1, column 3, at page 18 of my testimony (-000-1, 

USPS-T-12) by the BY 1998 aggregate annual actual stops estimates reported at lines 

56-58 of cs06&7.xls, sheet 7.0.4.1, USPS LR-1-80, and by multiplying the resulting time i 
estimates (converted into hours) by the average BY 1998 city carrier wage rate of ’ 

. $25.04/hour. 
~ ~~~~~~~~~~~~ ~~~~~~~ . . .~~~~~ ~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ ~ ~~~~ ~~~~~ - ... ~~~~~ ~~ 
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i -  - i .  RESPONSE OF UNllED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS BARON TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
THE OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

17 
OCNUSPS-Tl24fX Please refer to Docket No. R2000-1, USPS LR-1-1, Summary 

1998. Confirm that the survey, “(1) Street Time Sampling (STSr cited on page 7-2 
refen to the 1986 STS study. Further confirm that the table appearing on page 7 3  
shows the street time sampling percentages developed from the 1986 STS study. If 
you do not confirm, please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

Confirmed on both points. 

y . .  
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WmESS BARON TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

UPSIUSPS-Tl2-2. Refer to witness Raymond's response to UPSIUSPS-TI 3-4 (a). 

(a) Describe how the activities in steps 2,6,7, and 11 are assigned to parcels. Provide 
the citations to the appropriate calculations in the base year workpapers. 

(b) If the costs of these activies are not assigned to parcels, provide an explanation a s  
to why they are not, and provide any analyses or documentation that supports your 
explanation. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) According to my reading of the hypothesized sequence of activies that produce 

these steps, numbers 2 and 7 define driving time activities that the segment 7 functional 

analysis would assign to the deviation delivery category. The extent to which total 

deviation deliiery cost is distributed to mail subdasses containing parcels is determined 

in those sections of the BY 1998 segment 7 workbook, cs0687.xls. that apply the 

appropriate volume-variabilii and distribution key to that cost. Accrued and.total 

volcme-variable deviation delivery Wsts are & l w l & d  at Cells El9 and E23, 

respectively, in sheet 7.0.4.4 of csO687.xls. The volume-variable cost is then 

distributed to subclasses containing parcels, and to other subdasses, in sheet 7.0.9, 

co!umn (7)[c] of this workbook. This distn'bution is based, in part, on data obtained from 

the Motorized Letter Route (MLR) Survey, which is documented in R97-1. USPS 

LR-H-156 end WP 1.9, a d .  in part, on M 1998 RPW piece di&butiin. 

~ ~~~ ~~ -. 

,,... . 
11 deflne route/access FAT activities. The segment 7 functional 

accrued costs by stop type for this activity at lines 19-22 of sheet 
. .  . .  . 

~ . .  

+AS. ~heze msts are sp~tt into accrued route 

lines 44-47 and line 54 of sheet 7.0.4.1 
. ~, . .  . .  

. ,  . -  . . .  

ss CAT route-tlme cdsts and to driving ti 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS BARON TO 

INTERROGATORIES OF U N m D  PARCEL SERVICE 

a m e d  routelaccess FAT access costs are spln into instiional costs and volume- 

variables costs for mail subclasses containing parcels, as well as for other subclasses. 

at column numbers (5), (1 1). and (17) in sheet 7.0.6.14 of cs0687Jds. 

(b) Please see my response to part (a). 

*I - 

. . . . . . 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS BARON TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

UPSNSPS-112-4. Referto Table 3 on page 35 of your testimony. That table includes 
six types of routes. only one of which is a foot route. In USPS-LR-1-80, File 
Cs06B7.d~. Tabs input LR and 7.0.4.1. there are eight types of routes. including three 
types of foot mutes: business foot, residential foot. mixed foot, business motorized, 
residential curb. residential park 8 loop. mixed curb, and mixed park 8 loop. 

(a) Does the Engineered Standards Database andlor the City Carrier Route Master File 
provide sufficient information to calculate new street-time percentages for each of 
the three categories of foot mutes? 

(b) If so, why did you not calculate new street-time percentages for each of the three 
categories of foot mutes? 

(c) Provide documentation and analyses that support the use of the same street-time 
percentage for all three types of foot routes. 

RESPONSE 

(a) I am informed by Witness Raymond that the answer to your question is no. 

(b) Not applicable. 

(c) Once tobl accrued costs have been calculated for the three foot-route categories - 
bJsiness, residential, and mixed ~- and o n e  eese~ costs haie been ~ distributed ~~~ 

across the street activities, all subsequent cost analyses are exactly the same for 

each set of costs. Specifically. the parameters that split a m e d  routdaccess FAT 

. and routelaccess CAT foot routecbsts into route and access portions, and that 

determine the volume-variable a m s  costs by mail subclass are the same for 

business fwt &a 8s M y  sre for residential and m i x 4  fod costs. So, also, am 

rs applied to accrued driving time, load-time, collection box, and street 
~ .... ~, . ~ -~ . .  

foot-route costs in order to derive volumeva costsbysubdaes. .,.- : . ~ 

..I s .. 

~. -s 

, 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS BARON TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

UPSIUSPS-T12-7. Refer to page 3 of Library Reference USPS-LR-1-157. 
'Calculating Average Predicted Load Times and Predicted Load Times at 
Average Volumes," where you state that the first data set used in your analysis is 
based on the 1985 load-time field survey. 

(a) Provide the definition of 'pardels' used in the 1985 load-time study, including 
a page and line number if you include a reference in your answer. 

(b) Does the definition of parcels used in the 1985 load-time study match exactly 
the definition of parcels used in the FY 1998 City Carrier Cost system? If not, 
explain all differences and indicate the effect of those differences on your 
analysis. 

(c) In the 1985 load-time survey, were the characteristics of parcels, such as 
weight and classlsubclass of mail, recorded? If so, provide (i) a table that 
shows the distribution of parcels by weight, class and subclass, and (ii)e 
files and programs that were used to perform this calculation. If not. (i) 
identify any studies that were performed between FYI983 and FYI987 that 
collected the characteristics of parcels. such as weight and classlsubclass of 
mait, (ii) provide a table that shows the distribution in each study of parcels by 
class and subclass, and (iii) provide the files and programs that were used to 
perform this calculation for each study. 

~~~ - - - -~ ~ 
-~ - 

RESPONSE: 

(a) A parcel was defined in the 1985 load-time study as "mail which is too large 

or cumbenome to case in a letter or flat case." (Docket No. R87-1, USPS 

LR-E-4. Load Time Variability Test, at 38). 

(b) Yes. 

(c) Weight, classlsubclass. and other characteristics of parcels were not 



. . .<--. 

7 2 2 3  

RESPONSE OF UNITE0 STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS BARON TO 
INTERROQATORIES of UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

UPSNSPS-ll2-11. Refarb USPS-LR-1-159. 'Calculation of Street Time 
Proportlona.' Provide an electronlc version of the foliowlng input files: 
ALDRAN.FOS.STS.SAS.DATA and ALDRAN.HQO59TOI .CiN.PWFY97. 

RESPONSE 

ALDRAN.FOS.STS.SAS.DATA Is a mainframe SAS data set that is composed of 

a subset of the data In the Engineered Standards Database. The Engineered 

I 

Standards database is documented In USPS LR-1-163. An extract ofthe 

ALDRAN.HQO5QTOI .CITY.PWFYQ7 file containing the specific data that were 

input into the estimation of street-time proporUons has been included in USPS 

LR-1-290, which Is being filed in response to this intemgetory plus interrogatories 

6,8, and 10. These extracted data are contained in the Excel workbook 

ESCMF.xJs, which will be included In LR-1-290. 

. .  , .~ 
. .. 

. ; .  , ,' 

. . .  

. .  .. . ... - .  

. .~ .. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any additional 

designated written cross-examination for this witness? 

[No response. I 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, then we will proceed to 

oral cross-examination. The following parties have 

requested oral cross-examination, Advo, Inc., the Newspaper 

Association of America, Office of the Consumer Advocate, and 

the periodicals mailers as a group, and unless someone 

insists, I am not going to read the long list of the members 

of the group, and, lastly, United Parcel Service. 

Is there any other party that wishes to 

cross-examine Witness Baron? 

[No response. 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, Mr. McLaughlin, when 

you are ready. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Yes. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

Q Good morning, Mr. Baron. 

A Good morning. 

Q My questions today I believe are going to deal 

entirely with the use you made of information given to you 

by Mr. Raymond, particularly from Library Reference 163. 

Now that data set that was given to you, just so the record 

is clear, was data that was collected in a work sampling of 
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carrier routes, is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q And work sampling was done at various cities and 

zip codes, is that correct? 

A Correct. 

Q And there is a term called CY code that has been 

used in the testimony. Can you tell us what that CY code 

is? 

A My understanding is that is a code which 

represents one of the cities where the ES routes are 

located. 

Q Right. And a CY code, or a city code, can we call 

it city code, just so we don't have to use CY all the time? 

A Sure. 

Q A city code may represent more than one zip code, 

is that correct? 

A In a few cases, yes 

Q And a city code can have more - -  several routes 

within a city code that were observed, is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. How many city codes were included in the 

data set that Mr. Raymond gave to you? 

A I don't know how many city codes, we didn't use 

that information. 

Q Can you tell us how many unique carrier routes 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 - 
Washington, D.C. 20036 
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were included in the database? 

A 340. 

THE REPORTER: 340? 

THE WITNESS: 340, yes. 

BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

Q Can you tell us how many zip codes were included? 

A 76. 

Q And how many, the next term I am going to use is 

route days, and let me just clarify for the record what a 

route day is. Some routes were observed for just a single 

day, is that correct? 

A Right. 

Q And there were other routes observed for multiple 

days, sometimes 10, 15, 20 days of observations for a single 

route, right? 

A Correct. 

Q So, for the route that is observed 20 days, that 

is 20 route days of observations and you simply add up the 

combined total of observation days for routes, is that 

correct? That is what route days are? 

A Correct. 

Q How many total route days are in the database that 

you used? 

A 861, although we didn't use all of those. 

Q Well, I thought I knew the answer and now I am a 
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little confused. I had thought the answer was 844. Do 

you - -  

A Well, that is how many that we actually used. 

Q I do recall that there were an additional 17 

things that were sort of dangling out there, because I 

believe they did not have dates associated with them, is 

that correct? They were undated? 

A There were a few like that, yes. But we didn't - -  

Q Those were not parts of existing routes of 

existing routes that were already in the 844? 

A I actually don't recall, because we did not do the 

analysis at the route day level. We aggregated to the 

individual route level, so the only numbers that were 

relevant to us were the total number of routes, the 340 

routes, so the exact number of route days was never an issue 

to us. I am speaking from memory here, I mean I could take 

some time and check, but it is simply not a relevant number 

for us, any more than the number of city codes. 

Q I will try - -  

A I thought it was 861, but I'm sure we can resolve 

that very quickly. When I look at the initial dataset that 

we use before we aggregate to the route level, it's only at 

that level that we do any analysis. 

So that's the number I remember. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, I'll try to resolve 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 
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this with Mr. Raymond, and I hope that that doesn't relate 

back to Mr. Baron once again, but we'll - -  for the moment, 

I'm going to go on. 

I thought I knew the answer, and suddenly, - -  

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: You're in the club. I jokingly 

said at one time that we could have a panel of witnesses up 

here so that they could bounce these things back and forth, 

but obviously that would be difficult, but recalling 

witnesses to resolve outstanding issues is not out of the 

question at this stage of the game. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: I'm hoping that we won't come to 

recalling Mr. Baron. 

MR. COOPER: Mr. Chairman, if I might suggest that 

if we do have a break during this witness's oral cross, he 

might be able to check on that. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you, Mr. Cooper 

BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

Q Could you turn to page 32 of your testimony? 

t Pause. 1 

A Okay, I'm there. 

Q Down at line 18, you're referring to the dataset 

that Mr. Raymond gave you, you state that to distinguish 

this new dataset from others used in my analyses, I refer to 

it as the engineered standards or ES dataset; do you see 

that statement? 
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A Yes. 

Q ENGINEERED STANDARDS is in all caps, or at least 

it's in initial caps; it's a title for a study; is that 

correct? 

A Correct. 

Q What was your understanding when you received this 

dataset as to whether that represented the entire 

Engineering Standards dataset? 

A This dataset is the dataset that - -  well, let me 

start again. 

The dataset that I received that I refer to as the 

ES dataset, is the dataset that consists of approximately 

39,000 tallies of work sampling data. 

And I was aware that there were other data in the 

entire database in addition to these 39,000-plus tallies. 

Q But those are not mentioned anywhere? That is not 

mentioned anywhere in your testimony? 

A No. 

Q So, when you refer to Engineered Standards, or ES 

dataset, you're referring to a subset of the entire 

Engineered Standards database; is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. I raise that only because I think we may 

run into confusion later on when we start referring to 

Engineered Standards datasets as to whether we're talking 
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about one of different datasets. 

Did you ask Mr. Raymond to provide you with the 

entire dataset? 

A No, I did not. 

Q Can you refer now to page 31? 

[Pause. ] 

In the second paragraph on page 31, you talk about 

the different kinds of STS activities, and, again, let me 

define STS: 

STS refers to street time sample. Basically it's 

the division of street activities among different kinds of 

categories; is that correct, such as load, street support, 

access types; is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. One of those categories is collection; is 

it not? 

A Correct. 

Q And starting on line 16, you discuss collection. 

You state that collection activity includes all work 

involved in obtaining mail from collection boxes. 

Thus, it includes vehicle and walking time spent 

in accessing the boxes, as well as opening and sweeping the 

boxes. 

Now, collection boxes are those - -  I guess there 

are two different kinds of boxes that can be used to collect 
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mail from. 

There are green boxes and blue boxes that we see 

on our street corners; is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q The green box is a collection box; is that 

correct? 

A I'm trying to think about the colors. I thought 

the one outside - -  ours, at my place of business, it's blue. 

Q Okay. Well, let me just - -  the important aspect 

here is that carriers do pick up mail from these boxes that 

is collection mail that people have dropped off to send 

their letters to their aunt. 

And the time that you allocate to that activity is 

supposed to include the time the carrier spends not only at 

the collection box, but also traveling to the collection box 

and going back from the collection box; is that correct? 

A Correct. 

Q Have you taken a look at the tallies that are 

contained in Mr. Raymond's assignment of collection box STS 

categories? 

A Yes, I have. 

Q Would you agree that he shows a total of 74 

tallies for collection box activities; is that correct? 

A I don't remember the exact number. 

Q Okay, well, it's - -  I believe it's shown on 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 
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Library Reference 281, Part 2, page 1. It's just one page 

of collection activity. 

Do you recall, in looking at that, whether there 

were any activities shown for walking to or from a 

collection box or for driving to or from a collection box? 

A Well, first of all, virtually all of the time 

spent driving to a collection box could be expected to be 

included in driving time. 

I don't recall specifically whether I saw any for 

walking, although in discussing the matter with Mr. Raymond, 

he did assure me that he identified collection time as time 

spent walking up to the box, and sweeping the box. 

Q Mr. Raymond told you that tallies - -  walking 

tallies indicated collection box? 

A If the activity is the activity of walking up to a 

collection box, there is some access time that is in the 

collection box analysis. 

Q So that was the understanding that you had from 

your discussions with Raymond? 

A Right, and it's also in the Segment 7 analysis. 

It's been in that analysis for many years, where some 

portion of accrued cost for collection boxes is analyzed as 

access time 

Q Well, but I am getting more to the point that you 

said, that if there was a walking activity, walking to a 
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collection box, that that would have been identified as a 

collection box activity? Was that your understanding from 

Mr. Raymond? 

A Yes. We went over the definitions from the 

similar description and that was my understanding, yes. 

Q Okay, well, I'll take it up with him then. 

[Pause. I 

BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

Q I would like to next refer you to your Library 

Reference LR-262, which is actually - -  it includes 

spreadsheets in it. I'll tell you what, rather than that I 

would like to refer you to just the tern "City Carrier Route 

Master File" which is mentioned on page 34 of your testimony 

in line 4. 

A Okay. 

Q This calculates the total number of routes on each 

of the routes that were surveyed by Mr. Raymond, is that 

correct? 

A Yes. The CRMF is the source of the data that 

shows the total number of routes by type in each of the zip 

codes included in Mr. Raymond's analysis. 

Q And so can you explain how you used this 

information in doing what you call an inflation factor? 

A The easiest way to understand it is to focus on a 

particular route type, say residential park and loop - -  

. ^ . * / A .  
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Q Let's take an example like foot routes. 

A Okay. We would determine the total number of foot 

routes in a particular zip code, one of the 76, and divide 

that by the number of foot routes in that zip code included 

in Mr. Raymond's dataset. That would determine the 

inflation factor. 

For example, if there were a total of 20 foot 

routes in the entire zip according to the CRMF and there 

were two of those 20 routes in Mr. Raymond's dataset, then 

the inflation factor would be 20 divided by two, or 10, and 

the same procedure of course was applied to the other route 

types. 

Q Okay, and after you did that inflation factor for 

each route, and each route might have an - -  different routes 

had different inflation factors depending upon how many of 

that route type were sampled in that particular route? 

A Correct. 

Q That then led to your final allocation of weighted 

tallies by STS activity, correct? 

A Correct. Each of those weights was multiplied by 

the average daily tally account for a particular activity 

category for a particular route. 

Q Mr. Baron, at this time I would like to refer you 

now to USPS Library Reference 262 and to a particular 

spreadsheet that is on there. I happen to have copies I 
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have made of that spreadsheet so that people won't have to 

have a computer in front of them. 

A Okay. 

Q The particular spreadsheet is titled 

"ES.CONFINT.xls. There is a worksheet on that spreadsheet 

called "FOOT" - -  are you familiar with that? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay, and let me provide you a copy. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, I guess I probably 

ought to mark this for identification. We are not proposing 

to introduce - -  well, actually I think - -  let me just 

inquire of the status. 

What is the status of this Library Reference? Is 

this considered evidence or is this just considered floating 

out there? 

MR. COOPER: This is a floater. However, the 

Postal Service has no objection to having that spreadsheet 

come into evidence. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Okay. I will identify this then 

as ADVO-XE-T12-1. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Sounds pretty reasonable to me. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: I guess I need to give two copies 

of this to the reporter? 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Two copies. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Bear with me for one second. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Certainly. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: I am handing two copies of this 

to the reporter. 

[ADVO-XE-T12-1 was marked for 

identification.] 

MR. COSTICH: Mr. Chairman, Rand Costich, OCA. 

Could I get a clarification of what Library Reference this 

is from? 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: This is Library Reference 262. I 

hope I have the right number. 

THE WITNESS: I don't think that is the right 

number. 

MR. COSTICH: I don't think that is correct, 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Okay. Well, - -  
THE WITNESS: It is 292. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: 292, okay. Perhaps then we 

should - -  it says 262 on the copies I handed to the 

reporter. If it is, in fact, 292, we should amend that. Is 

that correct, 292? 

MR. COOPER: I believe the witness has confirmed 

that, yes. 

THE WITNESS: Yes, it is. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you, Mr. Costich. 

MR. COSTICH: A l s o ,  if that is 292, then I believe 

it is in evidence as being cited in the response of the 
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witness to Advo Interrogatory 23(a). 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: I wasn't sure what the status was 

of Library References cited in the interrogatories that have 

designated for inclusion in the record. Are they, in fact, 

in the record without further designation? 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: The Library References aren't, 

but the portions of the Library References that are part of 

a response are bootstrapped in as evidence. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Okay. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If you want to be doubly sure, 

though, you can always submit this. A few more pages in the 

transcript of the proceedings at this point in time is not 

going to make much difference. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Well, I would also just note, and 

I do apologize for the error in the number, the additional 

pages of this cross-examination exhibit also have the 

incorrect Library Reference number, but I think the record 

is clear now, so we don't need to make all those 

corrections. 

I do think it would be useful, Mr. Chairman, to 

have this in the record simply for ease of following the 

cross-examination when someone is reviewing it. But I take 

it that it is already considered in the evidentiary record? 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Well, we can transcribe it into 

the record or we can transcribe it and admit it into 
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evidence just to be doubly sure. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Well, I think it would be best to 

have it in evidence just to make sure there is no question 

about it. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: All right. Well, the 

cross-examination exhibit in question will be received and 

transcribed into the record and received into evidence. 

[Cross-Examination Exhibit No. 

ADVO-XE-T12-1 was received into 

evidence and transcribed into the 

record. I 
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BY MR. MCLAUGHLIN: 

Q Now, this is a printout of your spreadsheet. I 

would note, as you probably have already noted, that there 

have been some sight modifications made, for example, some 

numbers are shown in bold and they were not in bold in your 

spreadsheet. Also, I think in a couple of places I put a 

space between a word, for example, on page 1, one of the 

captions is LTT Mean, I believe in your spreadsheet that was 

all one word, but I broke it for ease of understanding. 

Does this appear to be a replication of your spreadsheet? 

And, in fact, if you want to really double check, the best 

way to go is to page 3 of the printed spreadsheet, and you 

can compare the numbers for the ultimate results with your 

results. 

A The upper and lower 95 percent confidence interval 

results in the straight time percentages. Those look fine. 

I mean it would take quite a bit longer to check every other 

number. 

Q No, I understand. I am not asking you to check 

every other number. I will simply represent to you that 

this was simply a copy with only the emboldened numbers 

being the edits, along with the headings being slightly 

edited by putting in spaces for easier understanding. 

This Library Reference really does track through 

the method by which you determined the proportion of load 
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__ 1 time on foot routes, is that correct? 
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A Yes. 

Q And that is foot routes throughout the country, 

that is the Postal Service system foot routes? That is what 

this number is used to represent, your final conclusion? 

A Right. Well, the one set of numbers at the bottom 

of page 3 that show the street time percentages are the 

numbers that are reported as street time results. 

Q And, in fact, on page 3, under the - -  down toward 

the bottom, there is a line that says ratio of TI to TT. 

A Yeah. 

Q And the very first number there is 49.35 percent. 

A Right. 

Q That 49.35 percent means that, by your 

calculations, 49.35 percent of street time on foot routes is 

the load activity, is that correct? 

A Correct. 

Q Okay. Now, let's look at the way you got there. 

Back to page 1 of this exhibit, the second column is the zip 

codes that were surveyed by Mr. Raymond, is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q And the third column is the route number, the 

specific carrier route that was surveyed? 

A Correct. 

Q Okay. Let's just take a look at the very first 
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entry, very first row, zip code 10019, route 46. I believe 

Mr. Raymond would refer to that as Route 1946, is that 

correct? 

A Yes. 

Q 10019 is New York City, is that correct? 

A Yes, I believe this is the Radio City Station 

route. 

Q Okay. So that is downtown New York City? 

A Correct. 

Q That route was surveyed one day, is that correct? 

A Correct. 

Q On that one day, to find out how many load tallies 

there were out of total tallies, we would go over to the 

columns LTT and TT and compare those two? 

A Yes. 

Q On that day there were a total of 36 tallies taken 

and 32 of them indicated the carrier was loading mail, is 

that correct? 

A Correct. 

Q That is 89 percent of his time on that route, that 

day, was spent loading mail, is that correct? 

A That is 32 divided by 36? 

Q Would you accept that that is 89 percent? 

A I will accept that, yes. 

Q It is a high number, isn't it? 
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A Yes, it is. 

Q In fact, it is high in relation to I believe every 

single other entry on this page, is that correct? 

A Yes, it is. 

Q Now, then, the next step - -  those are just the raw 

tallies, that is just the number of tallies that were taken 

on that route. 

A Right. 

Q Some routes were surveyed more than one day, some 

routes were only surveyed one day. 

A Correct. 

Q So your next step then was to normalize or average 

for routes that had more than one observation day, is that 

correct? 

A Correct. 

Q And starting with the column on page 1 captioned 

"LTT Mean," all the way over through the column "TT Mean," 

that is where you did this averaging, is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q LTT Mean means load time tallies mean, or average 

load time tallies for that route? 

A Correct. It is the average over all the days. 

Q Okay. So, for example, for that one New York City 

route, observed one day, the numbers are the same as the 

actual tallies counted because it was only one day? 
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A Yes. 

Q Whereas, for another route further down that was 

observed five days, it is the average of those five days, is 

that correct? 

A Correct. 

Q Okay. 

A Incidentally, that is exactly the reason why we 

focused solely on the number of routes, because we did this 

averaging over route days. 

Q No, I am not questioning that at all. I just 

wanted to follow - -  I want to make sure that we understand 

the procedure you used. Now, turn to the second page of 

this exhibit that I have given to you. Now, this page is 

obviously a little difficult to fathom unless you know what 

all these different things mean. The column starting with 

- -  in the first place, the first three columns here are 

simply replications of - -  no, excuse me, the first two 

columns are simply replications of the zip code and route. 

The column entitled "FOOT" has a bunch of numbers for each 

route. Can you explain to us what - -  for example, for this 

New York City route, the very first one, the number is 61. 

What does that number represent? 

A Route number 1946 has 61 foot routes in total, 

according to the CRMF. 

Q I don't believe you mean it quite that way. It is 
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not route 1941 had 61 - -  

A Oh, I am sorry. Thank you. It is zip. Zip 10019 

has 61 routes, yes. 

Q 61 foot routes? 

A Foot routes, exactly. 

Q Okay. So a single zip code in New York City has 

61 foot routes. Is that a large number? 

A It is not extraordinarily large for a downtown 

area of a big city. 

Q Ah, yes. Would it be fair to say that zip codes 

in urban areas, for example, on average, would tend to have 

more routes than zip codes in less urban areas, just as a 

generalization? 

A As a very gross generalization, yes. 

Q Okay. Now then, I want to focus on two columns 

here, the FOOT column that we just talked about that shows 

61 for that one route, and then further on over there is one 

called FOOT SAM. FOOT SAM means the number of routes that 

were actually sampled in that zip code, is that correct? 

A Correct. 

Q So there was, obviously, in this first route, 

there was one zip code - -  one route sampled and there were 

61 total foot routes in that zip code? 

A Yes. 

Q And that is what you used for your weighting 
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factor to weight the total tallies, is that correct? 

A It is. 

Q And, for example, further on down that page, 

you'll see under the Foot column, a bunch of routes i n  zip 

code 94122 that have 48 foot routes and 15 were sampled; is 

that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Now, let's turn to the third page of that 

exhibit. 

[Pause. I 

This third page is really the final results of 

your various calculations up to this point in terms of 

trying to develop weighted load time tallies as a proportion 

of total tallies; is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. For that very first zip code, which had 32 

- 

load tallies, after your inflation factor, that number 

becomes 1,952 weighted tallies; does it not? 

A Yes. 

Q And following through down to the sum of weighted 

tallies, the grand total of all tallies for all activities, 

not just load, was 4,027; is that correct? 

A Correct. 

Q So that means - -  that is where the 49.35 percent 

load time proportion comes from; is that correct? 
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It's the ratio of those two? 

A It's the ratio of - -  

Q Excuse me, I'm sorry. 

A It's the ratio of that 4,027 to the comparable sum 

for total tallies, which is 8,160. 

Q Right. You're absolutely correct. I meant to say 

that. It's the weighted total tally divided into the 

weighted load time tallies; correct? 

A It's the weighted - -  

Q Let me rephrase it here. The 49.35 percent 

portion of load on foot routes is the sum of your weighted 

load time tallies, 4,027, divided by the sum of total 

weighted tallies, 8,160? 

A Yes. 

Q Now, the weighted load time tallies for this one 

foot route observed one day in New York City, doesn't that 

account for 49 percent of the total weighted tallies that 

you have used to assign foots nationwide? 

A How do you get 49 percent? What divided by what? 

Q You show weighted tallies for this one foot route 

in New York City, observed one day, of 1,952 weighted 

tallies. 

A Correct. 

Q You show total weighted tallies for all routes 

that were observed of 4,027. Now if you take 1,952 and you 
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divide it by 4,027, don't you come up with a pretty big 

number? 

A Okay, yes, about 50 percent. 

Q About 50 percent comes from this one-day 

observation in one foot route in downtown New York City. 

Now, on that same page, I'd like you to look 

further down at your standard errors and upper and lower 95 

percent confidence intervals. 

I just want to understand what they mean. The 

average load time that you get here is the 49.35 percent 

that just came from these calculations that we talked about, 

correct? 

A Yes. 

Q The 95 percent upper and lower bounds, those are 

expressed there in decimal points, but those are really the 

upper and lower bounds of the percentage load time, in other 

words, the upper bound is 71 percent load time. 

A Yes. 

Q The lower bound is 27 percent load time? 

A Right. 

Q So the 95 confidence interval covers a very, very 

wide range; does it not? 

A It does, it does. 

Q Do you know what there is in the data that 

contributes most to that wide, that high standard error and 
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the wide range? 

A Well - -  

Q Is there a particular observation that 

contributes, in particular, to that wide range? 

A It is, indeed, the New York City observation. 

Q So it's the New York City observation that causes 

that wide variation? 

A It's - -  it has a large influence, yes. Another 

problem is 36 datapoints. We would like to have more, but 

that's what we have. 

Q I would like to show you a slight variation on 

what you have seen here in this document that we've been 

talking about. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Let me call this ADVO-XE-T-12-2. 

[Exhibit Number ADVO-XE-T-12-2 was 

marked for identification.] 

BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

Q Let me explain to you what this is: This is the 

same as the third sheet that we had been discussing 

previously, with one exception. 

You'll see in that first line that shows zip code 

10019, you may see some faint strike-through lines. 

A Yes, I see them. 

Q Those strike-through lines are not actually in the 

cells; those are just graphics that have been put in there. 
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But what I have done is, down in the rows down 

below - -  let me get my right page here - -  in the row called 

Sum of Weighted Tallies, and the row called Sum of Squared 

Errors, I have simply modified the equations in those cells 

to have the exclude that first cell for that one zip code. 

So, basically it's just as though you recalculated 

this, eliminating that one zip code. 

Now, I'm not asking you to agree whether or not 

that is good statistical practice. The exercise is really 

just to try to get some flavor of what the impact of that 

very first single New York City downtown walking foot loop 

is 

Now, when you delete that one tally, the sum of 

the weighted tallies drops from 4,027 down to 2,075, and, in 

fact, that's just 4,027, minus the 1,952 that you showed in 

the earlier one; is that correct? 

A Four thousand twenty-seven, point zero six, minus 

11,952 equals 2,075.6. 

Q Yes. 

A Okay. 

Q And likewise, under the weighted total tallies, 

it's the same example there as well. 

And when you do that, and omit just that one 

single route, the average weighted load time tally as a 

percentage of total tallies drops from 49.3 percent to 34.8 
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1 percent; do you see that? 

2 A Right. 

3 Q I know you haven't done these calculations, but 

4 just - -  does that surprise you at all? 

5 A No. We've actually done similar calculations. 

6 Q Okay. 

7 A What we did was, we left the data for this 

8 downtown New York City route in, but we did not weight it in 

9 the particular experiment that I refer to. 

_- 

i 

10 Q And did you come out with a number that is not 

11 much different from the 34.8 percent that's shown here? 

12 Obviously it would not be the same, but it would not be 

13 terribly different; would it? 

14 A If you give me a second, I'll look. 
._ 

3 '  15 [Pause. I 

16 Okay, what we did, as I said, we left this record 

17 in the analysis. But we did not weight any of the tallies. 

18 We did not weight this record's tallies or any of the other 

19 for the other 35. 

20 And that, of course, greatly reduced the influence 

21 of this route, because it had a huge weight. It has a huge 

22 weight under the weighting scheme, and our result was that 

23 the load time percentage fell to 38.86 percent. 

24 Q Okay, so you're talking about 38.86, in that way 

25 where you don't do any weighting of any tallies? 
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A Right, it now only gets a weight of one, as do all 

the tallies for all 36 records. 

Q Now, you will notice on this spreadsheet that I 

have given you, the confidence intervals, the upper and 

lower 95-percent confidence intervals, if you omit that one 

single route, narrow very considerably; don't they? 

A Yes. 

Q And instead of the load time confidence interval 

ranging from 27 percent to 71 percent, it ranges from 29 

percent to 41 percent; is that correct? 

A 28 .95  to 40.63, assuming that these were 

calculated correctly. 

Q Well, I usually don't ask this question, but I 

take it that you were - -  the fact that you did some various 

other runs there, you were, in fact, somewhat troubled by 

the fact that a single walking foot route in downtown New 

York City counts for 50 percent of your total weighted 

tallies because of the fact that you have used a 61 

inflation factor for that route; is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: I don't think Irll do any more 

with that one, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. Chairman, I'm not asking that that second Advo 

Cross Examination Exhibit be admitted into evidence. It's 
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really there just as - -  and I wasn't asking the witness to 

confirm that that's the correct way to do it. It's simply 

there to show the influence of the particular route that we 

were talking about. 

BY MR. MCLAUGHLIN: 

Q I do have a couple of questions for you concerning 

some aspects of what is considered load time and what is not 

considered load time and their STS definitions or in terms 

of what would logically flow. 

Are you familiar with the term "hardship 

activity," what a hardship is? 

A Vaguely. 

Q Okay. That's basically where someone perhaps has 

a sick relative and they want to have the postal carriers 

check up on that relative to see how they are doing, for 

example. You don't know? 

A If you say so. I have never talked with Mr. 

Raymond about that particular - -  

Q Well, let's assume that carriers do perform that 

service. That's basically a public service that they are 

performing in that case, is that right? 

A Yes. 

Q And in terms of the time that they spend doing 

that activity, that is not related to any particular piece 

of mail, is it? 
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A The way you put it makes it seem like it is not 

related to anything, to any part of their normal working 

day. It has nothing to do with their carrier activities in 

general - -  the way you put it. 

Q It's different than an accountable. If the postal 

carrier has an accountable he has to go to the door to 

deliver the accountable and he is there because he has to 

deliver the accountable and the activity is related to that 

mail piece, is that correct? 

A Yes, that is part of the normal operations of the 

carrier. 

Q Right. Why should hardship activities be 

considered load time activities as opposed to they don't 

vary with mail volume delivered at the house, do they? 

A You would really have to ask Mr. Raymond that. 

Q Well, I don't believe Mr. Raymond is the costing 

witness. I am asking you about how should certain 

activities be treated for postal costing purposes, and I 

don't believe that's Mr. Raymond's province. 

MR. COOPER: I believe the witness has already 

stated he doesn't understand really what a hardship activity 

is. If you want to continue along a hypothetical line with 

your definition, I have no objection. 

BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

Q Well, the time that is associated with a postal 
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carrier perhaps checking up on someone that is recorded as a 

hardship activity, that activity doesn't vary with the 

amount of mail that is going to a house, does it? It is not 

volume variable, is it? 

A You are talking about where - -  are you talking 

about an activity where this is the only reason the carrier 

has gone to the house, to do this? 

Q Well, I think in many cases we'll find that there 

is no way of knowing except that the activity being observed 

was called hardship. 

A Well, you would have to ask Mr. Raymond, but I 

would want to know if - -  

Q Well, let's take it both ways - -  

A - -  if the postal activity was done jointly with 

the delivery of mail. 

Q Let's take it both ways. One example - -  the only 

reason the carrier goes to the door - -  there is no mail to 
deliver. He just goes to the door to check up on this 

person because he has been asked to check up on them. That 

obviously has nothing to do with mail volume, does it? 

A Not the way you put it. 

Q Okay. So that should not be attributed as load 

time, should it? 

A The question is all of the activities have some 

volume variability, so if your criterion is not to assign it 
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1 to a particular activity because that activity has some 

2 volume variability, then it is not clear what you are going 

3 to be doing. 

4 Q Well, that activity does not vary with the volume 

5 that is delivered to the house in that case, does it? 

6 A According to the strict terms which you have used 

7 to describe this activity I would have to agree. 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 
- 
, 

3% I 15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Q Now let's take the other example. The carrier 

does have a piece of mail to deliver to that house, but he 

has also been asked to check up on the person. 

just delivering the mail to the house might just take a few 

seconds of load time, but he has to knock on the door, wait 

for the person to come, ask him a few questions, maybe chat 

a little bit, and then say "Good to see you - -  good to see 

you are well. Goodbye." 

Obviously 

The activity that is observed is related not to 

the total volume of mail that is received but it is related 

to the fact that he had to make an access at all, is that 

correct? Is it coverage-related, isn't it? 

A The reason I am hesitating is because the amount 

of time it takes could be affected by how much mail the 

carrier has if these different activities are being 

conducted jointly. 

Q Well, but we are talking now about sample 

observations where there is really no way to determine 
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2 pieces. 

3 The question is why is that treated as load time 

4 activity as opposed to something that is not 100 percent - -  
5 we shouldn't say 100 percent volume variable - -  that is not 
6 considered, for example, coverage-related or even more 

7 broadly an institutional cost of the Postal Service. 

a A The primary reason is that this is time - -  this is 
9 time for an activity that is being conducted after the 

10 carrier has physically reached a stop. That is a key part 

2.1 of the definition of load time. 

12 There is no coverage-related street time activity 

13 that one could allocate such an observation, so that is 

14 simply not an option. - 
b , 

* 4 L  15 Q It could be allocated to foot access? 
~~ 

16 A It violates the key distinction between the foot 

17 access and the load activity, which is the load activity 

i a  encompasses everything done after the carrier has reached 

19 the delivery point, the stop. And what you have described 

20 clearly comes under that definition of activity conducted 

21 after the carrier has physically reached the stop. 
. ,  

, . ,  

I 22 Q Even if there is no mail to deliver? ~ .~ .... .3. , . .  ~ - & ~ - .  
. x  . .  .. f7 ~. .-~ ~ 

n ~ 

23 A Yes, even in this case, because, you know, one of 

the key components of the load time definition is that it is 

- -  is that load time is e time for 
~. . . .  ~ 

- 
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the carrier activities that are conducted after the carrier 

reaches the stop. And that is the key distinction between 

the loading activity and the walking, the route access 

activity which encompasses the activity prior to reaching 

the stop and the activity of leaving the stop. 

Q Let me go to a different subject. I had thought I 

had brought it with me, but apparently I have left behind at 

the office a document. I hope it is the only one I have 

left behind. It related to a spreadsheet that you have 

called, the caption of it was "ESCMF.Exce1-S," which was a 

spreadsheet showing the number of routes by route type for 

each zip code that Mr. Raymond gave you. Do you recall that 

spreadsheet? 

A Can you tell me which Library Reference that is? 

1 Q Well, I just discovered - -  I think that it was on 
the page that I left at the office, so I don't have that 

with me at the moment. 

~~~ 

A What is the name of it again? 

Q The spreadsheet is captioned "ESCMF.Excel-STT. I 

20 believe that is based on the master file, the carrier route 

. 21 master file information. 
.,. ?. , 

,. .~ . f it is this one. Is it one of the ~. ~ ~.~~ . . . ~ .  ~~ . ~ 

tioned yesterday? 

s .  Yes, it is. 

: 

. .  
, "  

I think that whiie you all 
. , . ~  . 

. , ., , ~ . .  . ,.. . .. f. .. ... 
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1 scurry around and try and figure out where it is from, we 

2 are going to take a ten minute break. 

3 THE WITNESS: Okay. 

4 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I hope you figure out where it 

5 is from fast so that you can enjoy the break, too. 

6 [Recess. I 

7 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: It appears as though all the 

8 key players are back in place now. So, Mr. McLaughlin, you 

9 can proceed when you are ready. 

10 MR. McLAUGHLIN: Okay. Well, Mr. Chairman, and 

11 Mr. Baron, the spreadsheet I was referring to was in the 

12 response to - -  it was included in Library Reference 290. 

13 The spreadsheet name is "ESCMF. Excel-SI'. 

14 BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

15 Q Are you familiar with that? 

16 A Yes. 

17 Q Okay. And just so we understand what that is, 

~ 

18 since I don't have my copy here to give to the Commissioners 

is 
20 code that is included in Mr. Raymond's database. Excuse me, 

21 let me refine that. It includes every database that is in 

so that they can see along with me, that lists every zip 

Library Reference ~~ 163, is .~ .that correct ~ - -  ~~. every ~. zip ~~  code^ ~~ in. , : ~  
'~ .--7 -7. ~- 2 

3 Library Reference 163? 
. . +  

? 

, .  

24 A This has 76 zip codes. 
, .  

~.~ 

Court Reporters 
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Q Okay. And for eaL-- zip code, it shows the number 

of routes by route type. And although I don't have it in 

front of me, as I recall, somewhere not too far down that 

list is the zip code in New York City we were talking about, 

and it shows, for example, 61 foot routes for that zip code, 

is that correct? 

A I don't recall the - -  

Q Oh, you don't have that spreadsheet with you? 

A I don't have it printed out, it is on - -  

Q Okay. Well, the spreadsheet had columns for each 

of the route types, but it did not have a total column 

indicating total zip codes per route, is that correct? 

A You mean total routes per zip? 

Q Excuse me. Total routes per zip, yes, you are 

correct. It did not have that information? 

A No. No, it didn't have that totals columns. 

Q Well, unfortunately, since I don't have it with 

me, I can't show you my calculation. But I did do a 

spreadsheet where I put in a total column that totaled up 

the number of routes for each zip code, and then a grand 

total, and __ then I divided ~ ~. .. that ~ ~~~ 

by the 76 ~ .~~ ~ total .. ..~ ~ zip codes,:. ~. ~~ . .. 
, . .  ., , ,.. 

out that the routes, the zip codes in the 

database have an average of 25.6 routes per zip code. Does 

that sound about in line with what 
~ . . ~  ~ i 
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A Honestly, I don't know. I would have to do the 

calculation myself. 

Q Okay. Okay. Let's assume that the average number 

of routes per zip code in the Library Reference 163 database 

is 25.6 routes per zip code, okay. That I did the math 

correctly. 

A Okay. 

Q Do you have any idea how that compares with the 

Postal Service system of delivery routes, city delivery 

routes, in terms of routes per zip code? 

A If 25 is correct, and I would have to take a look 

myself, that does seem on the high side. 

Q It does seem on the high side. Can you turn to 

your response to MPA Number 6? 
. _  A Okay.-- 

Q And let's start with page 8 of MPA Number 6. 

A I'm sorry, page 8? 

Q Page 8. 

A Okay. 

Q Do you have that? 

~~ 

A MPA-6, page 8, yes. 
~, . 

~ ~~~ ~ ~~ ~~ ~ . .. .~ . 

Do.you have that now? 
i 

24 A Yes, I do. 
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- 1 that's captioned Number of Five- 

2 Digit Zip Codes With City Routes By Area; do you see that? 

3 A Yes. 
kJ 

, 4  Q And the total number that's shown there is 11,507. 

5 A Okay. 

6 Q And that is the total number in the Postal system 

,7 of zip codes that are served by city delivery carriers; is 

8 that correct? 

9 A In 1997 Postal Quarter Four. 

10 Q Right. 

11 A Yes. 

12 Q Now would you turn to page 9 of that same response 

13 to MPA Number 6? 

14 A I've got it. - 
a 

And this is a table called Number of City Routes 
~ ~~~~ ~ 

d* 15 Q 
~~ ~ ~~~ ~~~~~ 

~~~~~ ~ ~~ ~~~ 

16 by Area and Delivery Mode. Down at the bottom, it has a 

17 total of 166,107; do you see that figure? 

18 A Yes, I do. 

19 Q Is that the total number of city delivery carrier 

20 routes? 

21 A In '97, Quarter Four, yes. 
. .  .?. 

wanted to ... calculate ~ . ~~~ for the Postal~ 

the average number of routes per 

ide, would I take the 166,107 and divide 

. .  
that by the 11,507? 

. .  

.'. 3 ;  .. 
L., 

I .  , . ~ .  . . .  
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A Yes. 

Q And if I did that calculation, would you - -  which 
is a fairly simple calculation - -  would you accept that the 

average number of city delivery routes per zip code in the 

Postal Service system is 14.4 routes per zip code? 

A Assuming your math is correct. 

Q Well - -  

A You're dividing 166,107 by - -  
Q Please check it if you want. 

A By 11,507. 

Q Well, just eye-balling it, does it look like it's 

A Sure 

Q It's not 25; is it? 

~~ 

Q It's closer to 14? 

A Sure. 

Q Okay. So, at least in terms of routes per zip 

code on an average basis, the zip codes sampled in LR-163 

are substantially larger than the zip codes in the system; 

is that correct, on average? 

~.~ _.___ .~ -~ ~~~ .. ~ ~ 

Well, I want to check the . .  25. .~ ~ ~~ 

A 

Q Okay, well, I'll tell you what - -  
.: 
1* 

24 A If it is 25, then obviously 25 is bigger than 14. 

ou understood exactly how I calculated that in 
. .  . ,.. 

.. 
I 
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- 1 terms of that spreadsheet; is that correct? 

2 A Sure. 

3 Q It would be very simple for you, not perhaps here, 

4 but back at the office, to simply do a total column and 

5 divide it by 7 6  to confirm that number? 

6 A Yes, it would. 

14' 

7 

0 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 - 
15 

16 

17 

18 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, I don't want to 

leave things in limbo here. We had the witness saying, 

well, it might be right, it might not be right. I would - -  

I feel confident in my number, but I don't want to have any 

uncertainty. 

I know that we can't just check right now, but I 

would ask the witness to check that figure, and that if it 

turns out that he has any problem whatsoever with my 

calculation, .we'd like to know about that. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Baron, can we take care of 

that? 

THE WITNESS: Sure. 

19 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And if there's a problem, 

20 you'll get back within seven days and let us all know. 

21 Thank you, Mr. Baron, Mr. Cooper. 
, ,., 

. ..~ ~ ~.~ ~ ~~~ .~ . ~ . ~ ~ .  .- .. 
BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

~~ ~~ - . .. .. .~ . .  

Now, with a system - -  you don't ha 
e 14.4 route average, systemwide for this. period 

That comes straight of 
. ,  . .  

covered in MPA Number 6 ;  do you? 
.~ . . . . . . . . 

%? r 

i 
. . . .~.., .+ ' , 

. .. 
. .  . . ~ *  .h. ,. , 
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your response. 

A Sure. 

Q Okay. Now, 14.4 as an average means that there 

are obviously a lot of routes with less than 14.4. 

Are you aware of situations where there are routes 

with three, four, five or six city routes - -  excuse me, let 

me clarify that: 

Are you aware that there are zip codes with maybe 

only two, three, four, or five or six city delivery routes, 

but which also have a number of rural routes operating out 

of that same zip code? 

You may have three city routes and 12 rural 

routes? 

A Sure. 

Q Okay. Does that contribute to the 14.4 routes per 
~ ~~ 

~~~~ ~ 

zip code average? 

A Not the rural routes. These are - -  
Q No, no, the rural routes don't, but the fact that 

you have #only three or four city routes in that zip code 

does contribute? 

A If I understand what you're asking, it's that the 
0, .' 

reason ' ' . . ~  tain ~ ~ zip codes ~ ~. bnly have .- ~. three city routes  is, ' . 

because they also have rural routes? 
. ~ ~ ~~ ~~. 

Q Yes, that's one reason; isn't it? 
. , I  A I would say yes. 

i 
7 

. ,  . I  
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Q Yes. And, in fact, in a zip code that has 91 foot 

routes - -  excuse me, 61 foot routes, you wouldn't expect to 
see many rural routes; would you? 

A .,NO. 

Q NO. 

A I don't think so. 

Q Do you think there's any possible correlation 

between the average number of city delivery routes per zip 

code and either the urbanization or ruralization of the area 

being served by those zip codes? 

I'm not asking you if you've done any analysis; 

just is it possible that there might be some correlation? 

A It's possible, but you have to be very cautious 

because of how you defined - -  it's very tricky in terms of 

how you define rural, suburban-, city. 
~~ ~ ~~~ ~ ~~~~~~~ 

~~~~ ~~~ ~ ~ ~~~~~~~~ ~. 

Q Well, let's just put it this way: You didn't do 

any analysis to determine whether the zip codes included in 

here were the same characteristics in terms of routes per 

zip code as the system averaged, did you? 

A I did look at the distribution of possible 

deliveries across delivery type categories in Mr. Raymond's 

sample, and co distribution with -the. 

distribution fo 

. .  , 1  

population, and found that the 

two distributions were fairly close. 24 
.,. 

Well, but that wasn't quite my qu ion; was it? ~ 4 .  ., . ~' Q 
~.. .. .. . . 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATE 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, 
~~ 

. .  ~ . .  



7270 

- 1 

L) 2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

L# 15 

- 
3 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 
1 

8. 
22 

23 

24 

You didn't do the comparison I asked yo# about? 

A In terms of the distribution of routes a 

route types? 

Q Yes. 

A Or in terms of - -  

Q Well, number of routes per zip? 

r ss 

A No, because I don't really see the relevance of 

any of that to the calculation of the street time 

percentages. 

I think the burden is on the person who believes 

that is relevant, to show how it's relevant. And I - -  you 

know, I'm willing to look at such evidence. I haven't seen 

any evidence that it's relevant. 

That's why I have not done it. 

Q So you weren't at all troubled by the fact that 

the zip codes that were surveyed had a, subject to check, 

substantially larger number of routes per zip code than the 

system average? 

A No, I am more concerned about the distribution of 

delivery points across delivery type categories. That is 

where I think the - -  I think that is the relevant issue that 
should ~ be focused upon for purposes of comparing the sample 

with the population. 

- 

Q You don't think 

differences in the makeups of areas such as, for ex 
. .~ 

,. ',. 
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differences in characteristics of urban areas that have high 

density versus those that may be smaller towns, in terms of 

possible load percentages? 

A I can't absolutely exclude that possibility but I 

would need to see something more than speculation on that. 

Q Well, you haven't looked at it though, have you? 

A No. 

Q Okay. 

A Because I don't see the connection to be 

sufficient to justify the presumption that there is, so I 

would really need to see some evidence first and then make 

up my mind - -  
Q Okay. 

A - -  that this is at all relevant. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, I've got some 
~ ~ ~ ~~~ 

information I would like to request. 

whether it should be coming from this witness or perhaps 

Witness Raymond. Perhaps I should just make it to the 

Postal Service and let them figure out who has the best 

information. 

I am not quite sure 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Well, you have got the witness 

~. .... .. . , .. 

'BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

. .  
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- 1 Q For the routes that are shown in the database, 

LR-163 database, for those zip codes, we'd like to get the 

3 number of city delivery carrier delivery units that are in 

4 each zip code. Do you follow that? 

5 A Not quite. You mentioned four? 

6 Q For each zip code - -  

a 2  

7 A Okay, I'm sorry. 

8 Q For each zip code the number of city delivery 

9 carrier units, delivery units, that are in that zip code. 

10 A Okay - -  well, I don't have that information. I 

11 don't know who should get it. 

12 MR. McLAUGHLIN: Okay. 

13 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Cooper, would you see if 

14 that information is available from the Postal Service? 

15 

16 added to the list of outstanding Raymond interrogatories I 

- 

MR. COOPER: Yes, sir, just as long as this isn't -- 
~~ 

17 would be happy to proceed - -  
18 MR. McLAUGHLIN: Well, what I might suggest, Mr. 

19 Chairman, is that I would be willing to consult with counsel 

20 to see if we can't figure out the easiest way of 

21 accomplishing that. I know you like to have things very 
u .  1 <: 

* '  '22 formalized, . . ~ ~ . and normally I do too, but let me just try to 
, I  

-~ ~~~~ 

. ,  . 

23 work that out. 
. .  

w6. want ' to minimi; 
, 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Certainly. I don't object to 
~~ ~- 

. .  
.I .. .~~ 
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informal reconciliation of matters. I prefer that to a lot 

of motion practice. I just want to make sure that when we 

get downstream something isn't missing, a piece of the 

puzzle isn't missing that someone, whether it is ADVO or 

another Intervenor, finds necessary for their purposes. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, I could go on, but 

I will not. That is all I have. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Next then is the Newspaper 

Association of America. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. BAKER: 

Q Good morning, Mr. Baron. 

A Good morning. 

Q I am Bill Baker, representing the Newspaper 

Association of America: 5-only have a few questions that I 

want t o  ask you about. 

Could you begin by turning to the table at the top 

18 of page 18 of your testimony? 

19 A Okay, I'm there. 

20 Q All right. Could you summarize what the right 

21 column that begins with the words "Percentage deviation" 

. .~ 
. ~~ ~ 

It indicates the deviation of the average of a l l  

he predicted load times from the single load time that is 

- at the stop that 
.~ 

I 
L' 3 2  

" ,  
ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
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- 1 receives the average CCS pieces per stop. 

2 Q Now in the line for single delivery residential, 

3 the percentage deviation is a minus 2.61, correct? 
Ll 

4 A Yes 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

%> 15 

- 
3 

~ 

16 

17 

Q And is that the same 2.61 percent discrepancy that 

you refer to at page 17, line 13 through 15 of your 

testimony? 

A Yes. 

Q And there you note that if the discrepancy is 

inflated, it would correspond to a $21 million discrepancy? 

A Correct. 

Q Did you anywhere quantify the discrepancies in 

dollar terms for the MDR and BAM lines? 

A No, I did not quantify those discrepancies in 

dollar terms because I thought the discrepancies were so 

large that it really wasn't necessary to do so in order to 

make my point, but I would be happy to do so. 

~ 

18 Q Yes, if you could. You expect them to be greater, 

19 well over .$21 million? 

20 A Definitely. 

21 MR. BAKER: I request that the witness do that. 
. . . "  

r 

.~ 
.~ ~ ~~ - .- ~ CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Seven day rule. ~. - 

MR. COOPER: Yes', sir. 

. .. 
. ~~~ ~~ . . ~ ~ 

d 
< 

* '  

. , .  CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you. . .  . .  ... 
, .  

- ~..  . .. 

- 

~. 
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Q Mr. Baron, could you now turn to page 21? At line 

8 you present what I believe you call Equation 10, which is 

an equation for elasticity of load time which you present as 

the sum of two distinct effects, correct? 

A Line 8 is Equation 11. 

Q Ah - -  excuse me. 

A But correct, subject to that - -  
Q And those two effects are an elemental effect and 

a deliveries effect? 

10 A Yes. 

11 Q My question concerns the deliveries effect. 

12 Further down that page, lines 14 through 17, you state that 

13 "The deliveries effect must be separately accounted for to 

14 correctly account for the increase in load time that results 

15 

16 A Correct. 

17 Q Does the second effect include what you would call 

18 the stop effect? 

19 A No, it is similar to the stops effect. The stops 

20 effect is the additional time that results because a carrier 

21 goes to a new stop on a route. 

- 

from new actual deliveries.caused by volume growth." 
~ ~~~ 

L 7. 
~ ~ ~~~ ~ 

~ ~~~ 
~~ ~~~~~~ 

~~~~~~~~~~~~~ ~~ ~~~~ ~ ~ ~ 

The deliveries effect is very comparable. It is ~~~ 

nal time that results because the carrier,is; 

new delivery at a single multiple delivery ,. . sto 
. . .  

. .  . .  .. . .~ . .  

* 
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Q Does Equation 11 account for the stop effect 

arising from new actual deliveries caused by volume growth? 

A Equation 11 only accounts for the deliveries 

effect, the effect of going to a new delivery point at a 

single MDR or BAM stop. 

Q Now, at the beginning of your - -  changing to a 

different subject today - -  at the beginning of your cross 

examination, counsel for Advo asked you about the - -  some 

information you received from Witness Raymond. 

And, in particular, he asked you for how many - -  I 

believe he said route days there were and that you used in 

your testimony. 

13 Do you remember that exchange? 

14 A Somewhat, yes. 

15 Q Okay. and in particular, I believe counsel asked 

16 you how many route days were reflected in the data that you 

17 used, and I believe you answered 844. Do you remember that? 

18 A I believe my answer was that the dataset that I 

19 was given has 861, but that I did not use all 861. 

20 But that in any event, it's not particularly 

21 relevant to what I did because I aggregated over all the 

22 route days for each route to calculate a single set of mean 

23 tallies per route for 340 or 336 routes, actually, in my 

24 case. 

- 
'E 

L. 

r 

- "  , 

Q for once I f 

- 
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- 1 myself in agreement with counsel for Advo, which I thought - 
2 you had used 861. L.1 
3 In the dataset provided to you by Witness Raymond, 

4 do you recall if there were approximately 844 or maybe 845 

5 identified route days in that data set? 

6 A I recall that there were 861 route days in the 

y .dataset that I was given and that I used to calculate street 

'8 time percentages. 

9 NOW, we would be happy to calculate street time 

io percentages, I think, on 844. It's not going to make any 

11 difference. 

12 Q Okay. 

13 A If we really want to pursue this, the difference 

14 in the street time percentages will be trivial, less than - 
LJ trivial-. . - ~ ~ -  

~ ~~~ 
~ ~~~~ ~~~~~ ~~~~ 

" 15 
~~ ~~~~~~~~~~~~ -~ 

16 Q Now, when you - -  did it matter to you all - -  did 

17 you - -  let me - -  we - -  let me back up and ask this question 
18 in a more articulate fashion. 

19 When you did your analysis, did you ever concern 

20 

21 

22 

23 

yourself with whether the data entry you were using was 

associated with a particular date or was undated? 
... I 

I did look at the dates to make sure that they 
I 

were coming from the entire year, from the entire 12 months 

of the year, and satisfied myself that that is, indeed, the 

case. 

. ,  !. 

~~ .~~~ . .  

.. 
I 
I 
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- 1 Q Do you happen to have Witness Raymond's answers to 

d 2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 -. 

% 
w. 15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

Advo Interrogatories 65 and 66 to him? 

A No, I don't. 

Q Well, in there they asked Witness Raymond to 

confirm that there were or appeared to be 861 route days in 

Library Reference 163 that consisted of 845 route days with 

dates, plus 16 sets of undated tallies. 

And further in the answer to Advo-66, Subpart (c), 

they actually then provided, I think, dates for the 16 

undated tallies. 

Are you familiar with this difference between the 

845 route days with dates and 16 routes days that did not 

have dates? 

A Here's what I do know: I did notice that a number 

of routes didn't have route days; they had 1-1-00. I didn't 

think it was particularly relevant, so we used all the data. 

We did not exclude data because it didn't have a route day 

in the calculation of the official street time percentages. 

~~ 

I know I did an experiment where I said, well, 

20 what if we take them out? It doesn't make any difference. 

21 I mean, I'd be happy to show that. 
. ,  ., 
., , , 

t makes zero difference in terms of whatywe~lre 
~~ 

~ ~ ~~ ~~~~ . . ~ 

22 
i 

23 all interested in. 
t. 

think what yo hat you actually did use,' 
,~~ .~ ,~ . ,  Q __ .. 
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A As I recall, I used all 861, with one important 

exception. Remember that in my analysis, in order to do the 

inflation, in order to calculate the inflation factors, I 

needed to know how many population routes exist by route 

type in each zip code. 

And we could not yet that information for four 

-. 1 

L? 2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

- 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 - j. 

23 

24 
i 

routes, so, again, I did it at the route level, so I only 

had 336 routes in my analysis, and I'm sure that that 

corresponds to 857, because all four of those routes had 

only one route day of data. 

So, I used 857 when I did the analysis that 

applied the weights. 

Q All right, okay. I want to shift to one other 

point: Counsel for Advo asked you a number of questions and 

showed you some exhibits focusing on your inclusion of one 

foot route in New York City in your calculation of load time 

percentages for foot routes. 

Do you remember that? 

A Yes. 

Q During that cross examination, you mentioned that 

you had done a calculation of foot time in which you had not 

weighted the New York City route; is that correct? 

A Correct. 

Q Now, at what point in your - -  well, did you do 
or after you filed'your testimony? 

. -~ 
-7 

i 

. .  . I.. 

.. ,,-. . . .  . ,. 

I 
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- 1 A Honestly, I don't remember. I may have done it 

2 2  both. I may have looked at it again after. 

3 Q Are you confident you looked at it before? 

4 A No, I'm not confident as to the exact time. 

'. 5 Q But your recollection is that it was about January 

26 or so? 

.. ,<** $7 . . . . . . .  A I just don't remember the timing of these '. 
p 

8 different calculations. 

9 Q Okay. But nonetheless, you did leave that tally 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

L 2 15 

16 

- 

17 

18 

19 

20 

in your testimony as a weighted tally? 

A Yes. 

Q Why? 

A Our biggest concern in deciding whether to weight 

it or not was that all of the routes in the particular zip 

code that was sampled be accurately represented in the 

analysis. 
~ 

~ ~~ ~ 

code that was sampled be accurately represented in the 

analysis. 
~ 

~ ~~ ~ 

We noticed that certain zip codes, especially for 

certain route categories, had a very high percentage of 

relatively - -  I should say relatively high percentage of the 
total population routes in the particular zip code. 

21 Whereas in other cases, the sample only had one of 

exampleI in the 
~~~~~ . 

case of New York, we thought it would be more accurate to 

view that one route that we did get data for as representing 

ve it was - -  6 6 ~  
+ _  . . 
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- 1 

'3 

4 

5 

6 

- 7  

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 - 
15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

foot routes. 

Especially in this particular case, we would 

expect the results for all 66 foot routes, in terms of the 

street route percentages, to be very similar. In other 

words, a high load time percentage for that one observed 

route is to be expected for that type of foot route. 

So we thought it would be the appropriate thing to 

do to assign that weight to the tallies f o r  that midtown New 

York City route, because it really is truly representing all 

of the routes in its particular zip code, 10019. 

Q Radio City Music Hall Station, that's in the heart 

of midtown Manhattan? 

A That's my understanding, yes. 

Q Do you have a sense of whether the delivery points 

served by that route are likely to be office buildings or 

high-rise buildings? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. 

~~ 

MR. BAKER: Mr. Chairman, I have no more 

20 questions. 

21 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Office of Consumer Advocate? 

MR. COSTICH: ... ~ ~~ Thank you, Mr. Chairman,. 
-. . ..... .. 

23 CROSS-EXAMINATION ., . 

24 BY MR. COSTICH: 
, ,  

~. . ~ . .* ning, Mr. Baron. 
.._~ 

,i 

?) 'i; 
L., n 
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A Good morning 

Q I would like to ask you a few questions about the 

stops effect. 

A Okay. 

Q Could you look at page 6 of your testimony, line 

16 through 19? 

A Okay. 

Q I am particularly interested in what you describe 

as new justification for the Postal Service's fixed time at 

s tops  measure. Could you just summarize what that new 

justification is? 

A The Postal Service measure of the stops effect is 

an activity measurement. It is a measurement that you can 

at least make sense of in terms of envisioning what a 

carrier is doing. The big concern I have about the 

alternative residual measure of the stops effect is that 

nobody has ever been able to tell me what the carrier is 

doing that distinguishes that block of time, that accrued 

coverage related load time hours. What is the activity that 

distinguishes it from the elemental load activity? 

I think that is important because everyone 

involved in this functional city carrier analysis I think 

agrees that we need to understand the activities the 

carriers are doing in generating all of these hours for 

- 

-. 
. .  e different accrued cost pools. And even 

. .  _ . .  
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though my concept of a stops effect is difficult to measure, 

and we are showing it to be a very small amount of time, 

around a second, at least I am able to conceptualize, in a 

very straightforward way, what the carrier is doing in the 

block of time that I call stops effect time. 

I have never been able to get a straight answer to 

the question of what the carrier is doing during this huge 

block of time that is called accrued coverage related load 

time equal to the residual of the initial accrued load time 

minus elemental load time. It makes no sense from a 

functional point of view, it makes no sense from an activity 

based costing point of view, none whatsoever. 

One answer that we got in the last case as to what 

it is is that it is economies of scope. You don't do 

economies of scope. It is not an activity. My definition 

of the stops effect is an activity. It is a short amount of 

time that the carrier spends immediately after reaching a 

delivery point, just to get ready to do the handling of mail 

~ ~ 

19 or mail-related equipment, or perhaps getting ready to do a 

20 special service function. So that is the key new advantage 

21 that I saw that I hadn't discussed in previous analyses. 
' , 8  .. .. . ! 

22 Q ~ . ~. You said that the other concept ~~ of cove-rage .~ ; . ?  ~ ~ 

23 related load is that it is a residual, is that - -  
24 A That is how it is calculated mathematically. 

the 
. .  

? 

, .  
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- 1 load time and that is measured by what means? 

2 A In this particular analysis, you start with the \..I 
3 total load time determined by the load time straight time 

4 percentage, and then, yeah, that is the starting point. 

5 Q And then you calculate or estimate elemental load, 

6 is that correct? 

I A Elemental load is defined as the aggregate of the 

8 volume variability of load time at one stop with respect to 

9 all the different volumes loaded at that stop. It could be 

10 viewed as, you know, that elasticity of the elasticity times 

11 this initial accrued cost pool. If you view it as the 

12 

13 time with respect to all the different volumes, times this 

elasticity of load time, or the aggregate elasticity of load 

14 initial cost that we just mentioned, then you could refer to -. 

% a  1, 15 the result as elemental- load time. cost. And when you 
~ ~ ~~~~~~~~~~ 

16 subtract that from the initial total again, you get what has 

11 traditionally been referred to as a residual or accrued 

18 coverage related load time cost, and that is the dollar 

19 amount, or if you convert it into an hour amount, that I 

20 have trouble with. I think we have all had trouble with in 

terms of envisioning it as an activity. 

I mean what is distinct in terms of what a carrier .~ ~-~ ~ ~~. . .~ 

23 is doing in the coverage related load time block of time or 

cost versus the elemental load time block of hours'or costs? 

1, can't you answer that question by just going 
, .  . . ,  .. . 

. 24 
, .. 

, . .  Y 

! 
. , .  

- i. p: 
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- 1 back and asking how was that percentage of load time 

LI) 2 initially determined? 

3 A That would tell you what the load time activity is 

4 as a whole, but it doesn't distinguish the elemental load 

5 

6 of in an activity sense. 

I * *  Q Well, when the data collector is attempting to 

8 measure load time, is there an instruction that the data 

9 collector has for distinguishing load time from some other 

time activity from the coverage load time activity in terms 

10 activity on the route? 

11 A Certainly, but there is nothing whatsoever having 

12 to do with distinguishing an elemental load time activity 

13 from a coverage related load time activity in any of the 

14 instructions. - 
%. 

L' Ir 15 Q. But in all the instructions, the data collector is 
~- 

16 instructed to put down load time if he observes carrier 

17 handling mail at a stop, correct? 

18 A He is instructed as to the difference between load 

19 time as a whole and other non-load time activities, yes. 

20 Q And the way he observes load time is if the 

21 carrier is handling mail at the stop? 
1 <  

Right. The carrier has to be ~~~ handling mail .... or 
.. 22  + - . ~~ ~. - - 

. .  . ,  

23  mail-related equipment in preparation of actually putting 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD.' 
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- 1 receptacle, or some other activity relating to dealing with 

2 

3 Q So whether you call it elemental load or coverage 

4 related load, it is still load time, right? 

5 A Yes, but if you are going to analyze elemental 

a customer such as getting a signature. LJ , 

6 load and coverage related load in a completely different 

,7 manner, there needs to be some basis for that. And if you 

8 can‘t even distinguish the activities, if you can‘t even say 

9 what the different activities area, I am hard-pressed to see 

10 the justification for the different analytical treatment. 

11 Normally, when you treat two different pools of 

12 hours or costs differently, in terms of the volume 

13 variability and distribution analysis, you have in mind that 

- 14 the related difference in the activity between these two * 
t-’ 15 blocks of time are costs.- That is not the case here between 

~~ 

16 coverage related load time and elemental load time. It is 

17 the case as far as the distinction between what I call the 

18 fixed time at stop and the other load time, what I sometimes 

19 call pure load time because it comes under the definition 

20 that we just discussed. 

21 Q Could you look at page 8 of your testimony, lines 

23 A .Yes. 

24 

2 
:. h 

, .  
:., 

Q You say each activity cost must be regarded as the 
. ”, 

ty; is 
. .  

cost of a separable, expl 
. .  

.. . .~ .. 
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-. 1 correct? 

A That's a basic principle of activity-based costing 3 12 

'3 and the functional analysis, I think. 

:.4 If you're going to go to the trouble of splitting 

'5 a pool of hours into two distinct components and analyze 

:6 them in a completely different fashion, I think we all agree 

..' 7 you ought to know what the difference in the activity is. 

8 If they're exactly the same activity, then I 

:9 seriously question why you'd split them up into two distinct 

10 pools of hours or costs and analyze them in terms of volume 

11 

12 It doesn't make sense from an activity-based 

13 costing point of view 

14 Q Even though it's all load time? 

variability and distribution key differently 

- 
A - If".that 's'-your point of view, then you shouldn't ~ 15 

~~ ~~ ~~~~~~~~~ ~ ~~~ ~~ ~~~~ 
~ ~ ~~~~~~~~~ ~~~ ~ ~~ . 

16 be distinguishing - -  you shouldn't be splitting up coverage 
17 load from elemental load in this fashion; you should split 

18 them up in a way that at least makes sense from an 

19 activity-based point of view where you can distinguish the 

20 actions of the carriers the way I've attempted to do, 

21 between what I call the fixed time and stop activity and the 

~ ~~ ~~~ ity that actually'' does involve~~'the.ihandling of 

r mail-related equipment of special . .  service 
. ,  

~~ ~ 

, ,  

- 
3 ANN RILEY & ASS0 
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19 

time at stops. I'd like to make sure if I've got it 

straight in my own mind. 

This is an activity that occurs at every stop? 

A At every covered stop, yes. 

Q And it's independent of volume for the stop? 

A Correct. 

Q Now, is it the same amount of time at every stop? 

A That's the way we measure it, because of data 

limitations. As I've said in numerous interrogatory 

responses, we're limited by the 1985 data that we have 

available in terms of how we measure it. 

We're not measuring it the way we would like; 

we're measuring it as the average of the lowest 20 percent 

of load times observed at stops that get just one letter, 

because that's the close proxy to no volume. 

Q Well, conceptually, should this time be the same 

at every stop? 

A I think so,  because if it isn't, then I don't see 

how it differs from elemental load time. I think that the 

elemental load time analysis already encompasses all of the 

amount of time that varies with volume at one stop. 

If someone argues that the elemental load time 

concept does not fully capture the effect of increase in 

volume on load time at one stop, I would like them to point 

- 

load time measure th 
~ . . . . ~  

i 
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.- 1 prevents it from fully capturing and fully accounting for 

L* 2 the impact of increase in volume at one stop on load time at 

3 one stop 

4 No one has ever done that. So why is not 

5 elemental load time already picking up that effect? I think 

6 it is. 

7 ~' " I mean, I'd be happy to read any analysis that's 

8 provided to show me why it isn't, but I've never seen such 

9 an analysis, and I remain willing to look at such a proposal 

10 as to what is it about elemental load time that means it's 

11 not fully capturing the effect of an increase in volume at 

12 one stop on load time at one stop. 

i3 

14 Q Elemental load time captures the effect of volume 

That's certainly what its intended purpose is. 
- 

on time spent at stops already covered; is that correct? 
~ ~~~ ~~ ~~~~ 

~ ~~~~ ~~ ~ 

d 15 
~ ~~~~~~ ~~~~~~ 

16 A Right. It's the effect of an increase in volume 

17 on load time at the stop that's being covered. 

18 In fact, if you look at the formula, it's the 

19 elasticity of load time at one stop with respect to volume 

20 at that one stop. You can view that as the elemental load. 

21 I mean, that is the elemental load elasticity. I 

no more. I'mean, that's how it's defined ... .~ .. . 

Now, does tha't come out of your Equation 1, if 

we' re talking about single delivery residential ,stops? 
, .,. 

... 

ge are you on? 
.~ . . , . , .  .. . ~. . . . . ~ 
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Q Four. 

A Page four? Yes. Y i can us Equation - -  well, 
you could use that one, too, but - -  

[Pause. I 
Yes, this is the SDR equation. This is an 

equation for load time at one stop. 

Q And when you speak of the elasticity, what part of 

this equation are you referring to? 

A It would be the elasticity of LT, which is the 

dependent variable in this equation, with respect to the 

V-sub-K volume terms that you see in the middle part of the 

equation toward the end, as well. 

Q It's everything after the V-sub-J? 

A Right, and if you want to talk about V, elemental 

load time elasticity, you would calculate it as the sum of 

all the individual elasticities that you get by taking the 

elasticity of load time with respect to each individual 

volume term. 

In this case, we've got letters, flats, parcels, 

accountables and collections. So we'd have five separate 

elasticities. 

What you can refer to as the elemental load time 
~ 

elasticity would be the sum of those five elasticities. 

Q And that's taking the partial derivative of LT 
" 

with respect to each of those five characteristics? - 
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A That's part of the formula. 

Q And the multiplying each partial derivative by the 

ratio of - -  which goes on top? I always - -  
A Volume goes on top, and the predicted load time 

would go on the bottom. 

Q And you'd get five terms like that, and you need 

to add them all up? 

A Yes. 

Q And in this case, you come up with - -  when you 
apply that to the total accrued load time, you get something 

less than total accrued load time? 

A Correct, the way it's estimated. I mean, it's 

conceivable that you could estimate it to be such that the 

elasticities would sum to 100 percent, but the equations 

that have been estimated, that we use, the equations that 

were estimated by the Rate Commission in 1990, do satisfy 

the condition you just mentioned. They sum to less than 100 

percent in all cases. 

~ 

Q And the residual is what is referred to as 

coverage-related load time? 

21 A Right. 
,.x , , .  

Now let's look back at your conception of the ...~ - ~ 
~ ~~ 

22 . .  Q 
~ ~.~~~~ + ~".. ~~ .~ .~ ~ . . . ~ 

fixed time spent at the stops. You have defined it, I ,.. .... . 2 3  
~%<:$, '."..*$ 4 

24 time between access and load, would that be a 

ick summary description of what you are trying to 
~~~ . 
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A That would be one way to look at it, yes. 3 ;{2 
' 3  It is an interval of time that we believe would 

"4 
. .  

logically occur immediately after the stop is accessed but 

5 before the actual handling of mail or mail related equipment 

6 begins. It is not very long. It's only about a second is 

i7 how we are measuring it. 

8 Q Could that time be negative? 

9 A If it were negative I would say it just doesn't 

10 exist. I have heard that argument being made and I am not 

11 entirely unsympathetic to that argument that the amount of 

12 fixed time at a stop if so low - -  we are measuring it as 

i3 only one second, after all, that maybe it really is zero. 

14 I have said this in interrogatory responses. You - 

know,  if someone. 'says' wait- ~a~,minute, you know, you are so $ - :  15 t* 
~ ~~ ~~~ ~~ ~ 

~~ ~~ ~ ~~~ 

16 low that does it really exist at all? I mean that is an 

17 argument. We decided no, we are measuring it at about one 

18 second so that is what we are going to stick with, but that 

19 is how I would answer your question. 

20 Q Well, if we take my quickie definition that it is 

21 the amount of time between accessing and loading, and if we 
1 . .  

d time as ~ ~~ touching ~ the mail at the stop, how would 
~ .~~ ~ ~ -A 

23 
24 he mail as he is approaching the stop and 

for an observation where a carrier is already 

. .. 

it right up to the p where it is in 

I 
. .  
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- 1 the receptacle? 

2 A In that particular hypothetical, if he is 

3 continuously fingering during the route access FAT time 
LJ 

, 4  through the loading, then there would be no fixed time stop 

5 in that case because I mean in this specific hypothetical 

6 you have precluded any kind of fixed time stop. 

7 Q Well, isn't it actually negative if you are 

8 

9 If the accessing and loading time are overlapping, 

looking for the time between accessing and loading? 

10 isn't the difference between them negative in some sense? 

11 A I don't see how they would be overlapping. At 

12 some point you would say even though the person is still 

13 walking he has reached the delivery point and for the 

14 briefest instant in time - -  you guys can see this on the 

15 video sometimes - -  he is loading, so I don't see that you 

16 

17 where the time interval for route access FAT ends after the 

18 time interval for load time begins. I don't see that that 

19 would ever happen. 

20 Q Well, let's think about a vehicle. There is also 

21 access time on curb line routes, is that correct? 

22 

- 

~ ~~~~~ ~~~~ ~ 
~ ~~~~~~~ ~ ~~ ~~~ 

~~~~~~~ ~~ 

would ever be in a situation where there would be an overlap 

.~ ~ .. ~~ ~- - ~ .. ~ 

A Yes. 

Q 
~ ~.~ ~ ~ . ~ - . - -~  - ~ ''.- . . .i' 

i 
Is it conceivable that the vehicle could actually 

24 never come to what the police like to call the full and 
*, .. 5 * 

i 2 5 complete stop before the loading was actually completed? 
. - L - 

, 
i 
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A In all honesty, I would transfer that question to 

Mr. Raymond, but hypothetically you can think of anything 

you want., I have certainly seen videos of carriers walking 

in such a way that it was very hard to detect if and when 

they actually came to a stop, a physical stop. 

Nevertheless, if they were observed actually 

putting the mail in - -  what do they call it in that case 

--the "slam dunk box" - -  I mean if that is where he was 

tallied, that would be load time, so again I don't see how 

you would have this overlap that you are talking about. 

Again, as far as whether that happens in a 

vehicle, they don't even stop the vehicle, I never discussed 

that one with Mr. Raymond but I suppose you could at least 

hypothesize it. 

" Q I believe you mentioned earlier that you 
~~~~~ ~~ ~~ 

considered it important to be able to define the activity 

that is taking place, did I understand you correctly? 

A Yes, it is indeed the whole foundation of the 

street time percentage analysis, among other things. 

Q I think you received a few interrogatories asking 

you to describe what occurs during this stops effect time. 
, ,  . ( ,  

~~ .. 

A 

Could you give that another try? . 

We measure it to be about one second, so it is 

~ . .  L. ~~~ 

: , .  . ... .. . 

. . . I .  3 :  
just that brief instant in time after the carrier has 

, . ,  ' ' 7 

pping location while the carrier is getting 
.~ . .  

0 
. ,  

.. . .  

:.r .v 
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- 1 ready to begin the mail preparation activity - -  the activity 

2 of preparing mail to be put into receptacles. 

3 Q Okay. When you say "preparing mail," you don't 

4 mean actually handling mail, do you? 
. .  

: 5  A I mean handling mail or mail related equipment, 

"6 maybe handling trays in the vehicle. 

. 7  Q Is that something that the carrier would be doing 

' 8  during this fixed stops effect time? 

:9 A He would be in the process of getting ready to do 

10 the mail handling or the handling of the equipment. It is 

11 only a second, so it is just - -  

12 Q Well, let me see if I have got this straight. The 

13 carrier approaches the delivery receptacle and stops. That 

14 ends the access time, is that right? 

15 A Yes . ~ ~ 

16 Q Then he waits for one second and sort of does 

17 nothing that an outsider could observe, is that correct? 

18 A He might in some cases. In some cases it is just, 

19 you k n o w ,  the one second that it would take him to reach 

20 over to a tray or to decide which bundle in his arms he is 

21 going to take first. 
:, 

- 
. .  

~ ~~ ~~~~ 

~~ ~ ~~~~ 

-L  

So he hasn't already done that before he's gotten 
. .  

~. ...~. 
-i 

Q 
23 to the receptacle? 

.~ r . . ,  

In this scenario, no. That is why it does take a 
.'a 

very, very short period of time just to get ready .~ at the 
.. , 
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- 1 typical stop. Does it happen at every single stop possible? 

No, I don't think so ,  but that is why we are measuring on 

average it's about one second. 
3 2  

: 3  

4 In other cases I could see where it would be 

:5 virtually nonexistent. It would be virtually zero, as I 

-6 have said in interrogatory responses, s o  it is on average it 

7 is one second. Sometimes - -  you know, it is the average of 
8 one second because sometimes it takes longer to get ready. 

9 Q Well, maybe I misunderstood what you said earlier 

10 but I thought when I asked you is it the same amount of time 

11 at every stop, I thought you said that in your mind ic~~had 

12 to be, conceptually. 

13 A Let me clarify that. We have to measure it the 

r- 14 same at every stop because we don't have the data, at least 

x.... b 15 

16 

17 vary for example in response to differences in stop type or 

18 delivery type, curb versus walkup versus dismount, whatever, 

19 NDCBU. 

20 So to be precise, the way we are constrained to 

21 measure it constrains us to measure it as an amount of time 

which bas'ed on what we know is the same at every stop, 22 

because we have no other basis, given the limitations of the 

data to measure it as a function of anything in particular. 

We".can speculate, but we can't convert such speculation into 

not now, that~would~allow us to explore any hypotheses as to 

how it--might vary from one stop to another, now it might 

~~ . -~ 2~~~~ ~.~ . 

.. , 
a , ,  . .  

25 
.,. 

I i' .. 

> : "  L 
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any quantification. 

Q well, again, maybe I misunderstood something you 

said earlier, but I thought you said if there were any 

variation in this activity, it would have been picked up by 

the elemental load. Did I misunderstand? 

A The elemental load is picking up variations in 

time that are volume related. The variations in fixed time 

at stop that we have been speculating about are variations 

that don't related to volume, but relate to the way in which 

the stop is accessed, what type of receptacle. Is the 

carrier still walking at the point where he would be 

loading, or does he stop and wait for a few seconds? 

That is how I - -  you know, all the different 

scenarios that you have brought up are ones in which what is 

varying is not volume, and the stops effect is fundamentally 

1 - 
- 
LI 2 

3 

,4 

5 

6 

7 

E 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

0 15 

-. 

1 6  

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

-fixed with respect to volume loaded. It may not be fixed 

with respect to other factors, and that is what I think we 

have been discussing. 

Q So, in principle, it wouldn't be necessary that 

this fixed time at stop be the same at every stop, is that 

correct? 

i t' 

A . What is important is that it is a part'of .. ~~~ time 
, j l  

~ ~ 22 - . . ~  .. +- ~~~~ ~ . .  
that doesn't vary with volume at the stop. 

varies with some other factor besides volume from one stop 

to another does not affect 

So whether it . . .  
>l ,I 

.< 
. ,.. 

ure of fix 
~ .. 
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time at stop, which is that it doesn't vary with volume at 

the stop. If it did, it would be part of elemental load 

time. 

Q Okay. We looked at your equation for load time, 

and we went through the elasticities, and we agreed that, at 

least for now, when you sum up all those elasticities, and 

multiply them times the total load time, you are still left 

with something. 

A Well, let's be more specific. What we actually do 

is we deduct this estimated fixed time at stop from the load 

time because it is not - -  we define it as something not 
dependent upon volume, that is not a function of volume, so 

we deduct it from the total load time. We have been doing 

that since the last rate case. And this fixed time at stop 

that we deduct is analyzed as access time. We give it the 

same variability and distribution key that we give access 

time. So it is the load time that remains after that 

deduction that we perform the operation you just described 

on. 

~ 

~ 

20 Q Okay. But whether you do - -  regardless of the 
21 order of those two operations, there is still something left 

~ 

22 over. 

23 A~ Left over, you mean after you 

24 Q There is still some load time unaccounted for, is 
, .  ii: 

. > .  . 

r -. 
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A When you deduct the elemental load from the total, 

this new total that I have -- yes. And I regard that the 

same, exactly the same way that you would regard the excess 

of accrued mail processing manual letter distribution costs 

over the volume variable portion. It is just an amount of 

variable cost that is not attributed. I mean it is nothing 

unique here. This treatment will be the same as you find in 

many, many cost components throughout the CRA. Any of the 

mail processing cost pools, if you believe the variability 

is, say, 80 percent, you multiply by the total accrued, you 

get volume variable. 

What do you call what is left over? You can call 

it whatever you want, but conceptually it is exactly the 

same thing that you are talking about here with respect to 

load time; ~ It is just institutional cost, it is cost that 

is not volume variable and, therefore, not distributed to 

products to measure marginal costs. 

~ ~~~~ ~ . ~ ~ ~ ~~~ 
~ 

~~ 
~~~~~ 

So it is no different here than it is in any other 

cost component, and there is no more need in this case to 

make a big fuss about it and call it coverage load and do 

more machinations than there is for any other cost pool. 

Once'we have deducted ~~~~~ the volume variable costs from the . ~ 

total, what we have left over we call institutional and that 

. .  . .  ' .. . ,. , 

is it, we stop right there. There is no reason that we 24 

' ' shouldn't do the same procedure h or load time', that I 
~~ 

. a  
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can see. There is certainly no activity-based costing 

justification for going beyond that point. 

Q I am probably going to regret this question. Are 

you familiar with the concept of incremental cost? 

A Yes, I am. 

Q How much of coverage related load time is 

incremental cost? 

A Some modest portion. Keep in mind, all of the 

excess of total accrued load time over volume variable is 

variable cost in the sense that it is cost that will go to 

zero if all volumes go to zero. So, it is, therefore, some 

of that cost will be incremental to individual products. 

None of it is a fixed cost whatsoever, it is all labor cost. 

There is capital, there is no cost of anything that is 

normally regarded as fixed. So it will still go exactly to 

zero when volume falls to zero, and that is exactly why - -  I 
mean that is a feature of incremental cost, it is a measure 

ia of how much cost goes down when volume for a particular 

19 product goes to zero. So, yes, some of it is incremental, 

20 and Witnesses Kay and Bradley have shown that. 

Q And the portion that is incremental, the portion 
. .  

of load time beyond elemental load time that would be 

incremental to a particular product, would be the cost of 
~ ~. 2 

2 3  

24 all the stops that receive only that product? 

A Well, we are still talking, I think, about cost at 
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one stop.. Now, the incremental cost would exceed the volume 

variable cost for a product at a particular stop because the 

volume variable cost is picking up just the affect of one 

unit, like a one piece reduction, say, in that product. The 

incremental cost is picking up, it is measuring the total 

cost reduction that would result if you reduced the volume 

for that product all the way to zero per unit of that 

product. 

Q All right. But for stops receiving other products 

in addition to the other product that we are removing, there 

wouldn't $e any change in cost there, would there, other 

than the marginal load time cost from the change in the 

volume of'the one product? 

Did that make sense? 

A "." Well; you are.distinguishing two-situations. In 
~~ ~ ~ ~~~ ~~~~~ ~ ~ 

~ ~~~~~~ ~~~~~ ~ ~~~~ ~~ 
~~~~ 

the first, the marginal cost situation is where you measure 

the marginal cost - -  this is just the volume variable cost 
per piece, same thing. You measure the cost reduction that 

results when you go, say, from 10 pieces of letters being 

loaded to nine pieces. 

Now envision that as a per piece. It is the 

st 'per piece. 

educe those pieces from 10 to zero. 

Now ask yourself w 

What 
! ,  

would be the cost savings, the cost reduction, and then 
. . ., 

ivide that by 10 pieces, what would be the resulting cost 
.. ,. . .  .. 

I 
. . ,  
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per piece? 

The answer is it xi 11 be an amount higher than 

that initial marginal cost per piece. That is clear, 

because you will save obviously more load time when you go 

from 10 to zero than when you go from 10 to nine, and that 

is indeed'how it is measured. 

F. 

.I mean if you look at Witness Kay's incremental 

cost measurements for load time, that is the case, the 

incremental cost per piece for each product is somewhat 

higher than the marginal cost for load time in particular, 

as well as for other cost components. ~~~~~~ 

Q Could I ask you to look at your Equation 1 again 

on page 4?  

A Okay. 

': Couldn' Y-we 'usel~this equation to estimate the 
i 

fixed time at stops? 

~. 

~~ 

~~ ~ ~~~~ 

A Yes, it is conceivable that you could measure it 

as the intercept. The problem is that for MDR and BAM when 

you mea.sure fixed time at stop in this way you get large 

negative and we actually looked at that and we considered 

that possibility and rejected it for the very reason I just 

. ~~ gave. . 

Q . .  When you talk about the intercept, are you 

referring just to the alpha term in the equation? 

A No, actually that is a good point. The intercept 

7' 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Renorters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, Nw, Suite 1014 
. ~.~ ~~ Washington, D.C.~ 20036 ~ -~ ~ ~ ~- ~~ 

(20 
. .  

~ . .. . . .  .~ 

i 

.._.,_ 
., . 



- 1 

3 .2 

3 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

d 15 

- 

~~ ~ 

16 

17 

is 
19 

20 

21 

is really not just the alpha but the sum of all the 

coefficients for the receptacle and container dummy 

variables that are represented by the capital R, sub i and 

capital C, sub j. 

You have to view the intercept as sort of the - -  

some sort of weighted average of all these different dummy 

variable coefficients plus the alpha. 

Q Well, could you remove the effect of the dummy 

coefficients from that intercept? Would you then just be 

back to the alpha? 

A That would be one - -  I wouldn't recommend it. It 

is not going to work because the alpha is still negative in 

some cases. I mean you would be saying in effect that the 

receptacle and container dummy variables can be regarded for 

this exercise as having no effect on load time, which is 

absolutely wrong. 
~ 

They have a big impact on load time, which is one 

reason, by the way, that I am focusing on delivery points 

and the distribution of delivery points across routes and 

zip codes rather than the distribution of routes across the 

zip codes, because the characteristic of a delivery point is 
>.. ' 

very critical in ~~ the ~ load time analysis and that is what 

these receptacle and container dummies are picking up, so I 

would not recommend setting them equal to zero. It wouldn't 

work anyway. 

~~~ 

..) 

. .  
~ . .  . .  ~~. ~. . -  

. .  i 
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Q And you have estimated values for the gammas and 

the deltas, is that correct? 

A I don't - -  I have not estimated these load time 
regressions. I have taken the regressions that the Postal 

Rate Commission estimated in its R90 decision. 

Q Are there? 

+7 A Yes. Each equation has a number of coefficients 

; a  for both the receptacle and container dummies that are 

9 estimated in a highly significant - -  they have high T 
10 statistics. 

11 Q So when you talk about an intercept term you are 

12 talking about applying those gammas when these dummies are 

13 one and adding them to the alpha, is that - -  
14 A Why don't I tell you exactly what is done for - 

P 
P 

L?, 15 purposes of the elasticity calculation; This is something 

16 that all parties have agreed to, by the way, and something 

17 that has been done for many years. 

18 What we do is we substitute for th receptacle and 

19 container dummies the average value of the dummy variable, 

20 so if a particular container dummy, for example, is observed 

21 for 30 percent of all the datapoints in the regression 

~~~~~~ ~~ 
~~ ~~ 

~~~ ~~ ~~ 
~ ~ ~~~~ 

~~~ 
~~~~~~ 

,;, . ; *.; . ,  

dataset, . . . . . . . . . . .  then we substitute a value of . 3  for that container .............. 
22 

23 dummy o r  receptacle dummy. 

24 
4 

That procedure everyone has agreed to as to how to ,,.. 
I 

, .  

~~ 5 ~. in effect an average ~.~ intercept ~~ 

. ...... . .  .r 
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Q Are those averages going to sum to one? 

A No. No, they don't sum to one. These dummy 

variables are like any other variables. They are picking up 

real phenomena. I mean they are not percentage variables in 

terms of what their coefficients are doing. 

Q I don't mean the gammas. I referring to the value 

of the dummy that you are substituting? 

A Oh, I'm sorry, yes. Yes, the - -  well, they would 
if you had all the containers, if your particular equation 

had all the container dummies on the right-hand side, then 

they would but that is never the case. It's just the way it 

was estimated. Certain dummies that are obviously 

considered to have T statistics that were too low or 

whatever were deleted but if they were all in there, then 

yes, it would sum twone', 'the values of the dummies that are 

substituted. 
~ ~~~ ~~ ~ ~~~~~~~~ ~~ ~ ~~ 

~~~~~~~ ~ ~ ~ ~ 

Q Treating the intercept as the estimate of the 

fixed time at stops is the same as setting all volumes to 

zero, is that correct? 

A Yes. That I think is the appeal of it. The 

intercept is telling you what is the load time at zero 

volumes. That would'seem -. to be a good measure of how much, 

you know, what is the fixed time at stop, how much time is 
*~ ~~ 

spent at each stop independent of the volume. 

The problem of course, as I mentioned, is that for 

r 
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11 

the MDR and BAM equations you get negatives when you follow 

this approach. SDR you actually get - -  I forget - -  but a 
couple seconds. 

Q Would it be possible to rerun the regressions with 

constraints that would prevent the intercept from being 

negative? 

A Yes. you can certainly try that. It is very 

problematic because often what happens is your R square goes 

down, way down. You sacrifice a lot for the other 

coefficients. Some of the other coefficients become 

nonsensical. I mean it's something you could try. 

12 Q Well, if the notion of getting the value of a 

13 regression equation when all the volumes are zero is 

- 14 attractive as a means of estimating the fixed time at stop, 

15 wouldn't'you want to at least try? 

16 A In all honesty, I never thought about doing that. 

17 I have tried in many - -  in completely different contexts to 
18 put prior constraints on regression coefficients. It is 

19 usually not successful. It usually causes the other 

20 estimated coefficients to go haywire, to become nonsensical, 

21 so you would get results, for example, if that were to 

~~~ ~ 

you would get negative marginal load times, but._ 
.. . ,~* 

. ,  
23 having said that, in all honesty if someone tried it, I 
(. 

24 would take i a look - -  it's something to look at. .~ 

It is something I had frankly never thought of 
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doing, mainly because every time I have done that kind of 

thing in the past, I get lousy results, but it certainly 

couldn't hurt to try in this case. 

Q Now, rather than do that, you've estimated the 

fixed time at stop a different way. 

A That's right. 

Q Could you describe that? 

A Well, we thought that the fixed time at stop being 

conceptually an increment of time that is not a function of 

volume, ought to be very close to the relatively small 

amount of time that you'd observe when a carrier delivers 

12 just one letter piece. 

13 Another way of looking at it is, well, whatever 

14 the fixed block of time might be, it's got to be less than - 

,the amount of time with~-a minimum amount of observed time 

for loading just one postcard or letter piece. 
~~ ~ ~ ~ ~~ 

~~~ ~ ~~~~~~ ~ ~ 

(8 15 

16 

17 So we regard that as sort of the upper bound, and 

18 said, well, whatever this is, it's going to be less than 

19 just the amount of time required to deliver one letter 

20 piece. 

21 And we looked at the 1985 observations for all ' 

'cases ~ where . ~ ~.~ just one letter was delivered, and we found that 

the lowest values observed within that subset, were .04 
. I,, 

second, virtually zero. : ~ - 
25 So, we concluded, well, we don't want to use .04 
=, . 
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- 1 because that is, in effect, saying there is no coverage 

2 effect whatsoever. And the weight of all the analysis in 

,3 the past and all the discussion had been that, yes, there is 
c , ,  

4 a coverage effect. 

5 So we said, well, let's take the lower 20 percent 

< 

6 of all these observed times and take the average of all the 

7 times within this lower 20 percent bound, and view that as 

a our best estimate of what this time must be. 

9 Because if we took the absolute lowest, we'd get 

10 zero, which gets back to my point that, you know, some 

11 people argue that it is zero, and I am somewhat sympathetic. 

12 

13 have to make a decision, and hearing from all the 

14 operational people that there is this phenomenon, there is 

15 this coverage effect, we felt, well, this is the best way to 

16 do it to come up with some measure that is at least a 

17 significant amount of time. 

18 And it does abate a requirement that it's fixed 

19 with respect to volume, like this intercept would be, if it 

20 was not negative. 

21 Q Okay, let me see if I've got this right. You 

But having - -  but being in a situation where you 

I 

~~~~~~ ~ 

~~ ~ ~ 
~~ ~~~ 

.r 
he notion of using the lowest load time or the 

unt of time to load a single, letter-shaped piece? 
. -. 

. , , ,  . 
24 A Right, because that was effectively zero, and to 

<. ' 

choose such a time'.would be to take that .~ additional leap of 
. .. ~~ 

, .. 
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1 saying, no coverage load whatsoever, there doesn't exist 

2 such a thing. 

3 And that rang contrary to what the operational 

7309 

4 analysis had told us, and so we said, okay, you know, we - -  
5 it does exist, so how do we measure it as if it really does 

6 exist? And that's why we chose this particular method. 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

~. ~ 

Q Okay, you've rejected the lowest possible value 

that you could have gotten? 

A Right. 

Q What sent you to the lowest 20 percent as to the 

lowest ten percent or the lowest five percent? 

A It was just our judgment, based on looking at the 

distribution of values. Where did the distribution become 

really flat? You know, where the times became quite uniform 

at around one second, that was our judgment. 
~ 

It was, frankly, a difficult decision. You say, 

well, why not 22 percent? Why not 18? You know, my only 

18 

19 If you're going to measure this thing, you've got 

20 to make a decision on some kind of a cutoff point. 

21 If you choose the absolute lowest, you're taking 

22 this big ~~ leap and saying coverage load doesn't exist. I 

23 mean, that goes completely contrary to what everyone has 

24 

answer is that you've got to make a decision. 

, .  , , ,  

~- ~ _, ~ ~ .- . 

agreed to'bn all sides of this debate for many, many years. 

So that's why we decided to follow this particular . 

1 
I 
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20 

21 

approach. 

Sure, we'd much prefer to have direct measures of 

it. We don't have that. 

Q Okay, when you say the bottom 20 percent, that 

means you've ordered all the times and put the shortest time 

here near the zero point on a graph, and all the other times 

in order of increasing time after that? 

A That's right. 

Q And you're saying that it flattened out after you 

got to one second? 

A It wasn't the perfect flattening out that you'd 

like to see. It's just our best guess as to where we should 

draw the line. You have to draw the line somewhere. 

It wasn't very scientific. It's just the best 

that we thought could be ddne,~ given the data limitations. 
~~ ~~~ ~~~ ~~~~ 

~~~~ ~~~~ ~~~ ~ 

Q But you did look at that ordered distribution? 

A Right, right. 

MR. COSTICH: Mr. Chairman, could I ask that that 

graph, I guess is what it would be of the ordered 

distributions of time, be provided? 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I think you just did. 

'THE WITNESS: I don't have it now, but I~ could~get . ~ . .~ ~ . . 

it. , _  

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Sure. And, Mr. Costich, can I 

ask a question at this point? Can' tell us how'much' -. 
. .. 

. . .  .~ ~~ ~ . 
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- ,1 longer you think you might go? 

2 MR. COSTICH: Not a bit, Mr. Chairman. 

3 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Not a bit longer? 

4 MR. COSTICH: I'm through. 

5 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: You're through, all right 

d 
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6 Well, if that's the case, I think we're going to break for 

:7 lunch now and come back at quarter till 2:OO. However, 

j8 before everybody gets up and runs out of the room, I want to 

9 remind counsel for UPS and for the National Newspaper 

10 Association, if they are here, that we're going to talk with 

11 Postal Service counsel during lunch and give us a sense of 

12 what the situation is with the motions that are outstanding, 

13 re the bulk RPW report. 

14 Now, there is one other matter I would like to 

15 bring up and have you all think about during lunch. It 

- 

~ 
~~ 

16 would appear to me that given that we still have several 

17 intervenors who wish to cross examine this witness, and the 

18 likelihood of followup and redirect and the like, that we're 

19 going to get started fairly late this afternoon on Witness 

20 Raymond. 

21 That's just a guess. I've learned that you never 
I. . . .  

can ~~~~ tell ~ ... . <ow , .~ things are going to work-out~~ in the hearing 

room and it could go quickly. 
~~ -%. - 

23 
,But it's also my feeling that Witness Raymond is 

be on the spot for quite awhile. What I wo . . .~ 

'-i f - 
. ,  
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propose, rather than going into the wee hours of the 

morning, if it comes to that, inasmuch as we do not have a 

hearing scheduled for tomorrow, perhaps when we get to a 

reasonable hour this evening, and I don't know exactly how 

we define that - -  I have to look at all the variables and 
see what the regression analysis spits out - -  but when we 
get to a reasonable hour this evening, perhaps we would call 

it for the day and resume tomorrow morning and finish up 

with Witness Raymond. 

This is just a proposal. It depends on the 

availability of the witness and counsel for the intervenors, 

as well as my colleagues. So if everyone would give some 

thought to that possibility, and if it appears as though a 

key player is not available tomorrow, I need to know that 

because that certainly will influence any decision we make 

about how late we go this evening. 

Don't anyone feel pressured now. Enjoy your lunch 

and see you in a little bit more than an hour. 

[Whereupon, at 12:42 p.m., the hearing was 

recessed, to reconve this same day at 1:45 p.m.1 

.I 

i 
. .  
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A F T E R N O O N  S E S S I O N  

[1:49 p.m.1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Before we pick up with 

cross-examination of the witness, and I believe the 

periodical mailers group is next, so if you are going to do 

some cross, Ms. Noble, you may want to - -  
MS. NOBLE: The periodicals mailers are satisfied 

that Mr. McLaughlin and other questioners asked the 

sufficient questions that we were interested in, and so we 

will at this point not ask any further cross-examination of 

the witness. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you. That would bring us 

up to United Parcel Service. But before we get to United 

14 Parcel Service, there were two issues that I tossed out 

15 there right before--we broke for lunch. One has to do with 

16 those outstanding motions to compel involving the Bulk RPW 

- 
~~~~ ~ ~~~~ 

~~ ~~~ ~ ~~~~~~ ~~~~~~~~~~ 
~~ 

~~~~~~~~~~~ ~~~~ ~ .~~ 

17 report. It is my understanding that the National Newspaper 

18 Association is more or less satisfied at this point and does 

19 not plan to pursue the line that they were pursuing any 

20 further. 

21 MR. HOLLIES: I received a voice message from 
j .,. e. 4 . .  

National Newspaper ~~ . Association counsel, who specifically 
~~~ . . .~ 

22 
~~~~ . . -~ ~~ 

53 

24 One, NNA is indeed satisfied with respect to its previously 

authorized me to make three representations on her behalf. 

... 

~~ filed ~ ~ . . .  motion . to compel' responses to T-5-36 and'39 . ~. 
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Second, with respect to an objection filed by the 

Postal Service, I believe yesterday, with respect to an 

institutional interrogatory, NNA/USPS-15, that they do not 

expect to be filing any motion to compel or otherwise 

following upon that, largely for the reasons recited in the 

documents filed at that time. 

And, third, that NNA does not have any plans at 

this time to recall Witness Hunter to the stand. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you, sir. That is not 

inconsistent with what I sort of kind of heard. 

Mr. McKeever, where are things from your ~ 

perspective? 

MR. McKEEVER: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. 

Hollies and I did speak over the lunch break, and I have had 

an opportunity to review the document that was filed last 

Friday. What the Postal Service is offering to provide is 

not completely clear to us. As best we can understand it, 

it is indicated at the bottom of page 9 and top of page 10 

of their filing, and that indicates or suggests that the 

Postal Service is offering to provide, and I am quoting 

here, “a file which includes the data elements necessary to 

start from the electronic equivalence of postage statement 

data and roll that data up to the point of replicating the 

~~~ 

- 

RPW 

i 
I’ d 

input files . ‘I That is the end 
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- 1 I wasn't sure when I read that exactly what that 

2 

3 start from the electronic equivalence of postage statement 

mean when they referred to the data elements necessary to LJ 

:4 -. data. We had asked for an electronic file at the postage 
- /  

5 statement level, among other things. 

6 Now, in my conversations with counsel for the 

7 Postal Service, I understand that the intent is to provide 

8 us with an electronic file of postage statement level data. 

, 9  

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

I 

1 6  

17 

If that is the case, then that could possibly take care of 

some but not all of the interrogatories that are at issue in 

our motions to compel. It would take care of, of course, 

the interrogatory that asks for postage statement level 

data, as well as those interrogatories that ask where the 

data is kept, how it is kept, the number of offices at which 

it is kept and that type of information. 
~ 

I am not in a position right now, because of the 

number of interrogatories involved, to identify specific 

18 interrogatories. However, we would be prepared to file 

19 

20 that would be taken care of if, in fact, the information 

21 furnished is an electronic copy of postage statement level 

something tomorrow that would identify the interrogatories 

.~ 
~~ .. 

~~ ~ .. .~ 

want to emphasize that we have had some 

ely, with Postal Service . .. , .* 
3 ,  , .  

n we thought certain types of data w 
. . .A1 ~ .. 

1025 
.. ~~~~~ 

.. .. ... . 

' 11 
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going to be provided, and then we received the data and it 

was somewhat different from what we thought. So our request 
would be that when we identify those interrogatories, the ,. , . 

motions to compel with respect to those be held in abeyance 

pending receipt of that information. 

Now, the concern we have about that, of course, is 

that it does entail additional delay. My understanding from 

the Postal Service's filing is that it would take them about 

15 days to provide what they have offered to provide in 

their filing, and we are in much the same situation as the 

city carrier situation that was discussed earlier this 

morning. We, I think, will undoubtedly need some relief 

from the Commission, and we will make a filing requesting 

this relief with respect to the filing of rebuttal testimony 

on the BRPW issue. And, as I mentioned we will put 

what specific relief we are requesting. 

I might point out that the information that the 

Postal Service is now offering to provide, if it is in fact 

an electronic copy of postage statement level data, could 

have and should have been offered to us long ago, shortly 

after we first asked for that information, without the need 

for motions to compel, et cetera, and, instead, we have, of 

course, been forced to wait all this time, only to reach the 

point that we tried to reach a long time ago, not only as a __ 
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result of informal discussions, but also by motions 

practice. 

The final comment I would make is that even 

providing that information, however, that does not resolve a 

number of requests for information in other interrogatories 

which go beyond, or are in addition to, I should say, 

requests for postage statement level data. In particular, 

for example, we have a request for some information that 

underlies Library Reference 1-279, which is separate and 

apart from the PERMIT System database. We have requests for 

information regarding a survey that was used in coming up 

with a blow-up factor that took the BRPW data and increased 

the volume estimates on account of nonautomated sites. We 

have asked for hard copy postage statements for only three 

records in the BREW database. 
~ ~~ 

The Postal Service has, in connection with an 

audit report, involving acceptance of mail at Bulk Mail 

Entrance Units, provided some postage statements pursuant to 

protective conditions. That was in connection with other 

discovery requests where we did reach an accommodation and, 

as a result, a motion to compel with respect to that was 

withdrawn. It also provided in that connection a number of 

Form 8125s, which are not postage statements, but are often 

used in conjunction with postage statements in the case of 

rifie.d drop shipments and contain a lot of the same 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATE 
Court ReDOrterS 

1025 Connecticut Avenue. NW. Suite 1014 



7318 

- 1 types of information. 

h & j  12 
But we have requested hard copies of postage 

3 statements for only three records in connection with the I 

, 4  BRPW situation, in addition to an electronic file of the 

5 postage statement level data. So those interrogatories, 

6 even with the Postal Service's offer, would still remain on 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 -. 

s * 
_._ 15 

16 

17 

18 

the table. Those motions to compel would still remain 

outstanding, and, as I indicated, we will identify 

specifically what interrogatories that involves within the 

next day. 

One final word, the Postal Service has repeatedly 

stated in its filings that UPS is interested in seeking why 

the Postal Service switched to the use of BRPW data. To the 

extent that is leading the Postal Service to take some of 

the positions it is taking, I want to clear up that 

confusion. We are not asking why. We think we know why, 

that data had a drastic impact on the cost coverage for 

Parcel Post. The real question is the accuracy of the data 

19 on which they rely. 

20 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I think I have to give a 

21' little, maybe not equal, but a little time to Postal Service 
. .  

2 

23 

counsel, ~~~~. ~ and . .~ then we will look forward to receiving your 

filing tomorrow that outlines which interrogatories fall on. 

which side of the fence, as it were, understanding that 

.~ 
%. 

24 ~ ,, 

so on the assumption that you are indeed'going . ,  

. ,. . . . . 

,... ~ . ..: . , . 
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get the statements, the postage statements that you 

requested. And as was the case when Mr. McLaughlin spoke 

this morning on behalf of Advo, parties rights are reserved 

to make whatever motions and to ask for whatever relief they 

think may be necessary in order to keep them whole, as it 

were, in terms of the proceedings. You know, we fully 

expect we will be hearing from more than a few. 

MR. HOLLIES: Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Hollies. 

MR. HOLLIES: If I could respond briefly. I would 

point out that the information the Postal Service has 

indicated could be made available, but has not offered as 

such to make available, is not the same information that was 

previously requested by UPS. The Postal Service has gone to 

some effort to find a way to provide a window into that 

information and we have indicated what could reasonably be 
~ 

~~ 
~ ~~ 

17 done. It is postage statement level information, as I did 

18 indicate to Mr. McKeever. 

19 In light of the indication by Mr. McKeever here 

20 today that he wishes both to maintain independent 

21 objections, which is certainly not a problem, but also 

22 

23 is not what he thinks it is, I believe we 

have been very forthright in giving, in describing what we 

iven, and that his indication that we have basically 

, .  
3 '  

he right to take a look at the information and come ~.- 
I .. , 

~~~ ~. 
. ,  

./_ 

,,,. .. 

< 
. . .~ 

, 
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not been providing what we said we were providing is unfair 

and inappropriate. 

I think the net result of all this, Mr. Chairman, 

is that the Postal Service would prefer to see a ruling on 

all of the outstanding motions to get an idea of where it 

stands and what effort is necessary and to get that ruling 

when the Commission can issue it. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I just want to make sure I 

understand. You are saying then that whatever discussions, 

and it is obvious it was a discussion and not a dialogue, 

took place over the lunch break between counsel for UPS~and 

counsel for the Postal Service is for all intents and 

purposes from the Postal Service's standpoint off the table? 

MR. HOLLIES: No, that is not correct. The Postal 

Service filing-of-last Friaay indicated what-could be 

provided, indicated also how that information is, if you 

will, extracted from Postal data systems and given to a 

third party contractor, and the Postal Service has further 

indicated that that information does reach back to the level 

of postage statements but it is not in and of itself postage 

statement information, and I was just trying to point out 

that we have made some real. effort here to~accomodate UPS'S 

interest. 

~~ ~~~ 

I .  , . .  
, .  

,,. . ~. ~ .. 
I '  

The indication that Mr. McKeever made, that we 

should have provided this before, .I do not think"is a 
. i~ - -... 

~. 

, .  i' 
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- 1 correct, accurate or fair statement. The Postal Service has 

a 12 gone to great lengths to find a way to permit what we 

3 understood UPS to be interested in doing, to find a way that 
"'4 

that could be made to happen, and if there is still a 

5 substantial amount of burden involved with that avenue, but 

'6 we thought that that was information that the Presiding 

7 Officer could use in considering the respective motions to 

8 compel and our responses. 

9 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Well, it looks to me like the 

10 four motions to compel are still on the table. 

11 Mr. McKeever, I look forward to receiving whatever 

12 it is that you intend to file tomorrow and I will rule on it 

13 in the context of the discussion once I have had a chance to 
I 

- 14 look at the transcript, because I am not smart enough to 

Lf 15 understand all that was just said. 
~ 

16 

17 not sure there is any point to us filing anything tomorrow 

18 then. The Postal Service has apparently stated that - -  
19 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Fine. We will rule on the 

20 motions to compel. I don't know whether they will ge ruled 

21 on tomorrow or not, but they will be ruled on in fairly 

short order and we'll take it from there and we'll just see 

what happens. 

. , . . .  , 

. , .  

.~ 
~ .. 

. .  24 Hopefully Mr. McLaughlin will have better luck. 

, I think we are - -  is not back 
. .. ~. 

.. 

I 
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in the room and the reason I mention that is he, to the best 

of my ability to ascertain, is the only one who plans to 

cross examine on behalf of his client, the Newspaper 

Association of America, Witness Raymond, who is not in the 

room, so I am going to wait until he reappears and find out 

what his schedule is tomorrow and then we will make some 

kind of determination on that other matter that we left 

hanging when we went to lunch. 

In any event, Mr. McKeever, fire at will. 

MR. McKEEVER: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: But not at the witness. 

[Laughter. I 

MR. McKEEVER: Never at the witness. 

Whereupon, 

DONALD M. BARON, 
~ 

~ 

the witness on the stand at the time of the recess, having 

been previously duly sworn, was further examined and 

testified as follows: 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

20 BY MR. MCKEEVER: 

21 Q Mr. Baron, John McKeever for United Parcel 
I 

,. . ,  
Service - -  not that you - -  you probably guessed that by now. 

The load time regressions that are the subject of 

i2 
~ ~~~ . 

. ,. 
1 3 

,,, 

your testimony evaluate the impact of a number of factors on 

osts; is that correct? 
. .  . 

! 
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- 1 A Yes. 

2 Q And receptacle type is one of those factors? 

3 

4 Q And a receptacle means the kind of delivery 

5 receptacle at a particular stop? 

A Correct. 
c) 

6 A Correct. 

, ,57 -*'+- "tr Q For example, it might be a letter slot in a door? 
i 
8 A Yes. 

9 Q Or a mailbox on the curbside? 

10 A Yes. 

11 Q Or boxes in apartment buildings? 

12 A Yes. 

13 Q They are examples of receptacles? 

14 A They are. - 
Q Okay. Another factor is container type, is that 

~ 

16 correct? 

17 A Yes. 

18 Q Can you give me some examples of what that refers 

is to? 

20 A Well, why don't I just read from the direct source 

21 so I make sure that I cover everything. 

22 There are six container type codes. One  is^^^. .. 

. .  + 
~ ~ ~. ~~~ . ~ ~ ~ . ~~~~ ~ 

bundled mail, a second is tray, a third is sack or pouch, a 23 . .  ., ,. 

24 fourth is'.hamper/hand truck/cart - -  let me restate that - -  
er - -  slash - -  hand truck - -  slash - -  cart - -  slash 

, ,  
t 
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-~ 1 other wheeled container. Another one is not really a 

container type. It's just loose mail. The final one is two 

or more of the above, so I mentioned six and they actually 

constitute up to six container type dummies where each dummy 

L) . . _ , .  . ,2 
"3 

. "  
, ,  " 4 '  

., ~ 

5 would equal one if the particular container type that it 

"6 represents was observed in the given observation recorded on 

.,.+,.:. . .> 7 whatever record you are looking at. 
, .  

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 _. 

15 

16 

17 

Of course you would never have all six in the 

regression at once and in fact no regression contains even 

as many as five. Different regressions contain different 

subsets of these dummy variables. 

Q Okay. The other factors are collection volume, is 

that correct? 

A That is correct. That is one of the volume 
__- variables I"- 

Q Right, and volume of accountables? 

A Yes. 

$8 Q And volume by shape, is that correct? 

19 A Right. You have volume by shape, which would be 

20 letters, flats, parcels. You have accountables and 

21 collections. 

22 
I , .' 

Okay, and each of those factors, receptacle type, -*-~ ~ ~~~- ?. ~~ ~ ~ . ~ . ~- ~. 

' 23 container type, collection volume, volume of accountables, 

24 and volume by shape - -  that is, letters, flats and 
parately identi they may h 

. .  . 
1 
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- 1 different effects on load time, is that correct? 

A That's correct. 

For example, delivering an accountable item will 
d 2  

3 Q 
4 likely have a different impact than delivering a letter, is 

5 that correct? 

'6 A Correct. 

. ,  Q And delivering a parcel will have a different: 

8 impact on load time than delivering a letter? 

,'9 A Yes. 

10 Q Okay. Now last week when we talked to Mr. 

11 Harahush, he indicated that in the city carrier cost study 

12 the term "parcel" was defined in terms of a piece that could 

13 not be cased in a letter case or in a flat case. 

i4 - I take it that is also your method of defining a - 
15 parcelq--igthat~--correct?--.'---'- ~ . -~.-. ~- ..' 

~~~~ ~ 
~~ ~ 

~~ ~ ~ ~~~~ ~ 

.t$ 
~~~~~~ ~~ 

16 A That is indeed the definition used to produce the 

17 data that were used to estimate these regressions, these 

18 load time regressions. 

19 Q Okay, and in response to questions from his 

20 counsel on redirect, Mr. Harahush pointed out that the city 

carrier cost data also records the subclass of a parcel, for 

example. You agree with that also, I take it? 
., . 

. ~~ 

A The city carrier CCS does record the subclass of a . ... .). 

.. , 
parcel, yes. 

Q 
. .  
Okay. Am I correct that the distribution of load; 

~~ . .  

< '$> 
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- 1 time costs, elemental load costs, is done first on the basis 

of shape and then on the basis of subclass? 

A Essentially that is correct because what happens 

is that the elasticity of the particular load time equation 

d 2  
3 

'4 

.5 that you are looking at is multiplied by total accrued cost, 

6 however that may be defined, and that produces a pool of 

**I ; 7 what you would call volume variable parcel costs, and that 

0 volume variable parcel cost is then distributed across 

9 subclasses based on the CCS data. 

10 Q Thank you. So as you describe, all parcels are 

11 grouped together and given the same load time cost? 

12 A That's right. There is one parcels variable in 

13 each of the load time regressions and so once that pool of 

- 14 volume variable parcel dollars is formed, that is the only 

3 15 pool and that is how parcels get their cost distributed. 
~ ~~ 

~~ 
~ ~~ 

~~~ ~~ ~ ~ ~~~~~~ ~~ ~~ 

16 Q Now that cost doesn't differ then in the case of a 

17 Standard A parcel as opposed to a Parcel Post parcel then? 

10 A The distribution of - -  let me make sure I 

19 understand your question. Could you repeat that question? 

20 I want to make sure I understanding it. 

Q Sure. The cost that a parcel is given in the 

study ~ doesn't ~ . ~ ~ . ~  differ in the case of a Standard A parcel as 

opposed to a Parcel Post parcel, is that correct? All 

parcels' get the same? 

well, as far as the load time regressions .. ~. .. . .~ 

I 
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are concerned, no distinction is made among subclasses, so 

for purposes of performing that volume variable parcel cost 

pool a parcel is defined strictly in terms of shape. 

You know, a parcel is defined for what it is 

because of its shape and there is no subclass distinction. 

It is only when that pool of dollars gets distributed to 

subclasses does the distinction between a Standard A and 

Standard B become relevant. 

Q And when you are at that step, that distribution 

where you are breaking it up by subclass is done on the 

basis of pieces? 

A Correct. 

Q So that a piece of Standard A - -  a Standard A 
parcel at one piece is treated the same as one piece of a 

Parcel Post parcel; is that correct? 
~ ~~~ 

~~ ~~~~~ ~~ 

A Yes. That is the way the worksheets do the 

distribution - -  the cost allocation. Yes, indeed. 

Q Okay, now, Standard A parcels way up to but not 

more than 16 ounces; is that correct? 

A I really don't know the answer to that question. 

Q Okay. Do you know whether Parcel Post pieces can 
, .  

weigh up to 70 pounds? .. I ~ ~ ~. .-. . . ~~ 

A I believe they can. . .  

Q Now, we did provide to your counsel last week - - ~ I  

, think it was Wednesday - -  a potential 

* F  
i 

), . ,  
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-- 1 exhibit. Did you have a chance to take a look at that? 

2 A Yes, I have it. 

3 Q Okay, did you have a chance to determine whether 
L 

. 4  the numbers on that were accurate? 

5 A I did not check every single number, but I checked 

6 probably 90 percent, and it looks like it's clear to me that 

7 this is just a copy of sheet 7.0.8 from CSO 6 and 7.XLS. 

8 which is the main city carrier costing worksheet to produce 

9 volume variable costs by product for city carriers. 

Y 

10 MR. McKEEVER: Mr. Chairman, with your permission, 

11 

12 

i3 
- 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

Mr. Baron indicated that he already has a copy, but I would 

like to make copies available to others. 

very few questions on this exhibit. I have marked it as 

UPS-XE-Baron-1. 

I will have just a 

[Exhibit Number UPS-XE-B-aron-1 was 

marked for identification.] 

__ ~ ~ .I _.-. . . ~- II 
~~~~ ~ ~ ~~ 

~ ~~ 
~ ~~~ ~ ~~ ~~ ~~~~ 

[Pause. 1 

BY MR. McKEEVER: 

Q NOW, Mr. Baron, am I correct that there are a lot 

more Standard A parcels than there are parcels in Parcel 

Post; is that correct? 
... #. 

21 
:.: I! ., 

A 

Standard A. 

There are approximately seven million more 
~~ ~~~ . . . .  ~~. .. 

,... 24 Q Compared to Parcel Zone Rate? 
:, I , ,  

A ' Oh, I'm sorry, I'm looking at the wrong .... thing. - .. ~ '. . i l ~  

... 

.-. 
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Q Okay. 

A Compared to just Parcel Zone? 

Q Yes. 

A Okay, sure. Over 300 million more. 

Q Just so we're clear on-the numbers, the parcels in . 
total Standard A is approximately 416 million pieces? 

, I* 

~b Correct. 

Q That's the column on the far right total, and 

total Standard A, and the Parcel Zone Rate is about 164 

... r., 

10 million pieces? 

11 A Yes. 

12 Q Now, these are, of course, parcels on city regular 

13 letter routes only; is that correct? 

14 A Only letter routes, not special purpose routes. 

15 Q 
16 largest category of parcels in city rate or letter routes; 

17 is that correct, if you look at the Total column? 

18 A Yes, it is. 

19 Q Okay. And there are significantly more First 

- 

Right. In fact, the Standard A is the single 
~ 

~ ~~ 

~~~ ~ 

20 Class mail parcels than there are Parcel Post pieces; is 

Q 'And if you combine the volume of First Class 

parcels with the volume of Standard A parcels, that total 

Parcel Post pieces; is that correct? dwarf 
' . . .  

~ ",. 

. .. . ~ ~. . . ~~ * ~ . ~ .  . .  ~ 

I - 
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- 1 A It's significantly higher, yes. 

2 Q About 619 million versus 164 million? 

3 A Yes. 

4 Q Okay. Now, we agreed earlier that the cost of 

5 each of those parcels - -  the cost for all parcels is 

6 combined together and distributed on a piece basis; is that 

7 correct? 

d 

.8 A Correct. That, however, is done separately for 

,9 the SDR. MDR, and BAM stop types, so there are three such 

10 pools that are independently distributed. 

11 Q Right, but within SDR, the parcels all are grouped 

12 together, and then when it's broken out in the subclass, the 

13 

14 A That's correct. 

allocation is on the basis of pieces? 
- 

t, 3 15 Q Weight is not used to distribute-load time costs 

16 

17 A That's correct. 

18 Q Could you turn to your response to Interrogatory 

19 OcA/USPS-T-12-11 (c) , please? 

2 0  [Pause. I 

21 A T-12, what? 
1 ~, . 

across subclasses; is that right? 

, .  

'. 
22 Q 11(c). 

23 A ll(c). 

24 Q Now, there were originally two OCA-T-12-lls, but 

- 

. . , .  .. :. . ' 

one was subsequently re and I'm " 

~ . .. . .  . .  
. . .  , .  - 
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- 1 referring to the one that retained the numbering, T-12-11. 

A Okay. This is T-12-ll(c). 

Yes. 
1 1 1 2  

' 3  Q 
-4 A Please explain how, if at all, weight is used to 

distribute elemental load time costs in the roll forward. 

No, that is (b), I'm sorry, it is the next one. 

Q You have the right interrogatory. 

' A  Okay. I have got it now. 

Q Just the wrong subsection. 

A Yeah. 

Q Now, you indicate in your response to (c), and I 

am quoting here, "It is my understanding that weight has not 

been used to distribute elemental load time costs because of 

the view that shape alone is the primary mail characteristic 
~ . .that.-det-e-~ine . -why--on.e--p-i.e ce 6. onge ' to oad than 

~~~~~~ ~~ 
~~ ~~~ ~ ~~~~~~~~ ~~ 

another piece." Do you see that? 

17 A Yes. 

18 Q Now, you stated there that it is your 

19 understanding that that was the case. I take it that wasn't 

20 a subject you studied, is that correct? 

A That is correct. 

From whom did you yet that understanding? 

A, ,Various operati analysts at the Postal 

Okay. It wasn't MS. Meehan . .  . .  .,. ~ . 

x 3 :  
.L. 
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- 1 A No, because this analysis pre-dates my 

2 acquaintance with Mr. Raymond. We are talking here about 

3 

4 Q And that is a 1985? 

the load time analysis, so this is - -  
L) 

5 A Yeah, is the 1985 data set and the analysis 

6 thereof, and, so, no, I didn't get this from Mr. Raymond. 

7 Q And you didn't get it from MS. Daniel? 

8 A No. 

9 Q You are aware, aren't you, of Ms. Daniel's 

10 testimony, and I am quoting here from page 8, lines 26 and 

11 27 of her testimony, that, quote, "It seems reasonable that 

12 heavier pieces of the same shape may cost more to load than 

13 lighter pieces of the same shape.!! 

14 A Yes, I have seen that. - 

Q And, in fact, Ms. Daniel acted on that testimony 
- 

3 15 

16 to the point that, as she testified, and, again, I am 

17 quoting from pages 8 to 9 of her testimony, that, quote, 

18 "Costs for the elemental load portion of street delivery 

19 costs are allocated on the basis of weight within shape, 

20 instead of on the basis of pieces, as the Postal Service did 

21 in the last case." is that right? Do you remember that 

24 interrogatory responses, so I just can't recall. 

Q~ Okay. I could sh that to you, but let me make 
. ~. . .  

I . .  - 

A" RILEY & ASS0 s, LTD. 
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a .: . .-. 

- '1 it easier, I think. 

'2 A Okay. d 
3 Q You do know that Ms. Daniel did distribute the 

' 4  

5 

elemental load portion of street delivery costs on the basis 

of weight within shape for First Class presort and Standard 

6 A parcels, do you recall that? 

: 7  A The best I can say is that at one point in the 

'8 analysis that she had done, I had noticed some reference to 

weight as a basis for distribution, but I just don't recall 

10 anything specifically. 

11 Q Okay. Now, you referred a moment ago to the 1985 

12 load time study. 

13 A Right. 

9 

Q Weight and class or subclass was not recorded in c 

14 
% 

~ ., ~t 15 that study, was it? 
~~~~ ~~ 

~ ~~ ~~~~~ ~ ~ 
~ ~~~~~ . . 

16 A That's correct. 

17 Q Are you aware, Mr. Baron, that in his response to 

18 interrogatory UPS/USPS-T-13-10, Mr. Raymond stated that in 

19 

20 

the Engineered Standards database, a parcel was defined as a 

package that weighs two pounds or more and/or is larger than 

21 a shoebox? 

23 Q Mr. Baron, could you turn to your response to 

Court Reporters' 
2 1014 

. .  
. , ,- . . , .. 

? 1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suitf 



- 1 Q Sure. MPA/USPS-T-12-6(b) as in boy. And, 

2 actually, I would like to refer you to the chart reproduced 19. 
3 

4 

5 

6 

' 7  

8 

9 

10 

ii 

12 

13 

in that answer right before your answer to subpart (c). 

A 6(b) is where I show a number of city routes by 

delivery mode. 

Q Exactly. Exactly. 

A Okay. 

Q . And I am looking at the chart that appears right 

before the beginning of your answer to (c). 

A Okay. 

Q Am I correct, I just want to make sure I am 

reading this right, that there you list a total of $166,170 

- -  excuse me, $166,107 city routes? 
14 A Well, I don't show the total here. I would just 

have to take your word for'it~'tharthat is what the sum of 

-. 

~~ ~~~ 
~ ~~~ ~ ~~~ ~~ 

3 15 
~~~ ~~~~ ~~~~ ~ ~ 

16 these. 

17 Q Are you sure? Look at the very last line in the 

18 chart, right before your answer to (c) , it says "Total." 

19 A I was on the wrong page. Okay. Sorry. Yes. 

20 Q Okay. Now, is that data for Postal Quarter 4 ,  

21 Fiscal Year 1997? 

23 Q Okay. And that total does not include special 

. ,  . ,  

., , 
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the carrier route master file and my understanding is that 

that file only records city carrier letter routes. 

Q Okay. Is the same information, the total number 

of city routes, available for Fiscal Year 1998 and 1999, do 

you know? 

A Yes, it is. 

MR. McKEEVER: Mr. Chairman, I would like to * 

request that that information be supplied, and that would 

conclude our cross-examination. 

10 THE WITNESS: You want just this table? 

11 MR. McKEEVER: Yes. 

12 THE WITNESS: Just (b)? 

13 

14 

15 

-- 

~ 

16 

MR. McKEEVER: Yes. 

THE WITNESS: For '98 and '99? 

MR. McKEEVER: Yes. 
~ 

THE WITNESS: Okay 

17 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Cooper, will you see that 

18 we get that material? 

19 MR. COOPER: I will add it to my list, yes 

20 
f 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you. 

21 MR. McKEEVER: And that concludes our 
..1 . .; 3 I .  

3.'. 22 ,~ . ~. cross-examination, ~~ .~ ~. . ~~ ~ ~ ~ . .  .. ~~ Mr . Chairman. 
~~~ 

I CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: That brings us to follow-up. 

~ 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
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.. 
7 3 3 6  

- 1 BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

Q Mr. Baron, I just have - -  I didn't have any 
follow-up, but I do now, follow-up on Mr. McKeever's 3 

4 questions where he referred to Witness Daniel. Now, when 

5 Witness Daniel used weight as a distribution key for 

d 2  

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 
I 

14 - 

16 

17 

elemental load cost, do you recall specifically the issue 

that she was addressing? What rate structure issue was she 

addressing, do you recall? 

A It had something to do with allocating costs 

across weight category. 

Q Do you recall whether it happened to involve the 

Postal Service's proposal to reduce the pound rate for ECR 

mail? You don't recall? 

A No, I really don't know very much about this whole 
area at . - v__x..x.I.I-- -- -- " -  - - 

Q Okay. You don't recall whether she ever said that 

she was proposing to do that simply to be conservative? 

18 A No, I don't. 

19 Q You don't recall that. Do you recall her ever 

20 saying that she was doing it so that she would avoid the 

21 argument from somebody else claiming that her analysis for 

2 pound r purposes was understated, you don't recall that ~- * 

23 either? 

24 A Well, we never discussed any of these issues. 

s not talking 
. .  
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. 3  

from the same standpoint that you were? She was not talking 

about how carrier costs should be costed, she was talking 

about the analysis that she wanted to do for pound rate 

purposes? Well, I take it back - -  you j u s t  don't know? 

A I just don't know. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Okay. No further questions. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any further follow-up? 

[No response. I 

9 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: No additional follow-up. 

10 Questions from the bench? Commission Omas. 

11 COMMISSIONER OMAS: Thank you. Mr. Baron, in your 

12 

13 
I 

14 - 

3 1 5  

1 6  

17 

18 

19 

20 

answer to Advo/USPS-13-58(e), Witness Raymond says that his 

engineered study data includes the proportions of time that 

a carrier spends on his route fingering mail while walking. 

. -' 1f"fingeriilg 'the""mal1 ~s~ows--tlie'--carrier' down, should this 
~~ ~~ ~~~ ~ 

~~~~~ ~~~ ~~~ ~ 
~~ 

time be considered load time or access time, or something in 

between? And, also, how should it affect its variability to 

be modeled? 

THE WITNESS: I didn't catch that last part about 

effect. 

21 COMMISSIONER OMAS: How should these variabilities 

be modeled? ~~ . ~ 

I THE WITNESS: Okay - -  
24 
h c * '  

COMMISSIONER OMAS: First of all, would you 

consider it load time, access time, or something . in between? 
~. 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
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W 2 

3 

' 4  

5 

6 

:7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

d 15 

- 
k 

i6 

17 

THE WITNESS: If I understand what you are saying, 

you are talking about a carrier walking along a route, and 

while doing so, is fingering the mail, but slows down, 

nevertheless continuing to walk, that is clearly route 

access, what we call route access FAT. 

It's not load time, because the carrier, if I have 

stated what you hypothesized correctly, that carrier has not 

reached a delivery point, is not at a delivery point. 

The carrier is still walking, so that would not be 

load time; it would be what we call route access FAT. 

COMMISSIONER OMAS: S o  how should its 

variabilities be modeled? 

THE WITNESS: The variability of the cost of that 

type of walking time is determined as follows: 

First, the variability of that time with respect 
~~ ~ 

~ 
~~ ~ 

to the number of actual customer stops is determined. And 

that is multiplied by the total amount of the time to 

18 produce what is known as accrued access time 

is And then that accrued access time is calculated as 

2 0  a function of volumes through the use o f  the so-called stops 

. .  21 equations. 

0 ,  from the stops equations you get the 

elasticity of actual stops with respect to volume, and the 

product of those elasticities and this accrued access time 

is what gives you your volume variable . -  cost . by'product: : , 

, . i  . ., 
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c 1 That is, in a nutshell, the variability analysis 

2 for route access FAT walking time. 

3 COMMISSIONER OMAS: Thank you, Mr. Baron. Thank 

4 you, Mr. Chairman, that's all I have. 

d 

5 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Commissioner Covington? 

6 COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Good afternoon, Mr. 

' 17 Baron. 
R 

8 THE WITNESS: Good afternoon. 

1 

9 COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: I have a few general 

10 

11 

12 R97-1, where you appeared somewhat in a like capacity, not 

13 

14 and even be a rebuttal witness, so to speak. And we 

15 appreciate..your contribution to the~record back then. 

16 Was the last curve line in foot access tests that 

17 was conducted in 1988, is that the last actual CAT/FAT? 

18 THE WITNESS: Yes, it is. 

19 COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: And street time sampling, 

20 the STS, I would imagine, with the exception of what Mr. 

21 Raymond has done, based on in 1996 and '98 carrier survey, 

questions I'd like to seek some clarification on. 

I notice that your last appearance here was in 

only to give direct, but it was required that you come back 
l - 

~~~~ ~~~~~ . ~~~~~ ~~ 

! 
. .  

st time data was compiled in conjunction with 

I that was in 1986, correct? 

THE WITNESS: For letter routes, yes. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: For lette Utes, all 
.~~ . . 

- 
r 
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1 right. And as far as long time variability, I think in 

2 

3 does 1985/1986 seem like the cutoff point for that? 

looking over the past records and data that was available, 4 

'4 THE WITNESS: 1985. 

5 COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: All right, then let me 

6 ask you this then, Witness Baron: If you're using CAT/FAT 

7 data and ALTV studies that's that long, wouldn't a person 

8 have a tendency to think that the data gain from that would 

9 now be considered obsolete? 

10 THE WITNESS: Well, we certainly would prefer more 

11 up to date data for any type of analysis. We just have to 

12 keep in mind, however, that the load time regressions that 

13 have been estimated, based on 1985 data, are used solely to 

14 produce elasticities which are the percentage increases, the 

15 estimates of percentage increases in load time at a stop 

16 

17 at the stop. 

18 And it's been, I think, the judgment of the Postal 

19 Service that the changes that required the development of 

20 new street time percentages to substitute for the old 1986 

t 

~~ _ - ~  
with respect to a very small percentage increase in volume 

21 percentages, do not necessarily - -  do not invalidate these 

~ .... ~~~ 
~ . ~~ . ~ ~ .~ elasticities. ~ . .~ . . ~~ 

. .  I And given that that is the sole application of the 

or all of our cost. ,.' 
. . ~ .  ~ 

have up to date da 
~.~ . .  

. .  
-~ 
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- '1 components throughout the CRA, that this is something that 

2 we can live with. 

3 

4 to predict accrued costs. We're not using it f o r  any 

~5 operational analysis. 

'6 Our application is limited to this very specific 

After all, we're not using the load time equation 
L) 

calculation of essentially marginal costs. The elasticity '.'' 

is the percentage version of marginal cost. 

9 COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: So, in other words, you 

10 agree that that more current data would probably be helpful, 

11 but what you've got is about the best that we can expect at 

12 this point in time? 

13 THE WITNESS: Correct. 

14 COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: All right, through your 

15 work with Foster Associates-, and with all the stuff that you 

16 have done with the carrier, city carrier type issues, is it 

i7 

~ ~ ~~~ ~~~ ~~~~~~ ~~ ~~ 
~ ~~ ~~~~~ 

~~~ .. ~ ~~ 

safe to assume that the number of stops a carrier makes is 

18 driven by how much mail he's carrying on the route? 

19 THE WITNESS: You mean the actual number of 

20 accesses of stops? 

21 COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Right, volume. 

THE WITNESS: It is determined both by volume and 

1 23 by the number of possible stops. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay, now, let me ask you 
. .  

this then, Witness Baron: If you a were going to go ~. 
. _ _ ~ ~  . .  . .  . -  . 

1: - 
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1 and if we were going to analyze this city carrier who's out 

2 on his route, and if he knew that you and I were there to 

3 measure his performance, don't you think that some of the 

4 results that we get would be biased because employees have a 

5 tendency to let you see only what it is they think you're 

6 looking for? 

7 Or, better still, let me phrase it like this: If 

8 we were measuring a person's performance on the route, you 

9 know, be it curb, you know, cluster, you know, whatever, and 

10 if that employee knew that we were out there, wouldn't you 

11 expect them to toe the line a little bit better than some 

12 fellow that's just out there all - -  you know, any other day 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

with his actions being unmonitored? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I am aware of that phenomena 

and it is a possibility. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: So it is a distinct 

possibility, right? 

THE REPORTER: Is that a yes? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I would agree it is a distinct 

possibility. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. I being Witness 

22 Baron. I want to get your position on three things that 

23 appeared to be a sticky spot back in R97-1 and I want you to 

24 equate your opinion from a professional standpoint of view 

25 as we would tie it in with R2000-1. Back in R97, there were 
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some allegations, or I guess some thoughts put out that 

maybe there were some double counts that occurred on the 

part of the data that was used to analyze city carrier data 

as far as within stop deliveries. What is your position on 

that assumption? 

THE WITNESS: I addressed that issue in some 

detail in my testimony, and I think, to be very succinct, my 

view is that there is indeed a coverage effect at a multiple 

delivery stop that is comparable to what many believe to be 

a coverage effect across stops on a multiple stop route. 

In other words, when volume goes up at a multiple 

delivery stop, load time can go up in two different ways, it 

can go up because additional volume is being delivered to 

delivery points that had previously already been getting 

volume, and, secondly, load can go up independently because 

the increase in volume has caused the access of new delivery 

points at that single stop where these particular new 

delivery points had not previously been accessed. So I 

think these are two distinct increases in load time and that 

in counting them both, you are not double-counting, you are 

simply accounting for this reality. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. 

THE WITNESS: Two distinct affects. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: All right. And I think 

the contention was made that elemental load time is deducted 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 
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1 from a accrued load time and your position was that the 

2 residual effect or any residue left from that should be 

3 considered as institutional cost. 

4 THE WITNESS: Correct. 

5 COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. So you still 

6 maintain that to be a fairly true and accurate statement? 

7 THE WITNESS: That is still my view, yes. 

8 COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. And then one last 

9 point, with regard to your coverage related load time, I 

10 think you said, by definition, that when you look at certain 

11 aspects, that it must be completely independently of volume. 

12 THE WITNESS: Right. 

13 COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Can you clarify that for 

14 me? 

15 THE WITNESS: The volume effect in that case is 

16 already accounted for by elemental load time. The idea that 

17 you need a second distinct cost pool or a time pool to yet 

1 8  further pick up the effect of volume has never made sense to 

19 me. I think, logically, what we are trying to pick up here 

20 is simply the additional load time that occurs because - -  or 

21 the additional time at stop, I think would be a better way 

22 of putting it, because I don't really call it load time. We 

23 actually analyze it as access time. But there is, you know, 

2 4  an additional amount of time that results from going to a 

25 new stop, it must be strictly stop related, because the 

- 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036  

(202) 842-0034 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

1 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

1345 

elemental load analysis already accounts for the volume 

effect. 

THE REPORTER: Strictly stop related or stock 

related? 

THE WITNESS: Stop related. Sorry. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. And then one last 

question, Mr. Baron, and I don't know whether we would need 

to ask this of you or Mr. Raymond, who is anxiously awaiting 

his time to sit up on the dias, but, I guess, previously, 

when all things were considered as it related to city 

carrier data, I know that detached label and the delivery 

point sequencing was not a big factor then. But now that 

they account for such a substantial portion of what is 

delivered out in the mailstream, how or when, or who is 

going to make allowances for that? 

THE WITNESS: I can't really answer that question. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Well, you can always save 

it for Mr. Raymond. 

THE WITNESS: Well, I just don't know who will be 

doing what you are suggesting. I simply don't know who that 

would be. You know, I agree that it would be certainly 

beneficial to have an analysis that explicitly accounts for 

DPS. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: And the detached label? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. And the 1985 data set 
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1 obviously does not account for DPS. And, you know, that is 

2 undeniably a concern, but it is what we have available, so 

3 that is what I have used. 

4 COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. All right. Thank 

5 you, Mr. Baron. 

6 That is all I have, Mr. Chairman. 

7 MR. McKEEVER: Mr. Chairman. 

8 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I think you need puffball. 

9 When did you graduate from Grinell? 

10 THE WITNESS: Grinell. 

11 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Can you remember that far back? 

12 THE WITNESS: Yes. In 1972. 

13 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I was just wondering if you 

14 might have been a classmate of a real good friend of mine, 

15 but I have you have a couple of years on him. 

16 I do have a question. Earlier on, OCA asked you 

17 some questions, it was towards the beginning of Mr. 

18 Costich's cross-examination of you, that had to do with 

19 elemental load time, coverage related load time and stop 

20 effects. And I am just trying to sort out in my own mind, 

21 my colleague, Commissioner Omas asked you about carriers 

22 walking from door to door fingering the mail, riffling the 

23 mail, whatever, and let me ask you the follow-up question to 

24 that one, which has to do with mounted routes, I have 

25 watched my carrier for years and when he pulls up to my 
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curbside box, he stops the vehicle, he swivels around a 

little bit and reaches into each of the three trays that he 

has got to pull out the mail that is going to go into my 

box. And I am wondering whether that time, based on the 

discussion that you had earlier on, is stop effects time or 

is it load time? I took it to be load time, but I just want 

to make sure I understand correctly. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. Once the carrier is handling 

mail related equipment or the mail itself, I would consider 

that load time. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Okay. And it is coverage 

related or elemental? 

THE WITNESS: It is load time that will go up or 

down as the amount of volume goes up or down, because, after 

all, you know, the more volume, then eventually the more 

containers. So it is elemental load time. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Okay. Thank you. 

Is there any follow-up questions from the bench? 

MR. McKEEVER: Mr. Chairman, I do not have 

follow-up, but I did neglect to request that the 

cross-examination exhibit I used be admitted into evidence 

and transcribed into the record, and I would like to make 

that motion now, if that would be appropriate. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Does Postal Service counsel 

have any objections? 
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MR. COOPER: I believe the witness confirmed that 

90 percent of the numbers on the page were what he thought 

they were. I don't know if he confirmed every one. 

MR. McKEEVER: Mr. Chairman, I will withdraw the 

request that it be admitted into evidence, and I will just 

request that it be transcribed into the record. It is a 

Postal Service worksheet, so I don't think there is any need 

for me to have it admitted into evidence at this point. But 

I do think it would be helpful if it were transcribed in the 

record. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I will direct that it be 

transcribed into the record and, given that it is a Postal 

Service worksheet, I am sure that more than 90 percent of 

the numbers on there must be correct. If you could provide 

two copies to the court reporter, I will direct that it be 

included in the record at the appropriate point. 

[Cross-Examination Exhibit 

UPS-XE-BARON-1 was transcribed into 

evidence. ] 
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MR. McKEEVER: I will do so. Thank you, Mr. 

Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you. Follow-up to 

questions from the bench? Mr. McLaughlin. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Yes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: 
I. 

Q Mr. Covington asked - -  Commission Covington asked 

some questions that dealt with carriers being observed and 

what you would expect in terms of their performance when 

they are being observed versus when they are not being 

observed. Are you familiar with the term "route 

evaluations"? 

A Yes. 

Q And a route evaluation is where a carrier is being 

observed, is he not? 

A I believe that is part of the process. 

Q Okay. And, in fact, what is the purpose of a 

route evaluation? 

A Well, this is really way outside the scope of my 

testimony. 

Q Let me perhaps try to simplify it a little bit. 

Is it your understanding that the purpose of the route 

evaluation is at least in part to decide whether or not the 

route size that has been assigned to the carrier is too 
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1 large or too small, or just right in terms of the number of 

2 addresses he has to serve in order to finish his work within 

3 eight hours? 

4 A I think that would be fair. I have always looked 

5 at it as a method to determine how many routes there should 

6 be for the number of delivery points that exist in a 

7 particular area. 

8 Q Right. Now, are you aware that, for example, if a 

9 carrier, in a route evaluation, finishes his route very 

10 early, is it possible that that could be taken into account 

11 as a decision that the carrier doesn't have a large enough 

12 route and he might be assigned more work to do next time 

13 after the route evaluation? 

14 A I think that would be a possible consideration, 

15 yes. 

16 Q Do you think that any carriers understand that 

17 their performance, when they are being observed, might have 

18 an affect on the size of route they will be asked to serve 

19 in the future? 

- I 

. -  

20 A It is possible some carriers would react that way. 

21 Q Well, I am certainly not suggesting that all 

22 carriers take that into account. But you would think that 

23 there are some carriers ou t  there that that is not lost upon 

24 

25 A It is quite possible, yeah. 

them when they are being observed? 
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MR. McLAUGHLIN: That is all I have. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any more follow-up? 

[No response. I 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I just want to make, since I 

invoked my letter carrier's practices, make clear that he is 

pretty efficient, and I never put the clock on him, and he 

does a great job delivering my mail. So he is not one of 

those people that possibly could be, whatever it was you 

might have been suggesting. 

In any event, but if there is no additional 

follow-up to questions from the bench, that brings us to 

redirect. Mr. Cooper, would you like some time with your 

witness? 

MR. COOPER: Yes, sir. There have been quite a 

number of questions asked. I would like to take 10 minutes. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I think we can manage that. 

Thank you. 

[Recess. 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Cooper, whenever you're 

ready, you may proceed. 

MR. COOPER: Mr. Chairman, I have no redirect. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: It always makes one wonder 

whether we haven't done a good enough job asking questions 

or too good a job asking questions. 

[Laughter. I 
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1 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If there is no redirect, Mr. 

2 Baron, that completes your testimony here today. We 

3 appreciate your appearance and your contributions to the 

4 record yet again. We thank you, and you're excused. 

5 THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

6 [Witness Baron excused.] 

7 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Cooper, when everybody 

8 shuffles around, you can introduce your next witness. 

9 MR. COOPER: I'll just announce him now and then 

10 we'll do the shuffling. The Postal Service calls Lloyd 

11 Raymond to the stand. 

12 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: While we're waiting for the 

13 witness to settle in, after checking with everyone, it 

14 appears that all the parties have indicated an interest in 

15 cross examining, at least those who indicated in advance, 

16 are available tomorrow, as is the witness and Postal Service 

17 counsel. 

18 And I think my colleagues and I are available 

19 tomorrow. We'll find out tomorrow morning. 

20 So what I would propose is that we proceed with 

21 Witness Raymond until 6 : O O  this evening, give or take a bit. 

22 And the give or take has to do with whether there's a 

23 logical break point in either someone's cross examination or 

24 between cross examinations by particular intervenors. 

25 And we'll be flexible with that and take into 
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1 account, the wishes of whoever is up there doing the cross 

2 examining at the point in time. I don't want to rush anyone 

3 to finish or to cut them off in the middle, so we'll be a 

4 little bit flexible about our target time for this evening. 

5 It will be about 6 : O O  p.m., and then we'll reconvene 

6 tomorrow morning at the usual hour, which is 9:30 and we'll 

7 finish up with Witness Raymond, if we have not done so by 

8 6 : O O  tonight, including the holding of any closed session 

9 that we may need to hold. That will also be put over until 

10 tomorrow morning. 

11 Whereupon, 

12 LLOYD RAYMOND, 

13 a witness, having been called for examination, and, having 

14 been first duly sworn, was examined and testified as 

15 follows: 

16 DIRECT EXAMINATION 

11 BY MR. COOPER: 

18 Q Mr. Raymond, I am handing you copies of a document 

19 entitled Direct Testimony of Lloyd Raymond on Behalf of the 

20 United States Postal Service, marked for identification as 

21 USPS-T-13. 

22 [Pause. I 

23 Are you familiar with this document? 

24 A Yes, I am. 

25 Q Was it prepared by you or under your direct 
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supervision? 

A Yes, it was. 

Q If you were to be testifying orally today on those 

matters, would that be the testimony that you would give? 

A Yes, it is. 

MR. COOPER: Mr. Chairman, I will hand the two 

copies to the Reporter and ask that they be entered into 

evidence. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Recognizing that there are some 

pending motions associated with this gentleman's testimony, 

is there any objection to it being introduced at this point? 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Yes, Mr. Chairman. Tom 

McLaughlin. I have been advised over the lunch hour that 

I'm now authorized to speak not only on behalf of Advo, but 

also MPA and the publisher parties. 

We do object to the introduction into evidence of 

this testimony, subject to a motion to strike, and the other 

discussion we had earlier today. 

So, we would request that if it be received, it be 

received on that basis, subject to a motion to strike. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I appreciate that there is an 

outstanding motion to strike, and also that we're going to 

reserve judgment until we determine whether sufficient and 

complete responses have been received by the parties to the 

motion. 
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With that stipulation, then, I will direct that 

counsel provide two copies of the testimony of Witness 

Raymond to the Reporter, and that testimony will be received 

into evidence, again, subject to the motions and 

stipulation, and is our practice, will not be transcribed 

into the record. 

[Direct Testimony of Lloyd Raymond, 

USPS-T-13 was provisionally 

received into evidence, subject to 

stipulations and pending motions to 

strike. I 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Cooper, does the witness 

sponsor any Category I1 Library References? 

MR. COOPER: Yes, sir. 

BY MR. COOPER: 

Q Mr. Raymond, are you familiar with Library 

Reference I-163? 

A Yes, I am, Mr. Cooper. 

Q I take it that it is associated with your 

testimony and that you are prepared to sponsor it? 

A Yes, I am. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: That being the case, the 

Library Reference in question will be entered into evidence 

and will not be transcribed into the record. 

My assumption is at this point that the motion to 
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1 strike does not follow the line to the Library Reference in 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

1 0  

11 

12 

question; that there is no objection with respect to the 

Library Reference? 

There's a Category I1 Library Reference that the 

witness is sponsoring that's being entered into evidence at 

this point, perhaps, and the question arises in my mind, 

inasmuch as there is a motion to strike testimony, whether 

parties wish to reserve any rights at this point with 

respect to the Library Reference, which, in effect, is 

incorporated by reference into his testimony. 

And I just want to make sure that we don't 

foreclose anybody's options at this point. 

13 MR. McLAUGHLIN: Your Honor, I frankly hadn't 

14 thought of it in quite those terms that you just presented 
- 

15 it. Obviously, in terms of a motion to strike that would 

16 delineate exactly the scope of the motion, I am assuming 

17 that it would include that Library Reference, and we're 

18 certainly - -  I don't believe there was any intention to 
19 exclude that from that issue. 

20 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: All right, then, we will enter 

21 the Library Reference in question into evidence, subject the 

22 same motions and stipulations that are outstanding with 

23 respect to Witness Raymond's testimony, so that all rights 

24 of the parties are reserved in that regard. 

25 [Library Reference 1-163 was 

. .. 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 



8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

7358 

provisionally received into 

evidence, subject to pending 

stipulations and motions to 

strike. I 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Raymond, have you had an 

opportunity to examine the packet of Designated Written 

Cross Examination that was made available earlier today? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I have, sir. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And if those questions were 

asked of you today, would your answers be the same as those 

you previously provided in writing? 

THE WITNESS: There are a couple of modifications 

that I would like to have made to those records, if I could, 

please. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If you could list those, we'd 

appreciate it. 

THE WITNESS: Advo Number 50, Part (h), and it 

will be on the second part of Part (h) at the top. I have 

845 route days, and that should be 844 route days. 

And then Advo-66, Part (d), same modification. I 

have 845 and it should be 844 route days, and I have made 

the corrections to the records. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And those are the only 

corrections? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Inasmuch as the corrections 

have been incorporated into the packet, counsel, if you 

could please provide the packet of corrected Designated 

Written Cross Examination to the Reporter, I'll direct that 

the material be received into evidence and transcribed into 

the record at this point. 

[Designated Written Cross 

Examination of Lloyd Raymond was 

received into evidence and 

transcribed into the record.] 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1 0 2 5  Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

( 2 0 2 )  842-0034 
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BEFORE THE 
POSTAL RATE COMMISSION 

WASHINGTON, DC 20268-0001 

Postal Rate and Fee Changes, 2000 Docket No. R2000-1 

DESIGNATION OF WRITEN CROSS-EXAMINATION 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

WITNESS LLOYD RAYMOND 
(USPS-T-13) 

Advo. Inc. and 
Magazine Publishers of America 

~~ ~ 

Newspaper Association of America 

-~ Offie of the Consumer Advocate 

. .  
/. , . . 

T?,. . .  .. . 

Interroaatories 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-1-22, 23b, 24-37, 39-50, 52, 56, 
58, 60-68, 70-78, 80-87, 89-93, 98-100 
MPAIUSPS-T13-1-5, 8-9, 11, 13, 15-16, 18, 20-33, 
3544,4849, 51-55, 57-109 
OCAIUSPS-T13-1-7.8a-c 
UPSIUSPS-T13-1-5. 7a-c. 8-9, 12 
POlR No. 8 

- 

ADVOIUSPS-TI3-1, 7, 10-13. 15, 17, 19-22,23b, 
74, 77, 80-85, 87, 89-96, 9E100 
MPNUSPS-T13-1, 8-9, 11, 13, 15, 18, 20-25, 
2844,49, 51-54, 57, 64-65,67-68,70,79, 82, 
95-97, 100, 102-105 

NAAIUSPS-T13-1-7 
OCAIUSPS-TI 3-1,4-5 
UPSIUSPS-T13-2.7a-c, 8-9 
POlR No. 8 

ADVOIUSPS-TI3-1 I. 13-16.23b. 25-27, 29-33, 
35-37, 39 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-1 5-16 
NAAIUSPS-Tl3- 
OCAIUSPS-TI 3 

. . . .  
., . .: 

r 
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I 

I '  ! 

, 
. .- 

\ 
-./. .. 

, 

United Parcel Service I 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-1, 20-21,4243, 50, 58, 77, 81, 
85-86, 90, 92, 94-95, 98, 100 
MPAIUSPS-T13-8-9, 22, 52,67. 75, 100, 102 
NAAIUSPS-T13-34 
OCAIUSPS-T13-8a-c 

UPSIUSPS-T11-25 redirected to T13 
POlR No. 8 

UPSIUSPS-TI 3-3-5,9-14 

Respectfully submitted, - 
MLgiret P. Crenshaw 
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UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 
WITNESS LLOYD RAYMOND (T-13) 

DESIGNATED AS WRITTEN CROSS-EXAMINATION 

Interroaatorv: 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-1 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-2 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-3 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-4 
ADVOIUSPS-Tl3-5 
ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-6 
ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-7 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-6 
ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-9 
ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-1 0 
ADVOIUSPS-Tl3-11 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-I2 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-I 3 
ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-14 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-15 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-16 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-17 

. ~ .  ~ ~ . .. . 

ADVOIUSPS-T13-18 
ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-1 9 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-20 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-21 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-22 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-23b 
ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-24 
ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-25 

~~ ~ 
. . .  ~ 

, ~ ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-26 . .  
, . .  ... :. ADVOIUS 

ADVOIUSPS-T13-28 . ' 

ADVOIUSPS-T13-29 
- !  ADVOIUSPS-T13-30 

ADVOIUSPS-T13-31 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-32 
ADVONSPS-T13-33 

Desianatina Parties: 
AdvoBMPA. NAA, UPS 
AdvoBMPA 
Advo&MPA 
AdvoBMPA 
AdvoBMPA 
AdvoBMPA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA 
Advo&MPA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA, OCA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
Advo&MPA, NAA, OCA 
AdvoBMPA, OCA 
Advo&MPA. NAA, OCA 
AdvoBMPA. OCA 
AdvoBMPA. NAA 
AdvoBMPA 
AdvoBMPA. NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA, UPS 
AdvoBMPA, NAA, UPS 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA. OCA 
AdvoBMPA 
AdvoBMPA, OCA 
AdvoBMPA, OCA-. ~ . ' ~ - ~ .  . -  

AdvoaMPA 
AdvoBMPA, OCA, 
AdvoBMPA, Ad.vo&MpA,  OCA,^ 

AdvoBMPA, OCA 
A, OCA 

~ ~ ~ . . .  ~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 

. .  
.. 

AdvohMPA, OCA . ,  
, . . <,. 

. .  

... -. 
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ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-34 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-35 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-36 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-37 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-39 
ADVOIUSPS-T1340 
ADVOIUSPS-TI 3 4 1  
ADVOIUSPS-T1342 
ADVOIUSPS-T1343 
ADVOIUSPS-T1344 
ADVOIUSPS-TI 3 4 5  
ADVOIUSPS-T13-46 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-47 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-48 
ADVOIUSPS-TI 3 4 9  
ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-50 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-52 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-56 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-58 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-60 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-61 
ADVOlUSPS-T13-62---~~ ~~~~~ ~ ' 

ADVOIUSPS-T13-63 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-64 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-65 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-66 
ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-67 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-68 
ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-70 

i 

-- I 
A 

. .  ADVOIUSPS-T13-71 
ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-72 

~ _ _ .  _ _  ADVOIUSPS-T13-73 . ~ - .  

ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-75 

~ ~~ . .  . . ,  , . . 
DVOlUSPS:T13-74,. 

: .  
1 s ~ _ .  , : ..~, 

' ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-76: 
~ ADVO;USPS-TI 3-77 
ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-78 . ., . 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-80 

'I ADVOIUSPS-T13-81 

.- 

I . "' 

.~ 

... . . .  , ~ .  . 

+~--- .. ~. 

Advo&MPA 
Advo&MPA, OCA 
Advo&MPA, OCA 
AdvoBMPA. OCA 
Advo&MPA, OCA 
Advo&MPA 
Advo&MPA 
Advo&MPA, UPS ~ 

Advo&MPA, UPS 
Advo&MPA 
Advo&MPA 
Advo&MPA 
Advo&MPA 
AdvogMPA 
AdvogMPA 
Advo&MPA, UPS 
Advo&MPA 
Advo&MPA 
Advo&MPA, UPS 
Advo&MPA 
Advo&MPA 
Advo&MPA ~~ 

AdvogMPA 
Advo&MPA 
Advo&MPA 
Advo&MPA 
Advo&MPA 
AdvoBMPA 
AdvoeMPA 
AdvogMPA 
Advo&MPA 
AdvogMPA-- 
AdvoBMPA. NAA 

Advo&MPA 
AdvogMPA, U P S ' . '  . . ' :  

AdvogMPA 

~ .~ ~ ~ ~~ 

. .  

Advo&MPA, NAA .: 
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c 

ADVOAJWS-713-32 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-83 
ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-84 
ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-85 
ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-86 
ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-87 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-89 
ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-90 
ADVOIUSPS-Tl3-91 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-92 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-93 
ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-94 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-95 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-96 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-98 
ADVOIUSPS-T13-99 
ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-1 00 
MPAIUSPS-T13-I 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-2 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-3 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-4 

~ ~~~ MPAIUSPS-T13-5 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-8 
MPAIUSPS-T13-9 
MPAIUSPS-T13-1 I 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-13 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-15 

! MPAIUSPS-TI 3-16 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-18 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-20 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-21 

I 

.I' -L ~~ 

I 
i 

. .  

~. . .  .I i 
,./' 1 

I 
~ .. . ...: ~ MPAIUSPS:T13-22 ~. 

. .  . 
, .  MPAIUSPS-TI 3-23 ~. 

, , ..*. 
.:d ' ~' .. MPAIUSPS-T13-24" . . . ~  :j . . . .~ ' . r 

MPAIUSPS-T13-25 

.~ ~ MPkUSPS-Tl3-27 
MPAIUSPS-T13-26 . ' . .  . .  

MPAIUSPS-T13-28 .i i MPAIUSPS-TI 3-29 

. .  

~ ~. .. . . ~~~~~ ~~ 

Advo&MPA. NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA. NAA, UPS 
AdvoBMPA, UPS 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA. NAA, UPS 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA, UPS 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
NAA, UPS 
NAA, UPS 
NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA, UPS 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA, UPS 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA 
AdvoBMPA 
AdvoBMPA 
AdvoBMPA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA, UPS 
AdvoBMPA, NAA, UPS 
AdvoBMPA. NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA, OCA 
AdvogMPA, OCA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
Advo&MPA. NAA 
Advo&MPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA. UPS 
AdvogMPA, N M  

AdvoBMPA - 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 

, .  - , i. . . . .  . 
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I MPNUSPS-T13-30 
MPNUSPS-TI 3-31 
MPNUSPS-T13-32 
MPNUSPS-T13-33 
MPNUSPS-T13-34 
MPNUSPS-T13-35 
MPNUSPS-T13-36 
MPNUSPS-TI 3-37 
MPNUSPS-T13-30 
MPNUSPS-T13-39 
MPNUSPS-T13-40 
MPNUSPS-TI 341 
MPNUSPS-TI 342 
MPNUSPS-TI 3-43 
MPNUSPS-TI 3-44 
MPNUSPS-T13-40 
MPNUSPS-TI 3-49 

- MPNUSPS-T13-51 
MPNUSPS-T13-52 
MP~USPS-TI 3-53 
MPNUSPS-T13-54 

~~~~~ ~~~~~~ ~ MPA/USPS-T13-55 -~ ~~ ~ ~ ~~~ -~~ 

MPNUSPS-TI 3-57 
MPNUSPS-T13-58 
MPNUSPS-T13-59 
MPNUSPS-TI 3-60 
MPNUSPS-T13-61 

1 MPNUSPS-TI 3-62 
MPNUSPS-TI 3-63 
MPNUSPS-TI 3-64 

I 
I 

. ,  
. \  

, 

,, , , ,>I MPNUSPSiTl3-65 
. .  MPNUSPS-T13-66 . .~L~_. ~ ~~ .. 

MPAIUSPS-TI 3-67 
MP@USPS-T13;6 .I ,,: ,:.,. . 
MPNUSPS-T13-69 .. 
MPNUSPS-T13-70 

4 MPNUSPS-TI 3-71 
MPNUSPS-TI 3-72 

' !  MPNUSPS-TI 3-73 

'/..I . '. 

i 

. -1 
. , I  . 
. .  

. . . .  : 

AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA. NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA. NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA, UPS 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
Advo&.MPA, NAA 

AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvogMPA 
AdvoBMPA 
AdvoBM PA 
AdvoBMPA 
AdvoBMPA 
AdvoBMPA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA, UPS 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA 
AdvoBMPA. N a  

AdvoBMPA 
AdvoBMPA 

AdvoBMPA ~ 

~ 
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MPAIUSPS-T13-74 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-75 
MPNUSPS-T13-76 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-77 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-70 
MPAIUSPS-T13-79 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-00 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-01 
MPAIUSPS-T13-02 
MPAIUSPS-T13-03 
MPAIUSPS-T13-04 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-05 
MPAIUSPS-T13-06 
MPAIUSPS-T13-07 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-00 
MPAIUSPS-T13-09 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-90 
MPAIUSPS-T13-91 - 

MPAIUSPS-TI 3-92 
MPAIUSPS-T13-93 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-94 
MPAIUSPS-T13-95--- ~~~ ~ 

MPAIUSPS-T13-96 
MPAIUSPS-T13-97 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-90 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-99 
MPAIUSPS-T13-100 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-1 01 
MPAIUSPS-T13-102 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-1 03 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-1 04 
MPNUSPS-Tl3-105 .. 
MPAIUSPS-Tl3-106 

.MPAIUSPS-T13-107 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-108 
MPAIUSPS-TI 3-1 09 
NAAIUSPS-TI 3-1 
NAAIUSPS-Tl3-2 
NAAIUSPS-T13-3 

Advo&MPA 
AdvoBMPA. UPS 
AdvoBMPA 
AdvoBMPA 
Advo&MPA 
Advo&MPA, NAA 
Advo&MPA 
Advo&MPA 
Advo&MPA, NAA 
Advo&MPA 
Advo&MPA 
Advo&MPA 
Advo&MPA 
Advo&MPA 
Advo&MPA 
Advo&MPA 
Advo&MPA 
Advo&MPA 
Advo&MPA 
AdvoBMPA 
Advo&MPA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
Advo&MPA. NAA 
Advo&MPA, NAA 
Advo&MPA 
AdvoBMPA 
Advo&MPA, NAA. UPS 
AdvoBMPA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA, UPS 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
Advo&MPA,NAA ~ 

AdvoBMPA 
Advo&MPA 
AdvoBMPA 
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NAAIUSPS-T134 
NAAIUSPS-TI 3-5 
NAAIUSPS-T13-6 
NAAIUSPS-T13-7 
OCAIUSPS-T13-1 
OCAIUSPS-T13-2 
OCAIUSPS-TI 3-3 
OCAIUSPS-T13-4 
OCAIUSPS-TI 3-5 
OCNUSPS-T13-6 
OCAIUSPS-T13-7 
OCAIUSPS-TI 3-8a 
OCAIUSPS-TI 3-8b 
OCAIUSPS-T13-8C 
UPSIUSPS-T13-1 
UPSIUSPS-T13-2 
UPSIUSPS-T13-3 
UPSIUSPS-T134 
UPSIUSPS-TI 3-5 
UPSIUSPS-T13-7a - UPSIUSPS-T13-7b 
UPSIUSPS-Tl3-7c ~~ 

UPSIUSPS-T13-8 
UPSIUSPS-T13-9 
UPSIUSPS-TI 3-10 
UPSIUSPS-T12-11 
UPSIUSPS-T13-12 
UPSIUSPS-T13-13 
UPSIUSPS-T13-14 
UPSIUSPS-T11-25 redirected to T13 

~~~ 

NAA, OCA, UPS 
NAA, OCA 
NAA, OCA 
NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA, OCA 
AdvoBMPA, OCA 
AdvoBMPA, OCA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA, OCA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA, OCA 
AdvoBMPA, OCA 
AdvoBMPA 
AdvoBMPA, UPS 
AdvoBMPA, UPS 
AdvoBMPA, UPS 
AdvoBMPA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA, UPS 
AdvoBMPA. UPS 
AdvoBMPA. UPS 
AdvoBMPA. NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA. NAA 
Advo&MPA, NAA 
AdvoBMPA, NAA, UPS 
UPS 
UPS 
AdvoBMPA, UPS 
UPS 
UPS 
UPS 
AdvoBMPA. NAA, UPS 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF ADVO. INC. 

ADVONSPS-T13-1. On page 5 of your testimony, you state: 

The objective of the Engineered Standards was to collect actual 
activities of the city letter carrier and to develop engineered methods and 
time standards to establish a workload managing system. The data 
collected needed to be comprehensive in order to support in-depth 
analysis and validation of work methods.' 

(a) From the data presented in your testimony, were engineered methods 
and time standards developed to establish a workload managing 
system? Please explain and describe how the data were used in these 
capacities. 

(b) Were the data presented in your testimony used to support any in- 
depth analyses or validations of work methods? Please explain and 
describe how the data were used in these capacities. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Yes, the data presented in my testimony was one of many components used 

to develop the engineered methods and time standards, and workload 

managing system. The datz presented us with a percent time distribution 

picture of a day in the life of a carrier. The variability of the distribution 

assisted is in determining the structure of the standards, areas of focus for 

method improvements, and a design concept for the workload managing 

system. 
, , .  

. ,  

~. .~ ~ .~.  
. s  . .  , .  

(b) The data was not used for in-depth analysis or validations of work methods. ' ' _, , .. 
'..<;,. , . :  

The data presented me distribution picture of a day in 

tnbution assisted . .  

r .  .' 

i : .  . .  

structure of the standards, areas o 

design concept for the workload man 

improvements, and a 
- 

. ,.. . 

- I 

. I  ~ ~~~ 

. ,  ~. ~~~ 

~ ~ ~~~ ~ ~ ~ ~ 

I __~  ~~~ 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF ADVO. INC. 

ADVONSPS-T13-2. Wdh respect to the specific project which generated the 
data presented in your testimony, please provide the following: 

(a) A full desuiption of your original work plan proposed to the USPS for 
each contract you performed on this specific project 

(b) The statement of work and list of deliierables for each contract you 
performed on this specific project. 

(c) List of reports, analyses, and all other documentation you prepared on 
each  contract you performed on this specific project 

(d) Contract initiation and completion dates for each contract you 
performed on this specific project. 

RESPONSE 
I 

(ad) Library Reference USPS LR-1-252. to be filed shortly, includes: 

1. the requested work plans with statements of work and lists of 
i 
! deliverables. 

- 

2. a list of reports, analysis, and other documentation; and 

3. the  contract dates. 
~ ~ ~ ~ 

Note that Line items 490 through 524 on pages 278 through 283 are file boxes of 

route adjustment information for the Engineered Standards Test sites, and not 

binders (as incorrectly indicated on the list). 
, 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF ADVO. INC. 

ADVOIUSPS-T13-3. With respect to specific project which generated the data 
presented in your testimony, please provide all USPS written guidance and 
describe all discussions with the USPS concerning 

(a) the selection of specific locations and routes for observation. 

(b) the observation approach, activnies to be recorded. and the criteria for 
the data collection for this project 

(c) data processing and quality assurance procedures. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) I did not receive any written guidance for the selection of the specific locations 

or routes from the Postal Service. In my discussions with USPS the approach 

agreed on was to let the ten regions pick the sites and we would use Excel@ 

generated random numbers to pick the routes at the site. Also we would pick 

some sites at random and at these sites once again pick the routes at random. 
~~ 

~~ ~ ~~ ~ 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF AOVO. INC. . 

ADVONSPS-TI34 What documentation did you review or assess on either 
sites, locations or routes prior to the selection process? 

RESPONSE 

None. 
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I , i  

. ,  . .  . ,  ., ~. . ..: . .\.i .,_ . . .  

RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WlMESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF ADVO. INC. 

ADVONSPS-T13-5. What documentation did you review or assess on either 
sites, locations or mutes once the sitesAocations were selected? 

RESPONSE: 

None. 

. . ,  , . :  

J 

. .  . .  . 
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. . .  

RESPONSE OF UNITE0 STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF ADVO. INC. 

ADVOIUSPS-Tl3-6. Were any of the data included within your project data (the 
Engineered StandardsIDelivery Redesign project, described on page 3 of your 
testimony) collected by USPS einployees or other contractors (rather than your 
own organization)? If so, please: 

(a) Identify and describe such data. 

(b) Identify the types of USPS employeesIcontractors that provided the 
data. 

(c) Describe how you validated that data. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) All data w a s  collected by either employees and contractors from other 

companies or contracton that were hired by my organization. USPS employees 

did not collect the data using the bar code process. 
~~ 

~~ 

(b) The contractors or employees of o!her companies came from a broad section 

of career experience and educational levels. 
- 

(c) In Phase  1, the USPS Subject Matter Experts that were involved in the design 

of the data to be collected rotated between collection teams observing th? - 
.. , .. . . 

.. . 
collekon process. In Phase 2, the USPS Subject Matter Expert, along with three:, -~ 

, .  
other data being collected and reports. 

. . .  . 
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ADVOIUSPS-Tl3-7. On page 14 of yourtestimony, you state that during Phase 
1, 106 routes were observed a t  32 locations. 

(a) Please identify the 32 locations in Phase 1 and identify the USP; 
Regions in which they are located. 

(b) Which locations were chosen by USPS Region personnel which were 
chosen by the random-number selection? 

(c) Were there any locations initially chosen by either USPS Region 
personnel or the random-number selection that ultimately were not 
observed? If so. please provide the number of such locations and 

- explain why they were not observed. 

(d) Were there any routes initially chosen by the random-number selection 
that were not observed? If so, please provide the number of such 
locations and explain why they were not observed. 

(e) Were any observed routes chosen by other than the random-number 
selection process? If so, please identify them and explain why they were 
chosen. 

RESPONSE: 

(a-b) A location contained one or more ZIP Codes.  



737s 

, 

. 

- . .. 

RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE W m E S S  RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF ADVO. INC. 

(c) I did not keep any records on locations w e  did not visit. 

(d) As far as I know we observed all routes that were picked at random. The 

(e) All mutes were chosen using the random number process. 

_ -  

team picked the routes daily. 

... 
. .  .~~~ . .  .~ .. ~ 
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ADVORISPS-T 13-8. You state that Engineering sent requests to the ten 
geographic USPS Regions asking that each Region select 3 to 5 sites (zip 
codes). Please provide a copy of those requests, and any other guidance that 
was provided to the Regions, with respect to making choices of sites. If any of 
the guidance was oral in nature, please also describe it. 

RESPONSE: 

The following is a copy of the email sent to the Regions by the USPS. 
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w Great Lakes Area submits the -post ofke in the 

Reply Separator 
Subject Deli Methods 8 Standards 
Author -t ERDHQDSS 
Datr ?122/96 1234 PM 

a..: - <... :..?::.*>*:s- 
. .- . ._. . ... Gentleme!l. . .  . 

Engineering has contracted w i t h t r ' f o r  the 
ddopment of engineered City M e r  methods and standards. Our 
customer is Operations Redesign, who was tasked by Qlllo 
Headprlers Delimy. Labor Relations, and Operations Redesign is 

cntnctw team. .~ 
* bins keep infomet of JII actiggGby&ngineering and the 

~, . '. .. ~~ .. . ~ 

s We need ten cities, one in.each~Af&.~where up to three delibey units 
per city cwld be used to collect data. The units should habe a high 
DPS wlume. There must oe B mixture of mu!es. mounted, park and 
Imp. business.a@$gsidential. .. . .. No Rural Carriers are to be obsered.' 

The team will be thee bur weeks, stuting October 7 with some . :: 
-stam'ng as late as Janualy 6. We would like to Uisit; not to collect 
data. a few times before thzt. Six to eight full time people with . . ' 

octasional Uisitos are expected to be used. They G!l h m  a hand . 
held dm'ce vhich be used for the time study data collection R locks.' 
like a pocket calculator. There will also be clipboardslnote pads lo 

kGJ I 

. .  a n  

~. . .  

. .  

. .  *. 
We h m  ask 
We are seeking yo% permission md selection of units to study. The ' ~ - 
D e l i i  Pefect team h8s asked that we not use any units with the same 

to assist at the selection of units to use. 
. . .~. ~ . ~ .--_I_ 

, ~ ~ ~ -- ~~~~ ~ 

t&. Any dsit to a unit would be .. .,, .. 

.. 
Fo-warded with Changes .. . 

. ~ . ~ .  . ~ 

-~ Date: 811196 0:12AM-- 
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,-%bi: ' Re: Delivery Methods B Standards 

I 

'. he: 2/25/00 3:4526 PM 
From: -email.usps.go 
To: # ~ ~ R P M 1 2 9 0 1 )  

Pacific Area's response. 

Dick 

Folward Header 
Subject Re: D e l i q  Methods B Standards I AUthor: t SBCAOO2L 

I 

Date: 8/20/96 238 PM 

As my secretary- relayed to you on August 15. the- 
has  been designated as the location lo select test sites for the Deliefy 
Methods and Engineered Standards project T h e L y s a s  selected 
0 forthe testing as that city matches yourselection cnteria. The 
*-contact i-d he can be reached a- 
0 If you need any further assistance. please let me know. 

I 

i 
i 

~ . __ ~ 

i 
Reply Separator 

i 
"--*lthor: -t ERDHODSS 

tbject: Deiiwy Methods B Standards 

Date: 8/1396 9:36 AM 

, 
-- 

We had hoped that each A m  would participate in the Deliwry Methoos 
& Engineered Standards project It is not mandatory. We sirn6ly felt 
that the buyin from the Areas and the NALC would be better if dl 
Areas were indwd.  The N4LC has teen notified and is inrited. W e  
will be going to wr fist Experimental Site by the 93. This site 
will be used to determine how we .dl1 collect data at the cther si!es. 
I had sent two messages asking for test sites in your Areas. Please 
consider inwlvmentjn this project 

L : 
. .  .., . .  

I. . 
'. : First message 7/22/96. ' . .. -4 .~~ . 
,' ... 
~ . .  ,I Gentlemen. 

\ Engineering has co 
deelopment of eng 
customer is Operations Red 

- 

~~ - 1  Headquarters Why, Lab 
-. . being keep informed of all actiities by Engin 

. I  . i. .i contractorteam. 
~~~~~~ .- 
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r : Icop. business and residential. No Rural Carriers are to be obsensd. 
:. ! ‘7 

The team will b’e there four weeks, starting October 7 with some 
starting as late as January 6. We wwld like to u’sit. not to collect 
data. a few t h s  before that. Six to eight full time people with 
occasional *iton are expected to be used. They will have a hand 
held dwke which be used for the time study data collection. 11 looks 
Eke a packet calculator. There will a!so be clipboaiddnote pads to 

W e d  ask-o assist at the Selection of units to use. 
We are seeking your permission and selection of units to study. The 
Deli- P e k t  team has asked that we n d  use any units with the same 
NALC locd as their test sites. Any H’sit to a unit would be 
coordinated thrwgh you. 

I 

I 1 reardon 

.. Follow up message 8/5/96 
1 -~ 

Thank you for your responses to the q u e s t  for data collection sites 
for the W i  Methods 8 Standards Study. We ha= receiw?d 
responses from 8 of the 10 areas. 

’. 

5he sugg-ted JccaEons h r n  the Areas are: ~ ~ ~ ~~~~~~ 

@&&e c i,: .; Allegheny Area: --.. 
Great Lakes Arer 

, Mid-Atlantk Area: dw@- 

&Yok Metro Area: 

southeast Area. 

. ~~ 

. ~ . . : ,  .. 
No information yet 

No information yet - 



7 3 8 0  

! 

i -  
I .  

I 

RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF ADVO. INC. 

ADVOIUSPS-T13-9. On page 14 of your testimony, you state that 234 routes 
were observed at 22 locations during Phase 2. On page 6 you state that ten 
'sites" were selected as potential implementation test sites, which Delivery 
Redesign reduced to five implementation test-sites. On page 9 (footnote 8) you 
also state that two sites from Phase 1 were also observed. Please identify the 
number of sitesllocations in Phase 2 that were chosen from 

(e) the Phase 2 requests to the ten geographic Regions, 

(b) the Phase 1 requests, and 

(c) the Phase 1 "random" selection. 

RESPONSE: 

(a-c) Also see to ADVO/USPS-T13-7 

Phase 2 

CY02 and CY04 were also studied in Phase 2. 

- - I  
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ADVOIUSPS-T13-10. For the Phase 2 locations, 

(a) Please identify the 21 .locations in Phase 2 and identify the USPS 
Regions in which they are located. 

(b) Which locations were chosen by the Regions and which were chosen 
by the random-number selection? 

(c) Were there any locations initially chosen by either the Regions or the 
random- number selection that were not observed? If so, please 
quantify and explain why. 

(d) Were there any routes initially chosen by the random-number selection 
that were not observed? If so, please explain why they were not 
observed. 

(e) Were any observed routes chosen by other than the random-number 
selection process? if so, please identify them and explain why they were 
chosen. 

-_ - -- 
RESPONSE: ~ 

(a-b) 

Phase 2 

CY02 and CY04 viere also studied in Phase 2. 

. .  
, -  , 



7 3 8 2  

I -  

RESPONSE OF UNITU) STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF ADVO. INC. 

CY64 IMidwest JRegion 
CY65 ISoutheast IRegion 
CY66 IPxhic IRandam 

(c) I did not keep any records on locations we did not visit. Resource availability 
was the reason we did not observe all sites. 

(d) As far as I know, we observed all routes that were picked at random. The 

(e) All routes were chosen using the random number process. 

teams picked the routes daily. 

. .  
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ADVORISPS-T13-11. On page 6 of your testimony, you state that it was 
determined that two-person teams would be required to collect the work sampling 
data. 

(a) Please explain why two data collectors were required to sample each 
routeday. 

1 

I 

I I - 

(b) Please describe what each data collector did during the data collection 
process. 

(c) Please identify any route-day where there was only one data collector. 

(d) Please identify any route-day where there were more ihan two data 
collectors. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) One would drive the car and the other would scan and collect data. 

(b) The team would arrive X to 1 hour before the start of the route. They would 

observe the case and if there had been any PM casing from the previous day 

~~~ ~~ 

~ - 

! then they were to count and record the cased volume. In addition, they would 

check the DPS end-of-run report. count, measure and weigh mail for the mute, 

and count the paces frodto the various locations the carrier w d d  travel in the 
_ -  

I 
OffiCe. 

- 
Thev would also check with they supervisor to determine vihich carrier/s - - .  

~~ 
.~ ~ 

. ..... ~. . ~ . ~ ~ .. . 
ould be 'carrying at day, and observe the carrier upon amVal to ' 

. .  . . .  
.. . . , .. ..: > . ,  ,,.( . , . .  .,,; ,<.&,.' !,Y.. 

determine if any activities began preclock in. Typically. they would start the work: ' :;. 

sampling and tme' studies at clock-in. Every six minutes when the scanner beep 

went off the observers typically performed the work sampling. They would take 

.~ ~. . , . :  

time studies of the various inside activities counting the appropriate items such 

as number of letters cased, flats cased, b taken during the in ofice 
_ _ ~ ~ ~  ~~~ ~ ~ . ~ ~~~~~~ 

- . .  - 
~~~~~~ ~~~ 

, .  
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time. They would videotape the case layout and inside activities for 

approximately % hour. The video would be shot at various times throughout the 

insffice time. 
1 

I f  possible. they would obtain quantitative data: temperature, humidity, carrier 

-age, height, weight, left or right handed, gender, out-seam, bundle method, 

smokerhon-smoker. length of reach. 
1 

They would follow the carrier throughout the day doing the work sampling, time 

study, and videotaping. They would switch from collecting inside data to outside 

data as the carrier clocked to the street or as the carrier cleared the office to load 
.. ... .~ 

~~~~~ . ~~~~ . .. , ~ 
~ ~~ 

.~~~~ ~~~~~~ ~~ ~ the  vehicle.^ ~ ~ ~~~~ ~~~ ~ ~ ~~~ ~~ ~ ~~ 

They would enter starting odometer reading and collect additional quantitative 

data on the street portion of the day such as: the empty satchel weight. loaded 

satchel weights at the beginning of a loop, temperature, humidity, wind, rain, 

snow, hail. 
, , 

. ~~~~ ~ 
.. . . . . .~ .. - .  

nutes, when the scanner beep went 

, e . work . ,. sampling. They would take ti 
.' . 

.. , .- 
,, I , outside activities counting the app 

walked, number of delivery points served, number of doors and gates, 

number of weighted or un-weighted bends mpde, number of traydtubs 

' i  

.. ..I 
1 

~~~~~ 
~ .. ~ ~~ 

~ ~~ . .  
. ,  , .  ~.,..:,l 

~ 
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handled, distance in tenths of miles, final odometer reading. The team also 

had a daily comments log formaking notes about any special events, and 

corrections to scans. They would videotape outside activities for 

approximately % hour. The video would be shot at various times 

throughout the street time. 

Upon return to the unit, they would continue the work sampling, time study, 

videotaping and recording of quantitative data. They would switch from street 

activities to Inside-Office when the carrier clocked off the street and/or as the 

carrier passed the time clock 

- ~- 
~ 

Breaks were arxommodated by the other team member performing the data 

collection tasks. Typica!ly, time study and videotaping would be tsmporarily 

interrupted and only work sampling would mntinue during break times. If 

necessary, the data collectors muld use the Observer Personal scan sequence if 

they had to be away from the carrier. 

. .  , . .  

1 .  their hotel. They would print out reports, scan for abnokalities, consult their 

Daily Comments Log. and mark up the re 

changes. After the review process they 

I 

their recommended 

e contact with the 

.~ -1 ' ' - " 

! 

. , I  .: ~ _ _ ~  ~. ~ ~~,. . ~ 

~- ~~ 

.. . . 
~~ 
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central location. discuss any issues, make arrangements to upload the data 

collected to a central database, and upload the data. Next, they would make 

copies of the reports, and place original marked up reports and videotape along 

with any other documents in a priority mailer for mailing to the central location the 

next morning. 

Which team member performed which activities, how often they switched, and 

how they supported each other was left up to team. 

(cd) I am not aware of any cases where only one data collector went out on a 

route. We did not keep records as to the number of collectors out on the routes. 

... .,. . 
. .[ ., 

- 1  

I 
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ADVO/USPS-T13-12. With respect to the Videx TimeWand II Barcode Scanners, 

(a) Please provide all documentation available on how to use the 
equipment 

(b) When the six-minute interval tone is programmed, is there a limitation 
on when data must first be entered? Is there a limitation on how long it 
takes to complete an observation? 

(c) Is it possible to make corrections to one or more entries on the scanner 
during the observation? 

(d) Do the scanners automatically time and date each observation? 

(e) Do the scanners maintain the time sequencing of the observations? 

- I  RESPONSE: 

(a) All instructions were given verbally to the data c?lleqors:,_\/idex provides a 
. ~~ ~ ~ ~~~~~~ ~~~~ 

user guide for programming the scanners with each scanner. I have not been 

able to locate a copy of the guide. 

(bj No, no observers were instructed to complete the scan a soon as possible. 

(c) No. 
_ -  

(d) Yes, a date and time stamp is placed on each scan. I 
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ADVOIUSPS-T13-13. On page 13 of your testimony, you state that: 
'Data collectors printed daily reports which the team reviewed for 
accuracy of scans and manual entries. Changes were not made on site: 
any changes to the data were noted and forwarded to the central 
database managers. After being reviewed, the data was uploaded to a 
central database." 

(a) Please provide all written instructions and criteria given the data 
collectors on how they were to review for accuracy of scans and manual 
entries. 

(b) Were there supervisory individuals on sitellocation who reviewed the 
accuracy of scans and manual entries? If so, provide all written ~ 

instructions and criteria given to those individuals on how they were to 
review for accuracy. 

(c) With respect to the forwarded changes from on-site, please quantify 
the 
following: 

(1) The number of routedays which were notsd as requiring some ~ 

change. 

(2) The number of individual observa?ions by routeday which were 
noted as requiring some change. 

(d) Please provide a list of all the types of changes that were forwarded. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) No written instructions were provided, all training was on the job. 
,;, , .  1 .f 

~2' 1 
(b) There were Postal Service subject matter experts and roving qua!it). 

.,I 

~. ~. ~ ~. ~~ ~~ . 
I 

rven. These individuals acquired their knowledge .. by .. 

! in the developme ata collection structure. 

umber of route days requiring 
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(d) Not available. 
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ADVOIUSPS-T13-14. With respect to the central database managers for this 
project, please provide: 

(a) copies of all training and instruction manuals. 

(b) a description of the training of the central database managers, and 

(c) an explanation of how the database managers ran and reviewed the 
daily reports. 

RESPONSE 

(a-b) No instruction manuals exist. Initially the database managers were the 

developers of the data collection. Additional database managers received on the 

job instrdction from the original database managers. 

- 
- -~~~ 

(c) The database managers would print a set of repoits from the soflware by 

selecting the observer. location and date. The database managers would then 

coxpare these reports to the records and reports from the field observers. 

_ .  I 

- !  
.~ .. i 

--I- 
, '  ,; , ,. 
::. ' , 
, .. 

.. ,. , . , .  
I 

~ " .  
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ADVONSPS-Tl3-15. With respect to the changes made by the central database 
managers 

(a) Were there occasions when the changes forwarded from the site were 
not implemented by the database managers? Please explain and 
quantify by routs-day. 

(b) Were there occasions when the database managers made changes 
which were different from those forwarded from the site? Please explain 
andquant i i .  

I 
(c) Please provide a list of all the types of errors identified by the database 
managers. If they can be quantified by type, please do  SO. 

(d) When these types of errors were resolved, please explain generally 
how they were resolved. 

(e) Please describe the types of 'outliers" that were investigated. ! 
RESPONSE: I I- .. ~~~~ ~~~~~~ 

~~~ ~~ 
~~~~~~ 

(a) No, If the database managers had a question about the recommended 

changes, the database managers would discuss L!e question with the field 

observer the next day. The observers and database managers would then 

agree on the change. No summary records are  available. The audit trail 

exists, but only in raw collected form. The occurrence of this process was 

very rare. . .  

Ye$on rare occasions~rewrds were identified bythe database managers 

I 
i 

~~ 

* 

. "  
I 

. '  ~ 

.< , 
, .  

. .  

., . , . ,  ... : . ., . .~ 
i s .  , the observers befo anges a re  made.:, ' - .  .,. 

. .  
(c) No summary records are  available. The in raw colle 

. . .~ ~ 

i I form. I do not have a list such as that reque 
' ;  ~ . .  

(d) Method of changes are discussed in ( 
.~ - 1  . '. 

. . ..,. .... 

.. .~ ~ ~~~~~~~~~ ~~~ 

, ..1. . .. . . .  . .. 
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(e) A data record that was out of the expected nom. Examples: lunch break 

scans at the end of the day;or six vehicle inspection scans back to back. 

.,;:I 

. .. 
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ADVO/USPS-T13-16. With respect to errors that were purged from the data set: 

(a) Please provide a list of all the types of errors that were purged and 
how your organization attempted to resolve them before purging them. If 
they can be quantified by type, please do so. 

(b) When there was an unresolved apparent error in only one or a small 
grouping of observations, were only those observations (tallies) 
eliminated or was the entire routeday eliminated? Please explain. 

(c) Please quantify the number of full route-days that were purged. 

(d) Please quantify the number of observations (tallies) that were purged 
on routedays that remained in the database. 

(e) Please quantify the number of routedays for which only some 
observations (tallies) were purged. 

i._ - RESPONSE: 

(a) No summary records are available. The audit trail exists but only in raw 

collected form. If the database managers had a question about the 

recommended changes, the database managers would discuss the question 

with the field observer the next day. The-observers and database managers 

. 
~ ~~ 

~ ~ _ _  

would then agree on the change. 

(b) Typically tallies were not eliminated, tallies were corrected. 
~. 

.~ . .  
le. The audit trail exists but only in raw 

(e) No summary records are available. The audit trail exists but only in raw 
\ ,  

I . .  
i . .  collected form. 

~ 

~ 

. . ~I , . 

, . .  . .  
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INTERROGATORIES OF ADVO. INC. 
Revised 4/24/2000 

ADVO/USPS-T1817. For each route code, from the data you collected on 
location, please provide the number of possible: 

(a) Residential curb deliveries 

(b) Residential NDCBU deliveries 

(c) Number of residential centralized deliveries 

(d) Number of other residential deliveries 

(e) Number of business curb deliveries 

(9 Number of business NDCBU deliveries 

(9) Number of business centralized deliveries 

(h) Number of other business deliveries. 

RESPONSE: 

( a 4  

Unil Route Residential Residential Residential Residential Business Business Business Business 
Code Number Other curb NDCBU Central Other Curb NDCBU Central 
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ADVOIUSPS-T13-18. For each route/day, from the data you collected on 
location, please provide the number of actual deliveries made. If possible 
separate them by 
type: 

(a) Residential curb deliveries 

(b) Residential NDCBU deliveries 

(c) Number of residential centralized deliveries 

(d) Number of other residential deliveries 

(e) Number of business curb deliveries 

(f)  Number of business NDCBU deliveries 

(9) Number of business centralized deliveries 

(h) Number of other business deliveries. 

~ ~~~~ ~~~~~~~~ ~ ~~~~ ~~~~~~~ RESPONSE ~ ~ ~~~~ ~ ~~ 

(a-h) No summary records maintained on the actual deliveries made. 

f . .  
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ADVOIUSPS-Tl3-19. With respect to the use of the Engineered Standards data 
for 'supportfupdate" of the Street-Time Survey (STS): 

(a) When were you first advised that data from the Engineered Standards 
data collection might be used for postal rate case costing purposes as a 
"supportlupdate" for the Street-Time Survey (STS)? 

(b) Please identify all the USPS and USPS contractor representatives with 
whom you discussed the use of the ES data for support update of the 
STS, and when you first discussed it with them. 

(c) Please provide copies of all requests, proposals, instructions and 
correspondence with the USPS and/or USPS contractor representatives 
-relating to such use of the ES data. 

(d) Did you reviw any documentation for the8treet-Time Survey? If SO, 
what STS documentation did you review, and when did you review it? 

(e) Did you review any docurnentation on the Foot Access Test, the 
Curbline Access Test, or the Load Time Variability Test? If so, what 
documentation did you review, and when did you review it? I -- 

~ 

RESPONSE: 

(a) AugusSeptember 1999 

(b) Donald Baron - contractor Foster Associates 

Dennis Stephens - employee USPS 

John Kelley - employee USPS 

Robert Boldt - independent cont-actor with Resource 8 Process Metrics, Inc. 

; .~ .,.. , ' ., ' , , .,. . (d)Yes. we received definitions as stated in appendix F. . 

(e) NO other tests were reviewed. 

.: I. 
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RESPONSE OF U N m D  STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS MYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF ADVO. INC. 

ADVONSPS-Tl3-19. Wdh respect to the use of the Engineered Standards data 
for 'supportlupdate' of the Street-Time Survey (STS): 

(c) Please provide copies of all requests, proposals, instructions and 
correspondence with the USPS andlor USPS contractor representatives 
relating to such use of the ES data. 

RESPONSE 

(a) AJI discussions were verbal, and no records were kept of the content of these 

discussions. 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF ADVO. INC. 

ADVONSPS-Tl3-20. Did the USPS or any USPS contractor provide any written 
or oral guidance or assistance on how to translate the individual 
observationshallies in your datahto the six STS categories? If so. please identify 
those individuals, provide copies of any written guidance or assistance. and 
describe any oral guidance or assistance. 

RESPONSE 

We provided to the USPS and USPS contractors the description of the content of 

the Engineered Standards observationshllies. The USPS provided the six 

definitions from appendix F of my testimony. 

. ,  . . .  , . , 1 .../'", . .. . ,  ~ < ' ,  
, .  
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I .- 
I 
I RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 

INTERROGATORIES OF ADVO. INC. 

ADVOIUSPS-T13-21. Please explain how the outofoffice observations were 
initiated and ended. 

(a) Did the data collectors identify the checkout time when carriers left for 
the street or the check-in time when they returned to the office? 

(b) For any one route, at what points were the Videx TimeWand II Barcode 
Scanners initiated to start counting six minute intervals at the beginning 
of outofofice time and for the end of lunch break? Did this vary by 
route? 

(c) For any one route, at what points were the scanner stopped for lunch 
break and for the end of out-of-office time? 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Outside activities began when the carrier clocked to the street or when 

t 
/ 
tE 

the carrier walked by the clocking station with the mail on the way to load ik 
-~~ ~ ~ 

~ _ _ _ _ _ _ ~  1 ~ ~~~ 

the vehicle. Outside activities ended when the carrier clocked back into the 

office after performing the street activities or when the carrier walked by 

the clocking station with the empty tubs/trays and mail collected on the 

way to put items away andlor perform other PM activities. 

(io) The barcode scanners six minute intervals began when the scanner was 

- -  
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RESPONSE OF UNITE0 STATES POSTAL SERVICE WlTNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF ADVO. INC. 

ADVONSPS-T213-22. On page t4  of your testimony, you state: 
T h e  scan sequence for each line of the database was reviewed and 
one of the STS categories was entered. To crosscheck the manual 
review process, a master list of scan sequences were grouped 
according to STS activity. All scan-sequence possibilities for an STS 
activity were assigned a 1-6 code. An update query was then used to 
assign the sequences a code in the database. These codes appear in 
the Library Reference USPS-LR-1-163 with the column header 'STS 
Type." 

(a) Was the initial assignment to STS category done manually? If so, who 
was responsible for the assignment and at  what point in the processing 
was it done? 

(b) On page 14, you state that the column 'STS Type" contains the 
definitions entered by manual sequence review, but on page 15 you 
state that this column contains the numeric codes assigned by the 
master list. Please explain. 

(c) How was the master list used to crosscheck the manual sequence 
review? 

(d) Please provide the master list of scan sequences. 

~ 

. ~~ ~ ~ 

RESPONSE 

(a-b) An initial test wag performed manually, after this test a query was written in 

Access63 to define the entire database. 

(c) A record-by-record comparison was performed. 

r to Appendix D and Appendix F of my testinony. 
~. .. . ~~ . . 

,I 
, .  

. .  ..* 
i 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STAT~S POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORY OF ADVO. INC. 

ADVOIUSPS-T13-23. Please provide the following information with respect to the 
sample survey that generated the data presented in your testimony and used by USPS 
witness Baron: 

(a) the 'definition of the universe under study, the sampling frame and units, and the 
validity and confidence limits that can be placed on major estimates," as required by 
Rule 31 (k)(2)(ii) of the Commission's Rules of Practice. 

(b) a description of all sampling and statistical tests performed with respect to the data 
collection. 

(c) the results of all such sampling and statistical tests. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) This part of the interrogatory has been redirected to Witness Donald Baron. 

(b) Please see Witness Baron's response to part (a). This response presents the 

primary statistical tests that have been performed to validate the street-time 

percentages that he estimated based on data obtained in the sample survey. 

that the Engineered Standards study team conducted to determine the size of the 

sample of observations it would need to produce precise measures of carrier activities. 

Note first that the engineered standards sample consisted of sites purposively selected 

by the area management and sites picked at random. However, all routes within both 

sets of sites were picked at random. 

ses to determine the 

nt approach was statistically 

.. . 
dom data to the :: . 

. .  . .  

. ... ..., . 
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I 
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I 
RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 2 

INTERROGATORY OF ADVO, INC. 

In my response to OCA/USPS-Tl3-1, I presented the foundation of the 

statistical-based approach used to project sample size. I stated that Engineered 

Standards determined the sample size based on the number of time studies, and not on 

the number of routes needed for work sampling. To ensure that the number of 

observations for time study exceeded the number of observations for work sampling. 

Engineered Standards took a typical day in the life of a carrier and created an Excel 

spreadsheet to project the estimated sample size required for time study. The 

confidence level was set at 95%. with the level of accuracy at 2 5%. Library Reference 

USPS LR-1-293 presents the Excel file Hiloproc.xls. which shows the estimated values 

as of 10/21/96. and the actual values at the end of Phase 1 of data collection, 3/3/97. 

Based on the actual values, it was determined that the sample was within acceptable 

levels of accuracy for work sampling at the end of Phase 1. 
~~~~ ~ 

The sewnd approach was a comparison of the sample to USPS national profiles. 

Library Reference USPS LR-1-293 presents the Excel file AgeJenderP1 .XIS. This file 

compares the ages and genders of carriers on the routes that had been sampled by the 

end of Phase 1 with national averages, and it shows that the sample at this point in time 

was very close to the national average. 

Library Reference USPS LR-1-293 presents a third Excel file, ADV023lrlTbl.xls. 
., 

Gender,' compares the ages and .. genders . of ~. 

on-random sample data, and with 
. .  

three data profiles 

USPS's national profile at the end of the Phase 2 data colt 
, .  , .  

in time were also close to the national average. 

.~ ~ .. ~ ~ ~~ ..~ ~ ~ ~ 
~ 
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- 
RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WRNESS RAYMOND TO 3 

INTERROGATORY OF ADVO, INC. 

I 

i 
The third approach used to determine sample size was a review of the random- 

site reports compared to the management-picked site reports. This comparison is 

presented in the 'Random to MGT picked comparison" sheet of the ADV023lrlTbl.xls 

workbook. The random-site data were combined with the management-picked-site data 

to create a combined set. Then the random-site data and the management-picked-site 

data were each compared to the combined set. A review of each of the items listed in 

the workbook shows no appreciable difference among the data sets. That is, the 

management-picked sites produced the same results as the random sample of sites. 

I 
I 
I 

_ _  (c) This part of the interrogatory has been redirected to Witness Donald Baron. 

. .  
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO ADVO INTERROGATORIES 

ADVONSPS-T13-24. In response to ADVONSPS-Tl2-3, witness Baron states 
that he discussed with you: 

W e  need to define load time as time that begins after the carrier 
has completed accessing a delivery stop, and to define the activity 
of walking to or driving up to a delivery stopping point as 
something other than load time.’ 

Please confirm that this discussion took place after the survey data in your study had 
been collected. 

RESPONSE 

I confirm that this conversation took place after the data in the study had been collected. 

~ . .  
. .  

. .  . ._.. ,..! .._, . . .., . . 
. .  

.:.,. .. , ,. 

. , . I ,  .. .. ..I 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO ADVO INTERROGATORIES 

ADVONSPS-T13-25. You have stated that no written instructions or training 
manuals were provided to the data collectors. Please provide the following 
documents with respect to any oral training or instructions given to data collectors on 
how to identify, categorize, and record the specific carrier activities they observed: 

(a) Copies of all instructional presentation materials (including but not 
limited to outlines, overhead slides, videos, charts, definitions or 
descriptions of carrier activities, schematic tables, etc.) used in training 
or instructing the data collectors. 

(b) Copies of all instructional scripts, outlines, notes, etc. provided to and/or used 
by the instructors in making their instructional presentations to 
data collectors. 

If no such documents ever existed, please so state. If there were such documents but 
they are no longer available, explain why this documentation was not maintained. 

RESPONSE 

(a-b) Attached to this response is a copy of the initial orientation agenda for the Phase 1 

team that continued developing the approach and performed the Phase 1 data 

collection. Three video tapes were used: Street Management Presentation, Carrier 

Work Methods, and DPS Work Methods. I have provided these tapes to counsel, and. 

assuming that there is no reason to object to their production. I expect them to be 

produced shortly as library references. The Flow charts, Forms, Pictures referred to on 

line 6 of the agenda are materials previously produced as Library Reference USPS LR- 

1-220. The Work Plan mentioned on line 14 can be found in Library Reference USPS 

~~ 

~~ ~~ 

~ 

LR-1-252. The book referred to followino line 5 is produced in LR-I- 220. the Plan refers - 
~~ 

Work Plan Overview located in of Libary- 

ECRES" refen'to a postal Service arbi t ion'  
.. . 

I . . , : 1  ,: 

. . .. 

.. 
. .  . 

. .  .~ 

1 , .I, . .. 
~ ~- 

~ 

... . .. 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO ADVO INTERROGATORIES 

I have not been able to locate the agenda used for the initial six collectors in 

Phase 2 training. The first group of six data collectors were paired with three data 

collectors from Phase 1. The basic agenda, as in Phase 1, would have been adjusted in 

Lines 6.7,13,18 along with the following additions: they would have each had their own 

book of bar codes. the three videos mentioned above would have been shown along 

with three additional tapes that had been made from video shot during Phase 1. I 

recently located these tapes and they have been presented to the Postal Service for 

review, and, if no objections exist, for production as library references. On the job 

training (OJT) was done regarding the use of the scanners, use of notebook computers 

for downloading and uploading the scanners, and how to generate and review the 

various reports generated after collecting data. Having had experience teaching other 

clients this method of data collection, I have found that talking through What ifs" slows 

down and complicates the learning process. Therefore, in Phase 2, the emphasis was 

placed on OJT with out-in-the-field practice, practice, practice, and hands-on use of the 

equipment, generation of the reports, and review of the reports with making markups for 

edits. 

A second group of Phase 2 collectors were paired with the initial nine in a more 

formal setting. Tables were set up with equipment: notebook computer, laser printer. 

- . . ~ ~  - -  .- - -~ ~~ 

. .  . 
TimeWand I1 scanners with d d n g  stations and books of bar codes. scales for 

' 7  I .  ,, :.$.' . ,  . .  . .  
. . <  . , 1  

. .  . .  . .. ., .. , 

. . .  
. 

. , . . .  
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review of the reports with making markups for edits. 1 am not aware of the nine OJT 

instructors from Phase 2, or the Postal Subject Matter Expert, or myself having any 

other notes or materials other than those all ready stated. 

i 
- 

i -  

RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO ADVO INTERROGATORIES 

the bar code sheets used during this training. These slides were used during the 

Question and Answer @&A) sessions. These slides are the same as the bar code 

sheets previously provided in LR-1-221. 

The format for these sessions followed the approach used in training the first six 

, , -1 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO ADVO INTERROGATORIES 

Meeting called by: 
Type of meeting: Orientation 

P. Johnson and L. Raymond 

Attendees: 

Please read: Orientation Package 

Please bring: Orientation Package 

Task Order Team, D. Hams, S. Jones, R. Bamford 

---- Agenda Topics - 
1. Outline present operating philosophy - @ Hotel P. Johnson M-8/26 1O:OO -1035 Ah4 

2. Party line and protocol - @ Hotel P. Johnson M-8/26 10:15 -10:30AM 

3. Orientation Week Schedule - @ Hotel L. Raymond M-8/26 10:30 -10:40 Ah4 

4. Team Introductions L. Raymond M-8/26 ll:OO-l1:1OAM 
Travel to the Dewy Building 10:45 -1 100 AM 

5. Orientation Package Review L. Raymond M-8/26 1130 -1200 PM 
12:OO - 1 ZOO PM Lunch 

M-8/26 1:OO - 300 PM 
3:OO - 315 PM 

S. Jones 
- 

7. Site visits (Inside and Outside) - Do's & Don'ts SJ. DH. LR M-8/26 3:15 - 500 PM 
M-8/26 5:OO - 6:OO PM 
T-7 7:OO - 4:OO PM 

8. ATK, EDS, HBMCo. Discussion 

10. Q & A  L. Raymond 1-8/27. 400 - 430 PM 

12. Team structure and organization L. Raymond 1-8/27 4:45 - 500 PM 

14. Work Plan L. Raymond W-8/28 7:15 - 730 AM 

16. Flow chart and pictures .' . ' 

DR. PJ. LR 

9. Site visits (Inside and Outside) 

11. I€ methcdologies LRaymond 1-8/27 4:30-445PM 

13. Party lie and protocol L R a v d  W-8/28 ROO - 715 Ah4 

15. Orientation Package .. ~ . ~~ L. Raymond ~ , . ,  W-8/28 7 3 - 6 0 O A M  
S. Jones W-8/28 8:W - 12:oo Ah4 

>.\..I 

L. Raymond W-8/28 1:W - 2 , , ~** 
L. Raymond W W  ZOO - 4:OO PM 

T-8/29 7W-3OOPM 
1-8/29 3:w-4 
F-0 7:W-QOOAh4 
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Acbon items: Person Responsible: 
- -  - 

RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO ADVO INTERROGATORIES 

Deadline: 

5 

Action nems: Person Responsible: 

.i 
I 

Deadline: 

1 

22. Work Plan L. Raymond Fa30 9:00 - 1O:OO AM 
23. Orientation Package L. Raymond F-0 1O:OO - 1 1 :00 AM 
24. Fiow charl and pictures L.Raymond F a 0  11:00-11:30AM 
25.QBA L. Raymond F a 0  11:30 - 1230 PM 

-- Other Information - 
Charlie Baker from LR will drop in during the week to address the Team. 
Dick Strasser (District Manager - Northern Virginia District), Curtis Weed (Manager, 
Post Office Operations - Northern Virginia District) and Mike Furey (Manager 
Operations Programs Support - Northern Virginia District) will be at the EX Site Kickoff 
meeting Tu. @ 7:OO AM. 

I 3. Orientation Week Schedule L. Raymond 10:30-10:40AM I 
I I 

Discussion: I 
...... ~. ~ ~~ 

.~ ~~~ 

.~. 
condush: I 

, .  

. .~ 
. .  

. . .  . . . . . .  . -+--- , . . . . . . . .  .,.. . , ..... 
' ' 
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Action Items: Person Responsible: 

i 

Deadline: 

RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO ADVO INTERROGATORIES 

Action Item: Person Responsible: Deadline: 

1 ZOO - 300 PM 6. Flow chart, Forms, Pictures - Overview S. Jones 1 
Discussion: I 
Conclusion: I 3 

Action Items: Person Responsible: Deadline: 

7. Site visits (Inside and Outside) -Do's 8 Don'ts S. J. , D.H., L.R. 315 - 5:W PM 
~ ~ ~~~ 

Discussion: No - paper, pens, pads!, Only ask Simmie, Bob, Dick, Uoyd questions! Don't 
open doon, don't lose site of your subject Be safe - watch traffic, public 
interaction is a be nice but be silent. Watch where you park. R%. 

1 Condusion: I I 

Action Items: Person Responsible: Deadline: 
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Action Items: Person Responsible: 

RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO ADVO INTERROGATORIES 

Deadline: 

i - 

Action Items: Person Responsible: Deadline: 

Discussion: I 
Condusion: I 

Action Items: Person Responsible: Deadline: 

Discussion: 
Condusion: I 

I Inside - Outside and MethodslStandardsNalidation 

Action Items: Person Responsible: Deadline: 
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Action Items: 

RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO ADVO INTERROGATORIES 

Person Responsible: Deadline: 

Action Items: . Person Responsible: Deadline: 

~- 

S. Jones 8:OO - 12~00 PM 16. Flow chart, Forms, Pictures - Details 

Discussion: 1 
Condusion: I 

Ac6on Items: Person Responsible: Deadline: I 
17.Q&A L. Raymond 1:00-2:00PM I 
Discussion: I 
Condusion: I 

Action Items: Person Responsible: Deadline: 

, . I ,  

L. Raymond 200 - 4:OO PM I 

~ - . . . ~. . .  
‘.,.> ,.. . . . 
.,,; ,.,,... . .: .. , .  . , 
I~...._ . ~ ,.. . ~ .  ,. . , 

. , .,. 

~ .. 



7 4 1 9  

Action Items: Person Responsible: 

RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO ADVO INTERROGATORIES 

Deadline: 

Discussion: 
Condusion: I 

1 No gaper, pens, pads. watches. -Observe Only!!!!!! 

20. Q 8 A @ the Dewy Building rrpJvl 300 - 4:OO PM 1 
Discussion: I 
Condusion: I 

Action Items: Person Responsible: Deadline: 

21. IE methodologies L. Raymond 7:OO - 9:OO AM 1 
Discussion: 
Condusion: I 1 I More details on approaches to be used - Show and Tell 

Action Items: Person Responsible: Deadline: 

22. Work Plan L. Raymond 9:oo - 1o:oo AM 

Discussion: ‘1  Review Milestones 
Condusion: I I 

W o n  Item: Person Responsible: Deadline: 

23. Onentation Package L. Raymond 1o:oo - 11:oo AM 

. . .  

. . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  

. ..,. .-.-._id ... . 24:: . .>. :I , - __ 
...... 
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Action Items: Person Responsible: Deadline: 

.: , 
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Data Collection Training 

Week 1 - -  
. ,  Monday 

Welcome and Innuduction 
Contranr, Expcws and Con6dmtiality Ag~eanmts 
Ovavim (Where, Why, Who, Whm) 

Condusr of Data Collector 
Films - Best Methods ,Bad Methods and Union Maactions 

Counts - b i d e  Revim 
Counts - W i d e  Revim 

Video Camen Usage 
Video Focus Studies F d e w  
Video practise Session 

Review Check Lin and Ergonomic Data 

Question and Answer Paiod 

BPXk 

Break 

Lunch 

Break 

B I d  

Tuesday 
Field Work 
Up Load Data m Computer 
Revim Cwns (Inside and W i d e )  
Review ChKkli Dam and Input 

Wednesday 
Ovavim -Bar Code SrmcrUrr 

B I d  
Rcvim computer syarmr 

ApplisationRdcricc 
VarianKAnalySir 



1 
- 1  

i 

Question and Answer Period on Field Work 
Geneme Rcpom * 
Review Data 
Edit Dag 
Review validation 
Input Checklist Data 
Input Ergonomic Data 

Wednesday 

Field Work 
up Load Data 

Thursday.' . 

.. 
. .. 

.. 

, 
.K 

, , 
~~ 

~ . ..I -. 
i 
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Data Collection Training -. 
Week 2 

Monday 

Field Work 

Gencrate Rcpom 
Edit Data 

UpLOadData 

Tuesday 

Question and Answer Period on Field Work 
--Repom 
Review Data 
Edit Data 
Rcviewvalidalion 
Input checklist Data 
Input Ergonomic Data 

Fridny 

Expmse Reporhg and Invoicing 
WCCkblReview 

1 ,r. 

511 
~ ./ . .  
, I. 

.- 

.. . 

:. 

,.. 
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I 

CONDUCT 
- - - No eating or drinkjng on worhwm floor 

Stay with subject at all tima 

-- 

comfon stop bcfm going to route ( r c h i n h n  too many drinks) 

Don't walk beside subject (behind h) . 

stay on SidCanllrJ (don't mss In-) 

Don't suggest whae to cat lunch 

On curb route stay well behind cuds (at least 2 carhgtbs) 

Neva crowd your subject - office or street 

No smoldng in building or dock BM 

N w a  suggest to Earria to dta his style (this will work againsl you) rcfa to his snpmisor 
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I 
CONDUCT OF CONTMCIYIR 

I - -  
DRESS CODE 

. .  
.. . 

. .  

. .. 





l i  
Inside - Basic 
110.ooo.ooo.ooo 
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, c 

LeUennriI 

Sortation - Detailed 
VFM 

&? 

LOOP 6 Fan 

. 
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Inside Accountables - Detail 

I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 



7432 

I 

- -  Delivery -Basic 
210.000.000.000 
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Collection - Detail 

Collect Box - 
customer Collection Box u)I H i h  Density 

Pickup Mail Chute 
1 I 

210360.10 u I 
i 

I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
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lmJNm=m 
"if you're not sure don't say it" I 

1 
1 :  

* 7  mtat are YOU damp. 

A methods review/study/analysis of the activities or the City Letter Carriers. - -  

mv are . ' 7  

As part of "Customer Pefect!" and "Delivery Pefect!''. we are looking at ways we 

what it is that a letter carrier does. 
. can improve the operation of letter canim. To do this, we need to understand 

@'hat w i l w  9 

A look at all the activities you perform, how you do them, how often you do them, 
what things are easy, what things are hard, any interruptions, problem issues, etc. 

I YOU io do t6ir? 

W~am Henderson, the Chief Operating Officer of the USPS, is the sponsor of the 
project 

- 
Dick Harris, from the Enginming gmup, is the USPS manager responsible for the 
project - 

~~~ ~ ~ 

Dovou W Q&%&&WE 

Yes. (ifyou do) or, 
No, we are independent contractors. 

No, we might 6nd that we were in conhavmtion of your union agmmcnt ifwe did 
that. 

.. 

. .. 
~.~ 

. . .  

, random by that type of route. . ,  

.. . . 
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- -  

Are YOU g ~ ?  

We will be using a 
including: time study, flow cliarting, work sampling, simulations, ergonomic assessment. 

. to determine how long various methods take 

Yiil w'o11 b w -  
. .  

As part of our methods analysis, it will be necessary to assess thc difference between 
two methods. Onc of the ways wc do this is by standards. We also look at safety and 
ergonomic factors. 

pill YOU be -work 7 
fizflwz 

Our task is only to do this study. 

-n think g & ~  ' 7  

The union has been advised that we are doing this work. You should take this question 
up with your steward. 

I undmtand that this is just a study. 

No, I would appreciate it if you would stay with the method that you normally use, but 
I would be interested to hear what your suggestions arc provided that does not interfere 
with you doing your work 
, ' 0  

z -------------- 

for moth answa occurs, advise 
......... et subject matts 

All written communication should be taken with the 

........ . . . . . . .  

........... . ~~~~~~ . . _ _ ~ ~  ~~~~ 

. , . . -  ... , . . . . . .  
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO ADVO INTERROGATORIES 

ADVONSPS-T13-26. In your response to MPNUSPS-113-15, you state that "any 
additional Phase 2 contractors" over and above the 24 initially trained were placed with 
the two person teams and received on the job instruction and instruction from the Postal 
Service Subject Matter Expert." Please provide: 

(a) The number of days a new data collector spent doing on-the-job training. 

(b) For each additional data collector, the code of the data collector(s) that 
trained him or her. 

(c) Any supporting evidence that such training took place. 

RESPONSE: 

After a very time-consuming seven days of dedicated effort to review the expense 

sheets, comments logs, and 3999Xs, we were able to gather the information to support 

the following responses. 

(a) No formal training sessions took place for new data collectors over and above the 24 

initially trained. The on the job instruction typically equated to approximately six to - 

10 work days. 

- 
~ 

_- 

1 

? 

(b) Each data collector who received on the job instnrction is listed in the following table. 
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occur in all of the delivery types. Based on the wide variety of receptacles available to 

the USPS customers it is possible for many of the level 11.4.1 receptacle types to be 

associated with any delivery type. . 

. . 

I 

, . . ~ ,  
i'.. ~ 

. I A i  .~,,.. :+' : 

. .  

.. 
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ADVOIUSPS-T13-72. The LR-163 database includes routedays where there are 
neither "Loading" or "Travel to First Delivery" tallies, and routedays where there are 
neither"Un1oading" or 'Return to Unit" tallies (Le., the day begins or ends with Drive, 
FATICAT, or Load activities). Please explain them. 

RESPONSE: 

There are a couple reasons why this occurs in a six minute work sampling. The 

activity takes less than six minutes. Some other activity occurred during the expected 

activity. For example, the carrier may have been in the process of loading the vehicle 

and was interrupted to return to the workstation to collect additional mail. Or the carrier 

may have been refueling the vehicle at a gas station while traveling to the first delively 

or returning to the unit. Stopping to refuel the vehicle occurred over hundred times 

during the study. 

, 
~~ ~ ~~~ 

, .  . . .- . .  
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ADVOIUSPS-T13-73. In the data provided in response to MPNUSPS-T13-26. there 
are gaps in the CY codes. (CYI. 12, 13,24, and 25 are missing). Please provide an 
explanation of what the missing CY codes represent and explain why they are missing. 

RESPONSE: 

I 

a 

'CYO1' was the development and test site for the data collection strategy. This 

. data is not included in any of the Engineered Standards databases. The data was used 

to verify the data collection methodology and the observers' ability to collect the data in 

Phase 1. This data was then deleted from the database and does not exist in any form. 

'CY12, CY13. CY24 and CY25" codes were skipped for no reason. The barcode 

scanner does not care what number is associated with the code. The scanner requires 

the alpha character to be used at the appropriate barcode level. 

I 

- 

f 
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I 

ADVOIUSPS-Tl3-74. As part of either the Delivery Redesign project, the 
Engineered Standards project, or the specific data collection project that is the 
Subject of your testimony, were any data collected or analyses undertaken to 
study or identify the relative characteristics (such as but not limited to average 
mail volume per route, per stop, or per delivery) of delivery units or routes with 
high DPS volumes, compared to those with average or low DPS volumes? If so, 
please provide all such data, analyses, documents and information. 

RESPONSE 

Yes, there were many analyses performed on volume. Repo~s on these 

analyses are contained in 13 binders of reports that are the subject of Presiding 

Oficer's Ruling No. R2000-1/27. These books were made available for 

inspection by representatives of Advo, Inc., among others, at the technical 

conference held on April 6,2000. pursuant to Ruling No. R2000-1/27. I am 

informed that any requests for additional inspection of these documents under 

the protective conditions mandated by Ruling No. R2000-1/27 should be directed 
__ _ _ _  - 1  to Postal Service counsel. 1 
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ADVOIUSPS-T13-75. The LR-163 database contains numerous central 
insidelcentral outsideadivity detail tallies for park 8 loop, foot, and dismount 
delivery types. How and why are these tallies different from central delivery type 
tallies? 

RESPONSE 

Smaller central delivery types can be serviced as part of a park and loop, as a 

dismount or on a fooffwalk out route. An example of this would be the 8-unit 

NDCBU's that are wmmon in newer condominium complexes. Some central 

deliveries are handled as a dismount; a low-mail-volume, 4-unit apartment 

building would be an example. There is no difference between these tallies and 

the central delivery type tallies except for the how the route is defined by the 

USPS as a Walk out route", The carrier would have used an "Arrow" key to open 

the group of central boxes. 
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- ADVONSPS-T13-76. Please refer to your response to UPSIUSPS-T13-7. For the 
tally in Row 9 of your response, 

(a) Please elaborate every reason you have for including it in Load time 
rather than some other time. 

(b) Please provide all documentation you have available that shows that the 
Location should be Point of Delivery father than Vehicle. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Load time as defined in the STS categories is Delivering and collecting mail 

pieces at residential and business delivery points. Also included is incidental time 

for customer contacts and the providing of special services". After reviewing the 

observers' field edits, the location should have been changed to "Point of 

Delivery". Based on the carrier being at the point of delivery, and this matching 

the definition for Load Time, I find that the record should have been changed, but 

was not 
___ -~ 

~ 
~~ 

~- ~ 

(b) The observer had edited the daily print out of observations (see 1'' of two 

attached pages). The USPS form 3999X (the 2"d attached page) shows the 

carrier dismounting to service 11 delivery points starting at 12:23 p.m. and 

ending at 12:30 p.m. These two documents show that the carrier was not in the 

': 
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ADVOLJSPS-Tl3-77. Please refer to your response to UPSIUSPS-T13-7. If the 
carrier was on his route and deviated to deliver a parcel, please explain fully why 
the Location would then be recorded as 'Other Route." 

1 I 

RESPONSE 

The observers had the USPS form 3999X with them at all times. The observers 

knew from the USPS form 3999X the intended route of the carrier. If the carrier 

had deviated from the expected route. the observer would have recorded 'other 

route' due to the deviation. Typically, parcels that are delivered on a route are 

delivered in the sequence of the route. 
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ADVOIUSPS-Tl3-78. For the 'Central Inside" receptacle detail (Code H12). 
please identify the types of receptacles and/or drops that could be encompassed 
within that code (e.g., drop to a central mailroom, one or more banks of central 
receptacles, groupings of individual receptacles that could also be used as single 
delivery receptacles). 

RESPONSE: 

The 'Central Inside" activities detail code H12 would refer to a group of delivery 

points that required an 'arrow" key to open the set of boxes in most cases. The 

carrier would have been inside a building, typically a n  apartment complex, thus 

not having to deal with the weather. The bank of boxes could range from 4 

central boxes up to 64 central boxes. There could also be several banks of 

boxes that require several uses  of the 'arrow" key. These receptacles could be 

top loaded, front loaded, or back loaded. 

~. - _ _ ~ ~ _ _ _ _ _  
H12 should not have beenused  for a 'drop to a central mailroom". If the carrier 

did drop mail a t  a central mailroom where the customer would then perform the 

distribution to his customers (which is called a 'hotel - motel agreement"), o r  at a 

'Mail Boxes Etc.. or retirement home, code H10. "Drop to Customer,' would have 

been used. 

I 



7551 

I 

I 

- I 

RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF ADVO, INC. 

ADVO/USPS-TI3-80. In your response to MPNUSPS-T13-15, which asked you 
to describe how data collectors were selected and trained. you provided the 
following information with respect to Phase 2 data collectors: 

Three of the Phase 2 data collectors participated in Phase I data collections. 
Six new data collectors received on-the-job training for three weeks during the 
Phase 2 data collections. 
Eighteen new data collectors received on-the-job training for two weeks 
during the Phase 2 data collections. 

With respect to this response. please answer the following: 

(a) The above three categories total up to 27 data collectors. However, your 
response to MPNUSPS-T13-16 lists 47 data collectors (by observer 
code number) in Phase 2. Please state the correct total number of data 
collectors that participated in any part of the Phase 2 data collections. 

(b) Does this mean that an additional 20 data collectors were hired 
sometime after the 27 identified above? If not, please indicate the 
correct number of additional data collectors hired. 

(c) Please explain how much on-the-job training (in days or weeks) these 
last 20 data collectors received, If the amount varied by individual, 
please indicated the range of training. 

e .  
~(d) Arethe_'observer code numbeE-*~amnged in the order of hire; e.g.. do 
the last 20 observer code numbers correspond to the 20 last-hired data collectors 
in (b) above? If not, provide a list that groups observer code numbers by training 
category. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Yes, a total of 47 data collecton participated in Phase 2. 

(b) Yes, 20 data collectors were added during the Phase 2 data collection. 
. , . .  

. .  . .  . .  

(e\ T h i  nhankn sed after the initial OTDUD teceived 2 to 3 weeks training with 
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expert and the qualify control personnel would also monitor the ability of the 

observer(s). 

(d) No. The following listing shows the date that each Phase 2 observer started: 

E-Code 'l-Ph6%=f$p-m -- lFmt 6 Second 18 Last 20 Date Started 
OBS02 X 

OBSO5 '.' 

OBS06 
OBS07 
OBS08 
OBS09 06Sro.. - 

OBS12 
OBSl3 - 

.OBS15 
OBS16 
OBSI7 
OBSl8 
P B S L  
OBs20 
OBS21 
'OBSZ? 
OBS23 
OBS24 
OBS25 
OB526 
OBS27 
OBS31 

.. . _ _  

6Bsr4 .. 

. . . .. . - 
. - . . .. . 

.. 

X 
X 
X 
X 
X X 

X 
X 

X X 
X X 

X 
X 
X 
X 
X 
X 
X 
X 
X 
X 
X 
X 
X 
X 
X 
X 

~~ 

1 

2 
3 
4 
5 
6 

1 
2 
3 
4 
5 
6 
7 
8 
9 

10 
11 

~ 

3/24/97 
14 6/30/97 

3/24/97 
3/24/97 
3/24/97 
3/24/97 
3/24/97 
4/14/97 

4/14/97 
4/14/97 
4/14/97 
4/14/97 
4/14/97 
4/14/97 
4/14/97 
4/14/97 
4/14/97 
4/14/97 

. ,  4/14/97 

4/14/97 

~~~~~~ 4/14/97-~~~~ ~ ~~ . ~ ~ ~ ~ ~~~~~~~~ . ~ ~ ~~ 

, . .  
I . . 1, ,. 
.b , . ,, , 

- 4/14/97---~ . . .  .~ ~~ 
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0&5 
0 8 9 8  

OBS52 -- 
OES53. 
OBS54 
OBS55 

OBS56 
OBS58 

OBS5i  . 

X 
X 
X 
X 
X 
X 
X 
X 
X 
X 
X 
X 
X 
X 
X 

5 5/19/97 
6 5/19/97 
7 5126/97 
0 8/2/97 
9 6/16/97 

10 6/16/97 
11 m0197 
12 M0197 
13 MOB7 
15 7/21/97 
16 7/28/97 
17 8/19/97 
10 12/15/97 
19 12/22197 
20 1112190 
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ADVONSPS-T13-81. Wfi respect to the Level 11.2 Delivery Type and Level 
11.3 Delivery Type Status codes. please 

(a) Confirm that, although the barcode descriptions in Appendix C (page 22) call 
them "route" codes, these codes relate to a delivery or set of deliveries rather 
than the entire route. If this is incqrect, please explain fully. 

(b) Explain how these two types of codes were identified for a 'Point of Delivery" 
location. 

(c) For 'Point of Delivery" location, explain where and when the information was 
gathered on the delivery types/delivery status for a route (i.e.. was i! decided as 
each observation was made or taken from an already filled-out form? Would it 
depend upon whether the carrier had an a typical delivery to make to a certain 
address?). 

I (d) For all other (Level 10) location codes, provide the information requested in 
(b) and (c) above. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) With respect to the Level 1 1.2 Delivery Type and Level 1 1.3 Delivery Type 
- 

Status codes, confirmed that these "route codes" only related to the specific 

delivery point being sampled, rather than the entire route. - 

(b) The level 11.2 outside delivery type is defined by the circumstances at the 

delivery point. In general, if the carrier was walking and delivering to delivery 

points after a park point, the delivery type is classhied as park and loop. 

Generally, i f  the carrier dismounted the vehicle to deliver one or several 

I 

, 

e delivery type generally is 

. . . . . . . . . - .L"  .... . .  . , ~ .  . . .  
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classified as central. If the carrier had a Walk out mute," most of the delivery 

points serviced on the route would have been classified as a foot delivery 

type. The only exception I can recall to this rule would have been if the 

carrier on a foot mute used the 'arrow' key to open the central box. In this 

case, the delivery type would have been classified as central. 

The level 11.3 codes for delivery type status were generally determined by 

using the USPS form 3999X. The delivery types on the form list types 1 

through 4 as residential deliveries and types 5 through 8 as business 

deliveries. The observer would determine if the mailbox was inside (Le.. 

carrier is out of the weather) or outside to distinguish between inside and 

outside delivery type status. ." 
_ _  

(c) The USPS form 3999X was used as a guide to establish expectations 

regarding delivery type and delivery type status. Once at the actual delivery 

point. the observer, based on his observations, would select the specific 

delivery type and delivery type status. 

... , .  . 
and Gas Station f .  the . 11 

.- ,,,.,. , i .'$,:,'- ~ 3 . '  ' 

delivew Woe status the carrier was to encounter next on his.route. The 11.3 " 
- ~~ 

. .  
. . .  . .. 

. .  
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I level delivery type status recorded whether the carrier was inside or outside at 

business or residential deliveries. 

For the locations On Route, Vehicle, In Vehicle Stopped, In Vehicle Traffic, 

and Wait While Walking, the 11.2 and 11.3 levels could be NIA if the carrier's 

travel path was returning to unit, moving the vehicle to load, loading at the 

unit, traveling to lunch, or to other places where the carrier is not associated 

with a delivery type. The 11.2 level for the above locations could also be 

* -  

associated with any of the five outside delivery types the carrier was about to 

encounter next on the route. Please note that on some foot routes the carrier 

rides in another camel's vehicle to get to the route's first delivery. In this case 

the location would be vehicle, the delivery type foot, and the delivery type 

For the Park Point location, most 11.2 delivery types will be Park and Loop. 

For the Park Point location, any of the five delivery type status codes (1 1.3) 

might apply. Most of the activities that are ommng at the Park Point are 

. ~~ 

. .. ... . . 
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For the location shown as collection box, all 11.2 level codes could apply. 

The most common is dismount. Several routes were studied that ended in an 

hour or two of collections. The carrier would pull up to the collection box and 

dismount to service the box. All five of the level 11.3 delivery type status 

codes could apply depending on the location of the collection box (inside, 

outside, residential or business). 

The relay box location was primarily used with the 11.2 delivery type of foot 

route, with 11.3 delivery type status based on the location of the box (inside, 

- I  outside, residential or business). There were several occasions where a 

carrier on another route was assigned to drop a relay bag for another carrier 

before delivering the park and loop portion of his own route. When this 

occurred, the observers would have known this was a stop on the loop, and ~ 

recorded the 11.2 level as park and loop. A'similar situation could occur if the 

carrier, while making curb deliveries along his route, dismounted to drop a 

relay bag for another carrier. This would generally be recorded as a 

dismount. 

-__~ 

., , 

. ,  . . , .  . .  

-~ . 
. .  
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ADVOIUSPS-T13-82. Please refer to the PS Form 3999): "Examination of Letter 
Carrier Worksheet" presented in Appendix E to your testimony. 

(a) Please provide the route observers' definitions of the following delivery 
types from Form 3999: 

Type 1 residential deliveries 
Type 2 residential deliveries 
Type 3 residential deliveries 
Type 4 residential deliveries 
Type 5 business deliveries 
Type 6 business deliveries 
Type 7 business deliveries 
Type 8 business deliveries 

(b) For each of the delivery types in (a), please provide any systematic 
instructions provided to the observers with respect to the type of receptacles or 
other delivery conditions that might be expected. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Type 1 residential deliveries are residential deliveries that fall into a category 

the USPS refers to as 'other", that is the deliveries are not curb, central or 

. 

~~~~ ~ ~~~ ~~ ~~ 
~~ 

NDCBU (Neighborhood Delivery Collection Box Unit). Typically. single delivery 

points served by walking and delivered from a satchel or as a dismount. 

Type 2 residential deliveries are the residential curb type deliveries. Typically, 

one or more rural boxes that are served while remaining in the vehicle. i. 

, .  .. ,. 
:.i ..i , '  . 

, I :  ., 
~~ 

from the back or may swing to open. 

,. . .  

... . ,. 
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Type 4 residential deliveries a re  the residential central type deliveries. The 

customer owns the boxes, typically inside serving multiple apartments. usually 

accessed from the front after opening with an arrow key. 

Type 5 business deliveries are business deliveries that fall into a category the 

USPS refers to as 'other'. that is the deliveries are not curb, central or NDCBU 

(Neighborhood Delivery Collection Box Unit). Typically single delivery points 

served by walking and delivered from a satchel or as a dismount. 

Type 6 business deliveries are the business curb type deliveries. Typically, one 

or more rural boxes tha t~are  served while remaining in the vehicle. 

Type 7 business deliveries are the business neighborhood delivery collection box 

unit (NDCBU) type deliveries. These boxes are typically located outside. are 

owned by USPS, have larger openings than the older central boxes, can be  

accessed from the back or may swing to open. Some malls may have a group of 

~~ ~~ ~~~~ ~ ~ ~ 

~~ ~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ ~~ 

. . ,- 

, Tj-- 
. . .  

.~ 
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(b) It is important to note, at the outset, that the study was designed so that there 

would be no need for complicated instructions for observers. Once the observers 

were made familiar with the materials they would use, the observers were simply 

instructed to record what they saw. These observations were recorded by 

selecting from among a predefined hierarchy of alternatives relating to carrier 

activities that might take place at the particular points at which the observations 

were made. The data collection phase allowed for complete coverage of the 

carrier's workday. If any unusual situation occurred, the observer made a 

comment on the comments log, andlor video-taped the situation for review with 

the Subject Matter Expeft, Quality Assurance personnel or the Data 

Coordinators. During on-the-job training, the observers viewed a number of 

videotapes that showed various types of receptacles. They were also provided 

with the materials in Library Reference LR-1-220. which contains pictures Of ~~ 

receptacles. 
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t '  

ADVOIUSPS-T13-83. Provide a cross-tabulation of the delivery typeldelivery 
type status codes with the Form 3999 data you collected in the format shown 
below: ' 

I 

- 

curb 
Dismount 
Foot 
ParkLLwp 

RESPONSE: 
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It should also be noted that not all tallies contain the Delivery Status. 

Approximately 4000 tallies are in .the database as "/A". The reasons for the 

"/A" entries vary, depending on whether the carrier was on a break, taking 

personal time, loading or unloading the vehicle, traveling to the first delivery or 

returning to the unit and many many more activities that the carrier performs that 

are not associated with the Delivery Status. 

Third, i! must be noted that the delivery status was a minor piece of the total data 

collection. The delivery status was not used in any portion of the Engineered 

Standards or data analysis performed on the data collected. 
- 

With that said, I can provide the following information. ~ - ~ _ _  - 
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I Dismount 

I 

i 628 
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I Park 8 Loop 525 

I Dismount 781 

1 Park 8 Loop 

~ ~~~ ~ ~ ~ 

The data used by witness Baron contained: 

727 

. . . . . . . . . . . .  

. .  

....... ~~ ....... ~~ 
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ADVO/USPS-T13-84. With respect to LR 1-220 (Engineered Standards Book of 
FormdPictures) and LR 1-221 (Engineered Standards Book of Barcodes), please 
confirm: 

(a) There are a number of photographs of mail equipment and mail receptacles in 
LR 1-220. but, with the possible exception of "gang box,' there are no 
photographs or other graphics that specifically identify a receptacle type as it 
relates to a receptacle type description or (Level 11.4.1, Delivery Details H) code, 
as described in the barcode book. 

(b) There are no photographs in LR 1-220 that explicitly identify with or relate to 
any Level 10 Location or Level 11.4 Outside Activity codes, as described in the 
barcode book. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Confirmed. The observers were instructed on the job by the USPS Subject 

Matter Expert, participants that were performing data collection. and the Quality 

Control (QC) staff. During on-the-job training (OJT), observers would have 

viewed USPS training videos and or other videos with the USPS Subject Matter 

Expert, who would identify the various types of delivery receptacles, along all 

other pertinent work sampling selections. The NDCBU deliveries and central 

deliveries are clearly defined in the Library Reference LR 1-220. The other 

receptacle types were defined in the OJT instruction. 

c.. . .. 

I 
I 

~~ ~ ~ ~~~ .~~~ ~~~~ ~~~~~~~~~~~~ . ~~~ ~ ~. ~ 

d. The observers were instnrcted on the job by the USPS Subject 
. .  

, participants that were perfonni 

e OJT observers would have viewe 
. .  . , . . .. , 

~~~ ~~~~ 
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loading dock, a r e  so easy to identify that it was not necessary to include photos 

specifically of them. In such cases, these readily-identified locations were 

included in photos of other items. Even where obvious, and when no specfic 

picture was  included. observers still received instruction regarding these 

locations in conjunction with instruction regarding use of the bar code sheets and 

scanners . 

i 

~~ ~~ . . . .. .. . . . . 

. , .  . 

I 

:. . 

.. . 

. .  . , .  . .  . . .  



7 5 6 6  

RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF ADVO. INC. 

ADVO/USPS-T13-85. Please refer to your Appendix A. 'Delivery - Basic," which 
provides a flowchart of carrier activities and route characteristics that were used 
to develop the barcode method. 

(a) By barcode method, do you mean the worklactivies sampling process or did 
the barcode method extend to other projects your organization was also 
performing (Le., the time studies, methods analyses)? Please explain. 

(b) Were flowcharts such as these given to the data collectors/observers as part 
of their training process (e.g., something like this was included in 
LR 1-220, the Engineering Standards Book of FormsdPictures)? Please 
explain. 

(c) Please confirm that the code numbers on the flowchart in Appendix A 
were not included in the barcode information in your Appendix C or anywhere 
else in your testimony, but were only provided later when you 
filed LR 1-221. If this is incorrect. please explain, 

RESPONSE: 

(a) The barcode method referred to is used in a broad sense, that is, it applied to 

uses  beyond just the work sampling. Levels 1 through 13 covered more than just 

the work sampling. Please refer to Library Reference LR-1-221 for all barcodes 

used in the study. The barcode method was also used in inputting other data 

items for analysis. An example would be time study data extracted from 

videotapes used for method analysis and validation of the MOST@ 

predetermined time system. 

i ..- ~ . 

~ - -~~ ~ 
~ ~~ . -~ 



7 5 6 7  

, 

RESPONSE OF U N E D  STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND To 
INTERROGATORIES OF ADVO. INC. 

training observers to recognize various USPS methods to be captured by the bar 

code scanning method. 

(c) Confirmed, the code numbers that are included in Appendix A are the codes 

used for time studying the activities listed in the flowchart. These were not 

included in Appendix C because they were not relevant to the work sampling 

which is the subject of my testimony. 

. .  
. .. 

. .  
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ADVONSPS-TI 3-86. Please refer to your Appendix A, 'Delivery - Basic," which 
provides a flowchart of carrier activities and route characteristics that were used 
to develop the barcode method. 

(a) Please confirm that for Central Inside. Central Outside, and Dismount 
deliveries there are no words or wdes describing the carrier activities of walking 
to and from vehicle (at a park point) or between delivery points. If this is incorrect, 
please explain fully. 

(b) Please confirm that for Park 8 Loop deliveries there are no words or codes 
describing the carrier activities of walking to and from vehicle (at a park point), 
along route, or between delivery points. If this is incorrect. please explain fully. 

(c) Please confirm that for Foot deliveries there are no words or codes describing 
the carrier activity of walking to or from relay point, along route, or between 
delivery points. If this is incorrect, please explain fully. 

(d) Please confirm that for any delivery type, there are no words or codes 
describing the carrier activity of walking from a routine delivery point to make a 
special delivery of an accountable or parcel. If this is incorrect. please explain 
fully. 

If you - cannot confirm any of the above, please explain why not. 

RESPONSE: - ~ 

(a-b) Confirmed, that on the Appendix A Delivery Basic that for Central Inside. 

Central Outside, Dismount deliveries, and Park and Loop there are no words or 

codes describing the carrier activities of walking to and from vehicle (at a park 

point) or between delivery points, the words or codes do not appear on the 

~ ._ ~ ~ -~ 

flowchart. It was not the intent of this flow process chart to idenyI the work 
~, . > .  , . , ,  , . . ..i. ".;, ., .. . , 

~- ~ sampling codes. but to define the boundaries of the time study groupings. The ..... ~ ~ 

. .  

pling data collection method used 

. .  
- ). 

.. . . . . . 

. . . .~.. . 
~ ~ ~~~~~~~ 
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(c) The words 'Foot deliveries' as stated in your auestion do not appear on the 

flow chart. Walking DT13 does appear on the sheet, and the fi&t box in the flow 

process contains the words 'Walk to Del point". There are no additional words or 

codes describing the carrier aa iv i  of walking to or from relay point, along route. 

It was not the intent of this flow process chart to identify the work sampling 

codes, but to define the boundaries of the time study groupings. 

(d) Confirmed, that for any delivery type, there are no words or codes describing 

the carrier activity of walking from a routine delivery point to make a special 

delivery of an accountable or parcel. 

I 

. .  
' -  . 

' .  . .~~ . __ 
~ . . .... 

- ., . . i . , .-. . . 
I 

.. . .,* . . .  . 
. ,  . .  .* 

. .  . .  . .  

. 
.. . 

. . .  . . , ,  . .  
, . .-. , .,..,_I , .,. I h  . 
<,,.;.. .. . . .. . ~ . . , .  ,.~ i 
. . * t  .. 
."..-..a"<... 
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ADVONSPS-T13-87. With respect to the Videx TimeWand I I  scanner, please 
provide the following: 

(a) The program listing and all programming documentation for the 
scanner. 

(b) Identification of whether the individual who programmed the scanner was you, 
a regular employee of your firm, or some other individual. - **. 
(c) Full information on whether the scanner was programmed so that certain 
codes could not be used with certain other (incompatible) codes. 

(d) Confirmation that once the Videx II scannets data file was opened (for 
an observation), the scanner would permit codes only in hierarchical 
order (Le.. a higher level code could not precede a lower level code). If 
this is incorrect, please explain. 

(e) Confirmation that the Videx I I  scanner would not permit a level from 
being omitted during an observation. If this is incorrect, please explain. 

(f) Confirmation that the Videx I I  scanner would prompt the data collector 
(on the LCD) for each Level's scan, If this is incorrect. please explain. 
Information on precisely when the scanner's data file was opened and 
the clock reading was made (was it right after it beeped or when the data 

- -~ collector scanned the first barcode?). ~ - 

(9) The estimated time required by the data collector to scan one full observation. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) The programming of scanner is an interactive process that does not yield a 

listing such as with a Fortran program or the like. No programming 

mentation exists other than a TimeWand I I  Application Builder manual, that 

program the wands. This 
. . .  

- 
.. 

,. + ,  . : 

available for inspection at the technical conference held 
, .  

. .  . No. R2000-1127. 

. .  
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(b) The original softwarddata collection hierarchy was programmed by a regular 

employee of my firm. The scanners were programmed automatically in the 

field when the observers did their 'upload/download" of data. The software 

used for the study provided the communication to 'upload" the program to the 

wands and "download" or retrieve the data collected from the wands. 

. . .  

" . -  

(c) The scanner programming requires that the barcode hierarchy be followed. 

The scanner will not accept bar codes that are not listed in the level being 
, 

scanned. 

(d) Confirmed, the scanner requires the observer to use the data collection 

hierarchy. 

.. ~~ ~~ 
~~ 

~~ ~ 
~ ~ ~ ~ ~ 

(e) Confirmed. the scanner programming requires the observer to proceed from 

level 10 through level 11.4.1. 

(9 Confirmed, the scanner LCD screen prompted the observer. The time 

rd is the time the barcode is physically scanned. 

. .  . .  , .  .. 
..a,: 

. . ... 
. .  . , .  

L ~..-L-I-,_.'~ ., . < .  : 
mplete the level 10 through 11.4.1 Scan sequence in 

. I  ~ 

.. I. 
. .  

. .  
. . .  

;_ 

. .  .~ .. .. 

.~ . .  ., 

:. .. 

! . 

I -~ ,. ~ 

~ 

. .~ ~~ ~ ~ ~ 

~~~ , ~ . .., 
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I e 

ADVOIUSPS-T13-89. For the team of two individuals that collected data for a 
route-day. please explain: 

(a) Were all 'Studf and 'work Sample" data (indicated as requiring collection in 
LR 1-221) input into the same Videx TimeWand II scanner or were both 
individuals on the team scanning different kinds of data on two separate 
scanners .. during the day? 

.li 
I_ >a 

(b) Were the Level 9 (Inside and Outside) event quantities (indicated as 
requiring collection in LR 1-221) physically counted by the individual with 
the Videx TimeWand II scanner or by the other individual? 

(c) Were any other data (not included as barcodes in LR 1-221) also being 
scanned into the same Videx TimeWand II scanner that was being used 
to scan the WoMactivity sampling data? If so, please identify and 
explain. 

(d) Did the individuals on the team sometimes switch assignments over the 
course of a day? If so. and there was some routine involved, please 
explain fully. 

(e) Were the data collectors involved in timing any activities during the data 
collection? If so. please explain what activities were timed, how those 
activities were timed. and how the infomation was recorded. 

RESPONSE ~~ 

~~ ~~ ~ ~~ 
~~~ ~~ 

~ ~ . 

ttt 

(a) The intent was for only one observer to be responsible for all scanning with all 

of the data being entered into one wand. The other observer was obtaining 

quantity information, driving the car used in following the carrier. videotaping or 
. .  . . ~ , 

i . .  .. 
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. - . ,  cases the quantity data was collected and entered by the observer scanning. 

Other time studies required a greater amount of quantity data. In these cases, 

the other observer helped collect this information. 

(c) Library Reference LR-1-221 contains all the barcodes used in this portion of 

the study. 

(d) Observers did infrequently switch places. I do not believe this took place with 

any regular routine. Typically an observer did the scanning for the whole day. 

The observers that did switch assignments should have gone back to level 7 and 

changed the observer code to their own code. 

- (e) The scanner, by putting a time and date stamp on every .. barcode scanned, 
~- 

allows for the study software to calculate the event being time studied. The level 

8 in Library Reference LR-1-221 shows the events that were time studied. Please 

refer to ADVONSPS-T13-98 (b) for a complete list of events time studied. 

f 

1 1 
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ADVO/USPS-T13-90. With respect to LR ,USPS 1-221 (Engineered Standards 
Book of Barcodes), please provide the following: 

(a) A confirmation that these are  all the barcodes used in the activity 
sampling project. If they are not, please provide all the barcodes. 

(b) A confirmation that the barcodes on the second page of codes are  the 
Level 7 codes. If this is not correct, please explain and provide the Level 
7 codes. 

(c) A full explanation of and definitions for the barcodes on the second page of 

(d) For each barcode. identify and explain: 

i . * .T I  

I the barcode book. 

(i) whether it was used to develop woddactivify-sampling data 
(regardless of whether the data are included in LR 1-163) data for 
some other purpose, or data for multiple purposes. 

(ii) whether it would be scanned by the individual with the Videx II 
scanner and collecting the worklactivity sampling data, or by another 
individual handling another scanner (collecting something other than 
activity sampling data). 

- - 
RESPONSE: 

(a) Confirmed. the barcodes in Library Reference LR-1-221 were all the barcodes 

used in the activity sampling portion of the study. including both work sampling 

and time studies and quantitative data collection. 

_ _ _  ~ _ _ _ _ - -  I 
.. (b-c) Level 7 is the entry of the odometer reading numbers. This quantitative 

data is unrelated to the work sampling that is the subject of my testimony. The ~ 

page 

' -. 3 . . ' I  

. . . . . .  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  . .  . , .  , .  . . . .  L , . . .  

..... ._ ...... 

e level 8 time study. 'The number is used to . _  
. . .  ' , .  . . . .  

. . .  
. ' uniquely identify umber is 

&&are to calculate the time duration . . .  of the time stu 
.~ . . . . . . . . .  

. ~ .  
~: . . .  
I. 



7575 

RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF ADVO. INC. 

STT" code time stamp and the 'FIN' time stamp to calculate the amount of time 

between. 

.. 
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.-, 1 '  

PT05 AMMix 

PT06 MnAdmin 

PT07 PMLenen 
PTO8 PM Flats . 
PTO9 PM Accountable 

P T l O  PMMix . 
. ;  PTl1 . _- . .  I -. . .  

P4ivf??-TYP?;' i. 
Reference counts DT12 
to Business and 
Residential 
Deliveries 

DT13 
DT14 
DT15 
DT16 
DT17 
DTl8 

. .  . -  
jmnsportation n 1 9  

-:. .::: ............ 
m 0  
-IT21 
n-22 
m 3  
m 4  
m 5  
m6 
m 7  
m 8  
TI29 

PM Admln 

curb 

Foo Walking 
Dismount 
Central / Inside 
Park and Loop 
Central / Outside 
VIM Room 

Jeep 

LLV 
1 or 2 Ton Truck 
Pickup Truck 
Walking -Push Carl 
Bike 
Bus - Public 
Automobile 
Elevator - Passenger 
Walking 
Train - Public 

Used for time study 

Used for time study 

Used for time study 
Used for time study 
Used for time study 

Used for time study 

Used for time study 

Used far time study 

Used for time study 
Used for time study 
Used for time study 
Used for time study 
Used for time study 
Used for time study 

Used for time study 

Used for time study 
Used for time study 
Used for time study 
Used for time study 
Used for time study 
Used for time study 
Used for time study 
Used for time study 
Used for time study 
Used for time study 

Inside Mixed Mail handled in th 
Ah4 
Ah4 Administrative functions an 
Inside and Outside Clock 
Inside letters handled in the PN 
Inside flat mail handled in the P 
Inside accountabler handled in 
the PM 
Inside Mixed Mail handled in Vu 
PM 
PM Administrative functions ant 
Inside Clock at end of day 

Curbside delivery 

Walking mute delivery 
Dismount delivery 
Apartment type delivery inside 
Park and Loop delivery 
Condominium delivery outside 
Vertical Improved Mail delivery 

.......... 

YO0 Not Applicable 
YO1 Clock (inside) 
YO2 Wadrawal I Return Used for time study Walk - pull case, drop Off 

Used for time study Start at dock in - fin at clock Out 

missor& and retum 
Used for time study Sort letters or flats info caSe 
Used . for time study . Deposit 3849. Return Parcel, 

Used for time study Travel. pull, p/u hamper and 

. . . .  Used for time study 

i 

. "  . . . .  ..... .1 ___.___l---...- . D p S ~ r & r - ~ - - - -  

. . . . . .  . . , : .. 

. 
. . .  Address : 

. .  

Pull down letter or flat case. banc 
and load, setup relay I '  

Trvl to hot case, pull, seq., p/u 
DPS & dock out 

YO7 .PullD 

YOB H O ~  Case and  EX^ 

. . 1 .  

., I 
, .:.~ , I _ .  , 

. ~ .  . . .  
Used for time study . 

Used far time study Start at dock out -fin at dock in 
. .  . . .  

Outride Tasks Rx PO0 Clock (outside) 
. . . . . . . . .  

, .  . .  
I . . . . .  

~ 

. .  - .~ 
~ ~~ ~~ 

. ,. ................. ............. . .~ ~~~~~ 

. ,.. , 
1 

. -' 
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I 
.. 1 

. !  

ir . . .  
".;: .. : 
: ,  

. .  

PO1 
PO2 
PO3 

PO4 

PO5 
PO6 
PO7 

PO8 

PO9 
P10 

.Trinsportauon- vo1 
Tasks VYX 

v02 
V03 

VW 

vo5 

V06 

V07 

Basic Used for time study 
Accountable Used for time study 
Dismount Accountable Used for time study 

LVR Accountable Used for time study 

Parcel . Used for time study 
Dismount Parcel Used for time study 
Relay Restock Used for time study 

Unload - Setup Cenbal Used for time study 

Setup - vehide Used for time sludy 
Collection Used for time study 

Vehicle Inspection Used for time study 

Load Vehicle Used for time study 
Travel to 1st delivery Used for time study 

Refueling Used for time study 

Travel Between Points Used for time study 

Return to Unit Used for time study 

Unload Vehicle Used for time study 

Delivery of mail during route 
Delivery of accountable wii loop 
Delivery of accountable on curb I 
dismount route 
Delivery of LVR wh loop or 
dismount 
delivery of Parcel w/i loop 
Delivery of Parcel on curb route 
Reloading satchel on walking or 
park & loop 
Unloading Vehicle during delivet? 
loUte 
Rearrange vehicle 
Unloading collection box at stree' 
or apt. 

Travel, inspect. Report and retun 

Travel, load and return hamper 
Vehicle moving to vehicle stop a! 
1st park point 
Vehicle stop at station to moving 
to route 
Vehicle moving to vehide stop al 
park point 
M e r  last delivery and return to 
unt 
Unload raw mail and undelivere 
parcels 

* 

I 

New level -Loop as often as 
needed . . . .  9 Event QuantiUes 

. . .  -::-?..: . . . . .  . .  
Counts for Mail PCOO Not Applicable Used for time study Use this code to bypass to Work 

~ . . :....:.: sampling 
PCOl Accountables Used for time study Number of accountables receive1 
PCO2 Parcels Used for time study Number of parcels received 

....._. -...- 

. _ _ -  - .~ 
PC03 Letters Used for time study Number of letters cased or 

withdrawn 
PCO4 Flats Used for time study Number of Rats cased or 

withdrawn 
PCO5 Withdrawals Used for time study 

Used for time slu 

........ 
*'. . . .. .,; i PCO9 COAk' used for time study ~ 

.... 
. .  

. . .  . . . . .  . .  . .  . . . .  ' ,  . . . . . .  * > ~ '  

PClO Bends at Case Used for time stu 

.... -. ... 
Number of passes made at 
withdrawatcase . 
Number of forms filled out in 
timina block----- - 

~ . . . .  
Number of Fiats folded and 
sorted .. 
Number of ilots'in case Operatior 
Number of Change of Address 
made ' .  . .  ~ . .  . 
Number of Bends made by 
carrier in timing block 

. .  

PCl 1 Feet of mail Used for time study Number of bays placed in 
hamper after pulldown - . . . . .  , r .  ,. , *.:: . . 

>.,:,: i?., ... :!: ,: 
. .  
: . . . . . . . . . . . . .  .... ~ . . . . . . . .  . .  

. . .  . . . . . . . . . . . .  . . .  . . . . . . . .  . . . . .  ... .~ ~ 
I . . .  

....... ... . ......... ~- ---- ~_.._ 
..- . . . . . . . . .  
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PC12 DPS 
PC13 UBBM Quantity 

PC14 Pulldown Bundles 

PC15 Paces Vehide 

PC16 MissortslCMUs 
Inspection . 

PC17 Sequenced Flats 

r@-"-n&= , z r . . c ; '  

P.eWe.w Type __I. ._ 
DCOl Paces Inside 

DC02 Paces Outside 

DC03 Paces Outside 
Obstructed 

DCW Bends -Weighted 

Used for time study 
Used for time study 

Used for time sludy 

Used for time study 

Used for time sludy 

Used for time study 

Used for time study 

Used for time study 

Used for lime study 

Used for time study 

DC05 Bends - Unweighted 

DC06 Doors I Gales 

DC07 Forms 

DC08 Residential delivery 

DC09 Bundles 

DClO Customer Interaction 

D C l l  Pickups 

DC12 Dimounts 

DC13 Illegal Boxes 

- -~ 

points 

. 
. . .  

........... DC14 Business delivery points Used for time study 

DC15 Missed delivery points Used for time study , . , .  

Used for time study 

Used for time study 

Used for time study 

Used for time study 

Used for time study 

Used for time study 

Used for time study 

Used for time study 

Used for lime study 

. . .  . .,.. DC16 Screen I Storm Doon Used for time study 

DC17 Trayflubs unloaded Used for time study 

. .  ~7 

~ 

Number of bays of DPS Mail 
Number of pcs of mail lo UEBM 
throw to Tub 
Number of bundles generated at 
pulldown 
Number of Paces used in 
inspecting Vehicle 
Number of pieces of mail the 
carrier places on the ledge while 
sorting -to be handied later 
Number of Flats in delivery 
sequence 

Number of paces in basic 
delivery timing block inside a 
building 
Number of paces in basic 
delivery timing block outside on 
flat ground 
Number of paces in basic 
delivery timing block outside witt 
obstructions or stairs 
Number of bends made in 
delivery timing block w l  Loaded 
Satchel 
Number of bends made in 
delivery timing block w/o Satchel 
Number of doors opened in 
delivery timing block 
Number of forms filled out in 
delivery timing block 
Number of residential delivery 
points in delivery timing block 
Number of bundles carrier 
method used 
Number of customer interactions 
in delivery timing block 
Number of collections made in 
delivery timing block 
Number of dismounts required in 
delivery timing block 
Number of illegal boxes in 
delivery timing block 
Number of business delivery 
points in delivery liming block 
Number of delivery points 
skipped in delivery timing block 
Number of Screen or Storm 
doors opened in delivery timing 
block 
Number of bays and tubs 
unloaded at the end of day 
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- 
TCO1 Miles Used for time study Number of miles between park 

TCO2 Park Points Used for time study Number of park points in Park & I 
points 

LOOP mute 

. . . _. . . 
LO1 Distribution Case 
LO2 HotCase 

LO3 Work Station 
LO4 Accountable Cage 
LO5 Parcel Area 
LO6 DPSArea 
L16 Other Work Station 
L18 In unit on route to 
u2 XmeClock 
I 2 3  Throwback Case 
K4 In unit walking 

-..-. &o+ti@?O&ida" ~ ~ ~ ~~~~~ ~ 

L.1. L.<. 
LO7 Dock 
LOB Vehicle 
LO9 Parkpoint 
LlO Collection Box 
L l l  Relay Box 
L12 Point of delivery 
L13 OnRoute 
L14 PBL 
L15 M i i C  

Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 

Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 

Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 

L17 Gasstation Used for work sampling 
Ll9 In vehide at Stopllight Used for work sampling 
K O  Invehideinbafk Used for work sampling 
K1 Waiting while walking Used for work sampling 

- - - u2 XmeClock Used for work sampling 
. .  

, .. 

1j.J -.;p&o"al:;s~2:- -___ ..-.--=rsli. .' >. A00 Not Applicable 
A01 Subject Personal Used for work sampling 
A02 Su~ectBreak Used for work sampling 
A03 SubjectLunch Used for work sampling 
A04 Observer Personal Used for work sampling 

used for work sampling 
002 Service Meeting used for work sampling 
003 Awards Meeting Used for work sampling 

__ - .. --* 
) c o ~ o b ~ m I n ~ ,  BO1 Safew Meeting 

* i  
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BO4 Union 
BO5 Training 

Sob.pdm~ii.~~.L ' .'.' . CO1 Survey 
C02 Forms 
C03 Supervisor Inshctions 
CO4 Carrier Markup .% 

Recond. 
C05 Other - specify 
C06 Vehicle Inspection 

.. 

Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 

Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 

ll.2 -DelNeryType .:. .. W O O  Not Applicable 
. . - inW) . ..: 2:::: ?. _. ... 

WT07 Inside Used for work sampling 

WTO1 Foot Used for work sampling 
wro2 curb Used for work sampling 
WT03 Park 8 Loop Used for work sampling 
WTO4 Dismount Used for work sampling 
WT05 Central Used for work sampling 
WT06 VimRoom Used for work sampling 

11.3 Delivery Type SO0 Not Applicable 
,StItus 

SO1 Business Inside Used for work sampling 
SO2 Business Outside Used for work sampling 
SO3 Residential Inside Used for work sampling 

~~ SO4 Residential Outside Used for work sampling 

11.4 . Activities . . , , TOO Not Applicable 
TO1 Travel to 1st Delivery Used for work sampling 
TO2 
TO3 
TO4 
TO5 
z.: .- . 

FO1 
F02 
F03 
DO8 

JOI 
JO2 
J03 
504 
J05 
JO6 
J07 

JOB 

JO9 

-.- ! 

G-2; ' 

. 

Travel blt Delivery 
Travel bh with Sort 
Return lo Unit 
Walking 

Accountable 
Parcel 
Hardship 
Delay - Provide details 

Letters 
flats 
Accountables 
Parcels 
DPS 
M i  
Folded Rats 

Delivery I Collect 

Loading 

Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 

Used for work sampling 
used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 

Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 

Used fdr work sampling Provide details for Box vpe next 
level 11.4.1 

Used for work sampling Vehide or Satchel in the AM . .  
1 

-. 
. .  ..... 
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J10 Unloading Used for work sampling Vehide at the end of the day 
J11 Setup I k e d  for work sampling Rearranging vehicle or satchel 

during the day 
5-r: 
--a: 

DO1 No Access to Box Used for work sampling 
DO2 Vehide Breakdown Used for work sampling 
DO3 Mail Processing Used for work sampling 
DO4 Weather Used for work sampling 
DO5 Traffiw'Detour Used for work sampling 
w6 NoWork Used for work sampling 
DO7 Other Used for work sampling 

1.4.1 -Activity Detail HOO Not Applicable 
(new) ,.: ., .X' . ~ *  , ... -. . . -. L . 

KO0 
KO1 
KO2 
KO3 
KO4 
KO5 
KO6 
KO7 
KO8 
KO9 
K10 

Jeep Used for work sampling 
LLV Used for work sampling 
1 or 2 ton buck Used for work sampling 
Pickup I Van Used for work sampling 
Walking - Push Cart Used for work sampling 
Bike Used for work sampling 
Bus - Public. Used for work sampling 
Automobile Used for work sampling 
Elevator - Passenger Used for work sampling 
Walking inside unit Used for work Sampling 
Walking Outside on flat Used for work Sampling 

KI 1 Walking Outside 
Obsbucted 

K12 train - Public 

E01 Sort 
E02 PullDown 
E03 Mafl Handling 
E04 LoopandFan 
E05 Letter sort empty 

E06 Letter sort partial 

E07 Letter sort medium 

Bz 

E08 Letter sort full 

EO9 Flat sort vertical 
El0  Flat sort horizontal 
E l l  Flat sort sequenced 

H01 llleaal Mail Box 
E' 

H02 1 ganded Slot 
H03 2 Handed Slot 
H04 Slot below knees 
H05 Flat Receptacle 
H06 # I  Box 
H07 #l- lRBox 

Used for work sampling 

Used for work sampling 

Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling Sorting letters into an empty cas 

slot 
Used for work sampling Sorting letters into a case slot 

with 1 or 2 letters 
Used for work sampling Sorting letters into a case slot 

with 3 or more letters 
Used for work sampling Requires 2 hands to insert a 

letter into a slot 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 

Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 

.. , ;.: .>.,. . .: .. 

n.  
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H08 = B o x  Used for work sampling 
H09 1 Handed Slam Used for work s-npling 
H10 Drop Used for work sampling 
H11 Gang Box Used for work samplinb 
H12 Central Inside Used for work sampling 
H i 3  Central Outside Used for work sampling 
H14 VIMRoom. Used for work sampling 

GO1 Public Relations Used for work sampling Number of words limited 
GO2 Service Rates Used for work sampling 
GO3 Diredons Used for work sampling 
G04 Excessive words Used for work sampling Customer delays carrier to chat 

-. G05. Excessive words Carrier Used for work sampling 

K' 

Customer 

-.a,. .. ... __ .. . 
*d. 

101 
102 
I03 
104 
105 
106 
107 
108 

Parking Unavailable 
Dogs 
Railroad Crossing 
Drawbridge 
Union 
Construction 
Weather 
Stuck in baff~c 

Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work tampiing 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 
Used for work sampling 

. ~ ... 

R02 Humidity 

R03 Wind 

R04 Rain 

RO5 Snow 

R06 Bundle method 

R07 Park Points per 1621 

R08 Hail . 
RO9 QtyofDPS 
R10 Am Qty of letters 
R l l  AmQtyoffiak 
R12 Carrier height in Inches 
R13 CarrierAge 
R14 Carrier Outseam 
R15 Smoker 
R16 Right or Lefl handed 

prescribed time 
Scan to input humidity at 
prescribed time 
Scan to input wind speed at 
prescribed time 
Scan to input rain at prescribed 
time 
Scan to input snowat prescribe1 
time 
Scan to input carrier delivery 
method of bundles handled 
Scan to input number of park 
points al lhad on route 
Scan to input if hailing 

Multiple purposes 

Multiple purposes 

Multiple purposes 

Multiple purposes 

Multiple purposes 

Multiple purposes 

Multiple purposG 
Multiple purposes 

Multiple purposes.' : i . .' " - 
Multiple purposes . , ' 
Multiple purposes 
Multiplg purposes 
Multiple purposes 

. ,. . .  . ' . ,  Multiple purposes .. . 
Multiple purposes . ~. 

Scan code and enter 1 in qty 
Scan code and enter 1 for right, 
for left 

, .a .. 

P 
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R17 Gender Multiple purposes Scan code and enter 1 for male, 

R18 Qry of Parcels Multiple purposes 
R19 Qty of avauntables Multiple purposes 
R20 Carrier weigh1 in Multiple purposes 

pounds 
Fa1 Carrier forward reach in Multiple purposes 

inches 
K23 Distance to dock Multiple purposes Paces to dock from carrier case 
K24 Distance to Accountable Multiple purposes Paces to Accountable cage from 

Cage case 
R?5 Distance to hotcase Multiple purposes Paces to hotcase from carrim 

case 
R26 Distance to Parcel Multiole ournoses 

2 for female 

. . .  
hamper 

R27 Distance to Throwback Multiple purposes 
case 

dock 

R28 Distance to Vehicle Multiple purposes 
R29 Vehicle relocation to Multiple purposes 

R30 Distance to dist. case 1 Multiple purposes 
R31 Distance to dist case 2 Multiple purposes 
R32 Distance to dist. case 3 Multiple purposes 
R33 Distance to dist case 4 Multiple purposes 
R34 Distance to dist. case 5 Multiple purposes 
R35 Distance to VIM hamper Multiple purposes 
R36 Distance to Breakroom Multiple purposes 
R37 Distance to Restroom Multiple purposes 
R38 Distance to Supervisors Multiple purposes 

Desk 
R39 Distance to 1st swinging Multiple purposes 

exit door 
R40 Quantity of SPRs Multiple purposes 
R41 Quantity of DAL cards Multiple purposes 
R42 Qvantity of pre Multiple purposes 

R43 Method 3+1 used Multiple purposes 
R44 Quantitiy UBBM Multiple purposes 
R45 Quantity of MissortS Multiple purposes 
R48 3999Typel Multiple purposes 
R49 3999Type2 Multiple purposes 
R50 3999Type3 Multiple purposes 
R51 3999Type4 Multiple purposes 

.. - ~~ . .  . , .. .. . R52 3999Type5 Multiple purposes 
R53 3999Type6 Multiple purposes ~' 

R54 3999Type7 Multiple purposes .. . 
l,. ', ,, .. I .  R55 3999Type8 Multiple purposes . .. 

~ ~ ~ ~~~~~ ~- ~. .. ~~ ~~ 

sequenced mail 

. . . . .  . ~ ~ ~~ 

.. 
. . .  ." > ~ R56 Weight of empty satchel Multiple purposes 

R58 DPS out of sequence Multiple purposis 
R59 DPS mksorted to route Multiple purposes 
R60 Quantity of delivery Multiple purposes 

I. , R51 Weight of loaded 
. .  s. 

. -. . . , 
., . . 

satchel ' 

points given away 
. .  . .. .. . .. ,, :, . 

.. . ,  
, .  

. . .. 
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R61 Number of bays used Multiple purposes 

Multiple purposes Numeric entry relating to scan -t 
_. 13 

13.1 Quantity -- 
_*__dY ~ -_-___a 

(d)(ii) Only o n e  scanner is used at a time. The observers had several barcode 

scanners with them through the day. The additional scanners are carried as 

backups should a scanner be damaged or the battery run low. 
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ADVOIUSPS-Tl3-91. In LR USPS 1-221 (Engineered Standards Book of 
Barcodes), Level 6 is a scan for the starting odometer reading on the delivery 
vehicle. . 

(a) Was this intended to be entered at the start of each routeday? Please 
explain. 

(b) Was there also a scan for the odometer reading at the end of the day? 
Please identify. 

RESPONSE: 

Note that the quantity data at issue in this question is unrelated to the work 

sampling that is the subject of my testimony. 

(a) The observers had the option to enter this data at the start of the day, or to 

write the odometer reading on the comment sheet and then at the end of the day 

enter both the starting and ending odometer readings. 

(b) B y n i n g  theLevel6 code at anytime allowed for entry of the odometer 

reading. Later, during the analysis portion of the project, the mileage was 

calculated. 

., . .  .. . . ‘ ‘A  . .  . .  , ..- i . ~. 

.. ~ ~. ’..~, 

- i  
i 

., . . . ~ , .  

I . .. . - .. - . . .. . . .  

il. . ’ 
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ADVOIUSPS-T13-92: With respect to the codes in LR USPS 1-221 (Engineered 
Standards Book of Barcodes), 

(a) There are two page 3s one is for the 'Inside Study" and the other is for 
the 'Outside Study.' Please confirm that the data relating to these 
barcodes were used to develop the Work Standards. If this is incorrect. 
please explain what these data were used for. 

(b) There are two page 4s one is for the 'Inside Work Sample" and the 
other is for the 'Outside Work Sample." Please confirm that the data 
relating to these barcodes were used to develop the worWactivities 
sampling data. If this is incorrect, please explain what these data were 
used for. 

(c) Please confirm that the data for the 'Inside Study" and the 'Inside Work 
Sample" were both collected on the routdays included in your 
Engineered Standards Database (LR 1-163). lfthis is incorrect. please 
explain when each of these types of data were collected. 

(d)Please confirm that the data for the "Outside Study" and the 'Outside 
Work Sample" were both collected on the routedays included in your 
Engineered Standards Database (LR 1-163). If this is incorrect, please 
explain when each of these types of data were collected. 

RESPONSE: ~ ~~ 

(a) Not confirmed. Time study data were not used to develop the time standards 

ultimately developed for the Postal Service. Note also that 'Inside Study" and 

"Outside Study" relate to time studies that are not related to the work sampling 

that is the subject of my testimony. 

. .  

1. 

1 .. 
!. .,. 

3's refer to inside and outside data collection. . . . . . . . . . . . .  To maintain - .. the . -. '.' . . , 
. . .  

data collection hierarchy levels 8 through 13 for both inside and outside time, 

mpling the pages were numbered in this 
, . I .  

t were established were'based on a p 
7 

measurement system called MOST@. The work sampling data collected allowed 
. . . .  . .  
.. .  : 
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for the application to include a percent delay factor into the predetermined 

system. - 
@) The two page 4s refer to inside and outside data collection. To maintain the 

data collection hierarchy levels 8 through 13 for both inside and outside time 

study and work sampling, the pages were numbered in this method. The work 

standards that were established were based on a predetermined work 

measurement system called MOST@. The work sampling data collected allowed 

for the application to include a percent delay factor into the predetermined 

system. 

.... ... .: . , . . .  .. .. , , 
. . _. .:., 
'!,.:-, ,, .:~ '. . .  

I~ 

. , .  . . . . . . . .  . . . .  .,'. . . .  . . .  , ;: ..i: . .,... . . , . .  . . . . . . . .  .. -__ ~. 
. . . .  " .  . . .  . I. . .  I.. ,: :- .. . . . . . . . . .  

. . .  . . . . . .  . ,  . ,  . . 
........ . .  

. .  
*j..,:, ." . .: . .  . ., . . , . . . .  
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ADVO/USPS-T13-93. In LR USPS 1-221 (Engineered Standards Book of 
Barcodes), code levels 8.2 through 11.4.1 are divided between 'Inside" and 
'Outside.' 

(a) Please confirm that the only codes given in your testimony (other than the 
codes associated with unitlrouteljob classification) are the code levels 10 
through 11.4.1 of the 'Outside Study' set. If this is incorrect, please indicate 
where in your testimony these other codes can be found. 

(b) Please refer to your responses to MPNUSPS-T13-22 and 23. where you 
explain the points at which the outside activities of letter carriers began and 
ended. Are these points the breakpoints for 'Inside Study" and "Outside 
Study?" If not, please explain fully the relationship between the outside 
activities and the "Outside Study" codes (Le., are there "Outside Study" coded 
tallies that were not included in the LR 1-163 database? Should some 'Inside 
Study" coded tallies be included in the LR 1-163 database?) __ 

(c) Please confirm that there were 'Inside Study" codes for "inside clock" and 
"outside clock.' were any of these codes recorded and, if so, why weren't 
these used for those particular route days? 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Confirmed. 

(b) No. The terms "inside Study" and 'Outside Study" refer strictly to barcodes 
-~~ ~ 

~~ 

used for time studies, whereas my answer to questions 22 and 23 was in the 

context of work sampling. Since the time studies have nothing to do with the 

work sampling that is the subject of my testimony, they were not, and should 

not, be included in LR-1-163. 

(c) Confirmed that there are codes under 'Inside Study" that are used for time 
~ . , , ,  - . , .  .. ~ . . ~  . .. 

~~~ ~ . .  .. ~~ 

. L. . .. . . , 
~~~ ~ ~ ~.~~ 

subject of my testimony) of the time 
. .  

in the office portion of his workday (inside clock) and 

eclock).. The term 
i,<.~, . 

. , ' 
'. I '  

~. i . . . .. ~. . 
' 'Inside Clocks is used when the carrier is clocking the postal unit. 

The term 'Outside Clock" is used when the carrier is clocking onto the street 
.. , , 

. .  . .  

1~ . . ~.~ . . . ~. 
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delivery portion of the day. The barcode sheet was formatted in this fashion 

to allow for easier recording of the observation of clocking onto the street. 

The time study requirements made on the observers were to capture as 

many time studies in a day as possible. In tum there may be several days in 

the overall database that do not contain time studies for the 'Inside Clock" 

and 'Outside Clock". 

. .  . ,  

. .  , 
. ,  . i  . .  . .  

, .- .. . . .' 
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ADVOIUSPSTI3-Q4. Please explain the Level 8.2 Status d e s  (Le., Start, 
Finish, Intempt, Resume, NIA) displayed in LR 1-221 (the Engineering Standards 
Book of Barcodes). 

(a) What was their pupse?  

(b) When were they u s d ?  

(c) When there was an interruption. did the Videx I I  continue to beep and the 
data collector continue to read tallies as Indicated in tho 8.2 d e s ,  or 
did the scanner have to be restarted? 

(d) Why weren't those codes induded in the LR 1-163 database? 

RESPONSE 

(a+) Start is scanned when the observer wants to start a time study. Finish is 

scanned when the observer completes a time study. Interrupt and resume are 

used during certain types of tlme studies to allow the observer to break and then 

continue the time study later. The NIA barcode allows the observer to bypass the 

time study portion of data collection and proceed to the work sampling portion of 

the data collectbn. Note that time studies have nothing to do with the work 

sampling that is the subject of my testimony. 

__ 

(c) The intenuption b related to tlme ctudy. The six minute beep k not 

aasocktd in m y  way with this barcode. The m n a r  continued to beep evely 

six minutes through out the entint dey, regardle88. Once the scanner b removed 

from tho docking station It k active though out the entire day. Note that time 

studla8 have nothing to do with the work rampling that I8 the rubject of my 

~. I 
- -  - __ - 

I :  

, . .  .. : :, ? , .  . l.- ' 4. ,+i+ ..... . . . . .  . .  
testimony. 
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(d) The time study data dlected using the start, stop. interrupt and resume 

fundknr ia not used by witness Baron. The time siudy data Is a separate 

function from the wok sampling data used by witness Baron. 



7 5 9 3  

RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INERROQATORIES OF ADVO. INC. 

ADVONSPS-Tl3-95. For LR 1-221 (Engineering Standards Book of 
Barwdes),please explain why there are 'Inside Study codes for the following: 

(a) Bus - Public (lT25) 
(b) TrainlSubway (ITS) 
(c) Load Vehlde, Return Hampbr (V02) 
(d) Travel to 1st Doitvery V03) 
(e) Refueling (VO4) 
(f) Travel W Park Points (VOS) 
(9) Retum to Unit 0106) 
(h) Unload Vehlde et End 0107) 

RESPONSE 

(a-h) Note that these codes are used for time studies that are not the subject of 

my testimony. The arrangement of the barcodes on the data collection sheets is 

to allow the ease of time studying of events that causa the carrier to move from 

inside events to outside events. The carrier perfom a vehide Inspection in the 

mrning while on the 'Inside Clock'. Loading the vehide occurs with the carrier 

moving from inside the postal unit to the kading dock. A similar skuation occurs 

theend of the day for unload the vehide and return to unit time studies. 

Arrangement of the time study codes on the barcode scanning sheets was for the 

ease of use by the observers and are not reflected In the Library Reference LR-I- 

163 because they are not relatad to the work sampling that is the subjad of my 

testimony. 
;. , , . . 

.; .~.* t~ . . . . .  ~ . .  ,, . ~ ,  . . c . .  . 
. .::. .. I. .- . ."... ..,.. c.,. . . ~ . ,. -. . , ,  ,., 
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ADVONSPS-113-96. For LR 1-221 (Engineering Standards Book of Barcodes). 
please confirm the following and explain why It OCCUR: 

(a) Both the 'Inside Study' and 'Outsie Study sets of codes have the same 
codes for Vehicle Types (Level 8.3 TT codes) end Task Types (Level 8.4 V 
codes). 

(b) Both the 'Inside Study' and 'Outride Study sets of codes have many of the 
same Level 10 Location coder (Le., dock. vehide. misc, PBL). 

RESPONSE 
r 

Again, note that the 'Inside Study' and 'Outside Study' codes have nothing to do 

with the work sampling that is the subject of my testimony, and relate to separate 

time studies. i 
(a) Confirmed. The arrangement ofthe barcodes on the data collection sheets is 

to allow the ease of time studylng of events that cause the canier to move from 

inside events to outside events. The carrier perform a vehide Inspection In the 

- k 
5- 

F -7 
morning while on the 'Inside Clock: Loading the vehide OCdLlrs with the carrier 

moving from inside the postal unlt to the badlng dock. Arrangement of the codes 
. 

~ 

on the was for the ease of use by the observem and are not reflected in the I 
Llbrary Reference LR-1-163 because they are not related to the subject of my 

- -  . .  1 testimony. 

(b) N d  conilmd. I do not understand your question. 'Imide Study' and . . .  . . .  ' .  .a. 

, .  
I ./. .e 

~. . .  . .  i' ! , .  . .  , 

'W Study' coder relate to time studies. while Level 10 kcation codes relate . .  
~ 

. . ,  
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ADVONSPS-T13-98. In the Outside Study and Work Sample codes listed in LR 
1-221 (Engineering Standards Book of Barcodes), please explain: 

(a) The definitional difference between the Level 8.4 'Outside Task" codes 
P codes for items such as various types of deliveries, unloading vehicle, 
re- arranging vehicle, restocking 'satchel) and the Level 11.4.1 'Outside 
Activities' codes (e.g., J codes for delivery/collection and setup: T code 
for travel between deliveries). 

(b) The circumstances when the data collectors entered each Level 8.4 
code. 

(c) How each of the Level 8.4 P codes relate to each of the Level 11.4 Work 
Activity codes. 

RESPONSE ..~ .. . 

(a) I don't understand your question. I cannot discem any matches between 

Level 8.4 "Outside Task" codes and the Level 11.4.1 "Outside Activities" codes. 

Note that the 8.4 level codes are used to time study events, whereas the 11.4.1 

codes are used for work sampling activities. Time study records a quantity of 

events that occur over time. Work sampling records a frequency of occurrence. 

Note that the time studies have nothing to do with the work sampling that is the 

subject of my testimony.. 

! 
c i 

F 

~ ~ ~~ ~~~ ~~~~ ~ ~. . ~ . ~~ ~~ ~~~ ~~ . ~~~~~~~~~~ ~~ ~~~~ ~ ~ ~~~~~ 

(b) The 8.4 level codes are related to the 8.3 level codes for time studying 

events. The 8.4 level codes define the task that is ocarmng from the code 

chosen in the8.3 level. The following list describes the use of these codes: 

,. ... . . .  
. -  ~. . 

: ,,. 
. .  

. ~~ ~ ~ ~. . .  
~ ~~~~ . . .  ~. .. 

! 

4 ' . :.: <e'.- . . ., ' TaskType TarkType Tasks Tasks Trne study tiinad: +, ' _.. 
. /  I .~ Code Code .~ . . , 

DT12 Curb PO1 Basic Basic del"* to a group of curb type deliveries 
DT12 Curb PO2 Accountable Deliv~~y of an accountable(s) to curb type 

I 

deliveries 

. -4 t . .  
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DT12 Curb 

DT12 Curb 
DTl2 Curb 

DT12 Curb 
DT12 Curb 
DT12 Curb 
DT12 . Curb 
DT12 
DT12 
DT13 

DT13 
DT13 
DT13 
DT14 
DT14 

DT14 

DT14 
DT14 

DT14 

DT15 

DT15 

DTl5 

DT15 

DT15 ,., 
DT15 
DT16 

, curb 
Curb 
FooVWalking 

FootMralking 
FooVWalking 
FooVWalking 
Dismount 
Dimount 

Dismount 

Dimount 
Dimount 

Dsmount 

CentraUlnside 

CentraUlnside 

CentraUlnside 

C e n ba U l ns i d e 

CenbaUlnside 

CentraVlnside 

-~ ~~- 

PO3 

PO5 
PO6 

PO9 
P i0  
vos 
V06 
V07 
YO0 
PO1 

PO2 
PO7 
V06 
PO1 
PO2 

PO4 

Disrount A& Dismount deliveff of accountable(s) to curb type 
deliveries 

Parcel Parcel(s) delivery to curb type deliveries 
Dismount Parcel Demount parcel(s) delivery to curb type deliveries 

Setup Vehide Vehide setup on a curb route 
Collection Servicing a colledion box on a curb type route 
Travel bh Pnts Travel between points on a curb type route 
Return to Unit Returning to postal unit on a curb type route 
Unload Vehide Unloading the vehide on a curb type route 
NIA 
Basic Basic delivery to a group of deliveries on a walk 

out mute 
Accountable Delivery of an accountable(s) on a walk out route 
Relay Restock Restocking the satchel on a walk out route 
Return to Unit Returning to postal unit on a walk out route 
Basic Basic dismount delivery 
Accountable Delivery of an amuntable(s) by dismounting the 

vehicle 
LVR Accountable .Dismount delivery of accountable(s) to a Large 

PO5 Parcel 
PO9 Setup Vehide 

P i0  Collection 

PO1 Basic 

PO2 Accountable 

PO5 Parcel 

PO7 Relay Restock 

P10 Collection 

YO0 NIA 

- 

. .. 

ParkandLoop . POI Basic 

DTl6 ParkandLoop PO5 . .  Parcel 

DT16 Park and Loop PO6 Dimount Parcel 

Volume Receiver 
Dismount delivery of parcel@) 
Setup of the vehicle during a dismount portion of 
a route 
Servicing a collection box on a dismount portion 
of a route 
Basic delivery to a inside central group of 
deliveries 
Delivery of an accountable(s) on the inside central 
portion of a route 
Delivery ofa parcel(s) on the inside central 
portion of a mute 
Restocking the satchel on the inside central 
portionofaroute . 
Service the collection box at the inside central 
location 

~ ~ . . ~  . .. . ~~ ~~ 

Basic delivery of a group of deliveries on a Park 
and Loop portion of a mute 
Delivery of an awntable(s) while on the Park 
and Loop portion of a route 
Dimount delivery of an accountable(s) while on 
the Park and Loop portion of a route 
Delivery of a p a d ( s )  while on’the Park and Loop 
portion of a mute 
Dsmount delivery of a parcel(s) while on the Park 
andLoop portion of a mute 
Restockino the satchel while on the Park and ..~. DT16 Park and Loop PO7 Relay - Restock 

, .  
. . .  

. .  
. . :, 

. . - .  
~~ 

. . I  ’ ..: . . .  
. .I 
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DTl6 

DT16 

DTl6 
DT17 

DT17 

DT17 

DT17 

DT17 

DTI 7 
PTol 
PTO1 

PTOl 

PTOl 

PTOl 

~~ PTO1 

PT02 
PTO2 

PT02 

PT02 

PT02 

RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF ADVO. INC. 

Park and Loop 

Park and Loop 

Park and Loop 
CenbaVOutside 

C e n ba UO u ts i d e 

CentraVOutside 

CentraUOutside 

CentraUOutside 

CentraYOutside 
AM Letters 
AM Letters 

AM Letters 

AM Letters 

AM Letters 

AM Letters 

AM Flats 
AM Flats 

AM Flats 

AM Flats 

AMFIatr 

PO9 

P10 

Yo0 
PO1 

PO2 

PO5 

PO6 

PO7 

YO0 
YO0 
YO2 

YO2 

YO3 

YO5 

YO7 

Yo0 
YO2 

YO2 

YO3 

YO7 

Setup Vehide Setup of the vehicle while on the Park and Loop 
portion of a route 

Collection Servicii,g a collection box while on the Park and 
Loop portion of a route 

PUA 
Basic Basic delivery to a inside central group of 

deliveries 
Accountable Delivery of an accountable(s) on the inside central 

portion of a route 
Parcel Delivery of a parcel(s) on the inside central 

portion of a route 
Dismount Parcel Dmmount delivery of a parr&) while on the 

outside cenbal portion of a route 
Relay - Restock Restocking the satchel on the inside central 

portion of a route 
N/A 
N/A 
WithdrawaVRetm Withdrawing from the ledge and returning letter 

missorts to the case with paces 
Withdrawl Withdrawl of bulk letter mail from the distribution 

case with paces to and from 
Sort Or Case Sorting and casing letters in the am at the m i e r  

workstation 
Hot Case Obtaining mail horn the hotcase with paces to and 

from 

N/A 
WthdrawaVRetm Wthdrawing from the ledge and returning flat 

Wthdrawl 

SOII Or Case 

Pulldown 

missorts to the case with paces 
Wthdrawl of bulk flat mail from the distribution 
case with paces to and fmm 
Sorting and casing flats in the am at the carrier 
workstatiion 
Pullina down cased flat mail from the carriers 

. .  . .  workskion 
PT03 AMAccountable YO0 N/A 
PT03 AM Accountable YO2 WlhdrawaVRetm Withdrawing tom the ledge and returning 

PT03 AMAccountable YO2 Withdrawl Obtaining a&ntable from the cage or rolling 
accountables to the cage . . 

... . .  ,. accountable cage . ;, 

.: . ., ,~ , . 
.. . . . . . .  . ~~ . ~~~ ... 

untable YO3 Sort Or Case Sorting or casing accountable mail to the carriers 
. .  ._ . ,  workstation . .;: . ,;, . . .  . ,  

PTO3 AM Accountable YO4 AhUPM A k i n  k p l e t i n g  rdv required for a'coountables 
PTO4 AMParcels VO2 Load Vehide Loading panel(s) to the vehicle in the am 

PTO4 AMParcels YO2 WthdrawaVRetm R&ming parLl(s) m i m e d  to the route to the 
. . . . .  PTO4 AMParcels YO0 PUA . . ' , '  

. 
. . . .  

-. . .  
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PTO4 AMParcels YO2 
PTO4 AMParcels YO3 
PTO4 AM Parcels YO7 

PTO5 AMMi Yo0 
PTOS AMMa YO2 

i PTOS AMMi YO2 
. .  

PTOS AMMa YO3 

PTO5 AMMi YO5 

PTO5 AMMi YO7 

PT06 AMAdmin PO0 
PT06 AMAdmin Yo0 
PT06 AMAdmin YO1 
PT06 AMAdmin YO4 
PT06 AMAdmin Yo6 
PT07 PMLetters. YO3 
PT07 PMLetters YO7 
PT08 .PMFlats YO3 
PTOB PMFlats YO7 
PTO9 PMAccountable YO0 
PTO9 PMAccountable YO4 

M i 0  PMMix Yo0 
PTIO PMMa YO3 
M i 0  P M M i  YO7 
PT11 PM Admin PO0 
PTl 1 PM Admin YO0 
PTll PM Admin YO1 

PT11 PM Admin YO4 

Yo0 
Po9 

Vol 
VOZ 
Vo3 
VO4 
vo5 
vo6 
V07 

IT19 Jeep Yo0 

I 

-.E :I 
B 
f 

...... ~~~~ ik 
. .  ..I . . . .  

-1 . . .  
. . ;  . . . . . .  . . . .  ..: .... ~ . . .  - . 

Wmdrswl 
Sort Or Case 
Pulldown 

NIA 
W~drawallRetm Withdrawl and return of mixed (letters and flats) 

Wthdrawl 

Obtaining the parcel hamper in the postal unit 
Sorting or ananping parcels in delivery order 
Pulling down parcel(s) from ,the carriers 
workstation 

missorted to the route 
Wmdtawl of mixed mail from the distribution case 

Sort Or Case 

Hot Case 

Pulldown 

Clock(outside) 
NIA 
Clock (inside) 
M M  Admin 
COA's 
Sort Or Case 
Pulldown 
Sort Or Case 
Pulldown 
NIA 
M M  Admin 

NIA 
Sort Or Case 
Pulldown 
Clock(outside) 
NIA 
Clock (inside) 

M M  Admin 

NIA 
Setup Vehicle 

Vehide Inspect 
Load Vehicle 
Trav to 1st Delv 
Refueling 
Travel b/t Pnts 
Return to Unit 
Unload Vehiie 

NIA 

Sorting or casing mixed mail to the camers 
workstation 
Obtaining mixed mail from the hotcase paces to 
and from 
Pulling down mix mail from the carriers 
workstation 
Total time of the street portion of the carriers day 

Total time of the office portion of the carriers day 
Administration trme in the office 
l ime to complete me change of address forms 
Sorting or casing letters at the end of the day 
Pulling down letters at the end of the day 
Sorting or casing flats at the end of the day 
Pulling down fiats at the end of the day 

Returning 'amV key and undelivered 
accountables at the end on theday 

Sorting or casing mixed mail at the end of the day 
Pulling down mked mail at the end of the day 
Total time of the street portion of the carriers day 

Total time in the office afler completing the street 
delNelY 
Administration time in the office at the end of the 
day 

Moving tubs and tays in the jeep during the 
dehewcyde I 

Inspection of a jeep induding paces to and from 
Loading of a jeep with mail and parcels 
Tmel to the fvst &livery p 
Refueling of a jeep 
Travel between poink in a jee 
Returning to unit in a jeep 
Unloading empty trays and tubs from a jeep at the 
en9 of the day 



7599 

RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTrRROGATORlES OF ADVO. INC. 

::. , .. 0 . . .  
~. . 
. . .  
. . . .  .~ 

m0 

lT20 
TI20 
Ti20 
lT20 
TI20 
m 0  

TI20 
TI21 

lT2l 
lT21 

lT21 
lT2l 
m2 

TI22 

TI22 
m2 
m 3  

m 3  

TI25 
m 5  
TT26 
m 7  
Ti28 

lT28 

LLV PO9 

u v  M 1  
u v  v02 
u v  V03 
LLV vo4 
LLV V06 
LLV M 7  

LLV YO0 
1 or 2 Ton vo1 

1 or 2 Ton v02 
1 or 2 Ton V03 

1 or 2 Ton V05 
1 or 2 Ton V06 
Pickup I Van V02 

Pickup I Van V03 

Pickup I Van V05 
PickupIvan V06 
Walk - Push Cart V03 

- Walk - Push Cart V06 

Bus - Public V03 
Bus - Public V06 
Automobile M 6  
Elevator - Passn YO0 
Walking V03 

Walking V06 

.. 

Setup Vehicle 

Vehicle Inspect 
Load Vehicle 
Trav to 1st Delv 
Refueling 
Return to Unit 
Unload Vehicle 

N/A 
Vehicle tnspecl 

Load Vehicle 
Trav to 1st Delv 

Travel b/t Pnts 
Return to Unit 
Load Vehicle 

Trav to 1st Deb 

Travel b/t Pnts 
Return Io Unit 
Trav to 1st Delv 

Return to Unit 

Trav to 1st Delv 
Return to Unit 
Return to Unit 
NIA 
Trav to 1st Deiv 

Return to Unit 

Moving tubs and trays in the Loqg Life Vehicle 
(UV) during the delivery cyde 
Inspection of a U V  including paces to and from 
Loading of a U V  with mail and parcels 
Travel to the first delivery point in a U V  
Refueling of a U V  
Returning to unit in a U V  
Unloading empty bays and tubs from a LLV at the 
end of the day 

Inspection of a 1 or 2 ton buck including paces to 
and fmrn 
Loading of a 1 or 2 ton truck with mail and parcels 
Travel to the first delivery point in a 1 or 2 ton 
buck 
Travel between points in a 1 or 2 ton tNck 
Returning to unit in a 1 or 2 ton buck 
Loading of a pickup truck or van with mail and 
parcels 
Travel to the first delivery point in a pickup truck 
or van 
Travel between points in a pickup truck or van 
Returning to unit in a pickup truck or van 
Traveling to first delivery point by walking with a 
push can 
Returning to me postal unit by walking with a push 
cart 
Traveling to the first delivery point on a bus 
Returning to the postal unit on a bus 
Returning to the postal unit in a car 
Riding in a elevator 
Traveling to the first delivery on a walk out route 
with satchel 
Returning to the postal unit on a walk out route 

(c) There is no intended relationship between these codes. One is used f o r  time 
. .  . "  .:. .. : .. , .... . .  . .  . . . .  

.., . . 
studies, the other for work sampling. ' . ' 

~ .. ~~~ ~ ~ . . . . .  , . ~  ~~ ~- .. ~~ ........... .. ~~~ . ...... 
, .  . .  

. , 1 :. ''L . .  
. ,  . . .  

.. 
. ,. ~ . .  

. .  
, . .  , .  

.... ... . . .  
I 

I ( .  . : 

. .  
..? . , 

.. ,. 
- 

. . .  ~. . .  
. .  

. .  

. . .  . . . . .  
~. ... 

I I 

. . . .  - . . . . . . . . .  . . .  *..;: . . . . . .  
... ..,,... qx.. .... - . . .  .A< ...... 
' ,,h.,s.%.cF:..d l l .  . . .  .... .. ,*.. ..... .... -+ 
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(c) Please see response to ADVOIUSPS-Tl3-97 above. Time study and work 

sampling provide two different but similar pieces of information. Witness Baron 

only required the work sampling tallies to complete his STS model. 
. .  , 

. . 's - .  ;<- +e',  . ., 
. . .  -.. . , . .  .............. . .. . .  ~~~ 

i....... ~~~~ 

.. 
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ADVOAJSPS-T13-99. Consider the barcodes listed in LR 1-221 (Engineering 
Studies Book of Barcodes). 

(a) When you assigned tallies among the STS classifications, did you use 
any coded or witten information other than the Outside Study Codes 10 
through 11.4.1 included in LR 1-163? If so, please explain fully. 

(b) If you did not use the Level 8.2 through Level 9.1 Outside Study 
information for purposes of assigning tallies among the STS 
classifications, please explain why you ignored that information. 

(c) Why did you exclude the Level 8.2 through Level 9.1 Outside Study 
information from the LR 1-163 database? Please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Other information such as observer comments were used to determine 

individual tallies that could not be easily classified. Approximately 90 percent of 

the tallies recorded fell nicely into the STS categories. 

5 -  - I -  

(b) This information pertained to time studies unrelated to the work sampling at 

issue in my testimony. 

. .  ' 
. .  .. . .  

. . .  . . -: 
.r ...-a . . . .  ... . .  

. . .  
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ADVONSPS-Tl3-100. Please refer to the Level 13 barcodes listed in LR 1-221 
(Engineering Studies Book of Barcodes). 

(a) For each routeday, how often were each of these items identified and 
counted? Please specify by each code. 

(b) Provide a complete definition for each item. 

(c) Are these the manual entries which you describe in response to 
MPNUSPS-TI 3-43? Please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

Note that the Level 13 codes are unrelated to the work sampling that is the i subject of my testimony. 

(a-b) R01 Temperature - once per hour - the temperature in degrees 

farenheight. 

R02 Humidity - once per hour - humidity in percent. 

R03 Wind -when wind occurred, once per hour 

. 

F 

~ 

R04 Rain -when rain occurred, once per hour 

R05 Snow - when snow occurred, once per hour 

-, 1 R06 Hail -when hail occurred, once per hour 

Count Items: .. . .~ ~ 

_, 

R09 Qty of DPS mail - once per day - quantity of Delivery Point ;/- 1 .'. 
I' ~ 

- ~ - ?  ~ ~ . ~ .  ~~ . ~ . ~ .. ~ -. . .~ . ~.~ .~ . . 
_. . 

. .  
d mail for the day. 

. .  .. . . L - .  . , , . .. ., ., . . 
~. . . .  

, . -  .- 3 

of letters - onk per day - quantity . , .. of letters cased'in the 
~ 

morning. ~ 

,- h , j 
. ' * . .A 

i.. . . .  

. .  . .  .. . ~ . .  .. . 
.,,; I ...., , : ~ .  

,.: . j ";. ~ 

I .  .~ 
. +..- . ... 

~ .̂i .,: 
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R l l  AM qty of flats - once per day - quantity of flats cased in the 

morning. 

R18 Qty of parcels - once per day - quantity of parcels for the day. 

RI  9 Qty of Accountables -once per day - quantity of accountables for the 

day. 

R40 Qty of S P R s  - once per day - quantity of small parcels or rolls for the 

day. 

R41 Qty of ADVO's - once per day - quantity of detached address labels 

cased in the morning. 

R59 DPSMsort2Rout - once per day - quantity of delivery point 

sequenced mail that was missorted to the route for the day. 

R58 DPSlouffoflSeq -once per day quantity of delivery point sequenced 

mail that was out of sequence on the route for the day. 

R42 Qty Pre-Seq'd - once per day - quantity of pre-sequenced mail on 

the route for the day. 

R44 Qty UBBM - once per day - quantity of undeliverable bulk business 

~~ ~ 

mail on the route for the day. 

R45 Qty Missorts - once per day - quantity of mail missorted by the clerks 
. . .. , ., 

. . , '  - 
.. ~. ~~~ ~ 

to the route for the day. ~ ~~ . 

rnpty Satchel -once per day - the weight of an empty satchel 

R57 Wgt'd Satchel -As often as possible through the day -the weight of 

the satchel loaded with mail prior to delivering a loop.. 

. .  . . 

7 
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R06 Bundle Method - once per day - the bundle method used by the 

carrier, typically a one, two or three bundle method was used. 

Rl2 Carrier Hgt In. -once per day if possible - the carriers height in 

inches. 

R13 Carrier Age - once per day if possible -the carriers age in years. 

R14 Carrier Outseam - once per day if possible -the length of the 

carriers outseam in inches. 

R15 Smoker = 1 -once per day - the observers entered a 1 in the scanner 

if the carrier was a smoker. 

R16 1 =RH 2=LH - once per day - the observers entered a 1 if the carrier 

was right handed and a 2 if the carrier was left handed. 

R17 l=M 2=F - once per day - the observers entered a 1 if the carrier 

-~ was a male ~ or a 2 ~ if the carrier was a female. 
~ -~ 

R62 # of tubs - once per day if possible -the number of tubs used on the 

route for the day. 

R61 # of trays -once per day if possible -the number of trays used on 

the route for the day. 

R20 Subj Wgt. Lbs -once per day if possible -the camers weight in 

pounds. 
__. .. 

. . < .  . 
R21 Subj. Reach - once per day if possible - the camer , . - . I , ,  ... reach ..* in . I inches. , 

,,. , , . z .  . . .  - . .,. .t;.::.':, .;"; . ' . . ' . '  , I , ,c:: ", ':.'. ". . .  - . . , .  ~. 

R43 Method 3+1 used- once per day if possible - a 1 was entered in the 

scanner if the carrier usd'the 3+1 bundle method.:;.' 

. .  
. ,  . . . . , , . . .  _ .  . . .  , .  

i 
. .  . .. . . .  .~ .. . , . .~ .. . , 

, ; .. . ..:. _. . ,. . . .. ;. +, . . 
. .  . : ~  . . : ~  ~ .. a. ... . 

. .  . . . .  . .. . 
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Distances from work station to: 

R23 Clock - once per day - number of paces to the time clock. 

R24 Acc'table cage - once per day - number of paces to the accountable 

cage. 

R25 Hot Case -once per day - number of paces to the to the hot case. 

R26 Parcel Hamper - once per day- number of paces to the parcel hamper. 

R27 Throwback case -once per day- number of paces to the throwback 

case. 

R28 Vehicle - once per day - number of paces to where the vehicle was 

parked. 

R29 Reloc Veh 2 Doc - once per day if occurred - number of paces the 

vehicle to relocate the vehicle for loading 

R30DLtr Case1 - once per day - the number of paces to the first distribution 

case. 

R31 Distr Case2 -once per day if it exists -the number of paces to the 

second distribution case. 

R32 Distr Case3 - once per day if it exists - the number of paces to the third 

distn'bution case. 

R33 Distr Case4 - once per day if it exists -the number of paces to the - 

.: . ?  

. .  . .  .. 
oncase. .. . 

: . , ..: , .. 

R34 Disk Case5 - once per day if it exists -the number of paces to the fiflh , . 

distribution case. 
7 

: .  ., 

I i  

i I 
. . .~ 
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I 
. !  

R35 Vim Hamper - once per day if ft exists -the number of paces to &e 

vertical improved mail hamper. 

R36 Breakroom - once per day - the number of paces to the breakroom. 

R37 Restroom - once per day -the number of paces to the restroom. _ .  
R38 Supervisor Desk - once per day - the number of paces to the 

supervisor's desk. 

R39 1" Swing Door - once per day - the number of paces to the first 

swinging exit door. 

3999X items: 

R48 3999 type 1 - once per day - the number of residential other deliveries 

on the USPS form 3999X. 

R49 3999 type 2 - once per day - the number of residential curb deliveries 
7 .  

~~~ ~ ~~ ~ ~ ~ ~~~~ ~~~~~~~ ~ ~ . . ~ ~ ~ ~~ . . 
% .  

on the USPS form 3999X. 

R50 3999 type 3 - once per day - the number of residential neighborhood 

delivery and collection box units (NDCBU's) on the USPS form 3999X. 

R51 3999 type 4 - once per day - the number of residential central deliveries 
. -' . : 

business other deliveries on" 
.. ~~ . ~.~ ~ . .  

... 
. .  

. .  -. 2 . .  .. ..I . 
i 
i 

. - , * I . ; .  1." . .  . . 
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R54 3999 type 7 -once per day -the number of business neighborhood 

delivery and cc:lection box units (NDCBUs) on the USPS form 3999X. 

R55 3999 type 8 - once per day - the number of business central deliveries 

on the USPS form 3999X. 

. 
R60 DelPtGvnAway - once per day if it occurred - the number of delivery 

point given away from the route on the day observed. 

R07 Park Pts - once per day - the number of park points used on the route 

on  the day observed. 

(c) Yes, the Videx barcode scanner has a numeric key pad that once an  R code 

listed above is scanned the scanner prompts the observer to enter a number. 

~. . .~ " .  
. . . . . . .  . . .  

. . . . . . .  
I :  ,, ... . . .  . . .  ..:, .':: ,<., . * :  , . 
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MPANSPS-Tl3-1. Please identify the date on which you were made 
aware that the USPS might use the ES data in its calculation of postal 
rates. Identify what knowledge you had on that date of the Street-Time 
Survey, the Foot Access Test, the Curbline Access Test. and the Load Time 
Variability Test 

RESPONSE 
r 

Some time in the August - September 1999 time fame I became aware of Postal 

Service interest in the ES data for possible use in a rate case. I had no 

knowledge of the Street-Time Survey prior to meeting with members of Foster 

Associates, Incorporated and with witness Stevens. 

7 

.. 
.>,.-I -. 

:. , ..,.,. . . =  ! 

. .  . .  

, .  
...',,. 

.,.* 

. .  . .  - ' 24 
I . . .  , 

I! J ::. , . .. , . . . . . ... . . .. __ . . . , 
. .  . 

:-"? ' . ' - . . ;. . 
, , .. . .  
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE W N E S S  RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPAIUSPS-Tl3-2. Did the fact that the USPS might use the ES data for 
rate making affect in any way the design 0; the ES data collection? If so. 
how? 

. .  RESPONSE 

No. 

' j 

f 

. r' 
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MPANSPS-Tl3-3. Are you aware of the recommendations of the Data 
Quality Study with regard to the use of the route measu;ement data from 
the Delivery Redesign project? If so. state your understanding of these 
recommendations. 

RESPONSE: 

NO, 1 am not aware of the recommendations of the Data Quality Study. 
I 
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IN'IERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLlSHERS OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-TI 34. Please indicate the number of times that you met with 
USPS Witness Baron with regard to preparation of R2000-1, and stak the 
purpose of each such meeting. Provide any and all records of these 
meetings, including, but not limited to, notes, comspondence and 
memoranda. 

RESPONSE: 

I do not remember how many times I met with witness Baron. I did not make any 

notes or develop any records of the meetings with Witness Baron. 

... 
d> .I ..,, . . : . . .. .. . 

. . .  . .  . :. 
. .  , . . .  

L. -. , .  

. ,. ... .- :, .. . 

. .  

. 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMONO TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA INC. 

.I -: 

MPANSPS-TI 3-5. Please refer to page 4, lines 34-35 of your testimony, at 
which you desctibe Appendix E. F o n  3999x, as being "used to prepare 
the database for  Foster Associates Inc.' Please describe how this form was 
used. 

RESPONSE: 

The route totals at the bottom of the final page of a 3999x data set were used in 

the early steps with Foster Associates Inc. to classify routes as Park 8 Loop, 

Curbline, Mixed Business. This classification was not necessary and we dropped 

the route classification data from the information given to Foster Associates Inc. 
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INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA INC. 

MPARISPS-T13-8. Please identify the primary focus of the Engineered 
Standards study. Please state whether that focus was to observe all the 
different activiies that letter carriers are required to perform. Please state 
how your program of observations was organized to achieve this. 

RESPONSE 

There were three major areas of focus and they were progressive. The first area 

.- 

of focus was to collect data on the actual activities being perfonned by carriers 

along'with criteria that might be effecting their activities. The second area of 

focus was the development of the methods, time standards, and the time 

standards application techniquehokload managing system. The third area of 

focus was the implementation of the methods, time hndards, route adjustment 

process, workload managing system, and analysis of the results of 

implementation at four test sites. 
.. . . -~ -_ 

__ ~ ~ 
~ ~~ ~~~~ . ~~ ~ ~ ~~~ 

Yes, we were interested in observing all the work activities perfonned by carriers. 

Our observations of the route began before the carrier arrived and finished upon 

completion of the route. Work sampling began upon carrier clocking in and 

finished upon the carrier docking out. In addion to the work sampling, time 

idktape, and other quantitative data were collected throughout the ~ ~ 

~. ~ .~ -~ .. ~~~ ~ 

. ,  

.t ' -  . .~ 

~. ~. .~ 

. ,. 
7 

, ... 

, - 
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INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA. INC. 

MPANSPS-Tl3-9. Please refer to your Testimony, at page 5, lines 14-15. at 
which you state: The data collection needed to be comprehensive in 
order to support in-depth analysis and validation of work methods.' 
Please describe the ways in which your study was 'comprehensive.' what 
analysis was performed, and how work methods were validated. 

RESPONSE: 

Work sampling, time studies, videotape, and other quantitative data were 

collected throughout the day. A predetermined time system was applied to the 

activities performed and used information from the data collected. This approach 

provided written methods descriptions and generated the standard time for each 

activity. These activitylmethods descriptions and times were reviewed by the 

Postal Subject Matter Expert. and other team memben during the development 

of the application system. The videotape served as a platform for review of the 

methods being used, as a way to validate methods. and as a time study 

techMqueLFrame- by-frame data were extracted and these actual times were 

compared to the time projected by the application of the methods developed and 

predetermined time measurement systems. 

Analysis were performed on the data collected. We analyzed volume data, time 

data extracted from the videotapes, route data, and the effects of the quantitative 

. .  . . ~  . , 

. .  , .  . .  
.~ 

7 

. .  . . - . . _. 
, .  

..,. . __ ~~~~ .. ~ ~ .. 
. . /  

. .. . . .. , .. . .. ~.i .._,.. . ._I >::>I  .... . 
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I 
- c 

t e 

MPANSPS-Tl3-11. Please refer to your Testimony at page 6, lines 17- 
18. Please describe how and why six minutes was chosen as the 
observation interval. 

RESPONSE 

An observation made every six minutes would give 10 observations per hour 

which would make it easy for anyone to relate to a percentage of time spent 

performing a task or time spent at a location during the work hours of a day. 

.. ... . .  
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RESPONSE OF U N m D  STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA INC. 

MPAIUSPS-Tl3-13. Please refer to your Testimony at page 7, 
footnote 3. in which you describe the technique used to ensure random 
selection of routes. Please describe the purpose of randomly selecting 
routes within a station? 

RESPONSE: 

We wanted to minimize the potential impact Postal Service management, the 

carrier andlor the Union might have on the routes being studied. We had also 

been advised the data may be used to support negotiations andlor possible 

arbitration and we wanted to reduce any bias that could be introduced by teams 

picking specific types of routes. 
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, . 

. , .  
/ 

MPANSPS-13-15. Please refer to your Testimony at page 7, lines 12- 
14, at which you describe the two phases of data collection performed. 
As to this data collection, please explain how data collectors were 
selected and trained. Please provide copies of all training materials and 
manuals. Please indicate any and all differences between the training 
process used for Phase 1 and that used for Phase 2. 

RESPONSE: 

Phase1 data collectors were either assigned by their respective companies or 

independent contractors that I was aware of from previous consulting jobs. 

Phase 2 data collectors were contractors from Phase 1, contractors hired through 

A. T. Kearney, and contractors brought on board by Resource & Process Metrics. 

Inc. 
- I 

1 

The data collectors in Phase 1 participated in the inventory of the camer tasks, 

assisted withdevelopment of the data .... ~~ collection approach, and participated in 

the pilot study to perfect the data collection approach. During Phase 2 new data 

collectors were placed with Phase 1 data collectors to receive on the job 

instruction as to the data requirements and techniques used. They also received 

on the job'instruction from Postal Subject Matter Experts. In Phase 2, there were 

~~ .- 

ed with six new collecton for 3 weeks for on the 

were teamed with 18 additional collectors for 2 

.Then the three collectors from Phase 1 formed 
~ . ..~ __ ... ~ . .  ~. 

~ ... ~~ 

T 

. .  
. .  

* . ..,.: , . . .. . ~. 
. 
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RESPONSE OF U N m D  STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
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Team members reviewed a book of Postal Forms carriers may fill out. pictures of 

Postal equipment and mailboxesldrops, and a book of bar codes. The 

experienced contractors and Postal Subject Matter experts worked with the 

contractors. 

i 

1 ! 

Any additional Phase 2 contractors were placed with the two person teams and 

received on the job instruction and instruction from a Postal Service Subject 

Matter Expert. 

ES materials used in support of on the job instruction: a book of forrnslpictures 

developed and used by the Postal Subject Matter Expert, and the bar code book 

developed in Phase 1. Engineered Standards Book of FormslPictures Library 

Reference USPS-LR-1-220 and Engineered Standards Book of Bar Codes 

Library Reference USPS-LR-1-221. These library references will be filed shortly. 

~ ~ ~ ~ _ _  
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INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPAILJSPS-Tl3-16. Please identify individuals who sewed a s  data 
collecton for "hase 1 and Phase 2, described in your Testimony at pages 
7-8. (In lieu of names, you may use codes to differentiate these 
individuals). As to each such individual, please identify the mutes worked 
during Phase 1 and Phase 2. 

RESPONSE: 
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Phase 1 Observer and Routes 1 
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Phase 2 Observer and Routes 
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INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA INC. 

MPNUSPS-Tl3-18. On page 14 of yourlestimony, you state that 
during Phase 2.234 routes were observed at 22 locations. However, on 
page 8 of your Testimony, you state that ten 'sites' were selected as 
potential implementation test sites and Delivery Redesign reduced the 
number of implementation test sites to five. Please explain the difference 
between %cations. and 'sites.' 

RESPONSE: 

Site and location mean the same. 
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i RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF Ah4ERICA INC. 

MPANSPS-T13-20. Please describe all USPS documentation on the 
site, routes. carriers, etc., that was reviewed by your organization in 
connection with the selection of sites. Flease describe the types of routine 
and/or typical discussions with postmasters. supervisors, and carriers that 
were undertaken by your organization in connection with the selection of 
sites. If these differed between Phase 1 and Phase 2, please explain the 
differences. 

RESPONSE: 

We used Excel@ to generate a random number list for the Postal Service to use 

in the selection of the random sites. The Postal Service picked the sites in my 

presence from a listing of finance numbers. 

Our organization had no types of routine and/or typical discussions with 

postmasters, supervisors, and carriers in connection with the selection of 

sites. ._ 

- -~ -~ - ~ -~ -~~ 

. .  

. 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA INC. 

MPANSPS-TI 3-21. Please describe any and all instances in which 
the methods used in, andlor results achieved by Phase 1, caused any 
revisions in sampling, testing, or data processing in Pnase 2. Include in this 
description an explanation of the extent to which the Phase 1 results were 
discussed with the USPS, any of its contracton, or any labor organizations, 
and how these discussions affected any Identified revisions. 

RESPONSE: 

The work sampling, time study, and videotaping were not changed between the 

Phases. Additional bar codes were added for inputting quantitative data for 

electronic uploading of data that in Phase 1 was manually added to a database. 

.tl 

.F 
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RESPONSE OF UNmD STATES POSTAL SERVlCE WmJESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA. INC. 

MPANSPS-TI 3-22. Please refer to your Testimony at page 35, 
numbered paragraph 1, at section 11.3. During Phase 1 and Phase 2, 
how did you determine the specific point at which the outside activities of 
letter camers began and ended? If more than one option was provided, 
please indicate how observers were Instructed to choose between the 
options. 

RESPONSE 

~ . I  -- 

Outside activities began when the carrier clocked to the street or when the 

carrier walked by the clocking station with the mail on the way to load the 

vehicle. Outside activities ended when the carrier clocked back into the 

office after performing the street activities or when the carrier walked by 

the clocking station with the empty tubsltrays and mail collected on the 

way to put items away and/or perform other PM activities. 

I 

- i 
,E 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WTNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPNUSPS-Tl3-23. During Phase 1 and Phase 2, how was downtime 
at the end of a shfi - for example, after all deliveries had been 
completed but before the letter carrier clockedout - recorded? 

RESPONSE 

When the carrier clocked back in at the end of the day the remaining time was 

inside time. 

I . 
:I ~. 

A .  . : 

. -  j ;-. . 
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MPANSPS-T13-24. Please identify all sites that were used in both 
Phase 1 and Phase 2, and explain why each was used for both phases. 

RESPONSE: 

CY02, CY04 were observed in Phase 1. They were also observed during . 4: 

Phase 2 because they had been selected as a potential implementation 

test sites. 

I . 
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INTERROGATORIES OF M A W I N E  PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA. INC. 

MPNUSPS-TI3-25. As to sites selected for Phase 1, please state why 
some sites were selected by the regions and others were selected 
randomly. 

RESPONSE 

We wanted to create a data set based on random selection to compare to the 

sites selected by the Postal Service to determine if bias had been introduced by 

their selection of the sites. This approach would reduce the potential effect of 

Postal Service management making the selections, and the possible effect of 

camer and/or the Union might have on the routes being studied. We had also 

been advised the data may be used to support negotiations andlor possible 

arbitration and we wanted to reduce any bias that could be introduced. In my 

opinion. we achieved this goal. 
~ 
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.. . .  . . .  

. .:: , . 
. .  

.... 
, 

. 

.. . .  

MPANSPS-Tl3-26. Please refer to your Testimony, at page 14, lines 
4-5, at which you state that, during phase 1,106 routes were observed at 
32 locations. Please provide for each CY code: the region and whether 
the site was chosen by the region or randomly selected. 

RESPONSE:. 

A location contained one or more ZIP Codes. 

_' .- -. 

. .  - I .  
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..... 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WlTNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF MAGUINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPNUSPS-TI 3-27. During Phase 1, was any location that was 
originally chosen either by the region or by random selection ultimately 
unobserved? If so, please identify the site and explain why it was not 
observed. 

RESPONSE: 

Yes, time constraints did not allow us to study all the sites selected. 

i 
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MPARISPS-Tl3-28. Was any Phase 1 site observed for more than one 
workday? If so, please identify the site and explain why it was observed 
3 r  a greater length of time. 

RESPONSE: 

More than one mute was observed at the Phase 1 sites; therefore the teams 

were at the site for more than a day. It was not practical to travel to a site and 

conduct just a one day study. 

... 

f 
.. 

. ~ . )  . . . . . . . . . . . . .  . .- ! 
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INTERROGATORIES OF M A W I N E  PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-Ti3-29. Was any Phase 1 site observed for less than one 
workday? If so, please identify the site and explain why it was observed for 
a lesser length of time. 

RESPONSE: 

No, all sites had more than one day of observation. 

, . .  
.., . 

, .  
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INTERROGATORIES OF MAGUINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-Tl3-30. What was the ES study purpose behind the 
decision to employ singleday observations in Phase 1 and multipleday 
observations in Phase 27 

RESPONSE 

We,wanted maximum exposure in Phase1 to many different geographic sites to 

obtain representative samples. The multiple day studies in Phase 2 were to 

provide data about volume patterns as well as observing different canien 

carrying the same route. 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WlMESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPAIUSPS-T13-31. Please refer to ,your Testimony at page 8, line 14. 
Please define the term 'Engineered Standard Implementation test site.' 

RESPONSE: 

A location/site used to test the engineered methods, standards and applications 

that were developed. A test site may have one or more ZIP Codes. 
., 'A4 

. .. 

. .  
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IMRROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-Tl3-32. Please refer to your Testimony s: page 8, line 12. 
Please descn'be how and why you determined the number of days a 
'multipleday' study should take, and how many days comprised a 
'multipleday' study. 

RESPONSE 
_. z- 

The intent was to identify monthly volume cycles though 30 calendar day studies. 

However, due to resource allocation requirements multiple day studies of 

variable calendar time spans were conducted. . 
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INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA INC. 

MPANSPS-TI 3-33. Wh regard to Phase 2, please provide f01 each 
CY code: the region, and whether ii was chosen by the region or 
randomly selected. 

RESPONSE 

CY02 and CY04 were also studied in Phase 2. 

.,. . .  

-~ ... - .......... 

.- . . . . .  
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MPANSPST13-34. During Phase 2. was any location that was 
originally ChWen either by the rqlon or by random selection unimately 
u n ~ r v d ?  If so, please Identify the site and explain why it was not 
observed. 

RESPONSE: 

Yes, time constraints did not allow us to study all the s b s  selected. Rbcords 

wem not maintained on these sites. 

.. 
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MPANSPS-Tl3-35. During Phase 2, was any location that was 
originally chosen either by the region or by random selection ultimately 
unobserved? If so, please identify the site and explain why it was not 
observed. 

RESPONSE 

Yes, time constraints did not allow us to study all the sites. Two sites selected at 

random were not studied. We are not aware of any records being kept on Sites 

selected by the Regions that we did not study. 

.... . . . . . . .  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  ........ 

. .  

..... ................ ...... . . . . . . . . . . . .  ;. , 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WmESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA INC. 

MPANSPS-Tl3-36. Please refer to your Testimony, at page 11, lines 
21 - 22. and levels 11.4 and 11.4.1. Please define the terms 'Finger @ 
Delivev and '%Handed Slam.' Please state whether it is possible to 
conduct a 1-Handed Slam while fingering the mail. Please explain how a 
I-Handed Slam and fingering the mail at delivery are associated with 
reaching Into the satchel to retrieve mail. 

RESPONSE: 

Level 11.4 contains the activity of, Finger @ Delivery, which are the actions of 

the carrier obtaining the mail while at the delivery point from the hand, and/or 

arm, andlor satchel, verifying the mail, and depositing the mail. 

Level 11.4.lcontains the I-Hand Slam which is a description of a type of mailbox 

where the carrier can in a upward sweeping motion open the mailbox and deposit 

the mail in a single downward motion. 

i 

i 

1, 
i 
I 

~~~ ~~~ ~~ ~~ . ~ ~ ~~~ 
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RESPONSE OF U N m D  STATES POSTAL SERWCE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 

INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA INC. 

MPANSPS-Tl3-37. Please state what proportion of the routes 
observed were being delivered by the regular letter cameo 

RESPONSE 

You can run ratios from database. USPS-LR-1-163. Job-classification. 

.... 
1 . 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERlCq INC. 

IPAAJSPS-TI 3-38. Please refer to your Testimony at Appendix C. 
Were the barcodes presented to the data collectors working on the study 
as they are presented in Appendix C? If not, in what way were the 
presentations different? If numbers were not sequential, explain why they 
were presented in this fashion, 

RESPONSE: 

Yes, the data collectors used the sheets as presented. Numbers were also used 

for inside worlc sampling and time study. 

. .  

.. . ,.. . 
. . . ~ ..,.. 

,.... .. : ?1 
.I 6: 

I , .. 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND To 
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MPNUSPS-TI 3-39. Please refer to your Testimony at Appendix C. As 
to each of the following bar codes. please provide a more detailed 
description and explanation as to what was being observed: 
(a) L12 Point of Delivery 
(b) L13 On Route 
(c) L15 Miscellaneous 

RESPONSE: 

(a) L12 Point of Delivery - carrier is at the location for depositing mail. 

(b) L13 On Route - carrier is between the ls delivery point and the last delivery 
and has not deviated from his route and is not at another listed location. 

(c) L15 Miscellaneous -Any location not listed in the LlO level codes. 

.. . ,  , . , ., .a:' , . : ., 
. .  , . > . '  

.. ~. , 
. .. ~, 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA. INC. 

MPAILISPS-TI3-40. Please state the procedure used by data 
collectors when the wrong barcode was accidentally scanned. How was 
this wrected? 

RESPONSE: 

Observers maintained a comments log though the day for noting possible 

changes to the scans and typically made immediate notations of scans they 

knew needed to be edited. Upon completion of the data collection on the route 

the team would return to their hotel. They would print out reports, scan for 

abnormalities, view their Daily Comments Log for scan edits they noted during 

their workday, markup the reports in red with their recommended changes. After 

the review process they would make phone contact the central location, discuss 

any issues, make arrangements to upload the data collected to a central 

. database, upload the data, and a discussion of previous edits may take place. 

Next they would make copies of the reports, and place original marked up reports 

and videotape along with any other documents in a priority mailer for mailing to 

the central location the next morning. 

~ 

. .  

. .  . .  . .  .. . .  . . , . ~ . ~  
i .  ,. . . . .  . 
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RESPONSE OF U N E D  STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS WYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA. INC. 

MPNUSPS-TI 3-41. Please provide an example of a printed daily 
report for a specific observation. 

RESPONSE: 

, > ~  . 
I . .  

...: ; . . .. .'< .... ,.. , . . , .  . .: . . . . , L . . '  ~. 
.. . . 
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INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA, INC. 

I MPANSPS-T13-42. Please identify and provide all instructions and/or 
materials given to data collecton workisg on the study regarding how 
they were to review the accuracy of their scans. 

1 RESPONSE: 

No written instrudions were proded. The data collecton knowledge of the task 

was provided through on the job instruction by experienced data collectors. 
I - 

. .  
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERlC4 INC. 

MPAIUSPS-TI 343. Please refer to your Testimony at page 13. line 6, 
at which you refer to 'manual entn'es.' Please state what entries were 
made manually. 

RESPONSE: 

The data collectors manually entered qualiitive data through the keypad 

on the scanner. Beginninglending odometer readings, temperature, 

Humidity, quantity of DPS mail, quantity of AM letters, quantity of AM flats, 

quantity of parcels, quantity of accountables, quantity of SPRs, Quantity od 

DAL cards, quantity of DPS missorts to route, quantity of DPS out of 

sequence, quantity of UBBM, quantity of missorts, weight of empty satchel, 

weight of loaded satchel, bundle method, carrier height, carrier age, carrier 

outseam, smoker, right handed, left handed, male, female, quantity of tubs, 

quantity of trays, carrier weight, carrier reach, distance ~~~ to clock, distance _ _ _ _  to 

accountable cage, distance to hotcase, distance to parcel hamper, 

distance to throwback case, distance to vehicle, distance to relocate 

vehicle to dock, distance to distribution case one, distance to distribution 

1 

_ _  

- ~ - .. ._ 

. .~ 
case two, distance to distribution case three, distance to breakroom, . ,. . 

. . .  
.\;; ~. 

. .  : i. . ..,. . . ~ .  

distance to restroom, distance to supervisors desk, distance to first '. 

swinging door, number of type 1 delivery points on the . .  399 

type'2 delivery points on the 3999X, :;umber of type 3 delivery poin 

. .  
~ . . ~  .r/ 

<- ,  ;'i : ~ - , .  . ~. . 
,J .~,,. ,, 

. .. . 
. ~ . 

a 

' 
., .I 

. .:,.\ , -.1* .... P. .' I 

. .  . .  . . , .~ .. . 

-the . -  3999X, . number of type 4 deliv 

5 delivery points on the 3999X, nu 
. ~. .~ 

- ' i  - ' . 
~. I 

- . - . . , I  .. . . 
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3999X. number of type 7 delivery points on the 3999X, number of type 8 

delivery points on the 3999X, number of delivery points transferred to 

another route, number of park points. 



7661 
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MPANSPS-Tl3-44. Please state whether it is physically possible for a 
data collector to change data before sending it to the central database 
manager. 

RESPONSE: 

Data collectors could not alter data in the field. 
~ . I  
I ,.<-. 
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RESPONSE OF UNmD STATES POSTAL SERVICE WlTNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA INC. 

MPAAJSPS-TI 3-48. Please state whether any records made during 
the course of the study were purged from the data set. Please state how 
many records were purged from the data set. 

RESPONSE: 

Records were purged from the database. Observers would mark on the reports 

records that were improperly scanned. They used their daily comments logs to 

assist in remembering scans for possible edii. A count of these records was 

not maintained. Data base administrators would identify other possible scans by 

reviewing reports and scans of other data collected. They would discuss possible 

edits with the teams before any changes were made. A count of these records 

was not maintained. We estimate purged records to consist of less than 0.1 

percent. 



RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WNESS FUYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA, INC. 

I MPANSPS-T13-49. Please state whether instructions. manuals, 
training materials or the like were provided to central database managers 
concerning reviewing for accuracy. making corrections, and setting-up 
andlor maintaining databases. Please provide any such instructions, 
manuals, training materials, or the like, or descn'be how training in these 
areas was otherwise provided. Please provide examples of the daily 
reports reviewed by the database manager. 

RESPONSE 

Database managers knew the collection strategy from either by being a data 

collector or from designing the data collection. 

See attached examples. 

7 6 6 3  
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE W m E S S  RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-TI 3-51. Please refer to your Testimony at page 13, line 15. 
Please provide a definition for the term 'outlier.' 

RESPONSE: 

A data record that was out of the expected norm. Examples: would be a lunch 

break scan at the end of the day, or six vehicle inspection scans back to back. 

. I  

... 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WlTNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPAIIJSPS-Tl3-52. In allocating the ES data to the STS categories 
were any problems experienced? If so, please explain what these 
problems were and how they were resolved. 

RESPONSE: 

No problems were expen'enced. 

I 

I 
. .  
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-Tl3-53. Identify any and all USPS employee(s). 
wntractor(s) and/or representative(s) with whom you had any discussions 
regarding the allocation of the ES data to STS categories. As to each such 
individual, state the substance of any such discussion. 

RESPONSE: 

Donald Baron - wnbactor Foster Associates 

Dennis Stephens - employee USPS 

John Kelley - employee USPS 

Robert Boldt - independent contractor with Resource 8 Process Metrics, InC. 

William Lloyd - Resource 8 Process Metn'cs, Inc. 

We reviewed the definitions as stated in appendiX F. 

. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  

- .  . . . . .  %.J., . -  

.._ . . .  
I 

. .  ..... . . . . . .  . .  
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INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPARISPS-TI 3-54. Please refer to your Testimony at page 14, lines 9- 
10, at which you state that 'carrier activity information collected during 
the ES study was classified according to the STS definitions for carrier 
activities. Please identify the source of the STS definitions, as well as copies 
of the definitions. 

RESPONSE 

Dennis Stevens provided the STS definitions. 

Definitions provided are exact to appendix F. 
,.f..+? . 
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- 

MPARISPS-TI 3-55. 

As to each rode code. please provide the following: 

(b) the delivery type status; 
(c) the possible delivery points by type and type status; and 
(d) the actual deliveries made by type and type status. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Refer to column in Library Reference USPS-LR-1-163. 

(b) Refer to column in Library Reference USPS-LR:I-l63. 

(c) Not available 

(d) Not available 

, (a) the delivery type: 

- * .  

. . . .  _ _  
, . . ' . <  . . .. 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO THE SECOND SET OF INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS 

OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-113-57. Please refer to page 10 of your testimony, where you state: ... the TW2 was programmed with the data collection hierarchy and to emit 
an audible tone to notify collectors to collect work-sampling data. The 
collection of the work-sampling data began with this tone. At the beep, the 
LCD on the TW2 prompted data collectors with the wordlphrase 
representing each level ofthe cdlection hierarchy. Information was 
required to be collected/scanned at each level of the hierarchy. In general, 
all sublevel information (detail level) was scanned before the data collector 
continued the scarlning process at the next level. 

Please provide all systematic written or oral insttuctions that were given the 
data collectors as to the exact instant or period of carrier time to be recorded. 

(a) For what period of carrier activity was the observation intended to 
record (e.g.. an instant snapshot of the activity just as the beep 
occurred, a snapshot 5 or more seconds after the beep occurred, a 
snapshot at the next convenient location after the beep, the next 
several seconds of the carrier's activity just as the beep occurred, 
several seconds at the next convenient location after the beep)? 

. 
I 

' 

4 (b) With respect to your response in (a), what systematic efforts did you 
. .make to ensure that all data collectors correctly recorded the same 

instant or period of time in the same rnannefl For example. do any 
video records exists that could be matched to data records to 
validate the actually observations? 

RESPONSE: 

- -  ~ 

-__ 

I 
(a) The observer took an instant snapshot of the carriers activity when the beep 

I 

. I  occurred. The observer then scanned in the observation as soon as possible. 

. .  

. .  , 
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OF AMERICA, INC. 

. .  
-. f 

MPNUSPS-113.56. For the obser .ed mutes: 

(a) Were all of them designed as &hour routes? If not. please identify the 
ones that were not and specify their designed length. 

(b) Was all 8 hours of thc.camer'S day observed and recorded? If some 
mutes'or days were treated differently in this respect than others, 
please distinguish routdday, and please explain why this was done. 

(c) For any route, for any observation day, did any of the camers exceed 
.. their 8 hours or did any Complete their work.before their 8 hours were 

ovefl Please identify all such routeldays and explain how the 
. observations proceeded in those cases. 

. . .  ., .~ . #  

. ..., 4~ . . .  &. 
~. -. . 

....... i. . . *~. . . . , .  , - 
. .  

. 

. 

1 - ,  

(d) Did all the mutes have a full-time regular carrier'? If some of the data 
were for someone other than a full-time regular carrier, please explain 
what type of personnel each mute had. 

(e) When a chosen route had router or auxiliary assistance, how did you 
treat it? 

(9 Please identify each routeday that also had muter or auxiliary 
assistance. 

.. (9) Did you determine how long it had been since each mute was 
evaluated by a supervisor'? If so. please indicate those mutes for 
which you have this period and the length of the period since last 

(h) Did all the mutes receive Delivery Point Sequenced (DPS) volume? If 

-. 

. . . . . . . . . . .  . .~ , ~ . .  
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TO M E  SECOND SET OF INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS 
OF AMERICA, INC. 

(b) The complete route was observed. No, the observers did not treat routes or 

days differently. 
I 

(c) The observers studied the route for,the entire work cycle. 

(d) The job classification for the carrier observed on each route is in Library 

reference USPS-LR-1-163. 

(e) The observers attempted to capture all work performed in the routeday;- 

- (f) Records were not maintained on router or auxiliary assistance. - I  

c ~ _ _  - (9) No we did not determine how long since the last route evaluation. 
k 

(h) No, all routes did not receive DPS. Library Reference USPS-LR-1-238 lists 

the routes that did receive DPS volume. 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO THE SECOND SET OF INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS 

OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-Tl3-59. Please refer to your testimony at Appendix C. 

(a) Throughout Phases 1 and 2 of the data collection, were the same 
sheets, with the barcodes in the same order, used for each route? 

. . @) At any time, was there any effort made to determine that the order or 
placement of the barcodes on those sheets did not bias the data 
collection in any way? Please describe it. 

(c) Please describe or provide a photo of exactly how the data collector 
handled both the barcode sheets and the Videx TimeWandll. 

RESPONSE 

(a) Yes. 

(b) No. 

(c) The barcode sheets were inside plastic pockets ins % inch three ring binder. 

When the binder was open the page of Location through Outside Delivery Type, 

Levels 10 - 11.3 would be on the left side and the sheet of Outside Activities and 

Outside Activities - Details, Levels 11.4 - 11.4.1 would be on the right 

. 

*. *., 

~ _ _  
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OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPAIUSPS-T13-60. Please identify, by code, each of the data collectors employed 
to coned this data, relate them to each route-day of data collected, and specify 
the ones which had previous experience (in projects other than one in which you 
coHeded this time-proportion data and the standards data) observing postal 
delivery carriers for purposes of idenwng specific activih’es. If more than one 
collector collected this data on a particular day, please provide separate 
information for each. 

RESPONSE 

The table that identifies the specific observers and codes is in my response to 

interrogatory MPNUSPS-T-13-16, OBS12 and OBS13 had collected data with 

the scanner on other, non-postal clients. 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO THE SECOND SET OF INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS 

OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-11361. Please refer to your testimony at Appendix D Level 10 
Locations, and  please provide the following: 

(a) All systematic written or oral guidance that was given to the data 
collectors to identify and distinguish among each of the Level 10 Locations. 

@) All systematic effolts made to ensure that the LO0424 codes were 
consistently and correctly applied by all data collectors. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Refer to Libmy Reference USPS-LR-1-220 that shows pictures of various 

postal items. The  oral instructions provided to the observers a re  as shown 

Appendix D to my testimony. - 

- 1  
(b) The USPS Subject Matter Experts and the roving quality assurance personnel 

would spot check the observations. The work sampling scans  were cross- 

checked with the time study records, observer comments and video tapes. No 

records were maintained on the frequency of the checks. 

.- ; 

~~~~~~~~~~ ~ ...~ ~~~~~ ~ ... . ~~ ~ ~~ ~~ ~ ~~ ~~ . . . ~ ,  ~~ ~ ~ ~~~~ ~ ~~ ~ . ~ ~~~~ ~~~~~ I 
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MPNUSPS-Tl3-62. Please provide all systematic written or oral guidance to 
. the data collectors on how to identify and distinguish between the following 

location codes: 

(a) LO8 Vehicle and LO7 Dock, LO9 Park Point, L13 On Route, L17 Gas  
Station, ti9 In Vehicle at Stop, and L20 In Vehicle in Traffic. 

(b) L13 On Route and LO9 Park Point, LIO Collection Box, LI 1 Relay Box, L12, 
Point of Delivery. Ll9 In Vehicle a t  Stop, KO In Vehicle in Traffic, and 
L21 Wait when Walking. 

(c) LO9 Park Point and LIO Collection Box, L12 Point of Delivery, L20 In 
Vehicle at Stop. 

RESPONSE: 

(a-c) Refer to Library Reference USPS-LR-1-220 that shows pictures of various 

postal items. The oral instructions provided to the observers are  as shown in 

Appendix D to my testimony. 

. 

I 
I 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO THE SECOND SET OF INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS 

OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPAIUSPS-113-63. Please identify what kinds of locations the data WlleCtOrs 
would identify as Sie Location L15 (Miscellaneous). 

RESPONSE: 

In checking the observer comments for the L15 location we have found: 

Elevators, Phone Booths, Supervisors Desk, Customers lawn, Locked keys in 

Vehicle, Carriers in vehicle parking lot due to no work. 

1 . I .. 
v- - -- 
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MPANSPS-Tl3-64. with respect to Level 11.2 Delivery Type, please provide: 

(a) All systematic written or oral guidance that was given to the data 
collectors to identifj and distinguish among each of the Level 11.2 
Delivery Types. 

(b) A description of all systematic efforts made to ensure that the WTOI- 
W05 codes were consistently and correctly applied by all data 
collectors. 

(c) The systematic written or oral guidance given to data collectors with 
respect to distinguishing between a WO4 Dismount Delivery and  a 
WTO5 Central Delivery, in terms of type of mail equipment and mail 
receptacles used. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Oral instructions provided to observers are as shown in Appendix D to my 

testimony. 

._ _ _  (b) The-USPS Subject Matter Experts and the roving ~ quality assurance -~ ~ personnel ~ 

would spot check the observations. The work sampling scans were cross- 

checked with the time study records, observer comments and video tapes. 

(c) Oral instructions provided to observers are as in Appendix D. The equipment 

was then defined in the 1 I .4 and 11.4.1 levels of the barcode scanning sheets. 

. . . . .  
, .  
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OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-11345. Please explain how the data collectors assigned a Level 
1 1.2 D.elivery Type and Level 11.3 Delivery Type Status when the carrier was 
moring from one kind of delivery type or delivery type status to another. 

RESPONSE 

Based on the delivev types on the USPS Form 3999X. the obsenrers would 

change the delivery type when traveling to the next delivery. 

I 



7 6 8 2  

! 

I 

! 

i 
-i 

t 
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OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS 113-66. Please state, with respect to delivery types: 

(a) Whether motorized carriers ever dismount to make centralized 
deliveries. If so, please explain how the data collecton distinguished 
between the -dismount" and 'cenpalized'. 

5 

(b) Whether some c a m e n  ever remain in their vehicles (at curbline) while 
delivering to NDCBU or  other types of Centralized outside boxes. If so, 
please explain how the dafa collectors distinguished between 
'curbline" and "centralized". 

(c) Whether central deliveries are  made by both motorized and foot 
carriers. Please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Pursuant to verbal instructions based on the instructions shown in Appendix 

D to my testimony. 

(b) Deliveries that were classified as Central required the carrier to exit the 

vehicle. lfacentral  type box was serviced from in the vehicle and the 3999X 

classified the delivery point as curb the observers recorded curbline delivery. 

~~- .- 

(c) Central deliveries a r e  selviced by both modes of travel. 

. i _ . .  . . .. ..,, - 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO THE SECOND SET OF INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS 

OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPNUSPS-TI 3-67. With respect to the Level 11.4 activities, please provide the 
following: . 

.(a) All systematic written or oral guidance that was given to the data 
,collectors to identify and distinguish among each of the Level 11.4 
Activity alternatives. 

(b) All systematic written or oral guidance that was given to the data 
collectors conceming'the relationships between 1 1.4 Outside Activity 
and 11.4.1 Activity Detail codes. 

(c) The systematic written or oral guidance given to data collectors on 
how to distinguish.among TO5 (walking) and TO1 Travel to First Delivery 

'.Point, TO2 Travel blt Delivery, and TO3 Travel blt w/Sort. 

(d).How were the data collectors systematically instructed to tell the 
difference between DO8 Delay.Specify and F04,Delay Specify? 
How were the data collectors systematically instructed to tell the 
difference between 504 Parcels and F02 Parcels? 

( f )  A description of all systematic efforts to ensure that the Level 11.4 
codes were consistently and correctly applied by all data collecton. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Oral instructions provided to observers are as shown in Appendix D to my 

testimony. 

~ ~~ ~ ~ ~ ~~~ ~ ~~ ~ ~ ~ 

(b) Oral instructions provided to observers are as in Appendix D. 

(c) The TO5 code was used when the carrier was walking other than the Other 

defined codes: Oral instructions-provided to observers are as in Appendix D. 
-~ ~~~ .. . _ . ~ ~. ~ ~. ~ .- . .~ ~ 

. .  
~-I---_-... - 

, ... - . ~ ~ .  ' .  , .  
. ., 

. .  ., ;... . .  . .  ~- 
(4) The FO4 Delay is related to customer delays and the DO8 

associated with the 11.4.1 

j_ 1 .  .~ 
, . ,. . . .  

. I . < .  .. 

- . .I 

code delays and the observers comment log. 
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TO THE SECOND SET OF tNTERROGATORlES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS 

OF AMERICA. INC. 
The JO4 parcels were for in office work with parcels and F02 parcels are 

associated with delivery work for parczls. The records of street activity with the 

304 code were associated with loading parcels into the vehide. 

(9 The USPS Subject Matter Experts and the roving quality assurance personnel 

would spot check the observations. The work sampling scans were cross- 

checked with the time study records. observer comments and video tapes. 



7685  

-. 

I 

. 
. _ ~ I  

.- . . . ,  . .., . . .  

RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO THE SECOND SET OF INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS 

OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPNUSPS-113-68. With respect to the relationshi? between Level 10 
fLowtion),and Level 11.4 (Activity) codes, pl&se provide all systematic written 
or oral guidance you gave your data coilectors (and data processors) on Level 
11.4 codes which are always or should never be associated with the following: 

(a) Dock Location. 
(b) Vehicle Location. 
(c) Park Point Location. 
(d) Collection Box Location. 
(e) Relay Box Location. 
(9 Point of Delivery Location. 
(9) On Route Location 
(h) Miscellaneous Location 
(i) Gas Station Location 
(j) In Unit Walking Location 
(k) In Vehicle at Stop Location 
(I) Wait When Walking Location 
(m) Other Route Location 

RESPONSE: 

(am) No such guidance was given regarding combinations which w re ot 

allowed: The obsetverswere to record events as they occurred. The observers 

made written comments on their daily comments logs with respect to unusual 

situations. Without specific references to particular data records, I cannot 

comment further. 

-. 

~~ ~ ~~~~ ~~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ ~ ~~ ~ ~ ~~~~ 

. .. . . . . . .  

. .  . .  I '  . , : . . . .  

. .  . . a .  .~ , : 
.. .: I 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO THE SECOND SEI OF tNTERROGATORlES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS 

OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-T13-69. With respect to the Level 11.2 (Delivery Type! and Level 
11.3 (Delivery Type Status) codes, please: 

(a) Confirm that all but 22 of your 39,046 tallies identifies a Delivery Type, 
-even those for Dock., Collection Box, Miscellaneous, Gas  Station. In Unit 
Walking, In Vehicle in Traffic, and Wait While Walking. 

(b) Confirm that all but 4,076 of your 39,046 tallies identifies a Delivery Type 
status. 

(c) Provide the systematic guidance that you gave your data collectors 
(and data processors) on how to correctly identify delivery type for 
tallies not at the point of delivery. 

(d) Provide all systematic guidance that you gave your data collectors 
(and data processors) on how to correctly identify delivery type status 
for tallies when the Level 10 code was not Point of Delivery. 

(e) Explain why the data collectors assigned delivery type and delivery 
type status codes to locations that were not at the point of delivery. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Confirmed. 
. ~ ~~ 

(b) Confirmed. 

(c-e) Based on the USPS Form 3999X delivery type the observer choose the 

code for either the delivery the carrier was servicing or the next delivery the 

carrier was  traveling to. 
:. : :,:: : I, . . . .: . ., . ~~ .... i_.~ 



RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO THE SECOND SET OF INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS 

OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPA/USPS-Tl3-70. With respect to the relationship between Level 11.4 
{Activity) and Level 1 1.4.1 (Activity Detail) codes, please provide all systemtic  
written or oral guidance that you gave your'data collectors (and data processors) 
on the following: 

(a) The circumstances when Activity T codes are  associated with 
something other than Activity Detail K codes. 

@) Which activity detail codes should always or never be associated with 
Activ-tyT codes. 

(c) When D codes should be associated with anything other than Activity 
Detail I codes. 

(d) Which activity detail codes should always or never b e  associated with 
Activity D codes. 

(0 When Activity J codes should be associated with anything other than 
Activity Detail H codes. 

(9) Which activity detail codes should always or never be associated with 
Activity J codes. 

(h) When F codes should be associated with anything other than Activity 

I 

-i 
f 

1 -  Detail G codes. . 

(i) Which activity detail codes should always or never be associated with 
Activity F codes. 

RESPONSE: 

(a-i) No specific written or oral instructions other than those shown in Appendix D 

to my testimony were given to the observers and data processors. Without . I  . .  . ,  
. , .. 

... , 

/' . . .  specific references to particular data records, I cannot comment further. 

:2,: .:.: 
. .  I. Y 

.. . .. 
. I  .- 

I 
c.. .. .. .- . 

. . .  . .  . 
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! RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 

TO THE SECOND SET OF INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS 
OF AMERICA. INC. 

MPNUSPS-113-71. With.respect to the relationship between Level 11.3 
(Delivery Type Status) and Level 1 1.4.1 (Activity Detail), please provide all 
systematic written or orat guidance that you gave your data collectors (and data 
processors) on which Level 1 1.4.1 H codes (delivery receptacle type) should 90 
with which delivery type status codes. 

RESPONSE: 

I 

. 

Observers were to record the specific type of receptacle regardless of the 

Delivery type status. 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVLCE WITNESS RAYMOND 

TO THE SECOND SET OF INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS 
OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPNUSPS-Tl3-72. Please consider Level 11.4 Activity Code DO1 (No Access 

(a) What specific physical action was the data collector observing. 
Please explain how that could be determined from the data. 

to Box). 

@) For DOI,, do the data indicate whether and how the mail was actually 

RESPONSE 

. delivered to that particular customer? Please explain. 

(a) The mail box was blocked by a parked car on a curbline delivery. A locked 

-i 
_f 

door on a business or central inside deliveries. A missing or damaged mail box 

on a Park and loop type delivery. The data records a general category, nota 

specific cause. 

(b) I do not know. This is beyond the scope of the work sampling, which records f 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO THE SECOND SET OF INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS 

OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-Tl3-73. with respect to Level 11.4 Activity Code F03 (Hardship), 
what specific physical action was the data collector observing? Please explain 
how that could be determined from the data. 

RESPONSE: 

I 
I 

-- 

Hardship is a service provided by the carrier when the customer or the 

customeh family has asked the carrier or the post office to make personal 

contact with an elderly or disabled customer with every deliiery. The observer 

would have observed this personal'contact or attempted personal contact. The 

F03 code is selected at the 11.4 level. 



7691 

'- I RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO THE SECOND SET OF INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS 

OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-Tl3-74. For Level 11.4 Activity code FO1 (accountable). please 
provide the following information: 

(a) At point of delivery, when an accountable (FO1) is indicated, does that 
mean that only an accountabte was delivered to that point at that 
time? Please explain how that can be determined from the data. 

(b) Is there information available from the data to determine whether that 
point of delivery was served a second time that day with all other 
mail? Please explain. 

(c) What specific physical action was the data colleetor observing? 
Please explain how that can be determined from the data. 

(d) If a! point of delivery, does FO1 indicate whether the delivery occurred 
at the typical delivery point (mail receptacle) or at some other, non- 
typical location? Prease explain how that can determined from the 
data.. 

(e) At any other Level 10 location code, other than point of delivery, when 
an accountable is indicated, what specific physical action was the 
data collector observing? Please explain how that can be 
determined from the data. 

~ ~~~ -. 

(f)When A a i V i  Detd Codes GO1 (public relations), GO2 (service rates), 
,GO3 (diredons), GO4 (excess words), or GO5 (excess words) were 
' indicated with FO1 (Accountable). did that mean that those activities 
were required to physically deliver the mail to the customeR Or were 
they activities'that did not necessarily have to be associated with the 
delivery? Please explain. 

RESPONSE 

(a) No, an accountable was the main focus of the carrier. The observer selects 

. 

, 

1 :,. the FOl ;e at the 11.4 level. . . . ~  .-.. .. 
. ~. , .  . 

.~~ . .. . 
,. 

. .  
1 4 . .  I. 

. . .  
ork sampling data do not p this type of information. 

, . .  
.\ ,. 
J 

..... . . .. , .. 
I . <:<,{'.:- .. ;. :;~,'.. 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO THE SECOND SET OF INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS 

OF AMERICA, INC. 
(c) The carrier handling. delivering or processing an accountable type of mail. 

The observer selects the FO1 code at the 11.4 level. 

(de) The level 10 location code would indicate where the carrier was. and the 

level 11.4.1 code would indicate the mail receptacle. Please provide the specific 

records for further analysis. 

Q Those activities were required to physically deliver the mail to the customer. 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO THE SECOND SET OF INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS 

OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPNUSPS-Tl3-75. For Level 11.4 Activity code F02 (parcel), please provide 
the following information: 

(a) At point of delivery. when a parcel (F02) is indicated, does that mean 
that only a parcel was delivered to that point at that time? Please 
explain how that can be determined from the data. 

(b) Can the data be used to determine whether that point of delivery was 
served a second time that day with all other mail? 

(c) What specific physical action was the data collector observing? 
Please explain how that can be determined from the data. 

(d) If at'point of delivery, does F02 indicate whether the delivery occurred 
at the typiql delivery point (mail receptacle) or at some other, non- 
typical location? Please explain how that can be determined from 
the data. 

(e) At any other Level 10 location code, other than point of delivery, when 
a parcel is indicated, what specific physical action was the data 
collector observing? Please explain how that can be determined 
from the data. Please explain. 

(9 When Activity Detail Code GO1 (public relations), GO2 (service rates), 
- GO3 (directions), GO4 (excess words), or GO5 (excess words)  was^^^ ~~ 

indicated with F02. did.that mean that those activities were required 
to physically deliver the mail to the customer. Or were they activities 
that did not necessarily have to be associated with the delivery? 
Please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) No, a parcel was the main focus of the carrier. The observer selects the F02 

. 

. ~ .. ~ ~ - ~. .~.. . . . 

~ .. : . @) No, the'work sampling data do not permit this type of information.. -;. . .  ' 
. .  .. . 

ring or processing an parcel type of mail. The 
7 

. .  observer selects the F02 code at the 11.4 level. : 
. .  

. . '  ~. - 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO THE SECOND SET OF INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS 

OF AMERICA, INC. 

(d) The level I O  location code would indicate where the carrier was, and the level 

11.4.1 code would indicate the &I receptacle. Please provide the specific 

records for further analysis. 

(0 Those activities were required to physically deliver the mail to the customer. 

t 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO THE SECOND S E T  OF INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS 

OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPNUSPS-TI3-76. For Level 1 1.4 Activity code J04 (parcels), please provide 
the following information: 

(a) At point of delivery, when parcels (JO4) are indicated, does that mean 
that only parcels were delivered to that point at that time? Please 
explain how that c a n  be  determined from the data. 

(b) Is there information available from the data to determine whether that 
point of delivery was served a second time that day with all other mail? 

(c) What specific physical action was the data collector observing? 
Please explain how that could be determined from the data. 

(d) If at  point of delivery, does J04 indicate whether the delivery occurred 
at the typical deliverj' point (mail receptacle) or at some other, non- 

the data. 

, 
I 

. typical rocation? Please explain how that could be determined from 
~ 

f 

(e) At any other Level 10 location code, other than point of delivery. when 
parcels are indicated, what specific physical action was the data 
collector observing? Please explain how that could be determined 
from the data. 

(9 When Activity Detail Codes GO1 (public relations), GO2 (service rates), 
GO3 (directions), GO4 (excess words), or GO5 (excess words) are--_ 
indicated with 504, does that mean that those activities were required 
to physically deliver the mail to the custornef? Or were they activities 
that did not necessarily have to be associated with the delivery? 
Please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) No, a parcel w a s  the main focus of the carrier. The observer selects the NO4 

code a t  the 1 i.4 level. 
" 

pling data do not permit this type of information. . . . .  
. .  .... 

i 
. .  

-. . , ~ .  . . .  
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO THE SECOND SET OF INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS 

- OF AMERICA. INC. 
(c) The carrier handling, delivering or processing an parcel type of mail. The 

observer selects the JO4 code at the 11.4 level. 

(de) The level 10 location code would indicate where the carrier was, and the 

level 11.4.1 code would indicate the mail receptacle. Please provide the specitic 

records for further analysis. 

(9 Those activities were required to physically deliver the mail to the customer. 

* .. 

' ,  .. . .  

I 

. .  ~ .~, 
I 

. ,~ 

~ 

, : 

.. . . .~ ~. . . 

. . , . . . . . .  
.I... . 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO THE SECOND SET OF INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS 

OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-T13-77. For Level 11.4 Activity code J06 (mix), please provide the 
following information: 

I 

. (a) At point of delivery, when mix (J06) is indicated, does that mean a mix 
of mail was delivered fo that point at that time? If so, does it indicate 

. any particular products? Please explain how that can be determined 
from the data. 

@) Does J06 indicate any particular type of mail container or a particular 
method of mail delivery. as opposed to a typical delivery of multiple 
postal products? Please explain. 

(c) Is there information available from the data to determine whether that 
point of delivery was  served a second time that day with all other 
mail? 

(d) What specific physical action was the data collector observing? 
Please explain how that can b e  determined from the data. 

(e) If at the point of delivery location, does J06 indicate whether the 
- delivery occurred at the typical delivery point (mail receptacle) or at 

some other, non-typical location? Please explain how that can b e  
determined from the data. 

(t) At any other Level 10 location code, other than point of delivery. when 
J06 is indicated, what specific physical action was the data collector 
observing? Please explain how that can be determined from the 
data. 

. (9) When Activity Detail Code GO1 (public relations), GO2 (service rates), 
' . GO3 (directions), GO4 (excess words), or GO5 (excess words) were 

.. indicated with J06. does that mean that those activities were required 
. : . to physically deliver the mal to the .customer. Or were they activities 

Please explain. . 
RESPONSE:. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  .~ ~~ . .  ~~ 

. . . .  ,that did not necessarily have to be associated with the delivery? 
. .  . .  

. .  
. . .  

. I  

.. : 
. ,  . .  

. . . . . . . .  ( a c )  NO records exist of this combination. . ,  . 
. .  ..: ... . .  

j .~ 

. . . .  (d) The carrier handling tubs of trays of mail. 
j '."i 

,. . 
,r' ' ' -; , .  

. ,. 

. .  
. . ,  .. i.. 

. . . . . .  
., . .1 . , 
...... , :.- . . . . .  

. . . . .  
. .  
. . . . . . . . .  .... .c. 

~ ............. 
, .  . '' :, ~ ~. 

. ;. -... . . .  
.,. . 

~~~ 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO THE SECOND SET OF INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS 

OF AMERICA, INC. 
(e) No records exist of this combination. 

(0 The carrier at the vehicle or on the dock handling trays or tubs of mail. 

(g) No records exist of this cornbination. 

.- t 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO THE SECOND SET OF INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS 

OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPNUSPS-113-78. For Level 11.4 Activity Code F03 (Hardship): 

(a) What-specific physical activity was the data collector observing? 
Please explain how that w n  be determined from the data. 

(b) Do the data indicate whether and how mail was delivered to that 
particular wstomeR Please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) See my response to interrogatory MPAIUSPS-Tl3-73. 

(b) No, the work sampling data do not provide that information. 

; r>  I 
. .  

. .  :* i ... 4.: ' ,. * . . .. ,.- , , . , - . - -~ .. ... . 

.~ % . > .  . . .  

.~ . .. 

I 

. .  

. ,  . j  . .  

. .  

~ . .  I 
... -1 . . . . . . 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO THE SECOND SET OF INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS 

OF AMERICA. INC. 

MPANSPS-113-79. Please provide all systematic written and oral guidance you 
gave jour data collectors (and data processors) on which Level 11.4.1 Activity 
Detail codes are always or should never be associated with the following Activity 
codes: 

(a) No Access to Box 
(b) Vehicle Breakdown 
(c) Weather 
(d) TraffidDetour 
(e) No Work 
(9 Delay-Specify (D08) 
(g) Accountable 
(h) Parcel 
(i) Hardship 
(j) Delay-Specify (FO4) 
(k) Parcels 
(I) Mix 
(m) Delivery/Collection 
(n) Loading 
(0) Unloading 
(PI Setup 
(9) Finger @ Delivery 
(r) NIA 
(s) Travel to I Delivery 
(t) Travel blt Delivery 
(u) Travel blt wlsort 
(v) Return to Unit 
(w) Walking. 

RESPONSE 

No specific written or oral instructions other than those in Appendix D were given 

to the obsewers and data processors. The Library Reference LR-1-220 was _. 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 

OF AMERICA, INC. 
TO THE SECOND SET'OF INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS 

MPANSPS-Tl3-80. Please explain why ac t iv i  detail H codes (codes for mail 
collection and receptacle boxes) were used with the following outside activities: 

(a) Finger@Delivery 

(c) Delay 
Id) No Access to Box 

(b) Wf4 

i e j  setup 
I f l  Travel BK Deliveries 
ig) Walking 
(h) Hardship. 

RESPONSE: 

(a-h) The H codes further describe the receptacle or collection box near the 

carrier; Without specific references to particular records for the code 

combinations in question, I cannot answer further. 

__ 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO THE SECOND SETOF INTERROGATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS 

OF AMERICA, INC. 

MPNUSPS-Tl3-81. Please explain why a mail receptacle code (activity detail 
H code), other than drop to customer, was used with the Accountable outside 
activity. 

RESPONSE 

The cameh main function was with the accountable and other activity details 

other than drop to customer would indicate the activity taking place with the 

accountable. Without specific references to particular records for the code 

combinations in question, I cannot answer further. 
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REPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
THE THIRD SET OF INTERROGRATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF 

AMERICA, INC. 

MPNUSPS-11342. For STS Type, Collection Box, please confirm that there are 
no tallies identifying the carrier either walking or driving to or from a collection 
box Please explain why. 

RESPONSE: 

Confirmed. The Engineered Standards approach only required the observer to 

record the mode of travel. 
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REPONSE Of UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
THE THIRD SET OF INTERROGRATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF 

AMERICA, INC. 

MPARlSPS-T13-83. There are several tallies at 'Collection Box" location which 
indicate unloading activities. Per Appendix D, 'Unloading' (code JO9) applies to 
vehides while deVcoll ( w e  J08) applies to unroading collection boxes. Please 
'explain what thedata collectors were observing when these tallies were taken 
and explain how you know that. 

RESPONSE 

I cartnot respond without references to the specific records in question, including 
CY code, route ID, date, etc. See Appendix A to USPS-LR-1-163 for relevant data 
fields. 
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REPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
THE THIRD SET OF INTERROGRATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF 

AMERICA, INC. 

MPNUSPS-113-84. When a Relay Box is also a Collection Box, how did the 
d a a  collectors indicate location? 

RESPONSE 

The observers would have recorded the green boxes as a relay box and the blue 

boxes as a collection box. 

I . . 
,. ~ .~ 

I .. 
, .  ..,. 

.~,. , 
. ~. 

~ 

. . I  

. .  . I  

. . .  . ~.~ . .~ .. . . ; ... .!.. ..: . , 
,> ..~. - 

( i  .~ 
, . . , _.*..,; :: . .  ... . -. .... 
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- REPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
THE THIRD SET OF INTERROGRATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF 

AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-T13-85. When the Relay Box location is associated with Wait 4 
Cdlectn' activit!; or 'Coli't Box' detail, how did you determine whether it should 
be allocated to Collection or Street Support? 

RESPONSE: 

I cannot respond without references to the specific records in question, including 
CY code, route ID. date, etc. See Appendix A to USPS-LR-1-163 for relevant data 

. fields. 
I 

i 

i 

.. . . *  
: a  :: 

, .2 i 
I 

. .  . .  .., ,+> ., - 
I _  . .  

. _. .. -. . . , i. ..., 
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Location(s) Activity(1es) 

Delay Code (D 

Delay Codes (D 

In Vehicle at 
Stop, 'Park Codes) 
Point, Vehicle' 
In Vehicle at 

Route, 
*Vehicle. 'Wait 

Stop, 'Misc, On Codes) 

REPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
THE MlRD SET OF INTERROGRATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF 

AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-T13-86. For the following tally types, please explain what STS activity 
the data collectors were observing, how you know that, and why you assigned 
the specified STS category. Please mte that in some cases two or more STS 
degories'gre assigned to the same combination of Location-Activity-ANw 
Detail. In those cases, please explain why you have made distinctions. (If same 
tally type is induded in more than one STS category, in the list below, B is 
asterisked.) 

. 

Activity Detail(s) 

N/A 

Delay Codes (I Codes) 
. .- 

STS 
Cateqory 

a. Drive 

b. Drive 

c. Drive 

d. Drive 

e. Drive 

Stop' 

Drive 

I 

Wait when 
walking 
Misc 
Misc, ' Park 
Point, Vehicle' 
On Route 
On Route, ' 

Whenwalking I 
In Vehicle at I DelaySpcfyDetail I Delay Codes (G Codes) 

Codes) 

N/A Central Inside 
N/A N/A 

Travel B/t Dlvr. . Walking Push Cart 
Parcel or Vehide Codes (K Codes) 

Vehicle'. . 
On Route 
Vehicle 
Vehicle. 

Stoo. Park I I I 

Accountable 
Travel to 1" Dhrr Vehide Codes (K Codes) 
DeVColl Vehicle Codes (K Codes) 
Parcel or D ~ D  to Customer 

P&, Vehicle' I I 
Vehicle, Misc, I Delay Codes (D I Vehicle Codes (K Codes) 

Vehicle'. . 
On Route ' 

Vehicle 

Accountable 
Travel to 1" Dhrr Vehide Codes (K Codes) 
DeVColl Vehicle Codes (K Codes) 

. -. 
~ ., . .. 

Vehicle' . .  
. . . :  , 

Vehide 

. .  ~ ~ account able.^ .~ ~ ~ -- ~ - . ~  -i--i -. ~~~~. 

Parcel or 
Accountable 
No Access to 

N/A .. . : :..., :;:, ...,, J,: .. r ; ,  
, , I . . . . 

Vehicle Codes (K Codes) - I Box I '  
In Vehicle at I Delay Codes (D I N/A 

Vehicle' 

Vehicle' . .  
. . . :  , 

Vehide 

. .. 
~ ., 

Stop, Misc, 1 Codis) 
On Route. 

Parcel or account able.^ -~ ~ ~ -- ~ - . ~  -i--i -. ~~~~. 

Parcel or 
Accountable 
No Access to 

Drop to Customer . .  

N/A .. . : :..., :;:, ...,, J,: .. r ; ,  
, , I . . . . 

Vehicle Codes (K Codes) 
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REPONSE-OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
THE THIRD SET OF INTERROGRATORlES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF 

AMERICA, INC. 
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REPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVLCE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
THE THIRD SET OF INTERROGRATORIES OF WGAZlNE PUBLISHERS OF 

RESPONSE: 

(a-ww) I cannot respond without references to the specific records in question, 

including CY code, route ID, date, etc. See Appendix A to USPS-LR-1-163 for - ____  ~~ 

relevant data fields. 

. . . . . . . .  

. . .  

.... .................. 

. . . . . . . .  

. .  

. . . . . . . .  

. . .  

.... .................. 

. ,  . 
.. ~. . . . . . . .  . .  
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REPONSE OF UNilED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
THE THIRD SET OF INTERROGRATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF 

AMERICA, INC. 

.MPA/USPS-T13-87. For the Vehicle. location, for foot deliveries, there are some 
Travel B/t Dfvr.' activity tallies with either r?/A or Walk detail. In some cases, 
you assign those tallies to Drive Time and in some cases you assign them to the 
FAT Run or Street Support Time categories. 

(a) With the use of a vehicle. what is the distinction between foot, park and 
loop. central, and dismount deliveries? 

(b) What were the data collecton observing at that time and how do you know 
a? 

(c) How did you decide to assign those tallies to the STS categories? 

RESPONSE: 

(a-c) I cannot respond without references to the specific records in question, 

including CY code, route ID, date, etc. See AppendixP to USPS-LR-1-163 for 

relevant data fields. 
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REPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND T o  
THE THIRD SET OF INTERROGRATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF 

AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-Tl3-88. For the 'On Route' location, for curbline deliven'es, there are 
some 'Travel Bh Dlvr.' activity tallies with Walk [Code K) detail. These are 
assigned to the CAT Run Time category. 

(a) What were the data collectors observing at that time and how do you know 
it? 

@) How did you decide to assign those tallies to the CAT Run Time catqof l  

RESPONSE: 

(a-b) I cannot respond without references to the specific records in question, 

including CY code, route ID, date, etc. See Appendix A to USPS-LR-I-f63 for 

relevant data fields. 

. .  

. .  
I 

.. . 
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. REPONSE OF UNlTED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
THE THIRD SET OF INTERROGRATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF 

AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-T13-89. For the 'OnRoute. location, there are some 'Travel Bh Dlvr.' 
activity tallies with Walking Push Cart detail. Some of these we assigned to the 
Drive Time category and some are assigned to the FAT Run Time category. 

, Separately, there are some Walking. and 'Travel B/t Dlvr. wlSort" a W i  tallies 
w?h Walking Push C a K  detail assigned to the FAT Run Time category. For 
each of these tally types, please explain: 

(a) What were the data collectors observing at those times and how do YOU 
know it? 

(b) How did you decide to assign those tallies to STS categories? 

RESPONSE: 

(a-b) I cannot respond without references to the specific records in question, 

including CY code, route ID, date, etc. See Appendix A to USPS-LR-1-163 for 

relevant data fields. 

... . 
.. , .. , . . . .. _. *.I. .. 

. . ~ .  . .  ' . I ,  . . 

. .  . . 

. : ,... . .  

. .  

...- ~ . _ . . _ , _ . _ . I .  .. . . 
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REPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RA MOND TO 
THE THIRD SET OF INTERROGRATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLI 1 HERS OF 

AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-TlS+O. Forthe 'On Route' location, with curbline delivetids. there 
are some 'Accountable" and 'Parcel" activity tallies with 'LLV detail. l$e*e are 
assigned to the FAT Run Time category. Please explain: 

(a) What were the data collectors observing at those times and how do,you 
know it? 

(b) How did you decide to assign those tallies to the FAT Run Time cat/?gory? 

RESPONSE 

(a-b) I cannot respond without references to the specific remrds in quebtion. 

including CY code. route ID, date, etc. See Appendix A to USPS-LR-1463 for 

relevant data fields. 

. . .  . . .  . .  . .. .~ . . . . . . . . . . . . .  - ........ 
~. >< i 2- 

.. 
. ,  . .  :, : 

.. ........... 

1 
- <  . .  
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REPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
THE THIRD SET OF INTERROGRATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF 

- AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-Tl3-91. Please confirm that you allocate no tallies indicating Curbline 
Delivery type to Drive Time. 

RESPONSE: 

Confirmed that there are no tallies indicating Curbline Delivery type to Dive time. 
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REPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS R A W O N D  TO 
THE THIRD SET OF INTERROGRATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF 

AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-113.92. Can you tell when the Travel Bh Dlvr.'tally occurred 
between a curbfine and another type of deliveR If so, please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

Yes, the observers had the U S P S  Form 3999x that lists the entire route With 

delivery types by delivery point. 



7716 

_. ! 

REPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAWOND TO 

AMERICA, INC. 
THE THIRD SET OF INTERROGRATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLI~HERS OF 

MPANSPS-Tf3-93. Assume a carrier has just stopped his vehide at a parking 
point for either a set of Central or Dismount deliveries within a single bdilding: 

(a) If he.has not yet left the vehicle, what location would a data collecdot 
record: In Vehicle at Stop, On Route, or Vehide? 

@) If he is working at his vehide (e.g.. unloading a tray of mail), what lacation 
would a data collector record? 

(c) If he has left the vehicle and is proceeding to make his deliveries but has 
not yet gotten to the first delivery, what location would a data collector 
record? 

(d) If he has reached the first delivery and is moving towards the next, what 
location would a data collector record? 

(e) If he is returning to his vehicle from the last delivery on that stop, *at 
location would a data collector record? 

RESPONSE: 

(as) I cannot respond without references to the specific records in quebtion, 

including CY code, route ID, date, etc. See Appendix A to USPS-LR-I463 for 
~ ~ . _  - __  _. 

relevant data fields. 

, ,  
. .. , 

.. I._ * ,-. , . . 

I 
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REPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAWOND TO 
THE THIRD SET OF INTERROGRATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF 

AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-T13-94. Wfi some minor exceptions, virtually all tallies, r ardless of 
Location Code, which have 'Delay Specify Detail' or NIA activity with a ? ode G 
activity detail (e.g., public relations, service rates, directions, excess WO@S). have 
been allocated to Load. 

(a) Please explain why you have done this. 

@) Please explain why a few of these types of tallies were also allocated to 
Street Support and Drive Time. 

RESPONSE: 

(a-b) I cannot respond without references to the specitic records in qu$stiOn, 

including CY code. route ID, date, etc. See Appendix A to USPS-LR-1-1163 for 

relevant data fields. 

. ~. 

....... ....... ... 
~~ 

~~ ~~ -. 

. .  

... I 
: :. ; 

. . .  
, ., 

I s i - . .  . .  .... ..C 
...... ., ., . 

.?... 
I .  .: 

. . . . . .  .*. . . . .  
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- :  REPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 

THE M I R D  SET OF INTERROGRATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF 
AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-Tl3-95. Please confirm that all the 'Hardship" activity &Ilks have 
been allocated to Load. Please explain why you have done this. 

RESPONSE 

This a p p n  to be the case. Generally, because the 'Hardship" activity WUireS 

customer contact, it falls within Load Time. See Appendiv F to my tefimony. I 

cannot respond further without references to the specific records in question, 

including CY code, route ID, date, etc. See Appendix A to USPS-LR.1463 for 

relevant data fields. 

I 

.. . 
. .  . .  

. .  .: 

-l...., . .  . . .  
. .  .. 

- . .. . . ,. ., .. .. .. , . . 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO MPA INTERROGATORIES 

PURSUANT TO PRESIDING OFFICERS RULING NO. WOOO-1/35 

MPARISPS-T13-96. Please confirm that, with only minor exceptions, virtually all 
tallies for the Toint of Delivery' location were allocated to the Load or Street 
Support category. Please explain why you have done this. 

RESPONSE 

Not exactly. Based on timeconsuming review of all of the 16,052 tallies 

containing 'Point of Delivery' as a location, I confirm that, with a few extremely 

rare exceptions, that virtually all of tallies with 'Point of Delivery" were allocated 

to Load time. Only 4 out of 16.052 were tallies allocated to Street Support. Only 

2 tallies out of 16,052 tallies with Point of Delivery were allocated to some __ other ~~~~ 

STS category, which, in this case, was Route Access CAT time. 

i 
I 

The reason why virtually all were categorized as Load Time is fairly 
..I 

r straightforward. The following is the definition of Load Time used in the 

preparation~of USPS LR-163 used by witness Baron: 'Delivering and collecting 

mail pieces at residential and business delivery points. Also includes incidental 

time for customer contacts and the providing of special services.' In accord With 

this definition, the location of the activities being performed are 'at resldential and 

business delivery pints', and, coincidentally. the ES work sampling h8d a 

location 'Point of Delivev. The carrier had finished accessingltraveling to and 

was located at the point of delivery. 

~ 
~ 

~~~ ~~ ~~~~~~~~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ 

~~~~~ 

. _  

1 
. .  

. .  . .~ 
~ ~ .~ 

~~ . .., 
~ ~- 

.~ AddD'onal fields are necessary to define what the carrier is doing at the 
:, 

~~ ..-J 

yJ livery,' but the expected action is for'the carrier to be delivering and 
- - ,  

*' , 
! ~. or collecting the mail, which would generally place the tallies into Load Time. . 

.. .. -. . . . .  
. . . .  . ~ .  .. . . 
I' ' '  . 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS mYMOND 
TO MPA INTERROGATORIES 

PURSUANT TO PRESIDING OFFICERS RULING NO. R2000-1/35 

FoflJwing this response are pages showing the result of an Access query 

that identifies the combinations of tallies with 'Point of Delivery". Thee are 338 

groups of tallies that represent 16.046 tallies of Load Time out of the lotal of 

16052 tallies with Point of Delivery. In general, the location of Point of Delivery 

combined with the Activity, DeVColl or Finger @ Deliver, and Parcel ar 

Accountable with the Activities Detail of Drop to Customer place the carrier 

actions within the definition of Load Time. To assign the STS categoly. the 

Location was reviewed with Activities, then the Activities Details. followed by the 

Delivery Type and the Delivery Type Status. Additional resources, such as the 

comments logs, USPS form 3999x. and the field produced work sampling reports 

with observer notes, were, on rare occasions. accessed to support the 

assignment of the tallies into the STS categories. For additional information, 

please see my response to Presiding Officer's Information Request ND. 8. 
~ - -- _ _  -~ - -  

As noted, a very few tallies were placed in Street Support. (There were 

only permutations of scans with a total of 4 tallies that were assigned to 

Street Support time.) This is the definition used for Street Support time: "The 

part of street time spent on activies such as traveling to and from the route, to 

the carriers' stati taining and loading the vehide, and preparing mail in bulk 
4 +.: p*  

at the vehide and at relay boxes.' The first permutation. totalling two fallies, had 

the carrier at a Resident Outside, Central (NDCBU). doing Setup, with the 

Activity Detail LLV. The Setup and LLV combination places these tallies into 

Street Support time. The second permutation had only one tally, with the carrier 

- ._ __ - .. 

' 

*, 

.- . . . ,  .. . 

-. ~ 

~~ 

.".. , . . . .. . . . . .... . .. .. 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS ~ Y M O N D  
TO MPA INTERROGATORIES 

PURSUANT TO PRESIDING OFFICERS RULING NO. R200@1/35 

at a Resident Outside, Curb, Return to Unit with the Activity Detail of JLV. The 

combination of Return to Unit and LLV along with Curb placed this talb into 

Street Support time. The third permutation also had only one  tally, form Business 

Inside which was to be a Dismount, and the carrier was doing a Setup. N/A is in 

the Activity Detail. The presence of the Setup field ultimately placed viis tally into 

Street Support time. 

The only other exception to the assignment of Point of Delivery to the STS 

categories of Load Time is one permutation with two tallies that were @laced into 

Route Access CAT time. Route/Access CAT time was defined as: Vqhicle 

driving time on the curbline portions of mutes. Also includes the time $pent 

driving up to wrbline stops to load mail into and to collect mail from clistorner 

boxes.' These two tallies out of the total of 16.052 with Point of Delivery were 

placed in CAT because the carrier was on a Resident Outside, Curb. travel B/t 

Dlvr. in an LLV. which fits the CAT definition. 

-~ 

.-- 
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! RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS PYMOND 

TO MPA INTERROGATORIES 
PURSUANT TO PRESIDING OFFICERS RULING NO. R200b-1/35 

MPANSPS-i 13-97. Please confirm that, with the exception of Colle 'on and 
Relay Box Locatio~s. virtually all DelVColl tallies were allocated to th Load or 
Street Support category. Please explain why you have done this. 

RESPONSE: 

$I 
Not confirmed. In response to this interrogatory, I have undehken a 

timeconsuming review of all 13,969 tallies containing the Activity of beVColl. 

13,857 of these tallies were allocated to Load time. Only 43 of the llies were 

allocated to Street Support time. Only 64 were allocated to Collectic(n time. 5 

tallies were allocated to Drive time. Let me also note that your quedtion contains 

a logical flaw. The Relay box - DeVColl. permutations were assign4 to Street 

Support, and thus, cannot fall within the exception posited in your qc/estion. 

4 

I 

- 6  

Although I did not confirm, let me provide additional explanatibn of what 
., 

r" 
i actually occurred. The following is the definition of Load Time used h the 

~~~~ ~ 

~~ ~~~~~ ~ . ~ ~ ~~ ~ 
.~ ~~ 

~ 
~~ 

preparation of USPS LR-163 used by witness Baron: "Delivering a$ collecting 
. .  

mail pieces at residential and business delivery points. Also includeb incidental 

time for customer contacts and the providing of special services.' Nbte that, in 

accord with this definition, the location of the activities being perfortded are 'at 

residential and business. delivery points., and, coincidentally. . ,  
. 

the Ed work 

I . ' ,  

,... 
i 

ocation 'Point of Delivery'. The carrier had finished 

ing to and was lokted~at the point of delivery. Add$onal fields -' ~ - 

. . .  

kssary b'define what the carrier is doing at the 'Point of Delkery,' but the 

action is for the carrier to be delivering and or &llecting.~a mail, which 
- .  

would generally place the tallies into Load Time., 



7 7 3 3  

,, 

- i  

assigned to Street Support time. The following is the definition of Street Support 

time used: The  part orstreet  time spent on activibes such as traveling to and 

RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO MPA INTERROGATORIES 

PURSUANT TO PRESIDING OFFICER'S RULING NO. R2000-1B5 

Attached to this response are  pages showing the result of an Access query that 

identifies the mmbinations of scans with 'Point of Delivery.' There are 228 

groups of tallies that represent 13.969 total tallies and, of these, Load Time has 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS ~ Y M O N D  
TO MPA INTERROGATORIES 

PURSUANT TO PRESIDING OFFICERS RULING NO. R2OOQ-1/35 . 
There are 21 permutations with a total of 64 tallies that had Cdllection Box 

as the location and the Activity of.DeVColl.. 17 of the 21 permutations with a total 

of 60 tallies had the addition of the A c t i i  Detail a s  Coll't Box. The qefinition 

Collection time used was The time spent walking up to and sweepiog Express 

mail and non-Express mail collection baxes. The time spent driving vehicles up 

to the collection stops is included in Driving Time, as discussed abovle." Because 

the Location was Collection Box, the Activity was DeUColl, and the AUivity Detail 

was Coll't Box, it was fairly straightforward to place these tallies into Collection 

Time. The four remaining permutations, each with 1 tally, were also placed into 

Collection time, after review of the Delivery Type and Delivery Type $tatus. 

There are three additional permutations, with a total of 5 tallies with the Activity of 

DeVColl.ythat were not assigned to Load or Street Support time, but were placed 

in Driving time. 

. .  . . .  . . ., . ._,. 
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REPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS MYMOND TO 
THE THIRD SET' OF INTERROGRATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLbHERS OF 

AMERICA, INC. 

MPARISPS-113-98. Please explain why tallies with the activity of 'N Access to 
Box' were allocated among the Dhve, Load, and FAT Run Time cate 1 ories. 

RESPONSE: 

It appears, with respect to 'No Access to Box', in allocating the tallies to Load, the 

carrier was at the point of deliiery. In allocating a tally to driving timq, the carrier 

was in his vehicle on a park and loop route. In allocating tallies to route 

I 

I 

I 

accesflat, the tallies show the carrier on route, and not associated with a vehicle. 

I cannot respond further without references to the specific records in Question, 

including CY code, route ID, date, etc. See Appendix A to USPS-LRcl-I63 for 

relevant data fields. 

' .  . 
.: , 
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REPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
THE THIRD SET OF INTERROGRATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF 

AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-113.99. Please explain what the data collectorwas observing with 
each of the following tallies. howyou can tell, and why you placed each in the 
.Load' category 

Location Delivery Type Activity(ies) Detail(s) 
,a. NIA 
b. NIA NIA De IIColl Central Inside 
d. OnRoute Central NIA Central Inside 
e. On Route or Any Delivery DeVColl or Any Receptacle Type (H 

Park Point ' Type (WT Finger @ Codes) 

Central DeVColl Central Outside 

I Delivery I 
rn. I On Route 1 Dismount I Parcel or I Walk Flat 

Delivery 

Delivery Type (WT Parcel or 
u. Pointof Any Delivery Parcels, N/A 

v. Pointof Central DeVColl  DID^ to customer 
Codes) Accountable 
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REPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
THE THIRD SET OF INTERROGRATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF 

AMERICA, INC. 
I I I I Dlvr. I 1 

RESPONSE: 

(a-tt) I cannot respond without references to the specific records in question, 

including CY code, route ID, date, etc. See Appendix A to LISPS-LR-1-163 for 

relevant data fields. 

.... 
: .. . . , 

. ~. . .  . 
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representing a total of 2 tallies, with the Location entry of In Unit Walking. I 

confirm that all of these tallies were assigned to Street Support There are 23 
. .  

.- 

I 
RESPONSE OF UNIED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 

TO MPA INTERROGATORIES 
PURSUANT TO PRESIDING OFFICERS RULING NO. R2000-1/35 

MPA/USPS-Tl3-100. Please confitm that you assigned the 'Street Support" 

category to all tallies with: 

(a) Do& Gas Station, In Unit Waling. PEL. or Relay Box locations. 
(b) Loading or Unloading activity, regardless of location. 
(c) Materials Handling activity detail. 

RESPONSE: 

In order to respond to this question Access queries were written and the data 

exported to Excel for evaluation. This data can be found on the attached pages. 

1 

(a) Confirmed. After having engaged in a timezonsuming review of tallies, I can 
- 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO MPA INTERROGATORIES 

PURSUANT TO PRESIDING OFFICERS RULING NO. R2000-1/35 

(b) Not confirmed. There are 75 permutations, representing 1072 total tallies, 

containing the Activity of Loading. I confirm that all of these tallies were 

assigned to Street Support. There are 60 permutations, 427 total tallies, with 

the Activity Unloading. Two of these permutations, with one tally in each, 

have the Location as Collection Box, were assigned the STS categoly of 

Collection time. The remaining 73 permutations were assigned to Street 

Support. Due to the above-mentioned assignment of some tallies to 

Collection time, I can not confirm that all Loading or Unloading activity, 

regardless of location, was assigned to Street Support. 

(c) Not confirmed. There are 5 permutations, with 8 total tallies, containing 

Activity Details - Mat'l Handling. Four of these permutations, with 7 total tallies, 

were assigned to Street Support. One permutation. with one tally, is assigned to 

Route Access FAT. Thus I cannot confirm that all Activity Details of Mat'l 

Handling were assigned Street Support. 

. ..... .~. ~. . ~ .  ~~~~~~~~~~~~ ~ ~ ~ ~~~~~~~ ~ . ~~~ 
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REPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
THE THIRD SET OF INTERROGRATORIES'OFMAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF 

AMERICA, INC. 

. MPANSPS-Tl3-101. Please explain what the data collector was observing with 
each of the following tallies, how you can tell, and why you placed each in the 
'Street Support" category. 

RESPONSE: 

I.cannot respond without references to the specific records in question, including 

CY code. mute ID. date, etc. See Appendix A to USPS-LR-1-163 for relevant data 

~ ~~ ~ ~ ~ 
~~ 

fields--.-- ~~~ ~ 
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REPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
WE THIRD SET OF INTERROGRATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF 

AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-113-102. Should the outofofice time for each route-day. particularly 
those for mob@& carriers. begin with some sort of Street Support &e., 
'Loading/Setup- or Travel to First Dekery activity) and end with some sort of 
Street Support @e.. 'Return to Unif or 'Unloading' acfivity) time? Please 
explain, Ka r o u t d a y  does not begin or end in this manner, what does it 
indicate? 

RESPONSE: 

In the typical carrieh typical day, I agree that carriers perform loading and setting 

up. travel to first delivery, return to unit and unloading. The work sampling 

process, where the scan is taken every six minutes, may not capture, on a specific 

day, these particular activities. 
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REPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
THE THIRD SET OF INTERROGRATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF 

AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-Tl3-103. Should the outofofice time for each mute-day contain 
some Personal or Administrative (PBL) time? Please explain. If a route-day 
does not include any PBL time, what does it indicate? 

RESPONSE: 

Not necessarily. The carrier may take PBL time in the office, before going to the 

street. or after returning from the street. PBL time may also be taken sporadically 

throughout the street time, but not have been identified at the moments the work 

samplings were taken. On occasion, there may be caniers that did not take any 

personal time or break time. 
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REPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVtCE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
THE THIRD SET OF INTERROGRATQRIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF 

AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-113-104. For outofoffice time, ifthere is no lengthy break in the tally 
times (one every six minutes or so) for lunch breaks, what does that indicate? 
Please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

Lunch break tallies were deleted from the database provided to witness Baron, 

these tallies did not fall into the STS categories descrbed in Appendix F. 

..? 

. ., . .  .. 

I 

1 
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REPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
THE THIRD SET OF INTERROGRATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF 

AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-Tl3-105. For the 'Dock' location, there are 'set up'activities. 
Appendix D describes 'setup. as "relocating mail form (sic) rear of vehicle to 
fronb. loading satchel.' 

(a) Please explain what the data collectors were observing when they 
indicated 'setup' on the Dock. 

@) Please explain how 'setup' differs from roading' on the Dock. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) The camen after loading the trays or tubs to the rear of the vehicle would then 

(b) Setup is loading the satchel or moving trays to the front of the vehicle. Loading 

load the satchel while still at the dock. 

is moving trays from a hamper or nutting truck to the rear of the vehicle. 

-. . I ; '  - ' 

. . . . .  
..-.... 2.1 . . . . . . . . .  

I 

. .  . - ~ : %  , . . .  * .,,*. . .  
........ .... .. ,* ,.?,.,~* ,,. .~ , ,",&>'?: 

....... 5 ,  *. .- ........ -. . . . . .  
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t REPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
THE THIRD SET OF INTERROGRATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF 

AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-Tl3-106. There (sic) Park Point location tallies which indicate central, 
wrbline. or dkmount delivery types. Per Appendix D, you state that the 'Park 
Point' location applies to park and bop 'routes". Please clarify, what were the 
data collectors indicating when they assigned the 'Park Poinr location? 

RESPONSE: 

I cann&kpond without references to the specific records in question, induding 

CY code. mute ID, date, etc. See Appendix A to USPS-LR-1-163 for relevant data 

fields. 

' 
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I REPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
THE THIRD SET OF IthERROGRATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF 

AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-113407. There is a 'Relay Box" location tally that has a 'Wait 4 
Collection'activii. Please explain what specific activii the data collectors were 
observihg when they took this ally. 

RESPONSE: 

I have identified one such tally. This tally involves a foot route. It is possible that 

the carrier arrived at the relay box before the mail arrived for him to deliver his next 

b P .  

, 
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i REPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 

THE THIRD SET OF INTERROGRATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF 
AMERICA, INC. 

MPANSPS-Tl3-108. There are a lot of vehicle location tallies for dismount 
deliien'es with 'setup' adtivity. Per Appendix D, you state that setup is 
'relocating mail form [sic] rear of vehicle to froid, loading satchel: But, 
Appendix 0 also states that Dismount is serving one or more customers by 
dismounting and without use of a satchel. Please explain what specific activity 
the data collectors were observing when they took these tallies. 

RESPONSE: 

I cannot respond without references to the specific records In question, including 

CY code. mute ID, date, etc. See Appendix A to USPS-LR-1-163 for relevant data 

fields. 

.'- 
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REPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
. THE THIRD SET OF INTERROGRATORIES OF MAGAZINE PUBLISHERS OF 

AMERICA, INC. 
' hlPANSPS-TI34 09. For the 'In Unit Walking' locatinns, the activity is 'loading' 

which is described in Appendix D as 'putting mail into vehicle'. Please explain 
what specific activity the data collecton were observini when they took these 
tallies. 

RESPONSE: 

. 

I have identified two tallies involving 'In Unit Walking' where the activity is 

loading.' The data collecton were probably observing a carrier inside the unit, 

either on his way out to load a vehicle, or on his way back in to get more mail to 

load the vehicle. 

. . ., . ., . .  
. . .  .T'.. . '. g.:<: , ' 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO NEWSPAPER ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA INTERROGRATORIES 

WUSPS-T-13-1-7 

NAANSPS-Tl3-1: Please refer to page 28 of your testimony. Urier Level 11.4 
Activity, W e  appears the designation 'JO6 Mix - Letters, Flats, ADVOs - 
packer. WRh respec! to this designation, please state: I 

a. Is there any other instance in your survey in which mail pieces are 
identified by the name of a particular mailer, such as Advo? If so, please 
identify those instances. 

b. Was the seledion of 'Advo' as a designation pursuant to a suggestion 
or directive from anyone in the Postal Service? 

c. What does the designation 'Advo" mean in this context? 

RESPONSE: 

a. Yes, ADVO was used in the data collection for level 13 code R41 Study 

Quantities and again in level 11.4 code J14 in the Inside Oftice wrk 

sampling. ADVO in these instances is used in a generic context to identify 

DALs (Detached Address Labels) that are cased. for which a corresponding 

flat will be delivered. 

I 
\ 

~~~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ 

~~ ~. . ~~~~~~. ~~ ~ 

6 
.- ~~~ 

k 

I 

b. The Postal Service did not direct the selection of ADVO. 

c. For all intents and purposes ADVO = DAL. There are other providers of 

DALs besides Advo, Inc., such as Pennysaver. 
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TO NEWSPAPER ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA INTERROGRATORIES 

NAAIUSPS-1-13-1-7 

WUSPS-Tl2-2. Please describe how observations of carriers handling 
detached address labels were recorded. 

RESPONSE: 

In the Outside work sampling and time studies, there was no tracking of 

detached address labels. During Inside work sampling, if a carrier was working 

with DALs, the obsetver would have scanned J14 ADVO. Also. if DALs were 

carried on a study day, the observer was to record the quanlity of DALs carried 

using the R41 code. 

. . . , _, 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO NEWSPAPER ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA INTERROGRATORIES 

NAANSPS-T-13-1-7 
- 

W U S P S - T I  3-3. Did you consider alternative means of conducting the 
Engineered StandarddDelivery Redesign prsiect? I f  so, please explain M y  yw 
chose to conduct the project in the way that you did, rather in an alternative 
manner. 

~ RESPONSE 

Yes, I considered alternative means of conduding the study. After 

reading an arbitration decision provided to me by !he Postal Service, meeting 

various USPS personnel, visiting two post offices, and swing the variability of 

the mail mix, considering the effed of work environment, and facing developing a 

system that could apply to approximately 243,000 carriers and affect over 30,OM) 

potential locations. possibly replacing negotiated standards that had been in 

place since the 1920s, I believed that it would be beneficial to meate extensive 

documentation and collect numerous data to support the difficult decisions to be 

faced by USPS Management, Unions and various others. Therefore, I designed a 

very comprehensive program, with more than one means of recording 

information relevant to city carrier operations. 

- 
-- _ _  

Direct observation of the carrim was nbcessary in order to obtain 
* .  _. 
'.% t information to aupport the development of engineered work methods, time 

..- 
and to prepare for possible - arbitration. .~~~ . . ~~~ . ' , ~ .  ' '  . .  . : 

e work sampling data identitied where the carriers w r e  spending their 
. .  , .  

time, so that w could prioritire the parts of the carrier's wwk day that might yield 

the biggest productivity gains if improvements 
, ,  

. .  made to work methods. 

. . . . .  , 
1 . . .  

, .  ' .  
~ - :i' ' , ... 

.. . .  

. .  
Work sampling also provided meesure&ts of the percentage of the 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO NEWSPAPER ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA INTERROGRATORIES 

WSPS-T-13-1-7 

cameh workday in which delays w r e  experienced. This percentage of delay is 

and important component in developing time standards. - 

The time study data identified the rates at h i c h  carriers w r e  performing 

various tasks. This time study data was used to develop various components of 

the engineered standards. 

We also used videotapes to create a visual history of what was being 

observed, to assist in the methods wrk,  serve as a frame by frame time study 

tool for validating the predetermined time measurement system. The videos 

were also used to ma te  the time standards and evaluate various methods. The 

videos provided a method to obtain actual work rate data for comparison to the 

predetermined time measurement system. 
- -  

~ ~ We also recorded quantitative data such as temperature, humidity, age, ~ 

gender, weight, smoking or non-smoker, etc. These data were used to help us to 

determine if these factors had an effect on the work being performed, and control 

for them. 

We had specific reasons for proceeding as WB did with collecting the data. 
.. . . .  ...... .y.".. ?, .:. -1; 

We determined that the best means to colled data w u l d  be one that was easy . :_ . .: .. 3. ,:., 

_. .,, . . . .  . .  . . ,  . ..; 
a . ~  

. ! . .  i. .. ~----.--------- f& &e data collector to learn In this way, .............. the data colbdors ~~ 
could ~. stay focused -;-. 

. .  .. : 
~ . . . .  . . .  . . . . .  

's ... they wre observing, rather than on how to record them. The, 
' .  

, ." .. 
. . .  ';& :.;&:.. . . . . . .  . . . . . . .  . .  

,. L. 

.... pool of data collectors was selected from a non-Postal environment BO as to 
. ~. .~. 

the o b s e k  . . . .  . . . . .  . . . . . .  . . . . .  ~, .~ ~. . . . .  
. . .  to simply record what was happening, not ,Hhat%houlci' . .  happen. We wanted to 

.... si. . . . . .  
( .  

. .  
. . . . .  

" . . -  
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO NEWSPAPER ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA INTERROGRATORIES 

NAANSPS-T-13-1-7 

avoid any preconceived notions as to what is slow or fast, YYB wanted the 

observers to not assume but to ask why. We wanted to present every 

opportunity for possible methods improvements, and not to accept any practice 

as 'that is the way it has always - been done.' The bar code approach that WB 

used allowed the observers to stay focused on their subjects. The technique 

allows for ease, speed, consistency. and accuracy in collecting date. 

The use of the bar code approach had additional advantages. It 

eliminated the need for data'colfectors to be skilled in the use of a stopwatch to 

be able to take time studies. The data collected does not require manual 

calculations for determining the length of a time study, because the calculations 

w r e  performed by the soffware. The bar code approach allowed time-ofday 

analysistodetermine if the rate of wrk was slowing dorm or speeding up as the - 

day progressed. The use of bar coding greatly reduces manual entries and 

keying-in data that is associated with other possible data collection approaches. 

Scanning for the most part eliminated writing down information during the 

/' I . collection process. The wands were programmed to admit a beep to signal when 

the work sampling was to take place. The wands wre programmed in a defined 
, 

'hierardry that prompted the user in what to do next The scanned data turned 

into information almost instantaneously via the soffware application. This ability 

edits to take place Mile the day's events &re still fresh in the 

__ - . . i .___- .. , . .  , __- ~ . ,  .___L 

. , .  . .  
. ,  . . .  . 

I' observeis mind. Nightly, the data was rolled into a composite database so 
~ 

~ . . .  ~ . . .  . ,  . .  . . ,  . ~~ 

.~ I , ' ~ ,  analysis could be ongoing and information madiavailable . .  throughout the 
!~ . 1 . .>, 
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WUSPS-T-13-1-7 

collection process Mich  enabled multiple phasesltasks of the project to be taking 

place concurrently. 
> -  -r -- - 

, Other methods m l w k e d  at to determine if they wuld be appmpriate 

for collecting data. An electronic board that was developed forcolecting data on 

oil rigs at sea wds reviewed. This device could perform both time study and work 

sampling. It was heavy, required special software, and you had to know the 

codes for input. We considered the use of another Data Collection Device (DCD), 

but this unit required two hands to operate. You could input codes directly, but 

this meant you needed to remember all the codes. This unit also required the 

sequencinglscanning via a LCD meen through codes to get to the function you 

needed to perform, and the software is proprietary. Small notebook computers 

with touch screens were looked at, but they were heavy, required two hands, 

w r e  slow, and ~ r e  dficult to see in the field. The TimeWand II is light and 

easy to slip into a pocket while performing other tasks, teams could carry more 

than one scanner with them in case of a scanner problem, they are very fast and 

speed up data collection, they are both visual and audible, have a high level of 

w. 

~ 
~- ~- 

reliability, are easy to learn hdw to use for either right or left handed people, and 
. . . . . . .. ,. . . .. ; . . .*( .. ,*. , . I . .  . ~ . . .  . . 
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of data. .None of these techniques w r e  used because they would not supply the 

total set of datddoeumentation of a carrier's day that we wished to collect. 

The technology used, &e limewand II along with Sony High 8mm video, 

combined with the process used, should be considered stat&-the-art The.use 

of bar code technology allowed multiple time studies to be made at the same 

time, and at the same time colled work sampling and quantitative data, and still 

allow the data collection team time to make the videotape records. The use of 

the technology allowed for studiedprocesses that are normally performed 

independently to be performed concurrently and With a great deal of ease and 

simplicity. The bar code approach also produced data that identified the time-of- 

day of the data collection, which also greatly increased our knowfedga of carriers' 

wwk patterns. The colledion of the quantitative-data,'sb as temperature, 

humidity, gender, age, height, wight, smoker, non-smoker. rain, snow, wind, 

distances in paces to various locations, satchel Weight, doors, gates, bends, WBS 

also important. This quantitative data regarding f a d m  that may be affecting the 

other data being colleded is usually not callected due to the difficulties in 

r* ~&?. . . 

~~~~ .~~~~ . ~~~~ ~ ~~ ~~~ ~ -~ 

information, entering it into a database, and linking it to the-other 

has allowed for a view of the effects of age, gentjer, 

in defending tha fairness and equity of the 
. "  .. . 

. .  

ndards yith respect to dillerent demographic gr&ps. The videos' 

e analysis has provided invaluable data to.support the validation of 
. .  . .  .I ... . ,. . .  

. . 
. .  

r' ' ' I .  

. .. 
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the predetermined time system, essisting with method recommendations, and in 

some cases answering work sampling questions. 

I felt that it wds necessaly to have the video, work sampling, time study, 

and quantHative data all being collected simultaneously, or overlapping and/or at 

different times during a carrier's day to make sure I had a comprehensive set of 

data. By using multiple approaches, I could use each ftpproach's data to assist 

in supporling the other approach. By conducting the data gathering the way I 

did, I documented a day in the life of a city carrier thoroughly enough to support 

engineered methods and engineered standards development, an application 

system, and a possible future arbitration. 



.- i .  
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NAARISPS-TI3-4. Please refer to your testimony at page 1, lines 6-8 where you 
state that you hav3 'extensive experience applying wrk-measurement systems, 
developing time-besed planning end scheduling systems, providing data for 
projecvproduct casting, and making recommendations for methods 
improvements: 

a. Please provide fumer description of this experience that is not related 

b. Please provide further description of this experience that is related to 
the United States Postal Service. 

c. Please identify similarities between the experiences described in (a) 
and (b) and the ES study. 

. .  r to the United States Postal Service. 

RESPONSE: 

a. As an apprentice to bemme a Machinist at Fellows Gear Shaper In 

Springfield, Vermont, I not only had to learn the right way of operating the various 

machines and designing tooling, fixtures, and machines, but I was constantly 

under pressure from superiors and peers to find improved methods and improve- - 

quality with lower cost. During my college years, I had the good fortune of 

working my college breaks at Fellows where I had completed my apprenticeship 

and the pressure was even greater to apply my college education to improving 

methods, quality, and reduang cod 
. .  . - *  

My tint career opportunity after college placed me at Fafnir Bearing Irk. ... . 
,, .~....' -. . . :  
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These standards had to be updated to reflect method changes. The objectives of 

these programs w r e  to estimate wrkload based on engineered methods and 

standards. The workload was then used for scheduling, costing projects, 

determining staffing levels, and allocating costs to variws manufacturing centers, 

and equipment justification &lysis. I developed a computerized approach for 

the Maintenance Work Force Management before such approaches were 

common, and managed to have the union buy into the programs as tools to 

assist managing over previously used arbitrary processes. I became supervisor 

of the Industrial Engineering section called Indirect Labor and Methods, and, as 

time went on, the Plant Layout group and Off~ice Services department Office 

Services included the typing and filing pool, the Mailroom, and communications. 

As the supervisor, I did all capital equipment and facilities justifications, 

administered the company suggestion program and methods improvement 

program, and supervised industrial engineers in the development of methods and 

engineered standards for multiple plants wivl over 3OOO employees. I also was 

the caretaker of the job classification system. Data from the standards programs 

~ ~~ - _ _ _ _  i 
I 
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My third career move was to join H.B. Maynard and Company, Inc. 

(HBMCo) an industrial engineering based management msulting firm based in 

Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania. HBMCo is a M d  renowned firm that is credited with 

developing a number of predetermined work measurement techniques, editing 

editions of the Industrial Engineering Handbooks, training clients in method 

improvements, work measurement, and in the application of an expert system for 

standards applications As a Senior Consultant, Consuttant Manager, Manager, 

and Principal in the firm, my role b a s  to train, provide on-site guidance, and 

develop application systems for clients. In my early days, I trained clients in MTM 

(Methods Time Measurement), Universal Standards Data, Maintenance Standard 

Data, the development of benchmarks, the technique of using benchmarks to 

estimate work orders, planning and scheduling, and cost estimating. As time 

went on, MOST@ (Maynard Operation Sequence Technique) in various forms 

replaced MTM. The use of computers allowed for developing better-belanced 

benchmarks and for taking into account multiple resources. This approach 

allowed me to move clients towerds better methods analysis, resource costing, 

-~ -_  _____ - _-_ 

to workmeasuremint. 
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These assignments typically had from 6 to 3G client personnel, on 

occasion another HBMCo consultant m l d  be assigned to assist. The areas 

covered included electn'c and gas construdion and maintenance of distribution 

induding right of way clearing, electric transmission construction and 

maintenance induding right of way, various shops such as: breaker, Switch, and 

transformer maintenance, vehide modification and maintenance, meter repair 

.. 

and calibration. Tree trimming, trouble shooting systems, and communications 

installation and maintenance were also areas covered. Estimating, phnning, 

scheduling systems, and mputerized management information systems w r e  

either developed or integrated with existing systems. 

In addition to my normal consulting duties, I also developed an interactive 
t 

seminar process to get all organizational levels to partidpate in improving 

methods, understanding the difference b e w e n  Planning and Scheduling, 

Estimating, Quality, and Effeding the Change Process. This interactive seminar 

_ _  ~ ___  

i - 

process was applied to both utilities and manufacturing organizations. 

,, -.. b. A large telecommunications company, BellSwth, wented to baseline different 
. .  . . , ,  .*: -. . 

- ,.,;': crafts involved in installation and maintenance adivities. They wanted - ,  e . sound . 

operation across nine states and a waft wrk 
. .  . . _ 1  - .. .. . , 1'f ja 7.&~.+.: 

~ ~- __-. 

'y . - ___~ ~ . .  

. .  r : , .  , . i 
. i  _.  .~ I. _.. 

force in excess of W n t y  thousand people. The baseline process needed to ' : 
identify areas for method improveme determine the l e w  of time for 

.~ . . .  , 
~. ~ 

.I " . ;  various tasks. Combinations of work sampling qrd time studies were used along 
.. 

. .  
.I . , . - .  

- -I - .. . .- . 

. . ~. - .. . 
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with Access@ to accomplish the project. Around 26 non- BallSoutn observers 

were trained and used to cdlect the sample. A manualfdigital timer was used 

along with manual f m s ,  keying in the data. and a process for quality checking 

both the raw data and the keyed data was put in place. Twelve people wre used 

to kiy-in the data The resulting picture of lhe day in the life of a field technician 

was very well received. 

, 

. 

i 
i 

L 

The next step was to study their operating centers and supply time study 

data to assist them in pursuit of the Demming award and as operational 

information for organizational changes. The o p t i o n s  being stud'id wre 

documented on process flow charts and data colledion needed to folJowthese 

diagrams. Part of the studies needad to take place in very low light condtions 

successful the client had their personnel trained in using the bar code 

methodology for additional studies. 

Next was a call back to baseline a subset of a aaff we had studied on the 

llection of data for evaluation of a possible 
. , .  . 

. . . . ,  

. .  ..: . ,.. 

-was colleded and information supplied for the business case. 
.?. ' ,. . . . 

cted durino the use of a prototype. Bar cob& 
anuat approach. TIW . , 

, . . .  

lleded and information 
: . .  
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c. My next assignment was to develop the Engineered Methods and Standards 

for fhe United States Postal & v i c e  city letter carriers. M e r  my initial exposure 

to the USPS. my experiences identified this as a formidable task. 

1. There wes room for methods improvements. All Urough my career, I have 

L. 

7- . 

been placed in environments that felt they had evolved to the best level and 

yet there always has been room for improvement. The study needed to 

document what wes in plece end provide the opportunity for creative thinking 

to identify improvements. The processes used would have to allow for 

evaluating various methods without Betd trials. 

2. Based on the prior arbitration case I felt the USPS had four choices for 

establishing standards: 

A Develop standards besed on only work sampling data, 

6. Develop standards based on time studies, 

C. Negotiate new standards without developing standards from analyses, 

0. Use a predetermined time measurement system that is methods sensitive, 

~ ~ - 

but validete the measurement system for application in the USPS - .  - 

in their use, and have develo 

. . ,  



7 - RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERWCE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO NEWSPAPER ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA INTERROGRATORIES 

NA4USPS-T-13-1-7 - 

client. The tasks the carriers w r e  perfoning w r e  far simpler than most of 

the complex tasks I had to evaluate in my past The size w u l d  be an 

advantage in terms of where to look My experience with sampling 

ons, with diverse evr ience ievds, and different educational 
, . .  . .  

, ~ . .  . .  . . .  

1. They had nothing to 

populations is that when the population gets very large. no matter what 

uiteria the company uses to pick a sample, the results are very close to a 

random sample. In this assignment, I muld  use both company picked and 

random appmaches. 

* "  

3. The project needed to be phased so both the client and the teams assembled 

to perform the tasks cwld learn as time moved on. My concern was that the 

potential improvement opportunity wu ld  benefit from data and 

documentation beyond normal standards in order to support the decision 

makers. Confidence in the process to cdlect data would be necessary from 

the get-go, and data turned into infometion quickly to avoid surprises. The 

teams w u l d  be better off comprised of knaw(edgeable non-postal people in 

order to record what ishas and not what may look good, and to freshly 

evaluate all aspects of the city carrier operation. People fmm a wide variety 

~~ ~~ - - ~ -  ~~ ~- 

ifficult teams in 

. .  . 

conditions. It would 

. .j . 

. . - .".A_. . . . .. 
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technblogy to perform time studies and work sampling than un-train experts 

and get them to adapt to this new approach. I judged that a hands-on 

approah with OnJob-Training through in-the-field involvement wre keys to 

I. 

s. The data that needed - to be collected was not complex, but the 

pmjec! would require lots of dattrlinformation in short periods of time. My 

apprenticeship and seminar devebpment experiences were very imporlant I 

have spent hours studying, and reading definitions, but having an 

experienced person show me how, and then provide on the job 

coachinglguidance, has been the quickest route to doing things right. Based 

on my years of experience I made the decision that the way to document, 

'What happens in the day of a life of a carrier' w u l d  be best accomplished by 

on the job training. What is transpiring during a camer's d a y h q d e a r  

M e n  you are there seeing it happen. Learning how to tie your shoes by 

being shownlguided is far easy than by reading directions. 

4. My experience developing benchmarks manually and with the use of 

computers for total resource identification, tracking and balancing had helped 
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information from work sampling data, time study data, knowledge gained from 

the application of the predetermined time system, and kndedge acquired 

_ _  from remarching Postal Service computer systems. Developing new 

application - systems _ _  and integration with existing systems has been 8 

common practice throughout my career. 

5. Overcoming potential resistance from the unions and management w u l d  be 

facilitated by the collecting of extensive data and documentation. There had 

been no change in the basic standards since the 1920's and there had been a 

failed attempt in to develop new standards in 1978. I antiapated concerns 

about: adequacy of sample size, the need for age-based exemptions from 

sbndards, potential genderaased performance distinctions, whether new 

methods and standards would result in too much work for the carriers, fatigue 

resulting from physical effort to meet standards, whether requiring supervisors 

to use a computer-based workbad management system would result h 

additional workload for the supervisors, and oltter issues. I intended to be 

prepared for every Mat if and no waf I had evBr heard plus some I hadn't 
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NWSPS-"13-5. Please refer to your testimony at pages 1-3 regarding the 
project design. 

a. Please confirm that you w r e  principally responsible for the design of 
the projed that collected the ES data contained in LR-1-163. 

b. Please describe the tally sampling approach that you employed. What 
other data collection, measurement, or sampling processes could have 
been utilized to develop engineered methods and time standards for city 
letter carriers? 

c. Given that alternative methods identified in (b), on what basis did you 
select the tally sampling approach? 

d. Have you developed other projects that required the collection of data 
over a 1Gmonth period? 

e. Please identify your knowledge of any similarities between the ES study 
and the route measurement systems or engineering time studies of other 
postal administrations or courier companies used to design and attribute 
their delivery costs, as suggested by the A T. Kearney Data Quality Study 
(April 16, 1999). 

f. Please provide your assessment of the appropriateness of the use of the 
ES data in the current R2oOO-1 docket, given the Data Quality Study's 
suggestions that such a project is a 'potential alternative source of data" 
and "will take several years to fully develop,' induding any and all quality 
and validation steps you or others performed to merit its use. 

g. Please confirm that the quality assuranca checks described at page 13 
of your testimony w r e  typical of projects ofthis type and magnitude. 

.. .. . ~. . . .  
RESPONSE: ': ;,, '. - 

... 

. .  . . I  . . , . . .  , 

~ ..~. a. Confirmed. ~ . .  I was~the one prindpally responsible for the desi~nof the project. 
.. , . ~. 

Houuever, Williim M. Lloyd should share a great deal of credit for the 
. .  

. .  

. .  '.' ... 

. ... .. ~ . .~.~. ! 
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d. Yes. I spent approximately eight calendar years assisting one utility client in 

the development of various standards-based programs. During one project 

this client WB had over 40 workers involved with methods-standards . . .  . .  
. 
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b. The tally sampling approach used was foced interval work sampling. In this 

case, every six minutes the observer vas to identify what the m'erlsubject 

wds doing aecwding to a d%fined hierarchy of bar axles. The observer was to 

use the TimeWand I1 to scan in the appropriate bar codes from the five levels 

in the hierarchy. The classic approach to work sampling is to have a 

predefined set of tasks in a table m a t  and at random times place a tally 

mark next to the task to identify what subject was doing. The process for 

picking the random times varies. 

I 
I 

1 believe 1 have answered the second part of this question in my response to 

. .  ... . ,  .< : - '  
.:. 

no knowledge of the A T. Keamey Data Quality Study. I have very 

d no knowledge of 
/ i  . :<: .. ,,. . <. _ii s . . ~. 

limited kndedge of the Canadian postal a 

I 
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dawwork went far beyond normal data verification. The involvement of 

Postal Service staff and conb-actm to quality check the process andlor data, 

and r&ews of the data vrhile being collected and after the fact vent  beyond 

- .  . 
. .  

.. . 
.. , ,. ,I 

. .  . .  
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rOUte measurement systems or engineering time studies of other postal 

administrations or courier companies. 

f. I believe that the ES data provided to support the current R2WoO-1 docket is 

representative of current city carrier operations. The extensive, mulfifawled 

data collection and analysis went fer beyond the effort normally associated 

w'th ensuring a valid set of data designed to support work standards. Having 

never seen the Data Quality Study, I do not feel qualified to commenton the 

quotes you have induded. 

g. I believe WB instituted an above-average quality control process for this type 

and magnitude of project. The reports generated from each day's worth of c ~ 

data collection, that is the work sampling, time study, quantitative data and 

other reports used by the team of observers and ofhen to Quality Check the 
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WUSPS-TI3-6.  Please refer to your testimony at pages 7-9 regarding the 

site selection. 

a. Please provide your assessment of the reasonableness of the site 
selection method and how representative w r e  the sites and routes 
eeleded and studjed. 

b. What, if any, w r e  the limitations of the site selection method? 

c. Were other site selection methods considered, and, if so, why was this 
particular one utilized? 

d. In selecting sites, what were the engineering objectives and 
accompanying statistical requirements? Please eqlain h t h e r  these 
objectives were accomplished, and provide the basis for your 
assessment. 

RESPONSE 

a. I believe the process used for site and route selection produced a 

representative set of sites and routes and was a reasonable method to  use.^^- ~~~ . ~ ~- 

b. Please see the response to ADVONSPS-Tl3-23. 

c. There w r e  the three options considered for site selection: 1. pick all sites at 

random, 2. have all sites picked by the Areas, or 3. have the Areas pi& some 

sites and also have some random sites. Option 3 was selected. This 

approach to 8ite selection would open up the communication channels with 

the Areas and their respective organizations. m approach selected meant 

. . . . . . . . . .  ;. . . . .  

.... . .  . ~. z ' . ._ ( .  
. . . . . . . . .  

. . 
6 .  ,, , ~ .  

. .  . . . . . . . . . . . . .  . . ~  . 

. : . , :  ,. 

. i  
. , .  

., . - .  ., , .., , ........... 
. ., . 8 _ _ _ I  ' . '. 

. .  ,i ,. 
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ensure that the selection technique did not effect the representativeness of 

the data. 

d. Please see the response to ADVONSPS-Tl3-23. 

- i  
t 

. .{ 

. .<<... 
I ,. 

, ., , .I 

,... ,. . I i 

. . . . . ,.. . . . 
, .  

,. 
I . .  .. - . . . 
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NAARISPSTl3-7. Please refer to your response to ADVORISPS-Tl3-17 and 
Wtness Baron's response to MPAIUSPS-Tl2-26 (LR-I-219). 

a. Please confirm that the table in response to ADVO reports 0 Residential 
Central possible deliveries and 195,33, 142, and 153 Residential NDCBU 
possible deliveries for route numbers 1579,1581,1595, and 4104 (rows 
3-6 in the taMe). 

b. Please confirm that the spreadsheet in response to MPA reports 0 
Residential NDCBU possible deliveries and 195, 33, 142, and 153 
Residential Centralized possible deliveries for route numbers 1579. 1581, 
1595, and 41 04 (rows 5-8 in the spreadsheet). 

c. Please explain this discrepancy, and resolve all column headings that 
w r e  apparently transposed. If you cannot, please refer this interrogatory 
to WRness Baron or others with the ability to provide such explanation. 

RESPONSE: 

a. I confirm the table values of 0 Central, 195,33,142. and 153 for Residential 

NDCBU for routes 1579,1581.1595, and 4104 in my response to 

~ ~ 

~ 

ADVONSPS-T13-17. ~ 

b. I confrm witness Baron's spreadsmt. 

SPS-Tl3-17, the cdumn headings in the ADVO 

DCBU and Central were inadvertently tramp&. The fable 

should read in this e. Residential other, Residential .~ __ .. 

sidential Ce&al, Businers Other, Business 

-~~ ~ ~ . ,  . ~ 

. .  

Curb, B u s i r k  NDCBU, . .  Business , .  Curb., . .  
. .  . . .  . . . ~ .  , 

.. . . 
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OCAUSPS-Tl3-1. Please refer to page 7, line 7thmugh page 8, line 21 of your 
testimony. Did you perform a statistical analysis to determine the number of data 
observations that would constilute a statistically accurate sample in your data 
collection efforts? If your answer is yes, please delineate the methodology. 

(a) Did you perform a statistical analysis and/or stratification to determine which 
mutes should be selected for data collection? If your answer is yes, please 
provide the analysis. 

(b) Please indicate whether the resulting database could be considered random 
and representative of the population. induding all pertinent documentation on 
which you base your conclusions. 

(c) Did you perform an analysis of the statistical implications of the decision to 
eliminate potential implementation sites that did not have Delivery Unit 
Computers? 

RESPONSE 

Yes. as part of the ES study we also time studied the carrier tasks. We 

determined the sample size for the number of time studies to have reference t i 

i I 

data on the rate at which carriers were performing various tasks. The number of 

time studies was the guide for the number of mutes studied. We had performed a 

similar job for a previous client and used the following calculations to determine 

t !he sample size for time studies. 
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(a) No, we did not perform a statistical analysis and/or stratification to determine 

which routes should be selected,for data collection. We did after Phase 1 and 2 

check to see if the mutes, the mix of delivery points, gender. and age of carriers 

that we had studied matched the Postal Service percent distributions. 

@) Based on the comparison ofthe data we collected from the random routes to 

the Postal Service selected routes we feel the all data should be considered as  

random and representative of the population. 

(c) No, we did not perform a statistical analysis of the implications of the decision 

to eliminate sites that did not have delivery unit computers. 
~~ ~ ~~~~~~~ ~~ 

~~~~~~~ ~~~~~~~~~~~ ~~~~~~~~~~~ ~~~~ ~~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ 

7 

t . . . . .  ~ . .  . .. . 
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OCAUSPS-Tl3-2. Why dd you perform a two-phase study for the data 
collection? 

(a) Did you have a methodology that presented the statistical implications of such 
an approach? If so, please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

The initial Task Order anticipated that all the work could be accomplished by the 

end of Phasel. As the complexity of the needs and potential opportunities 

became more apparent the Postal Service decided to continue the project with 

the Phase 2 study. 

(a) The number of samples needed to support the confidence level and level of 

accuracy of the time studies were used as a guide for collecting data. 

. .  - . _ _  ~ . . ~  . ~~ 

~ ~~~ ~ 
~~ 

~~~ ~ ~~~~~ . ~ ~ ~ 
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OCAUSPS-TIS. It is the OCA'S understanding that letter carriers do not in 
general, have their activies monitored by data collectors. 

(a) Did you perform any analysis of potential differences between the work 
actions of the observed camen on the days on which.they were observed in 
comparison to their work actions on days during which they were not observed? 

@) Did you have access to any such studies or analyses performed by other 
researchers? If so, please provide copies of all documents related to such 
studies or analyses. 

RESPONSE 

Letter carriers are accustom to having their routes monitored by Postal Service 

supervisors, and having route inspections to determine both their inoffice and 

on- street level of expectations. 

(a) We did not perform any analysis of the potential differences between the work 

actions of the observed carriers on days on which they were observed in 

comparison to their work actions on days during which they were not 

observed. 

~ - - - -~ 

@) We did not access any such studies or analyses performed by other 

cts differences in actions when being obsewed 

versus not k i n g  observed. 
. ~~ . .~ ~~ ~ ~ . ~. . . . . . . 

_ _  
lysis ofdata from the test sites 

. .  
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OCAUSPS-T1 34. Please refer to Section IV of your testimony. headed 
'Procedure,' on page 10 and following. 

(a) Did you develop or have a handbook or other documentation used to convey 
the data collection procedure in a standardized way to all data collection 
personnel? If so. please discuss and provide the documentation furnished 
consistently to all personnel. 

(b) Did you have training sessions conducted on a formal, consistent basis with 
all data collection personnel? If so, please discuss and provide all relevant 
information. 

I 

RESPONSE: 

(aHb): The data collectors in Phase 1 participated in the inventory of the camer 

tasks, assisted with development of the data collection approach, and 

participated in the pilot study to perfect the data collection approach. During 

Phase 2 new data collectors were placed with Phase 1 data collectors to receive 

on the job instruction as to the data requirements and techniques.used. They 

also received on the job instruction from Po&l Subject Matter Experts. In Phase 

2, there were three Phase 1 collectors teamed with six new collectors for 3 

weeks for on the job instruction, then these nine were teamed with 18 additional 

collectors for 2 weeks for on the job instnrction. Then the three collectors from 

Phase 1 formed the Quality Control - rovers, and twelve 2-person teams formed 

the collection group. 

~~~~ ~~~ ~ . ~ . ~~~~ 
~ ~ ~~~~ ~ 

_ .  . ~ . ~.~ ~ 
~ .. ~~ ~~ ~ 

.. ,. 
~~~ ~~ ~. 

. .  
. ,  

rs reviewed a book of Postal Forms camek may fill out, 'pictures of 
I 

.. 
.,.~ . Postal equipment and mailboxeddrops. and a book of bar &des. The 

experienced contractors and Postal Subject Matterpxperts worked with the 
:. 

contractors. 
. .  .- :. .. . .  

..... ,... * , .  L .  -~ , .  
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Any additional Phase  2 contractors were placed with the two person teams and 

received o n  the job instruction and instruction from a Postal Service Subject 

Matter Expert. 

ES materials used in support of on the job instruction are being provided 

in Library References to be filed shortly: 1. Engineered Standards Book of 

FonndPictures Library Reference USPSLR-1-220, a book of forms and pictures 

developed and used by the Postal Subject Matter Expert, and 2. Engineered 

Standards Book of Bar Codes Library Reference USPS-LR-1-221, the bar d e  

book developed in Phase 1. 

t 
k 

. . ,, . i. .. ., :;c*. . 

' . .  . ,:.. , 

. ..:.. . . . . . . . . .: ,... 
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OCAUSPS-Tl3.5. Please refer to Section V, 'Quality Assuranceg of your 
testimony on page 13. In this secfion you discuss the review and correction of 
potential data collection errors. 

(a) Please provide information on the total number of data observations 
accepted as correct, the number of observations determined to be incorrect. and 
the statistical (or other) NI~S and methodologies used to eliminate the 
observations considered as being incorrect. 

@) Did you perform an analysis of the outliers? If so, please provide the analysis 
and statistical tests used. 

1 i RESPONSE 

(a) Observers would mark on the reports records that were improperly scanned. 

They used their daily comments logs to assist in remembering scans for possible 

edii. A count of these records was not maintained. Data base administrators 

would identify other possible scans by reviewing reports and scans of other data 

collected. They would discuss possible edii wivl the teams before any changes 

were made. A count of these records was not maintained. Estimate to be less 

- 

__ __ 
k 

i .. 
that 0.1 percent. 

@) No, analysis was performed on the outliers. 
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OCAUSPS-Tl3-6. Please refer to page 14 of your testimony, lines 7 through 8 
where your state, 'Ofthe 844 routedays observed 100 routedays were studied 
from sites and routes chosen at random.' 

(a) Were the randomly observed routes representative of the population of 
mutes? Please explain. 

(b) Do you have a study to v e q  whether the aforesaid routes were random? 

(c) Were the remaining 744 routedays a sample that was not random? Do you 
have a study or analysis of the  statistical accuracy of the 744 nonrandom route- 
days? If so, please provide all related d w m e n t s .  

(d) Would the data you provided to witness Baron have produced significantly 
different proportions if only the random sample were used to generate the 
proportions? If only the nonrandom sample were used? 

(e) Please provide separate data sets for the random and nonrandom samples. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) The randomly observed routes are a respectable sample but is not large 1 
enough to represent the total population of routes. It does not include the .- 

demographics of: carrier classification mix. route type ma,  delivery point mix. 

age and gender mix for the ES study. 

@) We used Excel@ to generate a random number list for the Postal Service to 

use in the selection of the random sites. The Postal Service picked the sites 
., .~ . ,  . . .  2 ,.... ,~ \ 

. .  
in my presence from'a listing of finance numbers. The data collectors then 

z . .  
numberlistto pickthe routes.~~ 

~. ~ 

.. . . .  
analysis to determine athe kutes were . .. . random. The 

ays were from Postal Service p sies but randomly 
". 

. .  
. ~~~ 

. . .  
~. 

p 
.'/'. picked routes. 
. .  
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(d) We do not believe the data provided to witness Baron will produced 

significantly different proportions if only the random sample is used or if only 

the Postal Sewice selected s.ites sample is used. 

(e) The following is a listing of CY codes for sites selected by the Postal Service 

and at random. This information will allow you to use Library Reference 

USPS-LR-1-163 to sectionaliue the data into sites picked by the Postal 

Service and at random. 
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OCAUSPS-T13-7. Please refer to page 7 of your testimony, line 19, through 
page 8, lire 4, which discusses the selection pmcess for zip codes, cities, and 
carrier routes. 

(a) Please provide copies of the paperwork, induding memos, letters, emails, 
faxes, studies, and/or other documents. sent internally by the Postal SeM'ce 
management to the various proposed data wlledion site locations. 

@) Please indicate what criteria. studies, and analyses were used in determining 
the selection of the sites in (a). 

(c) If information as to the selection process by the various criteria is unavailable 
to you, please refer this interrogatory to the Postal Service. 

RESPONSE 

(a) The following are examples that were emailed to the regions to use in the 
selection of sites. 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF OCA 

(b)-(c) There were no studies, analysis, or listing of criteria that ended up as part 

of the selection of sites that I am aware of, other than having a delivery unit 

computer and city camen. 

, , .. 

, . .. . 

. .  
! 

; . .  , , . .  
. . i  . . -  . .  , 

. .  . . . . .  



7816 

i 

! 

I 

1 I 
I 

RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERRCGATORIES OF OCA 

OCAUSPSTl3-8. Please refer to your testimony on page 5, lines 3 through 5. 
wherein you indicate that the objective of the study was to gather data to 
establish a workload managing system. 

(a) Were the data collected specifically for this rate case, or were the data 
collected for other, possibly additional, objectives? Please explain your answer in 
detail. 

(b ) If the data collection was undertaken for purposes other than this rate case, 
please identify when the Postal Service decided to use the data for the rate case. 
Please provide all related documents.. 

(c) Were any changes made to the data (scmbs, adjustments. estimates, 
moditications, etc.) in order for the data to be used in this rate case? 

RESPONSE: 

(a) The data were not collected specifically for this rate case. The data was _- 

F I collected to support the development of Industrial Engineered based methods 

and time standards, and a workload management system for city canien. 

(b) Some time in August - September 1999 is when I was first contacted. All _ _  

discussions were verbal. 

(c) No, adjustments were made. 

/ I 
.. . . . .  
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 

RULING NO. R2000-1M5 MOTION TO COMPEL RESPONSES TO UNITED PARCEL 
SERVICE INTERROGATORIES UPSNSPS-T13-1 AND 2 

I 

. 

UPSNSPS-Tl3-1. Refer to page 5 of your testimony, where you state that the 
purposes of the Engineered StandardslDelivery Redesign project were to develop 
engineered methods and time standards for city carrier activities, to analyze and 
validate city carrier work methods, and to provide activity frequency infonnation to 
determine the portion of time carriers spend doing these activities. Please provide 
copies of the final report and all interim reports regarding carrier activities developed as 
a result of the Engineered StandardslDelivery Redesign project. 

RESPONSE: 

See USPS-LR-1-242, produced subject to protective conditions. See Presiding 

Officer's Ruling No. R2000-1/15. 

;, . , ,  . . . ,  
. .  
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
RULING NO. R2000-1/15 MOTION TO COMPEL RESPONSES TO UNITED PARCEL 

SERVICE INTERROGATORIES UPSRISPS-T13-1 AND 2 

UPSRISPS-T13-2. You state in your testimony that T h e  objective of the Engineered 
Standards was to collect actual activities of the city letter carrier and to develop 
engineered methods and time standards to establish a workload managing system.' 
USPS-T-13. at  5. 

(a) What is the purpose of the time standards to which you refer? 
(b) Provide the time standards for carrier activities that resulted from 

the Engineered Standards/Delivery Redesign project If final 
standards have not been prepared, provide any interim standards 
that have been developed. 
Explain how these time standards are used by the Postal Service. 
If final or interim time standards resulting from the project have not 
been adopted, provide the standards currently being used. 

(c) 
(d) 

RESPONSE: 

(a) The purpose of the time standards was to create standard times for performing city 

carrier activities based on engineered methods for use in workload managing. These 

time standards were installed at  a few test sites and evaluated for possible future use 

nationwide by the Postal SeM'ce. 

(b) See USPS-LR-1-242, produced subject to protective conditions. See Presiding 

Officer's Ruling No. R2000-1115. 

(c) See (a), above. 

(d) See USPS-LR-1-242, produced subject to protective conditions. See Presiding 

Officer's Ruling No. R2000-1/15. 

. 
I 
i - 

~ 
i ~- 

, 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

I 

UPSNSPS-113-3. Refer to Appendix A, page 17, of your testlmony, where you 
present a process flow for delivery activMes. 

(a) Confirm separately each of the following. 
(I) The process flow labeled 'Park 6 Loop' shows that, for any ghren stop, 

the carrier flrst completes activities related to collection, delivery, and accountables for 
hon-parcel' mall. 

(ii) M e r  the completion of these acthrities for a stop, and ifthe carrier has 
not completed the loop, the carrier wntlnues to the next stop where non-parcel mail 
collectlon, delivery, and accountable actMties am flrsl completed. If you do not confirm, 
explain. 

Confirm that the process flow labeled 'Park 8 Loop' shows that after the 
canier completes a loop, the carrier then performs activMes related to parcels.' If you 
do not confirm, explain. 

RESPONSE 

(a) (i) Not confirmed. 'Parcel' mail Is handled In the same rnanner as all other mail, 

except in Instances when the size, shape, or weight of the piece mandates that the 

piece be handled separately from other pieces on the loop. In those instances where a 

dedicated access and delivery are mandated by a 'parcel's- sue, then your description 

in .(iy Is the typical process. 

(b) 

i I 
- 

B 
-~ -- ~________  ~~ i 

(ii) Conslstent with my answer to '(I)' abve, yes, this is the typical process. 

(b) Conslstent with my answer to '(I)' above. yes. thls Is the typlcal process. 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 

INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE I 
, ~ .,. 

UPSNSPS-Tl3-4. (a) Considerthe following factualscenario. A carrier on a park 
and loop mute has completed colleAon, delivery, and accountable adiv[ties for 'non- 
parcer mall on the loop. The carrier has two 'parcels' in the Long Life Vehlde (LLV) 
that remaln to be delivered to two different addresses on the loop. Considerthe 
followlng sequence of adivltles that the carrier could use in order to deliver the parcels: 
Step 1:. The carrier walks to the U V  after completion ofthe loop. 
Step.2 The carrier drives the LLV to the address where the first parcel Is to be 
delivered. . 
Step 3 The carrier retrieves the first parcel from the LLV. 
Step 4 The carrier walks to the first resldence to deliver the parcel 
Step 5: The carrier dellven the parcel. 
Step 6: The d e r  walks to the vehlda from the f ist residence. 
Step 7: The carrier drives to the second resldence. 

The carrier retrieves the second parcel from the UV.  
The carrier walks to the second residence to deliver the parcel. 

e carrier delivers the parcel. 
e carder walks to the vehlcle from the second resldence. 

Step 12: The carrier drives to the next loop to continue delhren'es. . 
Confirm that this sequence of activltles (Step 1 through Step 12) is consistent with 
standard Postal Service delivery practlce for parcels and show, In a manner similar to 
the examples provided in pages 11-12 of p u t  testimony, how each of the preceding 

. .. . ~ steps-jthrough 12 should be recorded In the Engineered Standards database. If you 
do not confirm, (I) describethe standard Postal Senrlce delivery practlce for parcels ln--~- 
the factual scenario provided, and (ii) identify the source (manual, handbook, etc.) of 
standard Postal Service delivery practlce for parcels, and (lil) in a manner similar to the 
examples provided In pages 11-12 of your testimony, show how each of the preceding 
steps 1 through 12 should be recorded In the Engineered Standards database. 

Confirm that carriers do on ocdaslon follow the sequence described In (e) 
in situations such as that Indicated. 
Desuibe the circumstances under Whlcb the carrier would be likely to 
follow the aequence In (a) In situations such as that indicated. 

follow the sequence in (a) in sltuatlons such as that Indlcated. 

-. 

(b) 

(c) 

wibe the drcumstanms under which the carrier would not be likely to 
- . 

. .  . . ~. 
~ -- . .~ ~ 

. ~.~ .. .. . . ~ . ~  ,. 

~ 

. .  
I 

., 2 . . .  . 

. .  , 
. . .  . .  

I .  ,. . .  

- 

Step 1: The carrier walks to the LLV afler completlon of the loop. 
, .  . .  . . \ ,  : .  , . . 

I 
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Level 10 Level 11 .I Level 11.2 Level 11.3 Level 11.4 
L13 A00 WT03 SO4 TO2 

On Route N/A Park 8 Loop Residential Travel Wt 
Outslde Delivery 

I 
i 

Level 11.4.1 
KO 1 
LLV 

! 

Level 10 Level 11 .l Level 11.2 Level 11.3 Level 11.4 Level 11.4.1 
LO8 A00 W03 SO4 JO4 KO1 

Vehicle N/A Park & Loop Residential Parcel LLV 
Outside - 

i - 

. 

RESPONSE OF UNlTEDkTATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

Thls would be RouieLAness FATtime. 

Level 10 I Level 11.1 I Level 11.2 I Level 11.3 I Level 11.4 I Level 11.4.1 
L13 I A00 I "TO3 I so0 I TO5 K l  0 

OnRoute I NIA I Park & Loop I N/A I Walking I Walking Flat 
'/ r/  

Step 2 
delivered. 

The carrier drives the LLV to the address where the first parcel is to be 

This would be Driving time. 

Step 4 

Thls would be Route/Aocess FATUme. 

The cerrier walks to the first residence to deliver the parcel. 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

Level 10 Level 11.1 Level 11.2 Level 11.3 Level 11.4 Level 11.4.1 
L13 . A00 W 0 3  SO4 504 Hi0 

Polnt of NIA Park & Loop Residential Parcel Drop to 
Delivery Outside Customer 

step 6 
Thls would be RoutdAcceu FATtime. 

The carrier walks to the vehlde from the first residence. 

Level 10 Level 11 .l Level 1 1.2 Level 11.3 Level 11.4 Level 1 I .4.1 
L13 A00 WT03 SO4 TO2 KlO 

On Route N/A Park & Loop Resldentlal Travel Wt Walking Flat 
Outside Dellvery 

Step I: 

Thls would be Driving time. 

The carrier drives to the second residence. 

. Level 10 Level 11 .I Level 11.2 Level 11.3 Level 11 A Level 11.4.1 
L13 A00 WT03 SO4 TO2 KO1 

On Route NIA Park & Loop Resldential Travel bh LLV 
Outside Delivew 

Step 8: 
Thls would be RoufdAcceu FATtime. 

The carrier retrieves the second parcel from the LLV. 

Level 10 Level 1 1 .l Level 1 1.2 Level 1 1.3 Level 11 A Level 1 1.4.1 
LO8 A00 W03 SO4 JW KO1 

Vehlde NIA Park i% Loop Residential Panel u v  
Outside 
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Level 10 Level 11 .l Level 11.2 Level 11.3 Level 11.4 
L13 ADO WT03 SO4 504 

On Route WA Park 8 Loop Residential Parcel 
Outside 

I 

Level 11.4.1 
K l O  

Walking Flat 

i 

.. 
Level 10 Level 11 .l Level 11.2 Level 11.3' 1 Level 11.4 

L13 A00 WT03 SO4 I 504 
Point of N/A Park 8 Loop Residential Parcel 
Delivery Outside 

4 ;:, :. . , 

.. .,.. .: .. , ,, , . 

Level 11.4.1 
Hi0 

Dmp to 
Customer 

RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

Step 9 

This would be RoUia/Access F A T t i k  

The carder walks to the second residence to delhrer the parcel. 

Step 1 0  The carrier delivers the parcel. 

~~ Thls would be Load time. 

This would be RouteLAccess FATtime. 
- 

Level 10 Level 1 1 .l Level 1 1.2 Level 1 1.3 Level 1 1.4 Level 1 1.4.1 
L13 A00 WT03 SO4 TO2 K l  0 

On Route WA Park 8 Loop Residential Travel wt Walking Flat 
Outside Dellvery 

The carder drives to the next loop to continue delhrerles. Step 1 2  
. / ::',~ ,: . . .'1 

fhlswould be.DrMg time. . ~ . . ~~~ -- - .  ~~~~ ~ . ~ ~ ~. ... . 

r. 
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'- I RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

(a) (i) Yes. thls Is the typlcal process, unless the camen can take the parcels wiul them 

as they start the loop delivery process 

(b) Yes, thls Is the typlcal process unless size or welght impact the delivery process. 

(c) This Is the typlcal process unless slze and welght Impact the delivery process. 

(d) The following are typlcal circumstances under which the carrier would not be Ilkely 

to follow the sequence in (a): 

1. The parcel to be delivered Is to the first delivery polnt on the park 8 loop and is of a 

sire and weight the carrier can take It along with the delivery of the non-parcel mall. 

2. The residence for the parcel delivery Is a few delivery points Into the loop sequence 

so the carrier adjusts the park point to In front of thb delivery point The carrier will walk 

to the fin! delivery v i n t  and deliver the loop sequence. As the carrier Is walking to the 

- delivery point requiring the parcel the carrier wlll stop by the vehicle ~~ and obtain the 

parcel, and take it along with the non-parcel mail. 

3. Customers meet the carrier a t  their vehicle to obtain thelr parcels. 

- 

.._. 

.I . , ., . . ..,. ~. . . . .  . .  . ,. . . 

.- 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED PARCZL SERVICE 

UPSNSPS-113-5. Conslder the following factual scenario. A canler on a park and 
loop mute has completed collection, delivery, and accountable activities on the loop for 
'non-parcel' man. The carder has h parcels' In the Long ufe Vehicle (UV) that 
remain to be delivered to two different addresses on the loop. Suppose that the carrier 
has completed delivery of the first parcel and the cadets actMty 1s sampled while 
driving the U V  to the second parcel stop. 

In a manner slmllar to the examples that are pmvlded In pages 11- 
12 of your testimony, describe how this dmctng activity should be recorded in the 
Engineered Standards database. 

Do the Englneered Standards data collection Instructions recognize 
that driving acthrfIIes may be performed solely in support of a partlcular producl or 
service or group of produds or services? If so, how Is a driving activlty assodated with 
a specific product or service or group of products or services In the Engineered 
Standards data? 

(c) Provide by produd or service dl data related to instances'where 
driving adlvkles are performed solely in support of a partlcular product or service or 
group of products or services. 

(d) Confirm that It Is standard practice for a letter carrier m a park and 
loop mute to deliver parcels only after all non-parcel mail is delivered on the loop. ' 

RESPONSE: 

(a) 

(b) 

(a) This would be Drivring time. 

Level 10 Level 1 1 .l Level 1 1 2 Level 1 1.3 Level 1 1.4 Level 1 1.4.1 
L13 A00 WT03 SO4 TO2 KO1 

OnRoute , NIA Park 8 Loop Resklentlal Travel b/t LLV 
Outside Delivery 

. .. . .  

.. 
(c) There is no work sampling data to supply thb Information. 

.~ - .  .. ~ . -. - ~- ~ ~ . 
. .  

s Is the typical process, ess the carrlei can take the parcels _. ~. wltt~ . .  . them. . . . 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF U N E D  PARCEL SERVlCE 

UPSNSPS-T13-7. There are twelve records in USPSIR-1-163 (the Engineered 
Standards Database) in which the Activity is 'Parcer and the STS Type is 
'Driving Tim.' 

(a) Explain why parcel activity is combined with driving time in each of 
- these twelve records. 

@) Do any of these twelve records represent driving time for a 
dedicated parcel run? 

(c) Do any ofthe twelve records represent driving time spent solely In 
order to deliier a parcel or parcels on a rwte that Is not solely 
dedicated to making parcel deliveries? 

(d) Were these data used to apportion any part of driving time to 
specific products or services or groups of products or services? If 
so, to what products or services, and how much time was so 
apportioned? If not. why not? 

- RESPONSE: 

(a) The following are the twelve records referred to in USPS-LR-1-163 where the 

Activity is 'Panel" and the STS Type is 'Driving Time.' 

, .  

. .  
v 

~~ 
~ ..- . .  

~ ~~ ~ .... ~~~ ~ ... ~ ~ . .. ~ .. . 
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OutsMe Tlrne 

Outsme lime 
11 CY50 8759 Vehicle 11:41 Dismount Resldent Parcel LLV Driving 

12 CY66 0130 Vehicle 1623 Dismount Resldent Parcel LLV . o m g  - Outslde Time 

.- 

. .  

I 

RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WrmESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

Rewrd Row 1 should remain STS Driving time. 

Record Row 2 should remain STS Driving time. 

Record Row 3 should remain STS Driving time. 

Record Row 4 should remain STS Driving time. 

Record Row 5 should remain STS Driving time. 

Record Row 6 should remain STS Driving time. 

Record Row 7 should remain STS Driving time. 

Record Row 8 should remain STS Driving time. 

~ ._ 

Record Row 9 should be changed to STS Load.Time due to an Incomplete 

recod edit. The Slte Location should be Point of Delfvery. 

Record Row 10 should remain STS Driving time. 

Record Row 11 should remain STS Driving time. 

Record Row 12 should remain STS Driving timer 

. . . - .. . 
.,.. 



RESPONSE OF IJNmD STATES POSTAL SERVlCE WlTNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROOATORES OF UNmD PARCEL SERVICE 

@) No, these records do not represent time spent on a dedlcated mute to deliver 

parcele. 

(c) I can not discem from these'scans that the sole purpose was to only deliver a 

pereel. 

...~-~. ..... . . . . . .  

. I  

. .  
. .  ' '. 1 

~ ..... . .  . .~ 
- - ~  ~ 

. .  .. ;_. . . .  . . . . . . .  
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RESPONSE OF U N m D  STATES POSTAL SERVlCE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF UNITE0 PARCEL SERVICE 

UPSNSPS-Tl3-8. Refer to the forty-six records In USPS-LR-1-163 (the 
Endneered Standards Database) in which the Activh 1s"ParceP and the 

(a)The records of the observations made at 12:41:07 PM and 
t2:47:06 PM on December 6,1996, have the same Unit Code 
(CY36) and Route Number (0480) but the S i  Location Is Vehicle' 
for one and 'On Route' for the other. Do these records provlde an 
example of a run made on a park-and-loop mute in order to deliver 
a parcel or parcels only7 If so, has this six-min'ute time interval 
between the two m o d s  been allocated solely to parcels? If so, @ 
what products or services, and how much time was so 
apportioned? If not, why not? 

(b) The records of the observations made at 10:07:21 AM and 
101927 AM on August 11.1997, have the same Unit Code 
(CY64), Route Number (1401) and Site Location CPoint of - 

Delivef). Does the twelveminute interval between the two records 
provide an example of a run made on a parkGand-lwp route in 
order to deliver a parcel or parcels only? Has this twelveminute 
interval between the two records been allocated solely to parcels? 
If so, to what products or services, and how much time was so 
apportloned? If not, why not? 

. 

RESPONSE 

(a) Unit Code CY36 Route Number 0480, was studled on December 5,1996. 

The scan made at 1241:07 PM with the site location Vehicle, Park 8 Loop 

Route. Resident Outside, Parcel, LLV, was dassifed 8s a driving scan due to the 

carrier location and LLV. Looklng at the scans before and dterthe 1241:07 PM 

An we can deduce that this was a Park & Loop sedion of a mute. We can .not 

I 
.. ,~.l , 

. . .i' I :. 
. .  

. ..~ -~ ~ ~~ 
.--: ~ ..~ .. . . ~~ .. . ~~ 

' _ ' .  .. , 

ped& that the only reason that the driving was for 8 parcel. The . .  scan i . .  that 

followed at 12:47:06 PM may or may not be related to the 1241:07 . .  PM &an. 

The scan at 12:47:06 PM with the site location On 

, . .  . .  . . .  

. .  . . . ,  .. 
, . . .  

~. 

, also cdntained Park 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
IHTERROGATORlES OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

transporting a parcel to a dellvery point and this Scan has IX) further meaning. A 

number of other dellvery points and mail coub have been delivered during the 

six-minute time intervals between the scans. The didbution of time based on 

work sampling Is not accomplished based on the time between the scans. The 

number of work sampling scansftallies are totaled and retios of particular g m p s  

of scans am made relative to total sets of scans. These ratioddistributlons are 

then used to altocatelspread, timdcost to the particular subsetslgroups of scam. 

_ '  
@) Unit Code CY64 Route Number 1401. was studied on August l'f, 1997. There 

was a scan made at 10:07 AM that suggest the carrler WBS at the LLV setting up 

to cany a Loop. Six minutes into the loop at 1&07 the carrier was dropping a 

parcel off to a customer. The carrier at 10:13 AM was On Route walking 

between deliveries sorting mail during the walking. The cam'er a t  1O:lD AM was 

again dropping off a panel to a customer. The camer at  1025 AM was again On 

Route walking batween deliveries so*ng mail during the walking. This pattem is 

typkal of a Park & Loop section of a route where the carrier has been able to 

take the parcels along with the other mail being del'iered. The twelve minutes 

W e e n  the 10:07 and 1019 scan contain a Scan at 1013 that identifies other 

work is taking place between the 10:07 and 1019 scans. A number of other 

delivery points and mail could have been delivered during the twelve-minute time 

i 

-~ ~~ ~~____ ._  ~ - -~ i 

, 

.- - . _  
, /' 1 

:A 
I 1  

j_ 

between the scans. The distribution of time based on work sampling Is 
--I - 
i .Y -.' 4 hed based on the time between the scans. The number of work 

sampling scansltallies are totaled and ratios of p6rb'cular groups of scans are 
,,I 

---i 
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made relative to total sets of scans. These ratiodd&%utkns am then used to 

ellocetelsprsad both time andlor cost to the parbiculer wbsetdgroops of scans. 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

UPSNSPS-Tl3-9. Refer to page 28 of your testimony, where you state that 

leve l  11.4 'Js' identified delivery tbat were assoclated adhriies on rouie and 
were typically paired with Level 11.4.1 'Hs' . . .' (emphasis added). Refer a!= to 
page 29 of your testimony. where you data that leve l  I1 A 'Fs' typicallj 
Identified deliveries that required arstomer interaction on route and were typically 
paired with Level 11.4.1 'Gs'. ' (emphasis added). There are only four rscords In 
USPSIR-I-163 (the Engineered Standards Database) In which the level 11.4 
Activrty Code Is 'Parcels,' Code JO4; the level 11.4.1 Activity Detail Code is 
either E03 or HOO. There are 650 records in the Engineered Standards 
Database that contaln 'Panel,' Code F02. as the ad*. The majority of the 
level 11.4.f Activity Detail Codes are either 'Ks' or 'Hs.' 

(a) Provide more detail as to the difference between Activity Code JO4. 
'Parcels,' and Activity Code F02, 'Parcel.' 

@) Provide examples ofthe differences between Activity codes JO4 
and FO2. 

(c) Explain why, in these records. most of the Aaivity Code FO2 
records are paired with Activity Detail Codes 'Ks' or 'Hs' and not 
with Activity Detail Code 'Gs.' 

(d) Provide documentation of specific instructions given to data collectors 
as to how they were to distinguish between Activity Codes JO4 and FO2. If 
expikit tralnlng materials do not exist, explain in detail what the data - 
collectors were told in order to distinguish between Aaivi Codes 5 0 4  
and F02. 

-. 

RESPONSE: 

(a&) AdMty Code 504 was primarily used for In-oifice work sampling. There are 

only f w r  records i t h e  database that used the 504 d e  on outside work 

sampllng adhrities. The use of these codes is not typical but Implies that multiple _ _  
. ~ . , _  .: ..~ . . . .. i. ~ . .  , 

<, .,.. parcels'are belng ptkssed. ~. Lodking at the series of sdans before and after the 

ur JO4 scans the following may assist in understanding the events that 
. .  '.. . :  .~ 

occurred. 
. i 

' . '~ .- . 

. . .  . .  

' I  
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Unit Route Site Time Activies 
.Code Number Location 
CY1 1 4732 Point of 12:15PM Parcels 

Delivery 

.~'a 
! . 

Worll STS 
Type 
NIA Load 

I 

,., , ~. 
. -. 

. .. . 
. .  . .  

RESPONq OF UNmO STATES POSTAL SERWCE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
LNTERROGATORIES OF UNmO PARCEL SERVICE 

JO4 S-M - Parcels 

These three records imply that the vehicle was being loaded which is 8 Street 

Support activity. 

- Lad.  

AcbLii code F02-Parcel was intended to be used for Outside work sampling 

scans and JWParceis for In-Oftice work sampling. Both codes mean the carder 

b worldng with parcels and additional scans are needed to better define the . .  

. . .  . 1  . . 

. ' cariekactions. . . 

~ ..._ ~~~~~ ~~~~~. . 

~. . . . -  . , . .  . . ... . , .  . . . :. 
I .. , 

: , .  .. - . ,... . 

(c) The activity code F02 - Parcel identifies that a particular type of mail being 

handled'& a parcel. The 'IC codes indicate a means oft&vel. The 'H' codes 

Indlcate the details of the delivery p i n t  b F Codes typlcally 

requlre customer interaction which when customers can lead into the 

- , < ~  .: 

~~ . .. , . 

/: .. . . .  

-_ 
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RESPONSE OF U N m D  STATES POSTAL SERVICE WlRlESS RAYMOND TO 
INTErRROGATORIES OF UNITED PARCEL SERVlCE 

'G' Codes that further describe the customer interaction. If, all goes well the F02 

Code would be paired with an 'H' Code identifying the type of delivery point the 

parcel was being delivered to or with a 'K" Code identifying the means of 

transporting the parcel. 

(d) There was no specific documented instructions given to observers to 

distlngulsh between 504 and F02. The 504 code appears on the work sampnng 

sheets for In-Office and the F02 code appears on the Outside work sampling 

sheets. Both codes mean the carrier is working with parcels and additional scans 

are needed to better define the carriers actions. - 

,i , 
. . . .  . . .  ... ..% . . . . .  .+ 

,~,, . . . . . .  
# 

. .  I 

...... . . . . . . . . .  . . . . . . .  

. . . . . . . . .  . . . . . . .  
. .  :. ,. . ,. 

.. &...'.I..:.. .... :. 
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RESPONSE OF UNIT6D STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE (UPSNSPS-Tl3-10 

THROUGH 14) 

UPSNSPS-Tl3-10. Provide a definition of 'parcel,' including size, wbic volume, 
and dass of mail (a eppliceble), as used in the Engineered Standards Database. 
Provide supporting materials for your definition, such as training manuals or any 
other doaunentation. 

RESPONSE: 

The USPS Subject Matter Experts provided a verbal definition of a parcel. A 

parcel is a package that weighs two pounds or more, andlor is larger than a 

shoebox. 

I 
-.I 

i 
, .  

I . . ; ,  . 

..  . . . .  .,.. . . . .. , . . 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
lNlERROGATORlES OF UNITED PARCEL SERVlCE (UPSNSPSTl3-10 

THROUGH 14) 

UPSNSPS-Tl3-1 1. How does the carrier decide if a percel is going to be a 
deviation parcel delivery? , 

RESPONSE 

I em unclear on exactly whet you meen by a deviation parcel delivery. If you 

mean occasions h e n  a mmer may chanQe his normal delivery pattern to deliver 

a parcel wt of sequence, then, based on my observations, this rerely oca~rs. I 

did not study the decision process behind such behavior. 

. .  . . ,... 
. . ' .  , ..... - . .. . - . '&.::' 

I i 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 

THROUGH 14) 
INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED PARCEL SERVlCE (UPSIUSPS-T13-10 

UPSNSPS-T13-12. Describe any standards, criteria, or guidelines with respect 
to weight and/or cubic volume of a parcel(s) regarding M e n  a carrier should 
make a deviation delivery. If these are witten, provide a copy of them. 

RESPONSE 

I did not study 'deviation deliveries' for purposes of my study. To my knowledge, 

there are nd  any standards, criteria or guidelines with respect to weight andlor 

cubic volume of parcel(s) regarding &hen a carrier should make a 'deviation 

delivery." The only deviation which we allowed for w u l d  be if the carrier were to 

deliver parcels or other items for another route. This mu ld  have been recorded 

as 'Other Route" in the sampling data if it had ocwrred. The 'Other Route" 

entry covered this and other activities. There are only 5 tallies containing 'Other 

Route." None of these relate to parcels. 

.- 

. . .  
". -1,' ' 

.......ii._ . .  . . .  . - .  
~. 

......... .. - .. 

. .  .. . ,  . .  . . . . . . . . .  

. .  
L ,  

I 

.A ~ - - _ _ _  , ,, .......... 
..... 

r 

:, , . .  . . .  , . .  .,/. -, . . 
. .  % . : . ~ . ,  . .. 

I . . '  . .j ..... ...... "-7 - - -.;* ~ 

. .. . . .  . ~~~ - 
. . . .  
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
INTERROGATORIES OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE (UPSIUSPS-Tl3-10 

THROUGH 14) 

UPSAJSPS-113-13, whet are the guidelines in regard to size or shape for a 
deviation parcel delivw If there are winen guidelines, provide a copy of them. 

RESPONSE 

I am not aware of any guidelines regarding size or shape for a deviation p a f d  

delivery. See my response to UPSAJSPS-Tl3-12. 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND TO 
lNTERROGATORlE$ OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE (UPSNSPS-T13-10 

THROUGH 14) .. 

UPSNSPS-Tl3-14. In  the^ initial survey design for the Engineered Standards 
project, ware there discussions of 'deviatiof delivery runs for parcels? I f  so, 
provide any notes, memoranda, or other documentation that indudes these 
discussions. 

RESPONSE: 

The possibility that a carrier might not follow his normal delivery sequence, for a 

number of reasons, was discussed in the initial design fur the Enbin- 

Standards prqed, but this was not specifically studied. See my response to 

UPS/USPS-Tl3-12. There isn't any documentation of these discussions. 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO INTERROGATORY OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

REDIRECTED FROM WINTESS MEEHAN 

UPSNSPS-TI 1-25. Refer to page 36 of the testimony of Postal Service witness 
Raymond, USPS-T-13, at 36. Whess Raymond defines one of the activities 
induded in street support as obtaining and loading the vehide. For each of the 
following questions, provide any written documentation or guidelines that support 
the response. 

(a) What are the adivities that the carrier is doing at the vehide? 
(b) What is the typlcal order of preparinglorganbing Priority Mail for the 

route? Does the carrier sort Priority Mail for the route in the carrier station or in 
the vehicle? 

(c) What Is the typical order of preparing/organlzing Express Mail for 
the M e ?  Does the carrier sort Express Mail for the route in the carrier station or 
in the vehide? 

(d) What is the typical order of preparinglorganizing the letters for the 
route? Does the carrier sort the letters for the mute in the carrier station or in the 
vehicle? 

(e) What is the typical order of preparinglorganizing flats for the route? 
Does the carrier sort the flats for the route in the carrier station or in the vehicle? 

(9 What is the typical order of preparinglorganizing parcels for the 
route? Does the carrier sort the parcels for the route in the carrier station or in the 
vehide? 

(g) How does the carrier know that a particular stop has a parcel, e.g., 
does the carrier organize the vehicle to reflect parcels at particular stops? 

(h) Suppose there are a number of large parcels for a given route, and ~ 

the carrier has to make several trips to the vehide to load the parcels and has to 
spend more time organizing the parcels in the vehide. 

(i) To which catagory-load, access, a t e ,  or office - are these 

(ii) Are these activities specifically distributed to parcels? 

~- 

activities assigned? 

RESPONSE 

ition of Street Support Time is found in the Summarv DescriDtion of 
i. ' 

.... ~ ~ ~ . ~ ~ .~ . .. ~~~ ~~.~ .. . ~ ~ . .  

... 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO INTERROGATORY OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

REDIRECTED FROM WNTESS MEEHAN 

loading dock. The next step is to open the back of the vehicle and load in 

trays and tubs of mail along with the parcels. Other activities at the vehicle 

include loading trays of mail into the passenger side of the vehicle. organizing 

and prepping mail in the vehicle. 

(b - c) Based on my obselvations, the carrier receives the Priority andlor 

Express mail fmm a roving accountable persoddesk or by going to an 

accountable cage. Typically. the carrier cases these products with the other 

cased mail in delivery sequence. There are occasions where the carrier . 

completes USPS form 3883 in the office that will allow a customer to sign one 

form and receive multiple pieces. Priority and Express mail are sorted in the 

office not in the vehicle. 

I 

r' 
6 
E ~. __ -__ 

(d) Letters are delivered to the carriers casing area. Approximately four fee! of 

non-DPS letters are placed on the ledge of the casing equipment for the carrier 

to start casing upon arrival at the case. As the sorting/casing of letters into 

delivery sequence continues the carrier will replenish the supply of non-DPS 
,' 1 .* 

I 

. 
. letters on the ledge . from tubs/trays of mail that have been delivered to the carrier .. . . . . . . .  . . . .  .- -~ 

... 
work statiodcase. All letten are sorted into delivery sequence in the station. r .. 

I .. . .  . . . .  
. ,  . 3 I ,  

:., ^'. , . ,< 
, . ,  

..... (except mail for delivery at centralized locations, 'jackpotting', and DPS letters). 

' The carrier-sequenced mail and DPS letters are o6anked in the delivery vehicle' 
. . . . . . .  , .. 

:. ,<... 
. I  .-,. , . \A ..si..; ,, , . 

I .  ../ I .. 

.! 
; 

'I 

. - 1  
i 

for ease of handling at each stop. 
7 

. ,  , .~ .. . . . . . . .  
. .  : I  ,..:;'~,>- i ' .  ~. . ,: . , . ,  .. 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO INTERROGATORY OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

REDIRECTED FROM WINTESS MEEHAN 

(e) flats are delivered to the carriers casing area. Based on my observations, 

approximately six feet of flats a& placed in a vertical tlat receptacle adjacent to 

the casing equipment. Additional flats are located in tubs at the carriers' casing 

area. The carrier will obtain six inches or more of flats from the flat receptade, 

place them on her am. and then start casing into delivery sequence. As the 

sorting of flats continues, the carrier will replenish the supply of flats from the 

vertical flat receptacle or from tubs of flats at the carrier work statiodcase. All 

addressed flats are sorted into delivery sequence in the station (except flats for 

centralized delivery, or 'jackpotting.') 

(9 Based on my observations, after the carrier has completed the casing of 

letten and flats, the carrier will walk to a central area and obtain a hamper that 

contains the parcels for the route. The carrier places the trays/tubs of letters- 

flats-Express and Priority mail into the hamper on top of the parcels. The 

hamper is then moved to the clock area and the carrier clocks to the street. The 

hamper Is relocated to the DPS area and trays of DPS are placed on top of the 

I 

. , ,  . . , . . .  

load. The carrier relocates the hamper to the back loading dock, goes and ~. ~ . ~ . .  ~. ~. .,i. . . ~ ~  . .~ ~ . ~ 

. .  _ _ .  . . . . . .  

. .  e vehicle, or relocates the hamper directly to the vehicle. Typically, due 
... . , 1 :. f. - -; . .  

\. to the small number, the carrier does not sort parcels. 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO INTERROGATORY OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

REDIRECTED FROM WINTESS MEEHAN 

(9) During the vehide loading process the carrier places the parcels in the 

vehide in route-zone groupings. The carrier remembers where the first parcel is 

to be delivered. When collecting the first parcel for delivery, the carrier checks to 

see where the next parcel is to be delivered. As each p a d  k collected for 

delivery the next parcel is checked to determine its deliiery address and this 

process continues until all parcels are delivered. 

(i)The times for these activities are induded in street suppot 

(ii) No. Return trips for parcels are distributed in the same way as return 

trips for all other mail. 

. . .  
-, . 

, . . -  . . .  
. . .  , 
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! RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 

TO PRESIDING OFFICERS INFORMATION REQUEST NO. 8 

POlR No. 8: The Postal Service is requested to provide the information 
described below to assist in developing a record for the consideration of its 
request for changes in rates and fees. In order to facilitate inclusion of the 
required material in the evidentiary record, the Postal Service is to have a 
witness attest to the accuracy of the answers and be prepared to explain to the 
extent necessary the basis for the answers at our hearings. The answers are to 
be provided within 7 days. 

The Postal Service collected extensive tally data on city delivery carrier 
street activies as part of the Engineered StandardslDelivery Redesign project 
headed by witness Raymond. For reasons described in Presiding officer's 
Ruling No. R2000-1/35. the Postal Service is asked to provide an in-depth 
discussion of how it identifies categories of carrier activity that are reflected in the 
more commonly occurring tally types. It is also asked to thoroughly articulate the 
general guidelines that its witnesses followed in assigning the activities 
associated with the more commonly occurring tally types to the STS categories 
of street time activity. 

RESPONSE: 

Library Reference USPS LR-1-163, contains the outside work sampling 

data used by witness Baron in this proceeding. In this library reference, 19 fields 

are associated with each of the 39,046 rows of data provided. Twelve of these 

fields (Level 10. Location with code, Level 11 .l , Personal & Administrative with 

code, Level 11.2, Delivery type with d e ,  Level 11 3, Delivery Type Status with 

code. Level 1 1.4, Outside Activity with d e ,  Level 11.4.1, Activity Detail with 

code) constitute the outside work sampling portion of a carrier's day. The 

remaining 7 fields (which ultimately included an STS category label and code) 

. - ~ ~ ~  ~~ ~~~~ ~ ~ ~ 

~.~~~ ~~. . 

.~ 
. .  

_<., , . ! >  
.. . ~... ,.. ~ 

,. . .~ ---- - .. ..-. ~ ~~ ... , ,.. 

the rows ~. of data ~ back to the specific location, mute, observer, job 
. .  . ., ',. ' *,, .' .'. 

the carrier observed. dates and times. . .  

. .  

ng general steps were taken to classify &ch of the rows of data 

into the STS categories used by witness Baron: The fitk step~was to create a 

frequency distribution of each of the actual combinations of the 12 work sampling 
. .  . .... . ,  

. .  , 
I 

~ . . _. . .. . ,~ .. -. .. . 
. .  

%.. 
~~~~~ ~ ~. . ~~~ . .. .~ ... 
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fields of the 39,046 rows of data. This distribution has been provided in Library 

Reference USPS LR-1-281. This process reduced the 39,046 individual rows of 

data down to 1,350 rows of data with the frequency counts. 
j_” 

The following are two examples of rows of data from the frequency 

distribution:’ 

YXI IUA 

The first row identifies that the carrier was located at the Point of 

Delivery. the carrier was not performing any Personal or Administrative functions 

(NIA). the Delivery Type was Curb, the Delivery Status was Resident Outside, 

the carrier was performing the activity of Delivering andlor Collecting the mail, 

and the Activity Detail identities that the point of delivery was a #I Rural Box. 

There are 3,635 records out of the 39.046 records in the database that have this 

combination of work sampling scans. Each of these 3,635 rows are identical with 

1 

- - 
- -~~ - 

1 - 

i --- 
1 

respect to the 12 work sampling fields. The categorization process would focus 

principally on these twelve fields, and, on infrequent occasions, would refer to the 
. .  

remaining fields and underlying records when necessary to confirm the 

correctness of the STS categorization. 
- . .... . - _ I I  :I- . , 

~~ . . . ~ ~  
, .  . .  _ _  . .. 

. .  . 
. .  _ 1  

. .  4 
\.< 8 

rocess was to manually compare the 
. .  ~. - 
.. ’ ’I 

. . ,  ,. . ~ .  A‘ 

/ I 

- ~ . . .~  ’ Due to space limitations on this 8 % by I 
display all I 9  fields. In any event, as will be seen in what folloWS, the key 
information for STS classification generally can nd in the 12 fields I displayed. . .  

.. 

~- -1 

. I  
. .. , 

~~~~~ 

2 ,. - 
1 

, , 
. . .  ~~ 

. .  . ~ . ~ . I  
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assign the STS category that matched. Contrary to the impression in the minds 

of some, a computer did not perform the classification function. 

The six category definitions that were used were: 

1. Load time: 'Delivering and collecting mail pieces at residential and business 
delivery points. Also includes incidental time for customer contacts and the 
providing of special services.' 

2. Street Support time: T h e  part of street time spent on activities such as 
traveling to and from the mute, to the carriers' station, obtaining and loading 
the vehicle, and preparing mail in bulk at the vehicle and at relay boxes.' 

3. Driving time: "Driving vehicles on all portions of letter mutes other than the 
curbline portions. Also includes time spent driving to stop locations 
(deviations). It does not include the time spent by the carrier after stopping 
the vehicle and leaving it." 

4. RoutelAccess FAT time: "The time spent by carriers walking on the foot 
and park and loop portions of mutes. Also includes the time spent accessing 
stops; that is. walking up to a residential and/or business delivery point to 
deliver and collect mail pieces.' .- . - . 

5. RoutelAccess CAT time: Vehicle driving time on the curbline portions of 
routes. Also includes the time spent driving up to curbline stops to load mail 
into and to collect mail from customer boxes.' 

6. Collection time: "The time spent walking up to and sweeping Express mail 
and non-Express mail collection boxes. The time spent driving vehicles up to 
the collection stops is included in Driving Time. as discussed above.' 

In many cases, the comparison to STS category definitions and 

~~~~~~~~~ ~. ~..~ 
~~ ~~~~ ~~~~~~~~~ 

~~ ~~~~~~ ~~~ 

.. 

assignment of an STS category was a fairly sttaightfomard process. For 

e'above. The location Point 

ng tdaccessing the delivery 

camer'is engaged in one of 

several possible activities: obtaining the mail from ,$he vehicle/satchevhand/arm, 

fingering the mail for confirmation of address 

_ ,  . 

. .  . .. .; .: 

.. . ~ . .  

ctness, openingldosing the 

.~ ..~ ..... i . , . .  . 
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, , 

.... 

mail box, placing the mail into the #l Box, and/or collecting the mail in the box 

and placing it into the collected mail container. Absent any contradictory 

information in the remaining felds, this row falls neatly within the STS definition 

of Load Time: 'Delivering and collecting mail pieces at residential and business 

delivery points. Also indudes incidental time for customer contacts and the 

providing of special services." None of the entries in any of the fields would lead 

to placement in any other STS category. The facts that the delivery type was  

Curb, and that the activity detail indicates a #l Box, support the classification. 

For this reason, these 3,635 tallies were assigned an STS code 1, for Load Time. 

As another example, consider the 3,501 records represented by the 

second row in the table above. The entries in this tally group show that the 

carrier was in the Vehicle, and was not performing any Personal or 

. . .  

.......... . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  ... ... 

Administrative functions (NIA). It shows that the Delivery Type was Curb, that 

the Delivery Status was Resident Outside, and that the carrier was performing 

the activii of Traveling Between Delivery Points, in an LLV. The combination 

of Vehicle, Traveling Between Delivery Points, and Curb provides a solid 

indication that these tallies fall within the definition of Route/Access CAT time: 

Vehicle driving time on the wrbline portions of mutes. Also indudes the time 

spent driving up to wrbline stops to load mail into and to collect mail from 

customer boxes.' Absent any conflicting entries in the remaining fields, these 

,. . 

I _  . _ ~ _  

.. 

. . .  .. .- 
3,501 &cords were assigned the STS code of 5, for R o u t e / A ~ ~ &  CAT time. 

. . . . .  
, - -  

The fact the carrier was serving Resident Outside deliveries, and was  using an 
. . . .  . . .  . .  

I > . , . , I  . . . .  ~ I _  . .  . . .  . .  . . . .  .::: . .  ....... ... . . . . . . . . . .  ~. . , ,._ . ; . . 
... . .  
.~ 

-- 
...... 

4 
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TO PRESIDING OFFICERS INFORMATION REQUEST NO. 8 

that it met the appropriate STS definition. 

Once each of the categorizations were finalized. a computer was used to 

expand the 1,350 rows back into 39,046 individual tallies, each tally now 

containing its associated STS code. This database with the 39,046 rows of Work 

LLV for delivery are additional supporting information in selecting the assignment 

of this row of data to the STS categoty of RoutdAccess CAT time. 

This categorization process was painstakingly followed for every one of - 
the 1,350 rows of data produced by the initial frequency distribution. After each 

of the 1,350 rows of data had gone through this process, another frequency 

distribution was produced placing all of the 1,350 rows that had been assigned to 

I. Load Time, 2. Street Support, 3. Driving Time, 4. RoutdAccess Fat, 5. Route 

Access Cat, and 6. Collection Time, into a descending frequencycount 

arrangement by the STS categories. Library Reference USPS LR-1-281 includes 
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In general, and especially among the more common tally types, there are 

two to three work sampling fields whose entries tend to determine the 

appropriate STS category, with an additional three or four fields providing 

information to support the classification. On some occasions, particularly with 

resped to the less frequently occurring tally types, additional information was 

used to verify the placement into the appropriate STS category. 

In the following, I will attempt to indicate for each of the six STS 

categories. which of the tally fields played important roles, and suggest general 

classification rules that were implicit in our tally-type by tally-type analysis: .i 
Load time 

.~ . . . . . . .. 
In general. the presence of Activi :  DeliverylColledon or Finger@ ' .  

Delivery is a strong indication that the appropriate STS category is Load time. 

This rule was not appropriate on some occasions. For example, there are 

_ _ _ ~ ~  ~ 

~ ~~~ - ..... ~~~ 

approximately 30 tallies in which the entry Location: Relay Box required the tally 

to be placed in the Street Support category instead of Load time despite the entry 
" 

~ '.of Activity: DeliverylCollectlon or Finger @ Delivery. For another example, 

there are approximately 30 tallies in which the entry Location: Collection Box 

required the tallies to be pla 
.. 

.I 

. .  . TS category Collection time. 
. ,  . . . .  

-, 

. ,  
\ 
'2 ,- 

~~ ~ 

,,' .I -. . In general, the presence of Activity of L&ding,Ynloading. Setup, Travel to 
. . .  .~., .~ .. 'i 

.. - ~ l  .~ 
I 

&tor that the appropriate .' lST Delivery Point, or Return to Unit is a 
. .  

,,' .I -. . In general, the presence of Activity of L&ding,Ynloading. Setup, Travel to 
. . .  .~., .~ .. 'i 

.. - ~ l  .~ 
I 

&tor that the appropriate .' lST Delivery Point, or Return to Unit is a 
. .  
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STS category is Street Support time. However, if the Location was Collection 

Box, then the appropriate category is generally Collection time. 

Driving time: 

In general, the presence of Activity: Travel Between Deliveries, in 

combination with Delivery Type: Central or Dismount strongly indicates Driving 

time. 

In general, if the Delivery Type is Park and Loop, and Location indicates that 

the carrier is in the vehicle (Le. Vehicle, In Vehicle at Stop, On Route, Park 

Point), then Driving time is also indicated. There are important exceptions. 

however. For example, if. in addition to Park and Loop and Vehicle, Activities 

Loading, Unloading, Setup, Travel to lSTDelivery Point, or Return to Unit 

are present, then Street Support is indicated. 
~~ 

~~ ~ ~ ~~ ~ ~..~ ~ ~~ ~ 
~~~~~~~~~ 

. ~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ ~ 

RoutelAccass FAT time 

In general, the combination of Activity: Travel Between Deliveries, with 

Delivery Types of Foot Route, Park & Loop. Dismount, or Central Delivery, 

with Activity Detail involving walking (i.e.. Walk Flat, Walk Obst, Walkg, Push 

Cart) is 

. .  , .  . .  
. .  .~ . 

.~ . 
~~ . . .~ ~~~ . ~. ~ 

~~ ~ 

.. .~ 
ent to piace scans into this category. 

!.+ 

Note that a Delivery Type of Curb generally indicates R o u t e l A k s  CAT 
_. ,. . . 

time. 

7 

, 
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I RoutelAccesr CAT the :  

In general, the combination of Delivery Type: Curb. along Activity: Travel 

Between Deliveries is sufticientb place tallies into the RoutelAccess CAT time 

category. Note that when Activity is Parcel or Accountable, and the Activity 

Detail indicates LLV or Jeep, the tally remains in CAT because the carrier is still 

traveling between deliveries with those pieces of mail. 

I 

extremely rare cases, field-produced work sampling reports. to check the 

observers' edits or comments) were generally more than adequate to enable the 

1.350 actual combinations into the STS categories. While this 

simple, it was not a forced fit The STS definitions were 'naturally 
~. . . -  ~ ~- ~. ~ 

,. . . ~ ~  ~ 

Collection time: I 
In general, Location: Collection Box and Activity: Wait 4 Collectn are 

strong indicators that the tallies should be placed into the Collection time 

category. 

-1 .~ ~~~ 

~~~ 

The twelve fields noted earlier in this response (and when necessary, the 

~. 
.. 

configurations that conformed to the STS . ,  
.,~. 

I 

. .  . .. . , 

-~ ~ ~- 
.~ 

.. ., 8 -~ ~~~~ ~ 

. .  
. .  
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 

TO PRESIDING OFFICERS INFORMATION REQUEST NO. 8 ’ 

In the attachment tc this response, to flesh out the categorization process 

used, I have prepared tally-group by tally-group descriptions of the key 

considerations underlying the STS classifications for almost 36,000 tallies, most 

of them being frequently occurring types. These tally groups represent over 90 

percent of all of the data used by witness Baron. 

In the descriptions provided, it can be seen that the STS categorizations 

were not always as straightforward as the general rules outlined earlier would 

seem to imply. For example. the I% of the tally types on page 5 of 40 of the 

initial, uncategorized frequency distribution contained in LR-1-281 (the second of 

the two distributions in the library reference), represents 35 tallies with the 

following characteristics: 

Location: On Route; Personal and Administrative: NIA; Delivery Type: 
Central; Delivery Type Status: Resident Outside; Activity: Travel B/t Dlvr; 
Activity Detail: LLV 

It can be seen that carrier is located ‘On Route.’ This entry, combined with the 

activity of “Traveling between Deliveries (Travel B/t Dlvr.) and with the 

delivery type, Central, leaves open the possibility that either Driving time or 

RoutelAccess FAT is the appropriate STS dassfication. Note, however, that the 

record does not indicate a curb delivery, so the category RoutelAccess CAT time 

I 

- . j 

, 

. .. . .  , .  .. ., . . , ~  
. - ~ 

~ ~ _ _ _  ~- 

dassiication. at . ~ 

e. the final piece 
.~ 

.> . ., - \j . 

- J  . ,  . :. 

-. 

LV: This detail places the carrier r . . i  :. 
~1 4 

in the vehicle, consistent with Driving time. (I 

the tally might have been placed in STS 

. .  

. -. .. - -  . .. .. - .  

9 
. .. . . . , . .. .. 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO PRESIDING OFFICERS INFORMATION REQUEST NO. 8 

remaining portions of the record provide mre supporting information. indicating 

that the carrier was outside in the vehide. This example demonstrates that 

usually, the less frequently occurring the tally configuration, the more information 

was needed to make a definitive dassfication. 

The list of tally group analyses follows. 

. .,'./ 

< j  I 

! 
.. -.> 

.. . . , 
. . .  .. . .  , . . .  , .~ .. ... ,. .:. . ;.; 

-;. ..,~? 
,. 
I . .  .... ... .. , 

, ... 
.f$'l, ,,.. '. 7.: '.:. 
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Number Code LouUon Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status 
of tallies 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 
3635 L12 PointofCehr A00 WA WTo2 curb SO4 RsridUllOuhide 

JOO D e W .  H S  XlBm 
mcl+rrincat~on L o a d r m  Using me a d  lime' dcf inm d Delvering and cdWng Mil piaar a1 Nidential and 

&ness deGmy points.' The data poink maxd me arrier loah as Punt d Delver, mi is cwdslenl wim me load bme' definition. The adwt j  d 
DeUCd.*(deliver and cdled) is mirtCnlwim me %ad time' defnition. The Omer inkmation induded in me rrcDld prwidsr m detail IO mdJyW 

me & me onieris p M n g .  Ha Is dbwdng m a pnb lyp dtlvery. in a n*denW mmbomood ofouDide M i r y  p'nk. The mailbox type is me 
mor( mmmon pnb box in me UniW Stales, a #l bor Basd on Um definition mi inkmation is supportive in m determining me STS atepwy. 

. 

2474 Ll2 WinlofDeriver Aw U'A WTo5 &nbal SO4 RssidenlOurside 

Using UK t o a d  Tme' definmon of Pelivering and mllecb'ng mil pieoes al reridenbal and 
bvsimsr deFmry pcink: The dam pcink recud me carrier lmtion as Po'nl of Deliver. mis is mNisIenl wim me 'Icud sme' definition. The aavitY of 
WW.'  (delkir and cdled) is m n t i s t e n l ~ m  me %ad time' definition. The omer infanution insluded in me r e a d  pmvidu ma-e dehil lo u a d y  *mal* 
wxk me amer is perkmhg. Ha is derwering m a anta1 type delivery. in a residential neiphbahood of outride delivery pcink. Bas& on me definition this 
inkmution is suppa%= in delemining me load time-dlSLifiQtion. 

JOE DeUWl. H13 &nml &bide 
mclvrmution Loadhme 

, . .  ., 
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Number Code Loution Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status 
of tallies 

Code Activities Code Advity Detail 

wmz curb SO4 Rmi&nlhmide 
Hc6 X l S E n  
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Number Code Location Code Personal Code Delivery TYFm Code Delivery Type Status' 
of rallies 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

Aw NIA WTcn cum 
J11 Y b o  

431 113 OnRou+a *w NIA 



Number Code Location Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status 
of tallies 

- 

i Code Activities Code Activity Detail 
I 

312 LIZ PointdLMver Aw NIA 
t -  

Aw NIA SOI .ResidcntOubidc 
KO1 U V  

SW NIA 
HM M A  
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Number Code Loution Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Staus' 
of tallies 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 
228 LCU Vehids Mo W h  wroz curb SW NIA 

JO9 h d i n g  KO1 u v  
JTSCLtuMaUon Sb'rr!SupwXm TheSTSdefitionofSba!SuppatTm-b7h.paliofmattimrpentona~vi6erwshr 

Mling lo and fran mute. lo Um anien' stidon, obaining and lording Mi. and mpring nul in Wk at me m'!k!d and a! &y boxes.' nw 
an%r loam b allhe -Me. Mac inkmu& is M o d  lodellnninc me o m .  'h term usad asloadin# is defined as M n p  nul into me 
W e '  a-d is cnuirtenl 
c&e-s adus.  The amuw+~ in an UV. on he residential &de pornon d a  arb m h  

W i n g  Um nW' Imn me STS definition. me remaining por6on of me mcmd provida mm cklaik in determining me 

SO4 R&jenlOutride n7 L1Z PointdDeGw Mo NIh wro2 curb 
J12 Rnp%r@DeDcliver H l l  Gang- 

STS CLtuifioUon Lwd Tim Using 'Load rime' definbb of Uelivering and adkdng mail piw a1 residen6Sl and 
tusi- dekey M.' The dah p'n5 mad me wrIier b m  as P u n t  of Delivef. hi b mrJislen! wn'm me %nd he' definition. The activity Of 
Tininpar @ Deliver.' (finpering of m n p  mail a! he delivery point) is art0 aosismt nm me w time' deliniton. ms sabfas me delinition. The Omer 
inkmation ind&d in wolk me or& is psr(Dming. He !a deliiring lo a curb type delivery. in a 
msidmbl m'ghbommd of amid+ ddivety pdnk m a gang bar. Llrrad on me dahiilm his infonytion is suppDmve in detumininp me %ad m' 
dssiikalion 

mad &a ma0 deW lo aacUfvhal 

215 L12 PantofC8Gver Mo WA 

L13 OnRoute Mo NIh 
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1% Lo(I Vehidc AW WA WTOZ cum SW WA 
TO1 Travel To 1 M M  KO1 U V  

STSCllu%don ShlSuppathme ~ S T S ~ n i b ~ o f . S b e c l S u p p a t h m . . i s ~ p a r ! o f ~ t t i m s ~ n l ~ a S b ' d b e r s u ~ ~  

r e a d  provides mse deWS in delmnininp me cr- ac$uLs. The on'ier ws in an U V .  

*wing m and tmn Or m. m me aniers'sta6on. obtaining and loading mC vahide, and prepuing mal in bulk at me vshide and at relay boxer' The 
wnier W o n  is at me mhiie. The crnicr advity of Tavel lo 1 Mvr. (Travd to lint deliwry) tmofies me -tnwGi 10 and tmn me mute. lo be wmed 
stahcn' pation of mC STS delinition. The remaining FUSm of 
b-avdng tn Uv2 hrst delivery of a arb rcule. 

1% LlZ Point of D e l i r  A00 NIA 

IM 114 P B L  So0 WA 
YM W A  

I 
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Number Code Location Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status i ' oftallies 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail I 

167 L12 Pdnl of b i i n r  A00 NIA WTM Gismqmnt SO4 Reridsnloutride 
J O ~  mum. HOO 1 h d S l v n  

STS C h H i d o n  Inad  mm thing me 'Load rm' dennmm d p e r t r i n g  and mlbding mu1 F&S at rrsidenw and 
business M v u y  poinb: The dab poinb Rmrd me artier loa& as Pan1 of bliivef. *is is mnristem uim me %ad tme' deaniea. Ths a- d 
Wcoll: (Deliref and olM1 is aka mntittrnl viim me load &ne- Mnfinmm. Thir sahr6.s me definmm. me m r  i n f c m u h  lnduded in ma rsmd 
pwidea m01c deb3 to u d y  vhal Um 4n mC ermr is prfaming. He is deiiiring to a 6Llmaml type dcl iry. 0 a rrsidcnlial wkide der- poinl and 
is pla6ng 

I -  
mail inba mbh;mndslam type ofmi- M a r  dean ih  Uli3 infmnam is swpa€w in detmnininp l w d  h ~ d a s s i i 6 o n .  

! 

. ,  
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Number Code Loution Code Personal Code DeliveryType Code Delivery 

of tallies 
Type Status 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

TO2 TndBnMn. 
Ll3 OnRoute AW NIA WTOI Foot SO4 ReridenlOvbidc 

STS CLOriWon RoutslAarast (FAT) urine mC T A T  dcfini!3m d7hc time spent by Currrs waking m me foal and pa* and loop mart d mmS. b& M u d u  he &'re s p n l  a- m: Uut is. wain9 up Lo a nridcnCal rndlu bulincs debvary point to deliver and c d l ~  mil 
pies.' The recordr indicate 
h acrivity(Tnd Bn &.I. These Wtiiau ofme r e a d  m CoNibnI Wim 
md me acibiwdeoil of Walk Nr pwidarraa zv&lieaulruprdcg infDmpbm -me &i&ms me carrier-. 

K10 Walk Fkd 
124 

W f s  Imh as On Rwb: ,The d e l i i  lup k i n g  a m b d  k 7mr and ha euriu is h;rveling behcen delhn'es as 
demon d'FAT. Tha m i n i n g  a e l i  IyPe Shhn d7?eridenl OuLljda' 

, >. ...- , 

134 L13 OnRwIc Am NIA 

133 L12 Point of M v c r  Am NIA W 1  Fml SO4 RssidentOvaide 
JOB mvcoli. HOZ 1 Handed Slot 

m c ~ u r m u u o n  ~~&nme Using me l a a d  Tme' definiih d W t m i n g  and cdleding mil pie- at Rsidenlial and 
b i n e s  & h e y  pcina.' The dah mnk read a n i e r  lmbm as 'Pdnt d Deliver. mi is cmsistenl wim me laad (me. definiSon. The adrity d 
P I V C d l . '  (oecmr ana cdlea) is aka amistent Urm me %ad lime' definition. This .saMes me dehulition. The omer infomuSon included in me Rsrd 
gmmdes mn dehil m -Cay Wrul Ue r*odr mc carrier is petfcdng. He is delmring 0 a fml mle rype ddwcy, in a rcsi&nUal neighbnhmd d wtsidc 
delivery pains b, a cnahandbd dol typ dmkx.  Boed m me de6nieon U!is infomulion is suppatkc in detemlnicg Um l m d  Sme'da&kal@n 

129 L12 Punt of Deliver MO NIA WT05 Cental 
JOB D e m .  

SO1 Businar Imide 
lit2 Cenballnside 

124 LlZ PcimdDeliver Aw tUA 

t ,' . , .  . . .  
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Code Deliverylype Status Number Code Location Code Personal Code Delivery Type 
of tallies 

121 L12 PoinlofDeliwr AW NIA WD3 Pa*&LoJp so1 RedantCuM4 

tusinep dew pcink. A M  induda inddmbl time lor o v b m r  ccntam and pmviding d -1 mk.' The data points ncord W carriu Imtio. 
Point d mer. ~ h h  is &tent v,im me %ad h' dennm. The a&ty of 'Devcdl.' Ir also mnrirtsnt a me mad +Ane'de(inim. The bad lime 
&(inisCn bfumer supporlcd by me Omp m Cusf(dmp 0 autaer) a c W  debit. The dmp b a s t o m r m  me reomd $a&m d me %ad time' 
&finisCn as 0 %?&enol h e  lor 
u r c a y ~ t m e  & me canierbprlmning. Heir &s&w%ng 0 a & type delwy. on 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

JOB mucdi. nio h o p m c w t  
S T S C W i d o n  b d T m  Using the l o a d  Tm' definition of T b l i i n g  and cdbdng mail pieas at rcsidenSal and 

wnbp1'. Thir saw me dminitim. The olher infomuea indudad in mad pmvida mm detail b 
msidendat cutside deliuny pulh d a nub. 

117 L12 P M l o f D e k r  AW NIA WM Di?imwnt SO4 Redanthmide 
FOI Aawnbble n10 h m c u n  

STS chasmation Lcad lime Using l oad  Tun' defin*on d 'Delivering and &leding M i l ' p i e ~ ~  at residential and 
b i n e s  de[ivery points. Also indudcs inndental Kme kf Sumw mnbm and pmnding OfrDcdal  xrvicSr.' Tbe data points m a d  me camer ImKOO 
PointdDeCM?,ms i s m n r i r t e n t m m m e l m d b i n ' d e ~ n i ~ T h e a ~ t y d ' a m u n Q b k ' i s m t ~ d m e a n * r d d i v e r i n g a n a r m w n Q b l e  pieceof 
mail. The kmd time de6Wkwl is IUGwr wppcfkd by me Omp In M (dmp m M L ~ w )  a&ty detail. fhc dmp 10 s u s W  sa& me x m d  Wdon 
c4 me %ad sme' definition as lo hddmtal  time lor a H m e r  mnbcD'. l h h  saw me deMition. Rw, mer inkimabon induded in W remrd provides 
mm detail 0 wdIy 'hat  me & 
mum. 

carrier ir prlomring. M is delivering lo a dhmxnt type ddivery. on Rsidcnlial w + d e  delivery p c d a  of a 
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Number Code Location Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status 
of tallies 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

99 u)8 Vahide AW NIA WT02 a* SO4 Raidenl Oukide 
JW h d i i  KO1 U V  

6 7 5 C W i a i o n  S k I S u p p a i T m  h S f S d d i n i t h o f o f ' S ~ l S u ~ T i ~ h 7 h e p u l o f s b s e l I l m r p n l o n ~ e r r u c h x  
b a d m g  0 and han 
carrier kcabon is a1 
W e - a n d  E mntimnlrrim Wading &a vahida'hrm Pa STS den- The m i n i n g  pafion d me naxd 
o r k m  adjais. The arrierwas in an LLV. on Um RsidenUa! a pafion ofa 01lb mute. 

muta. 0 me canWs'sbth. Moining and loading mC rrhii. and pnpring mail in bulk a1 me nhide and a1 nhy taxer.' lb 
%hi&'. Maa infmnam is needed m determine me away. The ~ u m  used as %din# is defined a 'putiinp mail inm me 

mora debiis in delemining he 

M L14 P E L  MI SbjFWsa-d WTM Dirmounl SW NIA 
m NIA HW NIA 

SlS C W d o n  Sbwl  S u p W  Time The STS demiton of 3mel Suppailime' h 7ha pa17 of &I (im spent on asbvi6a such x 

anier ba&. to perform an 
$weGng la and horn Uw muta, Lo h aKL%s' sb6on. Moininp and loading 
cvnu Imth P B C @marl. brisk and lunch). The anier 
whirj of a -1 nabln. Due m me ~ b l n  of the STS a m  of S-1 Suppon a dedrion was made to indudd all arrkr p m S  brub in mis 
otegay. That 'p-1 M annot be s i g n e d  to any of me omer STS a w .  

Wide. and preparing mil in bulk a1 h vehide and al rehy boxes.' The 
a 4 e  of*~Ol~-Sbj  Pemar  is h ampmaled bm 

87 L14 P B L  A01 S L j P e m I  WT03 ParkhLmp so0 NIA 
TW NIA HW NIA 

L12 Pant of Deliver Aw NIA 
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I Code Delivery Type Status Number Code Location Code Personal Code Delivery Type 
of tallies 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

en LOB Vehida Mo NIA WroI Dismounl So0 NIA 
Jm Loading KO1 LLV 

STS C l r w M d o n  Sbsel SupponTme The STS definim of streel Suppon lime' is The part of meet time spenl on adinties s u b  a3 
t a d n g  tn and tun me rwm, 0 me carricrs's!ation. obtaining and kading me whide. and preparing ma in bulk at me M h i i  and at relay bores.' The 
cmkr lmtim is at me %hide: Mom inlomuton is W e d  b detem'm he atcpory. The m used as m i n f  is defned as Vutsnp mil into he 
nhide' ana is amsistenl mm W i n g  whim-horn he STS definition. The nmining raten d me m a d  pmvids mas deeiis in determining Uw 
& &m. The amr was in an LLV. on diwnarnl poltion of a mule. 
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Number Code Location Code Personal Code Delivery Tvpe Code Delivey Type Status 
of tallies 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

n L13 On- Aw NIA WTOl Fod SO4 R m I O u E i d 4  m TnvBnw/scui K1D Walk Nl 
STS CLurMution R W &  (FAT) Using the 'FAT demon of 7ln 6me spent by anion wlking m the (001 and park and Imp 

p&ms d fwies. Alro indudes GK !%e spent aaxssing w: mal is. naiwng up m a nsid.nlW andot wmu ddiwy pat b CWNW and &led ma 
pieces.' The ma& i nd i te  the anieh -Son as Dn Ranr-. The delimy tup being semi& is Tear a d  the ania is bawling beh*rrn der- 
*hik 6ngedng OT M n p  me ma as me adhity (Tnv Bn w/son). Thsre pomons d the r e a d  are mnrirtenl vim the dermitim of'FAT. Tha m i n i n g  
d e l i v c y ( y p a S a h r r o f ~ s r i d e n l ~ e ' a n d ~ ~ d e h J o f W a * N r ~ u m e a ~ ~ l a r p ~ i n ( b r r u b a t  ' abwimescnditonsmCwnia 
hsr 

?I LO8 Vehide AW NIA WT03 Pa*&Lmp SW NIA 
KO1 U V  

5) .  LDO 
. . _ . I  

Aw NIA W 0 3  ParkhLow So1 RLIidenlOuaide 
KDt U V  
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Nurntmr code Loution Code Personal Code Drlivey Type Code Delivey Type Status 
of tallies 

65 L13 OnRMc AM) WA 
. - . ._ . _. -. -. . . . 

STS C W M o U o n  RwWAccar (FAT) Usina me T A T  deblon of 7he 6me spent by snierr mMng on me bat and park and Imp 
Ww d mum. bko indvdes mC time spent acosving rmpr: mal is. mlking up to a rsridenlial and& business d e l i i  p9nt to d e l i  and &led ma 
piem.' The rcawdr indicate me Canieh laation as On Routc'. The Mivery yps being serviod is 'Foor and me arrier is bawling M l m n  delinrier 
flfavel Bn Dk.1. These Wonr of UK remd are axsislent me definition of T A T .  Thc m i n i n g  d e l i ~ l y  lup slab of *&dent Oukide'and Ue 
acrivity dehil d Walkg Push Cai? (Walking mm a porhcanl helps provide sune addihorul s u p w n g  infcmuh a t a t  me andiSa0 the caw lam. 

uv~bnn fiun a -bar yps mule. 
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4 Number Code Loution Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Deliverylype Status 
of tallies 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

Am NIA WT03 P a r k 6 4  so1 WenIOuBide 

9 L11 P B L  Ml StjPerwnal WTO5 Canb-al SW NIA 
TW NIA HW NIA 

STS Clrui iat ion S b n l  Supped TM The STS definition of Jbnl SupW Time' b The paR of steel time S p n l  On acS'v4ties Such as 

=mer mok 0 perform an 
b-avelinp to and hcm me mute. b be ~niers'shtim. c4tlninp and loading me M i .  and p-eparinp mil in buk at 
canier lwtion P B C (pnorul. k a k  and lund!). The a m e r  pmwul &e of -AOVSt j  PuSOMr is me cunpewM bme 
a- ofa p m l  nature. Dw m me NUR of me STS olegoy of Skeel SuppM a &ision was made to indude all amer p m a l  brs;rk in 
c a m .  A 

Wide and a1 relay taxa.' The 

bmar can no^ be assigned to any qf me omer STS otrpotier. 

S M  W m t M m i d e  n IJd Vehidc Am NIA WTM Divnounl 
TM Rehimmunil KO3 LLV 

STS Clrui iat ion SbntSuppedhme The STSdef inh o f . S b n t S u p p e d T u n e * i s ~ p u ( o f ~ l t i m n s p n l m ~ ~ w c h a s  
.b-ailveEnp to and hcm me mute. to 
canier M a ?  b a1 me vehids. M n  infumadon b W e d  to & l e r m i ~  me a m .  Thc a w t y  of Rehim m UnT is o%ismlwim me brnling 0 d 
horn Um mutea'hcm Uw STS definition The m i n i n g  won of me read pmvides more delaiis in detemininp tm cardem acbms. The Bnier was in an: 
LLV mium hcm a Residant W i d e '  pxta d a mute. 

cvriers'shth, Pbtaininp and irvding me vehide. and preparing ma in bulk a1 me vehide and a1 relay taxes: The 
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Number Code Location Code Personal Code Delivery Typo Code DeliveryType Status 
of tallies 

52 Lo8 vchide Aw NIA SM RaidmtcuEida 
war u v  
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Number Code Location Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status 
of tallies 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

SO2 BusincssOukidc 48 Lo8 vehide A00 NIA WTM Dsmwnl 
TO1 TnvclTo1 Mn KO1 LLV 

STS Class i l idon Steel Support lime The STS de6nition of'steel Support lime' is The pu, olsbeet time spent on &*ties wch as 

mad pmvides nwe details in determining me arrierr a m .  me carrierwas in an UV. 

tmveGn9 tu and hun me mite. 0 me a M  slab?. obtaining and leading 
camis loation is in 
sh6on'px+ia d Lhe STS detiriuon. The m i n i n g  porrirn of 
-ding m me M Whey of an oubida Wncu d i s m n l  rypc routl 

vahida. and prepacing mil in bulk at me &de and at mlay boxes.' The 
vehide. The anier acsnfy of Travel Io 1 W Frad o *t delinry) sa- me ailvcling m ard Ran me mite. m me amers' 

45 LW Vehida A00 NIA WT03 RrkhLmp SO1 Businestlmide 
TO2 Tnvel BR Din. KO1 U V  

~~ ~ 

STS C ~ i u u o n  mmg lime Using ma definition for Priving T I '  *de as W r i n g  whides on all pcdw of l e e r  mutes 
d e r  mu, me arbline poldw. llro indudar tim spent driving m smp lmtw (de'.iaams). It d o a  no! indude me time $en1 by me amer alter stopping 

v c h i i  and baing iL' By Uw anier  kcation of%hide'w supply pari of me debnition. Ru advily ofmveling batwen delinries Fnvel Bit Din.) 
definer 
belong Lo a curb delivery. Ru mad klongr in Qriving bmc'due 0 these ham. The m i n i n g  p m i m  of me m a d  p W  mxc wppcdng 
Mmnation. me onierwas driving a LLV m me Wness  inride -Ora ram. 

Lacmd pan d Um definition. The final Won mded is me delivery tups. a park and loop delivery tups determines @at me Rmrd does not 
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Number Code Loution Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status 
of tallies 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

a Lo9 Pu(;point Aw NIA 

43 LO8 Vehide AW WA W 0 3  R*hLoop SO2 BurimuOuaide 
TO2 TnvelLMDM. KO1 U V  

JTSWurrnsuion hivinprmm Using me definition fu D M n p  lime' pmvide as %ng vehides on a11 parims of kner RYNS 
amer after rtDpping &rlhm Um wlbline Fakns. Uro indudes time Went drin'ng lo smp kntims (deviatiw). ll dDQ not indude me lime $em by 

me Venide and leaving k' By Um anier loation of W i e ' r r  supply part of me definition. The activity of haveling be- d e l i i  flnvei Bn Dk.) 
& n e  mC m d  pan d llm definition. The final Won needed is me delivery cyp. a w a n d  loop delivery 
bslong m a  & de!jveW. The nmd belong in m n g  time'due 0 th?se ham. The m i n i n g  p0rtia-s of me ncord pwide m o ~  wppoldng 
hlformation. mC Cum was driving a U V  on me businur wkide porocm of a mute. 

delermina mtt mC ncad does not 

42 LIZ Point of Deliver A00 UIA S M  WdentOutride 
HOQ 1HaI.dSlarn 
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' ' '1 Number Code Location Code P e m n a l  Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status 

, 

of tallies . .  
Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

4 Lw vehida Mo NIA WTOS cwbal so( ResjdentOhide 
TO1 TndTolDtw KO1 u v  

STS Classtidon Sbeel S u p w  Tim The STS definidon dsbnt Supped T I '  ir 7hc pan d mnt tm I p n t  on ac(iMes such as 
W n g  to and hmn me mule. to 8-e OW *ton. obnining and loading Ihe vehide. and p w r i n g  mil in bulk at me vehide and at relay bora.' Tm 
-r k a tm is in me vehide. The carrier acMy d l h d  to 1 D" lrnvet to 601 detivcy) saMhs me mveiing to and horn me mute. to -me& 
--p&on d me STS dshitkm. The M i n i w  poldon d me read pmvidts mors denits in deermining me anieo a m .  The amer m in an LLV. 
b w i g  b me fim delimy ol a cenbal tvp delimy and Qm nsidentai M e  mM. 

33 UK) Vehide ADO NIA WT02 curb 
.I11 s h t a  



_. 
. . I  

I 

j 

1 I 
~t 
t 

. , i  

~ . 

, ' ! I  
'%. ,' 

I- 
. ., 

. 
. .  

~. - .. .. . . , 

7 8 7 2  

Number Code Location Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status. . j of tallies 
Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

WlM Cen-I SM FesidentOubide 
J11 Seblp H 1 3  CenWhkids 

AM) WA 
/. L l t  PointOfMVu 

STS Clrwhla t lon .  Lcad X m  utinp me l m d  rm-demition ofmriering and cdbdng mail pkes a1 fesidenbi and 
krrimrr Wimy pohk. Aka indudcs inddentd 6me for CIUtDmr m t a c k  and pivMnp dspadal serricu.' me dah poink remd wnier location as 
P o i n l d D e T ~ . ( h i r i s ~ t w i m ~ ~ ~ ' d e 6 n ~ . T h e a ~ y d ' u b l p ' i r ~ ~ d m e c a r r i e r ~ n d i n g b u t m a i l p k e s . ~ k ~ a c d o n  
d mc W oWining anomer armful of nurl h i e  sonding a1 a NDCBU 'Why poinr. He ir n me point of deliver, gem'np mail for UK mxl 9m.p of 
nsi&nUl oubide deliveriu. The adny detail and raidml waida M k y  rup fu- w p m  me NDCBU derhy tvpb 

15 Ll3 onbum AM) NIA 

35 L17  GaSSbWn A00 NIA wrot curb 
TM NIA 

SW NIA 
Y M  M A  . _- . -. . , . -. . 

~ l ~ c k u m a t i o n  ~ u e e t ~ u p p a i n m  me ~~~definitionof~brrt~uppai~~'is~panofmnttimrpntonaclintiossud,u 
0 and hrm UIC RxI1c. b me Camers'SWul. DbOining and laadinp me Mhide. and preparing mail in bulk a1 he mhde and at rcky bolo.' The 

Mm I d o n  ir in me %as Sla6ffln: The carrier is wim me nhide a! a gas station. This aaion aza~n in mort RSS as Uw order is Diiveling to me 6rsl 
W i  u rcblming tmm Um k t  delivery. The k d a w  delined by STS dillJi6aDon of 9 b w l  Suppolr by S&iL!cs wd, as -riling m and hwn me 
rmh- 

SO1 B u s i ~ ~ ~ l n s i d e  34 L13 OnRouta A00 NIA WTM C?smounl 
KlO Walk Nt TO5 Walking 

STS Cl+uf iu t ion  
-rhu drmter. Uw indudes 

R W -  (FAT) Using me T A T  definiDon of% hE spsnt by srden mmg on me tmc and P ~ R  and Imp 
tim r p n l  aocrrring slops: Uu! is. walking up 0 a & & n u  a d o r  busires Mivery point m detiver and dlcd mil 

Cri' The mads i n d i m  me cardeh k a h  as On Roule: The Wivq t,p being .seNiad is 'ditmounr and mS orrier is mlking. These m w '  . rrmrd arc Crnrinmlrim mC defini6m &'FAT. lh renuG7ina deliww tva shhls ofgusi- Inside' and adivilv detail of *alk ?uf Pmvldf . .. 
-I wppomng intmution about me o m d i m  me cam- hai. 

-- 

32 LO8 Vehide AM) NIA W M  D*maml 

. ~ 

. 
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t 

Number Code Location Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status 
of tallies 

Lo7 Lkem WA WC4 Dirmount SW WA 
JO9 Loadinp KO1 LLV 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 30 

STS CLluMation Smnl Support lima The STS dcfinaon of 5mi support rw is me pan of rtnet tm spent on a m 6 a  such e .dw lo and fmn me roulr. lo me caniers'mtiw. dmininp and bdinp me nhidc. a d  preparing ma in bulk ai me nhii and at relay luxes.' Thr 
eder kxai%m i, at lhe 'Dodc. M m  infomutlrm is rmeded m debmine me 81cpay. The bm wd a loading' is defined as 'pdng mail inlo me 
nhide'md is unsistenl uim k d i n g  me vehide'hun me STS dehnition. Tha m i n i n g  poldon of me Rmrd provides mon debils in determining me 
cmisrs adom. The &r v11 in an LLV a a d m n t  mute. 

29 - Lw vetlied A00 NIA 

29 Lca vshie Ab3 NIA WO.5 Canbl SW NIA 
TO2 TnvdBRDhr. KO1 LLV 

Using STS CWhcation Dliving rme deSnibm fo U M n p  lime. pmvide as Driving nhides on all padens of lelter rwps 
OUW man me SVrMine pabcnr. Alro indudes Ilm spent drivinv m stop locations [deviations). It d a r  ne iKlude he tm spent by +he canier a%?r s(0ppirq 
QF! nhide and luving it' By 
defines me sbomd pan of me definition. The hnai pordar needed is me d d i q  typ. a anml delivery typ determines Put me Rmrd does not belong lo a 
clnb d d w y  (WT). The d n i n p  porriw of me read  p&e mue wppwting infomution. me a r k r  is in an U V  on me W m b l  wbide poldon ofa 
m. 

carrier locam o f Y s h i i * w e  wpp4y pan of me definition. The acMty of taveling belween delivemr Clnvei BR Dln.) 

LO8 Vehide AW NIA SW NIA 
KO1 U V  
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; 
1 

Number Code Location Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status - 
of tallies 

! Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

24 LW ParkPdnt *oo NIA 
..-. -. 

m ChssiKaUon Sbcet Supcat lime The STS de6ni6on of Steel Sup@ lime'ir %e par( ofsueel time spnl  on M t i e s  sue 
mvelinp wand fmn me mule. 0 me curies' slabn, obDining and bding vehae. and preparinp mil in bulk at me veh& and at relay taxes.' Thr 
clrricr lw l ion ir at me ?ark point Mae infrmnab is - m detennine me ~legory.  The o n i e r  ai of 'setup' is 7obalinp mail fmm he rear of 
me vehide m me (mnl a lwding me v W c l  fcf a loop of a park and loop d h y .  The farm d as 'setup' w l d  be d e h d  'as preparing Mil in bulk at 
ma vchjde'ir Dmtirlenl* rebmling mil a1 Uw vehidc. The mmining Won d me rrcord pmvidu m m  d a i s  in delemuning me a& rdhs .  
'TD. onis is  nme U V  on me h e d e n t  OuDide'pomon d a  -uarlype & l i i .  

23 LO8 Vehide AW NIA wTo2 curb SW WA 
J11 Setup KO1 U V  

STSClruHiaUon S m l S u p c a t T r d  T h e S T S d e f i n i l i o n d S m e l S u p ~ l i m ' i s m e p a ~ d ~ t 6 m e s p n t o n a d i v i t i e s w c h a s  
naveling m a d  *om me m. m me amen' 5 'dh .  &Dining and W i  me vehide. a d  prepabp mul in bulk at me W d e  and at relay boxes: The 
omer bation is at rear of me 
whide 0 me MI OT M i n p  me ~ilW fu a Imp of a park and Imp ddiverf. The lerm usad as a m p '  w l d  be defined -as preparing mail in bulk a1 W 
vehide'is omisten1 dealing mil at the whde. The remaining won d me mad prwides mxe detu% in detennininp me oniers &om. The 
anier ir at me UVm me arb won of me mute.. 

vehide. Mon infomuSon is nsedcd m debnniw me atcgory. The a m c r  of 'Setup' b M d n g  mil horn 

23 L12 Pant of Deliver Aw NIA WT03 Parkhkop SO2 Busimrs Oubide 
NM muw. H1O DrcpBcUrt 

STS ClrwiIiaUon Lmd lime Using me T I '  d e f i n h  of %liking and m ( W n p  rruil picas a1 residential and 
XLIinaa delivny poinu. Also induda inddenhl lime fu OJrtOm mntacrr and pwiding of special sepvic=s? mS data Wink record Ue anier lw l ion  as 
point d Dclier. mi ir sm*Nnl wim me l w d  urn'  definiSon. The a&ty d pevcol~.' ir me adh4ty d me amer  deliwring mil. The lwd lime defr 
irfirmerwpporM by me p c ~  to Cusr (dmp LD asromer) a&ty&ail. Ttn  dmp m w s m ~ s a ~ e ~  mevmnd wtkm ofme %ad smc'dennitiffl. . 
0 lnddenlal bne rrU wstcmy mn869.. Thn s a w  me deWVon. The m i n i n g  infomulion induded in 
me wol* me omer b psfaring. nt h deliwring m a Park and loop ryp delivery. on me burimu 0.itSkje delivery Won of a mite. 

m a d  pmvides mxe dehil U, e u d y  *hill ~~ .~~ 

Aw NIA SO2 Busimss Oubide 
KO1 LLV 

P UM v* 
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i -  

Number Code Loution Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery lypa Status 
of tallies 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

n uls Vthide MK) NIA WT05 Cenml sw NIA 

tz L12 Pointdwvw AW NIA 

SO2 Burinat OuEide 
KDY U V  

n Loo vehied AW NIA 



7 8 7 8  

- 

i 
I -  

I 

I 

Number Code Location 
of tallies 

n L12 Pcint of Defiver 

Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Strtur 

Code Activity Detail Code Activities 
AW NJA WT2 curb SO4 Resident W d e  

20 Lo8 Vshid+ AW WA WTO4 Diwmunt SO4 &sidenlOubide 
J12 FinOerQWiw KO1 LLV 

STS CluritiaUon Load lim Using me 7.d lime' definition d Delivering and dlesbng mail pieces at Rudential and 
Wmu M N e r y  Wnk. As0 indudes WdenDi6m fw W M m r  mods and pro\iding ofrpedal serkces: The &la poink rrcord me carrier location a? 
Vehide'. mis is cc&slenl MI me %ad Tm' definikm. The actbily of 'Finger a Deliver' is me actbily d me all lor hnger'w me mail at 
delivuy. This s a w  Uw definibbn. The ernining infonaSon induded in me mmd prwides mac dehil lo -Cay h a t  me *on me carrier Is prlorming. 
He is in me L V  W&ng 0 a dsmwnl W deliwry. on 

poinl of 

r'esidenW Dutrjde delivery portion d a nuk. 



7 8 7 9  

19 L12 PointofDetiwr ACQ WA SO4 Residant Outride W T O l  Fmt 
l@a mum. HlO DnwOCuSt 



7 8 8 0  

... 1 

i 
I 

i 1 
- j  

I 

1 108 Vehiie SO0 NIA 
HW NIA 



Number Code Location Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status 
of tallies 

Code Activity Detail Code Activities 

W Cehy-Spdfy HC4 NIA 
1 LM vehid. AW WA W 0 5  enbat 503 ReridenlIr!side 

STS cumcltion %no T ~ C  urine hc ddinih !u %no Tme*pmuidcd u ~ r i v i - ~  whiies on an pomm d ktkr rruw 
Dmer man spent by W ea* af!m S W n g  
m v&i& and luvicg K' By me nniw kuM at W d e '  we supply p~ of me debition. The aaivily d ma N a p  S w  in W adminisba;r6ve level 
would mquh a nfwena 19 me obwmr mrrmnE kq u hc USPS fcnn 3994): to detnnine wCay 

anblim pasSm. Ab indu4u tme q n l  d f i n g  0 smp lmllw (dev*6cnr). f l  doa nd induda 

activily was trking plaa. ?he delivery tm 
0an-1 d a m  mime mad dces ndwotwto 1 arb ~.LWW. 

1 L O  On- AW WA WOl Foal 502 BvrinasrCuEide 
KO9 Walkina 

1 u a  AW NIA 
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- I  

! 

Number Code Loution Code Personal Coda Delivery Type Code Delivey Type Status 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 
j oftallies 

1 L13 OnRaRs AM NIA WTOI Far1 So3 Resident Inside 
TO2 TnwlMMn. KlO Walk Nl 

STS Clru i f io t ion Route!- (FATI Using TAT' definilon of The h e  spcnt by e o  -!king On Um fod *?d Dark IM loo 
ptkm d nuts#. AJso hdudar 9m tim rpnl aOcesing stops: Uul h. wPring up b a ra*dtnsal anUa burinap deliv~y point 0 dslm and dlea  mar 
pieos.. The rrcordr MCN UK o r r i d s  b b o n  U On Rouk'. This almh nOlumdcntm d s - ~  t% STS o-. T k d d i i W W  bcinp - is Twr and me o ~ r  is baveling betden ddberkx nnwl M W.). Thars FUUMIS of he mmd am omrirtmt wim 
Tha rrnvininp de6very cup snlus of W e n l  Inride'md Walk Nrpmuida rddmavl w p p o r ~ n ~  ' i n f o m z d O n r m u i m e ~ 8 ' I c r r U o n .  

I -  
definition m 'FAT'. 
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Number Coda Location Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status I af tallies -. . . 
t Code Activities Code Activity Detail 



Number Code Location Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status 
of tallies 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

1 L13 OnRDlrr A00 NIA WrOl Fmt SO0 NIA 
nno NIA 

1 L13 OnRoutc A00 NIA WOl F m l  SW NIA 
TO1 TnvelTol Mvr KO3 KckupIVan 

S T S C h M a t i o n  SbxtSupWl tTm The S T S ~ n i l i o n o f 5 r e e t S u p ~ T m ' ~ 7 h e p a n o f ~ t 6 m c r p e n l o n a ~ t i e s s u c h ~  
tailwling 0 and hun tM mie. m Um a- m6m. obtaining and kading me vehidc. and preparing nuit in bull; at me vehide and at relay boxes.' The 
&rtxaSon is in me pn Route: 7 h c ~ r ~ t f o f 7 t a v c i  m 7 CQvr(rme1 w IlrSt&6vuy)~wes me m n g  m 4 hm me cute. m me 
olrwr' Shlim-pCdon of 
in a PidwpNan d amMr o n i e r  naveling to me I h t  deliiry of a foci tvpa rwll. 

STS defifinilim. The m i n i n g  poldon of- r a u d  ma rime dehib in delemining tw ur6ets &cas. The wnier YLS 
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2. 
? Number Cod. Location Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status ' 

i .. Code Activities Code Activity Detail 
of tallies 

I 
i 

j 

! .. 
. I  . .  
i , 

I 
~ I ~ 

1 .  L13 OnRwtc ADO NIA " 0 1  Foot SO1 Burinesslnside 
TO1 Tnvet To 1 Dln K10 Walk Fbt 

STS ClaslfiaUon S o a l  Support lime The STS deRniSon of '5bnt  sup@ lime' is 7he prl of meet time spent on adim!L?s such i 
tavding b and b r n  me mule. 6 me Cdrrien* statim. obtaining and kmdii me W e .  and pnDaring ma in bulk a1 me vehide and at mlay boxu.' The 
anier  Iwtion h in 
cvlierr' mrion'pomm of me STS definih. The remaining porba, ofthe reoad p m e s  mac details in detclmininp me anks a d m .  The onier was 
~ g m m e U r s t d ~ i v c y d a b v r i m r r i r a i d a f D 3 l f y P y p c .  

1 Loa vehida Aw WA WTM centat SO3 Resident Inside 

On Rwle'. The onier a m  Or 7 n v e l  m t Ole (Tnvd to fist detivey) satisfs me Tawling to and fnxn me mute. to me 

~~. TOO NJA KO1 U V  
S T S C l r u H i d o n  MngTnm Using (he definition for m n g  lim' pmvidcd as 'hiving veh& on a11 pMiw of kacr rcul 

omu mm me wrblind pol(iw. ALIo indudcr 6me spent driving m sbw Iwbbnr (de*lionr). II dca not indude me $me spent by me omer after s@@q 
h. M a e  and bring it' By me onicr katim of Vehae' w W P P ~  part of me definWm. The d "A' d w  not pmvide any bmer inlomuSon 
h &ty detail ddms me omrh In a U V .  The final Won needed is me d&uy(yp. a mtal deliwry fyP detemices that me mcm doc5 not 

-. b e a g  m a aub deGwy.~~The nmd belongs m n g  6me' dm to UKSC faboo. The remairing por6on d me ncord provide more s u p w n g  i-kmaU4 h a c u r i e r w r r o n m e ~ l W i ~ e l i v n y t y p e m o f m e W . . - - . ~ ~ ~ ~ - ~ ~  
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any Additional 

Designated Written Cross Examination for this witness? Mr. 

McLaughlin? 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, we do have some 

additional designations. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Please proceed. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: I was expecting we'd have many, 

many more, but for the reasons we discussed earlier, there 

9 have been very few responses received in the last week. 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

_- I 

I 

I would like to hand the witness the following 

interrogatories: Advo/USPS-T-13-51, 101, 103; 105 through 

109; MPA/USPS-T-13-7 and 56. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

Q Were those prepared by you? 

A Just a minute, please, while I skim these. 

[Pause. ] 

Yes, those were either prepared by me or under my 

supervision. 

20 Q And are they true and correct? 

21 A Yes. 

I 22 MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, I move that they be 

23 received into evidence and transcribed. 

24 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If I could impose upon you to 

25 provide two copies to the Reporter, I'll direct that the 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 
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material be received into evidence and transcribed into the 

record. 

. 8  

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

-- 

22 

23 

24 

25 

[Additional Designated Written 

Cross Examination of Lloyd Raymond, 

AdvO/USPS-T-13-51, 101, 103; 105 

through 109; and MPA/USPS-T-13-7 

and 56, was received into evidence 

and transcribed into the record.] 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO ADVO INTERROGATORIES 

ADVOIUSPS-Tl3-SI. Please refer to your response to MPNUSPS-TI 3-51 
concerning a definition of the term 'outlier." 

(a) Provide any decision rules you had concerning the identification of 
outliers. 

(b) Identify all examples of outliers of which you are aware. 

(c) You state that a lunch break scan at the end of the day would be 
considered an outlier. What were the standard times for lunch breaks? 
For example, if there is no break in the middle of the day, would that be 
considered an outlie0 Please explain. 

(d) You state that six vehicle inspection scans in a row would be an outlier. 
Please provide some examples of observations which indicate a vehicle 
inspection is occurring. 

(e) Is vehicle inspection considered to be an 'outof-office" activity? Please 
explain. 

,' - 
RESPONSE 

(a) There were no formal decision rules concerning the identification of outliers. The 
t 

- data coordinators used their judgement and the field generated-marked-up sets to 

make corrections to the database. They would then run reports and scan for values 
i 

that appeared to them as a point to be discussed with the data collectors. Outliers 

were not purged from the database; they were modified to an agreedon change 

I 

i 
r 
i 
F 

based on discussions between the data coordinators and data collectors. 

(b) Please see response to ADVORISPS-Tl3-39. 

(c) Please see response to ADVO/USPS-Tl3-67. 

(de) Vehicle inspection was an 'inoffice" activity and was therefore not part of the LR-I- 

163. The following sheets contain examples of sets of Vehicle Inspection scans, 

identified by Location Vehicle.' 

L 

. \ i 
I 



Data Collected -Work Sampling 
04/28/2000 617:13 PM 

R 0 u I e : O l ~  5(111199 OBSJT CY40 
-. _. . - 

Job Class Locallon Personal Dellvey Type and SIaIui Acllvltln 

Regular Carrier NIA NIA NIA NIA NIA NIA 

Regular Carrier NIA NIA NIA NIA NIA NIA 
--- 
Regular Carrier Vehicle 801 AM Vehicle Inspect 8:02 AM Inside Work NIA 8:02 AM NIA NIA 802 AM 

lnside Work NIA 806 AM Lcnm LhSrIEmpIy 806AM 

h i d e  Work NIA 812 AM LcHcn LIrSrtEnpty 812AM 

Lenen LIrSrtEmpIy 8:18AM 

hIIm LIrSrtPdnl  824AM Regular Carrier Work Station 8 2 4  AM NIA 8 2 4  AM Inside Work NIA 8 2 4  AM 

Regular - Carrier Work Station 830 AM NIA 830 AM Inside Work NIA 8:30 AM LeItaS LIrSrtPdnl  830AM 

Regular Carrier Work Station 836 AM NIA 8:36AM h i d e  Work NIA 836  AM Flab FtISrtVWtEm 836AM 

Regular Carrier Work SIaIion 806 AM NIA 806 AM 

Regular Carrier Work Station 812 AM NIA 812 AF$ .. . -. 
Regular Carrier Wo* Station 8: 18 AM NIA 8:18AM h i d e  Work NIA 8:NAM * 

Regular Carrier Work Station 8:42 AM NIA 8:42 AM Inside Work NIA 8:42 AM Flab FltSrtVmEm 842AM 

Regular Carrier Work Station 8:48 AM NIA 8 4 8  AM Inside Work NIA 8 4 8  AM Flab FlISrtVmEm 848AM 
- 
Regular Carrier NIA 8:48 AM NIA 8:48 AM NIA NIA 8 4 8  AM NIA NIA 8:48 AM 

Regular Carrier Work Stalion 8 5 4  AM NIA 8 5 4  AM lnside Work NIA 8 5 4  AM Flab FII SrI Vert Pu 8 5 4  AM 
- 
Regular Carrier Work Station 900 AM NIA 900 AM Inside Work NIA 9:w AM Flab FlI Slt Vert Pu 9:OO AM 

Regular Carrier Work Station 906 AM NIA 906 AM h i d e  Work NIA 906 AM Flab FII SI( VCa Me 906 AM .l m 
ID 
m 

Page 1 ot  6 
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Data Collected -Work Sampling 

Regular Cdrrier Vehicle 7 0 6 A M  Vehicle lnrpect 7 0 7  AM Imide Work NIA 7 0 7  AM NIA NIA 7 0 7  AM 

Letten Mat'I Handling 7 1 3  AM Regular Carrier Work Station 7 1 2  AM NIA 7:13 AM Inside Work NIA 7:13 AM 

Regular Carrier Work Slation 7 1 9 A M  Superv. lnshuct 7:19 AM Inside Work NIA 719AM NIA NIA 7:19 AM 

Regular Carrier Work Slation 7 2 5  A M  NIA 7:25 AM Inside Work NIA 7 2 5  AM 

Regular Carrier Work Station 7 3 1  A M  NIA , 731 AM Inside Work NIA 7 3 1  AM 

Regular Carrier Work Station 7 3 7  A M  NIA 7 3 7  AM Inside Work 

Regular Carrier NIA 7 4 3  A M  NIA 7 4 3  AM NIA NIA 7 4 3  AM NIA NIA 743  AM 

Regular Curier Work Slation 743 A M  NIA 7:43 AM Inside Work NIA 7 4 3  AM Letten Ltr Sa Mcdiun .7:43 AM 

- 

h n e n  ~ l r s r t ~ m p t y  ~ : Z ~ A M  

Lcnm ~trsrt~utiai 7 3 1 ~ ~  

NIA 737  AM Letten ~ l r s r t ~ u t i a i  7 3 8 ~ ~  

. .' . 
. 

Regular Carrier Work Slation 7 4 9  A M  NIA 7 4 9  AM Inside Work NIA 7:49 AM Letten ~lrsrtputiai 7 4 9 ~ ~  

Regular Carrier Work Station 7 5 5  A M  NIA 755  AM Inside Work NIA 755  AM Lenm LlrSrtPutial 755AM 

Regular Carrier Work Slation 8:Ol AM NIA 8:OI AM Inside Work NIA 8:OI AM Letten LtrSrtPutial 8 : O I A M  

Regular Carrier Work Station 8 0 7  A M  NIA 0 0 7  AM Inside Work NIA 8:07 AM Flab Flt Srt Vert Em 8:07 AM 

Regular Canier Work Station 813  A M  NIA 813  AM Imide Work NIA 8:13AM Folded Flats Flt Sa Vert FU 8: 13 AM 

Regular Carrier- Work S t a l k  8:19AM NIA 8:19 AM Inside Work NIA 8:19AM Flats Flt Srt Vert Mo 8:19 AM m 4 
v) 
0 

" ... -_ . 

Page I of 7 
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ADVONSPS-Tl3-101. For LR 1-221 (Engineering Standards Book of Barcodes): 

(a) Please provide full expanded definitions for each Level 8.3 Mail Type 
barcode and each Level 8.4 Inside Task barcode (Inside Study and 
Outside Study). 

(b) Were the Levels 8.3 and 8.4 barcode data used to develop any activity 
proportion data or were they used for some other purpose? 

(c) Please provide full expanded definitions for each Level 9 Event 
Quantities barcode (Inside Study and Outside Study). 

(d) Were the Level 9 barcode data (Inside Study and Outside Study) used to 
develop the Time Standards? Please explain. 

(e) At what point@) during the day and under what conditions were the Level 
9 event quantities counted during the data collection? 

(r) For each Level 9 event quantity, identify the frequency of the count. 

(9) For each Level 9 event quantity, explain how it was counted. 

. RESPONSE: - 

(ax) Note that in your question the levels are in many cases inaccurately 

described. The correct description6 are emphasized in my response. Level 8.0 

Event Numbers, Level 8.2 Status, Level 8.3 Mail or Vehicle TvDe, Level 8.4 

Inside Task , and Level 9 Event Quantities are used for insideloftice time 

studies. Level 8.0 Event Numbers, Level 8.2 Status, Level 8.3 Deliverv or 

Vehicle TvDe, Level 8.4 Outside Task, and Level 9 Event Quantities are used 

for outsidelstreet time studies. The time study data was used to assist data 

coordinators during their quality control review process of the work sampling 

data. The time study data was not part of LR-1-163. Levels 8.0 through 9.0 are 

necessary input to create a scanned in set of data for a time study. The number 

. 

! 
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of time studies taken during a study day were left up to the observation team. 

Their first priority was to collect the work sampling data. For definitions of the bar 

codes please see ADVONSPS-T13-90 (d)(i ). 

(d) Yes. The time study data was used in developing the time standards. The 

data provided typical times for various activities that a l l m d  for checking against 

the predetermined time system predicted times and identified typical quantities 

that the carrier encountered during performance of various work activities. 

_ .  (e-9 Time studies were taken at convenient times during the day and Level 9 

Event Quantities would have been countedlrecorded during the time study. 

- 
- 

(9) AI1 Level 9 event quantities were manually counted by one or both of the team ' .  
, . 

'a members during the time study cycle. 

I 

! 
. .  1 
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ADVONSPS-Tl3-103. At the delivery units observed by your data collectors. 

(a) Were instructions, written or oral, given to the carriers involved in the 
study? If so, by whom and what were they? 

(b) Were carriers involved in the study allowed to curtail mail as is usually 
done throughout the year or were they required to take all mail available? 

(c) Were instructions, written or oral, given to the delivery supervisors 
assigned to the units selected for the study? If so, what were they? 

(d) Did the delivery supervisors at the delivery units involved in the study play 
any role in the study? If so. what? 

(e) Were any comparisons made between pre- or post-study office and 
street times and those recorded during the study? If so, please provide 
the results of those comparisons. 

(r) Did the delivery supervisor's normal everyday activities in assessing the 
workload for the day, granting or denying requests for overtime or 
auxiliary assistance, curtailing mail, and directing handdfs between 
routes continue as usual during the study? If not, what were the 
differences and how were these matters handled? 

- 

F 

f 

i ! 

-'I 1 

! 

! 

(9) Did the delivery supervisor's normal interaction with the carriers 
concerning their work continue during the study? If not, how did it 

(h) During the study, did delivery supervisors conduct street observation of 
carriers involved in the study as they usually would? 

ctrange? 5 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Oral instructions were given to the carriers typically in a stand up meeting 

conducted by their supervisor and a Postal Service Subject Matter Expert 

some time before the data collection team arrived. I was not present at these 

meetings but the general thrust was to advise all the carriers to perform all 

activities as normal, that the information being collected was going to be kept 
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confidential, and the information gathered on their adions was part of a larger 

Study. 

(b) All carrier activities wBre to remain as normal induding curtailing of mail. 

(c) The oral instructions given to the supervisors were the same as the carriers 

instructions except for the action they should take in case of any grievances 

that were tiled. 

(d) The delivery supervisors were to perform their jobs as normal. They did 

introduce the team members to their subjects. 
' 

... 

(e) No comparison of pre- or post-study of ofice and street times were made. 
.. . 

(f-h) All supervisor's actions with the carriers were to remain as normal. 
I 
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ADVOIUSPS-T13-105. Wh respect to both Phase 1 and Phase 2 of your data 
collection effort, please provide the following documents: 

(a) All work plans or similar documents concerning the design, approach, 
methods, documentation, and collection of the data. 

(b)) All periodic progress reports, interim reports, and final reports submitted 
to the Postal Service. 

(c) All summaries and/or conclusions submitted to the Postal Service 
regarding the data collection or its results. 

(d) All recommendations submitted to the Postal Service regarding the data 
collection or its results, including but not limited to recommendations for 
further studies, refinements or improvements to the study design or data 
collection procedures, possible uses (or limitations on uses) of the data 
or results, etc. 

(e) For each of the categories of information descn'bed above, please also 
provide all documents prepared by the Postal Service or its contractors 
that you received relating to (a) through (d) above, including but not 
limited to requests for reports, conclusions, or recommendations, 
responses to such items, and instructions or conclusions relating to 
such items. 

If any of the kinds of documents described above were submitted to or received 
from an outside contractor of the Postal Service, rather than directly to or from 
the Postal Service, please submit them. 

- 
RESPONSE: 

(a) For all work plans or similar documents concerning the design, approach, 

methods, documentation, and collection of the data please see USPS LR-1-252. 

.. 
(be) Information responsive to these requests were made available at informal 

technical conferences pursuant to Presiding Oficer's Ruling WOO0 - 1127. 
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, 
ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-106. Pleas8 refer to Appendix D of your testimony, 

(a) When was Appendix D prepared? 

(b) If Appendix D was prepared following the data collections for the 
purpose of indusion in your testimony, is there any earlier version of it 
that was in existence and used at the time of the data collections? If so, 
please provide a copy of it If more than one version exists, please 
provide all versions. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Appendiw D was prepared for inclusion in the testimony after the data had 

been collected. 

(b) Yes there was an earlier version and it is attached. , 



USPS DELIVERY METHODS 
Database Structure 

I 

Delivery Typc (outside) 

Scan lhc LsJk to bc limcd that appliu lo lhc hhil typc 

SCM the task to bc timed that that appliu to lhc delivery route Outsldt Tnrk~ 

SCM each ilcm rn necdcd for quantity input 
Scan cach item rn necdcd for quantity input 

4/23/07 Page 1 731 AM 
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. I  

Sun specific rubject peraonal or adminidrative activity if required w h  alarm 10 

SCM specific subject travel activity when alarm wundr 
S ~ M  specific subject activity with the customu when alarm mm& 
Scan specific aubjcci inside work activity when alarm Muds 
SCM specific aubjcct oukide work activily when alarm wundr 

SCM specific detail of the travel activity (if rsquled) wben llum wunda 
SCM specific detail of the customer activity (if requirrd)wha alarm sounds 
Sun specific delsi1 of the inside activity (if required) whm alarm wunda 
SCM specific detail of the ouuidc aclivily (if required) wha alarm MU& 

Cuatomer Detalla 
Inalde Work Dclalla 
Outalde Work Dctalla 

4 
a3 
W 
m 

4/23/97 Page 1 132  AM 
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USPS DELIVERY METHODS 
DataDetails 

Data 
Gvd Description Bar Code Bar Code Description Commcnis 

MA 
MI 
NJ 
OH 
Ix 
VA 
WA . 
WI 

JC03 
JC04 Tsmpprpy Employ= 
JCOS & 

Subjkf k Prcwnt 
End of Subject Study 

Scan when subject is first sighf4 ontime or la1 

omctcr Numbas 

412x37 Page 1 1 
7:45 AM 



7 9 0 0  

m3 
m4 
PTOS 

PTU6 
PT07 
PTOS 
PTO9 
PTlO 

.- 

Rderena mrmh to 
BIU~IUS and 
RcddcntLlDeliveriu DTl2 

DT13 
DT14 
DTlS 
DT16 
DT17 
DT18 

TT19 
T R O  
TT2l 
m2 
m 
TT24 
m 
TI26 
TT27 
TT2S ' 
TT29 

AMAdmin 
PMLmas 
PM Rdp 
PM A~colmtable 
PMMa 

PMAdmin 

CIRb 
FootIRkkiug 
Dismount 
Call i€Jl l lKidC 
P d  and Loop 
CmePllOlDdde 
VlMRJwm 

Jcep 
U V  
Ior2TonTntfL 
Pickup Truck 
walking-Fvlcart 
Bike 
Bus - Public 
Automobfie 
Elevator -Passenger 
w w  
Train - PIMC 

Curbdde del ivay 
WaEng route delivay 
Dismount delivery 
Apa-lmalt type delivay inddc 
Park and Loop delivay 
Condominium delivay outside 
Vatica lIqmvcdMddel ivq 
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YO2 
Yo3 
Yo4 
YO5 
YO6 

YO7 

YO8 

PM) 
PO1 
w2 

PO3 
PO4 

' PO5 
PO6 
PO7 
PO8 
PO9 
P10 

V03 
V04 
V05 
V06 
V07 

Pull Doam 

HotC+rcandEait 

closk (outdac) 
Baric 
A e c o d l c  

Dism&rit Accountable 
L V R A c w d l e  
P d  
Dismount Panel 
Relay Restock 
unload - s c q  central 
sc lq  - vs6islc 
Coktion 

Vehicle Inspection 
Lo$ vehicle 

T m z t o  1st dclivay 
Refueling 
TmdBctwecnPoints 
RaumtoUIlit 
unload vchisls 

Tnlto hot cax, pUn, ssq, phDPS & clock om 

Start at clockolrt - En at clock in 
D & a y o f d d u d g m u t e  

Delivay of suormtablc on curb I disnolmt 
mute ~ 

Delivery of LVR wfi loop or dismount 

Delivay of Panel on cmb mute 
Reloading satchd on walking or padr & loop 
UnIoadingVchislsdudngd&crgmlrtc 
Rc-alangcv&lc 
Unloaaing CoUCstion box at spssl or apt 

Ddivay of aEsountablc wfi Iwp 

dclivay of Panel wfi loop 

Travel, bpect, Rsport rmdmum 
T m d  load and - hamper 

Vehicle moving to vehicle stop at 1st padr pod 
Vchiclc stop at station to moving to mute 
Vehicle moving to vchicle stop at padr point 
AAcrLastdcliveryandrebrmtounit 
unload law d and undclivd parcels 

I 
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I PCO? 
PCO3 
pcw 

.. .. DC'l3 .. . _. . . ~  
. .  . .. ' ' DC14 

DCIS 

DC16 

.. 

Dc17 

Pco7 
PCO8 
PCO9 

PClO 

PCI 1 
PCIZ 

PC13 
PC14 
PCIS 

PC16 
PC17 

DCOl 

DCO? 

DC03 

DCc4 

DCOS 

DC06 

DC07 

DC08 
DCo9 

D C l O  

DCll 

DClZ 

BusiIusa delivery points 

McJcd delivaypoina 

Sclun I Storm Doors 

Trafl~hr unloaded 

Miles 
Park Poinu 

N& of p d  m a v d  
N u m b e r o f ~ u r c d o w i i l d m m  
NunbuoffLLcaredowitWam 
N& o f p s n a  mede ddhdnmal care 
N & o f f o m u U I d o u t i n ~ b l o c k  
N&ofRatrfoldeddao~td 
N& of doh in uuc Operatirm 
N&of Chauge of- madc 

Number of Ben& made by miam iimiug block 

N&ofkayapksedinhamperaflcrpulldom 
N& of trap of DPS Mail 

N& o f 6  ofmail to UBBM+lmwto Tub 
N&ofbund!ugencratcddpulldrw 
Number of Paca uud in inqating Vehicle 
Number o f p i a u  of mail the Sarrierplaca o n h  ledge 

N& of Rats in dclivay sxpcncc 
plbile rolting - to be handlsd lata 

N& of uaca inbasic delivay limb? block inside a - 
building 
N& ofpacer in basic delivery' timing block outdde 
f l a t g m d  
Number of paces in basic delivery' timing block outdde 
obshudions or stdm 
Number of bends made in delivery timing blockwl Lnm . 
sntehcl * 
Numberofbdmadehdeliva~limb? blockwlo 
Satchel 

Number of doors opened in delivery timing block 

Number of form GUd oul in delivay timing block 
Number of residential delivery' points in delivay timing 
block 
Numbaofbundacaniermahodused 

Number of customer inlaactions in delivery' timing bloc 

Number of collections made in Mivery timing block 

N& of dismounts qd in delivay timing block 

Number of illegal boxer in delivery' timing block 

Number of bushes delivery' points in delivery' timing b 

Number ofdelivaypomts skipped in delivery' timing bb 
Nmnber of Scram or Stom doors opened in delivery' tin 
block 

Number of hays and tubs unloaded at fhe cnd of day 

Numberofmilabaweenparkpo~ 
Number of plldr poinu in Park & Loop route 
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A02 
A03 
AM 
BO1 
BO2 
BO3 
BO4 
BOS 
COI 
COZ 
C M  
co4 
cos 
co6 
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JO9 
no unlo* 

DOZ VchideBmMawn 
w3 MailPmccrring 
Do4 weather 
WS ,Trr5dkfour 
DO6 No Wodr 
Do7 other 

Provide dctaiki for Box type next level 11.4.1 
VehidcorsaWlsliniluAM 
Vehicle at md of the day 
F b u m g i q  vehicle or &el during the day 

.. 
c 
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I02 Dogs 
I03 RailmadCmsshg 
Io4 Drawbridge 
IO5 Unioa 
Io6 C o ~ o n  
Io7 wcathcr 
I08 Stuckintraffic 
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Rw 
RDS 
RD6 
Rm 
ROE 
RO9 
RlO 
R11 
R12  
R13 
R14  
R15  
R16 
R17 
R18 
R l 9  
R20 

R21 
R23 

R24 
RZS 
R26 

R27 
R28 
R29 
R30 
R31 

I Rain 
Srmw s c u l t o ~ a m 7 a a t p t i m e  
Bundle method ~ e i I Q u t ~ * a y c l i r c r u m c c a o a o f ~ ~  
ParkPoiubpcr 1621 hale ~ ~ o f ~ p o ~ a m m ~  
Hail 
QtyorDPS 
Am Qty of letters 
Am aty of nab 
Carrier height In Inches 
CarrierAgs 
Carrier Outseam 
Smoker 
Right or Left handed 
Gender 
Qty of Parcek 
Qty of aaountables 
Carrier weight In pounds 
Carrier fomard reach in 
inchf2S 
Distance to dock 
Distance to Accountable 
Cage 
Distance to hotcase 
Distance to Parcel hamper 
Distance to Throwback 
case 
Distance to Vehicle 
Vehicle relocation to dock 
Distance to dirt case 1 
Distance to dirt case 2 

Scan to input K hailhg 

Scan cede and enter 1 In qty 
Scan code and enter 1 for rlghf 2 for kR 
Scan code and enter 1 for male. 2 for female 

Paces to clock from carrier case 

Paces to Accountable cage from case 
Paces to hotcase from carriers case 

R32 Distance to dir t  case 3 
R33  Distance to dir t  case 4 
R34 Distance’to dirt case 5 
R35 Distance to VIM hamper 
R38 Distance to Breakroom 
R37 Distance to Restmom 

Distance to Supervisors 
R38 Desk 

Distance to 1st swinging 
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ADVONSPS-TI3-107. Please refer to your response to MP.WSPS-TI34 
and 9, concerning the Engineered Standards study. As used below, the term 
'LR 1-163 data' refers only to the data presented in that library relarence, 
excluding other data that may have been collected but not induded in the 
library reference. 

(a) Define and distinguish among the following: 
-Work sampling data 
-Time studies data 
-Videotape data 
-Other quantitative data. 

(b) Confirm that the data in USPS LR 1-163 are only 'work sampling' (or 
'activity sampling') data. If this is incorrect, please explain specifically h a t  the 
data in LR 1-163 are (e.g., time studies data, videotape data, or 
'other quantitative data'). 

(c) What was the specific purpose for and focus of collecting the LR 1-163 
data? 

(d) Were the LR 1-163 data used in isolation (or together with other data) to 
identify the "actual activities'being performed by carriers along with 
criteria that might be effecting their activities'? Please explain fully how 
the LR 1-163 data were used to accomplish this task. 

(e) Were the LR 1-163 data used h. isolation (or together with other data) to 
identify the 'methods,' 'time standards, and "time standards application 
techniquehrkload managing systh? Please explain fully how the LR 
1-163 data were used to accomplish this task 

(f) Were the LR 1-163 data (or any analyses or results directly derived from 
that data) used as an input in the development of "time standards?' If 
so, 

. 

(1) Please provide any analyses or results from the data that were 
used as an input. 
(2) Please describe precisely how the data or analyses were used as 
an input, including a desuiption of the methodology employed in 
using the information to develop time standards. 
(3) Please provide all documents relating to such use of the LR 1-163 
data, or analyses or results derived from that data, in developing 
time standards. 

I 
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RESPONSE: 

(a) Work Sampling data was obtained by the a d  of making observations every 

six minutes and through the use of a TimeWancK9 II bar code scanner 

creating electronic data documenting the subject by selecting from a 

predefined seven level hierarchy. The work sampling data included the 

location of the subject, whether or not the subject was engaged in Personal, 

Non-Job Administrative or Job Administrative activities, if the subject is inside 

or outside, the outside delivery type such as curb or park & loop or a foot 

route or central delivery or a dismount, whether or not it was a business or 

residential customer, what physical activity was being performed and details 

about the activity. The use of the bar code process also supplied the time of 

day of the observation. This data was used to determine the percentage of 
.f 

time spent performing variousactivities, the variability of time spent on 

various activities, the percent d lay  time which was a direct factor used in the 

engineered standards, and when caupled with other data was the foundation 

of a set of engineered standards based on work sampling that was never I 
! 
I 

used. Levels 10 through 11.4.1 as presented in USPS LR-1-221 constitute the 

work sampling data hierarchy and USPSLR-1-163 is the outside work 

sampling data presented to witness Baron. Work sampling was performed 
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Time Studies were taken by use of the TimeWana II bar code scanner. A 

time study documents the length of time of something along with other 

information so a rate can be determined. In this case an activity the carrier 

was engaged in such as casing letters would be timed and data collected on 

the number of letters cased so a letters cased per minute could be calculated. 

Levels 8.0 through 9.1 as presented in USPS LR-1-221 constitute the bar 

codes used for time studies. The use of the bar code process also supplied 

the time of day of the observation. Time studies were taken throughout the 

routelcarriers day. The dassic unit of measure is something per time (the 

current letter casing standard is 18 letterslminute). 

Videotape data is time study data collected by counting frames (thirty frames 

equals one second) associated.-with a carrier activity as defined in the 

Standard Operating Practice induded in USPS LR-1-242. Videotape data also 

indudes additional data at the MOST@ predetermined time system level. The 

classic unit of measure is something per time. The time of day of this 

. 

- 

information was also recorded. 

Other quantitative data is the Level 13 data included in USPS LR-1-221. 

Please see ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-1 00 and ADVOIUSPS-T13-50 for definitions 

and the processes used to gather this data. The data identified criteria that 

might have an influence. This data was collected via the bar code approach 

t 

- 
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ar,d each piece of data has it's ovvn unique measure (temperature, gender, 

age). The use of the bar code process also supplied the time of day of the 

observation. 

(b) Confirmed. USPS LR-1-163 is only work sampling data for street activities. 

(c) Please see my responses to NAA/USPS-Tl3-3,4. 

c 

i 

(de) LR-1-163 is a subset of a larger database. It was not used in isolation but 

together with other data. Please see my response to ADVO/USPS-T13-32 that 

identifies route days that were not induded in LR-1-163 that were induded in the 

analysis performed to support engineered standards. LR-1-163 does contain the 

majority of the outside work sampling data and therefore did have a direct effect 

on the street percent delay time k e d  in the application and engineered 

standards. Please see response to MPARISPS-T13-12 for an example of 

reports used to assist in developing engineered standards. 

. 

(f) Information responsive to these requests were made available at the informal 

technical conference pursuant to Presiding officer's Ruling R2000 - 1/27. 
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....... . .  

ADVONSPS-Tl3-108. In your response to MPANSPS-Tl3-9, you state that 
'Analyses were petfmsd on the data collected. We analyzed volume data, time 
data extracted from the videotapes, route data, and the effects of the quantitative 
data.' 

(a) Did any of these analyses involve or use the specific data presented in 
LR 1-163 (as opposed to other data not in LR-163)? 

(b) If so, please provide any such analyses that involved or used the spedfic 
data presented in LR 1-163. 

(c) If not, please explain why no analyses were made on the specific data in 
that library reference. 

I' 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Yes. 

(b) Please see my response to ADVOIUSPS-T13-23 b. Additional information 

responsive to these requests were made available at the informal technical 

conference pursuant to Presiding Officefs Ruling MOO0 - 1/27. 

.- . 
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(c) ADVONSPS-Tl3-109. Please respond to the following concerning the 
relationship between the work samplirlg data in LR 1-162 and the development of 
engineered methods and time standards. 

(a) Please confirm that 'time standards,' in the standard Industrial 
Engineering sense ofthe term (Le., times for an average, qualified 
worker to perform specific activities such as pulling mail out of a satchel, 
%fingering' mail at a mailbox. opening a mailbox, opening a door to a 
dismount delivery, traveling outside for a certain distance, or filling out a 
form), were developed during the Engineered Standards project If this 
is incorrect. please explain fully. 

(b) Did you attempt to relate the specific work sampling data contained in 
LR 1-163 to the time standards you developed to determine whether they 
were consistent with each other? If so, please explain fully how you did 
so and provide all analyses and documentation on that comparison. If 
not, please explain why not. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) I can not confirm because I do not agree with your definition. In the standard 

Industn'al Engineering sense "time standards" are the times for an average 

qualified worker, working under normal conditions, exercising proper safety 

precautions, following prescribed methods, with proper supervision. The 

duration of the time and work content ofthe time standard requires definition 

and may or may not be dependent on the application system. 

a. 

The Engineered Standards project created an In-Office-Standard and Out-of- 

Office Street Standard that were application dependent. 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO ADVO, INC. INTERROGRATORIES 

(b) No, we did not attempt to relate the sp&c work sampling data contained in 

LR-I-163 to the time standards. This comparative analysis was not requested 

by the Postal Sem'ce. 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO MPA INTERROGATORIES 

PURSUANT TO PRESIDING OFFICER'S RULING NO. F2000-1/27 

MPANSPS-Tl3-7. Please provide a copy ofthe methods anelysis and 
time values for standards developed dun'ng the study described in your 
testimony at page 5. lines 3-5. and indicate which method(s) washare 
used to determine them. 

RESPONSE: 

Presiding Ofticer's Ruling NO. R2000-1/27 requires the Postal Sem'ce to indicate 

which method@) was/were used to determine the final (or most recent) time 

standards and engineered methods that w r e  developed from the ES project 

This information has already been provided in the responses to interrogatories 

NAARISPS-T13-3,4. - 

. 
5 

I 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO MPA INTERROGATORIES 

PURSUANT TO PRESlDlNG OFFICER'S RULING NO. R2000-1/27 

MPANSPS-T13-56. As to each routelday, please provide the total 
time and total tallies collected. 

RESPONSE: 

! 
The following attachment provides the total time recorded which may or may not 

match the canier's compensated work hours. The total tallies indude both 

insideloftice and outsidelstreet tallies. 

! 

.. 
5 
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Attachment to in Response to MPNUSPS-T13-56 
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Attachment to in Response to MPANSPSTl3-56 



7922 

I; i 

Attachment to in Response to MPANSPST13-56 

. -.. 



7 9 2 3  

t 

Attachment to in Response to MPNUSPS-T13-56 
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Attachment to in Response to MPANSPST13-56 
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Attachment to in Response to MPARISPST13.56 
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Attachment to in Response to MPANSPS-Ti%% 
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Attachment to in Response to MPNUSPS-TI3-56 

.-- 



Attachment to in Response to MPNUSPS-T13-56 

. . . . . .. 

10108/97CY04 4931 7 4  7:3719 16:48:07 91046 

10/10/97 CY04 4906 931 7a7:56 162857 921:Ol 
10/09/97 CY04 4940 1021 645:52 17:46:42 1 1 :02:50 

10/15197 CY04 4912 7-36 17:38:10 94038 

. . . . . . . . .- -. . . 

10/30/97(CY50 (8747 I 721 .-. 6:0223 16:46:06l 8:45:43 
10/30/97(CY53 (2206 1041 7:0127 172.2q 1 02059 
10/31/971CY50 18729 I 921 134720 16:02021 914:42 
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Attachment to in Response to MPANSPST1556 
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Attachment to in Response to MPANSPsTi356 
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7 

8 
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13 

14 
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18 

19 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there anyone else? 

[No response, 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, that brings us to oral 

cross examination. The following parties have requested 

oral cross examination: Advo, Inc., the Newspaper 

Association of America, the Office of the Consumer Advocate, 

the Periodicals Mailers Group, and United Parcel Service. 

Is there any other party that wishes to cross 

examine the witness? 

[No response. I 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, Mr. McLaughlin, 

whenever you're ready, you may proceed. 

BY MR. McLAUGHLIN [Resuming] : 

Q Good afternoon, Mr. Raymond. Just a couple of 

very general - -  and these are not tricky questions, just 

startup questions. 

The data that you have in Library Reference 163, 

that was collected as part of a larger project that was 

known as Engineered Standards or Delivery Redesign; is that 

correct? 

A Yes, it was, sir. 

Q And that had - -  there were several different 

purposes for that broader project, one of which was, for 

example, to develop Engineered Standards or time standards 

and things like that; that there were some other purposes 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 
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to, in fact, make it into later on in confidential sessions; 

is that correct? 

A Yes, it had many purposes. 

Q Okay. And you looked at a lot of different routes 

in a number of different cities? 

A Correct. 

Q I'd like to refer you to page 14 of your 

testimony, lines 5 and 6 .  

A Okay. 

Q There you state - -  this was filed, by the way, on 

January 12th, is that correct? 

k Yes. 

Q You state there, and I quote, "Over the course of 

the project 844 route days of street information was 

collected through one day and multiple day studies of 

routes. It 

Do you see that statement? 

A Yes. 

Q Is that a correct statement? 

A Yes. 

Q What do you mean by "over the course of the 

project" 844 route days of information was collected? What 

project are you referring to there? 

A The Delivery Redesign Engineered Standards 

Project. 

- 
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Q So it is your statement that during the course of 

the Delivery Redesign Project 844 route days of information 

were collected? 

A Yes. 

Q Could you turn to your response to ADVO 

Interrogatory 16? 

There you were asked about changes that were made 

in the dataset and in response to part (c) of that question, 

you make the statement, “No full route days were purged.” 

Is that a correct statement? 

A Using my definition of “purge” at this point in 

time in developing my testimony, yes, I feel that that was a 

correct answer. 

Q What do mean by using your definition of “purgedtr? 

How do you define the word “purge”? 

A The dataset that I am referring to in my testimony 

is the dataset that was given to Witness Baron, of which 

there were 844 route days worth of data that pertains to 

this testimony. 

Q In other words, you are saying that of the data 

that was given to Witness Baron, wi th in  that dataset no full 

records were purged? 

A Correct. 

Q Isn’t that almost a tautology? What you are 

saying is the records you gave to Witness Baron did not have 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 
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anything that you didn't give to Witness Baron? 

A Do me a favor and see if you could rephrase your 

question so I might be able to grasp what your intent of the 

question is, please. 

Q Were any records purged from the database before 

you gave it to Mr. Baron? 

A There are a significant number of records in the 

database that are outside of the scope of the information 

that was requested by Mr. Baron, so the dataset that Mr. 

Baron ended up with was 844 route days worth of data but the 

study was much larger in its capacity or mass of information 

that was collected. 

Q So in fact there were more than 844 days of data 

that were collected? 

A In the total study, yes, there were more than 844 

days worth of data in the total study that was collected. 

Q Let's go back - -  I don't want to beat this to 

death - -  back to your testimony in 14 where you say, "Over 

the course of the project 844 route days of street 

information was collected. 

Isn't it correct that more than 844 days of street 

time data was collected over the course of the project? 

A We were given a definition of what a street time 

set of records was supposed to represent so that if in 

looking at our records there will be some additional days' 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
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worth of data.in the entire dataset that were outside the 

scope of the records that were requested for the street time 

survey. 

Q Mr. Raymond, can you point to me where in your 

initial testimony you discuss any criteria that were given 

to you or that you discussed with Witness Baron about what 

kinds of route data should be included in the database and 

what kinds of route data should be included in the database 

and what kinds of route data should not be included in the 

database? 

That is not in your testimony, is it? 

A No. I did not specify which other records are in 

the entire database that were left out of the dataset. I 

only have described the data that was given to Witness 

Baron. 

Q And when asked if any records had been purged, you 

said no records were purged? 

A Records have not been purged from our database. 

The records are still in the database. 

Q What do you mean by your database? Are you 

referring to the ES database or are you referring to the 

Library Reference 163 database? 

A I am referring to the entire database. 

Q I'm still confused. You say no records were 

purged from the entire database. What do you mean by that? 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
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When you say entire database, are you referring to the 

entire ES database beyond what was provided to Witness 

Baron? 

A Yes, and I said my testimony refers to the 

database that was given to Witness Baron. 

Q Weren't those omitted records that were not 

included in the information given to Baron, weren't they in 

essence "purged" from the ES database that was given to 

Witness Baron? 

A No, I do not feel that they were "purged" from the 

database. They were not given to Witness Baron in the 

beginning. 

Q Where did you tell us that there were additional 

observations that had not been included? 

A I say my testimony refers to the dataset that was 

given to Witness Baron. 

Q Please refer to your response to MPA-48. This 

response I believe was filed by you or filed by the Postal 

Service on March 2nd? Do you see that? 

[Pause. 1 

BY MR. MCLAUGHLIN: 

Q The question - -  do you have that? 
A I haven't been able to find it yet. It's probably 

in here somewhere. 

THE WITNESS: For some reason I seem to be having 
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difficulty finding Number 48. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: IS it possible for counsel to 

provide him with a copy? 

[Pause. 1 

BY MR. MCLAUGHLIN: 

Q There you were asked by MPA to state whether any 

records made during the course of the study were purged from 

the dataset and to please state how many records were purged 

from the dataset. 

Your answer in the first sentence was, “Records 

were purged from the database.” Do you see that? 

A But I think I have an opportunity to say that 

maybe here‘s another one that I need to make a correction 

on, because the original dataset that we have has all the 

records in it that were made from the field entries. They 

were not purged. 

Records were modified but they were not purged. 

Q If you look at MPA-48, it refers to records made 

during the course of the study and then it refers to whether 

they were purged from the dataset. Isn‘t there a 

distinction there between the study and the dataset? 

A Maybe I was confused at this point, but I look at 

the study as I am going through these interrogatories and I 

may have got confused between what is in the entire 

engineering dataset. You stated that you have been 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 



_. 
1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

- 

7939 

confused. I, likewise, may get confused at times. I, in 

preparing this, was referring to the study that was done and 

the data that was given to Mr. Baron. 

Q Well, I might say - -  I know Mr. Chairman is not 

here - -  we were also quite surprised to find very late on 
that apparently, contrary to our earlier understandings, 

there was data not included in the dataset that had been 

collected. 

When was the - -  you say in response to MPA-48, "A 
count of these records that were purged from the database 

were not maintained. 'I 

Now what did you mean by that? 

D o  you know how many total records were collected 

during the course of the ES study and do you know how many 

were given to Witness Baron? 

A There were 39,046 records that were given to 

Witness Baron. Okay? I believe that is the number of 

records that was stated. 

Now if I look at our information that we have, we 

have manual records of records that were modified based upon 

requested edits from the data collection process that was 

done in the field between the field and our data 

coordinators. 

These records - -  I say the records exist in the 

database, the records that were modified in the database, 
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but we don't go around dropping records out of the database, 

and sometimes I do get confused when I am referring to which 

study I am referring to in answering these interrogatories. 

Q Well, believe me, we thought we understood'what we 

were dealing with and now we suddenly find we don't. 

Please turn to ADVO, your response to ADVO Number 

32. 

A Yes. 

Q Do you have that? 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. McLaughlin, that was r 

3 2 ?  

MR. MCLAUGHLIN: Yes, A~vo-32. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you. 

THE WITNESS: I found it. 

BY MR. MCLAUGHLIN: 

Q Okay. Now, Advo filed this question on March 

15th. We received the response on April 28th, which was 44 

days after we asked it, 30 days beyond the date it was due. 

We there asked, referring to some information you gave in 

response to MPA-16, to explain a disparity between the 

number of carrier routes that showed up and your response to 

MPA-16 identifying observers, and the total number of routes 

in your database in LR 193, do you recall that? 

A Yes, I am reviewing the question. 

Q Well, the question noted that your testimony 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO INTERROGATORY OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

REDIRECTED FROM WlNTESS MEEHAN 

loading dock The next step is to open the back of the vehicle and load in 

trays and tubs of mail along with the parcels. Other activities at the vehicle 

indude loading trays of mail into the passenger side of the vehide. organizing 

and prepping mail in the vehide. 

(b - c) Based on my observations, the carrier receives the Priority andlor 

Express mail from a roving accountable persoddesk or by going to an 

accountable cage. Typically, the carrier cases these products with the other 

cased mail In delivery sequence. There are occasions where the carrier 

completes USPS form 3883 in the office that will allow a customer to sign one 

form and receive multiple pieces. Priority and Express mail are sorted in the 

1 

1 
1 

__ P ~ _ _  office not in the vehicle. ~ 

(d) Letters are delivered to the carriers casing area. Approximately four feet of 

non-DPS letters are placed on the ledge of the casing equipment for the carrier 

to start casing upon arrival at the case. As the sorting/casing of letters into 

delivery sequence continues the camer will replenish the supply of non-DPS 
,' I 

._ - letters . ~ -  on'the _ _  ledge from tubslteys of mail that have been delivered to the carrier 

work stationlcase. All letters are sorted into delivery sequence in the station t 

-4 
n .  

il for delivery at centralized locations. "jackpottingl: and DPS letters). 

The carrier-sequenced mail and DPS letters are organized in the delivery vehicle 

for ease of handling at each stop. 

?! I 
I 

d 
\ I  
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO INTERROGATORY OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

REDIRECTED FROM WINTESS MEEHAN 

(e) Flats are delivered to the canien casing area. Based on my observations, 

approximately six feet of flats a& placed in a vertical Rat receptacle adjacent to 

the casing equipment. Addiinat flats are located in tubs at the carriers' casing 

area. The carrier will obtain six inches or more of flats from the flat rewptade. 

place them on her am. and then start casing into dehery sequence. As the 

sorting of flats continues, the carrier wiIl replenish the supply of flats from the 

vertical flat receptacle or from tubs of flats at the carrier work stationlcase. All 

addressed flats are sorted into delivery sequenw in the station (except flats for 

centralized delivery, or .jackpotting.') 

I 

i 
I 

(f) Based on my observations, after the carrier has completed the casing of 

lettets and flats, the carrier will walk to a central area and obtain a hamper that 

contains the parcels for the mute. The carrier places the traysAubs of letters- 

Rats-Express and Priority mail into the hamper on top of the parcels. The 

hamper is then moved to the clock area and the carrier clocks to the street. The 

hamper is relocated to the DPS area and trays of DPS are placed on top of the 

4- 

I . ,  . , .  . * I ,. . ~ , . .  ' 

. ..,:. . .  load. The carrier relocates the hamper to the back loading dock, goes and 
. . .  .. ~. ~ ~. ~..  ~~. ~~ ~~~~ 

~ 

. .  
" I  ' ' '' ' 

hide, or &locates the hamper directly to the vehicle. Typically. due 
'. . , ....: : . , 
. .  
I . 

i ber, the carrier does not sort parcels. 

~~ ~. 

I ,,/' i I . .  
\j . .  

, ~. ... ,.; .... .. ..1:,;7. ..... 
. ,  . . . .  . .  

. .  :'I 
. . . . .  ; I .............. j... 

I I. 
. .  

_I 

................ ~~~ ........ ..... ;r.;.l. , 4.::- ..1 .:" ... _..__..I.. .... 
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(g) Dun'ng the vehide loading process the carrier places the parcels in the 

vehide in mute-zone groupings. The carrier remembers where the first parcel is 

to be delivered. When collecting the first parcel for delivery. the carrier checks to 

see where the next parcel is to be delivered. As each parcel k collected for 

delivery the next parcel is checked to determine its delivery address and this 

process continues until all parcels are delivered. 

_. 
i 

,' ! I 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO INTERROGATORY OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

REDIRECTED FROM WINTESS MEEHAN 

(i)The times for these activities are induded in street support. 

(ii) No. Return trips for parcels are distributed in the same way as return 

trips for all other mail. 

. ..... 

...... 

. . .  . . . . . . . .  
i;: !':. 

. . .  

. . . .  

. . .  

. . . .  
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO PRESIDING OFFICERS INFORMATION REQUEST NO. 8 

POlR No. 8: The Postal Service is requested to provide the information 
described below to assist in developing a record for the consideration of its 
request for changes in rates and fees. In order to facilitate inclusion of the 
required material in the evidentiary record, the Postal Service is to have a 
witness attest to the accuracy of the answers and be prepared to explain to the 
extent necessary the basis for the answers at our hearings. The answers are to 
be provided within 7 days. 

The Postal Service collected extensive tally data on city delivery carrier 
street activies as part of the Engineered Standards/Delivery Redesign project 
headed by witness Raymond. For reasons described in Presiding Officer's 
Ruling No. R2000-1/35, the Postal Service is asked to provide an in-depth 
discussion of how it identifies categories of carrier activity that are reflected in the 
more commonly occurring tally types. It is also asked to thoroughly articulate the 
general guidelines that its witnesses followed in assigning the activities 
associated with the more commonly occurring tally types to the STS categories 
of street time activity. 

RESPONSE: 

Library Reference USPS LR-1-163, contains the outside work sampling 

data used by witness Baron in this proceeding. In this library reference, 19 fields 
~ ~~. . . ~~ ~ ~~ ~ .. ~~ ~~~ ~ ~ 

~~~~~~ 

are associated with each of the 39,046 rows of data provided. Twelve of these 

fields (Level 10, Location with code. Level 11.1, Personal 8 Administrative with 

code, Level 11.2, Delivery type with code. Level 11.3. Delivery Type Status with 

code, Level 11.4, Outside Activity with code, Level 11.4.1, Activity Detail with 

code) constitute the outside work sampling portion of a carriets day. The 

remaining 7 fields (which ultimately included an STS category label and code) 

, . 
i .  . . , a  
... . i ,. .. 

- 
~~ ~ ~~~ , 

data back to the specific location, rode. observer, job 
. .  <.,, .". 

.. . the carrier observed, dates and times. . .  
. .  

The following general steps were taken to classify e&& of the rows of data 
~ .~~~ .. ~ 

~. . ~~~~ ~ . 

into the STS categories used by witness Baron: The first step was to create a 

frequency distribution of each of the actual combinations of the 12 work sampling 
. .  . . .  

. .. . . .  t 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO PRESIDING OFFICERS INFORMATION REQUEST NO. 8 

1 
1 .  

- 

i 
fields of the 39.046 rows of data. This distribution has been provided in Library 

L- 
awl 

Reference USPS LR-1-281. This process reduced the 39.046 individual rows of 

. .  

./' 

data down to 1,350 rows of data with the frequency counts. 
_I. 

The following are two examples of rows of data from the frequency 

respect to the 12 work sampling fields. The categorization process would focus 

principally on these twelve fields, and, on infrequent occasions, would refer to the 

remaining fields and underlying records when necessary to confirm the 
. . .  . . .  
' 

- j  displayed. 
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RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO PRESIDING OFFICERS INFORMATION REQUEST NO. 8 

assign the STS category that matched. Contrary to the impression in the minds 

of some, a computer did not perform the classification function. 

The six category definitions that were used were: 

1. Load time: 'Delivering and collecting mail pieces at residential and business 
delivery points. Also includes incidental time for customer contacts and the 
providing of special services.' 

2. Street Support time: T h e  part of street time spent on activities such as 
traveling to and from the route, to the carriers' station, obtaining and loading 
the vehicle, and preparing mail in bulk at me vehicle and at relay boxes." 

3. Driving time: "Driving vehicles on all portions of letter routes other than the 
curbline portions. Also includes time spent driving to stop locations 
(deviations). It does not include the time spent by the carrier after stopping 
the vehicle and leaving it." 

4. Route/Access FAT time: "The time spent by caniers walking on the foot 
and park and loop portions of mutes. Also includes the time spent accessing 
stops; that is, walking up to a residential and/or business delivery point to 
deliver and collect mail pieces.' 

5. RoutelAccess CAT time: Vehicle driving time on the curbline portions of 
mutes. Also includes the time spent driving up to curbline stops to load mail 
into and to collect mail from customer boxes.' 

6. Collection time: "The time spent walking up to and sweeping Express mail 
and non-Express mail collection boxes. The time spent driving vehicles up to 
the collection stops is included in Driving Time, as discussed above.' 

.... 
~~~~ ~ 

~~ -~~ ~~ 

In many cases, the comparison to STS category definitions and 

assignmbnt of an STS category was a fairiy straightfornard pmcess. For /.j 
,. 

. . . . . . . . . . .  
...... .... 

ble abov@. The location Point 
. . .  

veling to/accessing the delivery 

t the 'carrier'is engaged in one of 

several possible activities: obtaining the mail from ,the vehiclekatcheVhandlrm, 

fingering the mail for confirmation of address 

,.:: . . .  .? ~ . !  

~~ . . . .  

>:I 
. ~ \  ess, opening/closlng the 

A. 
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mail box, placing the mail into the #l Box, and/or collecting the mail in the box 

and placing it into the collected mail container. Absent any contradictory 

information in the remaining felds, this row falls neatly within the STS definition 

of Load Time: 'Delivering and collecting mail pieces at residential and business 

delivery points. Also includes incidental time for customer contacts and the 

providing of special services." None of the entries in any of the fields would lead 

to placement in any other STS category. The facts that the delivery type was  

Curb. and that the activity detail indicates a #l Box, support the classification. 

For this reason, these 3.635 tallies were assigned an STS code 1, for Load Time. 

As another example, consider the 3,501 records represented by the 

second row in the table above. The entries in this tally group show that the 

carrier was in the Vehicle, and was not performing any Personal or  

Administrative functions (NIA). It shows that the Delivery Type was  Curb, that 

the Delivery Status was Resident Outside, and that the carder was  perfoming 

the activii of Traveling Between Delivery Points, in an LLV. The combination 

of Vehicle, Traveling Between Delivery Points. and Curb provides a solid 

indication that these tallies fall within the definition of RoutdAccess CAT time: 

Vehicle driving time on the curbline portions of routes. Also indudes the time 

-~ - ~- 

.. " 

~~ ~. ~. 

Up to curbline stops to load mail into and to colled . . .~ mail from--~- ' 

~. . .  .. 
ent any conflicting entries in the remaining fields, these " 

,~.. I . . , ~  . , . , . . . 
' ~ 

' 3,501 records were assigned the STS code of 5. for R~u te /AcceS~  CAT time. 

The fact the carder was serving Resident Outside dekeries, and was using an 

. .  
L. ! 

. . . ~ j  . .  

~ /! 
,. I 

. .  

'I . .  

~. ..I 

,~ . .. 
4 

.. . .. .. . 
. ., 

. .  .~ 
~~ ~ . .  ~~ . .. . . .  .--.. *" _... 
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LLV for delivery are additional supporting information in selecting the assignment 

of this row of data to the STS category of RoutdAccess CAT time. 

This categorization process was painstakingly followed for every one of 
. _  

the 1,350 rows of data produced by the initial frequency distribution. After each 

of the 1,350 rows of data had gone through this process, another frequency 

distribution was produced placing all of the 1,350 rows that had been assigned to 

1. Load Time. 2. Street Support, 3. Driving Time, 4. RoutelAccess Fat, 5. Route 

Access Cat, and 6. Collection Time, into a descending frequencycount 

arrangement by the STS categories. Library Reference USPS LR-1-281 includes 

this categorized frequency distribution in addition to the frequency distribution 

used at the beginning of the process. When the categorized frequency 

distribution was completed. it was used to double check the assigned STS 

codes. Again, each of the 1.350 individual rows was carefully reviewed to ensure 

that it met the appropriate STS definition. 

~~ 

-~ - 

Once each of the categorizations were finaliied, a computer was used to 

expand the 1,350 rows back into 39,046 individual tallies, each tally now 

containing its associated STS code. This database with the 39,046 rows of work 

sampling data was now ready for presentation to witness Baron. 
. ~ . ~ ~  . ~. . -  

pies of the more routine dassification tasks described- 

vide insight into the general technique. Later in this response, I will 

examples to flesh out the pro&ss. Although the 
i .  . .  

process proceeded on a tally group by tally group basis, however, I will now also 

attempt to provide some general guidelines underlying the procedure. 
- .  

. . ~ ,  .:. . ., '* . , 
.. '-'. . .  r ;... :: , ' -  
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In general, and especially among the more common tally types, there are 

two to three work sampling fields whose entries tend to determine the 

appropriate STS category, with an additional three or four fields providing 

information to support the classification. On some occasions, particularly with 

respect to the less frequently occurring tally types, additional information was 

used to verify the placement into the appropriate STS category. 

In the following. I will attempt to indicate for each of the six STS 

categories. which of the tally fields played important roles, and suggest general 

classification rules that were implicit in our tally-type by tally-type analysis: 

Load time 

In general, the presence of Activity: Delivery/Collection or Finger @ 

Delivery is a strong indication that the appropriate STS category is Load time. 

This rule was not appropriate on some occasions. For example, there are 

approximately 30 tallies in which the entry Location: Relay Box required the tally 

~ ~ 
~ ~ ~ 

to be placed in the Street Support category instead of Load time despite the entry 

of Activity: DeliveryKollection or Finger @ Delivery. For another example, 

there are'approximately 30 tallies in which the entry Location: Collection Box 

,,~. 

. . . .  . . . .  . . . .  _. 
. .  .. 

L -~~ ~. 

TS category Collection time. 
. . . .  .,, 

. . .  . .  : ,. - 
. .  . .  . .  . .  .. 

street Support time: ~~ 

In general, the presence of Activity of Loading,Ynloading, Setup, Travel to :.. . . ,  . .,. . . . . . . . .  , ,,.. ,y; ',' ' ' 

1'' Delivery Point, or Return to Unit is a strong . . . . . . .  :. indicator . . . . .  that the appropriate 

6 
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STS category is Street Support time. However, if the Location was Collection 

Box, then the appropriate category is generally Collection time. 

Driving time: 

In general, the presence of Activty: Travel Between Deliveries, in 

combination with Delivery Type: Central or Dismount strongly indicates Driving 

time. 

In general, if the Delivery Type is Park and Loop, and Location indicates that 

the carrier is in the vehicle (Le. Vehicle, In Vehicle at Stop, On Route, Park 

Point), then Driving time is also indicated. There are important exceptions. 

however. For example, if, in addition to Park and Loop and Vehicle, Activities 

Loading, Unloading, Setup, Travel to 1" Delivery Point, or Return to Unit 

are present, then Street Support isindicated. 
~ ~~~ 

~~ . ~ 

RoutelAccess FAT time 

In general, the combination of Activity: Travel Between Deliveries, with 

Delivery Types of Foot Route, Park 8 Loop, Dismount, or Central Delivery, 

with Activity Detail involving walking @e., Walk Flat, Walk Obst, Walkg, Push 
. . . . .  .A 
.... ... . . . . .  ~~ .... ~~ ~ . . . . . .  ~. - ~~~ .~~~ ~. ._ 

, cient to place scans into this category. 

. .  Note'that a Delivery Type of Curb generally indicates RoutdAAss CAT 
:.. . . . . . . .  

tim* 
, 

- .. 
, .. ..... ~- 

.~ -I. ! 
. . . . . . . .  

? .  . . .  . ,.. 
. . . . .  

.- - .- \>_.. . . . . . . . . .  ........... ........... 
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6. 

observers' edits or comments) were generally more than adequate to enable the 

e 1,350 actual combinations into the STS categories. While this 

simple. it was not a forced ft. The STS definitions were 'naturally 
- .  - -  . ..~ .. i ~ -  ~ 

. ~~~. 
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RoutelAccess CAT time: 

In general, the combination of Delivery Type: Curb, along Activity: Travel 

Between Deliveries is sufficient 

category. Note that when Activity is Parcel or Accountable, and the A d v Q  

Detail indicates LLV or Jeep, the tally remains in CAT because the carder is Still 

traveling between deliveries with those pieces of mail. 

place tallies into the RoutelAccess CAT time 

Collection time: 

In general, Location: Collection Box and Activity: Wait 4 Collectn an? 

strong indicators that the tallies should be placed into the Collection time 

category. 

~ ~~~ 

~ ~~~~ ~ 

~. 

The twelve fields noted earlier in this response (and when necessary, the 

observers' comments logs, andlor the Postal Service form 3999X, andlor, in 

extremely rare cases, field-produced work sampling reports, to check the 

. .  . . .  . .. ,. I :  - ..+..' . i . ,  , .  , 
.% 

.r; 
/: 1 ". ~ . .  .,, ... j .  . 
. i , ' i  .~ also tended &'coalesce into major groupings of frequentiyocarmng tally 

~. 

. .  
configurations that conformed to the STS groupin'gs. . ' 

, .  
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In the attachment tc this response, to flesh out the categorization process 

used, I have prepared tally-group by tally-group descriptions of the key 

considerations underlying the STS classifications for almost 36,000 tallies, most 

of them being frequently occurring types. These tally groups represent over 90 

percent of all of the data used by witness Baron. 

In the descriptions provided, it can  be seen that the STS categorizations 

were not always as straightforward as the general rules outlined earlier would 

seem to imply. For example, the mh of the tally types on page 5 of 40 of the 

initial. uncategorized frequency distribution contained in LR-1-281 (the second of 

the two distributions in the library reference), represents 35 tallies with the 

following characteristics: 

Location: On Route; Penonal and Administrative: NIA; Delivery Type: 

Activity Detail: LLV 

It can b e  seen that carrier is located 'On Route." This entry, combined with the 

advi ty  of "Traveling between Deliveries (Travel Blt Dlvr.) and with the 

delivery type, Central, leaves open the possibility that either Driving time or 

RoutelAccess FAT is the appropriate STS dassfication. Note, however, that the 

record does not indicate a curb delivery, so the category RoutelAccess CAT time 

can be eliminated. In order to determine the appropriate STS classification. a t  

Central; Delivery Type Status: Resident Outside; Activity: Travel Blt Dln; ~ 

- --- - - _- -T-_ .  ._ _ __ . ___ 
. . .  

ional oiece of information is 'required. I e. the final piece . ' 
.... . .  . . ... .I. 

I .  : . .  .'.k,: 3 5. ,:: , . 
., . . , , ~  . . i  

required in'this record is the activity detail of 'LLV.' This detail places the carrier 
. . . . . . .  . .  . .  

in the vehicle, consistent with Driving time. (If the detail had indicated walking, 
~. . :. ....... . .  . .  

. .  
> ..8.. 

the tally might have been placed in STS category,Route/Access FAT time). The 
. . .  i. ... _I? 
,,.:,:;:~:..?.;.><+: 

-. -. 
, . . . . . . . . .  
.. - . . . . . .  

~ ......... 

. . . . . . .  - .~ 

. . %. . _ _  . .  
. .  , .  9 

. . . . . . . . . . . .  
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remaining portions of the record provide more supporting information, indicating 

that the carrier was outside in the vehide. This example demonstrates that 

usually, the less frequently occumng the tally configuration. the more information 

was needed to make a definitive dassification. 

The list of tally group analyses follows. 

. :, .. ! 
. ,  

. .  1 ,  . .  . .  
. ~ , ,  

. : : 
. .  . .. 

. ,. . 
. ... .,. .. 
..~_ , .  

. . . I  
1 . . .  

, .  , 
.I , 

, . .  . . .  
. .. .. . .  

_ 1  <.< .. .. 

10 
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Number Code Location Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status 
of tallies 

36% L12 PcintofCeMr AW WA W O Z  cwb So4 ResiientOuhide 

Using me U a d  Tm- d e W h  of %likering and d h d n g  mil F4eusS at residential and 
usiness dermry wink.' The dab p ' n k  mmd me m e r  loah as Point of Wivef. his is oDnrincntm me id 6me' definih. The activity of 
DeVCci.' (deliver and Edled) is m-sisknt Wim %ad time' dtfinilion. The Dmer infomulion induded in me Rcord pm.ida m3n debil la esdJy wh 

me mn me anieris p e m .  Heisdwering m a  arrb lype W h y ,  in a naidenWneigkbomolddwkide deihrypcink. The miltax bw isme 
most mmmn cwb box in Um United Stales, a #l boL Bzred on mC definition ms i n h t i o n  is suppwtive in b determining me STS ategey. 

tsol UVI vohida AW WA m 2  curb So4 W d m t o u b i d e  

Code Actbitie8 Code Activity Detail 

Jffl Devcoll. HC6 # l B a  
SlSClassMdon LmdTun, .~ 

To2 T,avelBnMvr. KO1 U V  
STSCkssMcltion RaMAmar(C4T) ~ ~ m e ' C A r d e n n n i b o n d V ~ d e d r i v i n O l i m a o n m e h . c w M i n e ~ o f ~ . . A L t o  

indudes Um t h e  spentd- up b aabFne skps 0 b d  Nil into and 0 W mil tmn 
nhlde. Thir a l m  doa not pmitw to druiry maU, ncordr. The deGiveytyp is arb, ads dlom w m start me dasiSotion. The final piece need m 
apply me 'CAT clusiloh ir Um of b a b n g  between U. The delinlon ir now amp(cte. The onier is using me LLV lo bavel behwen 
deliveries and m 
bul- a bene & f i M  asUm mDde d baW. 

boxes.' Ql haa dab pan8 Um cameri in me 

raidenw cukde won of me mutc. Rrsa last hn) piccss of infomuton are supparive in delumining m0 STS CAT ddwtion. 

2474 LIZ PoinlofDsliver ACd WA W O S  Cenbal So4 RssidenlOutside 

Using me U a d  lime' definition of peliiering and Edlesdng Nil piecef a1 RsidenSal and 
busimsr Mcy wink.' The dab points mzd me om bah as Pdnt of Deliver. m i  is ansistent wim me load time' definition. The activity of 
UeUCd: (delkr and cdled) is mnrlsbnt mt? me 'load time' definition. The omer infmmation inUuded in me recad prmides m defdil to aacuy what me 
w r k  me amn is perlonninp. He is deiivering 1D a cenbal lype deliwry. in a EMential naiphbahmd of &de dalivery poink. B& on me definmm mh 
infun-ation is wrppoldve in delemining me %ad We'dasiSotion. 

Hi3 Cenbai Oukide JOE DeVWl. 
STSCtrvMsaion LmdTime 

1573 L13 DnRcute AW NIA WT03 R I * h t m p  SM Resident Oukide 
TO2 Tnvel Bn Dln. K10 Walk Flat 

sTs Clnrltiutlon PmV- (FAT) Using me'FAT dennilion of 7 h e  lime spent by cardem mikhg on me fmt and pact and Imp 
portions of mutu. Nso indudes the 6me spent acossing slops: h t  is. wikjng up to a IEsidenlial andlor business de6very point Lo deliver and d l e d  mil 

ddi- as me ac6vity. Rlere porbw of me read am mnsirtent Wifi me delinition of'FAT. The remaining delivery lype sbkn of 'Resident O M e '  
Vld 

The rear& indiae me ra-rs laalion as Dn Rwte: The derwery type being xniad is ?ah 6 Loop' and me omer  is baveiing between 

rawly  debs of Walk Flar helps p&de swre addilionai i n f w m h  about me mnditionr mt omer fa-. 
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Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

Tea L12 PoinldCeliW A00 NIA W O S  cenkal SO3 RaidenllNide 
JOE DevcoO. Hl2 Celbdllnrida 

STSChasffidon Luadlime W:g me U a d  Tune' dellninon d W m t i n g  and coll&ling mi pieos at midenUal and 
tusiness Wvey pdnk.' The data pank recad me canier laation as ?Dint of Deliver. mir is mmiskni vim me %ad tim.definitim. The a&ty of 
Devtd.' (delirrr and cdled) is also pnrisbnt vim me %wd time- definition. This YW me definition. Rn o w  inkmnaton included in Um remrd 
pmvida m ~ e  deiail 0 w&y wtul Um Von Um a-r is pllwming. lie is d e r i n g  Lo a 0anLnI type &Every, in a midenbl mighbomood of inride 
6si-my poink to a mnhl type bor Basad on d e W i  mis intaution is wp- in dePcrmining m e w  6 m e ' d a s i i h  

6 s  L12 PointofDclim Aw NIA W02 curb S M  -thmide 
J12 Finper a Deliver no6 X l B O l  

STSChasmdon LaadTim Using mC 'Load Tim' def inm d %livering and collesting mail pieC% at residential and 
MiW Fcink.' The data pank recad UK carrier location as Point d Deli&. mi is mnsislenl vim me load we' definition. The adrity of 

7inger at M i . ' i s  a b  msislenl vim me load Sme'dnM~on as UK 
inkmabbn icduded in Um mad Pmv'dcs mue detail to exam w)ul me Wort Um carrier is perlmning. lie u deliveng m a  wrb tvp delively. in a 
rrsidennil mighbahmd Of&& deliivsy pank b2 a #l cups bor Based m Um definition (hir inkmu& is suppatin in delemining me t o a d  tim' 
clz%ih- 

d x d n g  mail at me dewvey pant Thio sa- me definition. The Dthec 
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- 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

J11 Setup KO1 u v  
46) w) Vehids Mo NIA WTm cum SM RsridonIOu&de 

s C l p I w o n  SbeeISucpzlTre TheSTSdelinibbnof5~tSupparTim'is7hspulof~l~mspentonrctivitiasud 
bwelinp m and fnn he fcute. 0 me c a M  s h h .  Cbnining and W i n g  me vahidc. and pparinp mil in bulk at ht nhcb and a! relay Luxes.' lh 
sn*rlocdtion Salme Mi&. The W a d v i l y o f  'sehlp'ir Taloatng mil ha 

m o m e r ~ o f m e  read pvvida m01c &W.s in determining curie= wdw. The onierwu in an UV. mlhe residm+ial o&i& Won ofa 
Ouo Eub. 

t 
mr dIhe vehicle 0 he f r m t u b d i n g  Msa&l fwa lmpofa 

and loop deGvery. lhe turn used as %eq w M  be &lined -as pepuing mil in buW a. me vshie' is ~ n l w i m  reloatinp mail at me nhide. 

3m LM vehlde 
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Code Activities Code Activity Detail 
I 

312 L12 PoinlofDeGver ACQ NIA wT02 curb SO4 RaridentOvaide 
I .  ma odtca. 
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Number Code Loution Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status 
of tallies 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 
228 Lo8 vehide Aw NIA wroz curb so0 NIA 

JW Loading KO1 u v  
Steel Support T i  The STS dafini(ion of Steel S u m  rt-is me part of rtlaet time spent on a&% such = 

N m g  to and hun m+ route. Lo he anim' sbSon. obtdning and loading mC M i a .  and mparing maa in bulk at me Mds md at relay boxes.' m 
STS Cliumcation 

curamm is at Um rrhid+. Wae hfwm?m isneedad todelemiina the ubpoy. The term rrred as %dit?g'is defined as W n g  mail into me 
vahjde'and is QxisIent lnth %Wing Um vrhjde'hun Um STS definition. The m i n i n g  
cvrim acsonS. The anierrnr in an UV. on Gw &dentid amide portion d a ant rude. 

d msad prwida mor0 deraib in delemining me 

- 

215 LO8 Vehide Am WA 
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; - t o 3  LOB vehida AW NIA wTW Dirmamt SO4 R e r i d e n t W e  

! -  STSClruiRsltion SbatSuppolllim T h e S T S d e l i n i t i o n o f S b n t S u p p o l l T ~ ' i s ~ p r l o f s b a t t i m a s p n l o n ~ u r c h a  
. M m g  m and bn me roule. m m0 carriers' sIa6-m. Dbbining and bding  mC vehda. and mpn'ng mail in bulk at me M h i e  and at relay box= Tha 
ourier- i s a a  pa* Writ Mma infamuton h mded b detemrim me a m .  The an-imaddviyddSebp'htekxating mail h m e  mar of me 
M a e  tome hl (I &ding Umsaldml *a loop OTa p* and loop MiV. The tern used as Sehrp'vould b de6ned-a~ prepamp mail in bok alms 
+idea b omsis(mt wim mbating mil at he -e. The m i n i n g  pcdm d U?e moxd pmides n*c damits in delemining me carriers m. The 
Qninws in an UV. m me m d e n W  OULside pxtkn d a  d i i n t t p a  delinry fane. 

Code Activities Code Aaivity Detail 

J l l  SebP KO1 LLV 

201 LM vad.  AW NIA 

1% LOU Vehida AW NIA wT02 curb SW NIA 
TO1 TraVelT0fD)n KO? LLV 

STS Clrrrifiotion Sbnt Suppullime The STS definition of 'Sbnt suppm~iime- is 7he prl of mnt time spent on acdnties such as 

adkns. The a n k r  m s  in an UV.  

b d n g  b and horn me vehidc. and prep;uing mail in bulk at me vehie  and a1 relay boxeS.' me 
carrier loation is at mS Vehae. The cmier advify d Travel lo 1 W (Tnvd to h t  d e l i )  sati.6~ me mvsling 0 and horn me mute. Io me amerr' 
-on. Won of STS delinition. The mmaining of r c a t  prWiae5 rn deals in determining me 
h;lveT!ng tu me -1 dclrvery ofa arb mute 

m me aniers' mtion. Dbbining and loading 



7860 

! 
Code Psrsonal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status Number Code Location i . oftallies 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

14s 113 On- MM NIA wT03 RIX&Lmp so1 BurineuirSLde 
TO2 TravelBnOh?. K10 Walk Nl 

STS Claasif ioth ROuWAocnt (FAT) Using mC 'FAT definidon of 7hc d m  spent by or&s wslking on mC (mt and pa& and 1- 
p%mr of rovta. Also induds m+ Sms spent amssing  slow: mat is, wiking up ma miden&Il andlot buainsrs dolively p ' m  m deriver and dlen Mil w.' lh r e a d s  indicale 
de#ie~%%;ls Wl-2 adhilylmvd Bn Mw.). Thac p a h ~ S  of mad a n  mntirhnl *rim Um definition of 'FAT. The remaining deiksy tup sQPII of 
aurimss INide' and the a&iV detail of Walk FlaT heips pm*ida same addisonal i n f a r a h  obwt Um d i t h s  me o h  hm. 

t o*fs lmbm as y)n Route: The delivery tylm &in@ saniad is Park h Loop'and mC omer h bawling between 
j 

Loa Vahide A00 MA WrDZ curb So1 ResidenlOukide 

STS ClufficaUon 
TO2 TnvdBRDtm. KO0 A e p  

hdudcs Um bm spent driving up Lo arrbline slcps tD lmd mil into and lo dkd mail tmn anbanor boxes.' On h s e  rrcvdr 
Thy 
CAT dassi6oLion is me kifvitf oflnvding &heen deliwna (lnvel Bn MM.). m e  de6nifion b IDI mmpieb. Tne o-r is using mC jeep lo bavci 
between deliv* and on me residenbil cukide p0rb.m of me mull. These lart M pieas of i n M o n  a n  WDpOmn in detemning me STS CAT 

1 142 
-. 

RouWAssasr (CAI7 Using me 'CAT definmon d Vehide drivinp 6ma on mC W r b h  pom0nS of muhs. Also 
omer is in he M i a .  

does not permit us to d a d y  meSe feeads. The delivery type h arm. me a m  UI m m?na me dasMolion. The rinal W md mappiy m i 
f 
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133 L12 Punt of De6ver AW WA WTOl Fool SO4 Reriden1 Outside 
JOB DeVCdl. H02 1 HandedSlot ! STSClvrMuUon InadTnm Using me l a d  Tme' definith d W i v a i n p  and cdlecbng mil p i e s  aI residenbl and 

business de!jvety point%' The data poin5 remd me canier Imtiui as Punt d b r i e f .  mis is muislent wim me %ad bme' definib'm. The activity of 
Dcvcoll.' pdiiver and a4M) is also mnrirtent wim the %zd tim'definilim. This sa&& Uw deftnilion. Thc Dmcr infamation induded in me Rmrd 
prw%u mn deW 0 Sudy vRut be & me canier is p"n jng .  He is Wivadng b a fmt r m W  type delivery, in a residential miphbcmad of outride 
delivery wink 0 a Onbhanded dot type d Miibax. Bsxd m me definitim his inkmation is suppordva in determining me 'load Sm' darsitietim 

! 
i 

1 I 



7 8 6 2  

L 

Code Delivery Type 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

JOO m w .  n1o ompbcwt 

Code Delivery Type Status Number Code Location Code Personal 
of tallies 

121 L12 Pointof W e r  A00 NIA WO3 Rr(;hLmp SM R W n I Q J W e  

S T S C W f i a t l o n  M T i  Using me U a d  Tm' deRnson d Takering ard cdleding mail picca at W e n b a l  ana 
burimn dehw, poinh. Also indudas inddenhl 6me fa asbxrer mnbm and pmviding of s@al rarvb.' The data poink moxd Uw carte, l m b o .  
Pcinl d We. lhir is &tent w1m me load m' delinikn. The a&ty o f p e ~ . ' L I  a b  cmsirtnt a me %ad lime'definilion. TM b d  Sm 
d e h i h  isfumer s u p w  by me Drop b Curr (dmp 0 prrmml deuil. The dm m a k m c r s a w e  me sacad pomp" of me %ad h e '  
definisOn u b mddennl m fa a m m  &m*. mh aC&u me &miion. The m e r  i n m  i n d d  in me m a d  p m n d a  moR debil b 
wcnyhatme ror(; UK onis is perbring. Ha is ddivchg 0 a anb rypa d d i .  on me nsidmW CUEI& dolw da mub. 

117 L12 Poinl of Deliver AW NIA 

S l 3  C h i n a t i o n  Luad Tm Using me U d  Tm' dennilion of Pelwering and dlecbng rruil pieces at rsidenbal and 
b i n a t  deiiiery poink. Also indudes inddenbl tim fu asbxrer  mntads and pmviding of 
P d n l  of Wi f .  mi is aceisten1 Wnm Um lmd Sm' definih. The a&tj d5cwmtablc' is 
mail. The bad Ems dennition is m e r  suppuled by me Tncu to Cis? (drop 0 ~ l a n e r )  a&itj detail. The drop VI 
of me %ad me' definition as Lo 'mddmbl Sm fu astuner antam.. This saMhs me definikn. me m e r  inbmatim induded in UK Rmrd pmvides 
maa deba to wdiy what me ra(: Um canier is pellormine. h is dtlivering lo a dimamt tvp ~Wwry. on Um rsridsnul anside deliery Won of a 
muta. 

selvicsr.' The data psnk moxd me carrier l m b o n  as 
advily of UK an%s delivannp UI aazunable piece of 

saw me remnd pcrlion 

Lo8 Vehide Mo WA WrM Dismount SO1 Eusines Inride 

STS C l r u i l b u o n  

116 
J11 Setup KO1 LLV 

Sbnt Sumai T i  The STS definiSon of 3-1 Suppolt Tm' is Tim p;vl of -1 S m  rpnl  on &bes Sud, ZS 
n d i n g  to and fmm Um mute. lo UK c a m  &Son. obtaining and b d i q  Um Mi. and hpating mail in bulk at 
canicr IwsOn is at tin vehide. Morc inkmution is needed to determim UK category. The Crnw Wjcsnfy  of Sstup- is m n g  mail horn me rear of' 
vahide b Um hl u W i n g  me Y W e l  lor a loop of a park and loop d d i m / .  The term wed as 'Setup' w!d te deRned 'rr prwarinp m i l  in bulk a1 
Wide' 6 a&#nl Wim -ling mail a1 me M i .  The remaining mon d Um m a d  pddc3 maa daWk in de- me CaIIiers adW4.  The . 
amierr;rr in an LLV. m #?e mslncu insi3e'pf-m da d i i m n t  tyre deiivery mute. 

h i d e  and II m!ay boxer.' The 



7863 

Numbrr Code loution Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status 
of tallies 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

JW !Lading KO1 LLV 
99 Loo vehide MO NIA WTo2 curb SM Resident Outride 

STSCIassWdon S t e e I S u p p o r l T ~ e  T h e S T S M n ~ o f 3 b a l S u p p o r l T ~ e ' i t 7 h e p ~ d ~ ! t i m e r p m t o n K L i v i t i e r r u c h a  
tweling 0 and hun me mute. m me curiam' statim. &Wining and loading mC M i .  and preparing mail in bulk ai ma duke  a d  at d a y  bo~a.' The 
wrrier kxatim is at he %hide'. Wrr inicnnanw h needed m detmnine me category. me lem used a5 U d i W  is defined as Vuthng mil into me 
vohie'and h mnCimnlmm ?adin9 whW fiun UIe STS detinilia The mrmining porWn d h e  tscord provides m details in dtlemining he 
m a d m s .  The wrierwuinm UV. on mC R*deniial cukide d a  curb mute. 

s3 Loa Vehida *oo WA . WT05 CsnM SM RtridemOukida 
104 ReMntoUnil KO1 LLV 

s n c L . r i d M  S t e e t s u p p o r l ~ m e   he ~ r s ~ o f ~ t e 1 s ~ p p o r l ~ m ~ ~ 7 h c p u l d ~ ~ r p a n 1 m a c t i u ~ t r ~ r r  

CdRalumh, W is mwiml*nh he Pilvtlingm and 
W n g  0 and hun 1M mute. b Un Curisrr'sfatim. Wning  and W i n g  he whidc. and -ring mu1 in bulk a1 me whkh and at d a y  boxes.. The 
CmierkxaSon ha1 he +&de. MDlc infama€a is nwjed 0 deternine he m m .  The 
fron he mute'tmm b e  STS &fan-. l'h2 m i t % n g  por(im d mC recud pwidas mn debih in delemining mC wniers W(ia-6. The WMr vu in an 
LLV. on me msbdmiial d a  mnmltype rum. 

M L14 P B L  A01 SbjFwwul WrM Dirmunt SW NIA 
TW NIA HOO NIA 

sn C * u m d o n  swet suppar rm  he srs de(ini6on -s te t  s u m  rm' b 7he part of skeet time spent on a&* sua as 
mveiing Io and hwn me mute. 0 me mem' E86on. Dbtlining and loading he venide. and preparing mail in bulk at he M i  and DI relay boxes.' The 
carder loatim P B C(prS0nrl. bmak and luna). The arier pmcml d e  of'A01'3bi PeMn;rP h he o ~ m p a ~ t r d  tiw me W M r  W to p e v m  a'! 
auwy &a -ai nature. Due m me nabre of me STS c a w  d S t e t  SuppM a dedrion ws nude m indM all wrriu personal breaks in 
otegcry. nul pnaul bnrlc mnnd be s igned  Io any d me omer STS w-. 
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Number Code Location Code Personal Code Delivery Typa Code Delivery Type Status . 
of tallies 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

@3 L13 OnRoule Aw NIA wrD3 parkakc9 SM Burimsloutsida 
722 TnnlBnDIK. KlO Walk N t  

STS C l u i d o n  
PDmaU d rwks. Ako indudes e.' The Reads indiile me OMS -Son as On Roulc.. The d e l i  tp k i n g  aervicd is 'ptn and loop. d Um camr is banling betwen 
ddtvmes as he a?Mtu(mnI BR Dln.). These Worn o f h  naxd am amrirwl r*im me definilim d T A T .  The raruiniw d e r i l m e  sa& of 
Business WSde and 

RaMTAmcrr (FAT) Using Um T A T  de6nition ot ma me spent by anion wmnp on me loot and park and la 
bmc went acassinp W: Uut is. wMng up 0 a raridential m u  burinsrs dem poirn deliver and mea ma" 

-vily dcnl of Walk Nr pW4+s sane suppling inkraw a m m e  andim me a m e r b a .  

80 uI8 Vehide AW NIA 
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, 

! 

Number &de Location Code Personal Code Delivery T p  Code Delivery Type Status 
of tallies 

n UKI Vehih AM NIA 

n w) Vehicle Mo NIA wroz curb So0 WA 
J10 Unbding KO1 LLV 

525 Clauiiictuon Street Suppai Tm The STS deftnih of 'Streel Suppat rm* is The put of -1 6m spent on advitia such as 
m?6ng 0 d horn rcutc, !n Gw caflbs' sb#on, obbiniing and laading me vehide. and pparinp mil in bulk at UM whide and at relay bora.' The 
M !ash b at me %hide*. Mon 'hfmmh is m d c d  lo delumina mt a m .  The La uud as Vnbsdinf is deflned a5 Taking empty bays. 
ab. d c d c d  Mil etc wt d 
The mraininp p u k a  of 

nh ide  typiQlly at me end d me %' and is OmSisGnt wim 'plamng mril in bulk at the "chide. frwn me STS definttim 
m a d  p m ' h  m o ~  deWb in deinmining me anien a&cs. The arriuws in an UV. on curb d a  raN. 

SW WA 
KO1 LLV 

so3 ~a~ idmt ln r ide  
KO1 LLV 
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.. - 
i Number Code Loution Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Typ Status 
/. of hllies 

Code Activities Coda Activity Detail 

J l l  Ship Kw JWP 
LM vehido ADO NIA WT03 Pal*&loop SO( ResidentCukide 

STS ciassmcltlon S ~ I  ~upWri l ime  he STS definilion of'smnt SupporlTMe'k 7he  par^ o ~ w t  tim spmt on am* sud 
b m d i q  lo and ha me mutc. lo UK arrien'sQ&m, obbining and lhding h vmde. and prepuing mil in bulk at me nh& and at &y boxes.' The 
ankrlwm b a l m  nhide. Mae infmnfion is nec&Av detcnnim me atqory. Ths a&racdvi(y of'Ssbp*k'RloaSng mail from me rear ofme 
whiie toma hmla!aaaingthesaUhd fora lcop ofa pan and !UQ & i .  The lem used as'Ssplp'*ould bm defined'as preparing mail in buk at me 
-'is mnriclsnl vim mkating d l  at tm w h i i  Ths nrmining por6on d me moxd provides morr debik in delemining me -IS aslions. The 
suri.rv;trinakep.onn77.%idmlhrbide'prSonda%udLmp'rtui.. 

I- 

6s L13 OnRoutc A00 WA 

65 LO8 Vehide ADO WA WTO5 Canml sw WA 
T M  Returnmunit KO1 U V  

SI5 Clp.Matlon Smnt Supwrt lime The STS &nition of Smet Supporl lime- ir 7hs pan of sbuet linm scent on a d M a  sublas 

nipkcation k a1 mc whide. Mac htDmUtion is rx&ed w deltnnine me c a m .  Ths adMty of Return lo Unir isccnwlm 1 Am mc Xaveling 0 & 
wding to md from me mule. m me amen' slam. obbining and loading me nhide. and preparing mil in bulk at me W i e  ard at relay taxa.' The 

amen &W. The =mer W h: .m me mm'hun me STS definifion. The mmaining @on o f h  nmrd provides m details in determining 
~~ ~~~~ 

u v m m f m n a ' t c n m r m r a r l e .  ~ ~ ... 

. . .  

' . .. 

-- 
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Number Code Location Code Perronal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status 
of tallies 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail i -  E LlZ PoinldDshw AW WA WTOj RnhLmp 504 ResidenlOurride 
JOE DevcOn. H13 -ball- 

STS clrumauon' M rme Using me t o # d  Tw' &finifion d W i n g  and d b d n p  mail pieoer a1 midenbl and 
krsiness W i  pcina.' The data Fcina resd Um -lion as ?Dint of Deliif. mi is mrrrittent wim he x u d  lime. definition. The a m  of 
mV~.'(Deliim and dbu) is also cu~~istenl wim mc l a d  tim' d e h h .  lh i  sah2fi.s me definition.  he &w inkmation induded in me remd 
pm+jx mdeaa ~ex.@ytMwtmewwk (hcanini.~prhnning. He b win- to awrk andkq#muts fp delimy, in a midenM r&ghbommd d 
o&i& Wvayhlpa ud is baaing me mil into a cmhl rvpa bor &sed on me def inm mis i n f u n n i b  is w m e  in delemining me %ad u r n '  
dassikaw 

59 L14 P E L  A01 S b j P e ~ n a l  W O S  Cenbal SW WA 
TOO WA HW WA 

STS C l w i i a t i o n  S t e t  Support Tme The STS definition of 3-1 Suppat Time' b 7he part of sbwl time spent on &Vi* Such as 
hweling to and hDm me rcule. to UK arrkn' shtion. obtlning and lading me vehide. and p-eparing mil in bulk a1 Um M i  and at relay boxes.' The 
carM lkeatim P B L' (personal. break and lunch). Thc eamer plsonal code of 'AO1"Sbj Persomr is me mnpcnsatcd Lmr me callier W m perfom an 
ac6vity d a pnmai ruure. Dw to me nablre of me STS alegory of Sb-eet Supporl a W o n  was made IO iKlude dl =mer p w a l  Weak in m i  
alqmy. A ' p a r a u l  bMLT canno3 b assigned to any $t!K m e r  STS awes. 

n Loa vmde MO NIA WTM DiMDunl SM ResiderllOMde 
TO4 ReiurnmVnl KO1 U V  

STS CLtuiaUon Sbwl Suppat lime The STS mi d ' S h e t  Support lime' it The put of mal time spent m a & i h  such as 
'e;rv&ng 0 a d  tmn mc e. IO me curius' mDoR obtaining and lading me v e h i i .  a d  preparing ma in bulk at mS vehii  and at relay boxes.. The 
&r laation ir at me Mi. MPC i n f m ~ h  is needed Lo delemine mC alegay. The artivtj of Rebnn 0 Vnir it amislent wim %ding 0 ad 
horn me rrxlta'tmn me STS definition. The m i n i n g  won d me rea~C pmnda m m  debit5 in delemining the earners a d m .  The tankrwirr in an: 
U V  mbrn tmn a Reriden1 outride' porbcn d a mum. 



Number Code Loution Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status 
of tallies 

- Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

J11 Sew KO3 PiauplVall 
53 UM PwkPcint Aw NIA WT03 Pwk6Loop SM Re&entOdkUe 

m*ng ID and from UIE mnS. 0 Um mTkrs'staSon. obhining aM W i n g  me v e h i i .  and wpl ing  mil in bulk at me vchide and I t  relay boxes.' Th 
wniu -Son h at me park point Mon inkmaSon h needed 0 detennim mC ateguy. ma caw wcivay dSenrp'h %lealing nUa from me M r d  
Um nhide 0 P m h t  M W i n g  Um saw fora loop d a  park and loop deGveIf. The krm wl asSehlp'vould be defirmd'u plepuing Mil in buk at 
Um M i  h Conrirtcnt rim IdOaSng nur7 at ha nhids. The m in ing -  d me reoxd pmided nwm debik in dnlannining €!!e ankn adiars. 
The plrierwr in an Piauprvan.. on me RsJident OvLlide'Won ofa puf 6 Lmp'tp Wiy.  

STS tiwrnption sbeetsuppat~un ~ h e ~ ~ ~ d d i ~ t i o n o f ~ ~ w ~ ~ u p p o r t ~ i m ~ i s 7 h e p r l o f ~ t 6 m s r p m m ~ i ~ a r u c  



7869  

i Number Code Location Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status 
of tallies 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

48 LM Vehide AM) NIA WTM Divrount so2 BIlrinarrOutside 
TO1 TnvelTol Luvr KO1 U V  

STS ClrrtifiuUon S b n l  Supporl Tme The STS definition of 3mel Suppal lime. is 7he pur of m t  time spent on Ktivities such as 

in an UV.  

b-m?ag (D and,hpm me mrk. to the a- sqpon. obhinino and loading 
pmuloclhbn Y a 
sh6a .m d me STS dennih. Thc mmaining Paam of me read P- mae details in determining me a- a m .  me 
-+ding to 

wha.  and preparing ma in bulk at me vehide urd at mby Imcs.' The 
*de. Thc ameracUW of-rmvef 0 1 OW (Tnvcl mfmt delivery) sa- the 'tnvaling mard (mn me mute. b me caniers' 

6m debfey of an cuki& business dismount type mute. 

48 AM) NIA 

4s uu) Vehide AM) NIA WT03 RrkhLmp SO1 EurirruInside 
TO2 Tnvel Wl Oh?. KO1 U V  

sn c11.rfiuuon hiving rm Using me d e n n i h  fw P M n g  Tm' pmvide as Dliving vehida on a11 Ww of kller mum 
m e r  man the wlbiine poldw. Also indudes time spent driving m smp lcat ims (devi;ltons). 11 does not i?d& me time spent by me anier after stopping 
mC vehiae and kaving it' By mC arrier kaOm ofvehide' w upply pul of me W o n .  The adiviLy of mveling hewn deliwria Vnvel Bn Dln.) 
defines me v a n d  pari of me definition. The final Won needed is me delivery type. a park and Imp delivery rvpe determines mat me record d o U  not 
bclong m a wrt delivery. Thc read klongs in U M n g  bme' dw to mcco hcW. The remaining p u m n  of me remrd pmvida mae supporting 

1 

L l t  Pointof Wver AW NIA 

44 L13 OnRDuk AM) NJA WTM Diwmunt SM Resident Outside 
TOS Walking K10 Waik Nt 



vm ooy J%!IWlolUW ZL1 n 
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' " 1 Number Code Location Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status 

... 
- 

. . oftillias 
Code Activities Code Actiiity Detail 

40 Lca vshide AW WA W 0 5  Cmbal so1 W m t O & i d e  
TO1 TnvelTol Mw KO1 LLV 

STS C l u r i f i a t h  Sbeet Supper( Tim The STS definiUm of 'Smet Supper( Tm- is The p n  of s b w  Sm spent on a d H a  s u a  as 
mrHTmp 0 and fmm mS mte. 0 lhe cafriels'statiw. obaining and bding ke whide. and pnp;lring mu in bulk at me vehide and at relay bora: Tm 
surier bation is in (hr, vehide. The anier aaWy of'lnnl Io 1 Dlfl (Tnvel to 6lsl Mmy) sa- me %weling m and fmm me mte. m ranien. 
m6on' portion d me STS deruli i .  The M i n i n g  pomOn of me r e a d  prmides m o ~  dehilr in determining me carrim a-. The canier yils in an LLV. 
b a d i g  (D me Iht derirrry of a mbal typc deliwry and me rrridenSa1 m e  p a k o  mute. 

. .  

SM RssidentO&iie 31) LO4 Vehide AMJ WA wr02 curb 
J11 S b l p  KW Jeep 

STS C W f i u U o n  S u e t  Suppat Xme Thc STS definm'on of'skeet Suppat lime' is The part of m n t  Sm spent on adinties such as 
b-anhg to and fmm 
cafrier w o n  b at me veh&. Mae inhamation is nadea to dewmine me caregay. The cam a m  of'Seblp' is M o a t i n g  Nil horn me rear of me 
nhide lo me hml K loading h e  saahei fa a lOJp d a  plc and Imp ddivev. The term used as %up' w l d  be defined 'u preparing mil in bulk at 
nhide' b m n t  wi61 Moa6ng mail at bk vehids. Tha m i n i n g  pombn d me Rmrd 
Pnicr*uinajeep,onUm~entOubide'portimda'Cu~'lypdclwey. 

iwte. B fie camels' station. obhining and lmding Uw whii. and preparing mil in bulk at vehide and at relay taxes.' The 

mac delailr in delemining me WnierS KDm. The 

37 L13 h R w m  AW WA WIM Dismounl so1 ResidanlOlmide 
TO2 Tmvel Bn DW. KO1 LLV 

STS clwmsrtion hiving r m  Using me definition fa m s n p  Xm. pmvide as 'Driving w h i i  on dl Wm of letter nxles 
Dmcrman Um d i m  prtkns. Ah indudes S m  rpn l  driving m stc~ loasoN (deviabm). It does rrJl indude me time spsnt by me canier after stopping 
'4c whikb and w n g  k' By mC o&r kcalion otm w supply par! of me definikn. The b t y  of tnveling l w m n  deheriez (Travel Bn Mn.) 
6nes me saad pan d ms definition. h m e r  won W e d  is me Mwey lyp. a d m n t  de6nry lype &-'ne Uut me mcud d m  no1 belong m 
& dehwy. The KM! p'eo required in mu read is advily deai1 d Uv. ULs a l w  ID m mnpkte Um 'dtiving Imc' definition by p d n g  me &r 

in me M a e .  The WIW~NWJ pomm of b e  pm* m 3 ~  wppomng infomutim, msld=cnW amida pmb 04 a nub. 
....... ............ ~. ~. ~~ .- ~ ~ 

~~ 

37 L13 OnRcula A00 WA W03 Rlc6bop SM RpidentOukide 
TO2 TnvelBnMw. KO1 u v  

I 

. .. ... .... ....... . . .  . .  ................. . ~~ ~ 

~~ 

4 ..i 'i,. ~ ,, -~ 
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Number Code Location Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status 
i of tallies 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

AM NIA WTDS cenhal SO4 RaidentOurride 
! -  

L12 POintOfbrlW 

STS C b s i i d o n .  L a d  Tune 
J11 Sehlp H13 t e ~ l O U f r ! d E  

utinp W d  rme'dehion of Terienng and a i h d n g  mail p*or at residenbi and 
business ck&wy points. Alro indudes msidentd lims for a~~taner mbcb and pmviding ofrpedal -: me data poinls rrsord the uRier lbason as 
P o i n t d  M . m h  is mnrirtntwim U m W  tim'de6niban. The acpLtydTahlp'is me achity ofme eUrerhuldiig bulk mail pieC%. Tnis is me adon 
d me Mia obbining anomer umtul of mu1 rhib standing at a NDCBU 'Whq pdnr. we b d me point d deliiy p¶mnp mail fume nsxt g m p  of 
residen6;rl W Miu. The aduty denil a d  raiden! WW Wiry t,pe (ummr wpporb me NDCBU d e r i  

.. 
. i  

I 

j 

37. LO8 Vehide AM NIA 

'I 

35 L17 Gasstam ACQ NIA wr02 cum 
TW NIA 

so0 WA 
HW NIA 



7 8 7 3  
I - .  

i 
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Number Code Location Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status 
of tallies 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

1 LlZ P c i m o f ~  AW NIA WT03 Parka@ SM R P i d m l W  
FO1 Amounhble HIO aopmcurt  

STSCkvffiutlon Lcad'Tim Using he lcad Tm'definih of Ocriring and cdkdng ml #ec?a at reridenbzl and 
burinas delivery pein8. A M  induda incidental Pme f a  wstaner mQds and pm*iding of spedd m.' 
POlnl d CelivaC. lhir is cmsirmt*nm me Yoad Dm'definiton. Thc ac&ity of';rommQble'is me achity of me wrrier d e l i i n g  an aorxwnhble p h x  d 
mil. The !e4 tim d e f i m  ~ f u ~ w p p o r p c d  by he Omp b u u T ( d m p  0 Mlcmer) adivitykhil. The dmp b surtomrU* UW rccmd portion 
of- W d  6m'ddnmbn as la W c n h l  tima fa ovtaer smhds: This saw me definkion. Thc Dmcr infanuhon mduded in me read  P r W h  
rnua &tall m ~ ~ l m a  &(he arrk$is pr(mning. Ik is d e m g  m a eu* a La# type why. on me &&nul a6idc deliiry mon d a  
mAa. 

dah poin5 recud tre omet b a ' o n  a 

' 3 2  L14 P E L  A02 SbjBreak WTo1 F a t  SO0 NIA 
TW NIA HW NIA 

STS Chssi idon SbcctSuppar(lima T h c S T S d d n i ~ o f o l ~ 1 S u p p a r l ~ m a ' i s 7 h e p ; m ~ r m t l t m r p n l o n ~ ~ s u c h a s  
bawling b and h u n  &?e &. 0 U?e carried sla6on. &bining and W i n g  me a d  pn@ring MJ in bulk at me vehide and at mby t a x a :  The 
W r r i a b a t i m P B  C(psrs0rUlbmakand lunch). Thc &r pemaulmdc d'AOTStj Bmar is me ampnsatnd tm me arrier ir alhedfabreak. 
Dw to me Nblrc dme STS ategay of Sheet S u p w  a daivar was made la indude a4l arm h k s  in mir o m .  The 'bnwt? ~ m b e  nvgned b 
any ofme Cdmr STS OtqwkS. 

31 L13 OnRcute  AW NIA W M  DiSmOUnl so4 ResiinlOuaide 
FO1 AczsunW K10 Walk Flat 

STS C h i f i a t i o n  R a W -  (FATI Using he 'FAT Wfinition of 7he time spnl by wmers wlLing on fml and pa* and loop 
pcdms of mW. Also indudes me time spent aocssting rtws: mal is. wlking up to a M n t i a l  andlor business deEMry poim lo deliver and sollect ma1 

The adbily dedi of 'unlk T N  is rcquimd la demonmat. -1 (he Onier has not ruched me wtcfner, Thue pomOns of L!m rcoDm arc a&slcnl Mth 
defirrUM & T A T .  Thc remaining delivery type st3lus of Tesidenl Ou5ide' helps prwide yxne additional supporting i- abxn delivery. 

The recuds indiile me onieh loation as On Rwt... The delivery tup being s e W  is ' d i i n r  and me 0- ir lo delivI an ausunhble. 

31 L13 CnRCut. ACO NIA 

. I  ..... ~.. 1. . 
I .  . .  . 
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Number Code Loution Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status 1 oftallies 
! Code Activities Code Activity Detail JO 

Lo7 D o d r A w  EUA WTO4 Diwmunt SW NIA 
I JW Loading KO1 LLV 

3fs CIurMution Skeet Support lima The STS defini6on of -skeet support Tvn' is me parf of m i  b m  spnl  m xsriba W& x 

d e r  loalion b at he W. Morr intDmvtion is needed to dekrmim h e  otegav. The tern used x Imding' i.$ defined as W n g  nuil into me 
nhide' and is On+istenl wim *ding me whide' fmn he STS de6nih. The m i n i n g  @on of me ncord p w  morc dehik in determining me 
oniesac!iom. The ankw in an U V o n  a dhmountroute. .. . 

3fsC&ssifisrflon MvingTmc Using he definib'on lo m u n g  lime. pmride as Uriving vehida on all Wbns of letter m&s 
Omn Unn me anbiine pa6cnr. Ako indudu bme spent driving m smp locabonr (deviationr). It does not indude he time +pnt by me a & r  &r smpPir&l 
he nhide and 
defines me SBcrnd pan of me definibon. m e  6nai padon needed is me deGwery type. a anw dsliwy lup delefiner mat me Rowd doeT, rat belong to a 
svrb Mkwy (C4T). The raMininp p0rSm.s of mS ncord pmvidc mue wpporhng infomubm. me -r is in an LLV on Um &mSl wbiae po16on of a 
ram. 

i t .  By Um tamer localh of V e W  we Supply part of me definibon. The aehity of haveling betvmen d e i i m u  (mvel Bn Dln.) 

L13 OnRaRs A00 NIA wo2 curb so1 RcSidenlOvrride 
K10 W a l k N I  

a, 
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- 

Number Code Loution Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Slatus 
i of tallies 
1 Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

LCU Vehi& Aw NIA . W05 @Val 501 Businerslnside 

STS C b h i a t l o n  M g  Tm 
TO2 TmslBRMvr. KO1 LLV I .  27 

Using definih (or Oriving Tim' praide as Driving vahida on all poniw of kuer culss 
&er mm rpenl drivinp 0 r k ~  karioru (dedaw).  n dea Mt indvdc me tme spnt by Ww onicr atlcr stopping 
& vehida and W n g  h' By 
6efw me soand pafl of- deafinidon. TM Ilnrlm nseded h me deliw,ym, a o m b a l d d i i   delem mines mal ha nmrd docrnGtbelMg ma 
arb darmy (CnT). The remining puSor6 dha rssrd pwida m o ~  wpponinp infomuSon. me nnicr is in an U V m  me tusi- inride Person of a 

I 
curbline pasrm. ulo iMudu 

a& -Son of Yehide' we wpyY pa3 of tm &fin&. The x ¶ M y  of bmling khan delk'ek (Travel Wl Dlw.) 

26 L11 RelayBox AW WA WOl Fmt S M  ResidenlOMide 
JOB DeVcoll. HW NIA 

S T S C b m u t i o n  Smetsupportrme ThaSTSde~nit ionof 'Sbse1SupportTim~is7hepa~of~ltmetpnlona~dtiasuchas 
b d i n p  m and ha me mull. m UE a e n '  stadon. obtaining and loading me =hide. and pnpuing ma in bulk a1 vehide and at relay taxa.'  The 
M i e r  I- is at me %lay Bci. Mon infomution is needed to dehmine Uw cam. 7ha hrm used as 'DeVWi.' (d&ver and &led) is deflned as 
anrishnt &I Reparing bulk mil i l  me whide and a1 relay taxer' ha me STS d e w .  Tha rennining pw6on of Uw nmrd pmvides m details in 
determining me a m e n  ad=. The nnier on a tml rmtc in a &dential wbide d e l i  of- mm. 

24 L12 PanlofDeliMr Aw NIA WTOI Foot 
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, 
I 

- 1  

Number Code Location Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status - 
of tallies 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

J11 saw M1 LLV 
24 LO¶ ParkPoin1 AW NIA w o 5  cmhl 501 Residentowside 

STS C w f i o t i o n  S~WI SUP@ ~ m s   he STS definih d ~ m e c  supparl~me* me pan 0f-1 ~m spent m ~ e s  sue 
bavefing wand fmr me rmte. 0 me onien' -Son. mbining and bding the vehide. and pnparinp ma in bulk at me vehide and at n!ay boxes.' hL 
carrier Imtion is at me oark point Mae infcmation is needea to determine me otegory. The canker a & i  of 'setup' is fsloeeng mail fmm 
me vehde lo me mnt or bading me same1 fu a loop of a part and loop deherf. The t e n  used as 'setup' wwld ba denned 5r pixparing mil in bulk at 
me vehide'is cmsi5Ienl m;m nkdtkg mail at he wMe. The mminb g PDmm of me rrsord prm+des mare debiis in defermining me orfiats a h .  
Th. cur*ris at me U V m  me Resident Outside'- d a %mr(ype dehwy. 

rear of  

So( Rtsid~lOuhide 23 Lw vehide- Mo HIA WCJS CanVal 

Spwl SUPFUI Tme The STS M n M  d Smel SupponTum' is 7 h c  Dut of moel hme wen1 on seiities sud7 as 
.IC¶ W n g  KO1 LLV 

STS CLvrMution 
baMng to and fmm Um rmb. m me -'sMcn. Obbinii and W n p  U K d k h .  and prrpuinp mril in bulk at UK M i  a d  at relay boxes.' Rn 
arrier la* is at Um %hide.. Mac intomUh ir W&dd 0 delmnim hs otcpoy. The lmll wed as lmd in f l  is defined as M n g  Nil inrn the 
nhide' and is mn*rtal *im %ding me &de' (mn me STS defaibbn. The nnvininp Won d rwxd pmMes moc debik in delemhing Ute 
& a&as. The on$mrv+r loading an U V  on Pe nsidenlial W p c # h  of mVal mule. 

23 LO8 Vehide Aw NIA w 0 2  cum SCQ HIA 
J11 Ship KO1 U V  

STS ClurMution S ~ l S u p p a t T r a  T h e S T S d e ~ " i ~ o f ~ t e e t S " ~ ~ - . k ~ ~ o f ~ t t i m e s ~ n t o n a ~ n t i ~ s u ~ ~  
naveling to and fmm me mne. to me omiers' S ' a M .  obbining and loading be W d a .  and p p a r i n p  ma in bulk atmt Wac and at niay boxes: The 
omor loaDon is at of %tup' is M m t i n p  mail fmm the rear of me 
vehide to me tmnl u W i n g  me saw fa a loop d a park and loap ddiverf. Tha term USNI as 'sebtp' wwld be defined 'as ppamg N i l  in bulk a1 me 
vehide'b &tent rnth rdaating mil a1 Um whde. The remining paon of me mxd plovides m &mi in determining me carriers ado%. Ths 
or i s i sa t  me u v  on me m won of me mute.. 

nhide. Mcn infumation is nwded m detaine me -am. The 

SO2 Busires Outride 23 L12 Point of Deliver ADO NIA WO3 P&hLOep 
J O ~  mumi. HlO m m C u S I  

525 Clrviticnion k e d  Tim Using me ?sa4 Tm- definih of Uelivainp and Mlestjng nuil pieaco at residenW and 
%sires delivcy poine. &so induda inddenu b m  fa ptrlmr CDntaCZ and -.ding ofspeW rervico.' The data point9 UK =mer location Y 
Pant of Deliver. mis is m i s t a l  vim me load em' definieon. Rn adhity of OHI~I.' is me a m t y  of me omer deiivaring mail. The Iwd time defir 
is fummr supw&d Q me ~pw to Wrrr (dmp 10 astomsr) adhity debil. The dmp to antwr saisbs me x a n d  por6on of me %ad time' definition - . 
m mnddenbi bmc for curtDmr OmbCS. m i  saMes me definidon. The maininp infomution induded in UK fwxd provides mare debil IO w d y  tdut 
me *on omer is perkdng. He is delivering lo a Pa* and loop tyw delivey. on me b u s i m  wWe delivey pOmon of a route. 

SO2 BusiresOuEide P Lw Vehide AW NIA w04 Dirmaml 

Steel Supporl Tme Tha STS ddniton of Steel Suppolt Tme' k The put of steel hme spent on adintits such as 
JO9 bading KO1 u v  

STS CltuMaUon 
-ling 0 and frcm Ule mne. to UK anierr' stabon. Obbining and M i n p  me vehide. and pmparing mul in bulk al UK vehide and a1 &y boxes.' The 
aniu location is at UK %hide'. More infomUsOn is mded to detaine the o w .  The term used as Vdwdinp' is defined as 7aWng empty biryr. a. cdlcdcd mil efc. M d mt &id+ lypialiy a1 the end of me dry' and is mnfistmt mim mparinp Nil in bulk at STS de6nition. 
The m i n i n g  Won ofme read  pmvidcr more desk in dermnininp me o-m a d m .  The camerw in an UV. on W business W e  Won of a 
diMMlrmg. 

wh&' fmm 

51 AW WA SO0 NIA 
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Number Code Loution Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Typa Status 
of tallies 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 
i .  

Lo8 Vahidc NIA WTO5 Canmi SW NIA 
JIO Unloading KO1 u v  

STS Q u l i l i e o n  SmlSuppat l im TheSTSdctinikmofo('SbalSupponTm'b7ha p t o f s b a e l t m r p e n l m ~ u x h + ~ , ~  bamw b and ha me mte. 0 obtaining and W i n g  mC vehide. and -ring mil in bulk at me whds and a1 Rlay boxes.' The 
OW lmtm is a1 me Wde: Morr intmnabm is naeded In determine me alegay. The term ured as U n W i n f  b Mned as Takin9 emply t-ayr. 
Us. dladcd mil e e  out d me whide typiQlly a1 Um ad of Pa daf and ir aasislenl rrim *paring rrvil in bulk allhe vehicle' ha UIC STS definiha 
The mining pOr(i0n ofme recad prwidsr mn &aik in detwmining me anierr adms. The &err;lr in an U V m  me @on ofa ocnbal mute. 

aniao' 

,l 

. .  . 

#i . . ~  , 

. . . .  . .  .. . . ~~ . . 
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- 
Code Personal Code DeliveryType Code Delivery Type Status Number Code Location t of tallies 

?1 Ll3 On- A@ WA 

. _-. 
WO3 f'atk6LOrp SO4 RodentOubide 
TM Walkina K10 Walk NI 



19 L13 On- AW WA WM Cksmcunt so2 ~lrrirrsscheide 
TO2 TnvelBRDfvr. KO9 Walking 

STS C h u m a I i o n  RwWAcass (FAT) Using me T A T  delinition of 7 h e  6n-d spent by arrieta wlking on m0 fool and p* and Imp 
pomcms of mula. WO indudes ms &m s p n l  amtrring s w :  -1 is. wlking up LO a residenbl andlor bwintsr delivery point lo deliver and &led mail 
piecs.' The remds indicate me a m e h  lxabon a s h  Roule'. The delw tp being selvioed is OivnQunr and Um amiw is baveling bewen 
deliver& (mvel E4 Oh?.). Thae palions of me read am ansistenl wim Um deRnlSm d 'FAT: The m i n i n g  delivery tvpc sBM d 'Businas OuOidE' 
and me acbiity detail of Wdkh< pmvides adddmal suppaling i n h h  about me choice d 'RartelAmss (FAT). 



7880 
- I  

i Number Code Location Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status 
! of Wlier 

Code Activities Code Astivily Detail 

, :  

. . . .  

1 LO8 Vehiie COS m e r - S p i f y  WT02 curb so0 NIA 
TW WA noa NIA 

STS Clruiliation RwW- (CAT) Using be 'UITdefiNtim d Vchidd dMng 6m on me OJrbline pcldons of mles. WO 

is curb, mi$ al lan us 10 refine U n  dassi+wtion. The final pixe md lo apply me 
Wvdrr me 6m spent driving UP vi arbline smpr m bad mail inlo and vi rmlw mail mm aasluner baxa.' On mcSe m u d s  me wmtr is %hide*. Thk 
alom does MI perma us 0 Wfy meW MS. The delimy 
-CAT dasification is me ?-I I AdrrCnLsb7Aive' d e  01 W S  Omer - S p e w  *atid require a referent? m me &server m n e  log u he USPS 
i u m  3% vi determine e u d y  ws nking plaa. 
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Number Code Location Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status 
of tallies 

- .  
. .  

. ,  
- 1  

- .  ,'I 
..... ~ . 

1 L13 On- ACQ WA WrOl Foot so2 B U v n e s s O ~  
TO1 TnMITo1 Mvr KlO Walk N t  

1 L13 OnRouls Aw NlA WrOl Foot 502 BusijmuOuaide 
TO2 TnvetBnMur. KO9 Walkin0 

1 Lo8 vehich ACQ WA 

8 . .  ' . .: . .  ... . . . . .  
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Number Code Location Code Perrons1 Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 
i oftallies 

1 Ill OnRoute A00 WA WTOl Foot 503 Residulllbde 
TO2 TnvelB~Mn. KlO Walk &I 

STS Clwiflotlon ROUW- (FAn Using the T A P  &fimYon of 7he t h o  spent by m wlking on Um fcal nd Fdh and loo 
Pomonr d rmsI. Alro indud- he h n  tpanl a w i n g  stow: Unt ir. W n g  up ma ddenUal aWw burinart Wimy point 0 &~NK and a4M ma. 
p*ar.' The RC0rdr-W me a n W s  lCUM PI h W'. Thir alone is n o t ~ c i t n t b d e ~ m  ma STS ategay.  The d e h t y t w e  being 
wwioed ir Toof and me anier is baveliig behmn Mind (Tnvel Wl Mn.). Tnese porscnt of me ~ m r d  am mmirtmt rrim me de6nm n 'FAT: 
R a r r n v i n i n g d e r v a y L y p a ~ b r s o f R c r i d c n l I ~ & ' m d W a l k N r p m v i d a s ~ i a u ~ w p p a d n g i n t ~ m v t i o n . r m ~ m e ~ ~ ' M U o n .  

! -  

1 LO8 Vehide AM NIA WT05 Ccnbal SO1 Business Inside 
TW NIA HOO NIA 

STS Classification M n g  Tme Using mC definition for'Dnving lime' prwidad as Oliving whidar on all Ww of letter mtes 
oha Uun Um amire w. *Ira indudes lime spent driving to sm lm6w (&iaSons). It docs not indude me U r n  spent by me wnier after stopping 
*nvehideaMbawngiL' ByUmonief lCUUond~hae'wewppPl~ofmedefimon.  TheadlVityofWA~~notpmvidaanyaddbonal 

rmn. 
tmuth The d e ( i r y  t o e  owbd determines mal me read dou not belong m a curb delivey. The recud bdow in 'hiving Ume. due Io mese 
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Number Code Loution Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status 
of tallies 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

1 L13 (XIRwte AW NIA 

1 ULB Vshida AW NIA WTOS centnl so( ResidenlOukide 
FO1 *mountabk MI U V  

STS C W i u t i o n  hiving TIM Using me definition fu 'Driving Time' pmvrded as Udving vehides on all PMkm of kIter mum 
cmer Uun me midline m. AIS0 indudes time spnl dIiving to st~p losatiw (&@atiw). 11 dQI nd induds me time spent by me cam.% a(Ler Impping 
thenhaeandleavingit' Byme o m e r b a t i o n o f ~ i d c ' r r u p p l y ~ n o f m e d c f i n l t i o n .  T h e a & i t y o f ~ A c u u n m b b ~ ~ m e o m e r b m  
a m n e b k  IO be dcliwred. Thc a&ity debil is required IO determine *re 
cypa. a eenm.1 delivey tup determines Uut me moxd doa nn belong m a mrb &lily. The mad be- in W n g  time. due IO maK hbors. 

& wim Um ymumt4e. The final  ah needed is Um deiively 

~ . .  
,. . 

..I - ... . - 
. . . . ~  . ,  . . :. 
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Number Code Location Code Personal Code Delivery Type Code Delivery Type Status 
of tallies 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

1 L13 O n i h l e  AM HIA wrni Fml Sw NIA 
KO3 KckuDIVan 
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Number Code Location Code Personal Code DeliveryType Code Delivery Type Status 
of tallies 

Code Activities Code Activity Detail 

1 AM NIA W 0 5  cenw 

1 Lca vetlied Am NIA W 0 5  Cenbxl SO3 Reaidenl Inside 
KO1 u v  



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

I 23 

24 

25 

7886 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any Additional 

Designated Written Cross Examination for this witness? Mr. 

McLaughlin? 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, we do have some 

additional designations. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Please proceed. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: I was expecting we'd have many, 

many more, but for the reasons we discussed earlier, there 

have been very few responses received in the last week. 

I would like to hand the witness the following 

interrogatories: Advo/USPS-T-13-51, 101, 103; 105 through 

109; MPA/USPS-T-13-1 and 56. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

Q Were those prepared by you? 

A Just a minute, please, while I skim these. 

[Pause. I 

Yes, those were either prepared by me or under my 

supervision. 

Q And are they true and correct? 

A Yes. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, I move that they be 

received into evidence and transcribed. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If I could impose upon you to 

provide two copies to the Reporter, I'll direct that the 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, Nw, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 
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material be received into evidence and transcribed into the 

record 

[Additional Designated Written 

Cross Examination of Lloyd Raymond, 

Advo/USPS-T-13-51, 101, 103; 105 

through 109; and MPA/USPS-T-13-7 

and 56, was received into evidence 

and transcribed into the record.] 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 



7 8 8 8  

., 
-. 

f 

RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO ADVO INTERROGATORIES 

ADVOIUSPS-T13-51. Please refer to your response to MPNUSPS-T13-51 
concerning a definition of the term 'outlier.' 

(a) Provide any decision rules you had concerning the identification of 
outliers. 

(b) Identify all examples of outliers of which you are aware. 

(c) You state that a lunch break scan at the end of the day would be 
considered an outlier. What were the standard times for lunch breaks? 
For example, if there is no break in the middle of the day, would that be 
considered an outlier? Please explain. 

(d) You state that six vehicle inspection scans in a row would be an outlier. 
Please provide some examples of observations which indicate a vehicle 
inspection is occurring. 

(e) Is vehicle inspection considered to be an "out-of-ofke" activity? Please 
explain. 

RESPONSE 

(a) There were no formal decision rules concerning the identification of outliers. The 

data coordinators used their judgement and the field generated-marked-up sets to 

make corrections to the database. They would then run reports and scan for values 

that appeared to them as  a point to be discussed with the data collectors. Outliers 

were not purged from the database; they were modified to an agreed-on change 

based on discussions between the data coordinators and data collectors. 

(b) Please see response to ADVORISPS-T13-39. 

(c) Please see response to ADVOIUSPS-T13-67. 

(de) Vehicle inspection was an 'inoffice" activity and was therefore not part of the LR-I- 

163. The following sheets contain examples of sets of Vehicle Inspection scans, 

identified by Location Vehicle.' 



Data Collected -Work Sampling 
04/26/2000 617:13 PM 

WlUIDO OS337 CY48 0 Rwl*:Ol48 - _. . - 
Job Class Locatlon Personal Dellvery Type and Stitui ActlVttlu 
Regular Carrier NIA NIA NIA NIA NIA NIA 

Regular Carrier NIA NIA NIA NIA NIA NIA 

Regular Carrier Vehicle 801 AM Vehicle Inspect 8:02 AM lnside Work NIA 802 AM NIA NIA 802 AM 

Regular Carrier Work Station 806 AM NIA 8:06 AM Inside Work NIA 8:06 AM Letten LtrSrtEmpty 806AM 

Lc((en LtrSrtEmpty 812AM Regular Carrier Work Station 812  AM NIA 8 1 2  At$ Inside Work NIA 012 AM _. . -. 
Regular Carrier Work Station 8 1 8  AM NIA 8 1 8 A M  h i d e  Work NIA 8 I 8 A M  Lettcrs LtrSrtEmpty 8 1 8 A M  

RegUlll Carrier Work Station 8 2 4  AM NIA 8:24 AM Inside Work NIA 8 2 4  AM LeHm Lt rSr tPda l  824AM 

Rcgulir Carrier Work Station 830 AM NIA 8 3 0  AM lnsidc Work NIA 830 AM LetIcn LtrSrtPut*I 030AM - 
Regular Carrier Work Station 8:36 AM NIA 836 AM Inside Work NIA 8:36 AM Rats FltSrtVUtEm 036AM 

Regular Carrier Work Station 8 4 2  AM NIA 8:42AM Inside Work NIA 8 4 2  AM Flit9 FltSrtVertEm 842AM 

Regular Carrier Work Station 8 4 8  AM NIA 8 4 8  AM Inside Work NIA 0 4 8  AM Flab FltSrtVmEm 848AM 

Regular Carrier NIA 8:48AM NIA 8 4 8  AM NIA NIA 8:48AM NIA Nlh 0 4 8  AM 
- 

Regular Carrier Work Station 8 5 4  AM NIA 8 5 4  AM Inside Work NIA 8 5 4  AM Flats FII Srt Vert Pu 8 5 4  AM 

Work Station 900 AM NIA 900 AM Inside Work NIA 900 AM Flab FII Srt Vert Pa, 9:00 AM Regular Carrier 
- 

4 nab FIt Srt Vnt Mo 9:M AM 906  AM 
m 
m 

Regular Carrier Work Station 9 0 6  AM NIA 906 AM Inside Work NIA 

Page I of 6 ,. .. 
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Data Collected -Work Sampling 
04/28/2000 6:15:51 PM - Rouh:1507 8/to1190 O B S J ~  CY47 

Job Class Loerllon - Penond  Delivery Type and Slrtur Aellvlllcl 
Regular Carrier NIA NIA NIA NIA NIA NIA 

Regular Carrier Vehicle 7:06 AM Vehicle Inrpccl 7:07 AM Inside Work NIA 7:07 AM NIA NIA 7 0 7  AM 

Regular Carrier Work Station 7 1 2  AM NIA 7:13AM lnside Work NIA 713 AM 
- 

Letten Marl Handling 713 AM 

Regular Carrier Work Station 7 1 9  AM Superv. Inshuct 7 1 9  AM Inside Work NIA 7:19 AM NIA NIA 7 1 9  AM 

Regular Carrier Work Station 7 2 5  AM NIA 7 2 5  A F  Inside Work NIA 7 2 5  AM Letten LhSrtEmpty 725AM 

t e l l e n  LlrSrtPulial 7:31AM Regular Carrier Work Station 7:31 AM NIA , 731  AM Inside Work NIA 731  AM 

Regular Carrier Work Station 737 AM NIA 7:37AM Inside Work NIA 2 3 7  AM Lellen LlrSltPulirl 738AM 

, z ' . 

Regular Carrier NIA 7 4 3  AM NIA 7 4 3  AM NIA NIA 7:43 AM WA NIA 7 4 3  AM 

Regular Camier Work Station 7 4 3  AM NIA 7 4 3  AM Inside Work NIA 7 4 3  AM lctten Lw Srt Mcdiun . 7 4 3  AM 

Regular Carrier Work Station 7 4 9  AM NIA 7 4 9  AM Inside Work NIA 7 4 9  AM lctten LwSrtPulirl 749AM 

Regular Carrier Work Station 255 AM NIA 7 5 5  AM Inside Work NIA 7 5 5  AM lctten LlrSrtPulial 755AM 

Regular Carrier Work Station 801 AM NIA 801 AM Inside Work NIA 801 AM Letten LkSrtPulial 801 AM 

Regular Carrier Work Slalion 8:07 AM NIA 8 0 7  AM Inside Work NIA 8 0 7  AM FlaU FII Srt Vert Em 8:07 AM 

Regular Carrier Work Stalion 813 AM NIA 8 1 3  AM Inside Work NIA 8 1 3  AM Folded Flab Flt Srt Vert Fu: 8: I3 AM 

. 4 

W 
0 

.. -. - - 
Regular Carrier- Work Stat'lon 8:19 AM NIA 8:19 AM Inside Work NIA 819AM Flab FIISrtVertMb 8 1 9 A M  m 

Page I of 7 
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ADVONSPS-Tl3-101. For LR 1-221 (Engineering Standards Book of Barcodes): 

(a) Please provide full expanded definitions for each Level 8.3 Mail Type 
barcode and each Level 8.4 Inside Task barcode (Inside Study and 
Outside Study). 

(b) Were the Levels 8.3 and 8.4 barcode data used to develop any activity 
proportion data or w r e  they used for some other purpose? 

(c) Please provide full expanded definitions for each Level 9 Event 
Quantities barcode (Inside Study and Outside Study). 

(d) Were the Level 9 barcode data (Inside Study and Outside Study) used to 
develop the Time Standards? Please explain. 

(e) At what point(s) during the day and under what conditions were the Level 
9 event quantities counted during the data collection? 

(f) For each Level 9 event quantity, identify the frequency of the count 

(9) For each Level 9 event quantity, explain how it was counted. 

RESPONSE: 

(a<) Note that in your question the levels are in many cases inaccurately 

described. The correct desa-iptioni are emphasized in my response. Level 8.0 

Event Numbers, Level 8.2 Status, Level 8.3 Mail or Vehicle Tvpe, Level 8.4 

Inside Task , and Level 9 Event Quantities are used for insideloffice time 

studies. Level 8.0 Event Numbers, Level 8.2 Status, Level 8.3 Deliverv of 

Vehicle Type, Level 8.4 Outside Task, and Level 9 Event Quantities are used 

for outside/street time studies. The time study data was used to assist data 

coordinators during their quality control review process of the work sampling 

data. The time study data was not part of LR-1-163. Levels 8.0 through 9.0 are 

. 

necessary input to create a scanned in set of data for a time study. The number 

I 
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of time studies taken during a study day were left up to the observation team. 

Their first priority was to collect the work sampling data. For definitions of the bar 

codes please see ADVONSPS-T13-90 (d)(i ). 

(d) Yes. The time study data was used in developing the time standards. The 

data provided typical times for various activities that allowsd for checking against 

the predetermined time system predicted times and identified typical quantities 

that the carrier encountered during performance of various mrk activities. 

(ef) mime studies were taken at convenient times during the day and Level 9 

Event Quantities would have been countedlrecorded during the time study. 

(9) All Level 9 event quantities were manually counted by one or both of the team 

'- members during the time study cycle. 
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-. 
ADVO/USPS-TI3-103. At the delivery units observed by your data collectors, 

(a) Were instrudions, written or oral, given to the &en involved in the 
study? If so, by whom and what were they? 

(b) Were carriers involved in the study allowed to curtail mail as is usually 
done throughout the year or were they required to take all mail available? 

(c) Were instructions, written or oral, given to the delivery supervisors 
assigned to the units selected for the study? If so, what were they? 

(d) Did the delivery supervisors at the delivery units involved in the study play 
any role in the study? If so, what? 

(e) Were any comparisons made between pre- or post-study office and 
street times and those recorded dun'ng the studp If so, please provide 
the results of those comparisons. 

(9 Did the delivery supervisor's normal everyday activities in assessing the 
wrkload for the day, granting or denying requests for overtime or 
auxiliary assistance, curtailing mail, and directing hand-offs between 
routes continue as usual during the study? If not, what were the 
differences and how were these matters handfed? 

(9) Did the delivery supervisor's normal interaction with the carriers 
concerning their work continue dueng the studp If not, how did it 
change? . 
(h) During the study, did delivery supervisors conduct street observation of 
carriers involved in the study as they usually would? 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Oral instructions were given to the carriers typically in a stand up meeting 

conducted by their supervisor and a Postal Service Subject Matter Expert 

some time before the data collection team arrived. I was not present at these 

meetings but the general thrust was to advise all the carriers to perform all 

activities as normal, that the information being collected was going to be kept 
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confidential, and the information gathered on their adions was part of a larger 

study. 

(b) All carrier activities were to remain as normal including curtailing of mail. 

(c) The oral instructions given to the supervisors were the Same as the carriers 

instructions except for the action they should take in case of any grievances 

that were filed. 

(d) The delivery supervisors 'Evere to perform their jobs as normal. They did 

introduce the team members to their subjects. 

(e) No comparison of pre- or post-study of oftice and street times were made. 
.. . 

(f-h) All supervisor's actions with the carriers were to remain as normal. - 
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ADVOIUSPS-Tl3-105. W& respect to both Phase 1 and Phase 2 of your data 
collection effort, please provide the following documents: 

(a) All work plans or similar documents concerning the design, approach, 
methods, documentation, and collection of the data. 

(b)) All periodic progress reports, interim reports, and final reports submitted 
to the Postal Service. 

(c) All summaries andlor condusions submitted to the Postal Service 
regarding the data mllect'on or its results. 

\ (d) All recommendations submitted to the Postal Service regarding the data 
collection or its results, including but not limited to recommendations for 
further studies, refinements or improvements to the study design or data 
collection procedures. possible uses (or limitations on uses) of the data 
or results, etc. 

(e) For each of the categories of information described above, please also 
provide all documents prepared by the Postal Service or its contractors 
that you received relating to (a) through (d) above, induding but not 
limited to requests for reports, conclusions, or recommendations, 
responses to such items, and instructions or conclusions relating to 

~ 

- * such items. 
. .  
: . . c 

If any of the kinds of documents described above were Submitted to or received 
from an outside contractor of the Postal Service, rather than directly to or from 
the Postal Service, please submit them. 

- 
RESPONSE: 

(a) For all work plans or similar documents concerning the design, approach. 

methods, documentation, and collection of the data please see USPS LR-1-252. 

.. 
(be) Information responsive to these requests were made available at informal 

technical conferences pursuant to Presiding Officer's Ruling R2000 - 1/27. 
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, 
ADVWSP S-Tl3.106. PIease refer to Appendix D of your testimony, 

(a) When was Appendix D prepared? 

(b) If Appendix D was prepared following the data colledions for the 
purpose of indusion in your testimony, is there any earlier version of it 
that was in existence and used at the time of the data colleCtions? If so, 
please provide a copy of it. If more than one version exists, please 
provide all versions. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Appendix D was prepared for inclusion in the testimony after the data had 

been collected. 

(b) Yes there was an earlier version and it is attached. 

. 
t 
!. 

i 

: 

I 
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USPS DELNERY METHODS 
Data Details 

mti 
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PTU6 
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Condominium delivery outside 
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Yo3 
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Attrlsstdeliveryandrdumtounit 
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ADVONSPS-TI 3-107. Please refer to your response to MP,WSPS-TI34 
and 9, concerning the Engineered Standards study. As used below, the term 
'LR 1-163 data' refers only to the data presented in that library rdarence, 
excluding other data that may have been collected but not induded in the 
library reference. 

i 

I 

(a) Define and distinguish among the following: 
-Work sampling data 
-Time studies data 
-Videotape data 
-Other quantitative data. 

(b) Confirm that the data in USPS LR 1-163 are only 'work sampling' (or 
'adivity sampling') data. If this is incorrect, please explain specifically what the 
data in LR 1-163 are (e.g., time studies data, videotape data, or 
'other quantitative data'). 

(c) What was the specific purpose for and focus of collecting the LR 1-163 
data? 

(d) Were the LR 1-163 data used in isolation (or together with other data) to 
identify the 'actual activities being performed by carriers along with 
criteria that might be effecting their activities?' Please explain fully how 
the LR 1-163 data were used to accomplish this task. 

(e) Were the LR 1-163 data used in. isolation (or together with other data) to 
identii the "methods,' 'time standards, and 'time standards applicafion 
techniquehrkload managing system?" Please explain fully how the LR 
1-163 data were used to accomplish this task. 

(9 Were the LR 1-163 data (or any analyses or results directly derived from 
that data) used as an input in the development of "time standards? If 
50, 

. 

(1) Please provide any analyses or results from the data that were 
used as an input. 
(2) Please describe precisely how the data or analyses were used as 
an input, including a desaiption of the methodology employed in 
using the information to develop time standards. 
(3) Please provide all documents relating to such use of the LR 1-163 
data, or analyses or results derived from that data, in developing 
time standards. 

I 
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RESPONSE: 

t 

I 

(a) Work Sampling data was obtained by the act of making observations every 

six minutes and through the use of a Timewand@ II bar code scanner 

mating electronic data documenting the subject by selecting from a 

predefined seven level hierarchy. The work sampling data included the 

location of the subject, whether or not the subject was engaged in Personal, 

Non-Job Administrative or Job Administrative activities, if the subject is inside 

or outside, the outside delivery type such as curb or park 8 loop or a foot 

route or central delivery or a dismount, whether or not it was a business or 

residential customer, what physical activity was being performed and details 

about the activity. The use of the bar code process also supplied the time of 

. day of the observation. This data was used to determine the percentage of 
; 

time spent performing variousactivities, the variability of time spent on 

various activities, the percent dday time which was a direct factor used in the 

engineered standards, and when mupled with other data was the foundation 

of a set of engineered standards based on work sampling that was never 

used. Levels 10 through 11.4.1 as presented in USPS LR-1-221 constitute the 

work sampling data hierarchy and USPSLR-1-163 is the outside work 

sampling data presented to witness Baron. Work sampling was performed 

throughout the routelcamers day. The classic unit of measure is XX.X % ( 

such as 33.9% of the time a carrier spends delivering curb is spent at the 

point of delivery). 

. 

- 

I 

. - .  
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Time Studies were taken by use of the limewand@ II bar code scanner. A 

time study documents the length of time of something along with other 

information so a rate can be determined. In this case an activity the carrier 

was engaged in such as casing letters would be timed and data collected on 

the number of letters cased so a letters cased per minute could be calculated. 

Levels 8.0 through 9.1 as presented in USPS LR-1-221 constitute the bar 

codes used for time studies. The use of the bar code process also supplied 

the time of day of the observation. Time studies were taken throughout the 

routdcamers day. The classic unit of measure is something per time (the 

current letter casing standard is 18 letterslminute). 

Videotape data is time study data collected by counting frames (thirty frames 

equals one second) assodated.with a carrier activity as defined in the 

Standard Operating Practice included in USPS LR-1-242. Videotape data also 

indudes additional data at the MOST@ predetermined time system level. The 

classic unit of measure is something per time. The time of day of this 

information was also recorded. 

.. 

. 

Other quantitative data is the Level 13 data included in USPS LR-1-221. 

Please see ADVOIUSPS-T13-100 and ADVOIUSPS-T13-50 for definitions 

and the processes used to gather this data. The data identified criteria that 

might have an influence. This data was collected via the bar code approach 



7910 

_ .  . 
RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERWCE WITNESS RAYMOND 

TO ADVO, INC. INTERROGRATOWES 

ar,d each piece of data has it's M unique measure (temperature, gender, 

age). The us8 of the bar code process also supplied the time of day of the 

observation. 

(b) Confrmed. USPS LR-1-163 is only %ark sampling data for street activities. 

(c) Please see my responses to NAAIUSPS-T13-3.4. 

(de) LR-1-163 is a subset of a larger database. It was not used in isolation but 

together with other data. Please see my response to ADVO/USPS-T13-32 that 

identies route days that were not included in LR-1-163 that were included in the 

analysis performed to support engineered standards. LR-1-163 does contain the 

majority of the outside work sampling data and therefore did have a direct effect 

on the street percent delay time k e d  in the application and engineered 

standards. Please see response to MPANSPS-T13-12 for an example of 

reports used to assist in developing engineered standards. 

. 

(fl Information responsive to these requests were made available at the informal 

technical conference pursuant to Presiding Officer's Ruling WOO0 - 1/27. 
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ADVONSPS-Tl3-108. In your response to MPANSPS-Tl3-9, you state that 
'Analyses were performed on the data collected. We analyzed volume data, time 
data extracted from the videotapes, route data, and the effects of the quantitative 
data.' 

(a) Did any of these analyses involve or use the specific data presented in 
LR 1-163 (as opposed to other data not in LR-la)? 

(b) If so, please provide any such analyses that involved or used the spedfic 
data presented in LR 1-163. 

(c) If not, please explain why no analyses were made on the specific data in 
that library reference. 

r 
i 

.- , 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Yes. 

(b) Please see my response to ADVONSPS-T13-23 b. Additional information 

responsive to these requests were made available at the informal technical 

conference pursuant to Presiding officer's Ruling EO00 - 1/27. 
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(c) ADVONSPS-Tl3-109. Please respond to the following concerning the 
relationship between the work samplhg data in LR 1-162 and the development of 
engineered methods and time standards. 

(a) Please confirm that ‘time standards,’ in the standard Industrial 
Engineering sense ofthe term (Le., times for an average, qualified 
worker to perform specific activities such as pulling mail out of a satchel, 
Kngering‘ mail at a mailbox, opening a mailbox, opening a door to a 
dismount delivery, traveling outside for a certain distance, or filling out a 
form), were developed during the Engineered Standards project If this 
is incorrect, please explain fully. 

(b) Did you attempt to relate the specific work sampling data contained in 
LR 1-163 to the time standards you developed to determine whether they 
were consistent with each othefl I f  so, please explain fully how you did 
so and provide all analyses and documentation on that comparison. If 
not, please explain why not 

RESPONSE: 

(a) I can not confirm because I do not agree with your definition. In the standard 

Industrial Engineering sense ‘time standards” are the times for an average 

qualified worker, working under normal conditions, exercising proper safety 

precautions, following presaih-d methods, with proper supervision. The 

duration of the time and work content of the time standard requires definition 

and may or may not be dependent on the application system. 

The Engineered Standards project created an In-Oftice-Standard and Out-of- 

Office Street Standard that were application dependent. 

I 
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(b) No, we did not attempt to relate the spec% wTk sampling data contained in 

LR-1-163 to the time standards. This comparative analysis was not requested 

by the Postal Sem'ce. 

. 
5 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS RAYMOND 
TO MPA INTERROGATORIES 

PURSUANT TO PRESIDING OFFICER'S RULING NO. R2000-1/27 

MPANSPS-Tl3-7. Please provide a copy of the methods analysis and 
time values for standards developed dun'ng the study desaibed in your 
testimony at page 5. lines 35, and indicate which method@) washere 
used to determine them. 

RESPONSE: 

Presiding Officet's Ruling NO. R2000-1/27 requires the Postal Service to indicate 

which method@) wadwere used to determine the final (or most recent) time 

standards and engineered methods that were developed from the ES project. 

This information has already been provided in the responses to interrogatories 

NAANSPS-Tl3-3,4. 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WINESS RAYMOND 
TO MPA INTERROGATORIES 

PURSUANT TO PRESIDING OFFICER'S RULING NO. R2000-1/27 

MPANSPS-T13-56. As to each routelday, please provide the total 
time and total tallies collected. 

RESPONSE: 

i 

The following attachment provides the total time recorded which may or may not 

match the carrier's compensated work hours. The total tallies indude both 

insideloffice and outsiddstreet tallies. 

~- 
t- 

i 



7916 

Attachment to in Response to MPANSPST13-56 

. -. . -. . . -. . . .-- .. . ._ . 
10/24/96(CYI 1 4725 921 8:01:39 16:30:54 82935 
1 0/25/96lCYIO 21 55 . 88) 729:12 17:16:31 9:47:19 
10/25/9dCYI 1 4708 891 162548 
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Attachment to in Response to MPAIUSPS-T13-56 

! 
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\ 
.. Attachment to in Response to MPAIIJSPS-TI~-S~~~ 

i 
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Attachment to in Response to MPARISPS-TI~.% 

i 
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Attachment to in Response to MPARISPS-T13-56 
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i 

i 

,. .. 

Attachment to in Response to MPANSPST13-56 



7 9 2 2  

07/15/97 
07/15/97 

07/15/97 
07/15/97 

Attachment to in Rt?SpOnSe to MPAIUSPS-T13-58 

CY04 4243 90 7:05Z? 15:32:31 8:27:09 
CY46 1145 103 7:0601 t 16:18:13 9:12:12 

cysa a735 97 7:05:58 15:32:45 8:26:47 
CY47 1475 94 7 :06 :39 iij:i8:oa 9:ii:zs 

. -. 

I 
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Attachment to in Resoonse to MPANSPS-T13-56 



7 9 2 4  

08/07/97 
08/07/97 
08/08/97 
08/08/97 

Attachment to in Response to MPANSPST13-56 

CY59 2402 78 6:3613 142952 7:53:39 
CY62 0426 94 6:57:12 , 15:l 3:21 8: 16:09 
CY04 4234 94 7:16:00 15:46:11 8:30:11 
CY46 1132 76 7:04:33 16:13:39 9:09:06 



7 9 2 5  

Attachment to in Response to MPARISPS-T13-56 

.-- 
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i 

7 9 2 6  

Attachment to in Response to MPNUSPS-113-56 



i 

. 

Attachment to in Response to MPNUSPS-T13-56 

7 9 2 7  



7 9 2 0  

Attachment to in Response to MPAIUSPS-TtSS 

f 

f 



7 9 2 9  

Attachment to in Response lo M P ~ m s ~ s - ~ i s s f i  

... 
i 
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Attachment to in Response to MPANSPS-T13-56 
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Attachment to in Response to MPANSP, , ,-- 
I 20.1 I 03/12/981CY04 (4917 14) 16:03:011 l.MI w (66 10256 
I n71 7." 
1 v,, 1.u 
I 761 

. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there anyone else? 

[No response. I 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, that brings us to oral 

cross examination. The following parties have requested 

oral cross examination: Advo, Inc., the Newspaper 

Association of America, the Office of the Consumer Advocate, 

the Periodicals Mailers Group, and United Parcel Service. 

Is there any other party that wishes to cross 

examine the witness? 

[No response. 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, Mr. McLaughlin, 

whenever you're ready, you may proceed. 

BY MR. McLAUGHLIN [Resuming] : 

Q Good afternoon, Mr. Raymond. Just a couple of 

very general - -  and these are not tricky questions, just 

startup questions. 

The data that you have in Library Reference 163, 

that was collected as part of a larger project that was 

known as Engineered Standards or Delivery Redesign; is that 

correct? 

A Yes, it was, sir. 

Q And that had - -  there were several different 

purposes for that broader project, one of which was, for 

example, to develop Engineered Standards or time standards 

and things like that; that there were some other purposes 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
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to, in fact, make it into later on in confidential sessions; 

is that correct? 

A Yes, it had many purposes. 

Q Okay. And you looked at a lot of different routes 

in a number of different cities? 

A Correct. 

Q I'd like to refer you to page 14 of your 

testimony, lines 5 and 6. 

A Okay. 

Q There you state - -  this was filed, by the way, on 

January 12th, is that correct? 

k Yes. 

Q You state there, and I quote, "Over the course of 

the project 844 route days of street information was 

collected through one day and multiple day studies of 

routes . I '  

Do you see that statement? 

A Yes. 

Q Is that a correct statement? 

A Yes. 

Q What do you mean by "over the course of the 

project" 844 route days of information was collected? What 

project are you referring to there? 

A The Delivery Redesign Engineered Standards 

Project. 
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Q So it is your statement that during the course of 

the Delivery Redesign Project 844 route days of information 

were collected? 

A Yes. 

Q Could you turn to your response to ADVO 

Interrogatory 16? 

There you were asked about changes that were made 

in the dataset and in response to part (c) of that question, 

you make the statement, "No full route days were purged." 

Is that a correct statement? 

A Using my definition of "purge" at this point in 

time in developing my testimony, yes, I feel that that was a 

correct answer. 

Q What do mean by using your definition of "purged"? 

How do you define the word "purge"? 

A The dataset that I am referring to in my testimony 

is the dataset that was given to Witness Baron, of which 

there were 844 route days worth of data that pertains to 

this testimony. 

Q In other words, you are saying that of the data 

that was given to Witness Baron, within that dataset no full 

records were purged? 

A Correct. 

Q Isn't that almost a tautology? What you are 

saying is the records you gave to Witness Baron did not have 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
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anything that you didn't give to Witness Baron? 

A Do me a favor and see if you could rephrase your 

question so I might be able to grasp what your intent of the 

question is, please. 

Q Were any records purged from the database before 

you gave it to Mr. Baron? 

A There are a significant number of records in the 

database that are outside of the scope of the information 

that was requested by Mr. Baron, so the dataset that Mr. 

Baron ended up with was 044 route days worth of data but the 

study was much larger in its capacity or mass of information 

that was collected. 

Q So in fact there were more than 844 days of data 

that were collected? 

A In the total study, yes, there were more than 844 

days worth of data in the total study that was collected. 

Q Let's go back - -  I don't want to beat this to 

death - -  back to your testimony in 14 where you say, "Over 

the course of the project 844 route days of street 

information was collected." 

Isn't it correct that more than 844 days of street 

time data was collected over the course of the project? 

A We were given a definition of what a street time 

set of records was supposed to represent so that if in 

looking at our records there will be some additional days' 
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worth of data in the entire dataset that were outside the 

scope of the records that were requested for the street time 

survey. 

Q Mr. Raymond, can you point to me where in your 

initial testimony you discuss any criteria that were given 

to you or that you discussed with Witness Baron about what 

kinds of route data should be included in the database and 

what kinds of route data should be included in the database 

and what kinds of route data should not be included in the 

database? 

That is not in your testimony, is it? 

A No. I did not specify which other records are in 

the entire database that were left out of the dataset. I 

only have described the data that was given to Witness 

Baron. 

Q And when asked if any records had been purged, you 

said no records were purged? 

A Records have not been purged from our database. 

The records are still in the database. 

Q What do you mean by your database? Are you 

referring to the ES database or are you referring to the 

Library Reference 163 database? 

A I am referring to the entire database. 

Q I'm still confused. You say no records were 

purged from the entire database. What do you mean by that? 
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When you say entire database, are you referring to the 

entire ES database beyond what was provided to Witness 

Baron? 

A Yes, and I said my testimony refers to the 

database that was given to Witness Baron. 

Q Weren't those omitted records that were not 

included in the information given to Baron, weren't they in 

essence "purged" from the ES database that was given to 

Witness Baron? 

A No, I do not feel that they were "purged" from the 

database. They were not given to Witness Baron in the 

beginning. 

Q Where did you tell us that there were additional 

observations that had not been included? 

A I say my testimony refers to the dataset that was 

given to Witness Baron. 

Q Please refer to your response to MPA-48. This 

response I believe was filed by you or filed by the Postal 

Service on March 2nd? Do you see that? 

[Pause. 1 

BY MR. MCLAUGHLIN: 

Q The question - -  do you have that? 

A I haven't been able to find it yet. It's probably 

in here somewhere. 

THE WITNESS: For some reason I seem to be having 
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1 difficulty finding Number 48. 

2 MR. McLAUGHLIN: Is it possible for counsel to 

3 provide him with a copy? 

4 [Pause. 1 

5 BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

6 Q There you were asked by MPA to state whether any 

7 records made during the course of the study were purged from 

8 the dataset and to please state how many records were purged 

9 from the dataset 

10 Your answer in the first sentence was, "Records 

11 were purged from the database." Do you see that? 

12 A But I think I have an opportunity to say that 

13 maybe here's another one that I need to make a correction 

14 on, because the original dataset that we have has all the 

15 records in it that were made from the field entries. They 

16 were not purged. 

17 Records were modified but they were not purged. 

18 Q If you look at MPA-48, it refers to records made 

19 during the course of the study and then it refers to whether 

20 they were purged from the dataset. Isn't there a 

21 distinction there between the study and the dataset? 

22 A Maybe I was confused at this point, but I look at 

23 the study as I am going through these interrogatories and 1 

24 may have got confused between what is in the entire 

25 engineering dataset. You stated that you have been 
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confused. I, likewise, may get confused at times. I, in 

preparing this, was referring to the study that was done and 

the data that was given to Mr. Baron. 

Q Well, I might say - -  I know Mr. Chairman is not 

here - -  we were also quite surprised to find very late on 

that apparently, contrary to our earlier understandings, 

there was data not included in the dataset that had been 

collected. 

When was the - -  you say in response to MPA-48, "A 

count of these records that were purged from the database 

were not maintained. It 

Now what did you mean by that? 

Do you know how many total records were collected 

during the course of the ES study and do you know how many 

were given to Witness Baron? 

A There were 39,046 records that were given to 

Witness Baron. Okay? I believe that is the number of 

records that was stated. 

Now if I look at our information that we have, we 

have manual records of records that were modified based upon 

requested edits from the data collection process that was 

done in the field between the field and our data 

coordinators. 

These records - -  I say the records exist in the 
database, the records that were modified in the database, 
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but we don't go around dropping records out of the database, 

and sometimes I do get confused when I am referring to which 

study I am referring to in answering these interrogatories. 

Q Well, believe me, we thought we understood what we 

were dealing with and now we suddenly find we don't. 

Please turn to ADVO, your response to ADVO Number 

32. 

A Yes. 

Q Do you have that? 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. McLaughlin, that was 
r, 

32? 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Yes, Advo-32. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you. 

THE WITNESS: I found it. 

BY MR. MCLAUGHLIN: 

Q Okay. Now, Advo filed this question on March 

15th. We received the response on April 28th, which was 44 

days after we asked it, 30 days beyond the date it was due. 

We there asked, referring to some information you gave in 

response to MPA-16, to explain a disparity between the 

number of carrier routes that showed up and your response to 

MPA-16 identifying observers, and the total number of routes 

in your database in LR 193, do you recall that? 

A Yes, I am reviewing the question. 

Q Well, the question noted that your testimony 
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stated that there were 106 routes in Phase 1 of your study, 

but your list of observers by route showed 148 routes, is 

that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q Now, in your response you acknowledge that the 

difference represented routes that had been observed but 

which were not included in the data you gave to Baron, is 

that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q Was that the first time that you advised the 

parties and the Commission that there was this additional 

data out there that had not been included in the data set 

given to Baron? 

A I can't recollect whether or not that was the 

first time that I made this, it very possibly could have 

been. 

Q And that was on April 28th, just a short while 

ago, is that correct? 

A When this response was filed, yes. 

Q Can you tell us why it took you so long to provide 

this information indicating that there were records that had 

not been included in a database given to Witness Baron? 

Strike that question. 

Now, I am somewhat curious by the third sentence 

in your answer to Advo-32(a) where you say the Phase 1 
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observer and route listing in the response to MPA-16 was not 

intended to identify unique routes. What did you mean by 

that statement? 

A I believe part of the confusion here is that in 

my interpretation of MPA Question 16, it asked for the 

observers which observed which routes. 

Our database lists a number of routes, and so we 

provided the response to that question, and then identified 

which observers observed which routes. 

Q But that statement was not somehow intended to 

qualify the core of your answer, which was that, yes, there 

were an additional 42 routes that had been observed, but 

which were not included in the database given to Witness 

Baron. 

That sentence I just read does not somehow qualify 

or explain that portion of the answer; does it? 

A In Question MPA-16, I was listing the routes that 

were included, what I thought was the appropriate response 

for MPA-16, which was 106 routes. 

Now, were there additional routes in the database? 

Yes, there were additional routes in the database, 42 

additional routes in the database. 

Those 42 routes were not in the dataset for 

Witness Baron. 

Q And this was the first time that we were advised 
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of that? 

A I'd have to do some checking on some dates to see 

if this was the first time that you were advised of this. 

And like I said earlier, there are other routes in 

the entire engineering dataset that were not given to 

Witness Baron. Some of those routes - -  and since that 

period of time, you become aware that also work sampling was 

done inside the stations as well as just outside work 

sampling. 

Some of those routes could very well be routes 

that were included in the engineering dataset for, say, 

inside work sampling purposes and were not part of the 

outside street activities that were required for Witness 

Baron. 

Q Now, you state in Advo-32(a), Subpart 3, that all 

scanned data is provided in the zipped access file Advo-32 

something or other, to be provided as a Library Reference. 

Have we seen this Library Reference yet? 

A I don't know whether you've seen that Library 

Reference or not. 

Q Has it been filed with the Rate Commission? 

[Pause. 1 

And, if so, please give me a Library Reference 

number. 

[Pause. 1 
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A I will have to check on that to see if that has 

been filed at this point in time. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Does Postal Service counsel know 

whether it has filed a Library Reference that contains this 

information? 

MR. COOPER: No, I would have to check as well. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: You don't have handy with you, a 

list of Library References that have been filed in 

connection with Mr. Raymond's testimony? 

MR. COOPER: I don't want to be argumentative with 

counsel. There have been hundreds of Library References 

filed. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Well, I think this is one that's 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If it will help, I have a list 

of Library References that I'm willing to loan to Postal 

Service counsel to peruse, but if not, since we're going to 

be here tomorrow morning anyway, certainly we can get an 

answer to that question by tomorrow morning, I would think. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Well, it would have been one 

filed since April 28th, because that's the date that we 

first learned that this additional route data - -  

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: My list does not correlate 

Library Reference numbers to dates of filing. 

BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 
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Q Now, that same part (a) (3) to Advo-32 then says 

all hard copies have been made available for review under 

protective conditions. What hard copies are you talking 

about? 

A It seems to me I remember seeing you out at the 

Prosperity Facility at one of our informal technical 

conferences where I reviewed various documents that 

represented the hard copies of information that was 

collected in the field. 

There were a variety of things like 3999-Xs; there 

were various reports that had been processed by the data 

collectors that noted their comments on them as to what 

records needed to be modified. 

Q Okay, let me just follow up on that a little bit. 

When was that technical conference held; do you recall? 

It was held before this response was filed; is 

that correct? 

A I'd have to check; I don't know. 

Q At the time of the technical conference, did we 

have any reason to believe or any knowledge that there were 

route days of observations that were maintained ou t  at 

Merrifield that were not in the database given to Witness 

Raymond from Phases I and II? 

I'm just kind of wondering how we should have 

guessed that we should be looking for that? 
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A I believe there were other technical conferences 

that were held prior to that, as well. In the engineering 

dataset, this is an extremely large and complex project. 

And I think I refer to that in my testimony; that 

there is a lot of data that's available. Some of it - -  I 
say, the data that's directly obtainable to Witness Baron 

and lots of other information that's part of that study. 

Q So, you're saying, in essence, that we should have 

just have known better and should have been looking for 

things, even though we had no reason to believe that it 

might have come from Phase I and Phase I1 observations that 

were excluded from the Baron database; is that correct? 

A [No response. 1 

Q I'll strike that question, too. 

What form are those hard copies in? Here you're 

referring to the Merrifield facility; is that correct? Is 

that where these records are located? 

A That's correct. 

Q How many documents are we talking about, hard 

copy? 

A [No response. I 

Q I'm not asking for a precise estimate, just a 

rough figure within, let's say, a couple thousand, ten 

thousand pages. 

A The total amount of hard copies available at 
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Merrifield - -  maybe I can give you something that will be 

more realistic. 

You have just recently asked for a number of 

videotapes and videotape days, of which there are about 40 

days worth of data to supply the vertical data stream that 

you have asked for  to support that. My estimate is that it 

will take about ten thousand copies to get one set of data; 

that is, the 3999Xs and the various reports that the data 

collectors processed in the field, noting their comments. 

Q Well, with respect to that particular request that 

we made, I believe I indicated earlier that we had talked 

with counsel about seeing if there was a way to simplify 

that, so I don't want to get into that. 

A My additional estimate for the total database is 

that there are approximately over 900 videotapes and there 

are approximately 1,500,000 pages that would have to be in a 

final dataset that would be necessary to have all of the 

copies, if the entire dataset was to be copied. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Can I ask counsel for when we 

will expect to receive this Library Reference, assuming that 

it has not been filed? 

MR. COOPER: I'll have to go back to my office and 

see if I have the file. It could be that the witness gave 

me the file and I haven't filed it yet. It should be within 

a couple of days, I would think. 
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BY MR. MCLAUGHLIN: 

Q Now you talk also in ADVO-32, let me just back up. 

Did it ever occur to you when you were writing 

your testimony that perhaps you should have advised the 

Commission and the parties that there was a broader set of 

data and that you were providing it all but that only 

portions of it were being used by Baron for the following 

six reasons, as opposed to simply without telling us, giving 

us a portion that we didn't know was less than the total? 

A I'd appreciate it if you would state your question 

once again. 

Q Why did you not in your original testimony when it 

was filed reveal the entire database and then explain why 

Witness Raymond was being given only a portion of it, so 

that all the parties would be able to look at the entire 

dataset from the outset? 

Why did you instead without telling us decide to 

give us just a part of the complete dataset? 

A The reason that I gave Mr. Baron and the USPS just 

part of the dataset w a s  that was what was requested of me to 

supply. 

Q That wasn't my question. My question was in your 

testimony why did you not advise the Commission and the 

parties that you had given the witness only a portion of the 

total database and then presenting your reasons for doing 
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that so that the parties could then from the outset know 

what the total database was? 

Can you answer that question? 

A My response is going to remain basically the same. 

I was requested by the post office to supply to them 

information that was pertinent to outside street activities 

that was accomplished via work sampling process, and that is 

what I focused my testimony on and that is the information 

that I supplied them. 

I saw at that time no reason for me to expand 

beyond that scope to describe all of the pieces of 

information that have been collected over a substantial 

calendar period of time. 

Q You list on ADVO Interrogatory-32, subpart (a) (2) 

a couple of reasons why you say you excluded certain routes, 

and one of them is you excluded routes less than 8 hours. 

Do you see that? 

Did you exclude all routes less than 8 hours? 

A No. Those routes that we identified as auxiliary 

routes. 

Q Okay. Other routes that were less than 8 hours 

you kept in the database? 

A . Yes. 

Q Now as you can understand, Mr. Raymond, a number 

of your responses to earlier interrogatories have since 
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created a great deal of confusion for us because we have 

only now understood that some of your answers were referring 

to information from the narrower dataset given to Baron and 

some of your other answers were referring to data that 

encompassed the broader dataset that went beyond what you 

gave to Baron, is that correct? 

A I would say that in order to respond to some of 

the interrogatories that I have been requested I have had to 

expand the area of providing information beyond the dataset 

that was given to Mr. Baron. 

Q And in those various interrogatories did you ever 

indicate in your response that you were expanding it beyond 

the LR-163 database? Isn't that something we just had to 

figure out on our own later on? 

Take, for example your response to MPA-16. Where 

in MPA-16 do you state that you were providing information 

that goes beyond the database given to Witness Baron? 

You don' t, do you? 

A MPA-16? 

Q Well, I hope I have the right number. I was doing 

it off the top of my head without looking. 

MR. COOPER: That was MPA-16. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: I hope I had guessed right. 

THE WITNESS: In our response to Number 16, we 

supplied all of the records that we had whether the routes 
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were or were not included in Mr. Baron's dataset. 

BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

Q Yes, and where in your response did you indicate 

that that is what you were doing? 

A I did not indicate that. 

Q You did not indicate that? 

A That this was supplied on Library Reference-163. 

Q Please state that last statement again. 

A I did not state, I do not believe and I can check 

it here, that the data that we were supplying here, I did 

not state that it did come from Library Reference 163. I 

didn't state that it came - -  just gave you the information 

that we had available. 

Q So we basically had to guess whether it 

represented Library Reference 163 or something else. Is 

there any way for someone just glancing at this to have any 

clue that it didn't come just from Library Reference 163? 

A No, there is no way for you just glancing at this 

to state whether it did or did not come from Library 

Reference 163. 

Q And in fact since it was provided to us in hard 

copy form the only way that we discovered that there were 

some additional routes not in 163 was through going down, 

line by line, with our fingers and suddenly spotting that 

there were more routes than you had shown in 163, is that 
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correct? 

Well, I guess you wouldn't know how we discovered 

that, so I will drop that question too. 

Likewise, could you please turn to your response 

to ADVO-63. 

A Yes. 

Q Do you have that? 

A Yes, I have Number 63. 

Q This table that we presented there was an attempt 

by us to try to match up the observed sites in Phase 1 and 

Phase 2 against what we thought was in Library Reference 

163. 

You have had a long discussion here and I will get 

back to this some more later on, but at the end of your 

response to the 163 - -  by the way, excuse me, it's 

ADVO-63 - -  ADVO-63 was filed on March 16th, before we had 

any inkling that there were additional data or additional 

routes that had been observed, and we received the answer on 

April 27th, 28 days late. 

MR. COOPER: Mr. Chairman, I believe that all 

these filing dates are matters of record and can be easily 

established. It is apparent that counsel is attempting to 

argue here with the witness. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, I can perhaps be 

somewhat accused of that, and I will try to tone it down. 
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It does seem to me, Mr. Chairman, that the dates are in many 

cases quite relevant, particular in terms of when certain 

questions were asked, when other questions were answered 

that may have been inconsistent with earlier question. 

I will try to avoid embellishing. I would simply 

note that in virtually all of the interrogatory responses I 

will be referring to, except for the very early ones, we are 

dealing with 28, 30, 35 day late answers. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Cooper, I appreciate your 

concern and my impression when counsel started to ask that 

question was that it was in connection with the fact that 

certain additional information was uncovered in the 

intervening period and I think we really have to provide an 

opportunity for the record to be developed and fleshed out 

in that regard, so we have Mr. McLaughlin and his word that 

he word that he will attempt to tone down and not embellish 

and if you would let him try and develop his case, thank 

you. 

BY MR. MCLAUGHLIN: 

Q We had thought that we were developing something 

which in the question represented data in Library Reference 

163. At the end of ADVO-63, you have a revised table, and 

isn't it true that the revised table is not accurate with 

respect to Library Reference 163? It is instead a 

representation of the total data that were in the Phase 1 
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and Phase 2, including the information not included in 

Library Reference 163? 

[Pause. I 

THE WITNESS: I believe you are correct that this 

table represents what was in the total data set and not just 

in 163. 

BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

Q So, in terms of what we thought we were asking 

for, we still don't have a breakout with respect to what is 

in 163. I will get back to that later, I just wanted to 

clarify that that is the case. Could you now turn quickly 

over to your response to MPA-18? By quickly, I am not 

asking you to do it quickly, I have a quick question. I am 

not trying to rush the witness. 

MR. COOPER: That question again was number? 

MR. MCLAUGHLIN: MPA-18. 

BY MR. MCLAUGHLIN: 

Q Mr. Raymond, we were having some confusion in 

trying to read your testimony and some early responses 

because you used two different terms, the term "site" and 

the term "location." And we were confused as to whether 

they meant the same or they meant something different. Do 

you see your response in MPA-la? 

A I haven't got there quite yet. 

Q Okay. 
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A Yes, I now have 18. 

Q Okay. When we asked you the question whether 

there is a difference between the term "location" and the 

term "site," as you were using it in your testimony, your 

answer there is that site and location mean the same. Do 

you see that? 

A Yes. 

Q Is that a correct answer? 

A Site and location in my testimony, I believe that, 

from my perspective, they mean the same thing. 

Q Okay. Now, in an interrogatory that Advo asked 

not long after that, but which we got the answer later, 

Advo-63, part 1, can you look at that please? We had 

pointed out what we thought were disparities in some various 

numbers that you had, and you say that there is no 

disparity. Then you go on to say, toward the end of that 

part, quote, "A location could have more than one CY code or 

site." Doesn't that mean that location and site mean 

something different? 

A I can say that in reviewing what I have written 

here, in terms of sites and locations, that I can why it 

would be a point of confusion. Maybe as an engineer I am 

just not handling my grammatic statements as well as I 

should have in preparing this testimony along these 

particular lines. We have CY codes that represent a city 
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where observations are being made and we have route codes 

that represent the specific routes. 

In my testimony, in general, I was using the term 

as if it meant interchangeable, location and the site were 

the same to me in the use of my testimony. 

Q Now, we are still on Advo-63. This time I would 

like to refer you to part 5, the last part of Advo-63. The 

first sentence says, "The total number of CY codes is 5 9 . "  

By the way, CY code, can we use the term city code as well 

as CY code there, is that close? 

A I don't know, we might get confused doing that, 

too. But let's give it a shot. 

Q CY code is something akin to a city code. I may 

not be - -  

A There could be multiple zip codes within a CY 

code. 

Q Right. Right. 

A It typically designated a geographic city in which 

we were conducting a study. 

Q No, I don't want to be picky about the term CY, it 

is just an acronym, it could be city, because it is 

something comparable to a city. And you say the total 

number of CY codes is 59,  but that only 5 3  were provided to 

Baron. Do you see that? Is 59 the correct number? 

A I would have to double check. Let's assume that 
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we have 59 CY codes. 

Q Okay. Now, you have identified in this same 

answer six CY codes that you say you excluded. And I take 

it that the 59 minus 6 gives you the 53,  is that correct? 

A Where did you see the 53? Are you looking at a 

different page than I am? 

Q No, the first part of your answer to part 5. You 

say the total number of CY codes is 59.  Of these, only 53 

were provided to Witness Baron, that is a difference of six. 

you have just below that identified six CY codes. Is that 

what you believe to be the difference, those six CY codes 

are the six difference between 59 and 53? 

A Yes. 

Q Were there any other omitted CY codes? Well, 

here, let me just posit this to you, was CY 31 an additional 

city code that was included in your study that was not 

included in the information given to Witness Baron? 

A I would have to look to try to identify what CY 

code 3 1  represents. 

Q While you are looking, can you also check for CY 

code 65, which also, as far as we can determine, does not 

appear in the Library Reference 163 given to Witness Baron? 

Now, we are basing - -  I am basing these questions 

on your responses to Advo Interrogatories 7 and 9, compared 

with the Library Reference 163 database. 
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MR. McLAUGHLIN: NOW, Mr. Chairman, we have been 

having great difficulty trying to track all sorts of things 

in this witness' testimony, and I suppose it is always 

possible that our analyses based on some of these other 

answers is incorrect, but that is part of the problem we are 

facing here, is that we have kind of a moving target. When 

are we going to find out as to whether those additional two 

CY codes were included in the broader data collection but 

not included in Library Reference 163? Can we find that out 

rather quickly, or is this a complex process? 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Raymond, is that something 

that we can find out in a reasonable amount of time? 

MR. COOPER: It would be my hope, Mr. Chairman, 

that if we do resume tomorrow, that perhaps we could get 

that answer by tomorrow. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: That would be great. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Well, let's just go to Advo-7, 

because I want to have a very specific reference here to 

this. 

BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

Q In your response to Advo-I, actually, we asked you 

to identify the 32 locations in Phase 1, not realizing that 

there was a difference between locations and sites. In your 

response, you gave us 40 CY codes in Phase 1. And over on 

page 2, one of those CY codes is CY 31, that does not exist 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

7959 

in the LR 163 database. 

If you turn to Advo Interrogatory Number 9, which 

dealt with Phase 2 of your studx, you will see that the next 

to last city code listed there is CY 65, which also does not 

appear in the Library Reference 163 database. 

MR. COOPER: That was Advo-9? 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Advo-7 and Advo-9. Excuse me. 

When were we expected to get an answer to that? 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Cooper said that since we 

were going to break early, that he was going to work through 

dinner hour with the witness and, hopefully, provide the 

responses tomorrow. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Okay. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Or tell us when we could expect 

a response. 

BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

Q Now, at the table down at the bottom of Advo-63 

that I said I would be getting back to, I understand now 

that this table represents the entire database and not just 

LR 163, but I want to check two numbers in the total column 

to see if, in fact, they are correct. For Total Observed 

Sites, well, let's just go down to the USPS selected 

observed sites. Do you see the number 42 in the total 

column? 

A Yes. 
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Q Shouldn't that really be 50? 

A It appears that it should be 5 0 .  

Q And so then for Total Observed Sites, the far 

upper right figure, 5 9  should be 61, is that correct? 

A I will have to double check this because then we 

have like the random observed sites, 11, plus the 50, should 

give us 61. 

Q Okay. And, in fact, if you are reading across the 

top on Total Observed Sites, there were 40 sites observed in 

Phase 1, 21 brand new sites observed in Phase 2, that is 61, 

isn't it? 

A Correct. 

Q And then there were two sites that were observed 

in both Phase 1 and 2 that are already counted in the first 

40, is that correct? Does that math make sense? 

A That math makes sense. 

Q Now, will you accept, subject to check, that in 

the LR 163 database, there are 53 CY codes? 

A We will be performing that check to see what the 

ones are. 

Q Okay. So if there are 53, that would mean a 

difference of eight CY codes that are missing in LR 163? 

A And they made be identified as number 31 and 

number 65 after we finish checking. 

Q Now, then, in addition to omitted sites, entire 
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sites that were not - -  that were observed but not included -. 

in the database, were there routes on other sites that were- 

included in the database that were - -  excuse me. I'm 

scrambling myself here. 

Aside form these either six or eight sites that 

were not included in the database, were there routes from 

other sites that were included the database that were not 

included in their entirety? 

A [No response. 1 

Q I'm still confused by own question. Let me try 

chis again. 

There were routes - -  let me just give you an 

example. 

You referred, I believe, somewhere to the fact 

that there were two CY codes that were observed in both 

Phases I and 11, and those two CY codes were CY02 and CY04; 

is that correct? 

A I'd have to double-check that. Those could be 

correct; those sound like the correct ones, CY02 and CY04. 

Q So they were both observed in both Phases? 

A Correct. 

Q Do you know whether the observations in Phase I 

for CY04 are included in the Raymond database? We weren't 

able to find them. 

A That was which CY again? 
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Q CY04. 

A CY04. 

Q Phase I. 

A Phase I. 

Q I might add that the reason that we know now that 

this was observed in Phase I is because we found it in your 

response to Advo 63 after painstakingly looking through 

lines and lines of data, but we could not find it in Library 

Reference 163. 

[Pause. ] 

A We'll put that on the to-do list as well. 

Q Were there any other routes - -  let me stop and 

rephrase again. 

There were a number of routes that were surveyed 

on multiple days; is that correct? 

A That s correct. 

Q Okay. So you may have six, eight, ten days of 

observations for a single route; is that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q Were there any route days for which some - -  excuse 
me. 

Were there any routes for which some route days 

were included in LR-163 and other route days were not? 

A Let me rephrase the question. For routes on which 

we conducted multiple-day studies, were there any of those 
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Library Reference 163? 

Q Well, more specifical 

7963 

route not included in 

y, were there any instances 

where for a particular route, some days of observations were 

included, and some days were not included? 

A I would have to double-check that. The typical 

reason that a route day would not have been included in the 

database, is if we had had an equipment failure and not 

being able to collect the route, or if only a partial day's 

worth of data had not made it, so that we would not have had 

outside street time associated with that. 

Records, on a couple of occasions, also did not 

make it all the way through the process, so we did not have 

supporting backup information. 

But we will double-check to see if there were any 

days' worth of multiple-day studies on a route that did not 

make into 163. 

[Pause. 1 

Q I'd like to refer you now to Advo-61. This 

response contains volume information by route day; is that 

correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q Okay. Now, I won't get into when this was 

provided, but I will note that this was provided in hard 

copy form; is that correct? 
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A That's - -  

Q There's no electronic version of this? 

A If my recollection is right, it appears that you 

have requested an electronic version and we're in the 

process of supplying that. 

Q Okay. Can you understand why an electronic 

version would be helpful for a document like this? 

[Pause. 1 

I'll strike that question. Never mind, never 

mind. 

MR. COOPER: I'm going to point out, Mr. Chairman, 

that this question doesn't ask for the data in electronic 

version, and some of the questions from Advo did. And 

counsel is perfectly capable of doing that when he has not 

forgotten to do that, and asked me for the electronic 

version and I have made every effort to get it to him. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And apparently from the answer 

I just heard from the witness, an electronic version of this 

particular data is on its way, too, so - -  

BY MR. MCLAUGHLIN: 

Q Now, you state at the front of your answer to 

Advo-61 that attaches - -  that has the attachment of all of 

these volume figures, that the information requested in 

these questions does not relate to the work sampling tallies 

provided to Witness Baron. 
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What do you mean by they do not relate to the work 

sampling tallies? Isn't this volume information that was 

collected on the days that routes were sampled? 

A Yes, but I could not break this down to a tally 

level. I have to give this at an overall route level. 

Q Right. These are the volumes of mail that were 

delivered on the days the routes were surveyed? 

A Correct. 

Q And in that sense, they do relate to the work 

sampling tallies in that sense? 

A In that sense. 

Q Okay. Now, we went through manually and counted 

up 105 random site route days and 876  USPS-selected site 

route days for a total of 981 route days. Does that ring a 

bell? 

A I would have to double check, but that is a 

possibility. 

Q So the 981 includes route days beyond the 844 that 

were provided to Baron, is that correct? 

A Correct. If there are 981 in there, correct. 

Q Does this include a l l  of the route days that were 

given to Witness Baron, or are there some missing route 

days? 

A I believe that there will be some route days that 

are given in here that will not necessarily have volume that 
.. 
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is associated with the route days that were necessarily 

studied for Witness Baron. I would have to double check 

that, but it is a possibility that of the 844 route days 

that were given to Witness Baron, that we did not get the 

volume information that was requested. We supplied all the 

information that we had available. 

Q Okay. Now you had - -  

A And I might add that we did have to go through 

records manually to extract all this information. 

Q Now, you did, in a previous response that we just 

discussed, Advo-63, you listed six CY codes that had been 

omitted from the Baron database, and we checked those six CY 

codes out on Exhibit - -  on your response to Advo-91 and 

found that they show 14 route days. 

MR. COOPER: Did you mean to say Advo-61? 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: I meant to say Advo-61, yes. 

What did I say? I am losing track. 

BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

Q And if you want, I have identified the spots, the 

lines in Advo-61 that have those six CY codes that you 

referred to, and they appear a grand total of 14 route days. 

Does that surprise you at all? 

A No. 

Q Those routes, those particular six routes were not 

surveyed very often, were they? That was part of your 
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mostly Phase 1, is that correct? 

A I would have to double check on that. 

Q Okay. So, compared to the at least 981 route days 

that you have got here, compared to the 844 in Mr. Raymond 

- -  or in Mr. Baron's data, these six CY codes you have 

identified only account for a very small portion of that 

difference, the missing difference, don't they? 

A It appears that way, yes. 

Q Now, just for clarification, this is really just 

minor, I just simply want to have the record reflect it, 

Advo-61, your response has really - -  well, actually, I 

guess, technically, four parts to it, but in terms of the 

data it is two parts. There is first an 18 page part at the 

front and then a three page part at the back, is that 

correct? The 18 page part represents Postal Service 

selected sites and the three pages at the back represent 

random selected sites. 

A The random selected sites. 

Q Okay. And, again, just so the record is clear on 

what we are dealing with here, if you would turn to page 18 

of that first part, there is a line down at the bottom of 

that page that says Advo/USPS-6l(d), do you see that? Are 

you with me? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Do you see that line? 
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A Yes. 

Q Okay. 

A My copy is not very legible. 

Q Yeah. I believe that the (d) should be a (b) 

because part (b) of the question asked f o r  the average 

volumes on management selected routes. In fact, if you 

would turn over to the third page, the very last page of 

this question, the third page of the random one, you will 

see it also says Advo-6l(d). The Advo-Gl(d) there is 

correct, but the Advo-6l(d) should be (b) on page 18, is 

that correct? This is not a trick question. I am just 

trying to - -  I am virtually certain that is the case. 
A Yes, I believe in (b) you wanted the averages for 

what was supplied from the Post Office and then the other 

set of averages, which would have been (d). 

Q That's correct. That's correct. So that should 

be 61(b). Now, first of all, what is the source for all of 

this volume information, is it taken off of - -  is this based 

on the counts that were done the days of the surveys? 

A Yes, these were based upon the counts on the days 

of the survey. 

Q Okay. So, on page 18 of that first part to 

Advo-61, the line there at the bottom, that line represents 

the averages per route day for the different volume 

categories? 
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A Yes, that would represent for all of the records 

preceding what those arithmetic averages were, right. 

Q Now it's - -  I'm not blaming you at all for this, 

but it's a little difficult to follow because the only pages 

that have'the headers are the very first page, so it is kind 

of hard to know what these lines down at the very bottom 

represent. 

Let's just take, for example, the first number 

there on page 18, 483.4. That represents average number of 

delivery points, does it not? 

A Correct. 

Q Okay. The next number, 553.3, represents the 

average volume of letters? 

A Correct. 

Q 7 5 9 . 0  represents the average volume of flats? 

A Correct. 

Q 1,038.5 represents the average DPS volume? 

A Correct. 

Q Okay - -  

A I'm sorry. I am having a hard time reading my 

COPY, but - -  

Q Right, and then the - -  over at the very far 
right-hand side the figure 2,453, that represents total mail 

volume per route day? 

A I believe that is correct. 
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Q Okay, and the final figure is average volume per 

possible delivery? 

A Right. 

Q Is this a - -  how did you calculate these figures? 

Was this a spreadsheet where you simply said sum, row 1 

through 300? 

A Right. 

Q So it is like an Excel spreadsheet? 

A Right. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, this is obviously 

extremely useful information or may be extremely useful, I 

don't know yet since we haven't had a chance to really 

analyze it and use it. In the past, the Postal Service when 

it has filed a Library Reference or information in 

electronic form has sent me or sent the Postal Service an 

electronic version which can then be quickly downloaded for 

easy use. 

It seems to me if this isn't a spreadsheet 

already, this information was provided in hard copy to us 

not too long ago but long enough ago that it would have been 

useful to have in electronic form, so I would like to get 

that - -  it seems that that could be done very quickly. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Raymond, is something 

available in electronic form that could be provided? 

THE WITNESS: It could be provided fairly quickly. 
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MR. McLAUGHLIN: Because, Mr. Chairman, we can't 

tell how these numbers were calculated or how they mix or 

match. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I understand and there are 

those of us even when we have the electronic version, we 

can't figure it out. 

BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

Q And likewise the figures over at the very tail-end 

of ADVO-61, the page number 3 - -  

A The same thing f o r  the random? 

Q It's the same kinds of deliveries and volumes 

figures for the randomly selected routes, is that correct? 

A Correct. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, it seems to me that 

we also need to get fairly quickly - -  we need to get a lot 
of things fairly quickly, and it may be that some of them 

were too Late - -  we need to get a list that really shows 

which CY codes and which routes and which route days are 

included and not included in Mr. Baron's Library Reference 

163. Actually I guess it is your Library Reference but used 

by Mr. Baron. 

We have been discussing that here for some time 

and we need to get that information. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I was under the impression that 

you had requested a lot, if not all of that data already 
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during the course of making reference to specific city 

codes, but - -  

MR. MCLAUGHLIN: I am not entirely sure, because, 

Mr. Chairman, we ourselves - -  we had discovered some things. 

I don't know if we have discovered everything and I don't 

want to somehow or other have limited what I asked for so I 

end up not have asked the question precisely enough to get 

what we need. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I understand. Mr. Cooper, in 

the interest of progress, mom, apple pie and the American 

way, do you think that we can get that information, an 

indication of what data that Mr. Raymond collected found its 

way into 163 and what data was used by Witness Baron? Is 

that - -  

MR. COOPER: Well, whatever is in 163 was used by 

Witness Baron. The question is what is not in 163 that was 

not given to Witness Baron. That is what we are really 

trying to get at. 

There were over the course of your questioning a 

number of references to particular CY codes that - -  

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Right. 

MR. COOPER: - -  that don't appear but in addition 

there are others beyond that too. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Let's just try and 

short-circuit the discussion here. To the extent that 
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someone that the Postal Service can do a crosswalk between 

the data that was collected during the course of the surveys 

that Witness Raymond undertook and/or others undertook on 

his behalf and that did not find its way into Witness 

Baron's Library Reference, and was not used by Witness 

Baron, could we please have some type of a listing that 

showed the city routes, the city codes, the route numbers, 

and all the other information that is included in Library 

Reference 163 that was utilized. 

MR. COOPER: If that is what counsel is asking 

for - -  

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I think that is what he wants. 

He wants the - -  it is not a mirror image and it is not the 

flip side, it is comparable information to 163 that is 

available that wasn't in 163. 

MR. COOPER: We will endeavor to do that. You are 

perhaps more eloquent than I am in expressing it. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: It took me about three shots, 

too, and I am not sure I understand what I just asked them 

to provide. 

If it wouldn't be too disruptive, I think that the 

witness has been up there for awhile. 

going in time to take a 10-minute break. 

This would be a good 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, I might just 

inquire how much further you plan on pressing? 
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1 Obviously I don't think that we are going to be 

2 able to finish today. I don't particularly have any reason 

3 to want to wear ourselves all down here, but I am willing 

4 just to play it by ear. 

5 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: How much longer do you think 

6 you have to go on the unprotected materials? 

7 MR. McLAUGHLIN: Well, the big question mark, Mr. 

8 Chairman, is the extent to which we want to try to get into 

9 going after a lot of the interrogatories are outstanding 

10 through oral cross examination. I frankly think that is 

11 going to be an enormous amount of time to try to do that and 

12 perhaps counterproductive, so - -  
13 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: My intention is to, as I 

c 

- 
14 indicated earlier on, to go to somewhere in the vicinity of 

15 6 o'clock and see where we are at that point, whether you 

16 have exhausted yourself or the witness at that point, or 

17 whether someone else has an opportunity to begin their cross 

18 examination, and we will just have to play it by ear but 

19 let's take 10 now. 

20 Let me just point out that the question arose 

21 earlier about the Library Reference that was referred to in 

22 I believe T13-32(a) (iii) . The question was whether it was 

23 ever filed. You gave me a date of 4-18 or subsequent 

24 thereto. Just so Postal Service counsel knows. It is not 

25 100 percent clear to me but I am looking at the dates on 
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which Library References were filed and the Library 

Reference that were filed from that point on, there does not 

appear to be a match between that particular interrogatory 

response, and during the course of it all we discovered that 

there is another reference in another interrogatory to 

Library Reference 1-238, which does not appear to have been 

filed, although it has a number associated with it. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Is that the one that Mr. Baron 

referred to? Is that ADVO Interrogatory - -  

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I'm sorry that I can't - -  238 

is routes that receive DPS volume, and to the best of our 

ability to determine on a quick look we believe that that 

may not have been filed. 

I don't recall the interrogatory that made 

reference to that number. 

So with that, why don't we come back at five of 

the hour. We will go until 6 : 0 0 ,  give or take a little bit, 

depending on where things are with cross examination and 

figure out where to go from there. 

[Recess. I 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. McLaughlin, it looks like 

Mr. Raymond and counsel are ready, so whenever you're ready, 

you may continue. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Okay. 

BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 
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Q Mr. Raymond, Id' like to refer you to your 

response to MPA-56, which was a compelled response to an 

earlier MPA interrogatory. 

And we just received this in hard copy form. Here 

again, this response is a fairly lengthy one. 

Is it possible to get this response in electronic 

f o m ?  

A Yes, it is. 

MR. COOPER: What number was that? 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: This is response to MPA 

Interrogatory Number 56. 

BY MR. MCLAUGHLIN: 

Q While we are here, I just want to try to 

understand this a little bit. Just take a look at page 1. 

Obviously, since this is hard copy, we haven't 

been able to do very much with it. 

But if you notice the very first entry there for a 

route that was observed on October Eth, 1 9 9 6 ,  it shows that 

a total of 122 tallies were taken throughout the day, and 

that the entire time covered by those tallies was ten hours 

and 34 minutes; do you see that? 

A Correct. 

Q Now, if tallies were taken every six minutes, how 

do you get 122 tallies in ten hours and 34 minutes? 

Doesn't that really represent about 12 hours and 
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12 minutes of tallies? 

[Pause. I 

There appears to be some confusion here. Let me 

back up a little bit. 

Tallies were supposed to be taken every six 

minutes; is that correct? Ten tallies per hour? 

A Correct. 

Q And that was based on a beeper going off. Every 

time the beeper went off, the data collector was supposed to 

make a tally? 

A Correct. 

Q So in an hour's time, there would be ten tallies? 

A Correct. 

Q In ten hours time there would be 100 tallies? In 

ten hours and 34 minutes, there would be presumably 105 

tallies; is that correct? 

A Correct. 

Q How do you get 122 tallies then, if the beeper was 

going off every six minutes? 

A I would want to go back and look at the entire 

day's set worth of tallies before I gave you the definition 

of what was there. 

Q Well, conversely, again, just really 

spot-checking, we found some where the tallies appear to 

amount up to substantially less than the number of hours 
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shown. Are there any explanations for that? 

A I'd have to go back and look at the individual 

days. 

Q Finally, I just noticed just in general, as you 

flip through the last - -  these pages which show the last 

column here, that there appear to be an awful lot of days 

here that have 10, 11, 12 hours of data recording going on; 

do you see those as well? 

A Correct. 

Q Is that indicative of overtime? 

A It could be overtime. 

Q What else could it be? 

A It could be that there were other assistants that 

had been given on that particular route on that particular 

day that would not necessarily have been an overtime 

situation. 

In other words, the route may have been a greater 

than an eight-hour day, or with auxiliary assistance, 

somebody else would have picked up and carried the route. 

So I couldn't tell you whether or not that particular 

carrier was carrying the route for the additional time that 

was on the route. It might have been some other carrier. 

Q Well, wait a minute. Maybe I just didn't 

understand. 

Were you following a route or were you following a 
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carrier? 

A I was following a route. 

Q So if halfway through the route, the first carrier 

gave up and went back home and somebody else came out and 

replaced him, you would then follow the second carrier? 

A We would attempt to pick up the second carrier, 

correct. 

Q I would like to refer you now to your response to 

Advo-45. And do you have that? 

A I am getting close. 

Q Okay. 

A Yes, I have number 45. 

Q Okay. There in part (b) you indicate that five 

route days of data from these specific routes were from 

implementation test sites. Are these routes included in 

Library Reference 163? 

A I would have to double check that. 

Q Okay. Do you know if there were any other routes 

from implementation sites? 

A No, I believe these, that CY 04 is the only site 

that we studied days of this nature. 

Q Okay. S o ,  CY 04 was the only implementation site? 

A No, it was not the only implementation site, it 

was the only implementation site that we studied and 

collected data in this manner. 
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Q It was the only one that you collected data in 

this manner? 

A After we had - -  let me see if I can get this 

straight so that we don't get too confused on this. After 

we had completed the development of the Engineered 

Standards, then the Engineered Standards and its associated 

work management system were instituted in various sites. 

One of those sites was CY 04. After we had implemented it 

at those sites - -  at that particular site, we went back out 

using the same bar code strategy, the same data collecting 

hierarchies and we went out there and we studied routes in 

CY 04. And these are the particular dates and route numbers 

that we collected that information on. 

We did not get to the other implementation sites 

after we had implemented the program to attempt to conduct 

the same style of studies. 

Q Is that because those occurred after April of 1998 

or is it for some other reason? 

A It would be for some other reason. 

Q Now, we noticed that if you look at Advo-61, which 

we discussed earlier, - -  
A A~vo-61. 

Q - -  particularly if you look at pages 17 and 18, 

after December 9th, 1997 is where these route days that you 

refer to occur, is that correct? 
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A Tom, I am having a real hard time trying to read 

my copy to pick up the specific dates. What page number was 

that on again? 

Q It is on page 17 of Advo-61. 

A And you are about two-thirds of the way down the 

page? 

Q Slightly more than two-thirds. 

A At CY 04. 

Q Right. And, in fact, - -  

A The dates on those various days there? 

Q And, in fact, it was the - -  the first date in 

December is 12/9 and the very next date, 12/12/97 is route 

4920, which is, I think, the route you referred to in your 

answer to Advo-45, one of the routes. 

A 4920 on 12/12/97? 

Q Right. 

A Okay. I think I have picked that one out here. 

Q Okay. 

A It is about the fifteenth or twentieth - -  

fifteenth record up from the bottom, I think, something like 

that. 

Q Yeah, that is about right. 

A Okay. 

Q Weren't there other days that that very same route 

was also surveyed in December and January and February of 
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'97 and '98 that are not included in Library Reference 163? 

A I will have to check. 

Q Can you also check for all of those routes you 

identified, route 4908, route 4917, route 4920? Actually, 

you don't need to check for route 4940 because we only found 

two tallies and both of which we found in the Raymond - -  in 

the Baron database. 

MR. COOPER: Counsel, could I ask you to restate, 

for my benefit, what you are asking us to check on here? 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: The witness, in his response to 

Advo-45, listed specific route day observations for these 

routes that were included in Library Reference 163. When 

you look through Advo-61 at around that same period, you 

find other route days that these same routes were observed 

that do not show up in Library Reference 163. 

Let me give you an example. Route 4920, which is 

the one we just discussed a few moments ago, also appears in 

Advo-61 on January 24th, 1998, January 26, 1998, and January 

31st, 1998. But yet those three days do not appear in 

Library Reference 163. 

BY MR. MCLAUGHLIN: 

Q Can you tell us why they were excluded and the 

other one was included? 

A I believe that i s  what you have asked for me to do 

earlier. 
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Q Okay. 

A Or just a little while ago, where the Chairman 

took and tried to summarize what you are stating, that is, 

to go through all the various routes and identify the 

rationalization for what is in the 844 and outside of the 

844 scope. 

Q Okay. Were there other - -  let me just ask you. 

On the dates, if we look at Advo-61, starting with December 

9th, 1997  on page 1 7 ,  and going through to the end, every 

single observation, and there are a fair number of them, are 

all for CY 04 for what appear to be two different zip codes, 

zip code 49 and 4 2 .  Were all of those test implementation 

sites or just some of them? We would like to find out. 

A I think, like I say, Tom, when we go through and 

look at what is inside and outside, we should be able to 

come up with a rationalization for you. 

Q Right. And you could, for example, - -  you can 

check, for example, from the - -  one way of possibly checking 

it would be to see if there was a change in delivery points 

between those two periods, between periods prior to December 

and periods after December. 

A Right. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Okay. I hope somebody is keeping 

good track on this list because I have not been keeping a 

list myself here. 
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MR. COOPER: I am trying very hard to keep track 

of this. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: My problem is I am asking 

questions and I am not recording things here. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I think that was an admission 

against interest just now. I know that Mf. Cooper and Mr. 

Raymond are both trying to keep score, and I am sure that 

they will make an honest and forthright effort to respond to 

each and every request. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, - -  

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: There is also a transcript 

being made. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: It is not to suggest that I don't 

have any sympathy, but I think that you can understand 

perhaps that it creates many problems for us as well. 

BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

Q I do have some other questions in this general 

area, but I think 1'11 save those for our private conference 

later on tomorrow, probably. 

Was CY-66 a test implementation site? 

A I couldn't tell you, offhand. 

Q The only reason I ask is that CY04 nd CY-66 are 

the only two routes that appear to have been surveyed after 

December of '97, so - -  

A CY-66. 
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[Pause. I 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, I had some 

questions along that line, but I think until I get an answer 

to the first question, it doesn't make sense to pursue 

those. 

[Pause. I 

BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

Q Can you refer to - -  just one second to make sure 

I've got them. 

[Pause. I 

Can you refer to your response to Advo 

Interrogatory 60? And this related to a statement in the 

message that went out to the Postal Regions when sites were 

selected, that indicated that the Postal Service wanted to 

select - -  the Regions to select cities that had high DPS 

volumes; do you recall that? 

A Yes. 

Q And you state there that because of the selection 

of random sites, this statement became moot. 

D o  you see that statement? 

A Yes. I think I might want to take that one step 

further. I'd have to double-check, but just looking at the 

U.S. Postal-selected sites, I don't necessarily feel that 

their DPS volume was high DPS volume. 

They were U . S .  Postal-selected sites of which DPS 
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volume was cased, and I believe that there was some UPS 

sites that were selected that also there was no DPS volume. 

Q Can you take a look at Advo-61? 

A Yes. 

Q Let me see here and let me get the right reference 

here. Go to page - -  toward the very end of Advo-61, the 

random days. 

[Pause. I 

Do you see that? 

A Yes. 

Q Now, we had discussed earlier, how at the very, 

very tail end of 6 1  you calculated average volumes for the 

random site, and, for example, you show a DPS volume of 

9 2 6 . 6  pieces per route day; do you see that? 

A And these totals selected route days that are in 

here, yes. 

Q Okay. Now, that's just the average of all of the 

route days shown above that; is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Do you notice that a great majority of the 

route days are in just two CY codes, 5 4  and 66, the only CY 

codes sampled in Phase II? 

[Pause. 1 

A Yes, we did. It appears that we did a large 

number of multiple-day studies that were studies in CY Code 
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6 6 .  

Q Okay, so to the extent that there is a difference 

between the two CY codes in Phase I1 and the other CY codes 

in Phase I in terms of DPS, the Phase I1 would tend to skew 

the average DPS volume you show there? 

A In looking at these records, these records do 

include the 844 route days that are in Baron's database. 

But if you look at the DPS records that are associated with 

the 844 route days there, you may see a different set of 

numbers or get a different impression as to what the DPS 

value was for each one of the route days that were in the 

study. 

In other words, this dataset here contains more 

route days, as we have already discussed, and therefore the 

averages here may not be indicative of the same averages 

that are in the 844 route days. 

Q In other words you are saying this has 981 routes 

compared to the 844 that are in Mr. Baron's database? 

A I want to make sure we keep, try to keep, we want 

to keep route days and routes, okay? This database here we 

are looking at every day that we collected data on every 

single route that we had this sort of information on to put 

into this particular response, so I don't want to draw the 

conclusion that there were that many routes. It's as many 

route days' worth of information that we had. 
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Q Okay, but if you were going to - -  the point is 

here that when you look at the 926 DPS per day that you show 

here on this exhibit for randomly selected routes, it is 

pretty clear, isn't it, that if you look at the routes in 

Phase 2 prior - -  excuse me, if you look at the routes in 

Phase 1 it appears, just looking casually at them, that they 

tend to have less DPS volume than the much greater number of 

observations in Phase 2. 

A I would prefer not to use this sort of analysis to 

I would prefer to use the try to draw that conclusion from. 

Library Reference that we filed in response to ADVO-23(b) I 

believe it is where I have in there the comparison of the 

days that are associated in DPS volume, letter volume and 

other criteria that are on the routes. 

Q And why is that? 

A As I say, this has a number of route days that are 

in this dataset and if I look at what was in the so-called 

part of this, and I believe this is what the post office 

elected, is the 18 pages and then the random sites of the 

last three pages and that is what we are trying to draw the 

conclusions from, that there was differences in the average 

amount of DPS. Is that what we are trying to do? 

Q Yes. 

A Yes, those arithmetic averages are different 

between these two documents, these two datasets. 
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Q Let's in fact turn now to what you just mentioned. 

This is your response to ADVO Interrogatory 2 3 .  

Specifically I think you are referring to a spreadsheet that 

was in that response, an electronic ,spreadsheet? 

A Correct. 

Q And the electronic spreadsheet is captioned 

ADVO-23, LR-l-TBL.XlS? 

A That was ADVO 2 3 ,  BLR-1 TBLS - -  is that one you 

are referring to? Is that the right one? Did we get the 

right one? 

Q Well, mine was TBL.xls. 

A Okay, yes. 

[Pause. I 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, I have a cross 

examination exhibit which consists of the upper portion of 

that. It's a rather lengthy spreadsheet and I am going to 

be focusing at least for the moment on that upper portion of 

the spreadsheet. 

Just for reference, this is Postal Service Library 

Reference 293. It is a spreadsheet called 

ADVO-23-LR-TBL.xls and the worksheet on that page is called 

"Random to MGT Picked." 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: All I did was this put in a 

column header here - -  A ,  B, C ,  C - -  
THE WITNESS: To make it easier to talk about it. 
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MR. McLAUGHLIN: It corresponds to the cells - -  

[Pause. I 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, I am handing two 

copies of the document identified as Advo-XE-T-13-1. 

[Cross-Examination Exhibit No. 

Advo-XE-T-13-1 was marked for 

identification.] 

BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

Q Do you see that document? 

A Yes. 

Q Now, I believe that the only thing that I have 

done is, on the third line down, I have inserted a row of 

letters to represent the cell sheet rows that were in the 

spreadsheet. Do you see that? 

A Yes. The column identifiers A, B, C, D, E, F, G. 

Yes. 

Q And the reason it goes G, H, I, K is because 

Column J was a hidden column in the spreadsheet. 

all, in the number of sites near the column, All Routes 

Combined, you show a total number of 59, do you see that? 

First of 

A Yes. 

Q That is one that we discussed earlier today where 

we thought there were actually 61, is that correct? 

A Correct. 

Q And that there were, under Column E, Number of 
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Sites for Management Selected, 50 instead of 48? 

A Correct. 

Q And that is the one that you are not sure about, 

you are going to check on, right? 

A We are going to check on, right. 

Q Okay. Now, I would next like to just find out and 

ascertain the source of these numbers here. Under number of 

route days, you show 105 route days for the random. Is 

that, in fact, what is included in the Raymond - -  the Baron 

database? 

A I am getting to the point where I am getting a 

little bit concerned about any more numbers here, but I 

believe that for this study w e  have 105 is what we used 

here, but I will cross-check that. I believe that in Baron 

database that there is 107 route days that were in the 

random sites, but I would have to double check that. It 

might be 105. 

Q Well, there couldn't be more routes in - -  

A Well, there is, I believe - -  
Q - -  Baron than there are in the total study going 

beyond Baron, could there? You didn't give Baron more than 

you had? 

A No. we did not give Baron more than we had. I 

believe that the data that is on this sheet here comes from 

105 route days worth of data. 
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Q Okay. Now, then under Column G, this is a number 

we have seen for the first time, All Routes Combined, you 

show number of route days of 1,020. Do you see that? 

A Yes. 

Q And this compares to the 844 route days that were 

given to Baron? Or I should say it is in contrast to the 

844 given to Baron. 

A Correct. 

Q How does this relate to the 961 route days that 

are shown in Advo-61? 

A The 961 route days that are in Advo Number 61 are 

the route days of which we had hard copy records of in order 

to go back and verify the information. 

Q Now, in terms of the deliveries that you show - -  I 

guess it's that third through that 10th line down, are 

deliveries by delivery type; do you see that? 

A Yes. 

Q Where does this information come from? 

A This information came from records that the data 

collectors scanned into the database. 

Q what records? 

A The - -  you're talking about the 1 through 8 
delivery types; is that correct? 

Q Right. 

A So the number of how many residential others, 
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residential curb, those, the number of delivery types are on 

the routes. 

One of the datapoints that we collected was that 

information, and that information was scanned into an 

electronic dataset for the possible types of delivery points 

on the routes that are represented by the 105 routes. 

There were 15,364 residential other delivery 

types. 

Q So you're saying this represents tallies, counts 

of tallies? 

A No. It does not have anything to do with counts 

of tallies. On the 3999Xs that we were using for routes out 

in the field, on the last page of those - -  and I forget 

where it is. I showed an example in one of my answers to 

one of my interrogatories - -  we scanned in the number of 

delivery points, the Types ls, 25, 3s that were represented 

on each one of those routes from that. 

Q Okay. Now, I think I perhaps understand. 

This was not part of the scanning of the Level 10 

through 11.4.1 activities; this was a part of the numeric 

entering of counts. 

A Correct. 

Q In other parts of the database? 

A Correct. 

Q Okay, so the source of these is then like From 
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3999S? 

A 3999X, correct. 

Q Were there any other sources? 

A I believe that was the source that we used for 

this information. 

Q Now, then, if we wanted to calculate total 

deliveries for each of these various columns, we would 

simply add up those delivery types 1 through 8 ?  

A Correct. 

Q And what were the sources of the volumes shown 

down below the deliveries? 

A Those volumes would have been the number of - -  the 

volume that the data collectors collected out on the routes 

during the days that they were following the ones that we 

had the electronic information for. 

Q So that if you divided - -  if you added up all 

these volumes per route day, and, for example, multiplied by 

the number of route days, you would get total volume? 

A If you were to take the 105  days on the management 

collected routes and multiplied that times the 832, then 

multiply that times the 440 and sum all those up, you would 

get the total quantities. 

Q Well, I'm not - -  I want to make sure that we 

understand each other. You total up all of the volumes per 

route day? 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025  Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D . C .  20036 

( 2 0 2 )  842 -0034  



8 

9 

1 0  

11 

12 

13 

1 4  

1 5  

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

- 

- 

7995 

A There were 105 days worth of volume information 

that we had which said that the average letter volume per 

route day was 832 letters per route day. 

And that came from the random-picked sites, and 

there were 737 average letters per route day for the routes 

that came from the management-picked sites. 

Q What's the difference between the nature of the 

volumes, the average volumes per route day that are shown 

here and those shown in Advo-61, other than the fact that 

this maybe involves some additional routes? 

A I said that the 161 came from going back through 

all of the hard copy records that we could, that we had 

available to create the answer to Number 61. 

And in this particular case, we accepted the fact 

that we had information in our electronic database which may 

be off by some slight number of route days that was in the 

electronic database, and used that information to compile 

this response here. 

Q Are you saying those volumes were from different 

- -  those two volume sets were from different sources? 

A I would say that they were from the same process 

that took place, but we went back through. In order for 61, 

we went back through all of the manual records to take and 

go through all of the volumes that were there, and that's 

what that set of information is referencing to. 
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For this particular response here, we had 

information that was in an electronic database, and that's 

what we used to create this response, this particular table. 

Q But the electronic - -  is the electronic database 

simply the electronic version of the hard copy sources that 

you used, or is it something different? 

A It would be possible for it - -  it is possible that 

it would be different, because, you know, if we look at the 

dataset, the number of total days that are represented in 

one dataset, doesn't match the exact number of route days 

that were in the electronic dataset; there is a variance 

there. 

Q NOW, - -  

A Now, this data set was done when we compiled this 

document, it was from the information that we had available 

to us at the end of our Phase 1 and Phase 2 ,  as we were 

compiling all of this information, and this is what was in 

our electronic data set. And at that particular time, when 

we looked, as we would go through these various records, we 

would look at things like average number of letters per 

route day from our random pick at 832, compared to the 737. 

For oux purposes, we felt that that was extremely 

close and we did that for all of the various records that 

are recorded in this data set to determine if there was any 

significant difference between what was happening from a 
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random generated set of routes versus what was happening 

from a Post Office set of selected sites where we went out 

and studied the routes, picked the routes at random. 

Q This may take a little bit of - -  well, you have 

got the spreadsheet there in front of you. Can you take a 

look at Advo-61 while you have your spreadsheet nearby? 

Let's start with the Postal Service selected data that is on 

page 18 of Advo-61. The first volume figure there is 5 5 5 . 3  

letters per day, Do you see that? 

A Right. 

Q If you look at the spreadsheet, management 

selected letters per day is 737. Does that seem to be a 

significant difference? 

A Yes. 

Q And in this case, the Advo-23 figure is 

substantially higher, right? 

A Correct. 

Q Now, let's look at - -  just pick the - -  go to the 

random site page, which is the very last page of 61. And if 

you would look at flat volume, there it shows flat volume of 

_ _  excuse me, where am I at here? 
A The fourth column in. 

Q Well, let's see, I think I may have the - -  at 

random sites, Advo-61 shows flat volume of 802, is that 

correct? 802 pieces per route day? 
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A I think we might have delivery points mixed up. I 

don't want to get these two mixed up here, Tom. The 4 6 5  is 

- -  and then there is what? So, the first number is like 

601, this number of delivery points. 

Q That is - -  well, I believe, if you go two pages 

earlier, you will see the headings, and that is what I 

understand - -  

A Right. And then the next column over is your 

letters where the 4 5 6 . 5 .  

Q That's correct. 

A And then flats is 8 0 2 . 7  or something, whatever 

that number is. 

Q Right. So let's just call that 8 0 2 .  I know you 

could round it up. 

A Whatever. 

Q 802  flats on random routes in Advo-61. Now, can 

you look at your spreadsheet and tell me what the figure is 

for flats on random routes? 

A 4 4 0 ,  

Q Is 802  significant different from 4 4 0 ?  

A Yes. 

Q And as far as we know the principal difference is 

that one of these includes 961 route days and the other one 

includes 1,020 route days. The divergences in the volumes 

per day seem to be substantially greater than the difference 
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in the number of route days we are dealing with here. 

you have any explanation for that? Are these different 

because of the volumes? 

Do 

A I would have to go back through and check. I 

would have go back through and check the isolated records to 

see where it is. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, I hope you 

appreciate the problems we are running into here. I can go 

through the other volume figures here for letters, flats, 

parcels, accountables and DPS, random versus Postal Service, 

Advo-61 versus Advo-23. We can go through deliveries. We 

have also had some serious problems trying to figure out 

what the difference is between the total data given to the 

Postal Service - -  excuse me, the grand total of volumes and 

deliveries compared to the volumes and deliveries that were 

given to Baron and what is left over, what was left out. 

We are having problems with all of these things. 

I think we need to get - -  I mean I hate asking for 
additional stuff this late in the case, but we need to get 

an electronic version of whatever data it is in ADVO-23 in 

that spreadsheet and by electronic version I mean electronic 
version of the source materials for the volumes and the 

deliveries that are shown in ADVO-23. 

It is obviously that there is a disparity between 

these numbers and we have no clue, we haven’t seen it, and 
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it is apparent that the Postal Service doesn't at this 

moment have any clue - -  

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: NOW let me stop you. You can 

save it for brief or direct case or whatever. Is the 

material that Mr. McLaughlin is talking about available in 

electronic form, the information? 

THE WITNESS: I'd like to check that because the 

particular information that we have that supported this 

Library Reference were things we created back in 1996 and 

1997 and 1998 and sometimes that might be a little bit 

difficult to get the exact electronic database. The 

information that was on the spreadsheet would be there, but 

we will attempt to do that. 

I can probably give you an answer ont that 

tomorrow or - -  

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Well, if possible, tomorrow and 

if not as soon thereafter as is possible about the 

availability of the data and if the information - -  I can 

appreciate the position in which you find yourself, Mr. 

McLaughlin. If the information is not available then I cut 

you off a moment ago because obviously there are inferences 

that can be drawn and argued later on. We will just leave 

it at that, so we will hear back from the witness and/or his 

counsel about the availability of the information and then 

we will take it from there. 
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We are at ten minutes and counting at this point, 

and I don't know whether you - -  I don't have a problem with 

you continuing for awhile longer. 

is a good point for you to stop for the evening? 

I don't know whether this 

It is your shot to call. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: This is probably a good place to 

stop. I am not sure it makes too much difference and in 

fact - -  well, let me just add one other thing. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Let's just go off the record 

for a moment. 

[Pause. 1 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, I did have one 

other inventory question. 

I hope there won't be too many others, but we will 

have to wait and see. We had previously mentioned getting 

an electronic version of the witness's response to compelled 

Interrogatory MPA-56. 

It just occurred to me that that was one of those 

Library References that had data for only the 844 route days 

that were in Baron's database. It did not include 

information for these additional routes, and I would ask 

that the information, the electronic information that is 

going to be provided would provide that as well, that 

additional information as well. 

With that, I am fine with closing down for the 
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day. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Cooper, do you want to add 

that one to the list? Do you understand what it is that was 

being requested? 

MR. COOPER: I believe he is asking for an 

additional set of CY code or route days that were not 

included, that go beyond the 844 for MPA-56. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: It is whatever we have been 

talking for example about the apparently 1020 route days 

that are referred to in ADVO-23, in the spreadsheet in 

ADVO-23, so I think it would be for that. 

I would just hope there would be some way 

perhaps - -  let me check with - -  I know what we want. There 

may be a question about format so that it is easy to 

distinguish what is in Library Reference 163 versus what is 

not, but I can check that with Mr. Cooper informally. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I'd appreciate that. 

Let me also say that I recognize that the time for 

discovery on the Postal Service's case has come and gone, 

but I also recognize that there are outstanding requests 

that are subject to motions to compel and objections and 

also there are obviously a number of follow-ups, and I just 

want to encourage parties that have outstanding requests and 

also the Postal Service to try and work together informally 

to resolve some of these matters in as expeditious a manner 
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as is possible. 

I said earlier on today that we were going to make 

sure that the rights of the parties were preserved with 

respect to the need for follow-up and I fully intend to do 

that, but at the same time we do have the clock running on 

us and to the extent that parties and the Postal Service can 

help us and help themselves in that regard I think we will 

all be better off in the final analysis. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, I would just simply 

add to that that with respect to that question that we had 

earlier about the videotapes, where we had just been told 

today that there were tens of thousands of documents that 

would be involved with that, I very much want to work with 

the Postal Service to limit that, if at all possible, as I 

thought we had understood previously, because we don't want 

10,000 documents ourselves, the Commission doesn't want 

10,000 more documents. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: You just don't want to - -  

MR. McLAUGHLIN: I don't think we need 10,000 more 

documents. There is a lot we need, but I don't think we 

need that. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Well, you are just concerned 

that they are going to submit them in-camera and you are 

going to have to initial every page. 

[Laughter. I 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: But we might be able to 

overcome that one. We did it earlier on in the proceedings 

when you were kind enough to bring that matter to our 

attention, so with that then I think we are going to call it 

an evening. 

We will pick up and I suspect that Mr. McLaughlin 

will show up tomorrow morning on behalf of ADVO and continue 

his cross examination. We will take it from there and just 

a reminder that we have the possibility of a closed session 

when we finish with the first round of cross examination 

tomorrow. You all have a good evening - -  9:30 tomorrow 

morning. 

[Whereupon, at 5 : 5 6  p.m., the hearing as recessed, 

to reconvene at 9:30 a.m., Wednesday, May 10, 2000.1 
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